State of Florida



Hublic Service Commission

CAPITAL CIRCLE OFFICE CENTER • 2540 SHUMARD CARA CONTRACT CARE (): 48 TALLAHASSEE, FLORIDA 32399-0850

-M-E-M-O-R-A-N-D-U-M- COMMISSION

DATE: August 22, 2011
TO: Ann Cole, Commission Clerk, Office of Commission Clerk
FROM: Ray E. Kennedy, Economic Analyst, Division of Regulatory Analysis #K
RE: Docket No. 110013-TP: Sprint's Response to Question Set 1 Regarding Sprint's Proposal to Provide Relay Services in Florida

Please place the attached information in the file for Docket No. 110013-TP, Request for submission of proposals for relay service, beginning in June 2012, for the deaf, hard of hearing, deaf/blind, or speech impaired, and other implementation matters in compliance with the Florida Telecommunications Access System Act of 1991.

Included in the attachment are staff's letter and e-mail to Sprint, and Sprint's responses, including original of letters from Citibank N.A. and Marsh USA Inc.

DOCUMENT NUMBER-DATE 05972 AUG 22 = FPSC-COMMISSION CLERF COMMISSIONERS: ART GRAHAM, CHAIRMAN LISA POLAK EDGAR RONALD A. BRISÉ EDUARDO E. BALBIS JULIE I. BROWN

STATE OF FLORIDA

DIVISION OF REGULATORY ANALYSIS BETH W. SALAK DIRECTOR (850) 413-6600

Hublic Service Commission

August 4, 2011

Via U.S. Post, FAX: 913-523-9277 and Email: dottie.cartrite@sprint.com

Sprint Attn: Dottie Cartrite 707 17th Street, Suite 3750 Denver, CO 80202

Re: Docket No. 110013-TP – Question Set 1 Regarding Sprint's Proposal to Provide Relay Services in Florida

Dear Ms. Cartrite:

In order to complete the evaluation of Sprint's proposal in Docket No. 110013-TP, staff at the Florida Public Service Commission (FPSC) needs a written response to the following:

Check List Item 67 – Financial Information RFP Reference C-4

Request for Proposal Section C-4 requires the bidder to submit:

a. Audited financial statements (or a SEC 10K Report) for the most recent two (2) years, including at a minimum:

- 1) statement of income and related earnings,
- 2) cash flow statement,
- 3) balance sheet, and,
- 4) opinion concerning financial statements from an outside CPA;
- b. Primary Banking source letter of reference.

For the items in a. above, Sprint's proposal provides a website address and refers the FPSC to the website. As set forth in the RFP, please submit a hard copy of the data that Sprint wants the FPSC to evaluate as part of its proposal.

For item b. above, Sprint's proposal provides multiple contacts for bank references. As set forth in the RFP, please submit primary banking source letter(s) of reference that Sprint wants the FPSC to evaluate as part of its proposal.

Sprint, Attn: Dottie Cartrite Page 2 August 4, 2011

Check List Item 70 – Bid Security Deposit RFP Reference C-7

It is not clear that Sprint's bid security deposit, in the form of a bond, is valid through at least October 28, 2011. Please explain how the bond is valid through at least October 28, 2011.

Please provide a written response to me no later than August 11, 2011. If you have any questions, please do not hesitate to contact me at 850-413-6584.

Sincerely,

Ray Kernel

Ray Kennedy Division of Regulatory Analysis

AUG-4-2011 THU 12:03 DATE : NAME : PSC 8504137077 TEL :

.

.

PHONE	: 19135239277
PAGES	: 2/2
START TIME	: AUG-04 12:03
ELAPSED TIME	: 00′ 35"
MODE	: ECM
RESULTS	: OK

FIRST PAGE OF RECENT DOCUMENT TRANSMITTED ...

COMMENSIONER ART GRAMAN, CHAIRMAN LISA POLAK EDGAR RONALD & BRINE EDUARDO FL DALBE JULIE I. BROWN



Division of Regula They Analysis Bethe W. Salak Director (850) 413-6600

_ _

Public Service Commission

August 4, 2011

Via U.S. Post, FAX: 913-523-9277 and Email: dottic.cartrite@sprint.com

Sprint Attn: Dottie Cartrite 707 17th Street, Suite 3750 Denver, CO 80202

Re: Docket No. 110013-TP -- Question Set 1 Regarding Sprint's Proposal to Provide Relay Services in Florida

Dear Ma. Cartrine:

In order to complete the evaluation of Sprint's proposal in Docket No. 110013-TP, staff at the Florida Public Service Commission (FPSC) needs a written response to the following: Check List Item 67 - Financial Information RFP Reference C-4

Request for Proposal Section C-4 requires the bidder to submit:

Audited financial statements (or a SEC 10K Report) for the most recent two (2) years, statement of income and related carrings,
 cash flow statement. including at a minimum:

2)

- cash flow statement, balance sheet, and, 3Ĵ
- opinion concerning financial statements from an outside CPA; 4)
- Primary Banking source letter of reference. Ь.

For the items in a above, Sprint's proposal provides a website address and refers the FPSC to the website. As set forth in the RFP, please submit a bard copy of the data that Sprint wants the FPSC to evaluate as part of its proposal.

For item b. above, Sprint's proposal provides pultiple contacts for bank references. As set forth in the RFP, please submit primary banking source letter(s) of reference that Sprint wants the FPSC to evaluate as part of its proposal.

CANTAL CURCIE OFFICE CENTER & 2540 SHUMARD OAK ROMLEVARD = TAILAMARGEE, FL 32399-0850 Televiset I. mail: conflictinger. state. B.W. PSC Website: Inter/www.flands

Page 1 of 2

Ray Kennedy

From: Ray Kennedy

Sent: Monday, August 08, 2011 1:29 PM

To: 'Cartrite, Dottie [BMG]'

Subject: RE: Docket No. 110013-TP - Question Set 1 Regarding Sprint's Proposal to Provide Relay Services in Florida

Good Afternoon,

It appears that the bank and bond companies are mailing the letters to us. I will route what you have sent via e-mail to the evaluators. I will wait for the letters to come in before filing them in the docket file (one was going to Ann Cole already I see).

This e-mail confirms that I have timely received your filing in response to my letter dated August 4, 2011; questions to Sprint regarding its proposal to provide relay services in Florida, Docket No. 110013-TP.

Thank you,

Ray Kennedy Florida Public Service Commission 2540 Shumard Oak Blvd. Tallahassee, FL 32399-0850 Phone: 850-413-6584 Fax: 850-413-6585 E-Mail: rkennedy@psc.state.fl.us

From: Cartrite, Dottie [BMG] [mailto:Dottie.Cartrite@sprint.com]
Sent: Monday, August 08, 2011 12:56 PM
To: Ray Kennedy
Subject: Docket No. 110013-TP - Question Set 1 Regarding Sprint's Proposal to Provide Relay Services in Florida

Mr. Kennedy,

Enclosed, please find Sprint's response to the State's questions/request for additional information (also enclosed) regarding Docket No. 110013-TP

for provision of relay services in Florida, including the following:

- a. Audited financial statement a copy of Sprint's SEC 10k report;
- b. Primary banking source letter of reference
- c. Clarification on Sprint's bid security bond validation period through at least October 28, 2011.

Please don't hesitate to contact me should you have additional questions or need for bid clarification.

Regards,

Dottie

Dottie Cartrite – Sprint Relay Sr. Account Manager

8/22/2011

E-mail: <u>dottie.cartrite@sprint.com</u> Wireless: 303.949.4941 Fax: 913.523.9277 <u>www.sprintrelay.com</u>

From: Ray Kennedy [mailto:RKennedy@psc.state.fl.us]
Sent: Thursday, August 04, 2011 11:37 AM
To: Cartrite, Dottie [BMG]
Subject: Docket No. 110013-TP - Question Set 1 Regarding Sprint's Proposal to Provide Relay Services in Florida

Good Afternoon Ms. Cartrite,

The questions and instructions for filing the response are in the attached file.

Ray Kennedy Florida Public Service Commission 2540 Shumard Oak Blvd. Tallahassee, FL 32399-0850 Phone: 850-413-6584 Fax: 850-413-6585 E-Mail: <u>rkennedy@psc.state.fl.us</u>

This e-mail may contain Sprint Nextel proprietary information intended for the sole use of the recipient(s). Any use by others is prohibited. If you are not the intended recipient, please contact the sender and delete all copies of the message.

Paige M. Turner Senior Vice President

MARSH

11 AUG 15 AM 9:47

OIVISION OF REGULATORY COMPLIANCE

August 04, 2011

Mr. Ray Kennedy Florida Telecommunications Relay, Inc. 2540 Shumard Oak Boulevard Tallahassee, FL 32399-0850

Subject: Bid Bond

Project: Telecommunications Relay Service Principal: Sprint Communications Company L.P. Bid Bond Amount: \$500,000 Bid Date: July 13th, 2011

Dear Mr. Kennedy:

The bid bond referenced above and issued on June 13th, 2011 remains active and in full support of the Principal's bid throughout the RFP process. This bid bond will remain in effect until October 28th, 2011 and will continue to support the Principal's bid should there be any postponements after October 28th, 2011.

Please feel free to contact me for further confirmation or if there are any questions.

Best Regards,

Paige M Turner Attorney-ih-Fact for Berkley Regional Insurance Company

cc: Randy Calhoun, Berkley

Marsh USA Inc. 2405 Grand Boulevard, Suite 900 Kansas City, MO 64108 +1 816 556 4267 paige.m.turner@marsh.com www.marsh.com 11 AUG IO AMID: 13 DIVISION OF REGULATORY COMPLIANCE



August 5, 2011

Mr. Ray Kennedy c/o Ms. Ann Cole, Director Office of Commission Clerk Florida Public Service Commission 2540 Shumard Oak Boulevard Tallahassee, FL 32399-0850

Dear Sir:

We are pleased to inform you that Sprint-Nextel Corporation has been a customer of Citibank for more than 10 years. We, at Citibank N.A. and Citigroup, have a valued global relationship with Sprint-Nextel Corporation the parent company and their subsidiary, Sprint Communications Co LP.

We know the company and management well, and hold them in high regard. We agent syndicated, unsecured credit facilities in the \$2,000,000,000.00 range.

Sprint has been financially responsible in our experience. We believe the company handles its business affairs appropriately.

Yours truly,

Denise Brown - Saddles (TF)

Denise Brown-Saddler Vice President Communications Group Global Banking

Citigroup Global Markets Inc.

Section 1: 10-K (FORM 10-K)

.....

Table of Contents

mont poste such best accel .

UNITED STATES SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION Washington, D.C. 20549 **FORM 10-K**

IN ANNUAL REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

For the fiscal year ended December 31, 2010

or

TRANSITION REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF
1934

For the transition period from to

Commission file number 1-04721

SPRINT NEXTEL CORPORATION

(Exact name of registrant as specified in its charter)

KANSAS		48-0457967			
(State or other jurisdiction of incorporation or organization)		(I.R.S. Employer Identification No.)			
6200 Sprint Parkway, Overland Park, Kansas		66251			
(Address of principal executive offices) (Zip Code)					
Registrant's telephone number	, includ	ing area code: (800) 829-0965			
Securities registered purs	uani to	Section 12(b) of the Act:			
Title of each class		Name of each exchange on which registered			
Series 1 common stock, \$2.00 par value		New York Stock Exchange			
Guarantees of Sprint Capital Corporation 6.875% Notes due 2028		New York Stock Exchange			
Securities registered pursual	at to Se	ction 12(g) of the Act: None			
Indicate by check mark if the registrant is a well-known seasoned issuer, as defined	in Rule	405 of the Securities Act. Yes 🖾 No 🗖			
Indicate by check mark if the registrant is not required to file reports pursuant to Sec	tion 13	or Section 15(d) of the Act. Yes 🗖 No 🖾			
Indicate by check mark whether the registrant (1) has filed all reports required to be nths (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to file such reports), and a Indicate by check mark whether the registrant has submitted electronically and poste ted pursuant to Rule 405 of Regulation S-T (§232.405 of this chapter) during the prec h files). Yes ZZI No	(2) has i ed on its eding 1	been subject to such filing requirements for the past 90 days. corporate Web site, if any, every Interactive Data File require 2 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was req	Yes 2 No D with the submitted and guired to submit and post		
Indicate by check mark if disclosure of delinquent filers pursuant to Item 405 of Reg t of registrant's knowledge, in definitive proxy or information statements incorporated by					
Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a large accelerated filer, an accelera elerated filer," "accelerated filer" and "smaller reporting company" in Rule 126-2 of the			the definitions of "large		
Large accelerated filer	ß	Accelerated filer	D		
Non-accelerated filer (Do not check if smaller reporting company)		Smaller reporting company			
Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a shell company (as defined in Rule	126-2	of the Exchange Act.) Yes 🗖 No 🖾			
Aggregate market value of voting and non-voting common stock equity held by non	-affiliat	es at June 30, 2010 was \$12,633,223,479			
COMMON SHARES OUTST.	ANDIN	G AT FEBRUARY 18, 2011;			
VOTING COMMON STOCK					
Series 1		2,990,318,1	170		
Documents inco	rporate	d by reference			

Portions of the registrant's definitive proxy statement filed under Regulation 14A promulgated by the Securities and Exchange Commission under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, which definitive proxy statement is to be filed within 120 days after the end of registrant's fiscal year ended December 31, 2010, are incorporated by reference in Part III hereof.

SPRINT NEXTEL CORPORATION TABLE OF CONTENTS

•

		Reference
Item	PART I	
1.	Business	1
IA.	Risk Factors	<u>10</u>
1B.	Unresolved Staff Comments	<u>18</u>
2.	Properties	<u>18</u>
3.	Legal Proceedings	<u>18</u>
4.	(Removed and Reserved)	<u>19</u>
	PART II	
5.	Market for Registrant's Common Equity, Related Stockholder Matters and Issuer Purchases	
	of Equity Securities	22
6.	Selected Finançial Data	23
7.	Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations	24
7A.	Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures about Market Risk	<u>43</u>
8.	Financial Statements and Supplementary. Data	<u>44</u>
9.	Changes in and Disagreements with Accountants on Accounting and Financial Disclosure	<u>44</u>
9A.	Controls and Procedures	<u>44</u>
9B.	<u>Qther Information</u>	<u>45</u>
	PART III	
10.	Directors, Executive Officers and Corporate Governance	<u>46</u>
н.	Executive Compensation	<u>46</u>
12.	Security Ownership of Certain Beneficial Owners and Management and Related Stockholder Matters	<u>46</u>
13.	Certain Relationships and Related Transactions, and Director Independence	<u>47</u>
14.	Principal Accountant Fees and Services	<u>47</u>
	PART IV	
15.	Exhibits and Financial Statement Schedules	<u>48</u>
See pa	ges 20 and 21 for "Executive Officers of the Registrant."	

SPRINT NEXTEL CORPORATION SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION ANNUAL REPORT ON FORM 10-K PART I

Item 1. Business

OVERVIEW

Sprint Nextel Corporation, incorporated in 1938 under the laws of Kansas, is mainly a holding company, with its operations primarily conducted by its subsidiaries. Our Series 1 voting common stock trades on the New York Stock Exchange (NYSE) under the symbol "S." Sprint Nextel Corporation and its subsidiaries ("Sprint," "we," "us," "our" or the "Company") is a communications company offering a comprehensive range of wireless and wireline communications products and services that are designed to meet the needs of individual consumers, businesses, government subscribers and resellers. Our operations are organized to meet the needs of our targeted subscriber groups through focused communications solutions that incorporate the capabilities of our wireless and wireline services. We are the third largest wireless communications company in the United States based on the number of wireless subscribers, one of the largest providers of wireline long distance services and one of the largest carriers of Internet traffic in the nation. Our services are provided through our ownership of extensive wireless networks, an all-digital global long distance network and a Tier 1 Internet backbone.

We offer wireless and wireline voice and data transmission services to subscribers in all 50 states, Puerto Rico and the U.S. Virgin Islands under the Sprint corporate brand which includes our retail brands of Sprint", Nextel", Boost Mobile", Virgin Mobile", Assurance Wireless" and Common Cents[®] on networks that utilize third generation (3G) code division multiple access (CDMA), national push-to-talk integrated Digital Enhanced Network (iDEN), or internet protocol (IP) technologies. We also offer fourth generation (4G) services utilizing Worldwide Interoperability for Microwave Access (WiMAX) technology through our mobile virtual network operator (MVNO) wholesale relationship with Clearwire Corporation and its subsidiary Clearwire Communications LLC (together "Clearwire"). Sprint 4G is currently available in 71 markets reaching more than 110 million people as of the end of 2010. We utilize these networks to offer our wireless and wireline subscribers differentiated products and services whether through the use of a single network or a combination of these networks.

Our Business Segments

Sprint operates two reportable segments: Wireless and Wireline. For information regarding our segments, see "Part II, Item 7 Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations" and also refer to note 14 of the Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements.

Wireless

We provide certain wireless services on our 3G network and our national push-to-talk network and 4G services through our MVNO wholesale relationship with Clearwire. We offer wireless services on a postpaid and prepaid payment basis to retail subscribers and also on a wholesale basis, which includes the sale of wireless services to resellers and affiliates. We support the open development of applications and content on our network platforms. We also enable a variety of third-party providers, location-based services and business and consumer product providers through our open-device initiative, also known as our machine-to-machine initiative incorporates selling, marketing, product development and operations resources to address growing non-traditional data needs, which covers a wide variety of products and services including remote monitoring, telematics, in-vehicle devices, e-readers, specialized medical devices and other original equipment manufacturer devices.

We believe that our value-driven wireless price plans are very competitive. Our family of Simply Everything postpaid price plans bundle together popular data applications with traditional mobile voice calling and the addition of our Any Mobile Anytime[®] feature to our Everything Data plans offer savings compared to our competition. In addition to savings offered to consumers, Business Advantage pricing plans are available to our business subscribers who can also take advantage of Any Mobile Anytime[®] with certain plans. Sprint's prepaid portfolio currently includes four brands, each designed to appeal to specific customer segments. Boost Mobile serves customers who are voice and text messaging-centric with its popular \$50 Monthly Unlimited plan with Shrinkage service where bills are reduced after six on-time payments. Virgin Mobile serves customers who are device and data-oriented with Beyond Talk[®] plans and our bradband plan, Broadband2Go, that offer consumers control, flexibility and connectivity through various communication vehicles. Assurance Wireless[®] provides eligible customers who meet income requirements or are receiving government assistance, with a free wireless phone and 250 free minutes of national local and long distance monthly service. Common Cents[®] Mobile caters to budget-conscious customers with 7-cent minutes that Round Down[®] and 7-cent text messages.

Services and Products

Data & Voice Services

Wireless data communications services include mobile productivity applications, such as Internet access and messaging and email services; wireless photo and video offerings; location-based capabilities, including asset and fleet management, dispatch services and navigation tools, and mobile entertainment applications, including the ability to view live television, listen to Sirius-XM⁴ satellite radio, download and listen to music from our Sprint Music Store, a music catalog with thousands of songs from virtually every music gener, and game play with full-color graphics and polyphonic and real-music sounds all from a wireless handset.

Wireless voice communications services include basic local and long distance wireless voice services, as well as voicemail, call waiting, three-way calling, caller identification, directory assistance and call forwarding. We offer Nextel Direct Connect[®] push-to-talk services on our iDEN network. We also provide voice and data services to areas in numerous countries outside of the United States through roaming arrangements. We offer customized design, development, implementation and support services for wireless services provide to large companies and government agencies.

Products

Our services are provided using a wide variety of multi-functional devices such as strartphones, mobile broadband devices such as aircards and embedded tablets and laptops manufactured by various suppliers for use with our voice and data services. We generally sell these devices at prices below our cost in response to competition, to attract new subscribers, and as retention inducements for existing subscribers. We sell accessories, such as carrying cases, hands-free devices, batteries, batteries and other items to subscribers, and we sell devices and accessories to agents and other third-party distributors for resale.

Wireless Network Technologies

We deliver wireless services to subscribers primarily through the ownership of our CDMA and iDEN networks or as a reseller of 4G services.

Our CDMA network, an all-digital wireless network with spectrum licenses that allow us to provide service in all 50 states, Puerto Rico and the U.S. Virgin Islands, uses a single frequency band and a digital spread-spectrum wireless technology that allows a large number of users to access the band by assigning a code to all voice and data bits, sending a scrambled transmission of the encoded bits over the air and reassembling the voice and data into its original format. We provide nationwide service through a combination of operating our own digital network in both major and smaller U.S. metropolitan areas and rural connecting routes, affiliations under commercial arrangements with third-party affiliates (Affiliates) and roaming on other providers' networks.

Our iDEN network is an all-digital packet data network based on iDEN wireless technology provided by Motorola Mobility, Inc. and Motorola Solutions, Inc. (collectively, "Motorola"). We are the only national wireless service provider in the United States that utilizes iDEN technology and, generally, the iDEN devices that we currently offer are not enabled to roam on wireless networks that do not utilize iDEN technology. iDEN is a proprietary technology that relies principally on our and Motorola's efforts for further research, product development and innovation. For additional information, see Item 1A, "Risk Factors—If Motorola is unable or unwilling to provide us with equipment and devices in support of our iDEN-based services, as well as improvements, our operations will be adversely affected."

Beginning in 2009, our subscribers in certain markets now have access to Clearwire's 4G network through an MVNO wholesale arrangement that enables us to resell Clearwire's 4G wireless services under the Sprint brand name. The services supported by 4G give subscribers with compatible devices high-speed access to the Internet. This relationship with Clearwire was developed through a transaction that closed on November 28, 2008, at which time we, third parties and Clearwire joined together to combine a next-generation wireless broadband business.

Sales, Marketing and Customer Care

We focus the marketing and sales of wireless services on targeted groups of retail subscribers: individual consumers, businesses and government subscribers. We use a variety of sales channels to attract new subscribers of wireless services, including:

- direct sales representatives whose efforts are focused on marketing and selling wireless services primarily to mid-sized to large businesses and government
 agencies;
- · retail outlets owned and operated by us, that focus on sales to the consumer market as well as third-party retailers;
- indirect sales agents that primarily consist of local and national non-affiliated dealers and independent contractors that market and sell services to businesses and the consumer market, and are generally paid through commissions; and
- subscriber-convenient channels, including web sales and telesales.

We market our postpaid services under the Sprint^{*} and Nextel^{*} brands. We offer these services on a contract basis typically for one or two year periods, with services billed on a monthly basis according to the applicable pricing plan. We market our prepaid services under the Boost Mobile^{*}, Virgin Mobile^{*}, Assurance Wireless^{*} and Common Cents^{**} brands, as a means to provide value-driven prepaid service plans to particular markets. Our wholesale customers are resellers of our wireless services rather than end-use subscribers and market their products using their brands.

Although we market our services using traditional print and television advertising, we also provide exposure to our brand names and wireless services through various sponsorships, including the National Association for Stock Car Auto Racing (NASCAR[®]). The goal of these marketing initiatives is to increase brand awareness and sales.

Our customer management organization works to improve our customer's experience, with the goal of retaining subscribers of our wireless services. Customer service call centers, some of which are operated by us and some of which are operated by unrelated parties subject to Sprint standards of operation, receive and resolve inquiries from subscribers and proactively address subscriber needs.

Competition

We believe that the market for wireless services has been and will continue to be characterized by intense competition on the basis of price, the types of services and devices offered and quality of service. We compete with a number of wireless earliers, including three other national wireless companies: AT&T, Verizon Wireless and T-Mobile. Our primary competitors offer voice, high-speed data, entertainment and location-based services and push-to-talk-type features that are designed to compete with our products and services. Other competitors offer or have announced plans to introduce similar services. AT&T and Verizon also offer competitive wireless services packaged with local and long distance voice, high-speed Internet services and video. Our prepaid services compete with a number of carriers and resellers including Metro PCS Communications, Inc., Leap Wireless International, Inc. and TracFone Wireless, which offer competitively-priced calling plans that include unlimited local calling. Additionally, AT&T, T-Mobile and Verizon also offer competitive services and wholesale services to resellers. Competition will increase to the extent that new firms enter the market as a result of the introduction of other technologies such as Long Term Evolution (LTE), the availability of previously unavailable spectrum bands, such as the 700 megahertz (MHz) spectrum band and potentially the introduction of other services using unlicensed spectrum. Wholesale services and products also contribute to increased competition. In some instances, resellers that use our network and offer like services compete against our offerings.

Most markets in which we operate have high rates of penetration for wireless services, thereby limiting the growth of subscribers of wireless services. As the wireless market matures, it is becoming increasingly important to retain existing subscribers in addition to attracting new subscribers. Wireless carriers are beginning to address growing non-traditional data needs by working with original equipment manufacturers to develop connected devices such as remote monitoring, in-vehicle devices and digital signage, which utilize wireless networks to increase customer and business mobility. In addition, we and our competitors continue to offer more service plans that combine voice and data offerings, plans that allow users to add additional mobile devices to their plans at attractive rates, plans with a higher number of bundled minutes included in the fixed monthly charge for the plan, plans that offer the ability to share minutes among a group of related subscribers, or combinations of these features. Consumers respond to these plans by migrating to those they deem most attractive. In addition, wireless that we expectation that the loss incurred on the device will be offset by future service revenue. As a result, we and our competitors recognize immediate losses that will not be recovered until future periods when service is provided. Our ability to effectively compete in the wireless business is dependent upon our ability to retain existing and attract new subscribers in an increasingly competitive marketplace. See Item 1A, "Risk Factors—If we are not able attract and retain wireless subscribers, our financial performance will be *impaired*."

Wireline

We provide a broad suite of wireline voice and data communications services to other communications companies and targeted business and consumer subscribers. In addition, we provide voice, data and IP communication services to our Wireless segment and IP and other services to cable Multiple System Operators (MSOs) that result our local and long distance services and use our back office systems and network assets in support of their telephone service provided over cable facilities primarily to residential end-user subscribers. We are one of the nation's targest providers of long distance services and operate all-digital global long distance and Tier LIP networks.

Services and Products

Our services and products include domestic and international data communications using various protocols such as multiprotocol label switching technologies (MPLS), IP, managed network services, Voice over Internet Protocol (VoIP), Session Initiated Protocol (SIP) and traditional voice services. Our IP services can also be combined with wireless services. Such services include our Sprint Mobile Integration service which enables a wireless handset to operate as part of a subscriber's wireline voice network and our DataLink[™] service, which uses our wireless networks to connect a subscriber location into their primarity wireline wide-area IP/MPLS data network, making it easy for businesses to adapt their network to changing business requirements. In addition to providing services to our business, the wireline network is carrying increasing amounts of voice and data traffic for our Wireless segment as a result of growing usage by those wireless customers.

We continue to assess the portfolio of services provided by our Wireline business and are focusing our efforts on IP-based services and de-emphasizing standalone voice services and non-IP-based data services. We also provide wholesale voice local and long distance services to large cable MSOs, which they offer as part of their bundled service offerings, as well as traditional voice and data services for their enterprise use. However, the digital voice services we provide to some of our MSO's have become large enough in scale that they have decided to in-source these services. Although we continue to provide voice services to residential consumers, we no longer actively market those services. Our Wireline segment markets and sells its services primarily through direct sales representatives.

Competition

Our Wireline segment competes with AT&T, Verizon Communications, Qwest Communications, Level 3 Communications, Inc., other major local incumbent operating companies, cable operators and other telecommunications providers in all segments of the long distance communications market. In recent years, our long distance voice services have experienced an industry-wide trend of lower revenue from lower prices and competition from other wireline and wireless communications companies, as well as cable MSOs and Internet service providers.

Some competitors are targeting the high-end data market and are offering deeply discounted rates in exchange for high-volume traffic as they attempt to utilize excess capacity in their networks. In addition, we face increasing competition from other wireless and IP-based service providers. Many carriers are competing in the residential and small business markets by offering bundled packages of both local and long distance services. Competition in long distance is based on price and pricing plans, the types of services offered, customer service, and communications quality, reliability and availability. Our ability to compete successfully will depend on our ability to anticipate and respond to various competitive factors affecting the industry, including new services that may be introduced, changes in consumer preferences, demographic trends, economic conditions and pricing strategies. See Item 1A, "Risk Factors—Consolidation and competition in the wholesale market for wireline services, as well as consolidation of our roaming partners and access providers used for wireless services, could adversely affect our revenues and profitability" and "— The blurring of the traditional dividing lines among long distance, local, wireless, video and Internet services contribute to increased competition."

Legislative and Regulatory Developments

Overview

Communications services are subject to regulation at the federal level by the Federal Communications Commission (FCC) and in certain states by public utilities commissions (PUCs). The Communications Act of 1934 (Communications Act) preempts states from regulating the rates or entry of commercial mobile radio service (CMRS) providers, such as those services provided through our Wireless segment, and imposes various licensing and technical requirements implemented by the FCC, including provisions related to the acquisition, assignment or transfer of radio licenses. CMRS providers are subject to state regulation of other terms and conditions of service. Our Wireline segment also is subject to federal and state regulation.

The following is a summary of the regulatory environment in which we operate and does not describe all present and proposed federal, state and local legislation and regulations affecting the communications industry. Some legislation and regulations are the subject of judicial proceedings, legislative hearings and administrative proceedings that could change the manner in which our industry operates. We cannot predict the outcome of any of these matters or their potential impact on our business. See Item 1A, "Risk Factors—Government regulation could adversely affect our prospects and results of operations; the FCC and state regulatory communications industry is ubject to change,

which could adversely affect us in the future. The following discussion describes some of the major communications-related regulations that affect us, but numerous other substantive areas of regulation not discussed here may also influence our business.

Regulation and Wireless Operations

The FCC regulates the licensing, construction, operation, acquisition and sale of our wireless operations and wireless spectrum holdings. FCC requirements impose operating and other restrictions on our wireless operations that increase our costs. The FCC does not currently regulate rates for services offered by CMRS providers, and states are legally preempted from regulating such rates and entry into any market, although states may regulate other terms and conditions. The Communications Act and PCC rules also require the FCC's prior approval of the assignment or transfer of control of an FCC license, although the FCC's rules permit spectrum lease arrangements for a range of wireless radio service licenses, including our licenses, with FCC oversight. Approval from the Federal Trade Commission and the Department of Justice, as well as state or local regulatory authorities, also may be required if we sell or acquire spectrum interests. The FCC sets rules, regulations and policies to, among other things:

- · grant licenses in the 800 MHz band, 900 MHz band, 1.9 gigahertz (GHz) personal communications services (PCS) band, and license renewals;
- rule on assignments and transfers of control of FCC licenses, and leases covering our use of FCC licenses held by other persons and organizations;
- · govern the interconnection of our CDMA and iDEN networks with other wireless and wireline carriers;
- establish access and universal service funding provisions;
- impose rules related to unauthorized use of and access to customer information;
- · impose fines and forfeitures for violations of FCC rules,
- regulate the technical standards governing wireless services; and
- · impose other obligations that it determines to be in the public interest

We hold several kinds of licenses to deploy our services: 1.9 GHz PCS licenses utilized in the CDMA network, and 800 MHz and 900 MHz licenses utilized in the iDEN network. We also hold 1.9 GHz and other FCC licenses that are not yet placed into service but that we intend to use in accordance with FCC requirements.

1.9 GHz PCS License Conditions

All PCS licenses are granted for ten-year terms. For purposes of issuing PCS licenses, the FCC utilizes major trading areas (MTAs) and basic trading areas (BTAs) with several BTAs making up each MTA. Each license is subject to build-out requirements which we have met in all of our MTA and BTA markets.

If applicable build-out conditions are met, these ficenses may be renewed for additional ten-year terms. Renewal applications are not subject to auctions. If a renewal application is challenged, the FCC grants a preference commonly referred to as a license renewal expectancy to the applicant if the applicant can demonstrate that it has provided "substantial service" during the past license term and has substantially complied with applicable FCC rules and policies and the Communications Act. The licenses for the 10 MHz of spectrum in the 1.9 GHz band that we received as part of the FCC's Report and Order, described below, have ten-year terms and are not subject to specific build-out conditions, but are subject to renewal requirements that are similar to those for our PCS licenses.

800 MHz and 900 MHz License Conditions

We hold licenses for channels in the 800 MHz and 900 MHz bands that are currently used to deploy our iDEN services. Because spectrum in these bands originally was licensed in small groups of channels, we hold thousands of these licenses, which together allow us to provide coverage across much of the continental United States. Our 800 MHz and 900 MHz licenses are subject to requirements that we meet population coverage benchmarks tied to the initial license grant dates. To date, we have met all of the construction requirements applicable to these licenses, except in the case of licenses that are not material to our business. Our 800 MHz and 900 MHz licenses have ten-year terms, at the end of which each license is subject to renewal requirements that are similar to those for our 1.9 GHz licenses

Spectrum Reconfiguration Obligations

In 2004, the FCC adopted a Report and Order that included new rules regarding interference in the 800 MHz band and a comprehensive plan to reconfigure the 800 MHz band (the "Report and Order"). The Report and Order provides for the exchange of a portion of our 800 MHz FCC spectrum licenses, and requires us to fund the cost incurred by public safety systems and other incumbent licensees to reconfigure the 800 MHz spectrum band. In addition, we received licenses for 10 MHz of nationwide spectrum in the 1.9 GHz band; however, we were required to relocate and reimburse the incumbent licensees in this band for their costs of relocation to another band designated by the FCC. The minimum cash obligation under the Report and Order is approximately \$2.8 billion. We are, however, obligated to pay the full amount of the costs relating to



the reconfiguration plan, even if those costs exceed \$2.8 billion. As required under the terms of the Report and Order, a letter of credit has been secured to provide assurance that funds will be available to pay the relocation costs of the incumbent users of the 800 MHz spectrum. We submit the qualified 800 MHz relocation costs to the FCC for review for potential letter of credit reductions on a periodic basis. As a result of these reviews, our letter of credit was reduced from \$2.5 billion at the start of the project to \$1.3 billion in 2010 as approved by the FCC.

Completion of the 800 MHz band reconfiguration was initially required by June 26, 2008. The FCC continues to grant 800 MHz public safety licensees additional time to complete their band reconfigurations which, in turn, delays Sprint's access to some of our 800 MHz replacement channels. Under an October 2008 FCC Order, March 31, 2010 was the target date for us to begin to relinquish some of our 800 MHz channels on a region-by-region basis prior to receiving all of our FCC-designated 800 MHz replacement channels. Under an October 2008 FCC March 31, 2011 in 21 markets where public safety licensees have not yet moved off most of Sprint's replacement channels. We have requested an additional extension of the deadline in a small subset of the 21 markets where public safety licensees have not yet moved off of Sprint's replacement channels. Accordingly, we will continue to transition to our 800 MHz replacement channels consistent with public safety licensees' reconfiguration progress. We completed all our of 1.9 GHz incumbent relocation and reimburstement obligations in the second half of 2010.

New Spectrum Opportunities and Spectrum Auctions

Several FCC proceedings and initiatives are underway that may affect the availability of spectrum used or useful in the provision of commercial wireless services, which may allow new competitors to enter the wireless market. We cannot predict when or whether the FCC will conduct any spectrum auctions or if it will release additional spectrum that might be useful to wireless carriers, including us, in the future.

911 Services

Pursuant to FCC rules, CMRS providers, including us, are required to provide enhanced 911 (E911) services in a two-tiered manner. Specifically, wireless carriers are required to transmit to a requesting public safety answering point (PSAP) both the 911 caller's telephone number and (a) the location of the cell site from which the call is being made, or (b) the location of the customer's handset using latitude and longitude, depending upon the capability of the PSAP. Implementation of E911 service must be completed within six months of a PSAP request for service in its area, or longer, based on the agreement between the individual PSAP and carrier. As a part of the FCC's approval of the Clearwire transaction, we committed to measure the accuracy of our 911 systems at the county level with certain exceptions. On November 29, 2010, we notified the FCC that we had met the first of our E911 location accuracy commitments. We believe we will be able to comply with the final benchmark by the 2016 deadline.

National Security

Issues involving national security and disaster recovery are likely to continue to receive attention at the FCC, state and local levels, and Congress. A major focus of the federal government is cyber security. Congress is expected to take up legislation implementing measures to increase the security and resiliency of the Nation's digital infrastructure. We cannot predict the cost impact of such legislation. The FCC has chartered the Communications Security, Reliability and Interoperability Council consisting of communications companies, public safety agencies and non-profit consumer and community organizations to make recommendations to the FCC to ensure optimal security, reliability, and interoperability of communications systems. We are a member of the council. In addition, the FCC and the Federal Emergency Management Agency/Department of Homeland Security are likely to continue to focus on disaster preparedness and communications among first responders. We have voluntarily agreed to provide wireless emergency alerts over our CDMA network. Under the time line developed by the FCC, the provision of such alerts is to begin no later than April 2012.

Tower Siting

Wireless systems must comply with various federal, state and local regulations that govern the siting, lighting and construction of transmitter towers and antennas, including requirements imposed by the FCC and the Federal A viation Administration. FCC rules subject certain cell site locations to extensive zoning, environmental and historic preservation requirements and mandate consultation with various parties, including Native Americans. The FCC adopted significant changes to its rules governing historic preservation review of projects, which makes it more difficult and expensive to deploy antenna facilities. The FCC recently has imposed a tower siting "shot clock" that would require local authorities to address tower applications within a specific timeframe. This may assist carriers in more rapid deployment of towers. Other changes to environmental protection and tower construction rules, however, are still possible. To the extent governmental agencies impose additional requirements on the tower siting process, the time and cost to construct cell towers could be negatively impacted.

State and Local Regulation

While the Communications Act generally preempts state and local governments from regulating entry of, or the rates charged by, wireless carriers, certain state PUCs and local governments regulate customer billing, termination of service arrangements, advertising, certification of operation, use of handsets when driving, service quality, sales practices, management of customer call records and protected information and many other areas. Also, some state attorneys general have become more active in bringing lawsuits related to the sales practices and services of wireless carriers. Varying practices among the states may make it more difficult for us to implement national sales and marketing programs. States also may impose their own universal service support requirements on wireless and other communications carriers, similar to the contribution requirements that have been established by the FCC, and some states are requiring wireless carriers to help fund the provision of intrastate relay services for consumers who are hearing impaired. We anticipate that these trends will continue to require us to devote legal and other resources to work with the states to respond to their concerns while attempting to minimize any new regulation and enforcement actions that could increase our costs of doing business.

Regulation and Wireline Operations

Competitive Local Service

The Telecommunications Act of 1996 (Telecom Act) the first comprehensive update of the Communications Act, was designed to promote competition, and it eliminated legal and regulatory barriers for entry into local and long distance communications markets. It also required incumbent local exchange carriers (ILECs) to allow resale of specified local services at wholesale rates, negotiate interconnection agreements, provide nondiscriminatory access to certain unbundled network elements and allow co-location of interconnection equipment by competitors. The rules implementing the Telecom Act remain subject to legal challenges. Thus, the scope of future local competition remains uncertain. These local competition market. Our communications and back-office services enable the cable companies to provide competitive local and long distance telephone services primarily in a VoIP format to their end-user customers.

Voice over Internet Protocol

We offer a growing number of VoIP-based services to business subscribers and transport VoIP-originated traffic for various cable companies. The FCC has not yet resolved the regulatory classification of VoIP services, but continues to consider the regulatory status of various forms of VoIP. In 2004, the FCC issued an order finding that one form of VoIP, involving a specific form of computer-to-computer services for which no charge is assessed and conventional telephone numbers are not used, is an unregulated "information service," rather than a telecommunications service, and preempted state regulation of this service. The FCC also ruled that long distance offerings in which calls begin and end on the ordinary public switched telephone network, but are transmitted in part through the use of IP, are "telecommunications services," thereby rendering the services subject to all the regulatory obligations imposed on ordinary long distance services, including payment of interconnected VoIP services that require the use of broadband connections and specialized customer premises equipment and permit users to terminate calls to and receive calls from the public switched telephone network. However, the FCCs ruling did not address specifically whether this form of VoIP is an "information service" or a "telecommunications service," or what regulatory obligations, such as intercarrier compensation, should apply. Nevertheless, the FCC rulines obligations set forth in the Communications Assistance for Law Enforcement Act (CALEA). Because we provide VoIP services and transport VoIP-originated traffic, an FCC ruling on the *regulatory classification of VoIP services* and the applicability of specific intercarrier compensation rates is likely to affect the cost to provide these services; our pricing of these services; and long? Possification of VoIP services and the applicability of specific intercarrier compensation rates is likely to affect the cost to provide these services; our pricing of these services in oumbering resources

International Regulation

The wireline services we provide outside the United States are subject to the regulatory jurisdiction of foreign governments and international bodies. In general, this regulation requires that we obtain licenses for the provision of wireline services and comply with certain government requirements.

Other Regulations

Network Neutrality

The regulatory status of broadband services has sparked a debate over "net neutrality" and "open access." On December 22, 2010, the FCC adopted so-called net neutrality rules. The order adopts three basic rules for fixed broadband Internet access services (a) an obligation to provide transparency to consumers regarding network management practices, performance characteristics, and commercial terms of service, (b) a prohibition on blocking access to lawful content, applications, services and devices; and (c) no unreasonable discrimination. The FCC acknowledged, however, that mobile

broadband is in its early stages of development and is rapidly changing. In this environment, the FCC stated that lesser obligations are warranted on mobile providers. Mobile providers must: provide transparency to consumers in the same manner as fixed providers, and not block access to lawful websites and applications that compete with the provider's own voice or video telephony services. The other rules applicable to fixed broadband, including no blocking of other applications, services or devices, will not apply to mobile. Similarly, mobile providers will not be subject to an "unreasonable discrimination" obligation. Since the net neutrality rules applicable to mobile are relatively narrow and because we have deployed open mobile operating platforms on our devices, such as the Android platform created in conjunction with Google and the Open Handset Alliance, the rules should not adversely affect the operation of our broadband networks or significantly constrain our ability to manage the networks and protect our users from harm caused by other users and devices.

Truth in Billing and Consumer Protection

The FCC's Truth in Billing rules generally require both wireline and wireless telecommunications carriers, such as us, to provide full and fair disclosure of all charges on their bills, including brief, clear, and non-misleading plain language descriptions of the services provided. In response to a petition from the National Association of State Utility Consumer Advocates, the FCC found that state regulation of CMRS rates, including line items on consumer bills, is preempted by federal statute. This decision was overturned by the 11th Circuit Court of Appeals and the Supreme Court denied further appeal. As a consequence, states may attempt to impose various regulations on the billing practices of wireless carriers. In addition, the FCC has opened a new proceeding to address issues of consumer protection, including the use of early termination fees, and appropriate state and federal roles. If this proceeding or individual state proceedings create changes in the Truth in Billing rules, our billing and customer service costs could increase.

Access Charge Reform

ILECs and competitive local exchange carriers (CLECs) impose access charges for the origination and termination of long distance calls upon wireless and long distance carriers, including our Wireless and Wireline segments. Also, interconnected local carriers, including our Wireless segment, pay to each other reciprocal compensation fees for terminating interconnected local calls. In addition, ILECs and CLECs impose special access charges for their provision of dedicated facilities to other carriers, including both our Wireless and Wireline segments. These fees and charges are a significant cost for our Wireless and Wireline segments. There are ongoing proceedings at the FCC related to access charges and special access rates, which could impact our costs for these services and the FCC has released recently a further Public Notice addressing special access charges. We cannot predict when these proceedings will be completed.

Several ILECs have sought and received forbearance from FCC regulation of certain enterprise broadband services. Specifically, the FCC granted forbearance to AT&T, ACS Anchorage, CenturyLink (formerly Embarg), Frontier and Citizens from price regulation of their non-time division multiplexing (TDM) based highcapacity special access services. Furthermore, in 2007, the U.S. Court of Appeals for the District of Columbia found that Verizon was "deemed granted" forbearance from the same rules when the FCC deadlocked on its similar forbearance petition, and that the "deemed grant" was unreviewable by the Court. Our request for en banc review was denied. The appeal of the FCC's rulings with respect to AT&T, Citizens, Frontier and CenturyLink was denied. These deregulatory actions by the FCC could enable the ILECs to raise their special access prices.

The FCC currently is considering measures to address "traffic pumping" by local exchange carriers (LECs) predominantly in rural exchanges, that have very high access charges. Under traffic pumping arrangements, the LECs partner with other entities to offer "free" or almost free services (such as conference calling and chat lines) to end users; these services (and payments to the LECs' partners) are financed through the assessment of high access charges on the end user's long distance or wireless carrier. Because of the peculiarities of the FCC's access rate rules for small rural carriers, these LECs are allowed to base their rates on low historic demand levels rather than the vastly higher "pumped" demand levels, which enables the LEC to earn windfall profits. The FCC is considering the legality of taffic pumping arrangements as well as rule changes to ensure that rates charged by LECs experiencing substantial increases in demand volumes are just and reasonable. As a major wireless and wireline carrier, we have been assessed millions of dollars in access charges for "pumped" traffic. Adoption by the FCC of measures to limit the windfall profits associated with traffic pumping would have a direct beneficial impact on us resolving outstanding disputes associated with such matters. Positive decisions against several LECs and their traffic pumping partners in U.S. district courts and before the Iowa Utilities Board and the FCC have not resulted in a significant decrease in this activity.

Universal Service Reform

Communications carriers contribute to and receive support from various universal service funds established by the FCC and many states. The federal USF program funds services provided in high-cost areas, reduced-rate services to low-income consumers, and discounted communications and Internet services for schools, libraries and rural health care facilities. The USF is funded from assessments on communications providers, including our Wireless and Wirelies and their connected VoIP services. Similarly, many states have established their own universal service funds to which we contribute. The FCC is considering changing its USF contribution methodology, and may replace the interstate telecommunications revenue-based assessment with one based on either connections (telephone numbers or connections to the public network) or by expanding the revenue base to include data revenues. The latter approach in particular could impact the amount of our assessments. The FCC is expected to issue a notice of proposed rulemaking on USF reform in the near future, but final action on the contribution methodology does not seem imminent (within next 6 months). As permitted, we assess subscribers a fee to recover our US

In 2010, Sprint received approximately \$47 million in high-cost USF support in 25 jurisdictions as an Eligible Telecommunications Carrier (ETC). Pursuant to the FCC order authorizing the Clearwire transaction, Sprint is required to phase out its high-cost USF support to zero by 2013, and that process is currently being implemented on a state-by-state basis.

Virgin Mobile is now designated as a Lifeline-only ETC in 22 jurisdictions, providing service under our Assurance Wireless brand, and has ETC applications pending or planned in other jurisdictions as well. Virgin Mobile's Federal Lifeline USF receipts are anticipated to increase substantially in 2011.

The FCC also is considering implementation of new broadband universal service funds which may eventually replace the existing high-cost voice-centric USF. Although timing on the new broadband fund is unclear, Sprint will evaluate the relative costs and benefits of requesting support from these new funds when they become available.

Electronic Surveillance Obligations

The CALEA requires telecommunications carriers, including us, to modify equipment, facilities and services to allow for authorized electronic surveillance based on either industry or FCC standards. Our CALEA obligations have been extended to data and VoIP networks, and we are in compliance with these requirements. Certain laws and regulations require that we assist various government agencies with electronic surveillance of communications and records concerning those communications. We are a defendant in four purported class action lawsuits that allege that we participated in a program of intelligence gathering activities for the federal government following the terrorist attacks of September 11, 2001 that violated federal and state law. Relief sought in these cases includes injunctive relief, statutory and punitive damages, and attorneys' fees. We believe these suits have no merit, and they were dismissed by the district court. The plaintiffs' appeal to the US Court of Appeals for the Ninth Circuit is pending. We do not disclose customer information to the government or assist government agencies in electronic surveillance unless we have been provided a lawful request for such information.

Environmental Compliance

Our environmental compliance and remediation obligations relate primarily to the operation of standby power generators, batteries and fuel storage for our telecommunications equipment. These obligations require compliance with storage and related standards, obtaining of permits and occasional remediation. Although we cannot assess with certainty the impact of any future compliance and remediation obligations, we do not believe that any such expenditures will have a material adverse effect on our financial condition or results of operations.

We have identified seven former manufactured gas plant sites in Nebraska, not currently owned or operated by us, that may have been owned or operated by entities acquired by Centel Corporation, formerly a subsidiary of ours and now a subsidiary of CenturyLink. We and CenturyLink have agreed to share the environmental liabilities arising from these former manufactured gas plant sites. Three of the sites are part of ongoing settlement negotiations and administrative consent orders with the Environmental Protection Agency (EPA). Two of the sites have had initial site assessments conducted by the Nebraska Department of Environmental Quality (NDEQ) but no regulatory actions have followed. The two remaining sites have had no regulatory action by the EPA or the NDEQ. Centel has entered into agreements with other potentially responsible parties to share costs in connection with five of the seven sites. We are working to assess the scope and nature of this responsibility, which is not expected to be material.

Patents, Trademarks and Licenses

We own numerous patents, patent applications, service marks, trademarks and other intellectual property in the United States and other countries, including "Sprint"," "Nextel"," "Direct Connect"," and "Boost Mobile"." Our services often use the intellectual property of others, such as licensed software, and we often license copyrights, patents and trademarks of others, like "Virgin Mobile". In total, these licenses and our copyrights, patents, trademarks and service marks are of material importance to the business. Generally, our trademarks and service marks endure and are enforceable so long as they continue to be used. Our patents and licensed patents have remaining terms generally ranging from one to 19 years.

We occasionally license our intellectual property to others, including licenses to others to use the trademarks "Sprint" and "Nextel."

We have received claims in the past, and may in the future receive claims, that we, or third parties from whom we license or purchase goods or services, have infringed on the intellectual property of others. These claims can be time-consuming and costly to defend, and divert management resources. If these claims are successful, we could be forced to pay significant damages or stop selling certain products or services or stop using certain trademarks. We, or third parties from whom we license or purchase goods or services, also could enter into licenses with unfavorable terms, including royalty payments, which could adversely affect our business.

Employee Relations

As of December 31, 2010, we employed approximately 40,000 personnel.

Access to Public Filings and Board Committee Charters

Important information is routinely posted on our website at www.sprint.com. Information contained on the website is not part of this annual report. Public access is provided to our annual reports on Form 10-K, quarterly reports on Form 10-Q, current reports on Form 8-K, and amendments to these reports filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission (SEC) under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934. These documents may be accessed free of charge on our website at the following address: http://investors.sprint.com. These documents are available as soon as reasonably practicable after filing with the SEC and may also be found at the SEC's website at www.sec.gov.

Public access is provided to our Code of Ethics, entitled the Sprint Nextel Code of Conduct, our Corporate Governance Guidelines and the charters of the following committees of our board of directors: the Audit Committee, the Compensation Committee, the Executive Committee, the Finance Committee, and the Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee. The Code of Conduct, corporate governance guidelines and committee charters may be accessed free of charge on our website at the following address: www.sprint.com/governance. Copies of any of these documents can be obtained free of charge by writing to: Sprint Nextel Shareholder Relations, 6200 Sprint Parkway, Mailstop KSOPHF0302-3B424, Overland Park, Kansas 66251 or by email at shareholder.relations@sprint.com. If a provision of the Code of Conduct required under the NYSE corporate governance standards is materially modified, or if a waiver of the Code of Conduct is granted to a director or executive officer, a notice of such action will be posted on our website at the following address: www.sprint.com/governance. Only the Audit Committee may consider a waiver of the Code of Conduct for an executive officer or director.

Item 1A. Risk Factors

In addition to the other information contained in this Form 10-K, the following risk factors should be considered carefully in evaluating us. Our business, financial condition, liquidity or results of operations could be materially adversely affected by any of these risks.

If we are not able to attract and retain wireless subscribers, our financial performance will be impaired.

We are in the business of selling communications services to subscribers, and our economic success is based on our ability to attract new subscribers and retain current subscribers. If we are unable to attract and retain wireless subscribers, our financial performance will be impaired, and we could fail to meet our financial obligations, which could result in several outcomes, including controlling investments by third parties, takeover bids, liquidation of assets or insolvency. Beginning in 2008 through 2010, we experienced decreases in our total retail postpaid subscriber base of approximately 8.5 million subscribers (excluding the impact of our 2009 acquisitions), while our two largest competitors increased their subscribers. In addition, our average postpaid chum rate was 1.95% and 2.15% for the years ended December 31, 2010 and 2009, respectively, while our two largest competitors had chum rates that were substantially lower. Although we have begun to see a reduction in our net loss of postpaid subscribers, if this trend does not continue our financial condition, results of operations and liquidity could be materially adversely affected.

Our ability to compete successfully for new subscribers and to retain our existing subscribers and reduce our rate of churn depends on:

- our successful execution of marketing and sales strategies, including the acceptance of our value proposition; service delivery and customer care
 activities, including new account set up and billing; and our credit and collection policies;
- · Clearwire's ability to successfully obtain additional financing for the continued build-out of its 4G network;
- The successful deployment and completion of our network modernization plan, Network Vision, including a multi-mode network infrastructure and CDMA push-to-talk capabilities of comparable quality to our existing iDEN push-to-talk capabilities;
- actual or perceived quality and coverage of our networks, including Clearwire's 4G network;
- public perception about our brands;
- · our ability to anticipate and develop new or enhanced technologies, products and services that are attractive to existing or potential subscribers;
- our ability to anticipate and respond to various competitive factors affecting the industry, including new technologies, products and services that may be introduced by our competitors, changes in consumer preferences, demographic trends, economic conditions, and discount pricing and other strategies that may be implemented by our competitors; and
- · our ability to enter into arrangements with MVNOs.

Until recently, our efforts to attract new postpaid subscribers and reduce churn had not been successful. The net loss of postpaid subscribers in 2009 and 2010 can be expected to cause wireless service revenue in 2011 to be approximately \$2.4 billion lower than it would have been had those subscribers not been lost. Our ability to retain subscribers may also be negatively affected by industry trends related to subscriber contracts. For example, we and our competitors no longer require subscribers to renew their contracts when making changes to their pricing plans. These types of changes could negatively affect our ability to retain subscribers and could lead to an increase in our churn rates if we are not successful in providing an attractive product and service mix.

We expect to incur expenses to attract new subscribers, improve subscriber retention and reduce churn, but there can be no assurance that our efforts will result in new subscribers or a lower rate of subscriber churn. Subscriber losses and a high rate of churn adversely affect our business, financial condition and results of operations because they result in lost revenues and cash flow. Although attracting new subscribers and retention of existing subscribers are important to the financial viability of our business, there is an added focus on retention because the cost of adding a new subscriber is higher than the cost associated with retention of an existing subscriber.

As the wireless market matures, we must increasingly seek to attract subscribers from competitors and face increased credit risk from new postpaid wireless subscribers.

We and our competitors increasingly must seek to attract a greater proportion of new subscribers from each other's existing subscriber bases rather than from first-time purchasers of wireless services. Beginning in 2008 through 2010, we experienced decreases in our total retail subscriber base of approximately 8.5 million postpaid subscribers (excluding the impact of our 2009 acquisitions), while our two largest competitors increased their subscribers.

In addition, the higher market penetration also means that subscribers purchasing postpaid wireless services for the first time, on average, have a lower credit score than existing wireless users, and the number of these subscribers we are willing to accept is dependent on our credit policies. To the extent we cannot compete effectively for new subscribers, our revenues and results of operations will be adversely affected.

Competition and technological changes in the market for wireless services could negatively affect our average revenue per subscriber, subscriber churn, operating costs and our ability to attract new subscribers, resulting in adverse effects on our revenues, future cash flows, growth and profitability.

We compete with a number of other wireless service providers in each of the markets in which we provide wireless services, and we expect competition to increase as additional spectrum is made available for commercial wireless services and as new technologies are developed and launched. As competition among wireless communications providers has increased, we have created pricing plans that have resulted in declining average revenue per subscriber for voice and data services. Competition in pricing and service and product offerings may also adversely impact subscriber retention and our ability to attract new subscribers, with adverse effects on our results of operations. A decline in the average revenue per subscriber coupled with a decline in the number of subscribers would negatively impact our revenues, future cash flows, growth and overall profitability, which, in turn, could impact our ability to meet our financial obligations.

U

The wireless communications industry is experiencing significant technological change, including improvements in the capacity and quality of digital technology and the deployment of unlicensed spectrum devices. This change causes uncertainty about future subscriber demand for our wireless services and the prices that we will be able to charge for these services. Spending by our competitors on new wireless services and network improvements could enable our competitors to obtain a competitive advantage with new technologies or enhancements that we do not offer. Rapid change in technology may lead to the development of wireless communications technologies, products or alternative services that are superior to our technologies, products, or services or that consumers prefer over ours. If we are unable to meet future advances in competing technologies on a timely basis, or at an acceptable cost, we may not be able to compete effectively and could lose subscribers to our competitors.

Mergers or other business combinations involving our competitors and new entrants, including new wholesale relationships, beginning to offer wireless services may also continue to increase competition. These wireless operators may be able to offer subscribers network features or products and services not offered by us, coverage in areas not served by either of our wireless networks or pricing plans that are lower than those offered by us, all of which would negatively affect our average revenue per subscriber, subscriber churn, ability to attract new subscribers, and operating costs. For example, AT&T, Verizon and T-Mobile now offer competitive wireless services packaged with local and long distance voice and high-speed Internet services, and flat rate voice and data plans. Our prepaid services compete with several regional carriers, including Metro PCS and Leap Wireless, which offer competitively-priced prepaid calling plans that include unlimited local calling. In addition, we may lose subscribers of our higher priced plans to our prepaid offerings.

Several wireless equipment vendors, including Motorola, which supplies equipment for our push-to-talk services, have begun to offer wireless equipment that is capable of providing push-to-talk services that are designed to compete with our current push-to-talk services. Several of our competitors have introduced devices that are capable of providing push-to-talk services. We announced a major network modernization plan in December 2010, Network Vision; one component of Network Vision is the deployment of push-to-talk technology through the use of multi-modal technology on a single integrated network. If our efforts to deploy such technology are not achieved, we may not be able to successfully compete for such services. See "The success of our network modernization plan, Network Vision, will depend on the timing, extent and cost of implementation; the performance of third-parties; upgrade requirements; and the availability and reliability of the various technologies required to provide such modernization."

The success of our network modernization plan, Network Vision, will depend on the timing, extent and cost of implementation; the performance of third-parties; upgrade requirements; and the availability and reliability of the various technologies required to provide such modernization.

We are implementing Network Vision, which is a multi-year initiative intended to reduce operating costs and provide customers with an enhanced network experience by improving voice quality and faster data speeds, while creating network flexibility and improving environmental sustainability. The focus of the plan is on upgrading the existing Sprint networks and providing flexibility for new 4G technologies. If Network Vision does not provide an enhanced network experience or is unable to provide CDMA push-to-talk capabilities, our ability to provide enhanced wireless services to our customers, to retain and attract customers, and to maintain and grow our customer revenues could be adversely affected.

Using a new and sophisticated technology on a very large scale entails risks. Should implementation of our upgraded network be delayed or costs exceed expected amounts, our margins would be adversely affected and such effects could be material. Should the delivery of services expected to be deployed on our upgraded network be delayed due to technological constraints, performance of third-party suppliers, or other reasons, the cost of providing such services could become higher than expected, which could result in higher costs to customers, potentially resulting in decisions to purchase services from our competitors adversely affecting our revenues, profitability and cash flow from operations.

Failure to complete development, testing and deployment of new technology that supports new services could affect our ability to compete in the industry. The deployment of new technology and new service offerings could result in network degradation or the loss of subscribers. In addition, the technology we use, including WiMAX, may place us at a competitive disadvantage.

We develop, test and deploy various new technologies and support systems intended to enhance our competitiveness by both supporting new services and features and reducing the costs associated with providing those services. Successful development and implementation of technology upgrades depend, in part, on the willingness of third parties to develop ment adored to enhance our complete the development and rollout of new technology and related features or services in a timely manner, and they may not be widely accepted by our subscribers or may not be profitable, in which case we could not recover our investment in the technology. Deployment of technology supporting new service offerings may also adversely affect the performance or reliability of our networks with respect to both the new and existing services and may require us to take action like curtailing new subscribers in certain markets. Any resulting subscriber dissatisfaction could affect our ability to retain subscribers and have an adverse effect on our results of operations and growth

prospects.

Our wireless networks provide services utilizing CDMA and iDEN technologies. Wireless subscribers served by these two technologies represent a smaller portion of global wireless subscribers than the subscribers served by wireless networks that utilize Global System for Mobile Communications (GSM) technology. As a result, our costs with respect to both CDMA and iDEN network equipment and devices may continue to be higher than the comparable costs incurred by our competitors who use GSM technology, which places us at a competitive disadvantage.

We have expended significant resources and made substantial investments to deploy a 4G mobile broadband network through Clearwire using WiMAX technology. WiMAX may not perform as we expect, and, therefore, we may not be able to deliver the quality or types of services we expect. Other competing technologies, including other 4G or subsequent technologies such as LTE, that may have advantages over WiMAX are being developed, and operators of other networks based on those competing technologies may be able to deploy these alternative technologies at a lower cost and more quickly than the cost and speed with which Clearwire deploys its 4G network providing 4G MVNO services to Sprint, which may allow those operators to compete more effectively or may require us and Clearwire to deploy such technologies. These risks could reduce our subscriber growth, increase our costs of providing services or increase our churn.

We entered into agreements in 2008 with Clearwire to integrate our former 4G wireless broadband business with theirs. See "Risks Related to our Investment in Clearwire" below for additional risks related to our investment in Clearwire and the deployment of 4G.

Current economic conditions, our recent financial performance and our debt ratings could negatively impact our access to the capital markets resulting in less growth than planned or failure to satisfy financial covenants under our existing debt agreements. Moreover, Clearwire may be considered a subsidiary under certain agreements relating to our indebtedness.

Although we do not believe we will require additional capital to make the capital and operating expenditures necessary to implement our business plans or to satisfy our debt service requirements for the next few years, we may need to incur additional debt in the future for a variety of reasons, including future investments or acquisitions. Our ability to arrange additional financing will depend on, among other factors, our financial performance, debt ratings, general economic conditions and prevailing market conditions. Some of these factors are beyond our control, and we may not be able to arrange additional financing on terms acceptable to us, or at all. Failure to obtain suitable financing when needed could, among other things, result in our inability to continue to expand our businesses and meet competitive challenges. Our debt ratings could be downgraded if we incur significant additional indebtedness, or if we do not generate sufficient cash from our operations, which would likely increase our future borrowing costs and could affect our ability to access capital.

Our credit facility, which expires in October 2013, requires that we maintain a ratio of total indebtedness to trailing four quarters earnings before interest, taxes, depreciation and amortization and other non-cash gains or losses, such as goodwill impairment charges, of no more than 4.5 to 1.0. The ratio will be reduced to 4.25 to 1.0 beginning in April 2012, and further reduced to 4.0 to 1.0 in January 2013. As of December 31, 2010, the ratio was 3.7 to 1.0. If we do not continue to satisfy this ratio, we will be in default under our credit facility, which could trigger defaults under our other debt obligations, which in turn could result in the maturities of certain debt obligations being accelerated. Certain indentures governing our notes limit, among other things, our ability to incur additional debt, pay dividends, create liens and sell, transfer, lease or dispose of assets.

As of December 31, 2010, we own a 54% economic interest in Clearwire. As a result, Clearwire could be considered a subsidiary under certain agreements relating to our indebtedness. Whether Clearwire could be considered a subsidiary under our debt agreements is subject to interpretation. In December 2010, as a result of an amendment to the Clearwire equityholders' agreement, Sprint obtained the right to unilaterally surrender voting securities to reduce its voting security percentage below 50%, which could eliminate the potential for Clearwire to be considered a subsidiary of Sprint. Until Sprint exercises this right, certain actions or defaults by Clearwire would, if viewed as a subsidiary, result in a breach of covenants, including potential cross-default provisions, under certain agreements relating to our indebtedness.

The trading price of our common stock has been and may continue to be volatile and may not reflect our actual operations and performance.

Market and industry factors may seriously harm the market price of our common stock, regardless of our actual operations and performance. Stock price volatility and sustained decreases in our share price could subject our shareholders to losses and us to takeover bids or lead to action by the NVSE. The trading price of our common stock has been, and may continue to be, subject to fluctuations in price in response to various factors, some of which are beyond our control, including, but not limited to:

- quarterly announcements and variations in our results of operations or those of our competitors, either alone or in comparison to analysts expectations, including announcements of subscriber counts and rates of churn that would result in downward pressure on our stock price;
- the availability or perceived availability of additional capital and market perceptions relating to our access to this capital;

- seasonality or other variations in our subscriber base, including our rate of churn;
- announcements by us or our competitors of acquisitions, new products, technologies, significant contracts, commercial relationships or capital commitments;
- the performance of Clearwire and Clearwire's Class A common stock or speculation about the possibility of future actions we or other significant shareholders may take in connection with Clearwire;
- disruption to our operations or those of other companies critical to our network operations;
- announcements by us regarding the entering into, or termination of, material transactions;
- our ability to develop and market new and enhanced technologies, products and services on a timely basis, including our 4G network;
- · recommendations by securities analysts or changes in estimates concerning us;
- the incurrence of additional debt, dilutive issuances of our stock, short sales or hedging of, and other derivative transactions in our common stock;
- · any major change in our board of directors or management;
- litigation;
- · changes in governmental regulations or approvals; and
- perceptions of general market conditions in the technology and communications industries, the U.S. economy and global market conditions.

Consolidation and competition in the wholesale market for wireline services, as well as consolidation of our roaming partners and access providers used for wireless services, could adversely affect our revenues and profitability.

Our Wireline segment competes with AT&T, Verizon, Qwest Communications, Level 3 Communications Inc., other major local incumbent operating companies, and cable operators, as well as a host of smaller competitors, in the provision of wireline services. Some of these companies have high-capacity, IP-based fiber-optic networks capable of supporting large amounts of voice and data traffic. Some of these companies claim certain cost structure advantages that, among other factors, may allow them to offer services at a price below that which we can offer profitably. In addition, consolidation by these companies could lead to fewer companies controlling access to more cell sites, enabling them to control usage and rates, which could negatively affect our revenues and profitability.

We provide wholesale services under long term contracts to cable television operators which enable these operators to provide consumer and business digital telephone services. These contracts may not be renewed as they expire, generally in the time period between 2011 and 2013. Increased competition and the significant increase in capacity resulting from new technologies and networks may drive already low prices down further. AT&T and Verizon continue to be our two largest competitors in the domestic long distance communications market. We and other long distance carriers depend heavily on local access facilities obtained from ILECs to serve our long distance subscribers, and payments to ILECs for these facilities are a significant cost of service for our Wireline segment. The long distance operations of AT&T and Verizon have cost and operational advantages with respect to these access facilities because those carriers serve significant geographic areas, including many large urban areas, as the incumbent local carrier.

In addition, our Wireless segment could be adversely affected by changes in rates and access fees that result from consolidation of our roaming partners and access providers, which could negatively affect our revenues and profitability.

The blurring of the traditional dividing lines among long distance, local, wireless, video and Internet services contribute to increased competition.

The traditional dividing lines among long distance, local, wireless, video and Internet services are increasingly becoming blurred. Through mergers, joint ventures and various service expansion strategies, major providers are striving to provide integrated services in many of the markets we serve. This trend is also reflected in changes in the regulatory environment that have encouraged competition and the offering of integrated services.

We expect competition to intensify across all of our business segments as a result of the entrance of new competitors or the expansion of services offered by existing competitors, and the rapid development of new technologies, products and services. We cannot predict which of many possible future technologies, products, or services will be important to maintain our competitive position or what expenditures we will be required to make in order to develop and provide these technologies, products or services. To the extent we do not keep pace with technological advances or fail to timely respond to changes in the competitive environment affecting our industry, we could lose market share or experience a decline in revenue, cash flows and net income. As a result of the financial strength and benefits of scale enjoyed by some of our competitors, they may be able to offer services at lower prices than we can, thereby adversely affecting our revenues, growth and profitability.

If we are unable to continue to improve our results of operations, we face the possibility of additional charges for impairments of long-lived or indefinite-lived assets. Further, our future operating results will be impacted by our share of Clearwire's net loss or net income, which during this period of their network build-out will likely negatively affect our results of operations. The carrying value of our investment in Clearwire may be subject to impairment.

We review our wireless and wireline long-lived assets for impairment when changes in circumstances indicate that the book amount may not be recoverable. If we are unable to continue to improve our results of operations and cash flows, a review could lead to a material impairment in our consolidated financial statements. In addition, if we continue to have challenges retaining subscribers and as we continue to assess the impact of rebanding the iDEN network, management may conclude in future periods that certain CDMA and iDEN assets will never be either deployed or redeployed, in which case cash and non-cash charges that could be material to our consolidated financial statements would be recognized.

We account for our investment in Clearwire using the equity method of accounting and, as a result, we record our share of Clearwire's net income or net loss, which could adversely affect our consolidated results of operations. Clearwire disclosed it would be required to raise additional capital in the near term in order to continue its current operations, and that as of September 30, 2010, there was substantial doubt about its ability to continue as a going concern. In December 2010, Clearwire successfully raised \$1,4 billion in debt financing. As a result of this action, as of December 31, 2010, Clearwire no longer reported substantial doubt about its ability to continue as a going concern. Clearwire's ability, however, to raise sufficient additional capital in the long-term on acceptable terms, or at all, remains uncertain. Clearwire's inability to obtain sufficient additional funding to continue its current operations may have an adverse effect on its estimated fair value based, in part, on its publicly quoted stock price. A decline in the value of Clearwire may require Sprint to evaluate the decline in relation to Sprint's carrying value of its investment in Clearwire. A conclusion by Sprint that a decline in the value of Clearwire is other than temporary could result in a material impairment in our consolidated financial statements.

If Motorola is unable or unwilling to provide us with equipment and devices in support of our iDEN-based services, as well as improvements, our operations will be adversely affected.

Motorola is our sole source for all of the devices we offer under the Nextel brand, except BlackBerry devices. Although our handset supply agreement with Motorola is structured to provide competitively-priced devices, the cost of iDEN devices is generally higher than devices that do not incorporate a similar multi-function capability. This difference may make it more difficult or costly for us to offer devices at prices that are attractive to potential subscribers. In addition, the higher cost of iDEN devices requires us to absorb a larger part of the cost of offering devices to new and existing subscribers, which may reduce our growth and profitability. Also, we must rely on Motorola to develop devices capable of supporting the features and services we offer to subscribers of services on our iDEN network and to provide maintenance and support for our iDEN-based infrastructure. A devices could have a material adverse effect on us. Further, our ability to complete the spectrum reconfiguration plan in connection with the FCC's Report and Order is dependent, in part, on Motorola.

We have entered into agreements with unrelated parties for certain business operations. Any difficulties experienced in these arrangements could result in additional expense, loss of subscribers and revenue, interruption of our services or a delay in the roll-out of new technology.

We have entered into agreements with unrelated parties for the day-to-day execution of services, provisioning and maintenance for our CDMA, iDEN and wireline networks, for the implementation of Network Vision, and for the development and maintenance of certain software systems necessary for the operation of our business. We also have agreements with unrelated parties to provide customer service and related support to our wireless subscribers and outsourced aspects of our wireline network and back office functions to unrelated parties. In addition, we have sublease agreements with unrelated parties for space on communications towers. As a result, we must rely on unrelated parties to perform certain of our operations and, in certain circumstances, interface with our subscribers. If these unrelated parties were unable to perform to our requirements, we would have to pursue alternative strategies to provide these services and that could result in delays, interruptions, additional expenses and loss of subscribers.

The products and services utilized by us and our suppliers and service providers may infringe on intellectual property rights owned by others.

Some of our products and services use intellectual property that we own. We also purchase products from suppliers, including device suppliers, and outsource services to service providers, including billing and customer care functions, that incorporate or utilize intellectual property. We and some of our suppliers and service providers have received, and may receive in the future, assertions and claims from third parties that the products or software utilized by us or our suppliers and service providers infringe on the patents or other intellectual property rights of these third parties. These claims could require us or an infringing supplier or service provider to cease selling the relevant products and services. These claims and assertions also could subject us to costly litigation and significant liabilities for damages or royalty payments, or require us to cease certain activities or to cease selling certain products and services.

For example, we obtain some of our CDMA handsets from HTC Corp. Apple Inc. has filed an action with the International Trade Commission (ITC) and with U.S District Courts accusing HTC of patent infringement. HTC has filed an action against Apple with the ITC accusing Apple of infringing HTC patents. Apple's claims against HTC, if successful, could require us to cease providing certain products.

Government regulation could adversely affect our prospects and results of operations; the FCC and state regulatory commissions may adopt new regulations or take other actions that could adversely affect our business prospects, future growth or results of operations.

The FCC and other federal, state and local, as well as international, governmental authorities have jurisdiction over our business and could adopt regulations or take other actions that would adversely affect our business prospects or results of operations.

The licensing, construction, operation, sale and interconnection arrangements of wireless telecommunications systems are regulated by the FCC and, depending on the jurisdiction, international, state and local regulatory agencies. In particular, the FCC imposes significant regulation on licensees of wireless spectrum with respect to how radio spectrum is used by licensees, the nature of the services that licensees may offer and how the services may be offered, and resolution of issues of interference between spectrum bands.

The FCC grants wireless licenses for terms of generally ten years that are subject to renewal and revocation. There is no guarantee that our licenses will be renewed. Failure to comply with FCC requirements in a given license area could result in revocation of the license for that license area.

Depending on their outcome, the FCC's proceedings regarding regulation of special access rates could affect the rates paid by our Wireless and Wireline segments for special access services in the future. Similarly, depending on their outcome, the FCC's proceedings on the regulatory classification of VoIP services could affect the intercarrier compensation rates and the level of USF contributions paid by us.

Various states are considering regulations over terms and conditions of service, including certain billing practices and consumer-related issues that may not be pre-empted by federal law. If imposed, these regulations could make it more difficult and expensive to implement national safes and marketing programs and could increase the costs of our wireless operations.

Degradation in network performance caused by compliance with government regulation, loss of spectrum or additional rules associated with the use of spectrum in any market could result in an inability to attract new subscribers or higher subscriber churn in that market, which could adversely affect our revenues and results of operations. In addition, additional costs or fees imposed by governmental regulation could adversely affect our revenues, future growth and results of operations.

Proposed regulatory developments regarding the use of "conflict" minerals mined from the Democratic Republic of Congo and adjoining countries could affect the sourcing and availability of minerals used in the manufacture of certain products, including handsets. Although we do not buy raw materials, manufacture, or produce any electronic equipment directly, the proposed regulation may affect some of our suppliers. As a result, there may only be a limited pool of suppliers who provide conflict free metals, and we cannot assure you that we will be able to obtain products in sufficient quantities or at competitive prices. Also, because our supply chain is complex, we may face reputational challenges with our customers and other stakeholders if we are unable to sufficiently verify the origins for all metals used in the products that we sell.

If our business partners and subscribers fuil to meet their contractual obligations it could negatively affect our results of operations.

The current economic environment has made it difficult for businesses and consumers to obtain credit, which could cause our suppliers, distributors and subscribers to have problems meeting their contractual obligations with us. If our suppliers are unable to fulfill our orders or meet their contractual obligations with us, we may not have the services or devices available to meet the needs of our current and future subscribers, which could cause us to lose current and potential subscribers to other carriers. In addition, if our distributors are unable to stay in business, we could lose distribution points, which could negatively affect our business and results of operations. Finally, if our subscribers are unable to pay their bills or potential subscribers feel they are unable to take on additional financial obligations, they may be forced to forgo our services, which could negatively affect our results of operations.

Our business could be negatively impacted by security threats and other disruptions.

Major equipment failures, natural disasters, including severe weather, terrorist acts, cyber attacks or other breaches of network or information technology security that affect our wireline and wireless networks, including transport facilities, communications switches, routers, microwave links, cell sites or other equipment or third-party owned local and long-distance networks on which we rely, could have a material adverse effect on our operations. These events could disrupt our operations, require significant resources, result in a loss of subscribers or impair our ability to attract new subscribers, which in turn could have a material adverse effect on our business, results of operations and financial condition.

Concerns about health risks associated with wireless equipment may reduce the demand for our services.

Portable communications devices have been alleged to pose health risks, including cancer, due to radio frequency emissions from these devices. Purported class actions and other lawsuits have been filed against numerous wireless carriers, including us, seeking not only damages but also remedies that could increase our cost of doing business. We cannot be sure of the outcome of those cases or that our business and financial condition will not be adversely affected by litigation of this nature or public perception about health risks. The actual or perceived risk of mobile communications devices could adversely affect us through a reduction in subscribers, reduced network usage per subscriber or reduced financing available to the mobile communications industry. Further research and studies are ongoing, and we cannot guarantee that additional studies will not demonstrate a link between radio frequency emissions and health concerns.

Risks Related to our Investment in Clearwire

We are a majority shareholder of Clearwire, a term we use to refer to the consolidated entity of Clearwire Corporation and its subsidiary Clearwire Communications LLC. Under this section, we have included certain important risk factors with respect to our investment in Clearwire. For more discussion of Clearwire and the risks affecting Clearwire, you should refer to Clearwire's annual report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2010.

Our investment in Clearwire exposes us to risks because we do not control the board, determine the strategies, manage operations or control management, including decisions relating to the build-out and operation of a 4G network, and the value of our investment in Clearwire or our financial performance may be adversely affected by decisions made by Clearwire or other large investors in Clearwire that are adverse to our interests.

Although we have the ability to nominate seven of Clearwire's 13 directors, at least one of our nominees must be an independent director. Thus, we do not control the board, and we do not manage the operations of Clearwire or control management. Clearwire has a group of investors that have been provided with representation on Clearwire's board of directors. These investors may have interests that diverge from ours or Clearwire's. Differences in views among the large investors could result in delayed decisions by Clearwire's board of directors or failure to agree on major issues. Any differences in our views or problems with respect to the operation of Clearwire could have a material adverse effect on the value of our investment in Clearwire or our business, financial condition, results of operations or cash flows. See also "Current economic conditions, our recent financial performance and our debt ratings could negatively impact our access to the capital markets resulting in less growth than planned or failure to satisfy financial covenants under our existing debt agreements. Moreover, Clearwire may be considered a subsidiary under certain agreements relating to our indebtedness."

In addition, the corporate opportunity provisions in Clearwire's restated certificate of incorporation provide that unless a director is an employee of Clearwire, the person does not have a duty to present to Clearwire a corporate opportunity of which the director becomes aware, except where the corporate opportunity is expressly offered to the director in his or her capacity as a director of Clearwire. This could enable certain Clearwire shareholders to benefit from opportunities that may otherwise be available to Clearwire, which could adversely affect Clearwire's business and our investment in Clearwire.

Clearwire's restated certificate of incorporation also expressly provides that certain shareholders and their affiliates may, and have no duty not to, engage in any businesses that are similar to or competitive with those of Clearwire, do business with Clearwire's competitors, subscribers and suppliers, and employ Clearwire's employees or officiers. These shareholders or their affiliates may deploy competing wireless broadband networks or purchase broadband services from other providers. Any such actions could have a material adverse effect on Clearwire's business, financial condition, results of operations or prospects and the value of our investment in Clearwire.

Moreover, we currently rely on Clearwire to build, launch and operate a viable 4G network. Our intention is to integrate these 4G services with our products and services in a manner that preserves our time to market advantage. Clearwire's success could be affected by, among other things, its ability to offer a competitive cost structure and its ability to obtain additional financing in the amounts and at terms that enable it to continue to build a 4G network in a timely manner. Clearwire's delay in its network build and deployment or operation of their 4G network may negatively affect our ability to generate future revenues, cash flows or overall profitability from 4G services. See "Failure to complete development, testing and deployment of new technology that supports new services could affect our ability to compete in the industry. The deployment of new technology and new service offerings could result in network degradation or the loss of subscribers. In addition, the technology we use, including WiMAX, may place us at a competitive disadvantage."

We are currently engaged in an arbitration with Clearwire relating to the pricing of service on Clearwire's 4G network for dual-mode wireless handsets used by Sprint customers, pursuant to our MVNO agreement with Clearwire. We do not expect the resolution of this matter will have a material adverse effect on our consolidated financial position, results of operations or operating cash flow, however, ultimate resolution of this matter could affect the pricing and competitiveness of our 4G services.

We may be unable to sell some or all of our investment in Clearwire quickly or at all.

Clearwire's publicly traded Class A common stock is volatile. In addition, the daily trading volume of Clearwire's Class A common stock is lower than the number of shares of Class A common stock we would hold if we exchanged all of our Clearwire Class B common stock and interests. If we should decide to sell some or all of our stock, or we may be forced to sell at a price that is below the then current trading price or over a significant period of time. We are also subject to certain restrictions with respect to the sale of our equity securities of Clearwire.

Item 1B. Unresolved Staff Comments

None.

Item 2. Properties

Our corporate headquarters are located in Overland Park, Kansas and consists of about 3,853,000 square feet. Our gross property, plant and equipment at December 31, 2010 totaled \$46.1 billion, as follows:

	2	2010
	(in bil	
Wireless	\$	39.2
Wireline		4.5
Corporate and other		2.4
Total	\$	46.1

Properties utilized by our Wireless segment generally consist of base transceiver stations, switching equipment and towers, as well as leased and owned general office facilities and retail stores. We lease space for base station towers and switch sites for our wireless network.

Properties utilized by our Wireline segment generally consist of land, buildings, switching equipment, digital fiber optic network and other transport facilities. We have been granted easements, rights-of-way and rights-of-occupancy by railroads and other private landowners for our fiber optic network.

As of December 31, 2010, about \$1.3 billion of outstanding debt, comprised of certain secured notes, financing and capital lease obligations and mortgages, is secured by \$1.1 billion of gross property, plant and equipment, and other assets.

Item 3. Legal Proceedings

In December 2010, the U.S. District Court for the District of Kansas granted summary judgment in favor of Sprint and the other defendants, in a class action lawsuit filed in 2003, which alleged that our 2001 and 2002 proxy statements were false and misleading in violation of federal securities laws to the extent they described new employment agreements with certain senior executives without disclosing that, according to the allegations, replacement of those executives was inevitable. No appeal was taken from that decision, and the case is now closed.

On January 6, 2011, the U.S. District Court for the District of Kansas denied our motion to dismiss a shareholder lawsuit, *Bennett v. Sprint Nextel Corp.*, that alleges that the Company and three of our former officers violated Section 10(b) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 and Rule 10b-5 by failing adequately to disclose certain alleged operations difficulties subsequent to the Sprint-Nextel merger, and by purportedly issuing false and misleading statements regarding the write-down of goodwill. The complaint was originally filed in March 2009 and is allegedly brought on behalf of purchasers of company stock from October 26, 2006 to February 27, 2008. On January 20, 2011, we moved to certify the January 6th order for interlocutory appeal. We believe the complaint is without merit and intend to defend the matter vigorously. We do not expect the resolution of this matter to have a material adverse effect on our consolidated financial position or results of operations.

Two related shareholder derivative suits were filed against the Company and certain of our present and/or former officers and directors. The first, Murphy v. Forsee, was filed in state court in Kansas in April 2009, was removed to federal court, and was stayed by the court pending resolution of the motion to dismiss the Bennett case. The second, Randolph v. Forsee, was filed in July 2010 in state court in Kansas, was removed to federal court, and was remanded back to state court. The parties are discussing a schedule for these cases going forward in light of the pendency of the Bennett case.

We are currently engaged in an arbitration with Clearwire relating to the pricing of service on Clearwire's 4G network for dual-mode wireless handsets used by Sprint customers, pursuant to our MVNO agreement with Clearwire. We do not expect the resolution of this matter will have a material adverse effect on our consolidated financial position or results of operations.

We are involved in certain legal proceedings that are described in note 11 of Notes to the Consolidated Financial Statements included in this report. During the quarter ended December 31, 2010, there were no material developments in the status of these legal proceedings. Various other suits, proceedings and claims, including purported class actions typical for a large business enterprise, are pending against us or our subsidiaries. While it is not possible to determine the ultimate disposition of each of these proceedings and whether they will be resolved consistent with our beliefs, we expect that the outcome of such proceedings, individually or in the aggregate, will not have a material adverse effect on our financial condition or results of operations.

Item 4. (Removed and Reserved)

Executive Officers of the Registrant

The following people are serving as our executive officers as of February 24, 2011. These executive officers were elected to serve until their successors have been elected. There is no familial relationship between any of our executive officers and directors.

Name	Business Experience	Current Position Held Since	Age
Daniel R. Hesse	Chief Executive Officer and President. He was appointed Chief Executive Officer, President and a member of the Board of Directors on December 17, 2007. He served as Chairman, President and Chief Executive Officer of Embarg Corporation from May 2006 to December 2007. He served as President of our local telecommunications business from June 2005 to May 2006. He served as Chairman, President and Chief Executive Officer of Terabearn Corporation, a Seattle-based communications pany, from March 2000 to June 2004. He served as President and Chief Executive Officer of AT&T Wireless Services, a division of AT&T, from 1997 to 2000.	2007	57
Robert H. Brust	Chief Financial Officer. He was appointed Chief Financial Officer in May 2008. He served as Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer of Eastman Kodak Company from 2000 to 2007. He also served two years as Senior Vice President and Chief Financial Officer of Unisys Corporation. Earlier in his career, he held a series of operations and finance leadership positions at General Electric, concluding his service there as Vice President, Finance for G.E. Plastics.	2008	67
Keith O. Cowan	President - Strategic Planning and Corporate Initiatives. He was appointed President - Strategic Planning and Corporate Initiatives in July 2007. He also served as Acting President - CDMA from November 2008 to May 2009. He served as Executive Vice President of Genuine Parts Company from January 2007 to July 2007. He held several key positions with BellSouth Corporation from 1996 to January 2007, including Chief Planning and Development Officer, Chief Field Operations Officer, President - Marketing and Product Management and President - Interconnection Services. He was previously an associate and partner at the law firm of Alston & Bird LLC.	2007	54
Robert L. Johnson	Chief Service Officer. He was appointed Chief Service Officer in October 2007. He served as President - Northeast Region from September 2006 to October 2007. He served as Senior Vice President - Consumer Sales, Service and Repair from August 2005 to August 2006. He served as Senior Vice President - National Field Operations of Nextel from February 2002 to July 2005.	2007	52
Robert H. Johnson	President - Consumer. He was appointed President - Consumer in May 2009. He co-founded and served as Chief Operating Officer of Sotto Wireless Inc. from February 2006 to January 2009. Prior to joining Sotto Wireless, he served in various executive positions at AT&T Wireless Services, Inc. since 1988, most recently as Executive Vice President, National Operations.	2009	56
Charles R. Wunsch	General Counsel and Corporate Secretary. He was appointed General Counsel and Corporate Secretary in October 2008. He served as our Vice President for corporate transactions and business law and has served in various legal positions at the company since 1990. He was previously an associate and partner at the law firm Watson, Ess, Marshall, and Enggas.	2008	55

Nenec	Bassiness Experience	Current Position Held Since	Age
Paget L. Alves	President - Business Markets. He was appointed President - Business Markets in February 2009. He served as President - Sales and Distribution from March 2008 until February 2009, and as Regional President from September 2006 through March 2008. He served as Senior Vice President, Enterprise Markets from January 2006 through September 2006. He served as our President, Strategic Market from November 2003 through January 2006.	2009	56
Steven L. Elfman	President - Network Operations and Wholesale. He was appointed President - Network Operations and Wholesale in May 2008. He served as President and Chief Operating Officer of Motricity, a mobile data technology company, from January 2008 to May 2008 and as Executive Vice President of Infospace Mobile (currently Motricity) from July 2003 to December 2007. He was an independent consultant working with Accenture Ltd., a consulting company, from May 2003 to July 2003. He served as Executive Vice President of Operations of Terabeam Corporation, a Seattle-based communications company, from May 2000 to May 2003, and he served as Chief Information Officer of AT&T Wireless from June 1997 to May 2000.	2008	55
Danny L. Bowman	President - Integrated Solutions Group. He was appointed President - Integrated Solutions Group in September 2009. He served as President - iDEN from June 2008 to August 2009. He served in various executive positions including Product Development and Management, Sales, Marketing and General Management since 1997.	2009	45
Matthew Carter	President - 4G. He was appointed President - 4G in January 2010. He served as Senior Vice President, Boost Mobile from April 2008 until January 2010 and as Senior Vice President, Base Management from December 2006 until April 2008. Prior to joining Sprint, he served as Senior Vice President of Marketing at PNC Financial Services.	2010	50
Ryan H. Siurek	Vice President - Controller. He was appointed Vice President, Controller in November 2009. He served as Vice President and Assistant Controller from January 2009 to November 2009. Prior to joining Sprint, he worked for LyondellBasell Industries, a chemical manufacturing company, from January 2004 through January 2009, where he held various executive level finance and accounting positions, including Controller - European Operations.	2009	39

The following individual has been chosen to serve as an executive officer. There is no familial relationship between Mr. Euteneuer and any of our executive officers or directors.

Name	Business Experience	Start Date	Age
Joseph J. Euteneuer	Mr. Euteneuer has been serving since September 12, 2008 as Executive Vice President, Chief Financial Officer of Qwest, a telecommunications carrier providing local and long distance voice, data and internet wireline services as well as wireless and digital television services through certain partnerships. Previously, Mr. Euteneuer served as Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer of XM Satellite Radio Holdings Inc., a satellite radio provider, from 2002 until September 2008 after it merged with SIRIUS Satellite Radio, Inc. Prior to joining XM, Mr. Euteneuer held various management positions at Comcast Corporation and its subsidiary, Broadnet Europe.	Hire date to be determined	55

PART II

Item 5. Market for Registrant's Common Equity, Related Stockholder Matters and Issuer Purchases of Equity Securities.

Common Share Data

The principal trading market for our Series 1 common stock is the NYSE. Our Series 2 common stock is not publicly traded. The high and low Sprint Series 1 common stock prices, as reported on the NYSE composite are as follows:

	2010 Market Price					2009 Market Price						
		High		Low	E	nd of Period		High		Low	Er	nd of Period
Series 1 common stock												
First quarter	\$	4.23	\$	3.10	\$	3.80	\$	4,20	\$	1.83	\$	3.57
Second quarter		5.31		3.81		4.24		5,94		3.49		4.81
Third quarter		5.08		3.82		4.63		4.91		3,47		3.95
Fourth quarter		4.88		3.70		4.23		4.41		2.78		3.66

Number of Shareholders of Record

As of February 18, 2011, we had about 48,000 Series 1 common stock record holders, no Series 2 common stock record holders and no non-voting common stock record holders.

Dividends

We did not declare any dividends on our common shares in 2008, 2009 or 2010. We are currently restricted from paying cash dividends by the terms of our revolving bank credit facility as described under Item 7 "Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations - Liquidity and Capital Resources - Liquidity."

Issuer Purchases of Equity Securities

None

Performance Graph

The graph below compares the yearly change in the cumulative total shareholder return for our Series 1 common stock with the S&P* 500 Stock Index and the Dow Jones U.S. Telecommunications Index for the five-year period from December 31, 2005 to December 31, 2010. The graph assumes an initial investment of \$100 on December 31, 2005 and reinvestment of all dividends.



Value of \$100 Invested on December 31, 2005

	 2005		2006	 2007	 2008	 2009	 2010
Sprint Nextel	\$ 100.00	5	88.46	\$ 61.76	\$ 8.61	\$ 17.22	\$ 19.90
S&P 500	\$ 100.00	\$	115.79	\$ 122.16	\$ 76.96	\$ 97.33	\$ 111.99
Dow Jones U.S. Telecom Index	\$ 100.00	s	136.83	\$ 150.57	\$ 100.98	\$ 110.92	\$ 130.60

Item 6. Selected Financial Data

The selected financial data presented below is not comparable for all periods presented primarily as a result of transactions such as the acquisitons of Nextel Partners, Inc., Virgin Mobile USA, Inc. (Virgin Mobile) and Affiliates, as well as the November 2008 contribution of our next generation wireless network to Clearwire. The acquired companies' results of operations subsequent to their acquisition dates are included in our consolidated financial statements. Embarg Corporation, our former local segment, which was spun-off in 2006, is shown as discontinued operations. The primary reason for the increase in net operating revenues for 2010 was related to the additional subscribers obtained in our 2009 acquisitions and the 783,000 retail wireless subscribers added in 2010 which were partially offset by a decrease in revenue as a result of our losses of subscribers in prior periods. We lost approximately 1 0 million retail wireless subscribers in 2009, 5.1 million in 2008 and 658,000 in 2007, which

	Year Ended December 31,									
		2010		2009		1008		2087		2006
				(u m	Hions, e	xcept per share at	nounts)			
Results of Operations										
Net operating revenues	\$	32,563	\$	32,260	\$	35,635	\$	40,146	\$	41,003
Goodwill impairment		_		_		963		29,649		—
Depreciation and amortization		6,248		7,416		8,407		8,933		9,592
Operating (loss) income th		(595)		(1,398)		(2,642)		(28,740)		2,484
(Loss) income from continuing operations ^{11XD}		(3,465)		(2,436)		(2,796)		(29,444)		995
Discontinued operations, net		—		_				—		334
(Loss) Earnings per Share and Dividends										
Basic and diluted (loss) earnings per common share Continuing operations ⁰²⁰	s	(1,16)	\$	(0.84)	\$	(0.98)	s	(10.24)	\$	0.34
Discontinued operations		_		_				—		0.11
Dividends per common share ⁶		_		_				0.10		0.10
Financial Position										
Total assets	\$	51,654	\$	55,424	\$	58,550	\$	64,295	\$	97,161
Property, plant and equipment, net		15,214		18,280		22,373		26,636		25,868
Intangible assets, net		22,704		23,462		22,886		28,139		60,057
Total debt, capital lease and financing obligations (including equity unit notes)		20,191		21,061		21,610		22,130		22,154
Shareholders' equity		14,546		18,095		19,915		22,445		53,441
Cash Flow Data										
Net cash provided by operating activities	\$	4,815	\$	4,891	\$	6,179	\$	9,245	\$	10,055
Capital expenditures		1,935		1,603		3,882		6,322		7,556

(1) In 2010, operating loss improved \$803 million primarily due to the increase in net operating revenues of \$303 million as described above in addition to decreases in operating expenses of \$500 million as a result of our cost cutting initiatives in prior periods. In 2009, we recognized net charges of \$389 million (\$248 million after tax) primarily related to severance exit costs and asset impairments other than goodwill. In 2008, we recorded net charges of \$936 million (\$586 million after tax) primarily related to asset impairments other than goodwill, severance and exit costs, and merger and integration costs. In 2007, we recognized net charges of \$936 million (\$586 million (\$580 million (\$581 million after tax) primarily related to merger and integration costs, asset impairments other than goodwill, and severance and exit costs. In 2006, we recognized net charges of \$620 million (\$581 million (\$581 million after tax) primarily related to merger and integration costs, asset impairments, and severance and exit costs.

(2) During 2010, the Company did not recognize significant tax benefits associated with federal and state net operating losses generated during the period. As a result, the Company recognized an increase in the valuation allowance on deferred tax assets affecting the income tax provision by approximately \$1.4 billion and \$281 million for the years ended December 31, 2010 and 2009, respectively.

(3) We did not declare any dividends on our common shares in 2010, 2009 and 2008. In each quarter of 2007 and 2006, the dividend was \$0.025 per share.

Item 7. Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations

OVERVIEW

Business Strategies and Key Priorities

Sprint is a communications company offering a comprehensive range of wireless and wireline communications products and services that are designed to meet the needs of individual consumers, businesses, government subscribers and resellers. The communications industry has been and will continue to be highly competitive on the basis of price, the types of services and devices offered and the quality of service. As discussed below in "Effects on our Wireless Business of Postpaid Subscriber Losses," the Company has experienced significant losses of subscribers in the critical postpaid wireless market since the third quarter 2006, but, as a result of steps taken to attract and retain such subscribers, has reduced net subscriber losses beginning in 2009.

Our business strategy is to be responsive to changing customer mobility demands by being innovative and differentiated in the marketplace. Our future growth plans and strategy revolve around achieving the following three key priorities:

- Improve the customer experience;
- Strengthen our brands; and
- Generate operating cash flow.

We have reduced confusion over pricing plans and complex bills with our Simply Everything and Everything Data plans and our Any Mobile Anytime⁴⁴ feature that offer savings compared to our competition. In addition to savings offered to consumers, Business Advantage pricing plans are available to our business subscribers who can also take advantage of Any Mobile Anytime⁴⁴ with certain plans. To simplify and improve the customer experience, we introduced the Sprint Free Guarantee, which gives any customer opening a new line of service the chance to try Sprint for 30 days for free (excluding overages and premium services not included in price plans). In addition, we have continued to offer Ready Now, which trains our customers before they leave the store on how to use their mobile devices. For our business customers, we aim to increase their productivity by providing differentiated services that utilize the advantages of combining IP networks with wireless technology. This differentiation enables us to acquire and retain both wireline, wireless and combined wireline-wireless subscribers on our networks. We have also continued to focus on further improving customer care. We implemented initiatives that are designed to improve call center processes and procedures, and standardized our performance measures through various metrics, including customer satisfaction ratings with respect to customer care, first call resolution and calls per subscriber.

Our product strategy is to provide our customers with a broad array of device selections and applications and services that run on these devices to meet the growing needs of customer mobility. Our multi-functional device portfolio includes devices such as the Samsung Epic 4G Android⁴ device, which can also act as a mobile hotspot for up to five wireless fidelity (WiFi) enabled devices and the world's first 3G/4G Android⁴ device, the HTC EVO⁴ 4G, which can also act as a mobile hotspot for up to eight WiFi enabled devices. Our portfolio also includes the Motorola il which is the world's first Direct Connect⁴ Android-powered smartphone. Other devices in our portfolio are the HTC Hero⁵ and the Samsung Moment⁶ with Google⁴, the BlackBerry 8530 and BlackBerry⁶ Bold⁴, the Samsung Seek⁴, the Rumor Touch from LG and the Touch Pro 2 from HTC. Our mobile broadband device portfolio consists of devices such as the Overdrive⁴ 3G/4G Mobile Hotspot, which allows the connection of our network platforms. We also enable a variety of third-party providers, location-based services and business and consumer product providers through our machine-to-machine initiative incorporates selling, marketing, product development and operations resources to address growing non-traditional data needs, which covers a wide variety of products and services including remote monitoring, telematics, in-vehicle devices, e-readers, specialized medical devices and other original equipment manufacturer devices.

Our prepaid portfolio launched additional brands in the second quarter 2010. Sprint's prepaid portfolio currently includes four brands, each designed to appeal to specific customer segments. Boost Mobile serves customers who are voice and text messaging-centric with its popular \$50 Monthly Unlimited plan with Shrinkage service where bills are reduced after six on-time payments. Virgin Mobile serves customers who are device and data-oriented with Beyond Talk⁻ plans and our broadband plan, Broadband2Go, that offer consumers control, flexibility and connectivity through various communication vehicles. Assurance Wireless provides eligible customers, who meet income requirements or are receiving government assistance, with a free wireless phone and 250 free minutes of national local and long-distance monthly service. Common Cents[®] Mobile caters to budget-conscious customers with 7-cent minutes that Round Down[®] and 7-cent text messages.

Sprint has focused its wholesale business as a reseller of new converged services that leverage the Sprint network but are sold under the wholesaler's brand by providing a suite of integrated and customizeable value-added solutions focused on assisting our customers to improve their business. We have adopted new pricing models, made it easier for our wholesalers to acquire access and resell our services by bundling wireless and wireline services and focused on a strating our customers to integrated and coused our attention to partners with existing distribution channels. In addition, we have strengthened our sales efforts and expanded to new markets in the rapidly

Total n

growing machine-to-machine space

In addition to our brand and customer-oriented goals, we have also taken steps, beginning in 2008, to generate increased operating cash flow through competitive new rate plans for postpaid and prepaid subscribers, multi-branded strategies and reductions to our cost structure to align with the reduced revenues from fewer postpaid subscribers. Our cost reductions are primarily attributable to reductions in capital spending, workforce reductions, call center closures as a result of fewer calls per subscriber and limiting marketing spend to focused initiatives. We believe these actions, as well as our continued efforts to reduce other operating expenses, will allow us to continue to maintain an adequate cash position.

Network Vision

In December 2010, Sprint announced Network Vision, a multi-year network infrastructure initiative intended to provide customers with an enhanced network experience by improving voice quality and providing faster data speeds, while creating network flexibility, reducing operating costs, and improving environmental sustainability by enabling the aggregation of multiple spectrum bands onto a single multi-mode base station. In addition to implementing these multi-mode base stations, this plan encompasses next-generation push-to-talk technology with broadband capabilities and the integration of multi-mode chipsets into smartphones, tablets and other broadband devices, including machine-to-machine capabilities. Consolidating and optimizing the use of Sprint's 800 MHz, 1.9GHz and potentially other spectrum (such as the 2.5GHz owned by Clearwire) into multi-mode stations should allow Sprint to repurpose spectrum to enhance coverage, particularly around the in-building experience. The multi-mode technology also utilizes software-based solutions with interchangeable hardware to provide greater network flexibility, which allows for opportunities to evaluate new 4G technologies to better utilize Sprint's available spectrum.

The first stages of equipment testing are expected to begin in early 2011 and, if successful, broad scale deployment is expected in the latter half of 2011 with an expected completion time of anywhere from three to five years. As Network Vision is implemented, the size and power required to operate cell sites used by Sprint is expected to be reduced. Sprint expects the plan to bring financial benefit to the company through convergence to one common network, which is expected to reduce network maintenance and operating costs through capital efficiencies, reduced energy costs, lower roaming expenses, backhaul savings and the eventual reduction in total cell sites and also by reducing the cost of handling expanded data traffic.

Sprint has entered into agreements relating to Network Vision to deploy a cost-effective, innovative network to enhance the voice quality and data speeds by consolidating multiple technologies into one network. The successful testing and deployment related to these changes in technology will result in incremental charges during the period of implementation including, but not limited to, an increase in depreciation and amortization associated with existing iDEN assets due to changes in our estimates of the remaining useful lives of long-lived assets, and the expected timing of asset retirement obligations, which could have a material impact on our consolidated financial statements. The successful testing of push-to-talk technology on the CDMA network in our test markets in 2011 would result in increased depreciation and amortization expense expected to range from \$1.0 billion to \$1.5 billion if implementation can be completed by the end of 2014. Successful completion of Network Vision earlier or later than the end of 2014 would result in an acceleration or delay, respectively, of these depreciation and amortization costs.

Effects on our Wireless Business of Postpaid Subscriber Losses

The following table shows annual net additions (losses) of postpaid subscribers for the past five years, excluding subscribers obtained through business combinations.

		<u> </u>	ear Ended December 31,		
	2010	2009	2008	2007	2006
-			(in thousands)		
net additions (losses) of postpaid subscribers	(855)	(3,546)	(4,073)	(1,224)	279
				2.1.1.1.1.1.1.1.1.1.1.1.1.1.1.1.1.1.1.1	d

As shown by the table below under "Results of Operations," Wireless segment earnings represents approximately 80% of Sprint's total consolidated segment earnings. The wireless industry is subject to intense competition to acquire and retain subscribets of wireless services. Most markets in which we operate have high rates of penetration for wireless services. Wireless carriers accordingly must attract a greater proportion of new subscribers from competitors rather than from first time subscribers. Within the Wireless segment, postpaid wireless voice and data services represent the most significant contributors to earnings, and are driven by the number of postpaid subscribers to our services, as well as the average revenue per subscriber or user (ARPU).

Beginning in 2008, in conjunction with changes in senior management, Sprint undertook steps to address and reduce postpaid subscriber losses. Perceptions in the marketplace, in part as a result of the subscriber losses themselves, as well as other factors, reduced the Sprint brand's effectiveness in attracting and retaining customers. Steps were taken to improve the Sprint networks, as well as to improve the quality of Sprint's customer care experience, as confirmed by independent comparisons with competitors. Steps were taken to improve the credit quality mix of our subscriber base and to improve our financial stability, including cost control actions, which have resulted in our continuing strong cash flow from operations. In addition, beginning in 2008 and continuing through 2010, we have undertaken *initiatives to strengthen the Sprint brand. We continue to impress market awareness* of the improvements that have been achieved in the customer experience, including the speed and dependability of our networks. We have also introduced new devices improving our overall lineup and providing a competitive portfolio for customer selection, as well as competitive new rate plans providing simplicity and value. We believe these actions had a favorable impact on net postpaid subscriber losses in 2009 and 2010, and we expect these to further improve our subscriber results.

Beginning in the second quarter 2009 and continuing through 2010, the Company has begun to see a reduction in our net loss of postpaid subscribers. For the year ended December 31, 2010, net postpaid subscriber losses of 855,000 improved by 2.7 million, or 76% compared to losses of 3.5 million in 2009.

The net loss of postpaid subscribers in 2009 and 2010 can be expected to cause wireless service revenue in 2011 to be approximately \$2.4 billion lower than it would have been had those subscribers not been lost. Notwithstanding our historical postpaid subscriber losses, consolidated service revenue has begun to stabilize primarily as a result of increased service revenue associated with our prepaid wireless offerings, including the acquisition of Virgin Mobile in the fourth quarter of 2009. As a result, Spint's prepaid wireless offerings, as well as cost controls that have been implemented, will continue to partially offset the effects of net postpaid subscriber losses, but are unlikely to be sufficient to sustain the Company's level of results from operations and cash flows unless we are successful in further improving our postpaid subscriber results. If our trend of improved postpaid subscriber results does not continue, it could have a material negative impact on our financial condition, results of operations and liquidity in 2011 and beyond. The Company believes the actions that have been taken, as described above, and that continue to be taken in marketing, customer service, device offerings, and network quaity, should continue to reduce the number of net postpaid subscriber losses experienced during 2011.

RESULTS OF OPERATIONS

		Year Ended December 31,				
	2010	2009	2008**			
		(in millions)				
Wireless segment earnings	\$ 4,53	\$ 5,198	\$ 6,776			
Wireline segment earnings	1,09) 1,221	1,175			
Corporate, other and eliminations	l:	2 (12)	(287)			
Consolidated segment earnings	5,63	6,407	7,664			
Depreciation and amortization	(6,24	3) (7,416)	(8,407)			
Goodwill impairment	-		(963)			
Merger and integration expenses	-		(130)			
Other, net	2	(389)	(806)			
Operating loss	(59	5) (1,398)	(2,642)			
Interest expense, net	(1,46	(1,450)	(1,362)			
Equity in losses of unconsolidated investments, net	(1,28	5) (803)	(345)			
Other income, net	4	5 157	89			
Income tax (expense) benefit	(16	5) 1,058	1,264			
Net loss	\$ (3,46	5) \$ (2,436)	\$ (2,796)			

(1) Consolidated results of operations include the results of our next-generation wireless broadband network, which was contributed to Clearwire in a transaction that closed on November 28, 2008,

Consolidated segment earnings decreased \$774 million, or 12%, in 2010 compared to 2009 and \$1.26 billion, or 16%, in 2009 compared to 2008. Consolidated segment earnings consist of our Wireless and Wireline segments, which are discussed below, and Corporate, other and eliminations. Corporate, other and eliminations improved \$275 million for 2009 compared to 2008 primarily as a result of costs incurred related to the build-up of our next-generation wireless broadband network in 2009 that are no longer being incurred in 2009 due to the close of the transaction with Clearwire in late 2008.
Depreciation and Amortization Expense

Depreciation expense decreased \$753 million, or 13%, in 2010 compared to 2009 and \$137 million, or 2%, in 2009 compared to 2008 primarily due to a reduction in the replacement rate of capital additions resulting from reduced capital spending associated with our cost control actions beginning in 2008. The average annual capital expenditures for the three years ended 2007 were approximately \$6.5 billion as compared to average annual capital expenditures of \$2.5 billion for the three years ended 2010. Amortization expense declined \$415 million, or 25%, in 2010 compared to 2009 and \$854 million, or 35%, in 2009 as compared to 2008, primarily due to reductions in amortization of customer relationship intangible assets as a result of those related to the 2005 acquisition of Nextel becoming fully amortized. These reductions were partially offset by an increase in amortization related to customer relationship intangible assets acquired in connection with the iPCS, Inc. (iPCS) and Virgin Mobile acquisitions in the fourth quarter 2009. Customer relationships are amortized using the sum-of-the-years'-digits method, resulting in higher amortization related to the 2005.

Goodwill Impairment and Merger and Integration Expenses

The Company recognized a non-cash goodwill impairment of \$963 million during 2008. The impaired goodwill was primarily attributable to the Company's acquisition of Nextel in 2005 and reflects the reduction in the estimated fair value of Sprint's wireless reporting unit subsequent to the acquisition resulting from, among other factors, net losses of postpaid subscribers. Merger and integration expenses decreased \$130 million, or 100%, in 2009 compared to 2008 as integration activities were completed during 2008.

Other, net

The following table provides additional information of items included in "Other, net" for the years ended December 31, 2010, 2009 and 2008.

		Year Ended December 31,								
		2010 \$ (8) (125)		2010		2010		2409		2008
			(in	millions)						
nd exit costs	\$	(8)	\$	(400)	\$	(355)				
nents		(125)		(47)		(480)				
asset dispositions and exchanges		69		68		29				
		84		(10)						
	\$	20	\$	(389)	\$	(806)				

Other, net improved \$409 million, or 105%, in 2010 compared to 2009 and \$417 million, or 52%, in 2009 compared to 2008. During 2010 we recognized \$8 million of severance and exit costs primarily related to exit costs incurred in the second and fourth quarter 2010 associated with vacating certain office space which is no longer being utilized. We recognized \$400 million and \$355 million in 2009 and 2008, respectively, of severance and exit costs related to the separation of employees and organizational realignment initiatives. Asset impairments increased by \$78 million, or 166%, in 2010 compared to 2009 and decreased \$433 million, or 90%, in 2009 compared to 2008. Asset impairments primarily relate to assets that are no longer necessary for management's strategic plans. In 2010 and 2009 these costs were primarily related to network asset equipment. Asset impairments in 2008 also include previously recognized ell site development costs. Gains from asset dispositions and exchanges for 2010, 2009, and 2008 are primarily related to spectrum exchange transactions. Other increased \$94 million primarily due to an increase in benefits resulting from favorable developments relating to access cost disputes with certain exchange carriers in 2010 as compared to 2009.

Interest Expense

Interest expense increased \$14 million, or 1%, in 2010 as compared to 2009. This increase was primarily due to higher effective interest rates on our average long-term debt balances and increased costs on our revolving credit facilities, which include the accelerated amortization of previously unamortized debt issuance costs from the retirement of our former credit facility in May 2010 partially offset by reductions in interest expense previously recorded as a result of favorable tax outcomes. Interest expense increased \$88 million, or 7%, in 2009 as compared to 2008, as fewer capital projects led to a decrease of \$111 million of capitalized interest partially offset by a decrease of \$56 million related to a \$1.5 billion decline in the weighted average long-term debt balance between the comparative periods. The effective interest rate on the weighted average long-term debt balance of \$20.6 billion, \$21.4 billion and \$22.9 billion and \$2.2,9 billion as 7.2%, 6.8% and 6.6% for 2010, 2009 and 2008, respectively. See "Liquidity and Capital Resources" for more information on the Company's financing activities.

Equity in Losses of Unconsolidated Investments, net

This item consists mainly of our proportionate share of losses from our equity method investments. Equity losses associated with the investment in Clearwire consists of Sprint's share of Clearwire's net loss and other adjustments such as gains or losses associated with the dilution of Sprint's ownership interest resulting from Clearwire's equity insuances. Equity in losses from Clearwire were \$1.3 billion, \$803 million, and \$142 million for 2010, 2009 and 2008, respectively. The 2009 equity in losses of Clearwire include a pre-tax dilution loss of \$154 million (\$96 million after tax) recognized in the first quarter 2009, representing the finalization of ownership percentages associated with the formation of Clearwire, which was subject to change based on the trading price of Clearwire stock during the 90 days subsequent to the November 2008 closing.

Clearwire owns and operates a next generation mobile broadband network that provides high-speed residential and mobile internet access services and residential voice services in communities throughout the country. Clearwire is an early stage company, and as such, has heavily invested in building its network and acquiring other assets necessary to expand the business during 2009 and 2010, which has resulted in increased operating losses and reduced liquidity. We expect Clearwire to continue to generate significant net losses in the near term as it executes its business plan.

Other income, net

The following table provides additional information of items included in "Other income, net" for each of the three years ended December 31, 2010.

		(in millions) 35 \$ 34 \$						
	2	010	:	2009		2008		
			(1.11)	nillions)				
terest income	\$	35	\$	34	\$	97		
ealized loss from investments		(3)		(29)		(24)		
ain on previously held non-controlling interest in Virgin Mobile		_		151		_		
ther		14		f		(6		
Total	5	46	\$	157	\$	89		

Interest income remained relatively stable in 2010, as compared to 2009. Interest income decreased \$63 million, or 65%, in 2009 as compared to 2008, primarily due to lower interest rates. Realized loss from investments decreased \$26 million, or 90%, in 2010, as compared to 2009 primarily due to fewer sales of marketable securities. As a result of the acquisition of Virgin Mobile, a non-cash gain of \$151 million (\$92 million after tax) was recognized in the fourth quarter 2009 related to the estimated fair value over net carrying value of our previously held non-controlling interest in Virgin Mobile.

Income Tax (Expense) Benefit

The consolidated effective tax rate was an expense of approximately 5% in 2010 and a benefit of approximately 30% and 31% in 2009 and 2008, respectively. The income tax expense for 2010 and the benefit for 2009 include a \$1.4 billion and \$281 million net increase to the valuation allowance for federal and state deferred tax assets related to net operating loss carryforwards generated during the periods. We do not expect to record significant tax benefits on future net operating losses until our circumstances justify the recognition of such benefits. The 2008 income tax benefit includes \$278 million related to non-cash goodwill impairment as substantially all of the charges are not separately deductible for tax purposes. Additional information related to items impacting the effective tax rates can be found in note 10 of Notes to the Consolidated Financial Statements.

Segment Earnings - Wireless

Wireless segment earnings are primarily a function of wireless service revenue, costs to acquire subscribers, network and interconnection costs to serve those subscribers and other Wireless segment operating expenses. The costs to acquire our subscribers include the net cost at which we sell our devices, referred to as subsidies, as well as the marketing and sales costs incurred to attract those subscribers. Network costs primarily represent switch and cell site costs and interconnection costs, which generally consist of per-minute usage fees and roaming fees paid to other carriers. The remaining costs associated with operating the Wireless segment include the costs to operate our customer care organization and administrative support. Wireless service revenue, costs to acquire subscribers, and variable network and interconnection costs fluctuate with the changes in our subscriber base and their related usage, but some cost elements do not fluctuate in the short term with these changes. The following table provides an overview of the results of operations of our Wireless segment for each of the three years ended December 31, 2010.



		Year E	ded December 31	ι,	
Wireless Eachings	 2010		2009		2008
	 		in millions)		
Postpaid	\$ 21,921	\$	23,205	\$	25,994
Prepaid	 3,756		2,081		1,498
Retail service revenue	 25,677		25,286		27,492
Wholesale, affiliate and other revenue	217		546		943
Total service revenue	 25,894		25,832		28,435
Cost of services (exclusive of depreciation and amortization)	 (8,288)		(8,384)	_	(8,745)
Service gross margin	 17,606		17,448	_	19,690
Service gross margin percentage	 68 %		68 %		69 %
Equipment revenue	2,703		1,954		1,992
Cost of products	(6,965)		(5,545)	_	(4,859)
Equipment net subsidy	 (4,262)		(3,591)	_	(2,867)
Equipment net subsidy percentage	 (158)%		(184)%		(144)%
Selling, general and administrative expense	(8,813)	_	(8,659)		(10,047)
Wireless segment earnings	\$ 4,531	\$	5,198	\$	6,776

Service Revenue

Our Wireless segment generates revenues from the sale of wireless services, the sale of wireless devices and accessories and the sale of wholesale and other services. Service revenue consists of fixed monthly recurring charges, variable usage charges and miscellaneous fees such as activation fees, directory assistance, roaming, equipment protection, late payment and early termination charges and certain regulatory related fees, net of service credits. The ability of our Wireless segment to generate service revenues is primarily a function of:

- revenue generated from each subscriber, which in turn is a function of the types and amount of services utilized by each subscriber and the rates charged for those services; and
 - the number of subscribers that we serve, which in turn is a function of our ability to acquire new and retain existing subscribers.

Retail comprises those subscribers to whom Sprint directly provides wireless services on our networks or networks we utilize through MVNO relationships, such as our relationship with Clearwire, whether those services are provided on a pospaid or a prepaid basis. Retail service revenue increased \$321 million, or 2%, in 2010 as compared to 2009 and decreased \$2.2 billion, or 8% in 2009 as compared to 2008. The increase in retail service revenue was primarily driven by attracting subscribers to the Company's National Boost Monthly Unlimited prepaid plan in addition to service revenue related to the subscribers acquired through our fourth quarter 2009 acquisitions of Virgin Mobile and iPCS. This increase in retail service revenue was partially offset by a decrease in postpaid subscribers of approximately 1.4 million, or 4%, in 2010 as compared to 2009. The majority of the decline in 2009 as compared to 2008 is primarily due to a decrease in postpaid service revenue driven by a reduction in the Company's average number of postpaid subscribers of approximately 1.4 million, or 4%, in 2010 as compared to 2009. The majority of the decline in 2009 as compared to 2008 is primarily due to a decrease in postpaid service revenue driven by a reduction in the Company's average number of postpaid subscribers of approximately 4.1 million, or 11%, for the year ended December 31, 2009 partially offset by an increase in prepaid revenue primarily driven by attracting subscribers to the Company's National Boost Monthly Unlimited prepaid plan.

Wholesale and affiliates are those subscribers who are served through MVNO and affiliate relationships, such as our relationship with Clearwire, and other arrangements through which wireless services are sold by Sprint to other companies that resell those services to subscribers. Wholesale, affiliate and other revenues, in total, decreased \$329 million, or 60%, for 2010 as compared to 2009, and \$397 million, or 42%, for 2009 as compared to 2008. The majority of the decrease in 2010 as compared to 2009 was due to the transfer of 5.4 million subscribers from wholesale and affiliate into postpaid and prepaid classifications as a result of the fourth quarter 2009 acquisitions of Virgin Mobile and iPCS. The remaining decline in 2010 as compared to 2009 was primarily due to losses from two of our large MVNOs throughout 2009 in addition to lower revenues received from services provided through our machine-to-machine initiative. The decrease in 2009 as compared to 2008 was primarily due to losses from two of our large MVNOs during 2009. Approximately 41% of our wholesale and affiliate subscribers represent a growing number of devices that utilize our network under our machine-to-machine initiative. These devices generate revenue from non-contract usage which varies depending on the machine-to-machine services is generally significantly lower than revenue per subscribers, however, the cost to service these customers is also lower resulting in a higher profit margin as a percent of revenue.

Average Monthly Service Revenue per Subscriber and Subscriber Trends

The table below summarizes average number of retail subscribers and average revenue per subscriber for the years ended December 31, 2010, 2009 and 2008. Additional information about the number of subscribers, net additions to subscribers, average monthly service revenue per subscriber and average rates of monthly postpaid and prepaid customer churn for each quarter since the first quarter 2008 may be found in the table on the following page.

		۱	iear Baa	led December	31,	
	2	HO		2009		2609
			ubscrib	ers in thousand	ь)	
d subscribers"		33,249		34,640		38,752
d subscribers'''		11,272		5,313		4,135
ervice revenue per subscriber ^a :						
	\$	55	\$	56	\$	56
		28		33		30
		48		53		53

(1) Average subscribers include subscribers acquired through business combinations prospectively from the date of acquisition. Average subscribers for the years ended December 31, 2010 and 2009 are inclusive of prepaid and postpaid subscribers acquired through our 2009 business combinations of Virgin Mobile and iPCS, which were previously included within wholesale and affiliate subscribers. In addition, average prepaid subscribers for the same periods are exclusive of 49,000 subscribers fransferred to wholesale and affiliates as a result of a sale and transfer of customers to an affiliate in 2010.

(2) Average monthly service revenue per subscriber is calculated by dividing service revenue by the sum of the average number of subscribers. Changes in average monthly service revenue reflect subscribers who change rate plans, the level of voice and data usage, the amount of service credits which are offered to subscribers, plus the net effect of average monthly revenue generated by new subscribers and deactivating subscribers.

Average monthly postpaid service revenue per subscriber for 2010 declined slightly as compared to 2009 due to declines in overage revenues resulting from the increased popularity of fixed-rate bundled plans including the Any Mobile Anytime[®] feature. Average monthly retail postpaid service revenue per subscriber was stable for 2009 compared to 2008 as a result of improved retention of higher revenue subscribers on bundled rate plans offset by lower overage and roaming revenues.

Average monthly prepaid service revenue per subscriber for 2010 decreased compared to 2009 due to prepaid subscribers acquired in our fourth quarter 2009 business combination of Virgin Mobile as well as net subscriber additions under our Assurance Wireless brand launched in early 2010, which carry a lower average revenue per subscriber compared to Sprint's other prepaid subscribers. Average monthly prepaid service revenue per subscriber increased during 2009 as compared to 2008 due to higher revenue from our National Boost Monthly Unlimited users combined with more stable average revenue per subscriber from our traditional prepaid users. The lower prepaid average revenue per subscribers to total subscribers resulted in a decline in our average retail service revenue per subscriber for 2010 compared to 2009.

The following table shows (a) net additions (losses) of wireless subscribers for the past twelve quarters, excluding subscribers obtained through business combinations, (b) our total subscribers as of the end of each quarterly period, (c) our average monthly post paid and prepaid service revenue per subscriber, and (d) our average rates of monthly postpaid and prepaid customer churn for the past twelve quarters.

												Qu	irter.	Ended										
	Murch 2006			ne 30, 2008	Sep	4ember 30, 2908	De	cember 31, 2009		arch 31, 2009		une 30, 2009	Sep	stember 30, 2009	Dec	ember 31, 2009		urch 31, 2010	June 20		Se	ptember 34, 2010	Dec	ember 31, 2010
Net additions (losses) (in thousands)																								
Postpaid ⁽¹⁾ :																								
iDEN	(1,0	57)		(849)		(864)		(856)		(720)		(598)		(530)		(507)		(447)	(3	64)		(383)		(395)
CDMA ^{ID}		(3)	_	73		(258)	_	(249)		(530)		(393)		(271)	_	3	_	(131)		36		276		453
Total retail postpaid	(1,0	70)	_	(776)		(1,122)		(1,105)	_	(1,250)	_	(991)		(801)	_	(504)	_	(578)	(2	28)	_	(107)		58
Prepaid			_										_		_									
IDEN	(5	13)		(250)		(305)		(264)		764		938		801		483		(44)	(4	65)		(700)		(768)
CDMA	3	43		112		(24)		(50)		(90)		(161)		(135)		(48)		392	6	38		1,171		1,414
Total retail prepaid	(2	20)		(138)		(329)		(314)		674	_	777		666		435	_	348	1	73	_	471		646
Wholesale and affiliates	ti	33		13		130		146	_	394		(43)		(410)		(79)	_	155		66	_	280	_	393
Total Wireless	(1,0	37)		(901)	-	(1,321)		(1,273)		(182)		(257)		(545)		(148)	_	(75)	l	11	_	644		1,097
End of period subscribers (in thousands)							_							-	_		-							
Postpaid:																								
iDEN	12,1	79	11	1,330		10,466		9,610		8,890	8	3,292		7,762		7,255		6,808	6,4	44		6,061		5,666
CDMA ^{uso}	27,5	22	_27	7,575		27,317		27,068	_	26,538	26	5,145	_	25,874	_	26,712		26,581	26,7			26,993		27,446
Total retail postpaid	39,6	81	38	3,905		37,783	_	36,678	_	35,428	34	4,437	_	33,636	_	33,967	_	33,389	33,1	61		33,054		33,112
Prepaid:							_																	
iDEN	3,5	52	3	3,302		2,997		2,733		3,497	4	4,435		5,236		5,719		5,675	5,2	10		4,510		3,742
CDMA ^{®0}	ĸ	26		938		914		864		774		613		478		4,969		5,361	5,9	99		7,121	_	8,535
Total retail prepaid	4,3	78	_	4,240		3,911	_	3,597	_	4,271	5	5,048		5,714	_	10,688	_	11,036	11,2	09	_	11,631		12,277
Wholesale and affiliates ⁴⁶	8,7	01	-	8,714		8,844	_	8,990		9,384	9	9,341	_	8,931	_	3,478	_	3,633	3,7	'99		4,128	_	4,521
Total Wireless	52,7	60	5	1,859		50,538		49,265		49,083	48	1,826		48,281	_	48,133		48,058	48,1	69	_	48,813		49,910
Average monthly service revenue per subscriber											_				_									
Retail Postpaid	\$	56	\$	56	\$	56	\$	56	\$	56	\$	56	5	56	\$	55	\$	55	\$	55	\$	55	\$	55
Retail Prepaid Monthly customer churn rate ⁽⁹	\$	29	2	30	s	31	\$	30	\$	31	\$	34	S	35	s	31	2	27	s	28	\$	28	s	28
Retail postpaid	2.	45%		1.98%		2.15%		2.16%		2.25%		2.05%		2.17%		2.11%		2.15%	L.	85%		1.93%		1.86%
Retail prepaid	9.	93%		7.36%		8,16%		8,20%		6,86%		6,38%		6.65%		5.56%		5.74%	5	61%		5.32%		4.93 /

 Postaid subscriber net additions by platform (iDEN and CDMA) have been modified for all periods presented to include subscribers that migrated between network technologies, which were previously escluded. This change in presentation of previously reported amounts had no effect on total retail postpaid net additions or other subscriber related performance metrics in any prior periods and better reflects Sprint's trend of subscriber activity by network technology.
 Includes subscribers trend of subscriber activity by network technology.
 Includes subscriber with PowerSource elevices, which operate seamlessly between our CDMA and iDEN networks.
 In the first quarter 2009, Boast Monthly Unlimited was launched on IDEN. In the first quarter 2010, Boast Monthly Unlimited was launched on CDMA.
 Reflects the transfer of 4,539,000 Prepaid and 835,000 Pustpaid subscribers from Wholesale and affiliates sus as a result of the business combinations completed in the fourth quarter 2009 as well as the third quarter 2010 panafer of 4,000 Wholesale and affiliates subscribers from Prepaid as a result of a sole and transfer of customers to an affiliate.
 Churn is calculated by dividing net subscriber deactivations for the quarter by the sum of the overage number of subscribers for activitions completed in the quarter. For postpaid accounts comprising multiple subscribers, such as family plans and enterprise accounts, net deactivations are defined as deactivations in a particular account within 30 days. Postpaid and Postpaid and B sole of panafer of both voluntary churn, where the subscriber have subscriber and estimation to cease being a customer, and involuntary churn, where the subscriber makes his or her own determination to cease being a customer, and involuntary churn, where the customer's service is terminated due to a lack of payment or other estimates. or other reasons.

Retail Postpaid Subscribers --We lost 855,000 net postpaid subscribers during 2010 as compared to losing 3.5 million and 4.1 million net postpaid subscribers during 2009 and 2008, respectively. Our improvement in net postpaid subscriber losses year over year can be attributed to our improvements in retail postpaid gross adds and lower postpaid churn resulting from simplified and value-driven bundled offers, a more competitive device line-up, as well as our continued improvements in overall customer experience and customer care satisfaction.

Retail Prepaid Subscribers We added approximately 1.6 million net prepaid subscribers during 2010 as compared to adding 2.6 million and losing 981,000 net prepaid subscribers in 2009 and 2008, respectively. Our net prepaid subscriber additions in 2010 were principally driven by net additions from the Assurance Wireless and Boost Mobile brands, partially offset by net losses associated with the Virgin Mobile brand including a transfer of 49,000 subscribers from prepaid subscriber additions in 2010 were principally driven by net additions from the Assurance Wireless affiliates as a result of a sale and transfer of customers to an affiliate. Our net prepaid subscriber additions in 2009 as compared to losses in 2008 were principally driven by the Boost Monthly Unlimited plan. Prepaid subscribers are generally deactivated between 60 days and up to 150 days from the date of activation or replenishment; however, prior to account deactivation, targeted retention programs can be offered to qualifying subscribers to maintain ongoing service by providing up to an additional 150 days to make a replenishment. Subscribers targeted through these retention offers are not included in the calculation of churn until their retention offer expires without a replenishment to their account. As a result, end of period prepaid subscribers base during 2010.

Wholesale and Affiliate Subscribers —Wholesale and affiliate subscribers represent customers that are served on our networks through companies that resell our services to their subscribers, customers residing in affiliate territories and a growing portion of subscribers from our machine-to-machine initiative primarily representing devices that utilize our network. During 2010, wholesale and affiliate subscribers additions were 994,000 resulting in approximately 4.5 million wholesale and affiliate subscribers as of December 31, 2010, compared to approximately 3.5 million and 9.0 million wholesale and affiliate subscribers as of December 31, 2009 and 2008, respectively. The increase in the wholesale subscriber base was primarily due to subscriber additions in other MVNO relationships during 2010. The decrease from 2008 to 2009 was primarily due to subscribers included in wholesale and affiliate, approximately 4.5 million subscribers activities such as e-readers, in-vehicle devices and telematics. Subscribers through some of our MVNO relationships have inactivity either in voice usage or primarily as result of the acture of the device, where activity only occurs when data retrieval is initiated by the end-user and may occur infrequently. Although we continue to provide these customers access to our network through our MVNO relationships, approximately 959,000 subscribers through these MVNO relationships have been inactive for at least six months, with no associated revenue.

Cost of Services

Cost of services consists primarily of:

- costs to operate and maintain our CDMA and iDEN networks, including direct switch and cell site costs, such as rent, utilities, maintenance, labor costs
 associated with network employees and spectrum frequency leasing costs;
- fixed and variable interconnection costs, the fixed component of which consists of monthly flat-rate fees for facilities leased from local exchange carriers
 based on the number of cell sites and switches in service in a particular period and the related equipment installed at each site, and the variable
 component of which generally consists of per-minute use fees charged by wireline providers for calls terminating on their networks, which fluctuate in
 relation to the level and duration of those terminating calls;
- long distance costs paid to the Wireline segment;
- costs to service and repair devices;
- regulatory fees;
- roaming fees paid to other carriers; and
- fixed and variable costs relating to payments to third parties for the use of their proprietary data applications, such as messaging, music, TV and navigation services by our subscribers.

Cost of services decreased \$96 million, or 1%, in 2010 compared to 2009, primarily reflecting a decline in service and repair costs by focusing on device repairs and refurbishment rather than utilizing new devices, a decline in long distance network costs as a result of lower market rates as well as a decline in payments to third party vendors providing premium services as a result of changing from usage based payments to flat rates. This decline was partially offset by increased roaming due to higher data usage and an increase in license fees as a result of the continued growth in smartphone devices, which carry higher fees. Cost of services decreased \$361 million, or 4%, in 2009 as compared to 2008 primarily reflecting a decline in labor, outside services and maintenance costs consistent with the Company's cost cutting efforts, as well as a decline in network costs associated with fewer subscribers.

Equipment Net Subsidy

We recognize equipment revenue and corresponding costs of devices when title of the device passes to the dealer or end-user customer. Our marketing plans assume that devices typically will be sold at prices below cost, which is consistent with industry practice, as subscriber retention effonts often include providing incentives to subscribers such as offering new devices at discounted prices. We reduce equipment revenue for these discounts offered directly to the customer, or for certain payments to third-party dealers to reimburse the dealer for point of sale discounts that are offered to the end-user subscriber. Additionally, the cost of devices is reduced by any rebates that are earned from the supplier. Cost of devices and accessories also includes order fulfillment related expenses and write-downs of devices and related accessory inventory for shrinkage and obsolescence. Equipment cost in excess of the revenue generated from equipment sales is referred to in the industry as equipment net subsidy. Equipment revenue and cost of devices is primarily due to an increase in bth equipment revenue and cost of devices is primarily due to an increase in the number of postpaid devices sold with a greater mix of devices that have a higher average sales price and cost, as well as an increase in the number of prepaid devices sold. Equipment revenue decreased \$38 million, or 2%, in 2009 compared to 2009 primarily due to device sind evices increased \$38 million, or 15%, in 2009 compared to 2009, and cost of devices sold with a greater mix of 2008, primarily due to device sold in 2008 primarily due to 2009 appresent evenue decreased \$38 million, or 15%, in 2009 compared to 2009, in the result of compared to 2009, primarily due to devices sold with a higher functionality as a result of competitive and economic pressures, partially offset by an increase in the number of lower priced prepaid devices sold in 2008 primarily due to 2009 apared to 2009, in 2009 compared to 2009, primarily due to device sold repress devices sold i

Selling, General and Administrative Expense

Sales and marketing costs primarily consist of customer acquisition costs, including commissions paid to our indirect dealers, third-party distributors and retail sales force for new device activations and upgrades, residual payments to our indirect dealers, payroll and facilities costs associated with our retail sales force, marketing employees, advertising, media programs and sponsorships, including costs related to branding. General and administrative expenses primarily consist of costs for billing, customer care and information technology operations, bad debt expense and administrative support activities, including collections, legal, finance, human resources, strategic planning and technology and product development.

Sales and marketing expense increased \$322 million, or 7%, in 2010 from 2009 as compared to a decrease of \$273 million, or 6%, in 2009 from 2008. The increase in sales and marketing expenses for the year ended December 31, 2010 is primarily due to the additional costs associated with our increase in subscriber gross additions combined with incremental costs associated with our business combinations in the fourth quarter 2009, offset by a decline in marketing expenditures related to our cost cutting initiatives. The decline in sales and marketing expenditures related to a decrease to 2008 and a decline in labor related costs due to our workforce and cost reduction activities.

General and administrative costs decreased \$203 million, or 5%, in 2010 from 2009 and \$1.1 billion, or 22%, in 2009 from 2008. The decline in general and administrative costs for the year ended December 31, 2010 reflects a reduction in customer care costs and minor continued effects of workforce reductions and cost cutting initiatives announced in 2009 offset by increases as a result of the fourth quarter 2009 business combinations of Virgin Mobile and iPCS in addition to an increase in bad debt expense. The decline in general and administrative costs for the year ended December 31, 2009 is primarily due to reductions in customer care costs, the decrease in employee related costs as part of our cost cutting initiatives and lower bad debt expense. Customer care costs decreased \$87 million in 2010 as compared to 2009 and \$363 million in 2009 as compared to 2008. The improvement in customer care costs is largely attributable to customer care quality initiatives launched in 2008 that have resulted in a reduction in calls per subscriber by 39% from 2007 peak levels which allowed for a reduction of 19 call centers in 2009 and 10 call centers in 2009 and 009 and 009 and costs decreased approximately \$536 million in 2009 as compared to 2008, due to workforce reductions announced in January and November 2009. Bad debt expense was \$423 million for the year ended December 31, 2010 representing a \$31 million in crease, as compared to bad debt expense resulted from lower rates of bud debt expense decreased \$240 million as compared to addebt expense of \$332 million in 2009. The improvement in bad debt expense decreased 15240 million and 2009 reductions in allowances for bad debt due to increased rates of recovery. For the year ended December 31, 2009, bad debt expense decreased \$240 million as compared to addebt expense of \$332 million in 2008. The improvement in bad debt expense resulted from lower rates of uncollectibility during the period, as well as lower estimated uncollectible accounts in outstanding accounts receivab

Segment Earnings - Wireline

Wireline segment earnings are primarily a function of wireline service revenue, network and interconnection costs and other Wireline segment operating expenses. Network costs primarily represent special access costs and interconnection costs which generally consist of domestic and international per-minute usage fees paid to other carriers. The remaining costs associated with operating the Wireline segment include the costs to operate our customer care and billing organizations in addition to administrative support. Wireline service revenue, and variable network and interconnection costs fluctuate with the changes in our customer base and their related usage, but some cost elements do not fluctuate in the short term with the changes in our customer usage. Our wireline services provided to our Wireless segment are generally accounted for based on market rates which we believe approximate fair value. The Company generally re-establishes these rates at the beginning of each fiscal year. Over the past several years, there has been an industry wide trend of lower rates due to increased companies as well as cable and internet service providers. For 2011, we expect wireline service gross margin to decline by approximatels \$200 to \$250 million to reflect changes in market prices for services provided by our Wireline segment to our Wireless segment. This decline in wirelene service gross margin related to intercompany pricing will not affect Sprint's consolidated results of operations as our Wirelines segment will benefit from an equivalent reduction in cost of service. The following table provides an overview of the results of operations as our Wireline segment will benefit from an equivalent reduction in cost of service. The following table provides an overview of the results of operations of our Wireline segment for the years ended December 31, 2010, 2009 and 2008.

		Yes	ar Ended December 31,	
ata ternet ther Total net service revenue ost of services and products ervice gross margin ervice gross margin percentage elling, general and administrative expense	2010		2009	2088
			(in millions)	
Voice	\$ 2,249	\$	2,563	\$ 3,079
Data	\$19		662	959
Internet	2,175		2,293	2,148
Other	97		111	 146
Total net service revenue	5,040		5,629	 6,332
Cost of services and products	(3,319)		(3,663)	 (4,192)
Service gross margin	1,721		1,966	 2,140
Service gross margin percentage	34%	5 -	35%	34%
Selling, general and administrative expense	(631)		(745)	(965)
Wireline segment earnings	\$ 1,090	\$	1,221	\$ 1,175
······				

Wireline Revenue

Voice Revenues

Voice revenues decreased \$314 million, or 12%, in 2010 as compared to 2009 and decreased \$516 million, or 17%, in 2009 as compared to 2008. The 2010 and 2009 decreases were primarily driven by volume declines due to customer churn as well as overall price declines. Voice revenues generated from the sale of services to our Wireless segment represented 33% of total voice revenues in 2010 as compared to 31% in 2009 and 26% in 2008.

Data Revenues

Data revenues reflect sales of data services, including ATM, frame relay and managed network services. Data revenues decreased \$143 million, or 22%, in 2010 as compared to 2009 and decreased \$297 million, or 31%, in 2009 as compared to 2008 due to declines in frame relay and asynchronous transfer mode (ATM) services as subscribers migrated to IP-based technologies. Data revenues generated from the provision of services to the Wireless segment represented 27% of total data revenues 2010 as compared to 19% in 2009 and 13% in 2008.

Internet Revenues

Internet revenues reflect sales of IP-based data services, including MPLS, VoIP and StP. Internet revenues decreased \$118 million, or 5%, in 2010 from 2009 as compared to an increase of \$145 million, or 7%, in 2009 from 2008. The 2010 decrease was due to a decline in new IP customers with lower market rates as a result of increased competition. The 2009 increase was due to higher IP revenues as business subscribers were increasing requirements to support wireless customer's data traffic, in addition to revenue growth in cable VoIP, which experienced a 15% increase in subscribers in 2009 as compared to 2008. Internet revenues generated from the provision of services to the Wireless segment represented 10% of total Internet revenues in 2010 as compared to 11% in 2009 and 9% in 2008. Some MSO's are in the process of in-sourcing their digital voice products for which the transition and associated revenue reductions will occur over the next several years with a decrease of approximately \$200 million to occur in 2011.

Other Revenues

Other revenues, which primarily consist of sales of customer premises equipment (CPE), decreased \$14 million, or 13% in 2010 as compared to 2009 and \$35 million, or 24%, in 2009 as compared to 2008 as a result of fewer projects in 2010 and 2009.

Costs of Services and Products

Costs of services and products include access costs paid to local phone companies, other domestic service providers and foreign phone companies to complete calls made by our domestic subscribers, costs to operate and maintain our networks and costs of equipment. Costs of services and products decreased \$344 million, or 9%, in 2010 from 2009 and \$529 million, or 13%, in 2009 from 2008. The decrease in 2010 and 2009 is primarily due to declining voice volumes and a shift in mix to lower cost products as a result of the migration from data to IP-based technologies. Service gross margin percentage increased from 34% in 2008 to 35% in 2009 and decreased back to 34% in 2010. The increase from 2008 to 2009 was primarily due to revenue growth in our cable VoIP business and a decrease in costs of services and products offset by a decrease in voice revenue. The decrease from 2009 to 2010 was as a result of a decrease in net service revenue offset by a decrease in costs of services and products.

Selling, General and Administrative Expense

Selling, general and administrative expense decreased \$114 million, or 15%, in 2010 as compared to 2009 and \$220 million, or 23% in 2009 as compared 2008. The decreases were primarily due to a reduction in employee headcount and a decline in the use of outside services and maintenance as part of our cost cutting initiatives. Total selling, general and administrative expense as a percentage of net services revenue was 13% in 2010 and 2009 and 15% in 2008.

LIQUIDITY AND CAPITAL RESOURCES

Cash Flow

		Year Er	nded December 31,	
	 2010		2009	2008
			(in millions)	
by operating activities	\$ 4,815	\$	4,891	\$ 6,179
ing activities	(2,556)		(3,844)	(4,250)
ancing activities	(905)		(919)	(484)

Operating Activities

Net cash provided by operating activities of \$4.8 billion in 2010 decreased \$76 million from the same period in 2009 primarily due to a \$196 million decrease in cash received from our subscribers resulting from a decline in our postpaid subscriber customer base, an increase of \$217 million in cash paid to our suppliers and employees, and an increase of \$36 million in cash paid for interest. These were partially offset by an increase of \$170 million in cash received for income tax refunds. Net cash provided by operating activities for 2009 also includes a cash payment of \$200 million resulting from a contribution to the Company pension plan.

Net cash provided by operating activities of \$4.9 billion in 2009 decreased by \$1.3 billion from 2008, primarily due to a \$3.6 billion decrease in cash received from our subscribers as a result of declining service revenues from our loss of post-paid subscribers and a \$200 million contribution to the Company pension plan during 2009. These declines were offset by a decrease of \$2.1 billion in cash paid to our suppliers and employees primarily due to reductions in variable cost of services and products and selling, general and administrative expenses due to the various cost cutting initiatives implemented over the past year.

Net cash provided by operating activities for 2008 is net of cash used for operating activities of approximately \$300 million that related to our operations that were contributed to Clearwire in November 2008.

Investing Activities

Net cash used in investing activities for 2010 decreased by \$1.3 billion from 2009, due to a decrease of \$300 million in purchases of short-term investments and a decrease of \$132 million in expenditures related to FCC licenses as determined by specific operations requirements of the Report and Order. These decreases were partially offset by reduced proceeds from sales and maturities of short-term investments of \$418 million and increased capital expenditures of \$332 million to add coverage and capacity to our wireless networks. Sprint also increased is investment in Clearwire by \$1.1 billion and acquired iPCS and Virgin Mobile for \$560 million in 2009, which resulted in the remaining decline in 2010 as compared to 2009.

Net cash used in investing activities for 2009 decreased by \$406 million from 2008, primarily due to an increase of \$369 million in proceeds from short-term investments and a decrease in capital expenditures of \$2.3 billion in 2009 as

compared to 2008 mainly due to fewer cell sites built in 2009, fewer IT and network development projects and costs incurred related to the build-up of WiMAX in 2008 that are no longer being incurred in 2009 due to the close of the transaction with Clearwire in November 2008. The decreases were offset by increased purchases of \$599 million in short-term investments, a \$1.1 billion increase of Sprint's investment in Clearwire and \$560 million used to acquire Virgin Mobile and iPCS in the fourth quarter 2009.

Net cash used in investing activities for 2008 include expenditures of approximately \$600 million related to capital assets and FCC licenses that were contributed to Clearwire in November 2008.

Financing Activities

Net cash used in financing activities was \$905 million during 2010 compared to net cash used by financing activities of \$919 million in 2009. Activities in 2010 included a \$750 million debt payment in June 2010 and a \$51 million payment for debt financing costs associated with our new revolving credit facility. In addition, in the fourth quarter 2010, we exercised an option to terminate our relationship with a variable interest entity, which resulted in the repayment of financing, capital lease and other obligations of \$105 million.

Net cash used in financing activities was \$919 million during 2009 as compared to net cash used in financing activities of \$484 million in 2008. Activities in 2009 include debt repayments of \$600 million of senior notes in May 2009, the early redemption of \$607 million of our convertible senior notes in September 2009, and a \$1.0 billion payment on our revolving bank credit facility in November 2009 offset by the issuance of \$1.3 billion of senior notes in August 2009.

Net cash used in financing activities was \$484 million during 2008. Activities in 2008 include the draw-down of \$2.5 billion under our revolving bank credit facility in February 2008, the net proceeds from the financing obligation with TowerCo Acquisition LLC related to a sale and subsequent leaseback of multiple tower locations in September 2008 of \$645 million, and proceeds from the issuance of commercial paper of \$681 million, offset by the early redemption of \$1.25 billion of our senior notes in June 2008, the extinguishment in September 2008 of \$250 million of Alamosa (Delaware), Inc.'s 8.5% Senior Notes due 2012, the repayment of \$1.5 billion of our revolving bank credit facility in the third and fourth quarters of 2008 and maturities of commercial paper of \$1.1 billion.

We received \$8 million, \$4 million and \$57 million in 2010, 2009 and 2008, respectively, in proceeds from common share issuances, primarily resulting from exercises of employee options.

Liquidity

As of December 31, 2010, our cash, cash equivalents and short-term investments totaled \$5.5 billion. On May 21, 2010, we entered into a new \$2.1 billion unsecured revolving credit facility that expires in October 2013. This new credit facility replaced the \$4.5 billion credit facility that was due to expire in December 2010. As of December 31, 2010, \$1.4 billion in letters of credit, including a \$1.3 billion letter of credit required by the Report and Order to reconfigure the 800 MHz band, were outstanding under our \$2.1 billion of borrowing capacity available under our revolving bank credit facility as of December 31, 2010, including cash, cash equivalents, short-term investments and available borrowing capacity under our revolving ordet facility was \$6.2 billion. In addition, in January 2011, \$1.65 billion of Sprint Capital Corporation 7.625% senior notes were repaid upon maturity and we amended \$500 million of our \$750 million form \$750 million \$750 mil

The terms and conditions of our revolving bank credit facility require the ratio of total indebtedness to trailing four quarters earnings before interest, taxes, depreciation and amortization and certain other non-recurring items, as defined by the credit facility (adjusted EBITDA), to be no more than 4.5 to 1.0. Beginning in April 2012, the ratio will be reduced to 4.25 to 1.0, and further reduced to 4.0 to 1.0 in January 2013. As of December 31, 2010, the ratio was 3.7 to 1.0 as compared to 3.5 to 1.0 as of December 31, 2009 resulting from our decline in adjusted EBITDA. Under this revolving bank credit facility, we are currently restricted from paying cash dividends because our ratio of total indebtedness to adjusted EBITDA exceeds 2.5 to 1.0. The terms of the revolving bank credit facility provide for an interest rate equal to the London Interbank Offered Rate (LIBOR), plus a margin of between 2.75% and 3.50%, depending on our debt ratings. Certain of our domestic subsidiaries have guaranteed the revolving bank credit facility.

A default under our borrowings could trigger defaults under our other debt obligations, which in turn could result in the maturities being accelerated. Certain indentures that govern our outstanding notes also require compliance with various covenants, including limitations on the incurrence of indebtedness and liens by the Cornpany and its subsidiaries, as defined by the terms of the indentures. As of December 31, 2010, we own a 54% economic interest in Clearwire. As a result, Clearwire could be considered a subsidiary under certain agreements relating to our indebtedness. Whether Clearwire could be considered a subsidiary under our debt agreements relating to our indebtedness. Whether Clearwire could be considered a subsidiary under our debt agreements is subject to interpretation. In December 2010, as a result of an amendment to the Clearwire equityholders' agreement, Sprint obtained the right to unilaterally surrender voting securities to reduce its voting security percentage below 50%, which could eliminate the potential for Clearwire to be considered a subsidiary of Sprint.

Certain actions or defaults by Clearwire would, if viewed as a subsidiary, result in a breach of covenants, including potential cross-default provisions, under certain agreements relating to our indebtedness. However, we believe the unilateral rights obtained in December significantly mitigate the possibility of an event that would cross-default against Sprint's debt obligations.

We expect to remain in compliance with our covenants through at least the end of 2012, although there can be no assurance that we will do so. Although we expect to improve our postpaid subscriber results, if we do not meet our plan, depending on the severity of the actual subscriber results versus what we currently anticipate, it is possible that we would not remain in compliance with our covenants or be able to meet our debt service obligations, which could result in acceleration of our indebtedness. If such unforeseen events occur, we may engage with our lenders to obtain appropriate waivers or amendments of our credit facilities or refinance borrowings, although there is no assurance we would be successful in any of these actions.

Sprint's current liquidity position makes it likely that we will be able to meet our debt service requirements and other funding needs currently identified through at least the end of 2012 by using our anticipated cash flows from operating activities as well as our cash and cash equivalents on hand. In addition, we also have available the remaining borrowing capacity under our revolving bank credit facility. Nevertheless, if we are unable to continue to reduce the rate of losses of postpaid subscribers, it could have a significant negative impact on cash provided by operating activities and our liquidity in future years.

In determining that we expect to meet our funding needs through at least 2012, we have considered:

- expenses relating to our operations;
- anticipated levels of capital expenditures, including the capacity and upgrading of our networks and the deployment of new technologies in our networks, and FCC license acquisitions;
- · anticipated payments under the Report and Order, as supplemented;
- · any contributions we may make to our pension plan,
- scheduled debt service requirements;
- · any additional investment we may choose to make in Clearwire; and
- other future contractual obligations and general corporate expenditures.

Any of these events or circumstances could involve significant additional funding needs in excess of anticipated cash flows from operating activities and the identified currently available funding sources, including existing cash and cash equivalents and borrowings available under our existing revolving credit facility. If existing capital resources are not sufficient to meet these funding needs, it would be necessary to raise additional capital to meet those needs.

Our ability to fund our capital needs from outside sources is ultimately affected by the overall capacity and terms of the banking and securities markets, as well as our performance and our credit ratings. Given our recent financial performance as well as the volatility in these markets, we continue to monitor them closely and to take steps to maintain financial flexibility and a reasonable cost of capital.

As of December 31, 2010, Moody's Investor Service, Standard & Poor's Ratings Services, and Fitch Ratings had assigned the following credit ratings to certain of our outstanding obligations:

	Ratin	s	
Rating Agency	Senior Unsecured Bonk Credit Pacility	Senior Unsecured Debt	Outlook
Moody's	Baa2	Ba3	Under Review
Standard and Poor's	Not Rated	BB-	Negative
Fitch	BB-	BB-	Negative

Downgrades of our current ratings do not accelerate scheduled principal payments of our existing debt. However, downgrades may cause us to incur higher interest costs on our credit facilities and future borrowings, if any, and could negatively impact our access to the public capital markets.

As of December 31, 2010, we had working capital of \$2.0 billion compared to \$1.8 billion as of December 31, 2009.

CURRENT BUSINESS OUTLOOK

We endeavor to both add new and retain our existing wireless subscribers in order to reverse the net loss in postpaid wireless subscribers that we have experienced. We expect to improve our subscriber trends by continuing to improve the customer experience and through offers which provide value, simplicity and productivity.

Given the current economic environment, the difficulties the economic uncertainties create in forecasting, as well as the inherent uncertainties in predicting future customer behavior, we are unable to forecast with assurance the net retail postpaid subscriber results we will experience during 2011 or thereafter. However, the Company expects postpaid subscriber net additions for the full year 2011 and to improve total wireless subscriber net additions in 2011, as compared to 2010.

Our net subscriber losses have significantly reduced our revenue and operating cash flow. These effects will continue if we do not continue to attract new subscribers and/or reduce our rate of churn. See "Effects on our Wireless Business of Postpaid Subscriber Losses" above for a discussion of how our subscriber trends will impact our segment earnings trends. Also, subscriber losses will further decrease our adjusted EBITDA, as defined by our revolving bank credit facility. Management implemented cost reduction programs designed to decrease our cost structure by reducing our labor and other costs; however, we do not expect that the reduction in costs will fully offset the revenue declines described above.

The above discussion is subject to the risks and other cautionary and qualifying factors set forth under "---Forward-Looking Statements" and Part I, Item 1A "Risk Factors" in this report.

FUTURE CONTRACTUAL OBLIGATIONS

The following table sets forth our best estimates as to the amounts and timing of contractual payments as of December 31, 2010. Future events, including additional purchases of our securities and refinancing of those securities, could cause actual payments to differ significantly from these amounts. See "-- Forward-Looking Statements

Puture Contractual Obligations		Total	 2011	 2#12		2013	 2014	 2015		blif and hereafter
	-				(4	r millions)				
Senior notes, bank credit facilities and debentures"	\$	30,586	\$ 2,969	\$ 3,914	\$	2,831	\$ 2,261	\$ 3,007	\$	15,604
Capital leases and financing obligation [®]		1,748	84	86		87	82	82		1,327
Operating leases ^m		13,392	1,694	1,705		1,576	1,415	1,136		5,866
Purchase orders and other commitments"		11,788	7,166	1,925		1,227	589	326		555
Total	\$	57,514	\$ 11,913	\$ 7,630	\$	5,721	\$ 4,347	\$ 4,551	s	23,352

(1) Includes principal and estimated interest payments. Interest payments are based on management's expectations for future interest rates. In January 2011, \$500 million of our \$750

million Export Development Canada loan was amended to extend the matrity date from 2012 to 2015, which is not reflected in the table above.
 Represents capital lease payments including interest and financing obligation related to the sale and subsequent leaseback of multiple tower sites.
 Includes future lease costs related to cell and switch sites, real estate, network equipment and office space.

(4) Includes service, spectrum, network capacity and other executory contracts. Excludes blanket purchase orders in the amount of \$44 million. See below for further discussion.

"Purchase orders and other commitments" include minimum purchases we commit to purchase from suppliers over time and/or the unconditional purchase obligations where we guarantee to make a minimum payment to suppliers for goods and services regardless of whether suppliers fully deliver them. Amounts actually paid under some of these "other" agreements will likely be higher due to variable components of these agreements. The more significant variable components that determine the ultimate obligation owed include hours contracted, subscribers and other factors. In addition, we are party to various arrangements that are conditional in nature and create an obligation to make payments only upon the occurrence of certain events, such as the delivery of functioning software or products. Because it is not possible to predict the timing or amounts that may be due under these conditional arrangements, no such amounts have been included in the table above. The table above also excludes about \$44 million of blanket purchase order amounts since their agreement terms are not specified. No time frame is set for these purchase orders and they are not legally binding. As a result, they are not firm commitments. Our liability for uncertain tax positions was \$228 million as of December 31, 2010. Due to the inherent uncertainty of the timing of the resolution of the underlying tax positions, it is not practicable to assign this liability to any particular year(s) in the table.

The table above does not include remaining costs to be paid in connection with the fulfillment of our obligations under the Report and Order. The Report and Order requires us to make a payment to the U.S. Treasury at the conclusion of the band reconfiguration process to the extent that the value of the 1.9 GHz spectrum we received exceeds the total of the value of licenses for spectrum in the 700 MHz and 800 MHz bands that we surrendered under the decision plus the actual costs, or qualifying costs, that we incur to retune incumbents and our own facilities. The total minimum cash obligation for the Report and Order is \$2.8 billion. From the inception of the program through December 31, 2010, we have incurred approximately \$2.8 billion of costs directly attributable to the spectrum reconfiguration program. This amount does not include any of our internal network costs that we have preliminarily allocated to the reconfiguration program for capacity sites and modifications for which we may request credit under the reconfiguration program. We estimate, based on our experience to date with the reconfiguration program and on information currently available, that our total direct costs attributable to complete the spectrum reconfigurations will range between \$3.4 and \$3.7 billion. Accordingly, we believe that it is unlikely that we will be required to make a payment to the U.S. Treasury.

OFF-BALANCE SHEET FINANCING

.

We do not participate in, or secure, financings for any unconsolidated, special purpose entities

CRITICAL ACCOUNTING POLICIES AND ESTIMATES

Sprint applies those accounting policies that management believes best reflect the underlying business and economic events, consistent with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States. Sprint's more critical accounting policies include those related to the basis of presentation, allowance for doubtful accounts, valuation and recoverability of our equity method investment in Clearwire, valuation and recoverability of long-lived assets, evaluation of goodwill and indefinite-lived assets for impairment, and accruais for taxes based on income. Inherent in such policies are certain key assumptions and estimates used in the preparation of the financial statements based on its latest assessment of the current and projected business and general economic environment. These critical accounting policies have been discussed with Sprint's Board of Directors. Sprint's significant accounting policies are summarized in the Notes to the Consolidated Financial Statements.

Basis of Presentation

The consolidated financial statements include the accounts of Sprint and its consolidated subsidiaries. Investments where Sprint maintains majority ownership, but lacks full decision making ability over all major issues, are accounted for using the equity method. Governance for Sprint's major unconsolidated investment, Clearwire, is based on Clearwire board representation for which Sprint does not have a majority vote.

Allowance for Doubtful Accounts

We maintain an allowance for doubtful accounts for estimated losses that result from failure of our subscribers to make required payments. Our estimate of the allowance for doubtful accounts considers a number of factors, including collection experience, aging of the accounts receivable portfolios, credit quality of the subscriber base, estimated proceeds from future bad debt sales and other qualitative considerations. To the extent that actual loss experience differs significantly from historical trends, the required allowance anounts could differ from our estimate. A 10% change in the amount estimated to be uncollectible would result in a corresponding change in bad debt expense of about \$19 million for the Wireless segment and \$1 million for the Wireline segment.

Valuation and Recoverability of our Equity Method Investment in Clearwire

We assess our equity method investment for other-than-temporary impairment when indicators such as decline in quoted prices in active markets indicate a value below the carrying value of our investment. This evaluation requires significant judgment regarding, but not limited to, the severity and duration of decline in market prices; the ability and intent to hold the securities until recovery; financial condition, liquidity, and near-term prospects of the issuer, specific events, and other factors. Sprint's assessment that an investment is not other-than-temporarily impaired could change in the future due to changes in facts and circumstances.

Sprint owns a 54% ownership interest in Clearwire for which the carrying value as of December 31, 2010 was \$3.1 billion while the value of such investment based on Clearwire's closing stock price was \$2.7 billion. Sprint's ability to recover the carrying value of its investment depends, in part, upon Clearwire's ability to obtain sufficient funding to support its operations and its ability to successfully develop, deploy, and maintain its 4G network. A decline in the estimated fair value of Clearwire that would be deemed to be other-than-temporary could result in a material impairment to the carrying value of our investment. We do not intend to sell our 54% economic interest in the foreseeable future, and recoverability of our equity investment is not affected by short-term fluctuations in Clearwire's stock price. Accordingly, we expect to fully recover the for any investment.

Valuation and Recoverability of Long-lived Assets

Long-lived assets consist primarily of property, plant and equipment and intangible assets subject to amortization. Changes in technology or in our intended use of these assets, as well as changes in economic or industry factors or in our business or prospects, may cause the estimated period of use or the value of these assets to change.

Property, plant and equipment are generally depreciated on a straight-line basis over estimated economic useful lives. Certain network assets are depreciated using the group life method. Depreciable life studies are performed periodically to confirm the appropriateness of depreciable lives for certain categories of property, plant and equipment. These studies take into account actual usage, physical wear and tear, replacement history and assumptions about technology evolution. When these factors indicate that an asset's useful life is different from the previous assessment, we depreciate the remaining book values prospectively over the adjusted remaining estimated useful life. Depreciation rates for assets using the group life method are revised periodically as required under this method. Changes made as a result of depreciable life studies and rate changes generally do not have a material effect on depreciation expense.

Long-lived assets are reviewed for impairment whenever events or changes in circumstances indicate that the carrying amount may not be recoverable. Longlived asset groups were determined based upon certain factors including assessing the lowest level for which identifiable cash flows are largely independent of the cash flows of other groups of assets and liabilities. If the total of the expected undiscounted future cash flows is less than the carrying amount of our assets, a loss is recognized for the difference between the estimated fair value and carrying value of the assets. Impairment analyses, when

performed, are based on our current business and technology strategy, views of growth rates for our business, anticipated future economic and regulatory conditions and expected technological availability. During 2010, we analyzed long-lived assets in our Wireless segment for recoverability and, based on our estimate of undiscounted cash flows, determined the carrying value to be recoverable. Our estimate of undiscounted cash flows exceeded the carrying value of these assets by more than 10%. If we continue to have operational challenges, including obtaining and retaining subscribers, future cash flows of the Company may not be sufficient to recover the carrying value of our wireless asset group, and we could record asset impairments that are material to Sprint's consolidated results of operations and financial condition.

In addition to the analyses described above, certain assets that have not yet been deployed in the business, including network equipment, cell site development costs and software in development, are periodically assessed to determine recoverability. Network equipment and cell site development costs are expensed whenever events or changes in circumstances cause the Company to conclude the assets are no longer needed to meet management's strategic network plans and will not be deployed. Software development costs are expensed when it is no longer probable that the software project will be deployed. Network equipment that has been removed from the network is also periodically assessed to determine recoverability. If we continue to have challenges retaining subscribers and as we continue to assess the impact of rebanding the iDEN network, management may conclude in future periods that certain CDMA and iDEN assess will never be either deployed or redeployed, in which case non-cash charges that could be material to our consolidated financial statements would be recognized.

Evaluation of Goodwill and Indefinite-Lived Intangible Assets for Impairment

Goodwill represents the excess of purchase price paid over the fair value assigned to the net tangible and identifiable intangible assets of acquired businesses. Sprint evaluates the carrying value of goodwill annually or more frequently if events or changes in circumstances indicate that the carrying amount may exceed estimated fair value. Our analysis includes a comparison of the estimated fair value of the reporting unit to which goodwill applies to the carrying value, including goodwill, of that reporting unit.

We regularly assess whether any indicators of impairment exist, which requires a significant amount of judgment. Such indicators may include a sustained significant decline in our share price and market capitalization, a decline in our expected future cash flows; a significant adverse change in legal factors or in the business climate; unanticipated competition; the testing for recoverability of a significant asset group within a reporting unit, and/or slower growth rates, among others. Any adverse change in these factors could result in an impairment that could be material to our consolidated financial statements.

The determination of the estimated fair value of the wireless reporting unit requires significant estimates and assumptions. These estimates and assumptions primarily include, but are not limited to, transactions within the wireless industry and related control premiums, discount rate, terminal growth rates, operating income before depreciation and amortization (OIBDA) and capital expenditures forecasts. Due to the inherent uncertainty involved in making those estimates, actual results could differ from those estimates. The merits of each significant assumption, both individually and in the aggregate, used to estimate the fair value of a reporting unit are evaluated for reasonableness.

FCC licenses and our Sprint and Boost Mobile trademarks have been identified as indefinite-lived intangible assets, in addition to goodwill, after considering the expected use of the assets, the regulatory and economic environment within which they are being used, and the effects of obsolescence on their use. When required, Sprint assesses the recoverability of other indefinite-lived intangibles, including FCC licenses which are carried as a single unit of accounting. In assessing recoverability of FCC licenses, we estimate the fair value of such licenses using the Greenfield direct value method, which approximates value through estimating the discounted future cash flows of a hypothetical start-up business. Assumptions key in estimating fair value under this method include, but are not limited to, capital expenditures, subscriber activations, market share achieved, tax rates in effect and discount rate. A one percent decline in our assumed revenue growth rate used to estimate terminal value, a one percent decline in our assumed net cash flows or a one percent adverse change in any of the key assumptions referred to above would not result in an impairment of our FCC licenses as of the most recent testing date. A decline in the estimated fair value of FCC licenses of approximately 20% also would not result in an impairment of the carrying value.

Accruals for Taxes Based on Income

Uncertainties exist with respect to interpretation of complex U.S. federal and state tax regulations. Management expects that Sprint's interpretations will prevail. Also, Sprint has recognized deferred tax benefits relating to its future utilization of past operating losses. Sprint believes it is more likely than not that the amounts of deferred tax assets in excess of the related valuation allowances will be realized.

The accounting estimates related to the tax valuation allowance require us to make assumptions regarding the timing of future events, including the probability of expected future taxable income and available tax planning opportunities. These assumptions require significant judgment because actual performance has fluctuated in the past and may do so in the future. The impact that changes in actual performance versus these estimates could have on the realization of tax benefits as reported in our results of operations could be material.

The accounting estimates related to the liability for unrecognized tax benefits require us to make judgments

regarding the sustainability of each uncertain tax position based on its technical merits. These estimates are updated based on the facts, circumstances and information available. We are also required to assess at each annual reporting date whether it is reasonably possible that any significant increases or decreases to the unrecognized tax benefits will occur during the next twelve months.

NEW ACCOUNTING PRONOUNCEMENTS

In June 2009, the Financial Accounting Standards Board (FASB) issued authoritative literature regarding Amendments to FASB Interpretation No. 46(R), which changes various aspects of accounting for and disclosures of interests in variable interest entities, and Accounting for Transfers of Financial Assets, which was issued in order to improve the relevance, representational faithfulness, and comparability of the information that a reporting entity provides in its financial statements about a transfer of financial assets; the effects of a transfer on its financial position, financial performance, and cash flows, and a transferor's continuing involvement, if any, in transfered financial assets. This guidance was effective beginning in January 2010 and did not have a material effect on our consolidated financial statements.

In September 2009, the FASB modified the accounting for Multiple-Deliverable Revenue Arrangements and Certain Revenue Arrangements that Include Software Elements. These modifications alter the methods previously required for allocating consideration received in multiple-element arrangements to require revenue allocation based on a relative selling price method, including arrangements containing software components and non-software components that function together to deliver the product's essential functionality. These modifications will be effective prospectively for the fiscal year ending December 31, 2011 and are not expected to have a material effect on our consolidated financial statements.

In January 2010, the FASB issued authoritative guidance regarding Improving Disclosures about Fair Value Measurements, which requires new and amended disclosure requirements for classes of assets and liabilities, inputs and valuation techniques and transfers between levels of fair value measurements and Accounting for Distributions to Shareholders with Components of Stock and Cash, which clarifies the accounting for distributions to shareholders that offer them the ability to elect to receive their entire distribution in cash or shares of equivalent value. This guidance was effective beginning in January 2010 and did not have a material effect on our consolidated financial statements.

In July 2010, the FASB amended the requirements for Disclosures about the Credit Quality of Financing Receivables and the Allowance for Credit Losses. As a result of these amendments, an entity is required to disaggregate by portfolio segment or class certain existing disclosures and provide certain new disclosures about its financing receivables and related allowance for credit losses. The new disclosures as of the end of the reporting period are effective for the fiscal year ending December 31, 2010, while the disclosures about activity that occurs during a reporting period are effective for the first fiscal quarter of 2011. The disclosure requirements effective for the first fiscal quarter of 2011 are not expected to have a material effect on our consolidated financial statements.

FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS

We include certain estimates, projections and other forward-looking statements in our annual, quarterly and current reports, and in other publicly available material. Statements regarding expectations, including performance assumptions and estimates relating to capital requirements, as well as other statements that are not historical facts, are forward-looking statements.

These statements reflect management's judgments based on currently available information and involve a number of risks and uncertainties that could cause actual results to differ materially from those in the forward-looking statements. With respect to these forward-looking statements, management has made assumptions regarding, among other things, subscriber and network usage, subscriber growth and retention, pricing, operating costs, the timing of various events and the economic and regulatory environment.

Future performance cannot be assured. Actual results may differ materially from those in the forward-looking statements. Some factors that could cause actual results to differ include:

- our ability to attract and retain subscribers;
- · the ability of our competitors to offer products and services at lower prices due to lower cost structures;
- the effects of vigorous competition on a highly penetrated market, including the impact of competition on the price we are able to charge subscribers for services and equipment we provide and our ability to attract new subscribers and retain existing subscribers; the overall demand for our service offerings, including the impact of decisions of new or existing subscribers between our postpaid and prepaid services offerings and between our two network platforms; and the impact of new, emerging and competing technologies on our business;
- the ability to generate sufficient cash flow to fully implement our network modernization plan to improve and enhance our networks and service
 offerings, implement our business strategies and provide competitive new



technologies;

- the effective implementation of our network modernization plan, Network Vision, including timing, technologies, and costs;
- changes in available technology and the effects of such changes, including product substitutions and deployment costs;
- · our ability to obtain additional financing on terms acceptable to us, or at all;
- · volatility in the trading price of our common stock, current economic conditions and our ability to access capital;
- the impact of unrelated parties not meeting our business requirements, including a significant adverse change in the ability or willingness of such parties
 to provide devices or infrastructure equipment for our CDMA network, or Motorola's ability or willingness to provide related devices, infrastructure
 equipment and software applications for our iDEN network;
- the costs and business risks associated with providing new services and entering new geographic markets;
- the financial performance of Clearwire and its deployment of a 4G network;
- the impact of difficulties we may encounter in connection with the continued integration of the business and assets of Virgin Mobile, including the risk
 that these difficulties may limit our ability to fully integrate the operations of this business;
- the effects of mergers and consolidations and new entrants in the communications industry and unexpected announcements or developments from others in the communications industry;
- unexpected results of litigation filed against us or our suppliers or vendors;
- the impact of adverse network performance;
- the costs or potential customer impacts of compliance with regulatory mandates including, but not limited to, compliance with the FCC's Report and Order to reconfigure the 800 MHz band;
- · equipment failure, natural disasters, terrorist acts or other breaches of network or information technology security;
- one or more of the markets in which we compete being impacted by changes in political, economic or other factors such as monetary policy, legal and regulatory changes or other external factors over which we have no control; and
- other risks referenced from time to time in this report, including in Part I, Item 1A "Risk Factors" and other filings of ours with the SEC.

The words "may," "could," "estimate," "project," "forecast," "intend," "expect," "believe," "target," "plan," "providing guidance" and similar expressions are intended to identify forward-looking statements. Forward-looking statements are found throughout this Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations, and elsewhere in this report. Readers are cautioned that other factors, although not listed above, could also materially affect our future performance and operating results. The reader should not place undue reliance on forward-looking statements, which speak only as of the date of this report. We are not obligated to publicly release any revisions to forward-looking statements to reflect events after the date of this report, including unforeseen events.

FINANCIAL STRATEGIES

General Risk Management Policies

Our board of directors has adopted a financial risk management policy that authorizes us to enter into derivative transactions, and all transactions comply with the policy. We do not purchase or hold any derivative financial instruments for speculative purposes with the exception of equity rights obtained in connection with commercial agreements or strategic investments, usually in the form of warrants to purchase common shares.

Derivative instruments are primarily used for hedging and risk management purposes. Hedging activities may be done for various purposes, including, but not limited to, mitigating the risks associated with an asset, liability, committed transaction or probable forecasted transaction. We seek to minimize counterparty credit risk through stringent credit approval and review processes, credit support agreements, continual review and monitoring of all counterparties, and thorough legal review of contracts. Exposure to market risk is controlled by regularly monitoring changes in hedge positions under normal and stress conditions to ensure they do not exceed established limits.

Item 7A. Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk

We are primarily exposed to the market risk associated with unfavorable movements in interest rates, foreign

currencies, and equity prices. The risk inherent in our market risk sensitive instruments and positions is the potential loss arising from adverse changes in those factors. Interest Rate Risk

The communications industry is a capital intensive, technology driven business. We are subject to interest rate risk primarily associated with our borrowings. Interest rate risk is the risk that changes in interest rates could adversely affect earnings and cash flows. Specific interest rate risk includes: the risk of increasing interest rates on floating-rate debt and the risk of increasing interest rates for planned new fixed rate long-term financings.

About 86% of our debt as of December 31, 2010 was fixed-rate debt. While changes in interest rates impact the fair value of this debt, there is no impact to earnings and cash flows because we intend to hold these obligations to maturity unless market and other conditions are favorable.

We perform interest rate sensitivity analyses on our variable rate debt. These analyses indicate that a one percentage point change in interest rates would have an annual pre-tax impact of \$27 million on our consolidated statements of operations and cash flows for the year ended December 31, 2010. We also perform a sensitivity analysis on the fair market value of our outstanding debt. A 10% decline in market interest rates would cause a \$751 million increase in the fair market value of our debt to \$20.8 billion.

Foreign Currency Risk

We also enter into forward contracts and options in foreign currencies to reduce the impact of changes in foreign exchange rates. Our foreign exchange risk management program focuses on reducing transaction exposure to optimize consolidated cash flow. We use foreign currency derivatives to hedge our foreign currency exposure related to settlement of international telecommunications access charges and the operation of our international subsidiaries. The dollar equivalent of our net foreign currency payables from international settlements was \$7 million and the net foreign currency receivables from international operations were \$4 million as of December 31, 2010. The potential immediate pre-tax loss to us that would result from a hypothetical 10% change in foreign currency exchange rates based on these positions would be insignificant.

Equity Risk

We are exposed to market risk as it relates to changes in the market value of our investments. We invest in equity instruments of public companies for operational and strategic business purposes. These securities are subject to significant fluctuations in fair market value due to volatility of the stock market and industries in which the companies operate. These securities, which are classified in investments on the consolidated balance sheets, primarily include equity method investments, such as our investment in Clearwire and available-for-sale securities.

In certain business transactions, we are granted warrants to purchase the securities of other companies at fixed rates. These warrants are supplemental to the terms of the business transaction and are not designated as hedging instruments.

Item 8. Financial Statements and Supplementary Data

The consolidated financial statements required by this item begin on page F-1 of this annual report on Form 10-K and are incorporated herein by reference. The financial statements of Clearwire, as required under Regulation S-X, are filed pursuant to Item 15 of this annual report on Form 10-K and incorporated herein by reference.

Item 9. Changes in and Disagreements with Accountants on Accounting and Financial Disclosure

None.

Item 9A. Controls and Procedures

Evaluation of Disclosure Controls and Procedures

Disclosure controls are procedures that are designed with the objective of ensuring that information required to be disclosed in our reports under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, such as this Form 10-K, is reported in accordance with the SEC's rules. Disclosure controls are also designed with the objective of ensuring that such information is accumulated and communicated to management, including the Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer, to allow timely decisions regarding required disclosure.

In connection with the preparation of this Form 10-K, under the supervision and with the participation of our management, including our Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer, we carried out an evaluation of the effectiveness of the design and operation of our disclosure controls and procedures. Based on this evaluation, the Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer concluded that the design and operation of the disclosure controls and procedures were effective as of December 31, 2010 in providing reasonable assurance that information required to be disclosed in reports we file or submit under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 is accumulated and communicated to management, including the Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer, to allow timely decisions regarding required disclosure and in providing reasonable assurance that the information is recorded, processed, summarized and reported within the time periods specified in

the SEC's rules and forms.

Internal controls over our financial reporting continue to be updated as necessary to accommodate modifications to our business processes and accounting procedures. There have been no changes in our internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the fourth quarter 2010 that have materially affected, or are reasonably likely to materially affect, our internal control over financial reporting.

Management's Report on Internal Control over Financial Reporting

Our management is responsible for establishing and maintaining adequate internal control over financial reporting. Our internal control system was designed to provide reasonable assurance to our management and board of directors regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes.

Our management conducted an assessment of the effectiveness of our internal control over financial reporting as of December 31, 2010. This assessment was based on the criteria set forth by the Committee of Sponsoring Organizations of the Treadway Commission in Internal Control—Integrated Framework. Based on this assessment, management believes that, as of December 31, 2010, our internal control over financial reporting was effective.

Our independent registered public accounting firm has issued a report on the effectiveness of our internal control over financial reporting. This report appears on page F-2.

Item 9B. Other Information

None.

PART III

Item 10. Directors, Executive Officers and Corporate Governance

The information required by this item regarding our directors is incorporated by reference to the information set forth under the captions "Proposal 1. Election of Directors—Nominees for Director," "Board Committees and Director Meetings—The Audit Committee" and "Board Committees and Director Meetings—The Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee" in our proxy statement relating to our 2011 annual meeting of shareholders, which will be filed with the SEC, and with respect to family relationships, to Part I of this report under "Executive Officers of the Registrant." The information required by this item regarding our executive officers is incorporated by reference to Part I of this report under the caption "Executive Officers of the Registrant." The information required by this item regarding compliance with Section 16(a) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 by our directors, executive officers and holders of ten percent of a registered class of our equity securities is incorporated by reference to the information set forth under the caption "Section 16(a) Beneficial Ownership Reporting Compliance" in our proxy statement relating to our 2011 annual meeting of shareholders, which will be filed with the SEC.

We have adopted the Sprint Nextel Code of Conduct, which applies to all of our directors, officers and employees. The Code of Conduct is publicly available on our website at http://www.sprint.com/governance. If we make any amendment to our Code of Conduct, other than a technical, administrative or non-substantive amendment, or if we grant any waiver, including any implicit waiver, from a provision of the Code of Conduct that applies to our principal executive officer, principal financial officer, principal accounting officer or controller, we will disclose the amendment or waiver on our website at the same location. Also, we may elect to disclose the amendment or waiver in a current report on Form 8-K filed with the SEC.

Item 11. Executive Compensation

The information required by this item regarding compensation of executive officers and directors is incorporated by reference to the information set forth under the captions "Compensation of Directors," "Executive Compensation," "Board Committees and Director Meetings—Compensation Committee—Compensation Committee Interlocks and Insider Participation" and "Compensation Committee Report" in our proxy statement relating to our 2011 annual meeting of shareholders, which will be filed with the SEC.

Item 12. Security Ownership of Certain Beneficial Owners and Management and Related Stockholder Matters

The information required by this item, other than the equity compensation plan information presented below, is incorporated by reference to the information set forth under the captions "Security Ownership of Certain Beneficial Owners" and "Security Ownership of Directors and Executive Officers" in our proxy statement relating to our 2011 annual meeting of shareholders, which will be filed with the SEC.

Compensation Plan Information

Currently we sponsor two active equity incentive plans, the 2007 Omnibus Incentive Plan (2007 Plan) and our Employee Stock Purchase Plan (ESPP). We also sponsor the 1997 Long-Term Incentive Program (1997 Program); the Nextel Incentive Equity Plan (Nextel Plan) and the Management Incentive Stock Option Plan (MISOP). Under the 2007 Plan, we may grant stock options, stock appreciation rights, restricted stock, restricted stock units, performance shares, performance units and other equity-based and cash awards to our employees, outside directors and certain other service providers. The Compensation Committee of our board of directors, or one or more executive officers should the Compensation Committee so authorize, will determine the terms of each award. No new grants can be made under the 1997 Program, the Nextel Plan or the MISOP.

The following table provides information about the shares of Series 1 common stock that may be issued upon exercise of awards as of December 31, 2010.

Men Cairgary	Number of Securities To be Issued Upon Exercise of Outstanding Optiuns, Warranis and Rights	Ex Outs	ighted Average ervise Price of tanding Options, Varrants and Rights	Number of Securities Remaining Available for Putter Issuance Under Equity Compensation Plans (Excluding Securities Reflected in Column (a)	_
	(#)		(b)	(*)	
Equity compensation plans approved by shareholders of Series 1 common stock	80,255,833	\$	05 10.67	255,471,594	14033/63(7)
Equity compensation plans not approved by shareholders of Series 1 common stock	3,455,196		13.18		-
Total	83,711,029			255,471,594	-

- (1) Includes 45,387,515 shares covered by options and 11,080,761 restricted stock units under the 2007 Plan, 11,836,878 shares covered by options and 41,607 restricted stock units outstanding under the 1997 Program and 10,962,599 shares covered by options outstanding under the MISOP. Also includes purchase rights to acquire 946,473 shares of common stock accrued at December 31, 2010 under the ESPP. Under the ESPP, each eligible employee may purchase common stock at quarterly intervals at a purchase price per share equal to 95% of the market value on the last business day of the offering period.
- (2) Included in the total of 80,255,833 shares are 11,080,761 restricted stock units under the 2007 Plan, which will be counted against the 2007 Plan maximum in a 2.5 to 1 ratio.
- (3) The weighted average exercise price does not take into account the shares of common stock issuable upon vesting of restricted stock units issued under the 1997 Program or the 2007 Plan. These restricted stock units have no exercise price. The weighted average purchase price also does not take into account the 946,473 shares of common stock issuable as a result of the purchase rights accrued under the ESPP; the purchase price of these shares was \$4.00 for each share.
- (4) Of these shares, 174,048,741 shares of common stock were available under the 2007 Plan. Through December 31, 2010, 104,263,797 cumulative shares come from the 1997 Program, the Nextel Plan and the MISOP.
- (5) Includes 81,422,853 shares of common stock available for issuance under the ESPP after issuance of the 946,473 shares purchased in the fourth quarter 2010 offering. See note 1 above.
- (6) No new awards may be granted under the 1997 Program or the Nextel Plan.
- (7) No new options may be granted under the MISOP and therefore this figure does not include any shares of our common stock that may be issued under the MISOP. Most options outstanding under the MISOP, however, grant the holder the right to receive additional options to purchase our common stock if the holder, when exercising a MISOP option, makes payment of the purchase price using shares of previously owned stock. The additional option gives the holder the right to purchase the number of shares of our common stock utilized in payment of the purchase price and tax withholding. The exercise price for this option is equal to the market price of the stock on the date the option is granted, and this option becomes exercisable one year from the date the original option is exercised. This option does not include a right to receive additional options.
- (8) Consists of 3,455,196 options outstanding under the Nextel Plan. There are no deferred shares outstanding under the Nextel Plan.

Item 13. Certain Relationships and Related Transactions, and Director Independence

The information required by this item is incorporated by reference to the information set forth under the captions "Certain Relationships and Other Transactions" and "Election of Directors—Independence of Directors" in our proxy statement relating to our 2011 annual meeting of shareholders, which will be filed with the SEC.

Item 14. Principal Accountant Fees and Services

The information required by this item is incorporated by reference to the information set forth under the caption "Ratification of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm" in our proxy statement relating to our 2011 annual meeting of shareholders, which will be filed with the SEC.

PART IV

Item 15. Exhibits and Financial Statement Schedules

1. The consolidated financial statements of Sprint Nextel Corporation filed as part of this report are listed in the Index to Consolidated Financial Statements.

2. The consolidated financial statements of Clearwire Corporation filed as part of this report are listed in the Index to Consolidated Financial Statements.

3. The following exhibits are filed as part of this report:

			Inco	rparated by Reference		
Exhibit No.	Exhibit Description	Form	SEC Pile No.	Exhibit	Filling Dute	Filed Herewith
2) Plan of	Acquisition, Reorganization, Arrangement, Liquidation or Succession	n				
2.1**	Separation and Distribution Agreement by and between Sprint Nextel Corporation and Embarq Corporation, dated as of May 1, 2006	10-12 B /A	001-32732	2.1	5/2/2006	
2.2	Transaction Agreement and Plan of Merger dated as of May 7, 2008, by and among Sprint Nextel Corporation, Clearwire Corporation, Comcast Corporation, Time Warner Cable Inc., Bright House Networks, LLC, Google Inc. and Intel Corporation	8-K	001-04721	2.1	5/7/2008	
2.3	Agreement and Plan of Merger, dated as of July 27, 2009, by and among Sprint Nextel Corporation, Sprint Mozart, Inc. and Virgin Mobile USA, Inc.	8-K	001-04721	2.1	7/28/2009	
(3) Article	s of Incorporation and Bylaws					
3.1	Amended and Restated Articles of Incorporation	8-K.	001-04721	3.1	8/18/2005	
3.2	Amended and Restated Bylaws	8-K	001-04721	3.2	11/4/2010	
4) Instrui	ments Defining the Rights of Sprint Nextel Security Holders					
4.1	The rights of Sprint Nextel Corporation's equity security holders are defined in the Fifth, Sixth, Seventh and Eighth Articles of Sprint's Articles of Incorporation, See Exhibit 3.1	8-K.	001-04721	3.1	8/18/2005	
4.2	Provision regarding Kansas Control Share Acquisition Act is in Article 2, Section 2.5 of the Bylaws Provisions regarding Stockholders' Meetings are set forth in Article 3 of the Bylaws. See Exhibit 3.2	8-K	001-04721	3	2/28/2007	
4.3.1	Indenture, dated as of October 1, 1998, among Sprint Capital Corporation, Sprint Corporation and Bank One, N.A., as Trustee	10-Q	001-04721	4(b)	11/2/1998	
4.3,2	First Supplemental Indenture, dated as of January 15, 1999, among Sprint Capital Corporation, Sprint Corporation and Bank One, N.A., as Trustee	8-K	001-04721	4(b)	2/3/1999	

		_		arpurated by Reference	•	
xhibit No.	Exhibit Description	Form	SEC File No.	Exhibit	Filing Date	Filed Herewith
3.3	Second Supplemental Indenture, dated as of October 15, 2001, among Sprint Capital Corporation, Sprint Corporation and Bank One, N.A., as Trustee	8-K	001-04721	99	10/29/2001	
0) Mater	ial Agreements:					
0.1	Registration Rights Agreement, dated as of November 23, 1998, among Sprint Corporation, TCI Telephony Services, Inc., Cox Communications, Inc. and Corncast Corporation	\$-3/A	333-64241	10.2	1/22/1999	
0.2.1***	Letter Agreement between Motorola, Inc. and Nextel, dated November 4, 1991	S-1	33-43415	10.47	11/15/1991	
0.2.2***	iDEN Infrastructure Supply Agreement between Motorola and Nextel, dated April 13, 1999	10-Q	000-19656	10.2	8/16/1999	
0.2.3***	Term Sheet for Subscriber Units and Services Agreement, dated December 31, 2003 between Nextel and Motorola	10-Q	000-19656	10.1.2	5/10/2004	
0.2.4	Second Extension Amendment to the iDEN Infrastructure 5 Year Supply Agreement, dated December 14, 2004, between Motorola, Inc. and Nextel Communications, Inc.	10-K	001-04721	10.1.20	3/11/2005	
0.2.5***	Amendment Seven to the Term Sheet for Subscriber Units and Services Agreement, dated December 14, 2004, between Motorola, Inc. and Nextel Communications, Inc.	10-K	001-04721	10.1.21	3/11/2005	
0.2.6	Amendment Twenty-Seven to the Term Sheet for Subscriber Units and Services Agreement between Nextel Communications, Inc. and Motorola, Inc., effective January 1, 2010.					•
0.3	Credit Agreement, dated as of May 21, 2010, among Sprint Nextel Corporation, as Borrower, the lenders named therein, and JPMorgan Chase Bank, N. A., as Administrative Agent.	8-K	001-04721	10.1	5/24/2010	
0.4.1	Voting Agreement, dated as of July 27, 2009, by and among Sprint Nextel Corporation, Covina Holdings Limited and Cortaire Limited	8-K	001-04721	10.1	7/28/2009	
0.4.2	Voting Agreement, dated as of July 27, 2009, by and among Sprint Nextel Corporation and SK Telecom Co., Ltd. tive Compensation Plans and Arrangements:	8-K	001-04721	10.2	7/28/2009	
0.5	Summary of 2010 Short-Term Incentive Plan	8-K.	001-04721		3/3/2010	
0.6	Amended Summary of 2010 Short-Term Incentive Plan	8-K/A	001-04721		7/8/2010	
0.7	Summary of 2009 Short-Term Incentive Plan	8-K	001-04721		1/26/2009	
0.8	Amended Summary of 2009 Short-Term Incentive Plan	8-K	001-04721		8/5/2009	

.

			Incorporated by Reference						
	• Lucion – Luci	Form	SEC File Nu.	Exhibit	Filing Date	Filed Herewith			
Exhibit No. 10.10	Exhibit Description Summary of Second, Third and Fourth Quarters 2008 Short-Term Incentive Plan	8-K	001-04721		2/15/2008				
10.11	Sprint Nextel Short-Term Incentive Plan	10-K	001-04721	10.4	3/7/2006				
10.12	Sprint Nextel 2006-2007 Integration Overachievement Plan	8-K	001-04721	10.1	2/22/2006				
10.13	Sprint Nextel 1997 Long-Term Stock Incentive Program, as amended	10-K	001-04721	10.9	2/27/2009				
10.14	Form of 2004 Award Agreement (awarding stock options and restricted stock units) with Executive Officers	10-Q	001-04721	10(b)	[1/9/2004				
10.15	Form of 2004 Award Agreement (awarding restricted stock units) with Directors	10- Q	001-04721	10(c)	11/9/2004				
10.16	Form of 2005 Award Agreement (awarding restricted stock units) with Directors	8-K	001-04721	10.2	2/14/2005				
10,17	Form of 2005 Award Agreement (awarding stock options and restricted stock units) with Executive Officers	10-К	001-04721	10(ff)	3/11/2005				
10.18	Form of Award Agreement for Restricted Stock Unit Awards under the 1997 Long-Term Stock Incentive Program for 2006 for non- employee directors of Sprint Nextel	8-K	001-04721	10.1	6/16/2006				
10,19	Form of Award Agreement for Restricted Stock Unit Awards under the 1997 Long-Term Stock Incentive Program for 2006 for the executive officers with Nextel employment agreements	8-K	001-04721	10.4	6/16/2006				
10.20	Form of Award Agreement for Restricted Stock Unit Awards under the 1997 Long-Term Stock Incentive Program for 2006 for executive officers	8-K	001-04721	10.5	6/16/2006				
10.21	Form of Award Agreement for Restricted Stock Unit Awards under the 1997 Long-Term Stock Incentive Program for retention awards made to certain executive officers	8-K	001-04721	10.2	7/27/2006				
10.22	Summary of 2010 Long-Term Incentive Plan	8-K	001-04721		3/22/2010				
10.23	Summary of 2009 Long-Term Incentive Plan	8-K	001-04721		1/26/2009				
10.24	Summary of 2008 Long-Term Incentive Plan	8-K	001-04721		3/25/2008				
10,25	Form of Award Agreement (awarding stock options and restricted stock units) under the 1997 Long-Term Incentive Program for 2007 for executive officers with Nextel employment agreements	10-K	001-04721	10.25	3/1/2007				
10.26	Form of Award Agreement (awarding stock options and restricted stock units) under the 1997 Long-Term Stock Incentive Program for 2007 for other executive officers	10-K	001-04721	10.26	3/1/2007				
10.27	Form of Award Agreement (awarding stock options) under the 2010 Long-Term Incentive Plan for executive officers with Nextel employment agreements	10-Q	001-04721	10.1	5/5/2010				

		_	Inco			
Exhibit No.	Exhibit Description	Form	SEC File No.	Exhibit	Filing Date	Filed Herewith
10.28	Form of Award Agreement (awarding stock options) under the 2010 Long-Term Incentive Plan for all other executive officers (other than Robert H. Brust).	10-Q	001-04721	10.2	5/5/2010	
10.29	Form of Award Agreement (awarding restricted stock units) under the 2010 Long-Term Incentive Plan for executive officers with Nextel employment agreements.	10-Q	001-04721	10.3	5/5/2010	
10.30	Form of Award Agreement (awarding restricted stock units) under the 2010 Long-Term Incentive Plan for all other executive officers (other than Robert H. Brust).	10-Q	001-04721	10.4	5/5/2010	
10.31	Form of Award Agreement (awarding stock options) under the 2010 Long-Term Incentive Plan for Robert H. Brust.	10-Q	00[-0472]	10.5	5/5/2010	
10.32	Form of Award Agreement (awarding restricted stock units) under the 2010 Long-Term Incentive Plan for Robert H. Brust.	10-Q	001-04721	10,6	5/5/2010	
10.33	Form of Stock Option Agreement (for certain Nextel Communication Inc. employees under the Stock Option Exchange Program)	Sch. TO-l	005-41991	d(2)	5/17/2010	
10.34	Form of Stock Option Agreement (for all other employees under the Stock Option Exchange Program)	Sch. TO- I/A	005-41991	d(3)	5/21/2010	
10,35	Management Incentive Stock Option Plan, as amended	10-K	001-04721	10.22	2/27/2009	
10.36	Amended and Restated Employment Agreement, effective December 31, 2008, between Daniel R. Hesse and Sprint Nextel Corporation	8-K	001-04721	10.1	12/19/2008	
10.37	First Amendment to Amended and Restated Employment Agreement, effective December 22, 2009, between Robert H. Brust and Sprint Nextel Corporation	8-K	001-04721	10.1	12/23/2009	
10.38.1	Amended and Restated Employment Agreement, effective December 31, 2008, between Keith O. Cowan and Sprint Nextel Corporation	10-K	001-04721	10.25.1	2/27/2009	
10.38.2	Compensatory Agreement, dated June 11, 2008, between Keith O. Cowan and Sprint Nextel Corporation	10 -Q	001-04721	10.2	8/6/2008	
10.38.3	First Amendment to Amended and Restated Employment Agreement, effective August 5, 2010, between Keith O. Cowan and Sprint Nextel Corporation	8-K	001-04721	10.1	8/3/2010	
10.39.1	Amended and Restated Employment Agreement, effective December 31, 2008, between Robert L. Johnson and Sprint Nextel Corporation	10-K	001-04721	10.26.1	2/27/2009	
10.39.2	Compensatory Agreement, dated June 11, 2008, between Robert L. Johnson and Sprint Nextel Corporation	10-Q	001-04721	10.3	8/6/2008	
10.39.3	Letter, dated May 24, 2010, to Robert L. Johnson regarding the Sprint Nextel Corporation Relocation Program	10-Q	001-04721	10.1	8/5/2010	
	s	1				

			Inco			
hibit No.	Es hibit Description	Form	SEC File No.	Exhibit Filing Date		Filed Herewith
0.40.1	Amended and Restated Employment Agreement, effective December 31, 2008, between Steven L. Elfman and Sprint Nextel Corporation	10-K	001-04721	10.27.1	2/27/2009	
).40.2	Litigation Release Arrangement with Steven L. Elfman	10-Q	001-04721	10.1	11/7/2008	
),41	Amended and Restated Employment Agreement, effective December 31, 2008, between Paget L. Alves and Sprint Nextel Corporation	10-K	001-04721	10.28	2/27/2009	
).42	Amended and Restated Employment Agreement, effective December 31, 2008, between Charles R. Wunsch and Sprint Nextel Corporation	10 -K	001-04721	10.29	2/27/2009	
).43	Employment Agreement, effective as of May 20, 2009, between Robert H. Johnson and Sprint Nextel Corporation	10-Q	001-04721	10.1	8/4/2009	
0.44	Amended and Restated Employment Agreement, effective as of May 31, 2008, between Danny L. Bowman and Sprint Nextel Corporation	10-Q	001-04721	10.4	5/8/2009	
).45	Employment Agreement, dated April 29, 2009, between Matthew Carter and Sprint Nextel Corporation	10-K	001-04721	10.33	2/26/2010	
0.46	Employment Agreement, executed December 20, 2010, effective at a future hire date to be determined, between Joseph J. Euteneuer and Sprint Nextel Corporation	8-K	001-04721	10.1	12/21/2010	
.47	Form of Award Agreement (awarding stock options) under the 2009 Long-Term Incentive Plan for executive officers with Nextel employment agreements	10-Q	001-04721	10.2	5/8/2009	
1.48	Form of Award Agreement (awarding stock options) under the 2009 Long-Term Incentive Plan for all other executive officers	10-Q	001-04721	10.3	5/8/2009	
.49	Sprint Nextel Deferred Compensation Plan, as amended and restated effective May 17, 2006	10-Q	001-04721	10.7	8/9/2006	
0,50	Executive Deferred Compensation Plan, as amended and restated effective January 1, 2008	10-K	001-04721	10.35	2/27/2009	
.51	Amended and Restated Centel Directors Deferred Compensation Plan	10-Q	001-04721	10(c)	5/7/2004	
.52	Director's Deferred Fee Plan, as amended	10-K	001-04721	10.37	2/27/2009	
.53	Amended and Restated Sprint Nextel Corporation Change in Control Severance Plan effective as of January 1, 2008	8-K	001-04723	10.1	12/29/2008	
.54.1	Sprint Supplemental Executive Retirement Plan, as amended	10-K/A	001-04721	10(l)	3/5/2002	
.54.2	Summary of Amendments to the Sprint Supplemental Executive Retirement Plan	10-Q	001-04721	10(ee)	11/9/2005	
.55	Retirement Plan for Directors, as amended	10-K	001-04721	10(u)	3/11/1997	
1.56	Form of Indemnification Agreement between Sprint Nextel and its Directors and Officers	10-K	001-04721	10.55	3/1/2007	

			Incorporated by Reference						
Labibit No.	Exhibit Description	Form	SEC File No.	Exhibit	Filing Date	Filed Herewith			
0.57	2007 Omnibus Incentive Plan Amended and Restated on November 5, 2008	10-K	001-04721	10.42	2/27/2009				
0.58	Form of Award Agreement (awarding restricted stock units) under the 2007 Omnibus Incentive Plan for Non-Employee Directors	10-Q	001-04721	10.10	5/9/2007				
0.59	Form of Evidence of Restricted Stock Unit Award under the 2007 Omnibus Incentive Plan for Non-Employee Directors	10-Q	001-04721	10.1	1/9/2007				
0.60	Summary of Benefits and Fees for Non-Employee Directors	10 -K	001-04721	10.46	2/27/2009				
2	Computation of Ratio of Earnings to Combined Fixed Charges and Preferred Stock Dividends					•			
21	Subsidiaries of the Registrant					*			
3.1	Consent of KPMG LLP, Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm					*			
13.2	Consent of Deloitte & Touche LLP, Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm					•			
1.1	Certification of Chief Executive Officer Pursuant to Securities Exchange Act of 1934 Rule 13a-14(a)					*			
1.2	Certification of Chief Financial Officer Pursuant to Securities Exchange Act of 1934 Rule 13a-14(a)					٠			
2.1	Certification of Chief Executive Officer Pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, As Adopted Pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes Oxley Act of 2002					•			
2.2	Certification of Chief Financial Officer Pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, As Adopted Pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes Oxley Act of 2002					•			
101) Form	atted in XBRL (Extensible Business Reporting Language)								
01.I NS	XBRL Instance Document					•			
01.SCH	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Schema Document					*			
01.CAL	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Calculation Linkbase Document					•			
01. DEF	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Definition Linkbase Document					•			
01.LAB	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Label Linkbase Document					*			
101.PRE	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Presentation Linkbase Document					*			
Schedu	furnished herewith. Ies and/or exhibits not filed will be furnished to the SEC upon request. ns of this exhibit have been omitted and filed separately with the SEC purst	ant to a reques	st for confidential t	reatment.					

Sprint will furnish to the SEC, upon request, copies of instruments defining the rights of holders of long-term debt not exceeding 10% of the total assets of

Sprint.

and the last of th

SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly authorized.

SPRINT NEXTEL CORPORATION (Registrant)

/s/ DANIEL R. HESSE By . Doniel R. Hesse Chief Esecutive Officer and President

Date: February 24, 2011

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, this report has been signed below by the following persons on behalf of the registrant and in the capacities indicated on the 24* day of February, 2011.

/s/ DANIEL R. HESSE

Duniel R. Hesse Chief Executive Officer and President

/s/ ROBERT H. BRUST Robert H. Brust Chief Financial Officer

/s/ Ryan H. Siurek

Ryan H. Siurek Vice President, Controller and Principal Accounting Officer

SIGNATURES SPRINT NEXTEL CORPORATION (Registrant)

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, this report has been signed below by the following persons on behalf of the registrant and in the capacities indicated on the 24^a day of February, 2011.

/s/ JAMES H. HANCE, JR.	/s/ V. Janet Hall
James H. Hance, Jr., Chairman	V. Jamet Hill, Director
/s/ ROBERT R. BENNETT	/s/ FRANK IANNA
Robert R. Bennett, Director	Frank Ianas, Director
/s/ Gordon M. Bethune	/s/ SVEN-CIRISTER NILSSON
Gordon M. Bethune, Director	Sven-Christer Nilason, Directur
/s/ LARRY C. GLASSCOCK	
Larry C. Glesscock, Director	William R. Nuti, Director
	/s/ RODNEY O'NEAL
/s/ DANIEL R. HESSE	

SPRINT NEXTEL CORPORATION Index to Consolidated Financial Statements

	Page Reference
Sprint Consolidated Financial Statements	
Report of KPMG LLP, Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm	<u>F-2</u>
Consolidated Balance Sheets as of December 31, 2010 and 2009	<u>F-3</u>
Consolidated Statements of Operations for the years ended December 31, 2010, 2009 and 2008	<u>E-4</u>
Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows for the years ended December 31, 2010, 2009 and 2008	<u>F-5</u>
Consolidated Statements of Shareholders' Equity for the years ended December 31, 2010, 2009 and 2008	<u>F-6</u>
Notes to the Consolidated Financial Statements	<u>F-7</u>
Clearwire Consolidated Financial Statements	
Report of Deloitte & Touche LLP. Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm	<u>F-36</u>
Consolidated Balance Sheets as of December 31, 2010 and 2009	<u>F-37</u>
Consolidated Statements of Operations for the years ended December 31, 2010, 2009 and 2008	<u>F-38</u>
Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows for the years ended December 31, 2010, 2009 and 2008	<u>F-39</u>
Consolidated Statements of Stockholders' Equity and Comprehensive Loss for the years ended December 31, 2010, 2009 and 2008	<u>F-40</u>
Notes to the Consolidated Financial Statements	<u>F-41</u>

REPORT OF INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM

The Board of Directors and Shareholders Sprint Nextel Corporation:

We have audited the accompanying consolidated balance sheets of Sprint Nextel Corporation and subsidiaries as of December 31, 2010 and 2009, and the related consolidated statements of operations, cash flows and shareholders' equity for each of the years in the three-year period ended December 31, 2010. We also have audited Sprint Nextel Corporation's internal control over financial reporting as of December 31, 2010, based on criteria established in *Internal Control - Integrated Framework* issued by the Committee of Sponsoring Organizations of the Treadway Commission (COSO). Sprint Nextel Corporation's management is responsible for these consolidated financial statements, for maintaining effective internal control over financial reporting, and for its assessment of the effectiveness of internal control over financial reporting based on our audits. We did not audit the financial statements and an opinion on the Company's internal control over financial reporting based on our audits. We did not audit the financial statements of Clearwire Corporation's 1, 2010 was \$3.1 billion and its equity in losses from Clearwire'', a 54% owned investee company. Sprint Nextel Corporation's 1, 2010 was \$3.1 billion and its equity in losses from Clearwire was \$1.3 billion for the year ended December 31, 2010. The financial statements of Clearwire works whose report has been furnished to us, and our opinion, insofar as it relates to the amounts included for Clearwire is based solely on the report of the cutter auditors.

We conducted our audits in accordance with the standards of the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (United States). Those standards require that we plan and perform the audits to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial statements are free of material misstatement and whether effective internal control over financial reporting was maintained in all material respects. Our audits of the consolidated financial statements included examining, on a test basis, evidence supporting the amounts and disclosures in the financial statement, assessing the accounting principles used and significant estimates made by management, and evaluating the overall financial statement presentation. Our audit of internal control over financial reporting included obtaining an understanding of internal control over financial reporting, assessing the risk that a material weakness exists, and testing and evaluating the design and operating effectiveness of internal control based on the assessed risk. Our audits also included performing such other procedures as we considered necessary in the circumstances. We believe that our audits provide a reasonable basis for our opinions.

A company's internal control over financial reporting is a process designed to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles. A company's internal control over financial reporting includes those policies and procedures that (1) pertain to the maintenance of records that, in reasonable detail, accurately and fairly reflect the transactions and dispositions of the assets of the company; (2) provide reasonable assurance that transactions are recorded as necessary to permit preparation of financial statements in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles, and that receipts and that receipts and expenditures of the company are being made only in accordance with authorizations of management and directors of the company; and (3) provide reasonable assurance regarding prevention or timely detection of unauthorized acquisition, use, or disposition of the company's assets that could have a material effect on the financial statements.

Because of its inherent limitations, internal control over financial reporting may not prevent or detect misstatements. Also, projections of any evaluation of effectiveness to future periods are subject to the risk that controls may become inadequate because of changes in conditions, or that the degree of compliance with the policies or procedures may deteriorate.

In our opinion, based on our audits and the report of the other auditors, the consolidated financial statements referred to above present fairly, in all material respects, the financial position of Sprint Nextel Corporation and subsidiaries as of December 31, 2010 and 2009, and the results of their operations and their cash flows for each of the years in the three-year period ended December 31, 2010, in conformity with U.S. generally accepted accounting principles. Also in our opinion, Sprint Nextel Corporation maintained, in all material respects, effective internal control over financial reporting as of December 31, 2010, based on criteria established in *Internal Control - Integrated Framework* issued by the Committee of Sponsoring Organizations of the Treadway Commission.

The Company adopted accounting guidance regarding accounting for business combinations and equity method investments in 2009.

/s/ KPMG LLP

Kansas City, Missouri February 24, 2011

SPRINT NEXTEL CORPORATION CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEETS

	_	December 31,		
		2010 (in millions, except sh. per share data)		
ASSETS				
Current assets				
Cash and cash equivalents	2	5,173	\$	3,819
Short-term investments		300		105
Accounts and notes receivable, net		3,036		2,996
Device and accessory inventory		670		628
Deferred tax assets		185		295
Prepaid expenses and other current assets		516		750
Total current assets		9,880		8,593
Investments		3,389		4,624
Property, plant and equipment, net		15,214		18,280
Intangible assets				
Goodwill		359		373
FCC licenses and other		20,336		19,911
Definite-lived intangible assets, net		2,009		3,178
Other assets		467		465
	\$	51,654	5	55,424
LIABILITIES AND SHAREHOLDERS' EQUITY	-		-	
Current liabilities				
Accounts payable	\$	2,662	s	2,267
Accrued expenses and other current liabilities		3,573		3,750
Current portion of long-term debt, financing and capital lease obligations		1,656		768
Total current liabilities		7,891		6,785
Long-term debt, financing and capital lease obligations		18,535		20,293
Deferred tax hiabilities		6,802		6,693
Other liabilities		3,880		3,558
Total liabilities		37,108		37,329
Commitments and contingencies				- 1
Shareholders' equity				
Common shares, voting, par value \$2.00 per share, 6.5 billion shares authorized,				
3.008 and 3.007 billion shares issued, 2.988 and 2.973 billion shares outstanding		6,016		6,015
Paid-in capital		46,841		46,793
Treasury shares, at cost		(227)		(582)
Accumulated deficit		(37,582)		(33,779)
Accumulated other comprehensive loss		(502)		(352)
Total shareholders' equity		14,546		18,095
	\$	51,654	\$	55,424
	-			

See Notes to the Consolidated Financial Statements

SPRINT NEXTEL CORPORATION CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF OPERATIONS

	Year Ended December 31,							
	2010		2009			2006		
		•	llions, es	ccept per share an	ounts)			
Net operating revenues	\$	32,563	\$	32,260	\$	35,635		
Net operating expenses								
Cost of services and products (exclusive of depreciation and amortization		17 400		16,435		16,746		
included below)		17,492		•				
Selling, general and administrative		9,438		9,453		11,355		
Severance, exit costs and asset impairments		133		447		835		
Goodwill impairment		—		-		963		
Depreciation		5,074		5,827		5,964		
Amortization		1,174		1,589		2,443		
Other, net		(153)		(93)		(29)		
		33,158		33,658		38,277		
Operating loss		(595)		(1,398)		(2,642)		
Other (expense) income								
Interest expense		(1,464)		(1,450)		(1,362)		
Equity in losses of unconsolidated investments, net		(1,286)		(803)		(145)		
Other income, net		46		157		89		
		(2,704)		(2,096)		(1,418)		
Loss before income taxes		(3,299)		(3,494)		(4,060)		
Income (ax (expense) benefit		(166)		1,058		1,264		
Net loss	\$	(3,465)	S	(2,436)	\$	(2,796)		
Basic and diluted loss per common share	\$	(1.16)	S	(0.84)	\$	(0.98)		
Basic and diluted weighted average common shares outstanding		2,988		2,886		2,863		

See Notes to the Consolidated Financial Statements

SPRINT NEXTEL CORPORATION CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS

		Year Ended December				
		2010	2009	2008		
			(in millions)			
Cash flows from operating activities						
Net loss	\$	(3,465)	\$ (2,436)	\$ (2,	,796)	
Adjustments to reconcile net loss to net cash provided by operating activities:						
Goodwill and asset impairments		125	47	1,	443	
Depreciation and amortization		6,248	7,416	8,	,407	
Provision for losses on accounts receivable		430	398	1	652	
Share-based compensation expense		70	79		267	
Deferred and other income taxes		230	(850)	(1,	,263)	
Equity in losses of unconsolidated investments, net		1,286	803		145	
Gains from asset dispositions and exchanges		(69)	(68)		(29)	
Contribution to pension plan		_	(200)		—	
Gain on previously held non-controlling interest in Virgin Mobile		_	(151)		—	
Other changes in assets and liabilities, net of effects of acquisitions:						
Accounts and notes receivable		(473)	26		203	
Inventories and other current assets		9	3		342	
Accounts payable and other current liabilities		558	(100)	(1,	,137)	
Other, net		(134)	(76)		(55)	
Net cash provided by operating activities		4,815	4,891	6,	,179	
Cash flows from investing activities						
Capital expenditures		(1,935)	(1,603)	(3,	,882)	
Expenditures relating to FCC licenses		(459)	(591)	((801)	
Acquisitions, net of cash acquired		_	(560)			
Proceeds from equity method investments		_			213	
Investment in Clearwire		(58)	(1,118)			
Proceeds from sales and maturities of short-term investments		155	573		204	
Purchases of short-term investments		(350)	(650)		(51)	
Proceeds from sales and exchanges of assets		101	115		75	
Other, net		(10)	(10)		(8)	
Net cash used in investing activities		(2,556)	(3,844)	(4,	,250)	
Cash flows from financing activities						
Proceeds from debt and financings		_	1,303	3,	,826	
Repayments of debt and capital lease obligations		(862)	(2,226)	(4,	,367)	
Debt financing costs		(51)	—		_	
Proceeds from issuance of common shares, net		8	4		57	
Net cash used in financing activities		(905)	(919)		(484)	
Net increase in cash and cash equivalents		1,354	128		,445	
Cash and cash equivalents, beginning of year		3,819	3,691		,246	
	5	5,173	\$ 3,819		.691	
Cash and cash equivalents, end of year	-	2,112			_	

See Notes to the Consolidated Financial Statements

SPRINT NEXTEL CORPORATION CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF SHAREHOLDERS' EQUITY (in millions)

	Common	Common Shares							more he pairs		ccumulated Deficit)/ Retwined	Accumulated Other Compreheasive			
	Shares(1)	Ar	m uliun t		Paid-in Cupit at	Shares	Am	ount		come (Loss)		Earnings	Loss	_	Totel
Balance, December 31, 2007	2,951	S	5,902	\$	46,711	106	\$	(2,161)			s	(27,896)	\$ (11)	\$	22,445
Comprehensive loss															
Net loss									s	(2,796)		(2,796)			(2,796)
Other comprehensive income (loss), net of tax															
Unrecognized net periodic pension and other postretirement benefits										(379)					
Foreign corrency translation adjustment										(17)					
Unrealized holding losses on securities										(31)					
Reclassification adjustment for realized gains on scounties										14					
Other comprehensive loss										(413)			(413)		(413)
Comprehensive loss									\$	(3,209)					
issuance of common shares, net					5	(12)		218				(164)			\$9
Gain on deconsolidation of net assets contributed to Clearwire ⁽²⁾					424										424
Share-based compensation expense					257										257
Other, net					(65)			4							(61)
Balance, December 31, 2008	2,951	s	5,902	\$	47,332	94	\$	(1,939)			\$	(30,856)	<u>\$</u> (524)	5	19,915
Comprehensive loss				_											
Net loss									\$	(2,436)		(2,436)			(2,436)
Other comprehensive income, not of lax															
Unrecognized net periodic pension and other postretirement benefits										140					
Foreign currency translation adjustment										18					
Unrealized holding gains on securities										14					
Other comprehensive income										172			172		172
Comprehensive loss									5	(2,264)					
lasuance of common shares, net						(20)		491				(487)			4
Share-based compensation expense					78										78
Conversion of series 2 to series 1 common shares	(40)		(80)		(785)	(40)		865							
Equity consideration related to Virgin Mobile acquisition	96		193		186										379
Other, net					(18)			1							(17)
Balance, December 31, 2009	3,007	\$	6,015	2	46,793	34	5	(582)			5	(33,779)	\$ (352)	<u>s</u>	18,095
Comprehensive loss															
Net loss									s	(3,465)		(3,465)			(3,465)
Other comprehensive loss, not of tax															
Unrecognized net periodic pension and other postretizement benefits										(1.39)					
Foreign currency translation adjustment										(8)					
Unrealized holding losses on securities										(3)					
Other comprehensive loss										(150)			(150)		(150)
Comprehensive loss									\$	(3,615)					
Issuance of common shares, net	1		1		(1)	(14)		355				(347)			8
Share-based compensation expense					59										59
Other, net					(10)							9			(1)
Balance, December 31, 2010	3.008	2	6.016	5	46,841	20	5	(227)				(37,582)	\$ (502)	- <u>s</u>	14,546

See note 13 for information regarding common shares.
 On November 28, 2008, we recorded a \$424 million gain on the deconsolidation of net assets contributed to Clearwire, net of \$260 million in related taxes.

See Notes to the Consolidated Financial Statements

SPRINT NEXTEL CORPORATION NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS INDEX

		Page Reference
1.	Description of Operations	<u>F-8</u>
2.	Summary of Significant Accounting Policies and Other Information	<u>F-8</u>
3.	Investments	<u>F-13</u>
4.	Financial Instruments	<u>F-15</u>
5.	Property, Plant and Equipment	<u>F-15</u>
6.	Intangible Assets	<u>F-16</u>
7.	Long-Term Debt, Fingneing and Capital Lease Obligations	<u>F-17</u>
8.	Severance, Exit Costs and Asset Impairments	<u>F-19</u>
9.	Supplemental Financial Information	<u>F-21</u>
10.	Income Taxes	<u>F-22</u>
11.	Commitments and Continuencies	<u>F-25</u>
12.	Compensation Plans	<u>F-28</u>
13.	Shareholders' Equity and Per Share Data	<u>F-30</u>
14.	Seements	<u>F-31</u>
15.	Quarterly Financial Data (Unaudited)	<u>F-35</u>
Note 1. Description of Operations

Sprint Nextel Corporation, including its consolidated subsidiaries, ("Sprint," "we," "us," "our" or the "Company") is a communications company offering a comprehensive range of wireless and wireline communications products and services that are designed to meet the needs of individual consumers, businesses, government subscribers and resellers. We have organized our operations to meet the needs of our targeted subscriber groups through focused communications solutions that incorporate the capabilities of our wireless and wireline services. As a result of the acquisition of Virgin Mobile USA, Inc. (Virgin Mobile) on November 24, 2009 and iPCS, Inc. (iPCS) on December 4, 2009, the operations of Virgin Mobile and iPCS are consolidated prospectively from their respective acquisition dates.

The Wireless segment includes retail and wholesale service revenue from a wide array of wireless mobile telephone and wireless data transmission services and equipment revenue from the sale of wireless devices and accessories in the U.S., Puerto Rico and the U.S. Virgin Islands.

The Wireline segment includes revenue from domestic and international wireline voice and data communication services, including services to the cable multiple systems operators that reselt our local and long distance service and use our back office systems and network assets in support of their telephone services provided over cable facilities.

Sprint's fourth generation (4G) technology capabilities exist through our mobile virtual network operator (MVNO) relationship with Clearwire Corporation and its consolidated subsidiary, Clearwire Communications LLC (together, "Clearwire") in which we own a \$4% economic interest. Clearwire is deploying Worldwide Interoperability for Microwave Access (WiMAX) technology as a new network in markets that we serve. The services supported by this technology give subscribers with compatible devices high-speed access to the Internet and a variety of increasingly sophisticated data services (See note 3).

Note 2. Summary of Significant Accounting Policies and Other Information

Consolidation Policies and Estimates

The consolidated financial statements include our accounts, those of our wholly owned subsidiaries, and subsidiaries we control or in which we have a controlling financial interest. All significant intercompany transactions and balances have been eliminated in consolidation. Investments where Sprint maintains majority ownership, but lacks full decision making ability over all major issues, are accounted for using the equity method. Sprint's most significant equity investment is in Clearwire for which Sprint does not have a controlling vote or the ability to control operating and financial policies.

The consolidated financial statements are prepared in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States (GAAP). This requires management of the Company to make estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of assets and liabilities, revenues and expenses and the disclosure of contingent assets and liabilities as of the date of the consolidated financial statements. These estimates are inherently subject to judgment and actual results could differ.

Certain prior period amounts have been reclassified to conform to the current period presentation. Subsequent events were evaluated for disclosure through the date on which the financial statements were filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission (SEC).

Summary of Significant Accounting Policies

Cash and Cash Equivalents

Cash equivalents generally include highly liquid investments with maturities at the time of purchase of three months or less. These investments may include money market funds, certificates of deposit, U.S. government and government-sponsored debt securities, corporate debt securities, municipal securities, bank-related securities, and credit and debit card transactions in process.

Allowance for Doubtful Accounts

An allowance for doubtful accounts is established sufficient to cover probable and reasonably estimable losses. Because of the number of subscriber accounts, it is not practical to review the collectibility of each of those accounts individually to determine the amount of allowance for doubtful accounts each period, although some account level analysis is performed with respect to large wireless and wireline subscribers. The estimate of allowance for doubtful accounts considers a number of factors, including collection experience, aging of the accounts receivable portfolios, credit quality of the subscriber base and other qualitative considerations, including macro-economic factors. Amounts written off against the allowance for doubtful accounts, net of recoveries and other adjustments, were \$437 million, \$487 million, and \$826 million in 2010, 2009 and 2008, respectively.



Device and Accessory Inventory

Inventories are stated at the lower of cost or market. Cost is determined by the first-in, first-out (FIFO) method. Costs of devices and related revenues generated from device sales (equipment net subsidy) are recognized at the time of sale. Expected equipment net subsidy is not recognized prior to the time of sale because the promotional discount decision is generally made at the point of sale and because the equipment net subsidies are expected to be recovered through service revenues.

The net realizable value of devices and other inventory is analyzed on a regular basis. This analysis includes assessing obsolescence, sales forecasts, product life cycle, marketplace and other considerations. If assessments regarding the above factors adversely change, we may be required to sell devices at a higher subsidy or potentially record expense in future periods prior to the point of sale.

Property, Plant and Equipment

Property, plant and equipment (PP&E), including improvements that extend useful lives, are recognized at cost. Depreciation on property, plant and equipment is generally calculated using the straight-line method based on estimated economic useful lives of 3 to 30 years for buildings and improvements and network equipment, site costs and related software and 3 to 12 years for non-network internal use software, office equipment and other. Leasehold improvements are depreciated over the shorter of the lease term or the estimated useful life of the respective assets. We calculate depreciation on certain network assets using the group life method. Accordingly, ordinary asset retirements and disposals on those assets are charged against accumulated depreciation with no gain or loss recognized. Gains or losses associated with all other asset retirements or disposals are recognized in the consolidated statements of operations. Depreciation rates for assets using the group life method are revised periodically as required under this depreciation method. Repair and maintenance costs and research and development costs are expensed as incurred.

We capitalize costs for network and non-network software developed or obtained for internal use during the application development stage. These costs are included in PP&E and, when the software is placed in service, are depreciated over estimated useful lives of 3 to 5 years. Costs incurred during the preliminary project and post-implementation stage, as well as maintenance and training costs, are expensed as incurred.

Investments

Short-term investments are recognized at amortized cost and classified as current assets on the consolidated balance sheets when the original maturities at purchase are greater than three months but less than one year. Certain investments are accounted for using the equity method based on the Company's ownership interest and ability to exercise significant influence. Accordingly, the initial investment is recognized at cost and subsequently adjusted to recognize the Company's share of earnings or losses of the investee in each reporting period subsequent to the investment date.

Equity method investments are evaluated for other-than-temporary impairment on a regular basis. Other-than-temporary impairment occurs when the estimated fair value of an investment is below the carrying value, and the difference is determined to not be recoverable. This evaluation requires significant judgment regarding, among other things, the severity and duration of the decline in value; the ability and intent to hold the securities until recovery; financial condition, liquidity, and near-term prospects of the issuer, specific events, and other factors.

Long-Lived Asset Impairment

Sprint evaluates long-lived assets, including intangible assets subject to amortization, for impairment whenever events or changes in circumstances indicate that the carrying amount of an asset group may not be recoverable. Asset groups are determined at the lowest level for which identifiable cash flows are largely independent of cash flows of other groups of assets and liabilities. When it is probable that undiscounted future cash flows will not be sufficient to recover an asset group's carrying amount, an impairment is determined by the excess of the asset group's net carrying value over the estimated fair value. Refer to note 8 for additional information on asset impairments.

SPRINT NEXTEL CORPORATION NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

Certain assets that have not yet been deployed in the business, including network equipment, cell site development costs and software in development, are periodically assessed to determine recoverability. Network equipment and cell site development costs are expensed whenever events or changes in circumstances cause the Company to conclude the assets are no longer needed to meet management's strategic network plans and will not be deployed. Software development costs are expensed when it is no longer probable that the software project will be deployed. Network equipment that has been removed from the network is also periodically assessed to determine recoverability. If we continue to have operational challenges, including obtaining and retaining subscribers, future cash flows of the Company may not be sufficient to recover the carrying value of our wireless asset group, and we could record asset impairments that are material to Sprint's consolidated results of operations.

During 2010, we assessed the recoverability of the wireless asset group, which includes tangible and intangible long-lived assets subject to amortization as well as indefinite-lived intangible assets. We included cash flow projections from wireless operations along with cash flows associated with the eventual disposition of the long-lived assets, which included estimated proceeds from the assumed sale of FCC licenses, trademarks and customer relationships. The estimated undiscounted future cash flows of the wireless long-lived assets acceeded their carrying amount and, as a result, no impairment charge was recorded. In addition, we re-assessed the remaining useful lives of these long-lived assets and concluded they were appropriate.

Indefinite-Lived Intangible Assets

Goodwill represents the excess of consideration paid over the estimated fair value of the net tangible and identifiable intangible assets acquired in business combinations. Our indefinite-lived intangible assets include Federal Communications Commission (FCC) licenses, acquired primarily through FCC auctions and business combinations, to deploy our wireless services, and certain of our trademarks. In determining whether an intangible asset, other than goodwill, is indefinite-lived, we consider the expected use of the assets, the regulatory and economic environment within which they are being used, and the effects of obsolescence on their use. We assess our indefinite-lived intangible assets for impairment at least annually or, if necessary, more frequently, whenever events or changes in circumstances indicate the asset may be impaired. Such indicators may include a sustained, significant decline in our market capitalization since our previous impairment assessment, a significant decline in our expected future cash flows, a significant adverse change in legal factors or in the business climate, unanticipated competition, and/or slower growth rates, among others.

Benefit Plans

We provide a defined benefit pension plan and certain other postretirement benefits to certain employees, and we sponsor a defined contribution plan for all employees. As of December 31, 2005, the pension plan was amended to freeze benefit plan accruals for participants. The objective for the investment portfolio of the pension plan is to achieve a long-term nominal rate of return, net of fees, which exceeds the plan's long-term expected rate of return on investments for funding purposes which was 8.5% for 2010. To meet this objective, our investment strategy is governed by an asset allocation policy, whereby a targeted allocation percentage is assigned to each asset class as follows: 50% to U.S. equities; 15% to international equities; 15% to fixed income investments; 10% to real estate investments; and 10% to other investments including hedge funds. Actual allocations are allowed to deviate from target allocation percentages by plus or minus 5%.

Investments of the pension plan are measured at fair value on a recurring basis which is determined using quoted market prices or estimated fair values. As of December 31, 2010, 60% of the investment portfolio was valued at quoted prices in active markets for identical assets; 25% was valued using quoted prices for similar assets in active or inactive markets, or other observable inputs; and 15% was valued using unobservable inputs that are supported by little or no market activity. As of December 31, 2010 and 2009, the fair value of our plan assets in aggregate was \$1.3 billion and \$1.2 billion, respectively, and the fair value of our projected benefit obligations in aggregate was \$1.9 billion and \$1.6 billion at \$1.2 billion, respectively, and the fair value of our market activity. As a result, the plans were underfunded by approximately \$600 million at \$400 million at December 31, 2010 and 2009, respectively, and were recorded as a net liability in our consolidated balance sheets. Estimated contributions totaling approximately \$150 million are expected to be paid during 2011.

The offset to the pension liability is recorded in equity as a component of "Accumulated other comprehensive loss," net of tax, including the 2010 and 2009 adjustments of \$139 million and \$140 million, respectively. The change in the net liability of the plan in 2010 was affected primarily by a decrease in the discount rate, from 6.75% to 6.0%, used to estimate the projected benefit obligation. We intend to make future cash contributions to the pension plan in an amount necessary to meet minimum funding requirements according to applicable benefit plan regulations.

Under our defined contribution plan, participants may contribute a portion of their eligible pay to the plan through payroll withholdings. The Company matched 100% of participants' contributions up to 5% of their eligible compensation in 2008 and 4% of their eligible compensation from January 1, 2009 to March 6, 2009. These fixed matching contributions totaled \$32 million and \$119 million in 2009 and 2008, respectively. Effective for compensation paid after March 6, 2009 through 2010, the amount of matching contribution is discretionary as determined by the Board of Directors of the Company, based upon a formula related to the profitability of the Company. If such profitability level is attained, the Company could match a percentage of the participants' contributions up to a maximum percentage of their eligible compensation in cash, totaling \$20 million and for 2010, the amount of the discretionary match was 0.7%, or \$9 million.

Revenue Recognition

Operating revenues primarily consist of wireless service revenues, revenues generated from device and accessory sales, revenues from wholesale operators and third party affiliates (Affiliates), as well as long distance voice, data and Internet revenues. Service revenues consist of fixed monthly recurring charges, variable usage charges such as roaming, data, text messaging, and premium service usage and miscellaneous fees, such as activation, upgrade, late payment, reconnection and early termination fees and certain regulatory related fees. We recognize service revenues as services are rendered and equipment revenue when title passes to the dealer or end-user subscriber. We recognize revenue for access charges and other services charged at fixed amounts ratably over the service period, net of credits and adjustments for service discounts, billing disputes and fraud or unauthorized usage. We recognize excess wireless usage and long distance revenue at contractual rates per minute as minutes are used. Additionally, we recognize excess wireless data usage based on kilobytes and one-time use charges, such as for the use of premium services, when rendered. As a result of the cutoff times of our multiple billing cycles each month, we are required to estimate the amount of subscriber revenues earned but not billed from the end of each billing cycle to the end of each reporting period. These estimates are based primarily on rate plans in effect and our historical usage and billing patterns. Regulatory fees and costs are recorded gross. The largest component of the regulatory fees is universal service fund, which represented about 2% of net operating performs. Regulatory fees and costs are recorded gross.

The accounting estimates related to the recognition of revenue in the results of operations require us to make assumptions about future billing adjustments for disputes with subscribers, unauthorized usage, future returns and mail-in rebates on device sales.

Dealer Commissions

Cash consideration given by us to a dealer or end-user subscriber is presumed to be a reduction of revenue unless we receive, or will receive, an identifiable benefit in exchange for the consideration, and the fair value of such benefit can be reasonably estimated, in which case the consideration will be recorded as a selling expense. We compensate our dealers using specific compensation programs related to the sale of our devices and our subscriber service contracts, or both. When a commission is earned by a dealer solely due to a selling activity relating to wireless service, the cost is recorded as a selling expense. When a commission is earned by a dealer solely due to a selling activity relating to wireless service, the cost is recorded as a selling expense. When a commission is earned by a dealer solely due to a selling activity relating to a reduction to equipment revenue.

Advertising Costs

We recognize advertising expense when incurred as selling, general and administrative expense. Advertising expenses totaled \$1.4 billion for the year ended December 31, 2010, and \$1.5 billion for each of the years ended December 31, 2009 and 2008.

New Accounting Pronouncements

In June 2009, the Financial Accounting Standards Board (FASB) issued authoritative literature regarding Amendments to FASB Interpretation No. 46(R), which changes various aspects of accounting for and disclosures of interests in variable interest entities, and Accounting for Transfers of Financial Assets, which was issued in order to improve the relevance, representational faithfulness, and comparability of the information that a reporting entity provides in its financial statements about a transfer of financial assets; the effects of a transfer on its financial position, financial position, financial cash flows; and a transferor/s continuing involvement, if any, in transferred financial assets. This guidance was effective beginning in January 2010 and did not have a material effect on our consolidated financial statements.

In September 2009, the FASB modified the accounting for Multiple-Deliverable Revenue Arrangements and Certain Revenue Arrangements that Include Software Elements. These modifications alter the methods previously required for allocating consideration received in multiple-element arrangements to require revenue allocation based on a relative selling price method, including arrangements containing software components and non-software components that function together to deliver the product's essential functionality. These modifications will be effective prospectively for the fiscal year ending December 31, 2011 and are not expected to have a material effect on our consolidated financial statements.

In January 2010, the FASB issued authoritative guidance regarding Improving Disclosures about Fair Value Measurements, which requires new and amended disclosure requirements for classes of assets and liabilities, inputs and valuation techniques and transfers between levels of fair value measurements and Accounting for Distributions to Shareholders with Components of Stock and Cash, which clarifies the accounting for distributions to shareholders that offer them the ability to elect to receive their entire distribution in cash or shares of equivalent value. This guidance was effective beginning in January 2010 and did not have a material effect on our consolidated financial statements.

In July 2010, the FASB amended the requirements for *Disclosures about the Credit Quality of Financing Receivables and the Allowance for Credit Losses.* As a result of these amendments, an entity is required to disaggregate by portfolio segment or class certain existing disclosures and provide certain new disclosures about its financing receivables and related allowance for credit losses. The new disclosures as of the end of the reporting period are effective for the fiscal year ending December 31, 2010, while the disclosures about activity that occurs during a reporting period are effective for the first fiscal quarter of 2011. The disclosure requirements effective for the first and related financial statements. The requirements effective for the first fiscal quarter of 2011 are not expected to have a material effect on our consolidated financial statements.

Concentrations of Risk

Motorola Mobility, Inc. and Motorola Solutions, Inc. (collectively, "Motorola") is our sole source for all of the devices we offer under the Nextel brand, except BlackBerry⁴ devices. Although our handset supply agreement with Motorola is structured to provide competitively-priced devices, the cost of iDEN devices is generally higher than devices that do not incorporate a similar multi-function capability. This difference may make it more difficult or costly for us to offer devices at prices that are attractive to potential subscribers. In addition, the higher cost of iDEN devices requires us to absorb a larger part of the cost of offering devices to new and existing subscribers, which may reduce our growth and profitability. Also, we must rely on Motorola to develop devices capable of supporting the features and services we offer to subscribers of services on our iDEN network and to provide maintenance and support for our iDEN-based infrastructure. A decision by Motorola to discontinue, or the inability of either company to continue, manufacturing, maintaining or supporting our iDEN-based infrastructure and devices could have a material adverse effect on us. Further our ability to complete the spectrum reconfiguration plan in connection with the FCC's Report and Order, described in note 11, is dependent, in part, on Motorola.

Note 3. Investments

The components of investments were as follows:

	 Decen	nher 31,	
	2010		2009
	 (ln m	illions)	
Marketable equity securities	\$ 39	\$	43
Equity method and other investments	 3,350		4,581
	\$ 3,389	\$	4,624

Marketable equity securities

Investments in marketable equity securities are recognized at fair value and are considered available-for-sale securities. Accordingly, unrealized holding gains and losses on these securities are recognized in accumulated other comprehensive income (loss), net of related income tax. Realized gains or losses are measured and reclassified from accumulated other comprehensive income (loss) into earnings based on identifying the specific investments sold or where an other-than-temporary impairment exists. Gross unrealized holding gains and losses were insignificant for 2010 and 2009.

Equity Method Investment in Clearwire

Sprint's Ownership Interest

Sprint's investment in Clearwire is part of our long-term plan to participate in the 4G wireless broadband market, and to benefit from Clearwire's entry into that market. Sprint and other investors are offering 4G products utilizing Clearwire's 4G wireless broadband network in available markets.

Sprint holds a 54% non-controlling interest in Clearwire, in the form of 532 million shares of Class B voting common stock (Class B Voting) of Clearwire Corporation and 532 million Class B non-voting common interests (Class B Non-voting) in Clearwire Communications LLC (together, "Class B Common Interests") for which the carrying value, as of December 31, 2010, totaled 53.1 billion. Each share of Clearwire Corporation's Class B Voting, together with one Clearwire Communications LLC Class B Non-voting, is exchangeable for one share of Clearwire Corporation's Class A common stock, a publicly traded security. In addition to Class B Common Interests, as of December 31, 2010, Sprint holds a note receivable from Clearwire with a carrying value of \$177 million, a fixed interest rate of 12% and a maturity date of December 2015. The note receivable carrying value as of December 31, 2010 was \$175 million. The carrying value of Sprint's Class B Common Interests, together with the carrying value of note receivable, are included in the line item "Investments" in Sprint's consolidated balance sheet. Equity in losses from Clearwire consists of Sprint's share of Clearwire's net loss and other adjustments such as gains or losses associated with the dilution of Sprint's ownership interest resulting from Clearwire's equity in losses of Clearwire for 2009 included a pre-tax dilution loss of \$154 million (\$96 million after tax), recognized in the first quarter, representing the finalization of ownership percentages subsequent to the November 2008 formation.

Clearwire's Liquidity

As of September 30, 2010, Clearwire reported available cash and short-term investments of approximately \$1.4 billion. Based on Clearwire's projections at that time, Clearwire did not expect its cash and short-term investments to be sufficient to cover their estimated liquidity needs for the next twelve months. Without additional financing sources, Clearwire forecasted that their cash and short-term investments would be depleted as early as the middle of 2011. Thus, Clearwire was required to raise additional capital in the near-term in order to continue operations and reported that it also needs to raise substantial additional capital over the long-term to fully implement its business plans. The amount of additional capital required by Clearwire's expected continue losses from operations and the uncertainty about its ability to obtain sufficient additional capital, Clearwire reported that, as of September 30, 2010, there was substantial doubt about its ability to continue as a going concern.

In the third quarter 2010, Clearwire reported it was actively pursuing various initiatives to raise additional capital, including discussions with a number of major shareholders and other third parties about a number of options, including potential strategic transactions, additional debt or equity financings and/or asset sales. A special committee of Clearwire's Board of Directors was formed to explore strategic alternatives, including transactions that may involve a sale or other realignment of the ownership and governance of their company. In December 2010, Clearwire successfully raised \$1.4 billion in debt financing through the combination of issuance of secured and exchangeable notes. As a result of this debt issuance, as of December 31, 2010, Clearwire no longer reported substantial doubt about its ability to continue as a going concern. Clearwire's ability to raise sufficient additional capital in the long-term on acceptable terms, or at all, remains uncertain.

Sprint's Recoverability

Sprint's ability to recover the carrying value of \$3.1 billion as of December 31, 2010 depends, in part, upon Clearwire's ability to obtain sufficient additional funding to support its operations and its ability to successfully develop, deploy and maintain its 4G network. As of December 31, 2010, the carrying value of Sprint's equity investment in Clearwire represents \$5.82 per share based on the assumed exchange of our Class B Common Interests for Class A common stock. The market price of Clearwire's publicly traded stock was \$5.15 per share as of December 31, 2010. Uncertainty regarding Clearwire's timing and ability to obtain sufficient additional funding could result in significant changes to Clearwire's stock price and value. A decline in the estimated fair value of Clearwire that would be deemed to be other-than-temporary could result in a material impairment to the carrying value of our investment. We do not intend to sell our 54% economic interest in the foreseeable future, and recoverability of our equity investment is not affected by short-term fluctuations in Clearwire's stock price. Accordingly, we expect to fully recover the carrying value of our investment in Clearwire.

Summarized financial information for Clearwire is as follows:

			Deces	nber 31,	
			2010		2009
			{un m	dliums)	
Current assets		\$	1,866	\$	3,877
Noncurrent assets			9,175		7,391
Current liabilities		\$	687	\$	543
Noncurrent liabilities			4,484		2,952
		Year En	ded December 31		
	2010		2009		2406
		6	n millions)		
Revenues	\$ 557	\$	274	\$	20
Operating expenses	(2,772)		(1,458)		(514)
Operating loss	\$ (2,215)	\$	(1,184)	\$	(494)
Net loss before non-controlling interests	\$ (2,303)	\$	(1,254)	\$	(592)

Note 4. Financial Instruments

Cash and cash equivalents, accounts and notes receivable, and accounts payable are carried at cost, which approximates fair value. Our short-term investments (consisting primarily of time deposits and treasury securities), totaling \$300 million and \$105 million as of December 31, 2010 and 2009, respectively, are recorded at amortized cost, and the respective carrying amounts approximate fair value. The fair value of our marketable equity securities totaling \$39 million as of December 31, 2010 and 2009, respectively, is measured on a recurring basis using quoted prices in active markets.

The estimated fair value of long-term debt, financing and capital lease obligations, including current maturities is based on current market prices or interest rates. The following table presents carrying amounts and estimated fair values of our current and long-term debt, financing and capital lease obligations:

				Decen	iber 31,			
		2	110			2	1009	
	Carr	ying Amount		Estimated Fair Value		Cerrying Amount		Batimated Fair Value
				fin m	(lions)			
Current and long-term debt, financing and capital lease obligations	\$	20,191	\$	20,007	\$	21,061	\$	20,014

Note 5. Property, Plant and Equipment

Property, plant and equipment consist primarily of network equipment and other long-lived assets used to provide service to our subscribers. Changes in technology or in our intended use of these assets, including our ability to successfully test and deploy our network modernization plan, Network Vision, as well as changes in economic or industry factors or in our business or prospects, may cause the estimated period of use or the value of these assets to change.

Network equipment, site costs and related software includes switching equipment, cell site towers, site development costs, radio frequency equipment, network software, digital fiber optic cable, transport facilities and transmission-related equipment. Buildings and improvements principally consists of owned general office facilities, retail stores and leasehold improvements. Non-network internal use software, office equipment and other primarily consists of furniture, information technology systems and equipment and vehicles. Construction in progress, which is not depreciated until placed in service, primarily includes materials, transmission and related equipment, labor, engineering, site development costs, interest and other costs relating to the construction and development of our network. Interest capitalized in connection with the construction of long-lived assets totaled \$13 million, \$12 million and \$123 million for the years ended December 31, 2010, 2009 and 2008, respectively.

The components of property, plant and equipment, and the related accumulated depreciation were as follows:

	D	ecember 31, 2010	D	ecember 31, 2009
		(in m	llions)	
Land	\$	332	\$	332
Network equipment, site costs and related software		37,514		36,992
Buildings and improvements		4,823		4,792
Non-network internal use software, office equipment and other		2,465		2,966
Construction in progress		995		1,111
Less accumulated depreciation		(30,915)		(27,913)
Property, plant and equipment, net	\$	15,214	\$	18,280

SPRINT NEXTEL CORPORATION NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

Note 6. Intangible Assets

Indefinite-Lived Intangibles

	D.	cember 31, 2000	Net Iditions/ ductions)		ccember 3k, 2009	Net kilitions/ ductions)	De	cember 31, 2010
				í.	n millions)			
FCC licenses	\$	18,911	\$ 591	\$	19,502	\$ 425	\$	19,927
Trademarks		409	_		409			409
Goodwill®			 373		373	(14)		359
	S	19,320	\$ 964	\$	20,284	\$ 411	\$	20,695

(1) The net reduction to goodwill of \$14 million was a result of purchase price allocation adjustments recognized in the first quarter of 2010 associated with the 2009 acquisitions of Virgin Mobile and iPCS primarily related to deferred tax assets and liabilities.

We hold FCC licenses authorizing the use of radio frequency spectrum to deploy our wireless services: 1.9 gigahertz (GHz) licenses utilized in the CDMA network, and 800 megahertz (MHz) and 900 MHz licenses utilized in the iDEN network. We also hold FCC licenses that are not yet placed in service but that we intend to use in accordance with FCC requirements. As long as the Company acts within the requirements and constraints of the regulatory authorities, the renewal and extension of these licenses is reasonably certain at minimal cost. We are not aware of any technology being developed that would render this spectrum obsolete and have concluded that these licenses are indefinite-lived intangible assets. Our Sprint and Boost Mobile trademarks have been identified as indefinite-lived intangible assets. During 2010, we conducted our annual assessment of the estimated fair value of indefinite-lived intangible assets other than goodwill and determined that no adjustment was necessary.

Goodwill represents the excess of consideration paid over the estimated fair value of net tangible and identifiable intangible assets acquired in business combinations. During the fourth quarter 2009, we acquired Virgin Mobile and iPCS, which resulted in the recognition of \$373 million of goodwill. During 2010, Sprint finalized purchase price allocations associated with these acquisitions.

Goodwill Recoverability Assessment

The carrying value of Sprint's goodwill is included in the Wireless segment which represents our wireless reporting unit. We estimate the fair value of the wireless reporting unit using both discounted cash flow and market-based valuation models. If the fair value of the wireless reporting unit exceeds its net book value, goodwill is not impaired, and no further testing is necessary. If the net book value of our wireless reporting unit exceeds its estimated fair value, we estimate the fair value of goodwill to determine the amount of impairment loss, if any.

The determination of the estimated fair value of the wireless reporting unit requires significant estimates and assumptions. These estimates and assumptions primarily include, but are not limited to, transactions within the wireless industry and related control premiums, discount rate, terminal growth rate, operating income before depreciation and amortization (OIBDA) and capital expenditure forecasts. Due to the inhierent uncertainty involved in making those estimates, actual results could differ from those estimates. We evaluate the merits of each significant assumption, both individually and in the aggregate, used to determine the fair value of the wireless reporting unit for reasonableness. During 2010, we conducted our annual assessment of goodwill and determined that no adjustment was necessary.

Intangible Assets Subject to Amortization

Sprint's customer relationships are amortized using the sum of the years' digits method. As customer relationships amortize and reach the end of their amortization period, we remove the gross and accumulated amounts associated with these fully amortized intangible assets. During 2010, we reduced the gross carrying value and accumulated amortization by \$10.3 billion associated with fully amortized intangible assets primarily related to customer relationships associated with the Nextel acquisition in 2005. Other intangible assets primarily include certain rights under affiliation agreements that were reacquired in connection with the acquisitions of Affiliates and Nextel Partners, Inc., which are being amortized over the remaining terms of those affiliation agreements on a straight-line basis, and the Nextel, Direct Connect and Virgin Mobile trade names, which are being amortized on a straight-line basis.

	December 31, 2010							December 31, 2009						
	Uneful Lives	c	Gross arrying Value		Accumulated Amortization			Net Carrying Value		Grass Carrying Value		Accumulated Amortization		Net Carrying Value
								(0	million					
Customer relationships	2 to 5 years	\$	1,925	\$	(1,7	17)	\$	208	\$	12,224	\$	(11,093)	\$	1,131
Other intangible assets														
Trademarks	10 to 37 years		1,169		(4	90)		679		1,169		(394)		775
Reacquired rights	9 to 14 years		1,571		(5	19)		1,052		1,572		(386)		1,186
Other	9 to 16 years		116		(46)		70		126		(40)		86
Total other intangible assets			2,856	<u> </u>	(1,0	55)		1,801		2,867	•	(820)		2,047
Total definite lived intangible assets		\$	4,781	\$	(2,7	72)	\$	2,009	s	15,091	\$	(11,913)	\$	3,178
				201	<u>ı </u>		2012		68	2013 millions)		24114		2015
Estimated amortization expense			\$		403	6		279	\$	242	\$	238	\$	197

Note 7. Long-Term Debt, Financing and Capital Lease Obligations

	Interest Rates	Maturities	December 31, 2010		December 31, 2009	
				(în m	illions)	
Notes						
Senior notes						
Sprint Nextel Corporation	6.00 - 9.25%	2016 - 2022	s	3,500	\$	4,250
Sprint Capital Corporation	6.88 - 8.75%	2011 - 2032		9,854		9,854
Serial redeemable senior notes						
Nextel Communications, Inc.	5.95 - 7.38%	2013 - 2015		4,780		4,780
Secured notes						
iPCS, Inc.	2.41 - 3.54%	2013 - 2014		481		479
Credit facilities - Sprint Nextel Corporation						
Bank credit facility	3.56%	2013		_		
Export Development Canada ⁽¹⁾	3.46%	2012		750		750
Financing obligation	9.50%	2030		698		698
Capital lease obligations and other	4.11 35.49%	2012 - 2022		76		190
Net preminus				52		60
				20,191		21,061
Less correct portion				(1,656)		(768)
Long-term debt, financing and capital lease obligations			\$	18,535	\$	20,293

(1) In January 2011, \$500 million of our \$750 million Export Development Canada loan was amended to extend the maturity date from 2012 to 2015, which is not reflected in the table above.

As of December 31, 2010, Sprint Nextel Corporation, the parent corporation, had \$4.3 billion in principal of debt outstanding, including the credit facilities. In addition, \$15.1 billion in principal of our long-term debt issued by wholly-owned subsidiaries is guaranteed by the parent, of which approximately \$10.3 billion is fully and unconditionally guaranteed. The indentures and financing arrangements of certain subsidiaries' debt contain provisions that limit cash dividend payments on subsidiary common stock. The transfer of cash in the form of advances from the subsidiaries to the parent corporation generally is not restricted.

As of December 31, 2010, about \$1.3 billion of our outstanding debt, comprised of certain notes, financing and capital lease obligations and mortgages, is secured by \$1.1 billion of gross property, plant and equipment and other assets. Cash interest payments totaled \$1.5 billion during the year ended December 31, 2010 and \$1.4 billion during each of the years ended December 31, 2009 and 2008.

Notes

Notes consist of senior and serial redeemable senior notes that are unsecured, and Secured Notes of iPCS which are secured solely with the underlying assets of iPCS. The Company may elect to pay interest on a portion of the iPCS Secured Notes entirely in cash or by increasing the principal amount. Cash interest on the remaining notes is generally payable semiannually in arrears. Approximately \$18.4 billion of the notes are redeemable at the Company's discretion at the then applicable redemption price plus accrued interest. On June 28, 2010, the Company paid \$750 million in principal plus accrued and unpaid interest on its outstanding floating rate senior notes as scheduled. Our weighted average effective interest rate related to our senior notes was 6.9% in 2010 and 6.5% in 2009.

On August 11, 2009, the Company issued \$1.3 billion in principal of senior notes due 2017. Interest is payable semi-annually on February 15 and August 15 at a fixed rate of 8.375%. The Company may redeem some or all of these notes at any time prior to maturity. The notes are unsecured senior obligations and rank equally with the existing unsecured senior indebtedness. If a change of control event (as defined in the related indenture) occurs, Sprint will be required to make an offer to repurchase the notes in cash at a price equal to 101% of their principal amount. In May 2009, all outstanding 6.38% senior notes due 2009 were repaid totaling \$600 million plus accrued and unpaid interest. On September 16, 2009, all outstanding 5.25% convertible senior notes due 2010 were redeemed at 100% of the principal amount totaling \$607 million plus accrued and unpaid interest.

Credit Facilities

On May 21, 2010, the Company entered into a new \$2.1 billion unsecured revolving bank credit facility that expires in October 2013, which replaced the \$4.5 billion credit facility that was due to expire in December 2010. As of December 31, 2010, \$1.4 billion in letters of credit, which includes a \$1.3 billion letter of credit required by the FCC's Report and Order to reconfigure the 800 MHz band, were outstanding under our \$2.1 billion revolving bank credit facility. As a result, the Company had \$700 million of borrowing capacity available under this revolving bank credit facility as of December 31, 2010. The terms of this credit facility provide for an interest rate equal to the London Interbank Offered Rate (LIBOR) plus a spread that varies depending on the Company's credit ratings. As of December 31, 2010, the unsecured loan agreement with Export Development Canada (EDC) is fully drawn and has terms similar to those of the revolving bank credit facility. Under terms of the EDC loan, repayments of outstanding amounts cannot be re-drawn. During 2009, we repaid \$1.0 billion of the remaining outstanding balance under the \$4.5 billion credit facility.

Financing, Capital Lease and Other Obligations

We have approximately 3,000 cell sites, which we sold and subsequently leased back space. Terms extend over a period of 10 years, beginning in 2008, with renewal options for an additional 20 years. The cell sites continue to be reported as part of our property, plant and equipment due to our continued involvement with the property sold and the transaction is accounted for as a financing. Our capital lease and other obligations are primarily for the use of communication switches.

In the fourth quarter 2010, we exercised an option to terminate our relationship with a variable interest entity, which resulted in the repayment of financing, capital lease and other obligations of \$105 million.

SPRINT NEXTEL CORPORATION NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

Covenants

As of December 31, 2010, the Company is in compliance with all restrictive and financial covenants associated with its borrowings. A default under any of our borrowings could trigger defaults under our other debt obligations, which in turn could result in the maturities being accelerated. Certain indentures that govern our outstanding notes also require compliance with various covenants, including limitations on the incurrence of indebtedness and liens by the Company and its subsidiaries, as defined by the terms of the indentures. As of December 31, 2010, we own a 54% economic interest in Clearwire. As a result, Clearwire could be considered a subsidiary under curtain agreements relating to our indebtedness. Whether Clearwire could be considered a subsidiary under our debt agreements is subject to interpretation. In December 2010, as a result of an amendment to the Clearwire equityholders' agreement, Sprint obtained the right to unilaterally surrender voting securities to reduce its voting security percentage below 50%, which could eliminate the potential for Clearwire to be considered a subsidiary of Sprint. Certain agreements relating to our indebtedness. However, we believe the unilateral rights obtained in December significantly mitigate the possibility of an event that would cross-default against Sprint's debt obligations.

We are currently restricted from paying cash dividends because our ratio of total indebtedness to trailing four quarters earnings before interest, taxes, depreciation and amortization and certain other non-recurring items, as defined in the credit facility (adjusted EBITDA), exceeds 2.5 to 1.0. The Company is also obligated to repay the credit facilities if certain change-of-control events occur.

Future Maturities of Long-Term Debt, Financing Obligation and Capital Lease Obligations

Scheduled annual principal payments of long-term debt, financing obligation and capital lease obligations outstanding as of December 31, 2010, are as follows:

	(in millions)
2011	\$ 1,655
2012	2,758
2013	1,783
2014	1,364
2015	2,152
2016 and thereafter	10,427
	 20,139
Add: premiums, discounts and adjustments, net	 \$2
	\$ 20,191

Note 8. Severance, Exit Costs and Asset Impairments

Liabilities for severance and exit costs are recognized based upon the nature of the cost to be incurred. For involuntary separation plans that are completed within the guidelines of our written involuntary separation plan, a liability is recognized when it is probable and reasonably estimable. For voluntary separation plans (VSP) a liability is recognized when the VSP is irrevocably accepted by the employee. For one-time termination benefits, such as additional severance pay or benefit payouts, and other exit costs, such as lease termination costs, the liability is measured and recognized initially at fair value in the period in which the liability is incurred, with subsequent changes to the liability recognized as adjustments in the period of change. Severance and exit costs associated with business combinations are recorded in the results of operations when incurred.

SPRINT NEXTEL CORPORATION NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

Severance and Exit Costs Activity

During 2010, we recognized costs of \$8 million (\$11 million Wireless; offset by a benefit of \$3 million Wireline) primarily related to an increase in exit costs incurred in the second and fourth quarter 2010 associated with vacating certain office space which is no longer being utilized partially offset by a reduction in the estimate of total severance costs associated with our workforce reduction announced in November 2009. During 2009, we recognized \$400 million (\$307 million Wireless; \$93 million Wireless; off severance and exit costs related primarily to the reduction in workforce announcements in 2009. During 2008, we recognized \$355 million (\$270 million Wireless; \$52 million Wireless; \$52 million Corporate and other) of severance and exit costs related to the separation of employees and continued organizational realignment initiatives.

The following provides the activity in the severance and exit costs liability included in "Accrued expenses and other current liabilities" within the consolidated balance sheets:

		2010 Activity						
		ember 31, 2009		Net Expense (Benefit)	Cush Paymenta and Other			December 31, 2010
				(in millio	ns)			
Exit costs	\$	89	\$	25	\$	(27)	\$	87
Severance		110		(17)		(86)		7
	\$	199	\$	8	s	(113)	\$	94
				2009 Acti	vity			
		ember 31, 2008		Net Expense	Ċ	ash Payments and Other		December 31, 2009
				(in millio	ns)			
Exit costs	\$	113	\$	38	\$	(62)	\$	89
Severance		90		362		(342)		110
	\$	203	\$	400	\$	(404)	\$	199
				2098 Acti	vity			
		ember 31, 2007		Net Expense		ash Payments and Other		December 31, 2008
	· · · ·			(in millio	ns)			
Exit costs	\$	118	\$	42	\$	(47)	S	113
Severance		32		313		(255)		90
	\$	150	\$	355	\$	(302)	\$	203

Asset Impairment

In 2010 and 2009, we recorded asset impairments of \$125 million and \$47 million, respectively, primarily related to network asset equipment in our Wireless segment, no longer necessary for management's strategic plans. In 2008, we recorded asset impairments of \$480 million primarily related to cell site development costs and network asset equipment in our Wireless segment, no longer necessary for management's strategic plans.

SPRINT NEXTEL CORPORATION NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

Note 9. Supplemental Financial Information

	_	Dece	nber	и,
	_	2010		24009
		(in n	illion	9
Accounts and notes receivable, net				
Trade	\$	2,916	\$	2,839
Unbilled trade and other		317		363
Less allowance for doubtful accounts	_	(197)	_	(206)
	\$	3,036	\$	2,996
Prepaid expenses and other current assets				
Prepaid expenses	\$	413	\$	432
Deferred charges and other		103		318
	\$	516	\$	750
Accounts payable ⁱⁿ	-		_	
Trade	s	2,131	\$	1,575
Accrued interconnection costs	•	397	*	465
Construction obligations and other		134		227
	\$	2,662	\$	2,267
Accrued expenses and other current liabilities	÷		-	
Defende revenues	2	1.373	\$	1,270
Accrue taxes	•	346	æ	388
Payroll and related		426		481
Accrued interest		382		405
Other		1,046		1,206
	\$	3,573	\$	3,750
Other liabilities	Ě	2,272	Ť	5,155
Deferred rental income-communications towers	s	783	s	824
Deferred rent	•	1.265	•	1,257
Accrued taxes-unrecognized tax benefits		121		176
Deferred revenue		208		204
Post-retirement benefits and other non-current employee related liabilities		687		525
Other		816		572
	s	3,880	\$	3,558
	3	5,000	Ŷ	5,550

(1) Includes liabilities in the amounts of \$123 million and \$150 million as of December 31, 2010 and 2009, respectively, for checks issued in excess of associated bank balances but not yet presented for collection.

F-21

SPRINT NEXTEL CORPORATION NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

Note 10. Income Taxes

Income tax (expense) benefit consists of the following:

	 Y+ar Ended December 31, 2010 2009 2008 (in millions) (in millions) (in millions) \$ 48 \$ 279 \$ 17 15 13 (15) 63 292 2 (270) 963 1,110 40 (196) 153				
	 2018		2009		2008
	 		in miliions)		
Current income tax benefit (expense)					
Federal	\$ 48	\$	279	\$	17
State	 15		13		(15)
Total current income tax benefit	 63		292		2
Deferred income tax (expense) benefit					
Federal	(270)		963		1,110
State	40		(196)		153
Total deferred income tax (expense) benefit	 (230)		767		1,263
Foreign income tax benefit (expense)	 1		(1)		(1)
Total income tax (expense) benefit	\$ (166)	\$	1,058	\$	1,264

The differences that caused our effective income tax rates to vary from the 35% federal statutory rate for income taxes were as follows:

		Year	Inded Decembe	r 31,	
	2010		2009		2008
			(in millions)		
Income tax benefit at the federal statutory rate	\$ 1,155	\$	1,223	\$	1,421
Effect of:					
Goodwill impairment			_		(278)
State income taxes, net of federal income tax effect	118		93		96
State law changes, net of federal income tax effect	_		(6)		32
Reduction in liability for unrecognized tax benefits	18		83		_
Tax expense related to equity awards	(42)		(33)		
Change in valuation allowance	(1,418)		(281)		(38)
Other, net	3		(21)		31
Income tax (expense) benefit	\$ (166)	\$	1,058	\$	1,264
Effective income tax rate	 (5.0)%		30.3%		31.1%

Income tax (expense) benefit allocated to other items was as follows:

		2010 2009 (in millions)				
Unrecognized net periodic pension and other postretirement benefit cost ¹⁰ Unrealized holding gains/losses on securities ⁴¹	\$	5 1	\$	(87) (9)	\$	234 11
Stock ownership, purchase and option arrangements [®] Gain on deconsolidation of net assets contributed to Clearwire [®]		_		(56)		(64) (260)
Identifiable intangible assets		-		—		190

(1) These amounts have been recorded directly to shareholders' equity-accumulated other comprehensive loss on the consolidated balance sheets.
(2) These amounts have been recorded directly to shareholders' equity-paid-in capital on the consolidated balance sheets.

Deferred income taxes are recognized for the temporary differences between the carrying amounts of our assets and liabilities for financial statement purposes and their tax bases. Deferred tax assets are also recorded for operating loss, capital loss and tax credit carry forwards. The sources of the differences that give rise to the deferred income tax assets and liabilities as of December 31, 2010 and 2009, along with the income tax effect of each, were as follows:

	Dece	December 31, 2010			December 31, 2009			
	Current		Long-Term	ng-Term Cu		1	.ong-Term	
			(în m	illions)				
Deferred tax assets								
Net operating loss carryforwards	s	\$	3,318	\$	_	\$	2,788	
Capital loss carryforwards			51				40	
Accruals and other liabilities	445		1,073		442		1,209	
Tax credit carryforwards	_		473		_		479	
Pension and other postretirement benefits			238		_		200	
	445		5,153	_	442		4,716	
Valuation allowance	(210)		(2,355)		(88)		(924)	
	235		2,798		354		3,792	
Deferred tax liabilities								
Property, plant and equipment	_		1,792		_		2,658	
Intangibles			6,611				6,667	
Investments	<u> </u>		1,065		_		1,048	
Other	50		132		59		112	
	50		9,600		59		10,485	
Current deferred tax asset	\$ 185	•		\$	295		. <u> </u>	
Long-term deferred tax liability		\$	6,802			\$	6,693	

Valuation allowances on deferred tax assets are recognized if it is determined that it is more likely than not that the asset will not be realized. The realization of deferred tax assets, including net operating loss carryforwards, is dependent on the generation of future taxable income sufficient to realize the tax deductions, carryforwards and credits. However, our recent history of consecutive annual losses reduces our ability to rely on expectations of future income in evaluating the ability to relize our deferred tax assets. As a result, the Company recognized an increase in the valuation allowance of \$1.6 billion and \$301 million for the years ended December 31, 2010 and 2009, respectively, on deferred tax assets primarily related to federal and state net operating loss carryforwards agenerated during the period. The increase in the carrying amount of Sprint's valuation allowance for the year ended December 31, 2010 in excess of amounts recognized as a change in the valuation allowance in the carrying amount of Sprint's valuation allowance for the year ended December 31, 2010 in excess of amounts recognized as a change in the valuation allowance in the carrying amount of Sprint's valuation allowance for the year ended December 31, 2009 in excess of amounts recognized as a change in the valuation allowance for the year ended December 31, 2009 in excess of amounts recognized as a change in the valuation allowance in the 2009 income tax benefit is primarily associated with the tax effect of our fourth quarter 2009 acquisitions of Virgin Mobile and iPCS and the expiration of net operating loss and tax credit carryforwards. The increase is used carryforwards. The valuation allowance related to deferred income tax assets by \$12 million in 2008. We do not expect to record significant tax benefits on future net operating losses until our circumstances justify the recognition of such benefits.

We believe it is more likely than not that our deferred income tax assets, net of the valuation allowance, will be realized based on current income tax laws and expectations of future taxable income stemming from the reversal of existing deferred tax liabilities. Uncertainties surrounding income tax law changes, shifts in operations between state taxing jurisdictions and future operating income levels may, however, affect the ultimate realization of all or some of these deferred income tax assets.

Income tax expense of \$166 million for the year ended December 31, 2010 is primarily attributable to taxable temporary differences from amortization of FCC licenses. FCC licenses are amortized over 15 years for income tax purposes but, because these licenses have an indefinite life, they are not amortized for financial statement reporting purposes. This difference results in net deferred income tax expense since the taxable temporary difference cannot be scheduled to reverse during the loss carryforward period. The income tax expense related to the temporary difference on FCC licenses was partially offset by state income tax benefits recorded on losses in certain states and state income tax benefits recorded for reduction in our liability for unrecognized tax benefits.

During 2010, 2009 and 2008, we incurred \$210 million, \$(3) million, and \$(55) million, respectively, of foreign income (loss) which is included in loss before income taxes. We have no material unremitted earnings of foreign subsidiaries. Cash refunds for income taxes were received, net, of \$139 million and \$30 million in 2010 and 2008, respectively. Cash was paid for income taxes, net, of \$31 million in 2009.

In 1998, we acquired \$229 million of potential tax benefits related to net operating loss carryforwards in the controlling interest acquisition of our wireless joint venture, which we call the PCS Restructuring. The benefits acquired in the PCS Restructuring are subject to certain realization restrictions under various tax laws. We are required to reimburse the former cable company partners of the joint venture for net operating loss and tax credit carryforward benefits generated before the PCS Restructuring if realization by us produces a cash benefit that would not otherwise have been realized. The reimbursement will equal 60% of the net cash benefit received by us and will be made to the former cable company partners in shares of our stock. As of December 31, 2010, the unexpired carryforward benefits subject to this requirement total \$133 million and we maintained a valuation allowance on the entire amount of these tax benefits.

As of December 31, 2010, we had federal operating loss carryforwards of \$7.8 billion and state operating loss carryforwards of \$12.5 billion. Related to these loss carryforwards are federal tax benefits of \$2.7 billion and net state tax benefits of \$589 million. Approximately \$227 million of the federal operating loss carryforwards expire in 2011 and the remaining \$7.6 billion expire in varying amounts between 2017 and 2030. The state operating loss carryforwards expire in varying amounts the state operating loss carryforwards expire in varying amounts between 2017 and 2030.

In addition, we had available, for income tax purposes, federal alternative minimum tax net operating loss carryforwards of \$7.3 billion and state alternative minimum tax net operating loss carryforwards of \$2.0 billion. The loss carryforwards expire in varying amounts through 2030. We also had available capital loss carryforwards of \$143 million. Related to these capital loss carryforwards of \$1651 million. Capital loss carryforwards of \$109 million expire in 2013 and the remaining \$34 million expire in 2014.

We also had available \$473 million of federal and state income tax credit carryforwards as of December 31, 2010. Included in this amount are \$115 million of income tax credits which expire prior to 2014 and \$207 million which expire in varying amounts between 2014 and 2030. The remaining \$151 million do not expire.

Unrecognized tax benefits are established for uncertain tax positions based upon estimates regarding potential future challenges to those positions at the largest amount that is greater than fifty percent likely of being realized upon ultimate settlement. These estimates are updated at each reporting date based on the facts, circumstances and information available. Interest related to these unrecognized tax benefits is recognized in interest expense. Penalties are recognized as additional income tax expense. The total unrecognized tax benefits attributable to uncertain tax positions as of December 31, 2010 and December 31, 2009 were \$228 million and \$284 million, respectively. At December 31, 2010, the total unrecognized tax benefits included items that would favorably affect the income tax provision by \$188 million, if recognized without an offsetting valuation allowance adjustment. As of December 31, 2010 and 2009, the accrued liability for income tax related interest and penalties was \$28 million and \$49 million, respectively.

A reconciliation of the beginning and ending amount of unrecognized tax benefits is as follows:

		2010		2009
Balance at January 1	\$	284	\$	449
Additions based on current year tax positions		l		3
Additions based on prior year tax positions		13		7
Reductions for prior year tax positions		(21)		(37)
Reductions for settlements		(38)		(129)
Reductions for lapse of statute of limitations		(11)		(9)
Balance at December 31	5	228	\$	284

The 2010 reduction in unrecognized tax benefits was principally attributable to income tax settlements with the U.S. federal and state jurisdictions and the 2009 reduction in unrecognized tax benefits was principally attributable to income tax settlements with the U.S. federal jurisdiction. We file income tax returns in the U.S. federal jurisdiction and each state jurisdiction which imposes an income tax. We also file income tax returns in a number of foreign jurisdictions. However, our foreign income tax attrivity has been immaterial.

The Internal Revenue Service (IRS) is currently conducting an examination of our 2007 and 2008 consolidated income tax returns. Settlement agreements were reached with the Appeals division of the IRS for examination issues in dispute for years prior to 2007. The issues were immaterial to our consolidated financial position and results of operations.

We are involved in multiple state income tax examinations related to various years beginning with 1996, which are in various stages of the examination, administrative review or appellate process. Based on our current knowledge of the examinations, administrative reviews and appellate processes, we believe it is reasonably possible a number of our uncertain tax positions may be resolved during the next twelve months which could result in a reduction of up to \$90 million in our unrecognized tax benefits.

Note 11. Commitments and Contingencies

Litigation, Claims and Assessments

A number of cases that allege Sprint Communications Company L.P. failed to obtain easements from property owners during the installation of its fiber optic network in the 1980's have been filed in various courts. Several of these cases sought certification of nationwide classes, and in one case, a nationwide class was certified. In 2003, a nationwide settlement of these claims was approved by the U.S. District Court for the Northern District of Illinois, but objectors appealed the preliminary approval order to the Seventh Circuit Court of Appeals, which overturned the settlement and remanded the case to the trial court for further proceedings. We reached an agreement in principle to settle the claims for an amount not material to our consolidated financial position or results of operations. The Court dist preliminary approval of the settlement on July 17, 2008, but on September 10, 2009, the Court announced that it would not approve the settlement. The Court did not decide whether the settlement was fair or in the best interest of class members, but denied on jurisdictional grounds. As a result, the agreement terminated, and the parties have continued their efforts to reach a settlement. We do not expect the resolution of this matter to have a material adverse effect on our consolidated financial position or results of operations.

In December 2010, the U.S. District Court for the District of Kansas granted summary judgment in favor of Sprint and the other defendants, in a class action lawsuit filed in 2003, which alleged that our 2001 and 2002 proxy statements were false and misleading in violation of federal securities laws to the extent they described new employment agreements with certain senior executives without disclosing that, according to the allegations, replacement of those executives was inevitable. No appeal was taken from that decision, and the case is now closed

On January 6, 2011, the U.S. District Court for the District of Kansas denied our motion to dismiss a shareholder lawsuit, *Bennett v. Sprint Nextel Corp.*, that alleges that the company and three of its former officers violated Section 10(b) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 and Rule 10b-5 by failing adequately to disclose certain alleged operations difficulties subsequent to the Sprint-Nextel merger, and by purportedly issuing false and misleading statements regarding the write-down of goodwill. The complaint was originally filed in March 2009 and is allegedly brought on behalf of purchasers of company stock from October 26, 2006 to February 27, 2008. On January 20, 2011, we moved to certify the January 6th order for interlocutory appeal. We believe the complaint is without merit and intend to defend the matter vigorously. We do not expect the resolution of this matter to have a material adverse effect on our consolidated financial position or results of operations.

Two related shareholder derivative suits were filed against the company and certain of its present and/or former officers and directors. The first, Murphy v. Forsee, was filed in state court in Kansas in April 2009, was removed to federal court, and was stayed by the court pending resolution of the motion to dismiss the Bennett case. The second, Randolph v. Forsee, was filed in July 2010 in state court in Kansas, was removed to federal court, and was remanded back to state court. The parties are discussing a schedule for these cases going forward in light of the pendency of the Bennett case.

We are currently engaged in an arbitration with Clearwire relating to the pricing of service on Clearwire's 4G network for dual-mode wireless handsets used by Sprint customers, pursuant to our MVNO agreement with Clearwire. The cost and timing of resolution of this matter cannot be determined at this time. We do not expect the resolution of this matter will have a material adverse effect on our consolidated financial position or results of operations.

Various other suits, proceedings and claims, including purported class actions typical for a large business enterprise, are pending against us or our subsidiaries. While it is not possible to determine the ultimate disposition of each of these proceedings and whether they will be resolved consistent with our beliefs, we expect that the outcome of such proceedings, individually or in the aggregate, will not have a material adverse effect on our consolidated financial position or results of operations.

Spectrum Reconfiguration Obligations

In 2004, the FCC adopted a Report and Order that included new rules regarding interference in the 800 MHz band and a comprehensive plan to reconfigure the 800 MHz band (the "Report and Order"). The Report and Order provides for the exchange of a portion of our 800 MHz FCC spectrum licenses, and requires us to fund the cost incurred by public safety systems and other incumbent licensees to reconfigure the 800 MHz spectrum band. In addition, we received licenses for 10 MHz of nationwide spectrum in the 1.9 GHz band; however, we are required to relocate and reimburse the incumbent licensees in this band for their costs of relocation to another band designated by the FCC.

The minimum cash obligation is approximately \$2.8 billion under the Report and Order. We are, however, obligated to pay the full amount of the costs relating to the reconfiguration plan, even if those costs exceed \$2.8 billion. As required under the terms of the Report and Order, a letter of credit has been secured to provide assurance that funds will be available to pay the relocation costs of the incumbent users of the 800 MHz spectrum. We submit the qualified 800 MHz relocation costs to the FCC for review for potential letter of credit reductions on a periodic basis. As a result of these reviews, our letter of credit was reduced from \$2.5 billion at the start of the project to \$1.3 billion as of December 31, 2010, as approved by the FCC.

The following table represents payments directly attributable to our performance under the Report and Order from the inception of the program:

		Through Becember 31, 2009						_	Through December 31, 2010
FCC licenses	\$	1,956	(н. S	nullions) 414	s	2,370			
Property, plant and equipment ⁱⁿ		157			-	157			
Costs not benefiting our infrastructure or spectrum positions		275		35		310			
	\$	\$ 2,388		449	\$	2,837			

(1) Excluded from the table above are reconfiguration costs incurred to date which are based on allocations between reconfiguration activities and our normal network improvements. The methodology with which we have calculated these costs has not been approved by the independent Transition Administrator designated by the FCC to review our expenditures. As a result, the amount allocated to reconfiguration activity is subject to change based on additional assessments made over the course of the reconfiguration program.

When expended, these costs are generally accounted for either as property, plant and equipment or as additions to the FCC licenses intangible asset. Costs expended to date have exceeded \$2.8 billion, however, not all of those costs have been reviewed and accepted as eligible by the Transition Administrator. Regardless, we continue to estimate that total direct costs attributable to the spectrum reconfigurations will exceed the minimum cash obligation of \$2.8 billion. This estimate is dependent on significant assumptions including the final licensee costs and costs associated with relocating licensees in the Canadian border region under the border plan that was adopted by the FCC and the Mexican border region for which there is currently no approved border plan. In addition, we are entitled to receive reimbursement from the mobile satellite service (MSS) entrants for their pro rata portion of our costs (approximately \$200 million) of clearing a portion of the 1.9 GHz spectrum. On September 29, 2010, the FCC affirmed the obligation of the MSS entrants to reimburse us and we are pursuing expeditious implementation of the FCC's decision, although there is uncertainty around the MSS entrants or their affiliates.

Completion of the 800 MHz band reconfigurations was initially required by June 26, 2008. The FCC continues to grant 800 MHz public safety licensees additional time to complete their band reconfigurations which, in turn, delays Sprint's access to some of our 800 MHz replacement channels. Under an October 2008 FCC Order, March 31, 2010 was the target date for us to begin to relinquish some of our 800 MHz channels on a region-by-region basis prior to receiving all of our FCC-designated 800 MHz replacement channels. On March 31, 2010, however, the FCC granted Sprint's request that it delay the March 31, 2010 deadline for one year until March 31, 2011 in 21 markets where public safety licensees have not yet moved off most of Sprint's replacement channels. Accordingly, we will continue to transition to our 800 MHz replacement channels consistent with public safety licensees' reconfiguration progress. We completed all of our 1.9 GHz incumbent relocation and reimbursement obligations in the second half of 2010.

Operating Leases

We lease various equipment, office facilities, retail outlets and kiosks, switching facilities and cell sites under operating leases. The non-cancelable portion of these leases ranges from monthly up to 20 years. These leases, with few exceptions, provide for automatic renewal options and escalations that are either fixed or based on the consumer price index. Any rent abatements, along with rent escalations, are included in the computation of rent expense calculated on a straight-line basis over the lease term. Our lease term for most leases includes the initial non-cancelable term plus at least one renewal period, as the exercise of the related renewal option or options is reasonably assured. Our cell site leases generally provide for an initial non-cancelable term of five to seven years with up to five renewal options of rive years each.

SPRINT NEXTEL CORPORATION NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

As of December 31, 2010, our rental commitments for operating leases, including lease renewals that are reasonably assured, consisted mainly of leases for cell and switch sites, real estate, information technology and network equipment and office space. These commitments in future years are as follows (in millions):

2011	\$ 1,694
2012	1,705
2013	1,576
2014	1,415
2015	1,136
2016 and thereafter	5,866
	\$ 13,392

Total rental expense was \$1.8 billion in 2010, 2009 and 2008.

Commitments

We are a party to other commitments, which includes service, spectrum, network capacity and other executory contracts in connection with conducting our business. As of December 31, 2010, the minimum amounts due under these commitments were as follows (in millions):

2011	\$ 7,166
2012	1,925
2013	1,227
2014	589
2015	326
2016 and thereafter	555
	\$ 11,788

Amounts actually paid under some of these agreements will likely be higher due to variable components of these agreements. The more significant variable components that determine the ultimate obligation owed include such items as hours contracted, subscribers and other factors. In addition, we are a party to various arrangements that are conditional in nature and obligate us to make payments only upon the occurrence of certain events, such as the delivery of functioning software or a product.

Note 12. Compensation Plans

As of December 31, 2010, Sprint sponsored four incentive plans: the 2007 Omnibus Incentive Plan (2007 Plan); the 1997 Long-Term Incentive Program (1997 Program); the Nextel Incentive Equity Plan (Nextel Plan) and the Management Incentive Stock Option Plan (MISOP), (together, "Compensation Plans"). Sprint also sponsors an Employee Stock Purchase Plan (ESPP). Under the 2007 Plan, we may grant share and non-share based awards, including stock options, stock appreciation rights, restricted stock, restricted stock units, performance shares, performance units and other equity-based and cash awards to employees, outside directors and certain other service providers. Options, other than those issued through the offer to exchange ("Exchange Offer") described below, are generally granted with an exercise price equal to the market value of the underlying shares on the grant date, generally vest on an annual basis over three or four years, and generally have a contractual term of ten years. Restricted stock units generally have performance and service requirements only with vesting periods ranging from one to three years. Performance-based restricted stock units awarded in 2010 have three distinct one-year performance periods and are granted in each period once the performance objectives are established. Employees and directors who are granted restricted stock units are not required to pay for the shares but generally must remain employed with us, or continue to serve as a member of our board of directors, until the restrictions lapse, which is typically three years for employees and one year for directors. The Compensation Committee of our board of directors, or one or more executive officers should the Compensation Committee so authorize, as provided in the 2007 Plan, will determine the terms of each equity-based award. No new grants can be made under the 1997 Program, the Nextel Plan or the MISOP.

During 2010, the number of shares available and reserved for future grants under the 2007 Plan increased by about 25 million to approximately 174 million common shares, as the number of shares available under the 2007 Plan is increased by any shares originally granted under the 1997 Program, the Nextel Plan or the MISOP that are forfeited, expired, or otherwise terminated, including a portion of the shares surrendered under the Company's Exchange Offer completed during the second guarter 2010. As of December 31, 2010, restricted stock units and options to acquire about 52 million shares were outstanding under the 2007 Plan, restricted stock units and options to acquire about 12 million shares were outstanding under the 1997 Program, options to acquire about 11 million common shares were outstanding under the MISOP.

Under our ESPP, eligible employees may subscribe quarterly to purchase shares of our Series 1 common stock through payroll deductions of up to 20% of eligible compensation. Effective April 1, 2009 the purchase price is equal to 95% of the market value on the last trading day of each quarterly offering period, modified from 90% of the market value in previous periods. The aggregate number of shares purchased by an employee may not exceed 9,000 shares or \$25,000 of fair market value in any calendar year, subject to limitations imposed by the Internal Revenue Code. As of December 31, 2010, the ESPP has approximately 81 million common shares authorized and reserved for future purchases. This includes 80 million shares authorized in the second quarter 2009 and is net of elections made in 2010 by employees participating in the fourth quarter 2010 offering period under the ESPP to purchase about 1 million of our common shares, which were issued in the first quarter 2011. Employees purchased these shares for \$4.00 per share.

Currently, we use treasury shares to satisfy share-based awards or new shares if no treasury shares are available

Compensation Costs

The cost of employee services received in exchange for share-based awards classified as equity is measured using the estimated fair value of the award on the date of the grant, and that cost is recognized over the period that the award recipient is required to provide service in exchange for the award. Awards of instruments classified as liabilities are measured at the estimated fair value at each reporting date through settlement. Share-based compensation cost related to awards with graded vesting is recognized using the straight-line method.

Pre-tax compensation charges included in net loss from our Compensation Plans were \$70 million for 2010, \$81 million for 2009 and \$272 million for 2008. The net income tax benefit (expense) recognized in the consolidated financial statements for share-based compensation awards was \$(18) million for 2010, \$(3) million for 2009 and \$101 million for 2008.

As of December 31, 2010, there was \$58 million of total unrecognized compensation cost related to non-vested share-based awards that are expected to be recognized over a weighted average period of 1.98 years. Cash received from exercise under all share-based payment arrangements, net of shares surrendered for employee tax obligations, was \$7 million for 2010, insignificant for 2009, and \$57 million for 2008.

Under our share-based payment plans, we had options and restricted stock units outstanding as of December 31, 2010. Forfeitures were estimated for sharebased awards using a 9.4% weighted average annual rate.

Options

below

The fair value of each option award is estimated on the grant date using the Black-Scholes option valuation model, based on several assumptions including the risk-free interest rate, volatility, expected dividend yield and expected term. The risk-free interest rate used is based on the zero-coupon U.S. Treasury bond, with a term equal to the expected term of the options. The volatility used is the implied volatility from traded options on our common shares. The expected dividend yield used is estimated based on our historical dividend yield and other factors. The expected term of options granted is estimated using the simplified method, defined as the average of the vesting term and the contractual term as our historical data is not expected to represent the future expected term of equity awards due to our severance activities over the last several years.

In the second quarter 2010, the Company completed an Exchange Offer in which certain outstanding vested options could be exchanged for new options that were (i) granted under any plan prior to May 17, 2009, (ii) not scheduled to expire before the Offer closed, (iii) had an exercise price greater than \$6,54 per share and (iv) were outstanding and held by eligible employees as defined in the Offer. Pre-established exchange ratios were determined in a manner intended to result in an estimated fair value of the energy options approximately equal, in the aggregate, to the estimated fair value of the eligible options surrendered as of the date of the exchange. The Offer expired on June 16, 2010, resulting in the voluntary surrender and cancellation of 27.6 million vested options in exchange for the issuance of 6.8 million unvested options. The exercise price of the unvested options was \$4.64 per share, with an estimated fair value of \$2.38 per option, subject to a two-year vesting period and a contractual term of seven years. The exchange resulted in estimated additional compensation costs of approximately \$5 million to be recognized ratably over the two-year vesting period.

The following table provides the estimated fair value and assumptions used in determining the fair value of option awards granted during 2010, 2009 and 2008.

	 2010		2009		2006
Weighted average grant date fair value	\$ 1.97	\$	3.07	S	4.59
Risk free interest rate	2.71% - 2.74%		2.05% - 2.86%		2.76% - 3.30%
Volatility	58.5%		72.0% - 126.2%		69.7% - 98.5%
Weighted average expected volatility	58.5%		113.6%		77.3%
Expected dividend yield	%		-%		%
Weighted average expected dividend yield	%		-%		%
Expected term (years)	6.0 - 6.25		6.25 - 6.5		6.0 - 6.5
Options granted (millions)	8		28		8

A summary of the status of the options under our option plans as of December 31, 2010, and changes during the year ended December 31, 2010, is presented

	Shares Under Option	 Weighted Average per Share Exercise Price	Weighted Average Remaining Contractual Term	1	gregate atrinsic Value
	(in millions)		(in years)	(in	millions)
Outstanding January 1, 2010	108	\$ 16.42			
Granted	8	\$ 3.44			
Issued in option exchange	7	\$ 4.64			
Exercised	(2)	\$ 2.18			
Forfeited/expired	(49)	\$ 21.65			
Outstanding at December 31, 2010	72	\$ 10.79	6.07	\$	20
Vested or expected to vest at December 31, 2010	67	\$ 11.33	5.86	\$	17
Exercisable at December 31, 2010	39	\$ 16.52	3.93	\$	4

Restricted Stock Units

The estimated fair value of each restricted stock unit award is calculated using the share price at the date of grant. Restricted stock units outstanding consist of those units granted under the 2007 Plan (including units exchanged in business combinations) and the 1997 Program, as discussed above. A summary of the status of the restricted stock units as of December 31, 2010 and changes during the year ended December 31, 2010 is presented below:

	Restricted Stock Units	Weighted Average Grant Date Fair Value of Restricted Stock Units						
	Putare Performance and Service Required	Future Service Required		Future Performance and Service Required		Future Service Required		
	(in thousands)							
Outstanding January 1, 2010	3,696	12,632	\$	18.82	\$	5.68		
Granted	2,193	633	\$	3.45	\$	3.58		
Vested	(3,265)	(7,104)	\$	18.83	\$	4.56		
Forfeited	(533)	(1,340)	\$	17.30	\$	5.77		
Outstanding December 31, 2010	2,091	4,821	\$	3.45	s	7.03		

The fair value of restricted stock units vested during the years ended December 31, 2010, 2009 and 2008 was \$40 million, \$53 million and \$41 million, respectively. The weighted-average grant date fair value of restricted stock units granted during 2010 was \$3.48 per unit, compared with \$2.96 per unit for 2009 and \$6.03 per unit for 2008.

Most restricted stock units outstanding as of December 31, 2010 are entitled to dividend equivalents paid in cash, but performance-based restricted stock units are not entitled to dividend equivalent payments until the applicable performance criteria has been met.

Note 13. Shareholders' Equity and Per Share Data

Our articles of incorporation authorize 6,620,000,000 shares of capital stock as follows:

- 6,000,000,000 shares of Series 1 voting common stock, par value \$2.00 per share;
- 500,000,000 shares of Series 2 voting common stock, par value \$2.00 per share;
- · 100,000,000 shares of non-voting common stock, par value \$0.01 per share; and
- 20,000,000 shares of preferred stock, no par value per share.

Classes of Common Stock

Series 1 Common Stock

The holders of our Series 1 common stock are entitled to one vote per share on all matters submitted for action by the shareholders. There were about 3.0 billion shares of Series 1 common stock outstanding as of December 31, 2010.

Series 2 Common Stock

The holders of our Series 2 common stock are entitled to 10% of one vote per share, but otherwise have rights that are substantially identical to those of the Series 1 common stock. There were about 35 million shares of Series 2 common stock outstanding as of December 31, 2010. In 2009, certain holders of our Series 2 common stock exercised their rights to convert 39.8 million steries 2 shares to 39.8 million Series 1 shares, resulting in a \$80 million and \$785 million reduction to common shares and paid in capital, respectively, and a corresponding \$865 million in treasury shares.

Treasury Shares

Shares of common stock repurchased by us are recorded at cost as treasury shares and result in a reduction of shareholders' equity. We reissue treasury shares as part of our shareholder approved stock-based compensation programs, as well as upon conversion of outstanding securities that are convertible into common stock. When shares are reissued, we determine the cost using the FIFO method.

Dividends

We did not declare any dividends on our common shares in 2010, 2009, or 2008. We are currently restricted from paying cash dividends by the terms of our revolving bank credit facility as described in note 7.

Accumulated Other Comprehensive Loss

The components of accumulated other comprehensive loss, net of tax are as follows:

	As of December 31,					
		2010		2009		
	(in millions					
Unrecognized net periodic pension and postretirement benefit cost	\$	(536)	\$	(397)		
Unrealized net gains related to investments		5		8		
Foreign currency translation adjustments		29		37		
Accumulated other comprehensive loss	5	(502)	\$	(352)		

Per Share Data

Basic loss per common share is calculated by dividing net loss by the weighted average number of common shares outstanding during the period. Diluted earnings (loss) per common share adjusts basic earnings (loss) per common share, computed using the treasury stock method, for the effects of potentially dilutive common shares, if the effect is not antidilutive. Potentially dilutive common shares issuable under our equity-based compensation plans where the average market price exceeded the exercise price were 30 million and 28 million shares as of December 31, 2010 and 2009, respectively. There were no such shares as of December 31, 2008. All such potentially dilutive shares were antidilutive for 2010, 2009 and 2008 and, therefore, have no effect on our determination of dilutive weighted average number of shares outstanding.

Note 14. Segments

Sprint operates two reportable segments: Wireless and Wireline.

- Wireless primarily includes retail and wholesale revenue from a wide array of wireless mobile telephone and wireless data transmission services and the sale of wireless devices and accessories in the U.S., Puerto Rico and the U.S. Virgin Islands.
- Wireline primarily includes revenue from domestic and international wireline voice and data communication services, including services to the cable multiple systems operators that resell our local and long distance service and use our back office systems and network assets in support of their telephone services provided over cable facilities.

We define segment earnings as wireless or wireline operating (loss) income before other segment expenses such as depreciation, amortization, severance, exit costs, goodwill and asset impairments, and merger and integration expenses solely and directly attributable to the segment. Expenses and income items excluded from segment earnings are managed at the corporate level. Transactions between segments are generally accounted for based on market rates which we believe approximate fair value. The Company generally re-establishes these rates at the beginning of each fiscal year. Over the past several years, there has been an industry-wide trend of lower rates due to increased competition from other wireline and wireless communications companies as well as cable and Internet service providers. Segment financial information is as follows:

SPRINT NEXTEL CORPORATION

Statement of Operations Information		Wireless	Wireline		Corporate, Other and Eliminations			Consolidated
2010					(in millions,			
Net operating revenues	\$	28,597	\$	3,959	\$	7	\$	32,563
Inter-segment revenues ⁴¹	Ð	28,397	ъ	1,081	ъ	(1.081)	3	32,363
Total segment operating expenses		(24,066)		(3,950)		1,086		(26,930)
Segment earnings	5	4,531	\$	1,090	5	1,000		5,633
Less:	<u> </u>	4,551	-	1,070	·			5,033
Depreciation and amortization								(6,248)
Other, net ³⁵								(0,248) 20
Operating loss								(595)
Interest expense								(1,464)
Equity in losses of unconsolidated								(1,404)
investments, net					\$	(1,286)		(1,286)
Other income, net								46
Loss before income taxes							\$	(3,299)
Statement of Overations Information		Wireless		Wireline		Corporate, Other and Ilminations		Concolidated
					(in millions,			
2009								
Net operating revenues	\$	27,786	\$	4,471	\$	3	\$	32,260
Inter-segment revenues"		-		1,158		(1,158)		—
Total segment operating expenses		(22,588)		(4,408)		1,143		(25,853)
Segment earnings	<u>s</u>	5,198	\$	1,221	\$	(12)		6,407
Less:								
Depreciation and amortization								(7,416)
Other, net ^a								(389)
Operating loss								(1,398)
Interest expense								(1,450)
Equity in losses of unconsolidated investments, net					\$	(803)		(803)
								157
Other income, net							_	107

SPRINT NEXTEL CORPORATION NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

Statement of Operations Information	Wirsless		Wireless		Wireless		Wirtles Wirtline		Corporate, Other and Wireline Eliminations (in millions)			Consolidated
2008												
Net operating revenues	\$	30,427	\$	5,208	\$	_	\$	35,635				
Inter-segment revenues ^{en}		_		1,124		(1,124)						
Total segment operating expenses ^a		(23,651)		(5,157)		837		(27,971)				
Segment earnings	\$	6,776	\$	1,175	\$	(287)		7,664				
Less	-		-		-			,				
Depreciation and amortization								(8,407)				
Goodwill impairment								(963)				
Other, net [®]								(936)				
Operating loss								(2,642)				
Interest expense								(1,362)				
Equity in losses of unconsolidated												
investments, net					S	(145)		(145)				
Other income, net								89				
Loss before income taxes							\$	(4,060)				
Other Information		Wireless		Wireline		Corporate, Other and Eliminations ¹⁹		Consolidated				
2010					in mill	ions)						
Capital expenditures	\$	1,455	\$	223	\$	257	\$	1,935				
Total assets	+	38,445	•	2,655		10,554	-	51,654				
2009		,				1-100						
Capital expenditures	\$	1,149	\$	267	\$	187	\$	1,603				
Total assets		42,338		2,987		10,099		55,424				
2008												
Capital expenditures	\$	2,386	\$	522	\$	974	\$	3,882				
Total assets		46,977		3,494		8,079		58,550				

(1) Inter-segment revenues consist primarily of wireline services provided to the Wireless segment for resale to wireless subscribers.

(2) Other, net consists primarily of severance, exit costs and asset impairments offset by gains from other asset dispositions and exchanges. Merger and integration expenses of \$130 million are also included in Other, net in 2008, representing costs primarily incurred to integrate systems, processes and networks related to the Sprint merger with Nextel. See note 8 for additional information on severance, exit costs and asset impairments.

Sprint of generating the second second

(4) Corporate assets are not allocated to the operating segments and consist primarily of cash and cash equivalents, the corporate headquarters compus, our equity method investment in Clearwire, other assets managed at a corporate level and assets that were related to our 4G wireless broadband business that were subsequently contributed to Clearwire, Corporate capital expenditures include various administrative assets and assets that were contributed to Clearwire.

SPRINT NEXTEL CORPORATION NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

Operating Revenues by Service and Products	 Wireless	Wireline		E	porate, Other and liminations ⁽¹⁾	Consolidated		
	 			(in million	u)			
2010								
Wireless services	\$ 25,677	\$		5	_	\$	25,677	
Wireless equipment	2,703		-		_		2,703	
Voice	—		2,249		(732)		1,517	
Data	—		519		(140)		379	
Internet	_		2,175		(209)		1,966	
Other	 217		97		7		321	
Total net operating revenues	\$ 28,597	\$	5,040	\$	(1,074)	\$	32,563	
2009	 							
Wireless services	\$ 25,286	\$	_	5	—	\$	25,286	
Wireless equipment	1,954		-		_		1,954	
Voice			2,563		(787)		1,776	
Data			662		(129)		533	
Internet			2,293		(242)		2,051	
Other	 546		111		3		660	
Total net operating revenues	\$ 27,786	\$	5,629	\$	(1,155)	\$	32,260	
2908				-				
Wireless services	\$ 27,492	2	_	\$	_	\$	27,492	
Wireless equipment	1,992		_		(2)		1,990	
Voice	_		3,079		(804)		2,275	
Data	_		959		(127)		832	
Internet	_		2,148		(192)		1,956	
Other	943		146		1		1,090	
Total net operating revenues	\$ 30,427	\$	6,332	\$	(1,124)	\$	35,635	

(1) Revenues eliminated in consolidation consist primarily of wireline services provided to the Wireless segment for resale to or use by wireless customers.

SPRINT NEXTEL CORPORATION NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

Note 15. Quarterly Financial Data (Unaudited)

		Quarter						
		1st		2nd		Jrd		4th
			(în n	nillions, excep	x per 3	hare amounts)	_	
010								
et operating revenues	\$	8,085	\$	8,025	\$	8,152	\$	8,301
perating loss		(180)		(63)		(213)		(139)
et loss		(865)		(760)		(911)		(929)
Basic and diluted loss per common share"		(0.29)		(0.25)		(0.30)		(0,31)
	Quarter							
		1st		2 mdi		3rd		4th
		(in millions, except per share amounts)						
09								
et operating revenues	\$	8,209	\$	8,141	S	8,042	\$	7,868
Operating loss		(487)		(113)		(254)		(544)
vet loss ^{to}		(594)		(384)		(478)		(980)
Basic and diluted loss per common share th		(0.21)		(0.13)		(0.17)		(0.34)

,

The sum of the quarterly earnings per share amounts may not equal the annual amounts because of the changes in the weighted average number of shares outstanding during the year.
In the first quarter 2009, we recorded a \$154 million non-cash loss representing the finalization of our ownership percentages in Clearwire. In the fourth quarter 2009, we recorded a non-cash gain of \$151 million related to our non-controlling interest in Virgin Mobile as well as an increase in our tax valuation allowance of \$306 million.

REPORT OF INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM

To the Board of Directors and Stockholders of Clearwire Corporation Kirkland, Washington

We have audited the accompanying consolidated balance sheets of Clearwire Corporation and subsidiaries (the "Company") as of December 31, 2010 and 2009, and the related consolidated statements of operations, eash flows, and stockholders' equity and comprehensive loss for each of the three years in the period ended December 31, 2010. These consolidated financial statements are the responsibility of the Company's management. Our responsibility is to express an opinion on these consolidated financial statements based on our audits.

We conducted our audits in accordance with the standards of the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (United States). Those standards require that we plan and perform the audit to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the consolidated financial statements are free of material misstatement. An audit includes examining, on a test basis, evidence supporting the amounts and disclosures in the financial statements. An audit also includes assessing the accounting principles used and significant estimates made by management, as well as evaluating the overall financial statement presentation. We believe that our audits provide a reasonable basis for our opinion.

In our opinion, such consolidated financial statements present fairly, in all material respects, the financial position of the Company as of December 31, 2010 and 2009, and the results of their operations and their cash flows for each of the three years in the period ended December 31, 2010, in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America.

/s/ Deloitte & Touche LLP

Seattle, Washington February 22, 2011

CLEARWIRE CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEETS

	_	December 31, 2010		December 31, 2009
	******	(In thousands,	except pa	r value)
ASSETS				
Current assets:				
Cash and cash equivalents	\$	1,233,562	\$	1,698,017
Short-term investments		502,316		2,106,661
Restricted cash		1,050		1,166
Accounts receivable, net of allowance of \$4,313 and \$1,956		26,187		6,253
Notes receivable		4,899		5,402
Inventory, net		17,432		12,624
Prepaids and other assets		80,155		46,466
Total current assets		1,865,601		3,876,589
Property, plant and equipment, net		4,464,534		2,596,520
Restricted cash		30,524		5,620
Long-term investments		15,251		87,687
Spectrum licenses, net		4,417,492		4,495,134
Other intangible assets, net		62,908		91,713
Investments in affiliates		14,263		10,647
Other assets		169,913		103,943
Total assets	\$	11,040,486	\$	11,267,853
LIABILITIES AND STOCKHOLDERS' EQUITY				
Current liabilities:				
Accounts payable and accrued expenses	\$	455,890	\$	496,233
Other current liabilities		230,963		47,194
Total current liabilities		686,853		543,427
Long-term debt, net		4,017,019		2,714,731
Deferred tax liabilities, net		5,564		6,353
Other long-term liabilities		461,052		230,974
Total liabilities		5,170,488		3,495,485
Commitments and contingencies (Note 12)				
Stockholders' equity:				
Class A common stock, par value \$0.0001, 1,500,000 shares authorized, 243,544 and 196,767 shares issued and outstanding, respectively		24		20
Class B common stock, par value \$0.0001, 1,000,000 shares authorized; 743,481 and 734,239 shares issued and outstanding, respectively		74		73
Additional paid-in capital		2,221,110		2,000,061
Accumulated other comprehensive income		2,495		3,745
Accumulated deficit		(900,493)		(413,056)
Total Clearwire Corporation stockholders' equity		1,323,210		1,590,843
Non-controlling interests		4,546,788		6,181,525
Total stockholders' equity		5,869,998		7,772,368
······································		3,007,770		,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,

See notes to consolidated financial statements

F-37

.

CLEARWIRE CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF OPERATIONS

	Year Ended December 31,					
		2010		2009		2008
		(In the	based:	s, except per share	: data))
Revenues	\$	556,826	\$	274,458	\$	20,489
Operating expenses:						
Cost of goods and services and network costs (exclusive of items shown separately below)		927,455		428,348		132,525
Selling, general and administrative expense		907,793		553,915		149,904
Depreciation and amortization		466,112		208,263		58,146
Spectrum lease expense		279,993		259,359		90,032
Loss from abandonment and impairment of network and other assets		190,352		7,916		_
Transaction related expenses		_				82,960
Total operating expenses		2,771,705	_	1,457,801		513,567
Operating loss		(2,214,879)		(1,183,343)		(493,078)
Other income (expense):						
Interest income		4,965		9,691		1,091
Interest expense		(152,868)		(69,468)		(16,545)
Gain (loss) on derivative instruments		63,255		(6,976)		(6,072)
Other expense, net		(3,723)		(3,038)		(16,136)
Total other income (expense), net		(88;371)		(69,791)		(37,662)
Loss before income taxes		(2,303,250)		(1,253,134)		(530,740)
Income tax benefit (provision)		156		(712)		(61,607)
Net loss		(2,303,094)	_	(1,253,846)	_	(592,347)
Less: non-controlling interests in net loss of consolidated subsidiaries		1,815,657		928,264		159,721
Net loss attributable to Clearwire Corporation	\$	(487,437)	\$	(325,582)	\$	(432,626)
Net loss attributable to Clearwire Corporation per Class A Common Share			-		_	
Basic	S	(2.19)	\$	(1.72)	\$	(0,16)
Diluted		(2.46)	ŝ	(1.74)	ŝ	(0.28)
Drifted	<u> </u>	(4.40)	-	(1.74)	_	(0,48)

See notes to consolidated financial statements

CLEARWIRE CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS

			Year En	ded December 31,			
		2010		2009		2008	
			(ir	n thousands)			
Cash flows from operating activities:							
Net loss	\$	(2,303,094)	\$	(1,253,846)	2	(592,347)	
Adjustments to reconcile net loss to net cash used in operating activities: Deferred income taxes		(1.104)				() (A 3	
		(1,192)		712		61,607	
Losses from equity investees, net		1,971		1,202		174	
Non-cash (gain)Aoss on derivative instruments		(63,255)		(6,939)		6,072	
Other-than-temporary impairment loss on investments				10,015		17,036	
Accretion of discount on debt Depreciation and amortization		6,113		66,375		1,667	
•		466,112		208,263		58,146	
Amortization of spectrum leases		57,433		57,898		17,109	
Non-cash rent expense Share-based compensation		200,901		108,953 27,512			
Share-based compensation		47,535		27,512		6,465	
· · ·				-		80,573	
Loss on property, plant and equipment		349,512		60,874			
Gain on extinguishment of debt		_		(8,252)			
Changes in assets and liabilities, net of effects of acquisition:							
Inventory		(4,808)		(9,450)		(892)	
Accounts receivable		(20,104)		(2,381)		402	
Prepaids and other assets		(74,600)		(64,930)		6,354	
Propaid spectrum licenses		(3,294)		(23,861)		(63,138)	
Accounts payable and other liabilities		172,057		355,371		(5,534)	
Net cash used in operating activities		(1,168,713)		(472,484)		(406,306)	
Cash flows from investing activities:							
Capital expenditures		(2,656,503)		(1,450,238)		(534,196)	
Payments for spectrum licenses and other intangible assets		(15,428)		(46,816)		(109,257)	
Purchases of available-for-sale investments		(2,098,705)		(3,571,154)		(1,774,324)	
Disposition of available-for-sale investments		3,776,805		3,280,455			
Net cash acquired in acquisition of Old Clearwire						171,780	
Other investing		(19,387)	<u></u>	4,754		167	
Net cash used in investing activities		(1,013,218)		(1,782,999)		(2,245,830)	
Cash flows from financing activities:							
Principal payments on long-term debt		(876)		(1,171,775)		(3,573)	
Proceeds from issuance of long-term debt		1,413,319		2,467,830		-	
Debt financing fees		(53,285)		(44,217)		(50,000)	
Equity investment by strategic investors		54,828		1,481,813		3,200,037	
Proceeds from issuance of common stock		304,015		12,196		-	
Net advances from Sprint Nextel Corporation		-				532,165	
Sprint Nextel Corporation pre-closing financing		-		-		392,196	
Repayment of Sprint Nextel Corporation pre-closing financing		—		-		(213,000)	
Other financing						(70)	
Net cash provided by financing activities		1,718,001		2,745,847		3,857,755	
Effect of foreign currency exchange rates on each and each equivalents		(525)		1,510		524	
Net (decrease) increase in cash and cash equivalents		(464,455)		491,874		1,206,143	
Cash and cash equivalents:							
Beginning of period		1,698,017	<u></u>	1,206,143		_	
End of period	5	1,233,562	5	1,698,017	5	1,206,143	
Supplemental cash flow disclosures:							
Cash paid for interest including capitalized interest paid	\$	336,314	\$	119,277	\$	7,432	
Swap interest paid, net	\$	<u></u>	\$	13,915	\$	-	
Non-cash investing activities:							
Fixed asset purchases in accounts payable and accrued expenses	\$	120,025	\$	89,792	\$	40,761	
	\$	133,288	5		\$	_	
Fixed asset purchases financed by long-term debt	\$		5	-	\$	10,560	
Fixed asset purchases financed by long-term debt Spectrum purchases in accounts payable	•				5	4,000	
	s	_	5	_	-	.,	
Spectrum purchases in accounts payable		_	\$	_	•	.,	
Spectrum purchases in accounts payable Common stock of Sprint Nextel Corporation issued for spectrum licenses		_	s s	_	5	894,433	
Spectrum purchases in accounts payable Common stock of Sprint Nextel Corporation issued for spectrum licenses Non-cash financing activities:	\$	 (60,251)		_ _ _			

CLEARWIRE CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF STOCKHOLDERS' EQUITY AND COMPREHENSIVE LOSS For the Years Ended December 31, 2010, 2009 and 2008

	Com	Coinstann Stack Coinstan Stack		Additional Paid In	Basiness Equity of Sprint WiMAX	Accumulated Other Consprehensive	Accumulated	Non-controlling	Total Stockhalders'	
	Shares	Amonata	Shares	Amounts	Сария	Вклень	Income	Deficit	Interests	Equity
						(In thousands)				
Balances at January 1, 2008	-	s —	_	s —	s —	\$ 2,464,936	s	s –	s —	\$ 2,464,936
Net advances from Sprint Nextel Corporation	-	-	_	_	_	451,925	-		_	451,925
Net loss		_	_	_	-	(402,693)		-	_	(402,693)
Comprehensive loss										(402,693)
Deferred tax liability retained by Sprint Nextel Corporation						755,018				755,018
Total Sprint Nextel Corporation contribution at November 28, 2008	_	_	_	-	_	3,269,186	-		_	3,269,186
Allocation of Sprint Nextel Corporation business equity at closing to Clearwire	_	-	_		_	(3,269,186)	<u> </u>	_	_	(3,269,186)
Recapitalization resulting from strategic transaction	189,484	19	505,000	51	2,092,005	_	_	_	5,575,480	7,667,555
Net loss	_	_	-	_	_	_	_	(29,933)	(159,721)	(189,654)
Foreign currency translation adjustment	_	_	-			_	2,682	_	7,129	9,811
Unrealized gain on investments			_	_	_	_	512	_	1,361	1,873
Comprehensive loss										
.									(151,231)	(177,970)
Share-based compensation and other transactions	518				856				12,369	13,225
Balances at December 31, 2008	190,002	19	\$05,000	51	2,092,861	_	3,194	(29,933)	5,436,618	7,502,810
Net loss	_		_	_		_		(325,582)	(928,264)	(1,253,846)
Foreign currency translation adjustment	_	_	_			_	254	-	42	296
Unrealized gain on investments	_		_		_	_	297	_	1,622	1,919
Comprehensive loss										
									(926,600)	(1,251,631)
Issuance of common stock, net of issuance costs, and other capital transactions	6,765	ı	229,239	22	(104,148)	_	_	(57,541)	1,655,675	1,494,009
Share-based compensation and other transactions	_	_	_	_	11,348	_	-	_	15,832	27,180
Balances at December 31, 2009	196,767	20	734,239	73	2,000,061		3,745	(413,056)	6.181.525	7,772,368
Net loss	_		_	_		_	-,	(487,437)	(1,815,657)	(2,303,094)
Foreign currency translation adjustment	_	_	_		_	_	(1,180)		(5,042)	(6,222)
Unrealized gain on investments		_	_	_	_	-	437	_	1,917	2,354
Comprehensive loss									(1,818,782)	(2,306,962)
Issuance of common stock, net of issuance costs, and other capital transactions	46,777	+	9,242	1	208,385	_	(507)	_	150,123	358,006
Share-based compensation and other							0 /			
transactions					12,664				33,922	46,586
Balances at December 31, 2010	243,544	\$ 24	743,481	S 74	\$ 2,221,110	<u>s</u>	\$ 2,495	\$(900,493)	\$4,546,788	\$ 5,869,998

See notes to consolidated financial statements

CLEARWIRE CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

1. Description of Business

We are a leading provider of 4G wireless broadband services. We build and operate next generation mobile broadband networks that provide high-speed mobile Internet and residential access services, as well as residential voice services, in communities throughout the country. Our 4G mobile broadband network provides a connection anywhere within our coverage area.

In 2010, we focused on building out and augmenting our networks, increasing our retail and wholesale subscriber bases, expanding our wholesale partnerships, and obtaining additional capital. We increased the number of people covered by our networks by over 72.4 million in 2010, and increased our total subscriber base by almost 3.7 million subscribers. As of December 31, 2010, we offered our services in 88 markets in the United States covering an estimated 114.2 million people, including an estimated 112.0 million people covered by our 4G mobile broadband network in 71 markets. We ended the year with approximately 1.1 million retail and 3.3 million wholesale subscribers. We have deployed our mobile Worldwide Interoperability of Microwave Access, which we refer to as WiMAX, technology, based on the IEEE 802.166 standard, in our launched markets using 2.5 GHz Federal Communications Commission, which we refer to as FCC, licenses. As of December 31, 2010, the remaining 17 markets in the United States continue to operate with a legacy network technology. Internationally, as of December 31, 2010, our networks covered an estimated 2.9 million people. We offer 4G mobile broadband services in Seville and Małaga, Spain and a pre-4G network in Brussels and Ghent, Belgium.

In 2011, we will focus on improving the operating performance of our business while seeking to raise additional capital to continue the operation and expansion of our business and the development of our 4G mobile broadband network.

Company Background

We started operations on January 1, 2007 as a developmental stage company representing a collection of assets, related liabilities and activities accounted for in various legal entities that were wholly-owned subsidiaries of Sprint Nextel Corporation, which we refer to as Sprint or the Parent. The nature of the assets held by the Sprint legal entities was primarily 2.5 GHz Federal FCC licenses and certain property, plant and equipment related to the WiMAX network. The acquisition of the assets was funded by the Parent. As Sprint had acquired significant amounts of FCC licenses on our behalf in the past, these purchases have been presented as part of the opening business equity as principal operations did not commence until January 1, 2007, at which time the operations qualified as a business pursuant to Rule 11-01(d) of Regulation S-X. From January 1, 2007 through November 28, 2008, we conducted our business as the WiMAX Operations of Sprint, which we refer to as the Sprint WiMAX Business, with the objective of developing a next generation wireless broadband network.

On May 7, 2008, Sprint announced that it had entered into a definitive agreement with the legacy Clearwire Corporation, which we refer to as Old Clearwire, to combine both of their next generation wireless broadband businesses to form a new independent company to be called Clearwire Corporation, which we refer to as Clearwire. In addition, five independent partners, including Intel Corporation, Google Inc., Comcast Corporation, Time Warner Cable Inc. and Bright House Networks LLC, collectively, whom we refer to as the Investors, agreed to invest \$3.2 billion in Clearwire and its subsidiary Clearwire Communications LLC, which we refer to as Clearwire Communications. On November 28, 2008, which we refer to as the Clearwire and the Sprint WiMAX Business completed the combination to form Clearwire, and the Investors contributed a total of \$3.2 billion of new equity to Clearwire and Clearwire Communications. Prior to the Closing, the activities and certain assets of the Sprint WiMAX Business were transferred to a single legal entity that was contributed to Clearwire Communications at close in exchange for an equity interest in Clearwire. The transactions described above are collectively referred to as the Transactions. Immediately after the Transactions, we owned 100% of the voting interests and 27% of the economic interests in Clearwire Communications, which we consolidate as a controlled subsidiary. Clearwire holds no assets other than its interests in Clearwire Communications.

On the Closing, Old Clearwire, and the Sprint WiMAX Business, combined to form a new independent company, Clearwire. The consolidated financial statements of Clearwire and subsidiaries are the results of the Sprint WiMAX Business, from January 1, 2008 through November 28, 2008 and include the results of the combined entities thereafter for the period from November 29, 2008 through December 31, 2010. For financial reporting purposes, the Sprint WiMAX Business was determined to be the accounting acquirer and accounting predecessor. The assets acquired and liabilities assumed of Old Clearwire have been accounted for at fair value in accordance with the purchase method of accounting, and its results of operations have been included in our consolidated financial results beginning on November 29, 2008.

The accounts and financial statements of Clearwire for the period from January 1, 2008 through November 28, 2008 have been prepared from the separate records maintained by Sprint. Further, such accounts and financial statements include allocations of expenses from Sprint and therefore may not necessarily be indicative of the financial position, results of operations and cash flows that would have resulted had we functioned as a stand-alone operation. Sprint directly assigned, where possible, certain costs to us based on our actual use of the shared services. These costs include network related expenses, office facilities, treasury services, human resources, supply chain management and other shared services. Cash management was performed on a consolidated basis, and Sprint processed payables, payroll and other transactions on our behalf. Assets and habilities which were not specifically identifiable to us included:

Cash, cash equivalents and investments, with activity in our cash balances being recorded through business equity;

Accounts payable, which were processed centrally by Sprint and were passed to us through intercompany accounts that were included in business equity; and
Certain accrued liabilities, which were passed through to us through intercompany accounts that were included in business equity.

Our statement of cash flows prior to the Closing presents the activities that were paid by Sprint on our behalf. Financing activities include funding advances from Sprint, presented as business equity, since Sprint managed our financing activities on a centralized basis. Further, the net cash used in operating activities and the net cash used in investing activities for capital expenditures and acquisitions of FCC licenses and patents represent transfers of expenses or assets paid for by other Sprint subsidiaries. No cash payments were made by us for income taxes or interest prior to the Closing.

2. Summary of Significant Accounting Policies

The accompanying financial statements have been prepared in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America and pursuant to the rules and regulations of the Securities and Exchange Commission, which we refer to as the SEC. The following is a summary of our significant accounting policies:

Principles of Consolidation — The consolidated financial statements include all of the assets, liabilities and results of operations of our wholly-owned subsidiaries, and subsidiaries we control or in which we have a controlling financial interest. Investments in entities that we do not control and are not the primary beneficiary, but for which we have the ability to exercise significant influence over operating and financial policies, are accounted for under the equity method. All intercompany transactions are eliminated in consolidation.

Non-controlling interests on the consolidated balance sheets include third-party investments in entities that we consolidate, but do not wholly own. We classify our non-controlling interests as part of equity and include net income (loss) attributable to our non-controlling interests in net income (loss). We allocate net income (loss), other comprehensive income (loss) attributable to our non-controlling interests in accordance with their applicable ownership percentages. We also continue to attribute our non-controlling interests their share of losses

CLEARWIRE CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS —(CONTINUED)

even if that attribution results in a deficit non-controlling interest balance. See Note 14, Stockholders' Equity, for further information.

Reclassifications — During 2010 we reclassified losses from abandonment and impairment of network and other assets from Cost of goods and services and network costs to a separate line item in the consolidated statements of operations. We also reclassified costs associated with ongoing maintenance of network assets that have been deployed from Selfing, general and administrative expense to Cost of goods and services and network costs. Additionally, we reclassified certain amounts from Accounts payable and accrued expenses to Other current liabilities. To conform with the 2010 presentation, certain reclassifications have been made to the prior period amounts.

Use of Estimates — Our accounting policies require management to make complex and subjective judgments. By their nature, these judgments are subject to an inherent degree of uncertainty. These judgments are based on our historical experience, terms of existing contracts, observance of trends in the industry, information provided by our subscribers and information available from other outside sources, as appropriate. Additionally, changes in accounting estimates are reasonably likely to occur from period to period. These factors could have a material impact on our financial statements, the presentation of our financial condition, changes in financial condition or results of operations.

Significant estimates inherent in the preparation of the accompanying financial statements include: impairment analysis of spectrum licenses with indefinite lives, the recoverability and determination of useful lives for long-lived assets, which include property, plant and equipment and other intangible assets, tax valuation allowances, and valuation of derivatives.

Subsequent Events -- We evaluated subsequent events occurring through the date the financial statements were issued.

Cash and Cash Equivalents — Cash equivalents consist of money market mutual funds and highly liquid short-term investments with original maturities of three months or less. Cash equivalents are stated at cost, which approximates market value. Cash and cash equivalents exclude cash that is contractually restricted for operational purposes. We maintain cash and cash equivalent balances with financial institutions that exceed federally insured limits. We have not experienced any losses related to these balances to be minimal.

Restricted Cash -- Restricted cash consists primarily of amounts we have set aside to satisfy certain contractual obligations and is classified as a current or noncurrent asset based on its designated purpose. The majority of this restricted cash has been designated to satisfy certain vendor contractual obligations.

Investments — We have an investment portfolio comprised of U.S. Government and Agency Issues and other debt securities. The value of these securities is subject to market and credit volatility during the period the investments are held and until their sale or maturity. We classify marketable debt securities as available-for-sale investments and these securities are stated at their estimated fair value. Our investments that are available for current operations are recorded as short-term investments when the original maturities are greater than three months but remaining maturities are less than one year. Our investments with maturities of more than one year are recorded as long-term investments. Unrealized gains and losses are recorded within accumulated other comprehensive income (loss). Realized gains and losses are measured and reclassified from accumulated other comprehensive income (loss) on the basis of the specific identification method.

We recognize realized losses when declines in the fair value of our investments below their cost basis are judged to be other-than-temporary. In determining whether a decline in fair value is other-than-temporary, we consider various factors including market price (when available), investment ratings, the financial condition and near-term prospects of the issuer, the length of time and the extent to which the fair value has been less than the cost basis, and our intent and ability to hold the investment until maturity or for a period of time sufficient to allow for
any anticipated recovery in market value. If it is judged that a decline in fair value is other-than-temporary, a realized loss equal to the decline is reflected in the consolidated statement of operations, and a new cost basis in the investment is established.

We account for certain of our investments using the equity method based on our ownership interest and our ability to exercise significant influence. Accordingly, we record our investment initially at cost and we adjust the carrying amount of the investment to recognize our share of the earnings or losses of the investee each reporting period. We cease to recognize investee losses when our investment basis is zero.

Fair Value Measurements — Fair value is the price that would be received to sell an asset or paid to transfer a liability in an orderly transaction between market participants at the measurement date. In determining fair value, we use various methods including market, cost and income approaches. Based on these approaches, we utilize certain assumptions that market participants would use in pricing the asset or liability, including assumptions about risk. The three-tier hierarchy for inputs used in measuring fair value, which prioritizes the inputs used in the methodologies of measuring fair value, which prioritizes the inputs used in the methodologies of measuring fair value.

- Level 1: Quoted market prices in active markets for identical assets or liabilities
- Level 2: Observable market based inputs or unobservable inputs that are corroborated by market data
- Level 3: Unobservable inputs that are not corroborated by market data

Financial assets and financial liabilities are classified in their entirety based on the lowest level of input that is significant to the fair value measurements. Our assessment of the significance of a particular input to the fair value measurement requires judgment, and may affect the valuation of the assets and liabilities being measured and their placement within the fair value hierarchy.

We maximize the use of observable inputs and minimize the use of unobservable inputs when developing fair value measurements. If listed prices or quotes are not available, fair values of other debt securities and derivatives are based upon internally developed or other available models that primarily use, as inputs, market-based or independently sourced market parameters, including but not limited to interest rate yield curves, volatilities, equity or debt prices, and credit curves. We utilize certain assumptions about risk, such as credit, inherent and default risk. The degree of management judgment involved in determining the fair value of a financial instrument, including assumptions about risk, such as credit, inherent and default risk. The degree of management judgment involved in determining the fair value of a financial instrument is dependent upon the availability of quoted market prices or observable market parameters. For financial instruments that trade actively and have quoted market prices or observable market parameters, there is minimal judgment involved in measuring fair value. When observable market prices and parameters are not fully available, management judgment is necessary to estimate fair value. In addition, changes in market conditions may reduce the availability of quoted prices or observable data. In these instances, we use certain unobservable inputs that cannot be validated by reference to a readily observable market or exchange data and rely, to a certain extent, on our own assumptions about the assumptions that a market participant would use in price internally derived values are compared with non-binding values received from brokers or other independent sources, as available. See Note 11, Fair Value, for further information.

Accounts Receivable --- Accounts receivables are stated at amounts due from subscribers and our wholesale partners net of an allowance for doubtful accounts.

Inventory — Inventory primarily consists of customer premise equipment, which we refer to as CPE, and other accessories sold to subscribers and is stated at the lower of cost or net realizable value. Cost is determined under the average cost method. We record inventory write-downs for obsolete and slow-moving items based on inventory turnover trends and historical experience.

Property, Plant and Equipment - Property, plant and equipment, which we refer to as PP&E, is stated at cost, net of accumulated depreciation. Depreciation is calculated on a straight-line basis over the estimated useful lives of

the assets once the assets are placed in service. Our network construction expenditures are recorded as construction in progress until the network or other asset is placed in service, at which time the asset is transferred to the appropriate PP&E category. We capitalize costs of additions and improvements, including salaries, benefits and related overhead costs associated with constructing PP&E and interest costs related to construction. The estimated useful life of equipment is determined based on historical usage of identical or similar equipment, with consideration given to technological changes and industry trends that could impact the network architecture and asset utilization. Leasehold improvements are recorded at cost and anortized over the lesser of their estimated useful lives or the related lease term, including renewals that are reasonably assured. Maintenance and repairs are expensed as incurred.

PP&E is assessed for impairment whenever events or changes in circumstances indicate that the carrying amount of an asset may not be recoverable. When such events or circumstances exist, we determine the recoverability of the asset's carrying value by estimating the expected undiscounted future cash flows that are directly associated with and that are expected to arise as a direct result of the use of the asset. If the expected undiscounted future cash flows are less than the carrying amount of the asset, a loss is recognized for the difference between the fair value of the asset and its carrying value. For purposes of testing impairment, our long-lived assets, including PP&E and intangible assets with definite useful lives, and our spectrum license assets in the United States are combined into a single asset group. This represents the lowest level for which there are identifiable cash flows which are largely independent of other assets and liabilities, and management believes that utilizing these assets as a group represents the highest and best use of the asset for sing impairment, our long-lived assets, consisting of PP&E, definite-lived intangible assets and significant uncertainties surrounding our ability to obtain required liquidity to fund our operating and capital needs, management concluded that an adverse change in circumstances existed requiring us to assets the recoverability of the carrying value of our long-lived assets. Based on this assessment, we determined that the carrying value of our long-lived assets in build sates that an adverse change in circumstances existed requiring us to assets the recoverability of the carrying value of our long-lived assets. Based on this assessment, we determined that the carrying value of our long-lived assets in our international by eP&E and other long-lived assets in our international operations. There were no PP&E impairment losses ended December 31, 2010, we recorded inmairment losses of \$6.6 million relating to PP&E and other long-lived assets in our inter

In addition to the analyses described above, we periodically assess certain assets that have not yet been deployed in our networks, including equipment and cell site development costs. This assessment includes the provision for identified differences between recorded amounts and the results of physical counts and the write-off of network equipment and cell site development costs whenever events or changes in circumstances cause us to conclude that such assets are no longer needed to meet management's strategic network plans and will not be deployed. With the substantial completion of our prior build plans and due to the uncertainty of the extent and timing of future expansion of our networks, we reviewed all network projects in process. Any projects that no longer fit within management's strategic network plans were abandoned and the related costs written down, resulting in a charge of approximately \$180.0 million. See Note 4, Property, Plant and Equipment, for further information.

Internally Developed Software — We capitalize costs related to computer software developed or obtained for internal use, and interest costs incurred during the period of development. Software obtained for internal use has generally been enterprise-level business and finance software customized to meet specific operational needs. Costs incurred in the application development phase are capitalized and amortized over the useful life of the software, which is generally three years. Costs recognized in the preliminary project phase and the post-implementation phase, as well as maintenance and training costs, are expensed as incurred.

Spectrum Licenses — Spectrum licenses primarily include owned spectrum licenses with indefinite lives, owned spectrum licenses with definite lives, and favorable spectrum licenses. Indefinite lived spectrum licenses acquired are stated at cost and are not amortized. While owned spectrum licenses in the United States are issued for a fixed time, renewals of these licenses have occurred routinely and at nominal cost. Moreover, we have determined that there are currently no legal, regulatory, contractual, competitive, economic or other factors that limit the useful lives of our owned spectrum licenses and therefore, the licenses are accounted for as intangible assets with indefinite lives. The impairment test for intangible assets with indefinite useful lives consists of a comparison of the fair value of an intangible asset with is definite useful lives consists of a comparison of the fair value of an intangible asset with its arrying amount of an intangible asset exceeds its fair value, an impairment loss will be recognized in an amount equal to that excess. The fair value is determined by estimating the discounted future cash flows that are directly associated with, and that are expected to arise as a direct result of the use and eventual disposition of, the asset. Spectrum licenses with indefinite useful lives are assessed for impairment annually, or more frequently, if an event indicates that the asset might be impaired. Internationally, we recorded an impairment charge of \$2.6 million during the year ended December 31, 2010 related to our indefinite-lived spectrum assets in Ireland in conjunction with our sale of those operations. Other than the Ireland impairment, we had no other impairment of our indefinite lived intangible assets in any of the periods presented.

Spectrum licenses with definite useful lives and favorable spectrum leases are stated at cost, net of accumulated amortization, and are assessed for impairment whenever events or changes in circumstances indicate that the carrying amount of an asset may not be recoverable. The carrying value of the definite lived licenses and spectrum leases are amortized on a straight-line basis over their estimated useful lives or lease term, including expected renewal periods, as applicable. There were no impairment tosses for spectrum licenses with definite useful lives and favorable spectrum leases in the years ended December 31, 2010, 2009 and 2008.

Other Intangible Assets — Other intangible assets consist of subscriber relationships, trademarks, patents and other, and are stated at cost net of accumulated amortization. Amortization is calculated using either the straight-line method or an accelerated method over the assets' estimated remaining useful lives. Other intangible assets are assessed for impairment whenever events or changes in circumstances indicate that the carrying amount of the asset may not be recoverable. For the year ended December 31, 2010, we recorded impairment losses of \$1.5 million relating to our definite-lived intangible assets in Ireland in conjunction with our sale of those operations. There were no impairment losses for our other intangible assets in the years ended December 31, 2009 and 2008.

Derivative Instruments and Hedging Activities — In the normal course of business, we may be exposed to the effects of interest rate changes. We have limited our exposure by adopting established risk management policies and procedures, including the use of derivative instruments. It is our policy that derivative transactions are executed only to manage exposures arising in the normal course of business and not for the purpose of creating speculative positions or trading. We record all derivatives on the balance sheet at fair value as either assets or liabilities. The accounting for changes in the fair value of derivatives depends on the intended use of the derivative and whether it qualifies for hedge accounting.

During December 2010, we issued exchangeable notes that included embedded exchange options which qualified as embedded derivative instruments that are required to be accounted for separately from the host debt instruments and recorded as derivative financial instruments at fair value. The embedded exchange options do not qualify for hedge accounting, and as such, all future changes in the fair value of these derivative instruments will be recognized currently in earnings until such time as the embedded exchange options are exercised or expire. See Note 10, Derivative Instruments, for further information.

Debt Issuance Costs — Debt issuance costs are initially capitalized as a deferred cost and amortized to interest expense under the effective interest method over the expected term of the related debt. Unamortized debt issuance costs related to extinguishment of debt are expensed at the time the debt is extinguished and recorded in other income (expenses), net in the consolidated statements of operations. Unamortized debt issuance costs are recorded in other assets in the consolidated balance sheets.

Interest Capitalization — We capitalize interest related to our owned spectrum licenses and the related construction of our network infrastructure assets, as well as the development of software for internal use. Capitalization of interest commences with pre-construction period administrative and technical activities, which includes obtaining leases, zoning approvals and building permits, and ceases when the construction is substantially complete and available for use or when we suspend substantially all construction activity. Interest is capitalized on construction in progress, software under development and spectrum licenses accounted for as intangible assets with indefinite useful lives. Interest capitalization is based on rates applicable to borrowings outstanding during the period and the balance of qualified assets under construction during the period. Capitalized interest is reported as a cost of the network assets or software assets and depreciated over the useful lives of those assets.

Income Taxes — We record deferred income taxes based on the estimated future tax effects of differences between the financial statement and tax basis of assets and liabilities using the tax rates expected to be in effect when the temporary differences reverse. Deferred tax assets are also recorded for net operating loss, capital loss, and tax credit carryforwards. Valuation allowances, if any, are recorded to reduce deferred tax assets to the amount considered more likely than not to be realized. We also apply a recognition threshold that a tax position is required to meet before being recognized in the financial statements.

Revenue Recognition — We primarily earn revenue by providing access to our high-speed wireless networks. Also included in revenue are leases of CPE and additional add-on services, including personal and business email and static Internet Protocol. Revenue from retail subscribers is billed one month in advance and recognized ratably over the contracted service period. Revenues associated with the sale of CPE and other equipment to subscribers is recognized when title and risk of loss is transferred to the subscriber. Shipping and handling costs billed to subscribers are classified as revenue. Activation fees charged to the subscriber are deferred and recognized as revenues on a straight-line basis over the average estimated life of the subscriber relationship of 3 years.

Revenue from wholesale subscribers is billed one month in arrears and recognized ratably over the contracted service period. Revenues are generally recognized based on terms defined in our commercial agreements with our wholesale partners. We are currently engaged in ongoing negotiations with Sprint to resolve issues related to wholesale pricing under our commercial agreements. See Note 12, Commitments and Contingencies, for further information. As a result, the amount of revenue recognized during 2010 related to Sprint wholesale arrangements is based on pricing proposed by Sprint. We expect to collect the revenue recognized to date.

Revenue arrangements with multiple deliverables are divided into separate units of accounting based on the deliverables' relative fair values if there is objective and reliable evidence of fair value for all deliverables in the arrangement. When we are the primary obligor in a transaction, are subject to inventory risk, have latitude in establishing prices and selecting suppliers, or have several but not all of these indicators, gross revenue is recorded. If we are not the primary obligor and amounts earned are determined using a fixed percentage, a fixed-payment schedule, or a combination of the two, we record the net amounts as commissions earned. Promotional discounts treated as cash consideration are recorded as a reduction of revenue.

Advertising Costs — Advertising costs are expensed as incurred or the first time the advertising occurs. Advertising expense was \$213.9 million, \$99.1 million and \$7.5 million for the years ended December 31, 2010, 2009 and 2008, respectively.

Research and Development -- Research and development costs are expensed as incurred and primarily relate to costs incurred while assessing how external devices perform on our networks. Research and development expense was \$7.0 million, \$6.4 million and \$350,000 for the years ended December 31, 2010, 2009 and 2008, respectively.

Net Loss per Share ---- Basic net loss per Class A Common Share is computed by dividing net loss attributable to Clearwire Corporation by the weighted-average number of Class A Common Shares outstanding during the

period. Diluted net loss per Class A Common Share is computed by dividing net loss attributable to Clearwire Corporation by the weighted-average number of Class A Common Shares and dilutive Class A Common Share equivalents outstanding during the period. Class A Common Share equivalents generally consist of the Class A Common Shares issuable upon the exercise of outstanding stock options, warrants and restricted stock using the treasury stock method. The effects of potentially dilutive Class A Common Share equivalents are excluded from the calculation of diluted net loss per Class A Common Share if their effect is antidilutive. We have two classes of common stock, Class A and Class B. The potential exchange of Clearwire Communications Class B common interests together with Class B common stock for Clearwire Class A common stock may have a dilutive effect on diluted net loss per share. See Note 15, Net Loss Per Share, for further information.

Operating Leases — We have operating leases for spectrum licenses, towers and certain facilities, and equipment for use in our operations. Certain of our spectrum licenses are leased from third-party holders of Educational Broadband Service, which we refer to as EBS, spectrum licenses granted by the FCC. EBS licenses authorize the provision of certain communications services on the EBS channels in certain markets throughout the United States. We account for these spectrum licenses as executory contracts which are similar to operating leases. Signed leases which have unmet conditions required to become effective are not amortized until such conditions are met and are included in spectrum licenses in the accompanying consolidated balance sheets, if such leases require upfront payments. For leases containing scheduled rent escalation clauses, we record minimum rental payments on a straight-line basis over the term of the lease, including the expected renewal periods as appropriate. For leases containing the expected renewal periods as appropriate, as a reduction to rent expense.

Foreign Currency — Our international subsidiaries generally use their local currency as their functional currency. Assets and liabilities are translated at exchange rates in effect at the balance sheet date. Resulting translation adjustments are recorded within accumulated other comprehensive income (loss). Income and expense accounts are translated at the average monthly exchange rates. The effects of changes in exchange rates between the designated functional currency and the currency in which a transaction is denominated are recorded as foreign currency transaction gains (losses) and recorded in the consolidated statement of operations.

Concentration of Risk — We believe that the geographic diversity of our subscriber base and retail nature of our product minimizes the risk of incurring material losses due to concentrations of credit risk.

Recent Accounting Pronouncements

In October 2009, the Financial Accounting Standards Board, which we refer to as the FASB, issued new accounting guidance that amends the revenue recognition for multiple-element arrangements and expands the disclosure requirements related to such arrangements. The new guidance amends the criteria for separating consideration in multiple-deliverable arrangements, establishes a selling price hierarchy for determining the selling price of a deliverable, eliminates the residual method of allocation, and requires the application of relative selling price method in allocating the arrangement consideration to all deliverables. The new accounting guidance is effective for fiscal years beginning after June 15, 2010. We will adopt the new accounting guidance beginning January 1, 2011. We do not anticipate the adoption of the new accounting guidance to have a significant effect on our financial condition or results of operations.

Table of Contents

CLEARWIRE CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS —(CONTINUED)

3. Investments

Investments as of December 31, 2010 and 2009 consisted of the following (in thousands):

				December	r 31, 2	010						Decembe	r 31,	2009				
		Gross Unrealized							Gross Unrealized									
		Cost		Guins		Losses		Fuir Value		Cost		Gains	Losses		_	Fair Vaine		
Short-term																		
U.S. Government and Agency Issues	\$	502,121	\$	198	\$	(3)	\$	502,316	\$	2,106,584	\$	231	\$	(154)	\$	2,106,661		
Long-term																		
U.S. Government and Agency Issues		_		_				—		74,670		-		(154)		74,516		
Other debt securities		8,959		6,292		—		15,251		8,959		4,212		_		13,171		
Total long-term	<u></u>	8,959		6,292			_	15,251		83,629		4,212		(154)		87,687		
Total investments	\$	511,080	\$	6,490	\$	(3)	\$	517,567	\$	2,190,213	\$	4,443	\$	(308)	\$	2,194,348		

For the years ended December 31, 2009 and 2008 we recorded an other-than-temporary impairment loss of \$10.0 million and \$17.0 million, respectively, related to our other debt securities. No loss was recorded in 2010.

Other debt securities include investments in collateralized debt obligations, which we refer to as CDOs, supported by preferred equity securities of insurance companies and financial institutions with stated final maturity dates in 2033 and 2034. These are variable rate debt instruments whose interest rates are normally reset approximately every 30 or 90 days through an auction process. As of December 31, 2010, the total fair value and cost of our security interests in CDOs as of December 31, 2009 was \$15.3 million, respectively. We also own Auction Market Preferred securities issued by a monoline insurance company which are perpetual and do not have a final stated maturity. In July 2009, the issuer's credit rating was downgraded to CC and Caa2 by Standard & Poor's and Moody's rating services, respectively, and the total fair value and cost of our Auction Market Preferred securities way interest conditions do not allow us to estimate when the auctions for our other debt securities are company, if a secondary market will develop for these securities. As a result, our other debt securities are classified as long-term investments.

The cost and fair value of investments at December 31, 2010, by contractual years-to-maturity, are presented below (in thousands):

	 Cost	F	air Value
Due within one year	\$ 502,121	\$	502,316
Due in ten years or greater	 8,959		15,251
Total	\$ 511,080	\$	517,567

4. Property, Plant and Equipment

Property, plant and equipment as of December 31, 2010 and 2009 consisted of the following (in thousands):

	Useful	 Decer	aber 31,	
	Lives (Years)	 2010		2009
Network and base station equipment	5-15	\$ 3,160,790	5	901,814
Customer premise equipment	2	147,959		60,108
Furniture, fixtures and equipment	3-7	433,858		216,598
	Lesser of useful			
Leasehold improvements	life or lease term	49,712		18,128
Construction in progress	N/A	1,299,244		1,623,703
		 5,091,563		2,820,351
Less: accumulated depreciation and amortization		(627,029)		(223,831)
		\$ 4,464,534	\$	2,596,520
		 Year Ended Decci	nber 31	<u> </u>

		2010		2009	 2(108
Supplemental information (in thousands):					
Capitalized interest	\$	208,595	2	140,168	\$ 4,469
Depreciation expense	S ໌	435,236	2	170,131	\$ 54,811

We have entered into lease arrangements related to our network construction and equipment that meet the criteria for capital leases. At December 31, 2010, we have recorded capital lease assets with an original cost of \$73.0 million within network and base station equipment.

Construction in progress is primarily composed of costs incurred during the process of completing network projects. The balance at December 31, 2010 also includes \$289.8 million of network and base station equipment not yet assigned to a project, \$56.6 million of CPE that we intend to lease and \$97.9 million of costs related to information technology, which we refer to as IT, and other corporate projects.

We periodically assess certain assets that have not yet been deployed in our networks, including equipment and cell site development costs. This assessment includes the provision for identified differences between recorded amounts and the results of physical counts and the write-off of network equipment and cell site development costs whenever events or changes in circumstances cause us to conclude that such assets are no longer needed to meet management's strategic network plans and will not be deployed. With the substantial completion of our prior build plans and due to the uncertainty of the extent and timing of future expansion of our networks, we reviewed all network projects in process. Any projects that no longer fit within management's strategic network plans were abandoned and the related costs written down.

We incurred the following losses associated with property, plant and equipment for the years ended December 31, 2010, 2009 and 2008 (in thousands):

	 Year Ended December 31				1,	
	2010		2009	;	2008	
Loss from abandonment and impairment of network and other assets:						
Abandonment of network projects	\$ 180,001	\$	7,916	\$	-	
Impairment of assets held by international subsidiaries(1)	 10,351		. —			
Total loss from abandonment and impairment of network and other assets	190,352		7,916			
Charges for identified differences between recorded amounts and the results of physical counts and excessive and obsolete equipment(2)	 159,160		52,958			
Total losses on property, plant and equipment	\$ 349,512	\$	60,874	\$		

(1) Includes impairment losses of \$7.4 million on spectrum licenses and other intangible assets.

(2) Included in Cost of goods and services and network costs on the consolidated statements of operations.

5. Spectrum Licenses

Owned and leased spectrum licenses as of December 31, 2010 and 2009 consisted of the following (in thousands):

				De	sember 31, 2010	 					
	Wtd Avg Leuze Life	_	Gross Carrying Value		Comulated	 Net Carrying Value			Accumulated Amortization	_	Net Carrying Value
Indefinite-lived owned spectrum	Indefinite	5	3,110,871	\$	-	\$ 3,110,871	\$	3,082,401	\$ -	\$	3,082,401
Definite-lived owned spectrum	16-20 years		100,474		(8,630)	91,844		118,069	(6,268)		111,801
Spectrum leases and prepaid spectrum	25 years		1,320,309		(120,370)	1,199,939		1,323,405	(62,937)		1,260,468
Pending spectrum and transition costs	N/A		14,838			 14,838	_	40,464	 		40,464
Total spectrum licenses		\$	4,546,492	\$	(129,000)	\$ 4,417,492	\$	4,564,339	\$ (69,205)	\$	4,495,134

Indefinite and Definite-lived Owned Spectrum Licenses — Spectrum licenses, which are issued on both a site-specific and a wide-area basis, authorize wireless carriers to use radio frequency spectrum to provide service to certain geographical areas in the United States and internationally. These licenses are generally acquired as an asset purchase or through a business combination. In some cases, we acquire licenses directly from the governmental authority in the applicable country. These licenses are considered indefinite-lived intangible assets, except for the licenses acquired in Spain and Germany, which are considered definite-lived intangible assets due to limited license renewal history in these countries.

Spectrum Leases and Prepaid Spectrum — We also lease spectrum from third parties who hold the spectrum licenses. These leases are accounted for as executory contracts, which are treated like operating leases. Upfront consideration paid to third-party holders of these leased licenses at the inception of a lease agreement is capitalized as prepaid spectrum lease costs and is expensed over the term of the lease agreement, including expected renewal terms, as applicable. As part of the purchase accounting for the Transactions, favorable spectrum leases of \$1.0 billion were recorded at the Closing. The favorable component of the acquired spectrum leases has been capitalized as an asset and is amortized over the lease term.

	 Y	ear Es	ded Decembe	r 31,	
	2010		2009		2008
Supplemental Information (in thousands):					
Amortization of prepaid spectrum licenses	\$ 57,433	\$	57,898	\$	17,109
Amortization of definite-lived owned spectrum	\$ 4,171	\$	5,689	\$	447

As of December 31, 2010, future amortization of spectrum licenses, spectrum leases and prepaid lease costs (excluding pending spectrum and spectrum transition costs) is expected to be as follows (in thousands):

	J	Spectrum .cases and aaid Spectrum	Lb	Definite- ved Owned spectrum	 Total
2011	\$	52,849	\$	5,475	\$ 58,324
2012		52,704		5,475	58,179
2013		52,036		5,475	57,511
2014		51,710		5,475	57,185
2015		51,584		5,475	57,059
Thereafter		939,056		64,469	 1,003,525
Totat	\$	1,199,939	\$	91,844	\$ 1,291,783

We expect that all renewal periods in our leases will be renewed by us, and the costs to renew to be immaterial.

6. Other Intangible Assets

Other intangible assets as of December 31, 2010 and 2009 consisted of the following (in thousands):

			December	31, 20	10					De	cember 31, 2009		
	Useful lives	Gross Carrying Value			Accumulated Net Carrying Amortization Value							N	t Carrying Value
Subscriber relationships	4 - 7 years	S	115,418	\$	(57,001)	\$	58,417	\$	120,231	\$	(34,084)	\$	86,147
Trade names and trademarks	5 years		3,804		(1,585)		2,219		3,804		(824)		2,980
Patents and other	10 years		3,166		(894)		2,272		3,164		(578)		2,586
Total other intangibles		\$	122,388	\$	(59,480)	\$	62,908	\$	127,199	\$	(35,486)	S	91,713

As of December 31, 2010, the future amortization of other intangible assets is expected to be as follows (in thousands):

2011	\$	21,465
2011		
2012		16,870
2013		12,293
2014		7,728
2015		3,861
Thereafter		691
Total	<u>\$</u>	62,908

Table of Contents

	_	Ye	ar End	ed December	31,	
		2010		2009		2008
Supplemental Information (in thousands):						
Amortization expense	\$	26,705	\$	32,443	\$	2,888

We evaluate all of our patent renewals on a case by case basis, based on renewal costs.

7. Other Liabilities

Current liabilities

Current liabilities consisted of the following (in thousands):

	Decem	nber 31,
	2010	2009
Accounts payable and accrued expenses:		
Accounts payable	\$ 329,859	\$ 377,890
Accrued interest	37,578	28,670
Salaries and benefits	5 <u>2,</u> 636	44,326
Business and income taxes payable	21,456	25,924
Other accrued expenses	14,361	19,423
Total accounts payable and accrued expenses	455,890	496,233
Other current liabilities:		
Derivative instruments	167,892	
Deferred revenues	22,401	16,060
Current portion of long-tenn debt	19,364	_
Other	21,306	31,134
Total other current liabilities	230,963	47,194
Total	\$ 686,853	\$ 543,427

In connection with the cost reduction initiatives and associated workforce reductions announced in the fourth quarter of 2010, we have accrued approximately \$4.7 million at December 31, 2010 related to severance costs in accounts payable and accrued expenses.

Other long-term liabilities

Other long-term liabilities consisted of the following (in thousands):

	 Decen	her 31	,
	 2010		2009
Deferred rents associated with tower and spectrum leases	\$ 394,495	\$	164,091
Other	66,557		66,883
Total	\$ 461,052	5	230,974

Table of Contents

CLEARWIRE CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS —(CONTINUED)

8. Income Taxes

The income tax provision consists of the following for the years ended December 31, 2010, 2009 and 2008 (in thousands):

		Yea	700 148 035 (241) 191) 953 			
	_	2010		2009		2008
Current taxes:						
International	\$	335	S	(389)	\$	325
Federal						_
State		700				
Total current taxes		1,035		(241)		325
Deferred taxes:						
International		(1,191)		953		(87)
Federal		—		_		51,686
State						9,683
Total deferred taxes		(1,191)		953		61,282
Income tax (benefit) provision	\$	(156)	\$	712	\$	61,607

The income tax rate computed using the federal statutory rates is reconciled to the reported effective income tax rate as follows:

	Yea	r Ended December	31,
	2010	2009	2008
Federal statutory income tax rate	35.0%	35.0 %	35.0 %
State income taxes (net of federal benefit)	0.7	0.8	(1.5)
Non-controlling interest	(27.6)	(25.9)	_
Other, net	0.1	0.7	0.2
Valuation allowance	(8.2)	(10.7)	(50.3)
Effective income tax rate	%	(0.1)%	(16.6)%
F-54			

Components of deferred tax assets and liabilities as of December 31, 2010 and 2009 were as follows (in thousands):

	 Decem	iber 3	11,
	 2010		2009
Noncurrent deferred tax assets.			
Net operating loss carryforward	\$ 932,818	\$	718,853
Capital loss carryforward	6,620		6,230
Other assets	 7,307		13,573
Total deferred tax assets	946,745		738,656
Valuation allowance	(696,887)		(573,165)
Net deferred tax assets	249,858		165,491
Noncurrent deferred tax liabilities:			
Investment in Clearwire Communications	238,286		142,434
Spectrum licenses	16,164		19,437
Other intangible assets	659		9,937
Other	 313		36
Total deferred tax liabilities	255,422		171,844
Net deferred tax liabilities	\$ 5,564	\$	6,353

We determine deferred income taxes based on the estimated future tax effects of differences between the financial statement and tax bases of assets and liabilities using the tax rates expected to be in effect when any temporary differences reverse or when the net operating loss, capital loss or tax credit carryforwards are utilized.

Pursuant to the Transactions, the assets of Old Clearwire and its subsidiaries were combined with the spectrum and certain other assets of the Sprint WiMAX Business. In conjunction with the acquisition of Old Clearwire by the Sprint WiMAX Business, these assets along with the \$3.2 billion of capital from the Investors were contributed to Clearwire Communications. Clearwire is the sole holder of voting interests in Clearwire Communications and consolidates 100% of its operations. Clearwire Communications is treated as a partnership for United States federal income tax purposes and therefore does not pay income tax in the United States and any current and deferred tax consequences arise at the partner level, including Clearwire. Other than balances associated with the timing of deductions for prepaid expenses and those associated with the non-United States operations, the only temporary difference for Clearwire after the Closing is the basis difference associated with our investment in the partnership. Consequently, we recorded a deferred tax liability for the difference between the financial statement carrying value and the tax basis we hold in our interest in Clearwire Communications as of the date of the Transactions.

We have recorded a valuation allowance against our deferred tax assets to the extent that we determined that it is more likely than not that these items will either expire before we are able to realize their benefits or that future deductibility is uncertain. As it relates to the United States tax jurisdiction, we determined that our temporary taxable difference associated with our investment in Clearwire Communications will not fully reverse within the carry forward period of the net operating losses and accordingly represents relevant future taxable income.

We file income tax returns for Clearwire and our subsidiaries in the United States Federal jurisdiction and various state and foreign jurisdictions. As of December 31, 2010, the tax returns for Clearwire for the years 2003 through 2009 remain open to examination by the Internal Revenue Service and various state tax authorities. In

addition, Old Clearwire acquired United States and foreign entities which operated prior to 2003. Most of the acquired entities generated losses for income tax purposes and certain tax returns remain open to examination by United States and foreign tax authorities for tax years as far back as 1998.

As of December 31, 2010, we had United States federal tax net operating loss carryforwards of approximately \$2.19 billion. A portion of the net operating loss carryforward is subject to certain annual limitations imposed under Section 382 of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986. The net operating loss carryforwards begin to expire in 2021. We had \$327.2 million of tax net operating loss carryforwards in foreign jurisdictions; \$166.8 million have no statutory expiration date, \$160.3 million begins to expire in 2015, and the remainder of \$97,000 begins to expire in 2011.

Our policy is to recognize any interest related to unrecognized tax benefits in interest expense or interest income. We recognize penalties as additional income tax expense. As December 31, 2010, we had no material uncertain tax positions and therefore accrued no interest or penalties related to uncertain tax positions.

9. Long-term Debt, Net

Long-term debt at December 31, 2010 and 2009 consisted of the following (in thousands):

		2	010					
Interest Rates	Effective Rate(1)	Maturities		Par Amount		Net Discount		Carrying Value
12.00%	12.92%	2015	\$	2,947,494	\$	(42,387)	S	2,905,107
12.00%	12.39%	2017		500,000		_		500,000
8.25%	16.65%	2040		729,250		(230,121)		499,129
LIBOR								
based(2)	6.16%	2014		60,251		(264)		59,987
				72,160				72,160
			\$	4,309,155	S	(272,772)		4,036,383
							_	(19,364)
							\$	4,017,019
	Rates	Rates Rate(1) 12.00% 12.92% 12.00% 12.39% 8.25% 16.65% LIBOR 10.00%	Interest Rates Effective Rate(1) Maturities 12.00% 12.92% 2015 12.00% 12.39% 2017 8.25% 16.65% 2040 LIBOR 1 1	Rates Rate(1) Maturities 12.00% 12.92% 2015 \$ 12.00% 12.39% 2017 \$ 8.25% 16.65% 2040 LIBOR	Interest Rates Effective Rate(1) Par Maturities Par Amount 12.00% 12.92% 2015 \$ 2,947,494 12.00% 12.39% 2017 500,000 8.25% 16.65% 2040 729,250 LIBOR based(2) 6.16% 2014 60,251 72,160 72,160 72,160 72,160	Interest Rates Effective Rate(1) Par Maturities Par Amount 12.00% 12.92% 2015 \$ 2.947,494 \$ 12.00% 12.39% 2017 500,000 \$ \$ \$ 12.00% 12.39% 2017 500,000 \$	Interest Rates Effective Rate(1) Par Maturities Par Amount Net Discount 12.00% 12.92% 2015 \$ 2,947,494 \$ (42,387) 12.00% 12.39% 2017 500,000 — 8.25% 16.65% 2040 729,250 (230,121) LIBOR based(2) 6.16% 2014 60,251 (264)	Interest Rates Effective Rate(1) Maturities Par Amount Net Discount 12.00% 12.92% 2015 \$ 2,947,494 \$ (42,387) \$ 12.00% \$ 12.39% 2017 \$ 500,000 8.25% 16.65% 2040 729,250 (230,121) LIBOR based(2) 6.16% 2014 60,251 (264)

(1) Represents weighted average effective interest rate based on year-end balances.

(2) Coupon rate based on 3-month LIBOR plus a spread of 5.50%.

(3) Included in Other current liabilities on the consolidated balance sheet.

			2	009				
	loterest Rates	Effective Rate(1)	Maturitics		Par Amount	 Net Discount	_	Carrying Value
Notes: Senior Secured Notes and Rollover Notes	12.00%	13.02%	2015	\$	2,772,494	\$ (57,763)	<u>s</u>	2,714,731
Total long-term debt, net							-	2,114,751

(1) Represents weighted average effective interest rate based on year-end balances.

Notes

Senior Secured Notes and Rollover Notes — During the fourth quarter of 2009, Clearwire Communications completed offerings of \$2.52 billion 12% senior secured notes due 2015, which we refer to as the Senior Secured Notes. We used \$1.16 billion of the proceeds to retire indebtedness under the senior term loan facility that we assumed from Old Clearwire and recognized a gain on extinguishment of debt of \$8.3 million, net of transaction costs. The Senior Secured Notes provide for bi-annual payments of interest in June and December. In connection with the issuance of the Senior Secured Notes, we also issued \$252.5 million of notes to Sprint and Concast with identical terms as the Senior Secured Notes, which we refer to as the Rollover Notes, in replacement of equal amounts of indebtedness under the senior term loan facility.

During December 2010, Clearwire Communications issued an additional \$175.0 million of Senior Secured Notes with identical terms.

The holders of the Senior Secured Notes and Rollover Notes have the right to require us to repurchase all of the notes upon the occurrence of a change of control event or a sale of certain assets, at a price of 101% of the principal amount or 100% of the principal amount, respectively, plus any unpaid accrued interest to the repurchase date. Prior to December 1, 2012, we may redeem up to 35% of the aggregate principal amount of the Senior Secured Notes at a redemption price of 112% of the aggregate principal amount, plus any unpaid accrued interest to the repurchase date. After December 1, 2012, we may redeem up to 35% of the aggregate principal amount, respectively, plus any unpaid accrued interest to the repurchase date. After December 1, 2012, we may redeem all or a part of the Senior Secured Notes by paying a make-whole premium as stated in the terms, plus any unpaid accrued interest to the repurchase date.

Our payment obligations under the Senior Secured Notes and Rollover Notes are guaranteed by certain domestic subsidiaries on a senior basis and secured by certain assets of such subsidiaries on a first-priority lien basis. The Senior Secured Notes and Rollover Notes contain limitations on our activities, which among other things include incurring additional indebtedness and guarantee indebtedness, making distributions or payment of dividends or certain other restricted payments or investments; making certain payments on indebtedness; entering into agreements that restrict distributions from restricted subsidiaries; selling or otherwise disposing of assets; merger, consolidation or sales of substantially all of our assets; entering transactions with affiliates; creating liens; issuing certain preferred stock or similar equity securities and making investments and acquiring assets.

Second-Priority Secured Notes — During December 2010, Clearwire Communications completed an offering of \$500 million 12% second-priority secured notes due 2017, which we refer to as the Second-Priority Secured Notes. The Second-Priority Secured Notes provide for bi-annual payments of interest in June and December.

The holders of the Second-Priority Secured Notes have the right to require us to repurchase all of the notes upon the occurrence of a change of control event or a sale of certain assets at a price of 101% of the principal amount or 100% of the principal amount, respectively, plus any unpaid accrued interest to the repurchase date. Prior to December 1, 2013, we may redeem up to 35% of the aggregate principal amount of the Second-Priority Secured Notes at a redemption price of 112% of the aggregate principal amount of the Second-Priority Secured Notes at a redemption price of 112% of the aggregate principal amount of the Second-Priority Secured Notes at a redemption price of 112% of the aggregate principal amount, plus any unpaid accrued interest to the repurchase date. Notes by paying a make-whole premium as stated in the terms, plus any unpaid accrued interest to the repurchase date.

Our payment obligations under the Second-Priority Secured Notes are guaranteed by certain domestic subsidiaries on a senior basis and secured by certain assets of such subsidiaries on a second-priority lien basis. The Second-Priority Secured Notes contain the same limitations on our activities as those of the Senior Secured Notes and Rollover Notes.

Exchangeable Notes — During December 2010, Clearwire Communications completed offerings of \$729.2 million 8.25% exchangeable notes due 2040, which we refer to as the Exchangeable Notes. The Exchangeable Notes provide for bi-annual payments of interest in June and December. The Exchangeable Notes are subordinated to the Senior Secured Notes and Rollover Notes and rank equally in right of payment with the Second-Priority Secured Notes.

The holders of the Exchangeable Notes have the right to exchange their notes for Clearwire Corporation's Class A common stock, which we refer to as Class A Common Stock, at any time, prior to the maturity date. We have the right to settle the exchange by delivering cash or shares of Class A Common Stock, subject to certain conditions. The initial exchange rate for each note is 141,2429 shares per \$1,000 note, equivalent to an initial exchange price of approximately \$7.08 per share, subject to adjustments upon the occurrence of certain corporate events. Upon exchange, we will not make additional cash payment or provide additional shares for accrued or unpaid interest.

The holders of the Exchangeable Notes have the right to require us to repurchase all of the notes upon the occurrence of a fundamental change event at a price of 100% of the principal amount plus any unpaid accrued interest to the repurchase date. The holders who elect to exchange the Exchangeable Notes in connection with the occurrence of a fundamental change will be entitled to additional shares that are specified based on the date on which such event occurs and the price paid per share of Class A Common Stock in the fundamental change, with a maximum number of shares issuable per note not to exceed 169.4915 shares. The holders of the Exchangeable Notes have the option to require us to repurchase for cash the Exchangeable Notes on December 1, 2017, 2025, 2030 and 2035 at a price equal to 100% of the principal amount of the notes plus any unpaid accrued interest to the repurchase date. On or after December 1, 2017, we may, at our option, redeem all or part of the Exchangeable Notes at a price equal to 100% of the principal amount of the notes plus any unpaid accrued interest to the repurchase date.

Our payment obligations under the Exchangeable Notes are guaranteed by certain domestic subsidiaries in the same priority as the Second-Priority Secured Notes.

Upon issuance of the Exchangeable Notes, we recognized a derivative liability representing the embedded exchange feature with an estimated fair value of \$231.5 million and an associated debt discount on the Exchangeable Notes. The discount is accreted over the expected life, approximately 7 years, of the Exchangeable Notes using the effective interest rate method. See Note 10, Derivative Instruments, for additional discussion of the derivative liability.

Vendor Financing Notes

During 2010, we entered into a vendor financing facility allowing us to obtain up to \$160.0 million of financing by entering into notes, which we refer to as Vendor Financing Notes, until January 31, 2011. The Vendor Financing Notes have a coupon rate based on the 3-month LIBOR plus a spread of 5.50% which are due quarterly and mature in 2014. We utilized \$60.3 million of this vendor financing facility in 2010.

On January 31, 2011, the vendor financing facility was amended to allow us to obtain up to an additional \$95.0 million of financing until January 31, 2012. The coupon rate and terms of the notes under the amended facility are identical to those of the original Vendor Financing Notes except that they mature in 2015.

Capital Lease Obligations

During 2010, we have entered into capital lease facilities which allow us to obtain up to \$99.0 million of financing with 4 year terms, until August 16, 2011. In addition, we also lease certain network construction equipment under capital leases with 12 year lease terms.

As of December 31, 2010, approximately \$132.4 million of our outstanding debt, comprised of Vendor Financing Notes and capital lease obligations, is secured by assets classified as network and base station equipment.

Future Payments - For future payments on our long-term debt see Note 12, Commitments and Contingencies.

Interest Expense --- Interest expense included in our consolidated statements of operations for the years ended December 31, 2010, 2009 and 2008, consisted of the following (in thousands):

	 Ye	ur End	al December 31,	
	2010		2009	 2008
Interest coupon	\$ 346,984	\$	145,453	\$ 19,347
Accretion of debt discount and amortization of debt premium, net	14,479		64,183	1,667
Capitalized interest	 (208,595)		(140,168)	(4,469)
	\$ 152,868	\$	69,468	\$ 16,545

10. Derivative Instruments

The holders' exchange rights contained in the Exchangeable Notes issued in December 2010 constitute embedded derivative instruments that are required to be accounted for separately from the debt host instrument at fair value. As a result, upon the issuance of the Exchangeable Notes, we recognized exchange options, which we refer to as Exchange Options, with an estimated fair value of \$231.5 million as a derivative liability. The Exchange Options are indexed to Class A Common Stock, have a notional amount of 103.0 million shares and mature in 2040. We do not apply hedge accounting to the Exchange Options. Therefore, gains and losses due to changes in fair value are reported in our consolidated statements of operations. At December 31, 2010, the Exchange Options' estimated fair value of \$167.9 million was reported in other current liabilities on our consolidated balance sheet. For the year ended December 31, 2010, we recognized a gain of \$63.6 million from the changes in the estimated fair value since inception in gain (loss) on derivative instruments in our consolidated statements of operations. See Note 11, Fair Value, for information regarding valuation of the Exchange Options.

During 2009, we had two interest rate swap contracts which were based on 3-month LIBOR with a combined notional of \$600.0 million. We used these swaps as economic hedges of the interest rate risk related to a portion of our long-term debt. The interest rate swaps were used to reduce the variability of future interest payments on our LIBOR based debt. We were not holding these interest rate swap contracts for trading or speculative purposes. We did not apply hedge accounting to these swaps, therefore the gains and losses due to changes in fair value were reported in other income (expense), net in our consolidated statements of operations.

For the year ended December 31, 2009, we recognized a net loss of \$7.0 million on undesignated swap contracts. During the fourth quarter of 2009, we terminated the swap contracts and paid the swap counterparties \$18.4 million which consisted of \$14.7 million mark to market losses and \$3.7 million accrued interest.

11. Fair Value

The following is a description of the valuation methodologies and pricing assumptions we used for financial instruments measured and recorded at fair value on a recurring basis in our financial statements and the classification of such instruments pursuant to the valuation hierarchy.

Cash Equivalents and Investments

Where quoted prices for identical securities are available in an active market, we use quoted market prices to determine the fair value of investment securities and cash equivalents, and they are classified in Level 1 of the valuation hierarchy. Level 1 securities include U.S. Government and Agency Issues and money market mutual funds for which there are quoted prices in active markets.

For other debt securities which are classified in Level 3, we use discounted cash flow models to estimate the fair value using various methods including the market and income approaches. In developing these models, we utilize certain assumptions that market participants would use in pricing the investment, including assumptions about risk and the risks inherent in the inputs to the valuation technique. We maximize the use of observable inputs

in the pricing models where quoted market prices from securities and derivatives exchanges are available and reliable. We also use certain unobservable inputs that cannot be validated by reference to a readily observable market or exchange data and rely, to a certain extent, on management's own assumptions about the assumptions that market participants would use in pricing the security. We use many factors that are necessary to estimate market values, including interest rates, market risks, market spreads, timing of contractual cash flows, market liquidity, review of underlying collateral and principal, interest and dividend payments.

Derivatives

Derivatives are classified in Level 3 of the valuation hierarchy. To estimate the fair value, we use an income approach based on valuation models, including option pricing models and discounted cash flow models. We maximize the use of market-based observable inputs in the models and develop our own assumptions for unobservable inputs based on management estimates of market participants' assumptions in pricing the instruments.

We use a trinomial option pricing model to estimate the fair value of the Exchange Options. The inputs include the contractual terms of the instrument and marketbased parameters such as interest rate forward curves, stock price and dividend yield. A level of subjectivity is applied to estimate our stock price volatility. The stock price volatility is based on our historical stock price volatility giving consideration to our estimates of market participant adjustments for general market conditions as well as company-specific factors such as market trading volume and our expected future performance.

The following table summarizes our financial assets and liabilities by level within the valuation hierarchy at December 31, 2010 (in thousands):

	 Quoted Prices in Active Markets (Level 1)	Siguificant Other Observable Inputs (Level 2)	 Significant Unobservable Inputs (Level 3)	 Total Fair Value
Financial assets:				
Cash and cash equivalents	\$ 1,233,562	\$ 	\$ -	\$ 1,233,562
Short-term investments	\$ 502,316	\$ 	\$ _	\$ 502,316
Long-term investments	\$ _	\$ _	\$ 15,251	\$ 15,251
Other assets — derivative assets	\$ _	\$ _	\$ 292	\$ 292
Financial liabilities:				
Other current liabilities derivative liabilities	\$ _	\$ -	\$ (167,892)	\$ (167,892)

The following table summarizes our financial assets and liabilities by level within the valuation hierarchy at December 31, 2009 (in thousands).

		Quoted Prices in Active Markets (Level 1)	Significant Other Observable Inputs (Level 2)	Significant Unobservable Inputs (Levef 3)	Total Fair Value
Financial assets:			 	 	
Cash and cash equivalents	\$	1,698,017	\$ _	\$ _	\$ 1,698,017
Short-term investments	\$	2,106,661	\$ -	\$ _	\$ 2,106,661
Long-term investments	\$	74,516	\$ 	\$ 13,171	\$ 87,687
	F-60				

The following table presents the change in Level 3 financial assets and liabilities measured on a recurring basis for the year ended December 31, 2010 (in thousands):

	J	nnwary 1, 2010	Acquisitions, Issuances and Settlements	 Net Unrealized Gains (Losses) Included in Earnings	 Net Unrealized Gaias (Losses) Included in Accumulated Other Comprehensive Income	 December 31, 2010	 Net Unrealized Gains (Losses) Included in 2010 Earnings Relating to Instruments Held at December 31, 2010
Long-term investments: Other debt securities	\$	13,171	\$ 	\$ _	\$ 2,080	\$ 15,251	\$ _
Other assets: Derivatives		_	648	(356) (1)		292	(356)
Other current liabilities: Derivatives		_	(231,503)	63,611 (1)		(167,892)	63,611

(1) Included in Gain (loss) on derivative instruments in the consolidated statements of operations.

The following table presents the change in Level 3 financial assets and liabilities measured on a recurring basis for the year ended December 31, 2009 (in thousands):

	J	авиагу 1, 2009	 Acquisitions, Issuances and Settlements	 Net Unreal Gains (Lo: Included Earning	ises)	 Net Unrealized Guins (Losses) Included in Accumulated Other Comprehensive Income	_	December 31, 2009	 Net Unrealized Gains (Lonses) Include in 2009 Exruings Relating to Instruments Held at December 31, 2009
Long-term investments: Other debt securities Other current liabilities;	\$	18,974	\$ _	\$ (10,015)	(1)	\$ 4,212	\$	13,171	\$ (10,015)
Derivatives		(21,591)	14,652	6,939	(2)	—		-	—

(1) Included in Other income (expense), net in the consolidated statements of operations.

(2) Included in Gain (loss) on derivative instruments in the consolidated statements of operations.

During the year ended December 31, 2010, we recognized losses of \$10.8 million on nonrecurring fair value measurements, which were categorized as Level 3 measurements, on certain assets held and used by international subsidiaries. We no longer hold these assets at December 31, 2010.

The following is the description of the fair value for financial instruments we hold that are not subject to fair value recognition.

Debt Instruments

To estimate the fair value of the Senior Secured Notes and Rollover Notes, the Second-Priority Secured Notes and the Exchangeable Notes, we used the average indicative price from several market makers.

To estimate the fair value of the Vendor Financing Notes, we used an income approach based on the contractual terms of the notes and market-based parameters such as interest rates. A level of subjectivity and judgment was used to estimate an appropriate discount rate to calculate the present value of the estimated cashflows.

Table of Contents

The following table presents the carrying value and the approximate fair value of our outstanding debt instruments at December 31, 2010 and 2009 (in thousands):

	_	Decembe		December 31, 2009					
		Carrying Value Fair Value						Fair Value	
Notes:	_								
Senior Secured Notes and Rollover Notes	\$	2,905,107	\$	3,180,662	\$	2,714,731	\$	2,810,616	
Second-Priority Secured Notes	\$	500,000	\$	520,833					
Exchangeable Notes(1)	\$	499,129	\$	746,107					
Vendor Financing Notes	\$	59,987	\$	60,793					

(1) Carrying value as of December 31, 2010 is net of \$230.1 million discount arising from the separation of the Exchange Options from the debt host instrument.

12. Commitments and Contingencies

Future minimum payments under obligations listed below (including all optional expected renewal periods on operating leases) as of December 31, 2010, are as follows (in thousands):

		Total		2011	2012	_	2013	2014	2015		Thereafter, including all enewal periods
Long-term debt obligations	5	4,236,995	\$	15,062	\$ 20,084	s	20,084	\$ 5,021	\$ 2,947,494	s	1,229,250
Interest payments		3,997,363		474,514	476,077		474,895	473,937	473,862		1,624,078
Operating lease obligations(1)		13,630,873		391,193	439,971		447,799	454,188	464,482		11,433,240
Spectrum lease obligations		5,950,009		156,579	163,057		162,037	170,480	165,151		5,132,705
Spectrum service credits		107,682		1,130	1,130		1,130	1,130	1,130		102,032
Capital lease obligations(2)		126,297		12,450	12,731		13,022	13,996	11,538		62,560
Signed spectrum agreements		9,925		9,925	_			_			_
Network equipment purchase obligations		40,222		40,222	-		_	_	_		_
Other purchase obligations		188,557		68,043	50,672		29,869	 10,984	 10,970		18,019
Total	s	28,287,923	8	1,169,118	\$ 1,163,722	\$	1,148,836	\$ 1,129,736	\$ 4,074,627	\$	19,601,884

(1) Includes executory costs of \$36.2 million.

(2) Payments include \$54.1 million representing interest.

Spectrum and operating lease obligations — Our commitments for non-cancelable operating leases consist mainly of leased spectrum license fees, office space, equipment, and leased sites, including towers and rooftop locations. Certain of the leases provide for minimum lease payments, additional charges and escalation clauses. Certain of the tower leases specify a minimum number of new leases to commence by December 31, 2011. Charges apply if these commitments are not satisfied. Leased spectrum agreements have terms of up to 30 years. Operating leases generally have initial terms of five years with multiple renewal options for additional five-year terms totaling between 20 and 25 years.

CLEARWIRE CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES

Expense recorded related to spectrum and operating leases was as follows (in thousands):

	Year Ended December 31,							
		2910		2009		2008		
Spectrum lease expense	\$	222,560	\$	201,461	\$	72,923		
Amortization of prepaid spectrum licenses		57,433		57,898		17,109		
Total spectrum lease expense	\$	279,993	\$	259,359	\$	90,032		
Operating lease expense	\$	481,631	\$	245,351	<u>\$</u>	51,345		

Other spectrum commitments - We have commitments to provide Clearwire services to certain lessors in launched markets, and reimbursement of capital equipment and third-party service expenditures of the lessors over the term of the lease. We accrue a monthly obligation for the services and equipment based on the total estimated available service credits divided by the term of the lease. The obligation is reduced as actual invoices are presented and paid to the lessors. During the years ended December 31, 2010, 2009 and 2008 we satisfied \$987,000, \$779,000 and \$76,000, respectively, related to these commitments. The maximum remaining commitment at December 31, 2010 is \$107.7 million and is expected to be incurred over the term of the related lease agreements, which generally range from 15-30 years.

As of December 31, 2010, we have signed agreements to acquire approximately \$9.9 million in new spectrum, subject to closing conditions. These transactions are expected to be completed within the next twelve months.

Network equipment purchase obligations --- We have purchase commitments with take-or-pay obligations and/or volume commitments for equipment that are noncancelable and outstanding purchase orders for network equipment for which we believe delivery is likely to occur.

Other purchase obligations --- We have purchase obligations that include minimum purchases we have committed to purchase from suppliers over time and/or unconditional purchase obligations where we guarantee to make a minimum payment to suppliers for goods and services regardless of whether suppliers fully deliver them. They include, among other things, agreements for backhaul, subscriber devices and IT related and other services. In addition, we are party to various arrangements that are conditional in nature and create an obligation to make payments only upon the occurrence of certain events, such as the actual delivery and acceptance of products or services. Because it is not possible to predict the timing or amounts that may be due under these conditional arrangements, no such amounts have been included in the table above. The table above also excludes blanket purchase order amounts where the orders are subject to cancellation or termination at our discretion or where the quantity of goods or services to be purchased or the payment terms are unknown because such purchase orders are not firm commitments.

AMDOCS Agreement --- On March 31, 2009, we entered into a Customer Care and Billing Services Agreement, as amended, which we refer to as the Amdocs Agreement, with Amdocs Software Systems Limited, which we refer to as Amdocs, under which Amdocs will provide a customized customer care and billing platform, which we refer to as the Platform, to us. In connection with the provision of these services and the establishment of the Platform, Amdocs will also license certain of its software to us

The initial term of the Andocs Agreement is seven years. Under the terms of the Amdocs Agreement, we are required to pay Andocs licensing fees, implementation fees, monthly subscriber fees, and reimbursable expenses. In addition, the Amdoes Agreement contains detailed terms governing implementation and maintenance of the Platform; performance specifications; acceptance testing; charges, credits and payments; and warranties.

Legal proceedings --- As more fully described below, we are involved in a variety of lawsuits, claims, investigations and proceedings concerning intellectual property, business practices, commercial and other matters. We determine whether we should accrue an estimated loss for a contingency in a particular legal proceeding by assessing whether a loss is deemed probable and can be reasonably estimated. We reassess our views on estimated

losses on a quarterly basis to reflect the impact of any developments in the matters in which we are involved. Legal proceedings are inherently unpredictable, and the matters in which we are involved often present complex legal and factual issues. We vigorously pursue defenses in legal proceedings and engage in discussions where possible to resolve these matters on terms favorable to us. It is possible, however, that our business, financial condition and results of operations in future periods could be materially and adversely affected by increased litigation expense, significant settlement costs and/or unfavorable damage awards.

On April 22, 2009, a purported class action lawsuit was filed against Clearwire U.S. LLC in Superior Court in King County, Washington by a group of five plaintiffs from Hawaii, Minnesota, North Carolina and Washington (Chad Minnick, et al.). The lawsuit generally alleges that we disseminated false advertising about the quality and reliability of our services; imposed an unlawful early termination fee, which we refer to as ETF; and invoked unconscionable provisions of our Terms of Service to the detriment of subscribers. Among other things, the lawsuit seeks a determination that the alleged claims may be asserted on a class-wide basis; an order declaring certain provisions of our Terms of Service, including the ETF provision, void and unenforceable; an injunction prohibiting us from collecting ETFs and further false advertising; restitution of any early termination fees paid by our subscribers; equitable relief; and an award of unspecified damages and attorneys' fees. On May 27, 2009, an amended complaint was filed and served, adding seven additional plaintiffs, including individuals from New Mexico, Virginia and Wisconsin. On June 2, 2009, plaintiffs served the amended complaint. We removed the action to the United States District Court for the Western District of Washington. On July 23, 2009, we filed a motion to dismiss the amended complaint. The Court stayed discovery pending its ruling on the motion. The Court granted our motion to dismiss in its entirety on February 2, 2010. Plaintiffs filed a notice of appeal to the Ninth Circuit Court of Appeals. Oral argument before the Ninth Circuit Court of Appeals took place on November 3, 2010. The Court has not yet ruled on the appeal. This case is in the early stages of litigation, its outcome is unknown and an estimate of any potential loss cannot be made at this time.

On September 1, 2009, we were served with a purported class action lawsuit filed in King County Superior Court, brought by representative plaintiff Rosa Kwan. The complaint alleges we placed unlawful telephone calls using automatic dialing and announcing devices and engaged in unlawful collection practices. It seeks declaratory, injunctive, and/or equitable relief and actual and statutory damages under federal and state law. On October 1, 2009, we removed the case to the United States District Court for the Western District of Washington. On October 22, 2009, the Court issued a stipulated order granting plaintiff until October 29, 2009 to file an Amended Complaint. The parties further stipulated to allow a Second Amended Complaint, which plaintiffs filed on December 23, 2009. We then filed a motion to dismiss that was fully briefed on January 15, 2010. On February 22, 2010 the Court granted our motion to dismiss in part, dismissing certain claims with prejudice and granting plaintiff leave to further amend the complaint. Plaintiff filed a Third Amended Complaint adding additional state law claims and joining Bureau of Recovery, which we refer to as BOR, a purported collection agency, as a co-defendant. The parties have stipulated that plaintiff may file a Fourth Amended Complaint adding two new class representatives. Clearwire's response to the Fourth Amended Complaint is due March 3, 2011. Plaintiff's motion for class certification is due April 7, 2011. This case is in the early stages of litigation, its outcome is unknown and an estimate of any potential loss cannot be made at this time.

We have been engaged in ongoing negotiations with Sprint to resolve issues related to wholesale pricing for Sprint 4G smartphone usage under our commercial agreements with Sprint. On October 29, 2010, we received a notice from Sprint initiating an arbitration process to resolve these issues. On November 22, 2010, in response to the notice, we commenced an arbitration action against Sprint with the American Arbitration Association, which we refer to as AAA. The primary dispute between the parties relates to the pricing to be paid to us for smartphone usage by Sprint and Sprint's subscribers over our 4G network. In particular, the parties are disputing the proper interpretation and enforceability of the 4G MVNO Agreement with respect to the options for such smartphone pricing. We filed our Statement of Claim against Sprint on December 14, 2010. On January 21, 2011, Sprint answered the Statement of Claim and asserted counterclaims seeking related relief under the 4G MVNO Agreement. On February 7, 2011, Clearwire filed its reply to Sprint's counterclaims, denying all material allegations in Sprint's response and counterclaims and asserting various affirmative defenses. The action will

proceed before a single arbitrator, but no arbitrator has been appointed yet and no final hearing dates have been scheduled. Finally, while not part of this arbitration action, the parties have served on each other various notices preserving their rights to arbitrate certain invoices relating to multi-mode devices submitted by both parties under the 3G MVNO and 4G MVNO Agreements. But no arbitration action has been commenced with regard to any of those invoices at this time. The process is in the early stages, and its outcome is unknown.

On November 15, 2010 a purported class action was filed by Angelo Dennings against Clearwire in the U.S. District Court for the Western District of Washington. The complaint generally alleges we slow network speeds when network demand is highest and that such network management violates our agreements with subscribers and is contrary to the company's advertising and marketing claims. Plaintiffs also allege that subscribers do not review the Terms of Service prior to subscribing, and when subscribers cancel service due to network management, we charge an ETF or restocking fee that they claim is unconscionable under the circumstances. The claims asserted include violations of the Computer Fraud and Abuse Act, breach of contract, breach of the covenant of good faith and fair dealing and unjust enrichment. Plaintiffs seek class certification; unspecified damages and restitution; a declaratory judgment that Clearwire's ETF and restocking fee are unconscionable under the alleged circumstances; an injunction prohibiting Clearwire from engaging in alleged deceptive marketing and from charging ETFs; interest; and attorneys' fees and costs. Plaintiff had indicated that it will file an Amended Complaint adding additional class representatives by March 3, 2011. If the Amended Complaint is filed, Clearwire's responsive motions are due March 31, 2011. This case is in the early stages of litigation, its outcome is unknown and an estimate of any potential loss cannot be made at this time.

In addition to the matters described above, we are often involved in certain other proceedings which seek monetary damages and other relief. Based upon information currently available to us, none of these other claims are expected to have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition or results of operations.

Indemnification agreements — We are currently a party to indemnification agreements with certain officers and each of the members of our Board of Directors. No liabilities have been recorded in the consolidated balance sheets for any indemnification agreements, because they are not probable nor estimable.

13. Share-Based Payments

In connection with the Closing, we assumed the Old Clearwire 2008 Stock Compensation Plan, which we refer to as the 2008 Plan, the Old Clearwire 2007 Stock Compensation Plan, which we refer to as the 2007 Plan, and the Old Clearwire 2003 Stock Option Plan, which we refer to as the 2008 Plan. Share grants generally vest ratably over four years and expire no later than ten years after the date of grant. Grants to be awarded under the 2008 Plan will be made available at the discretion of the Compensation Committee of the Board of Directors from authorized but unissued shares, authorized and issued shares reacquired, or a combination thereof. At December 31, 2010, there were 55,324,492 shares available for grant under the 2008 Plan, which authorizes us to grant incentive stock options, non-qualified stock options, stock appreciation rights, restricted stock, restricted stock units, and other stock awards to our employees, directors and consultants. With the adoption of the 2008 Plan, no additional stock options will be granted under the 2009 Plan or the 2009 Plan.

Share-based compensation expense is based on the estimated grant-date fair value of the award and is recognized net of estimated forfeitures on those shares expected to vest over a graded vesting schedule on a straight-line basis over the requisite service period for each separately vesting portion of the award as if the award was, in-substance, multiple awards.

Restricted Stock Units

In connection with the Transactions, all Old Clearwire restricted stock units, which we refer to as RSUs, issued and outstanding at the Closing were exchanged on a one-for-one basis for RSUs with equivalent terms. Following

the Closing, we granted RSUs to certain officers and employees under the 2008 Plan. All RSUs generally vest over a four-year period. The fair value of our RSUs is based on the grant-date fair market value of the common stock, which equals the grant date market price.

A summary of the RSU activity for the years ended December 31, 2010, 2009 and 2008 is presented below:

	Number of RSU's	Weighted- Average Grant Price
Restricted stock units outstanding January 1, 2008		
Restricted stock units acquired in purchase accounting November 28, 2008	3,216,500	\$ 13.19
Granted	716,000	4.10
Forfeited	(43,000)	
Released	(508,098)	5.18
Cancelled	(108,777)	
Restricted stock units outstanding — December 31, 2008	3,272,625	\$ 13.19
Granted	10,938,677	4.39
Forfeited	(1,217,857)	5,17
Released	(1,140,251)	6.95
Cancelled		
Restricted stock units outstanding - December 31, 2009	11,853,194	\$ 4,60
Granted	10,523,277	6.71
Forfeited	(3,613,124)	5.55
Released	(4,087,694)	4.22
Cancelled		—
Restricted stock units outstanding December 31, 2010	14,675,653	\$ 5,99

The total fair value of grants during 2010, 2009 and 2008 was \$70.6 million, \$48.0 million and \$2.9 million, respectively. The intrinsic value of RSUs released during the years ended December 31, 2010, 2009 and 2008 was \$29.5 million, \$7.9 million and \$3.2 million, respectively. As of December 31, 2010, there were 14,675,653 RSUs outstanding and total unrecognized compensation cost of approximately \$50.3 million, which is expected to be recognized over a weighted-average period of approximately 1.6 years.

For the years ended December 31, 2010, 2009 and 2008, we used a forfeiture rate of 7.15%, 7.75% and 7.50%, respectively, in determining compensation expense for RSUs.

Stock Options

In connection with the Transactions, all Old Clearwire stock options issued and outstanding at the Closing were exchanged on a one-for-one basis for stock options with equivalent terms. Following the Closing, we granted options to certain officers and employees under the 2008 Plan. All options generally vest over a four-year period. The fair value of option grants was estimated on the date of grant using the Black-Scholes option pricing model.

Table of Contents

CLEARWIRE CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS —(CONTINUED)

A summary of option activity from January 1, 2008 through December 31, 2010 is presented below:

	Number of Options	Weighted Average C Exercise Price		Weighted- Average Remaining Contractual Term (Years)	 Aggregate Estrissic Value As of 12/31/2010 (In millions)	_
Options outstanding - January 1, 2008						
Options acquired in purchase accounting - November 28, 2008	19,093,614	\$	14.38			
Granted	425,000		4.10			
Forfeited	(337,147)		11.64			
Exercised	(9,866)		3.00			
Options outstanding - December 31, 2008	19,171,601	\$	14.21	6.36		
Granted	7,075,000		4.30			
Forfeited	(4,084,112)		15.13			
Exercised	(624,758)		3.51			
Options outstanding - December 31, 2009	21,537,731	\$	11.09	6.39		
Granted	996,648		7.37			
Forfeited	(3,007,895)		12.79			
Exercised	(3,083,243)		4.44			
Options outstanding - December 31, 2010	16,443,241	\$	11.80	5.69	\$ 7.7	_
Vested and expected to vest December 31, 2010	15,773,721	\$	12.01	5.59	\$ 7.2	_
Exercisable outstanding - December 31, 2010	11,074,772	\$	13.93	4.68	\$ 3.3	-

The intrinsic value of options exercised during the years ended December 31, 2010, 2009 and 2008 was \$10.5 million, \$2.3 million and \$15,000, respectively.

Information regarding stock options outstanding and exercisable as of December 31, 2010 is as follows:

	Options Outstanding		Options	able		
	Number of	Weighted Average Contractual Life Remaining	Weighted Average Exercise	Number of		Weighted Average Exercise
Exercise Prices	Options	(Years)	Price	Options		Price
\$2.25 - \$3.00	454,701	1.25	\$ 2.86	454,701	\$	2.86
\$3.03	2,902,000	8.16	3.03	952,000		3.03
\$3.53 - \$5.45	562,625	6.61	4.34	237,875		4.31
\$6.00	2,029,238	3.94	6.00	2,029,238		6.00
\$6.07 - \$7.66	1,940,656	8.64	7.13	410,625		7.24
\$7.87 \$15.00	2,241,589	5,16	11.78	1,338,283		13.26
\$16.02	138,625	2.60	16.02	125,875		16.02
\$17.11	1,768,442	3.55	17.11	1,346,218		17.11
\$18.00 \$20.16	1,667,621	4.50	18.09	1,663,871		18.08
\$23.30 - 25.33	2,737,744	5.54	24.25	2,516,086		24.27
Total	16,443,241	5.69	\$ 11.80	11,074,772	\$	13.93

The fair value of each option grant is estimated on the date of grant using the Black-Scholes option pricing model using the following assumptions for the years ended December 31, 2010, 2009 and 2008:

	 2010	2009	 2008
Expected volatility	 58.80%-62.22%	 63.35%-67.65%	66.52%
Expected dividend yield	_	-	_
Expected life (in years)	6.25	4/6/1975	4.75
Risk-free interest rate	2.00%-3.15%	1.36% - 2.98%	.93%
Weighted average fair value per option at grant date	\$ 4.27	\$ 2.63	\$ 2.24

The fair value of option grants in 2010 and 2009 was \$4.3 million and \$18.6 million, respectively. In addition to options issued in exchange as part of the Transactions, the fair value of option grants during 2008 was \$954,000. The total fair value of options vested during the years ended December 31, 2010, 2009 and 2008 was \$9.8 million, \$5.8 million and \$815,000, respectively. The total unrecognized share-based compensation costs related to non-vested stock options outstanding at December 31, 2010 was approximately \$5.8 million and is expected to be recognized over a weighted average period of approximately 1.3 years.

For the years ended December 31, 2010, 2009 and 2008, we used a forfeiture rate of 10.09%, 12.66% and 12.66% respectively, in determining compensation expense for options.

Share-based compensation expense recognized for all plans for the years ended December 31, 2010, 2009 and 2008 is as follows (in thousands):

	 Year Ended December 31.					
	 2010		2009	2009		
	\$ 16,749	\$	6,386	S	2,371	
	30,582		20,091		1,292	
ation Plans	204		1,035		2,802	
	\$ 47,535	\$	27,512	\$	6,465	

During the years ended December 31, 2010, 2009 and 2008, we recorded \$10.9 million, \$2.4 million and \$0, respectively, of additional compensation expense related to the accelerated vesting of options and RSUs.

Sprint Equity Compensation Plans

In connection with the Transactions, certain of the Sprint WiMAX Business employees became employees of Clearwire and currently hold unvested Sprint stock options and RSUs in Sprint's equity compensation plans, which we refer to collectively as the Sprint Plans. The underlying share for awards issued under the Sprint Plans is Sprint common stock. The Sprint Plans allow for continued plan participation as long as the employee remains employed by a Sprint subsidiary or affiliate. Under the Sprint Plans, options are generally granted with an exercise price equal to the market value of the underlying share for awards issued under the Sprint Plans are generally exer over a period of up to four years and have a contractual term of ten years. RSUs generally have both performance and service requirements with vesting periods ranging from one to three years. RSUs granted after the second quarter 2008 included quarterly performance targets but were not granted until performance targets were met. Therefore, at the grant date these awards only had a remaining service requirement and vesting period of six months following the last day of the applicable quarter. Employees who were granted RSUs were not required to pay for the shares but generally must remain employed with Sprint or a subsidiary, until the restrictions lapse, which was typically three years or less. At December 31, 2010, there were 35,257 unvested options and 66,451 unvested RSUs outstanding.

The share-based compensation associated with these employees is incurred by Sprint on our behalf. Sprint provided us with the fair value of the options and RSUs for each reporting period, which must be remeasured based on the fair value of the equity instruments at each reporting period until the instruments are vested. Total unrecognized share-based compensation costs related to unvested stock options and RSUs outstanding as of December 31, 2010 was \$6,000 and \$27,000, respectively, and is expected to be recognized over approximately one year.

14. Stockholders' Equity

Class A Common Stock

The Class A Common Stock represents the common equity of Clearwire. The holders of the Class A Common Stock are entitled to one vote per share and, as a class, are entitled to 100% of any dividends or distributions made by Clearwire, with the exception of certain minimal liquidation rights provided to the Class B Common Stockholders, which are described below. Each share of Class A Common Stock participates ratably in proportion to the total number of shares of Class A Common Stock have 100% of the economic interest in Clearwire and are considered the controlling interest for the purposes of financial reporting.

Upon liquidation, dissolution or winding up, the Class A Common Stock will be entitled to any assets remaining after payment of all debts and liabilities of Clearwire, with the exception of certain minimal liquidation rights provided to the Class B Common Stockholders, which are described below.

Class B Common Stock

The Class B Common Stock represents non-economic voting interests in Clearwire, and holders of this stock are considered the non-controlling interests for the purposes of financial reporting. Identical to the Class A Common Stock, the holders of Class B Common Stock are entitled to one vote per share. However, they do not have any rights to receive distributions other than stock dividends paid proportionally to each outstanding Class A and Class B Common Stockholder or upon liquidation of Clearwire, an amount equal to the par value per share, which is \$0.0001 per share.

Each holder of Class B Common Stock holds an equivalent number of Clearwire Communications Class B Common Interests, which, in substance, reflects their economic stake in Clearwire. This is accomplished through an exchange feature that provides the holder the right, at any time, to exchange one share of Class B Common Stock plus one Clearwire Communications Class B Common Interest for one share of Class A Common Stock.

Private Placement

On November 9, 2009, we entered into an investment agreement, which we refer to as the Investment Agreement, with each of Sprint, Comcast Corporation, which we refer to as Comcast, Intel Corporation, which we refer to as Intel, Time Warner Cable Inc., which we refer to as Time Warner Cable, Bright House, Networks, LLC, which we refer to as Bright House, and Eagle River Holdings LLC, which we refer to as Eagle River, who we collectively refer to as the Participating Equityholders, providing for additional equity investments by the Participating Equityholders and new debt investments by certain of these investors. The Investment Agreement sets forth the terms of the transactions pursuant to which the Participating Equityholders in Clearwire Communications an aggregate of approximately \$1.564 billion in exchange for 213,369,711 shares of Clearwire Communications not-voting Class B Common Interest and Clearwire Communications voting interests, which we refer to as the Participating the Participating Equityholders in Rollover Notes.

The Private Placement was consummated in three closings. On November 9, 2009, the Participating Equityholders contributed in aggregate approximately \$1.057 billion in cash in exchange for 144,231,268 Clearwire Communications Class B Common Interests, and Clearwire Communications voting interests, which we collectively refer to as Clearwire Communications Interests, pro rata based on their respective investment amounts. We refer to this closing as the First Investment Closing. On December 21, 2009, the Participating Equityholders contributed in aggregate approximately \$440.3 million in cash in exchange for 60,066,822 Clearwire Communications Interests. We refer to this closing as the Second Investment Closing. On March 2, 2010, the Participating Equityholders contributed in aggregate approximately \$66.5 million in cash in exchange for 9,071,621 Clearwire Communications Interests. We refer to the consummation of this purchase as the Third Investment Closing.

In the Private Placement, the Participating Equityholders agreed to invest in Clearwire Communications a total of \$1.564 billion in exchange for Clearwire Communications Interests in the following amounts (in millions, except for Interests):

levestor	 avestme=1	Laterests
Sprint	\$ 1,176.0	160,436,562
Comcast	196.0	26,739,427
Time Warner Cable	103.0	14,051,841
Bright House	19.0	2,592,087
Intel	50.0	6,821,282
Eagle River	20.0	2,728,512
•	\$ 1,564.0	213,369,711

Immediately following the receipt by the Participating Equityholders of Clearwire Communications Interests, each of the Participating Equityholders agreed to contribute to Clearwire its Clearwire Communications voting interests in exchange for an equal number of shares of Clearwire's Class B Common Stock, par value \$0,0001 per share.

Under the Investment Agreement, in exchange for the purchase by Sprint, Comcast, Time Warner Cable and Bright House of Clearwire Communications Class B Common Interests and Clearwire Communications Voting Interests in amounts exceeding certain amounts stipulated in the Investment Agreement, Clearwire Communications agreed to pay a fee, which we refer to as an Over Allotment Fee, equal to the following amounts. Such fee is payable in cash, or Clearwire Communications Class B Common Interests and Clearwire Communications Voting Interests, at the option of the Participating Equityholder:

Tavestor	 Over Allotment Fee
Sprint	\$ 18,878,934
Comcast	\$ 3,135,911
Time Warner Cable	\$ 1,659,287
Bright House	\$ 315,325

At the Second Investment Closing, Clearwire Communications delivered a portion of the Over Allotment Fee, \$6.9 million in cash and \$9.5 million in Clearwire Communications Class B Common Interests, valued at \$7.33 per interest, and an equal number of Clearwire Communications Voting Interests to Sprint, \$2.7 million in cash to Comeast, \$1.4 million in cash to Time Warner Cable and \$275,000 in cash to Bright House. At the Third Investment Closing, Clearwire Communications paid the remaining Over Allotment Fee of \$3.2 million, in the aggregate. Clearwire Communications delivered the applicable Over Allotment Fee to Sprint, one-half in cash and one-half in the form of Clearwire Communications Interests valued at \$7.33 per interest valued at \$7.33 per interest and an equal number of Clearwire Communications Voting Interests. The Warner Cable and Bright House Networks in cash.

Clearwire holds all of the outstanding Clearwire Communications Class A Common Interests, and all the outstanding Clearwire Communications voting interests, representing 25% of the economics and 100% of the voting rights of Clearwire Communications as of December 31, 2010.

The following table lists the interests in Clearwire as of December 31, 2010:

	Class A	Class A Common Stock %	Class B Common	Class B Common Stock %		Total %
lavestor .	Common Stock	Outstanding	Stock(1)	Outstanding	Total	Outstanding
Sprint			531,724,348	71.5%	531,724,348	53.9%
Comcast	_		88,504,132	11.9%	88,504,132	8.9%
Time Warner Cable	_	_	46,404,782	6.2%	46,404,782	4.7%
Bright House	_	_	8,474,440	1.1%	8,474,440	0.9%
Intel	36,666,666	15.1%	65,644,812	8.9%	102,311,478	10.3%
Eagle River	35,922,958	14.7%	2,728,512	0.4%	38,651,470	3.9%
Google Inc.	29,411,765	12.1%	_		29,411,765	3.0%
Other Shareholders	140,954,238	57.9%	_		140,954,238	14.3%
CW Investment Holdings LLC	588,235	0.2%	_	-	588,235	0.1%
- · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	243,543,862	100.0%	743,481,026	100.0%	987,024,888	100.0%

(1) The holders of Class B Common Stock hold an equivalent number of Clearwire Communications Class B Common Interests.

Sprint and the Investors, other than Google, Inc., which we refer to as Google, own shares of Class B Common Stock, which have equal voting rights to Clearwire's \$0.0001 par value, Class A Common Stock, but have only limited economic rights. Unlike the holders of Class A Common Stock, the holders of Class B Common Stock have no right to dividends and no right to any proceeds on liquidation other than the par value of the Class B Common Stock. Sprint and the Investors, other than Google, hold their economic rights through ownership of Clearwire Communications Class B Common Interests. Google owns shares of Class A Common Stock.

Under the Investment Agreement, Clearwire committed to a rights offering, pursuant to which rights to purchase shares of Class A Common Stock were granted to each holder of Class A Common Stock along with certain participating securities as of December 17, 2009, which we refer to as the Rights Offering. We distributed subscription rights which were exercisable for up to 93,903,300 shares of Class A Common Stock. Each subscription right entitled a shareholder to purchase 0.4336 shares of Class A Common Stock at a subscription price of \$7.33 per share. The subscription rights expired if they were not exercised by June 21, 2010. The Participating Equityholders and Google waived their respective rights to participate in the Rights Offering with respect to shares of Class A Common Stock they each hold as of the applicable record date. In connection with the Rights Offering, rights to purchase 39.6 million shares of Class A Common Stock were exercised for an aggregate purchase price of \$290.3 million.

Clearwire Communications Interests

Clearwire is the sole holder of voting interests in Clearwire Communications. As such, Clearwire controls 100% of the decision making of Clearwire Communications and consolidates 100% of its operations. Clearwire also holds all of the outstanding Clearwire Communications Class A Common Interests representing 25% of the economics of Clearwire Communications as of December 31, 2010. The holders of the Class B Common Interests own the remaining 75% of the economic interests. The following shows the effects of the changes in Clearwire's ownership interests in Clearwire Communications (in thousands):

	rear Ended ecember 31, 2010		Year Ended December 31, 2009	Period Prom November 29, 2008 to December 31, 2008		
Net loss attributable to Clearwire	\$ (496,875)	S	(319,199)	\$	(29,621)	
Decrease in Clearwire's additional paid-in capital for issuance of Class A and B Common Stock related to the post-closing adjustment	_		(33,632)		_	
Decrease in Clearwire's additional paid-in capital for issuance of Class B Common Stock	(64,569)		(140,253)			
Increase in Clearwire's additional paid-in capital for issuance of Class A Common Stock	301,849		17,957		161	
Other effects of changes in Clearwire's additional paid-in capital for issuance of Class A and Class B Common Stock	 145,785					
Change from net loss attributable to Clearwire and transfers to non-controlling interests	\$ (113,810)	\$	(475,127)	\$	(29,460)	

The non-voting Clearwire Communication units are designated as either Clearwire Communications Class A Common Interests, all of which are held by Clearwire, or Clearwire Communications Class B Common Interests, which are held by Sprint and the Investors, with the exception of Google. Both classes of non-voting Clearwire Communication units participate in distributions of Clearwire Communications on an equal and proportionate basis.

Table of Contents

CLEARWIRE CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS —(CONTINUED)

Each holder of Clearwire Communications Class B Common Interests holds an equivalent number of shares of Clearwire's Class B Common Stock and will be entitled at any time to exchange one share of Class B Common Stock plus one Clearwire Communications Class B Common Interest for one share of Class A Common Stock.

It is intended that at all times, the number of Clearwire Communications Class A Common Interests held by Clearwire will equal the number of shares of Class A Common Stock issued by Clearwire. Similarly, it is intended that, at all times, Sprint and each Investor, except Google, will hold an equal number of shares of Class B Common Stock and Clearwire Communications Class B Common Interests.

Dividend Policy

We have not declared or paid any cash dividends on Class A or Class B Common Stock since the Closing. We currently expect to retain future earnings, if any, for use in the operations and expansion of our business. We do not anticipate paying any cash dividends in the foreseeable future. In addition, covenants in the indenture governing our Senior Secured Notes impose significant restrictions on our ability to pay cash dividends to our stockholders. The distribution of subscription rights as part of the Rights Offering represents a stock dividend distribution.

Non-controlling Interests in Clearwire Communications

Clearwire Communications is consolidated into Clearwire because we hold 100% of the voting interest in Clearwire Communications. Therefore, the holders of the Clearwire Communications Class B Common Interests represent non-controlling interests in a consolidated subsidiary. As a result, the income (loss) consolidated by Clearwire is decreased in proportion to the outstanding non-controlling interests. As of December 31, 2010, at the Clearwire level, non-controlling interests represent approximately 75% of the non-control voting interests.

Warrants

All Old Clearwire warrants issued and outstanding at the Closing were exchanged on a one-for-one basis for warrants to purchase our Class A Common Stock with equivalent terms. The fair value of the warrants exchanged of \$18.5 million was included in the calculation of purchase consideration using the Black-Scholes option pricing model and a share price of \$6.62. Holders may exercise their warrants at any time, with exercise prices ranging from \$3.00 to \$48.00. Old Clearwire granted the holders of the warrants registration rights covering the shares subject to issuance under the warrants. As of December 31, 2010, there were 16,031,219 warrants outstanding with an expiration date of March 12, 2012 and 375,000 warrants outstanding with an expiration date of November 13, 2012.

15. Net Loss Per Share

Basic Net Loss Per Share

The net loss per share attributable to holders of Class A Common Stock is calculated based on the following information (in thousands, except per share amounts):

	Year Ended December 31, 2010			Year Ended December 31, 2009	N	Feriod From Tovember 29, 2008 to December 31, 2008
Net loss	\$	(2,303,094)	\$	(1,253,846)	S	(189,654)
Non-controlling interests in net loss of consolidated subsidiaries		1,815,657		928,264		159,721
-		(487,437)		(325,582)	_	(29,933)
Distribution to warrant and restricted stock unit holders		—		(9,491)		
Net loss attributable to Class A Common Stockholders	\$	(487,437)	\$	(335,073)	\$	(29,933)
Weighted average shares Class A Common Stock outstanding		222,527		194,696	_	189,921
Net loss per share	\$	(2.19)	\$	(1.72)	\$	(0.16)

The subscription rights we distributed on December 21, 2009 to purchase shares of Class A Common Stock to Class A Common Stockholders of record on December 17, 2009, warrant bolders, and certain holders of RSUs represent a dividend distribution. Certain Participating Equityholders and Google, who were Class A Common Stockholders of record holding approximately 102 million shares and entitled to the subscription rights, agreed not to exercise or transfer their rights. The fair value of the rights distributed was \$57.5 million or \$0.51 per share of Class A Common Stock. Certain outstanding warrants meet the definition of participating securities as their terms provide for participation in distributions with Class A Common Stock prior to exercise. Therefore, the two-class method is used to compute the net loss per share and as a result, the fair value of the rights distributed to the warrant and RSU holders of \$9.5 million increased the net loss attributable to Class A Common Stockholders.

Diluted Net Loss Per Share

The potential exchange of Clearwire Communications Class B Common Interests together with Class B Common Stock for Class A Common Stock will have a dilutive effect on diluted net loss per share due to certain tax effects. That exchange would result in both an increase in the number of Class A Common Stock outstanding and a corresponding increase in the net loss attributable to the Class A Common Stockholders through the elimination of the non-controlling interests' allocation. Further, to the extent that all of the Clearwire Communications class B Common Interests and Class B Common Stock are converted to Class A Common Stock, the Clearwire Communications partnership structure would no longer exist and Clearwire would be required to recognize a tax provision related to indefinite lived intangible assets.

Shares issuable upon the conversion of the Exchangeable Notes were included in the computation of diluted net loss per share for the year ended December 31, 2010 on an "if converted" basis since the result was dilutive. For purpose of this computation, the change in fair value of the Exchange Options and interest expense on the Exchangeable Notes, were reversed for the period.

Net loss per share attributable to holders of Class A Common Stock on a diluted basis, assuming conversion of the Clearwire Communications Class B Common Interests and Class B Common Stock and conversion of the Exchangeable Notes, is calculated based on the following information (in thousands, except per share amounts):

		Year Ended December 31, 2010		Year Ended December 31, 2009		Period From November 29, 2008 to December 31, 2008
Net loss attributable to Class A Common Stockholders	\$	(487,437)	S	(335,073)	\$	(29,933)
Non-controlling interests in net loss of consolidated subsidiaries		(1,815,657)		(928,264)		(159,721)
Tax adjustment resulting from dissolution of Clearwire Communications		(27,117)		(27,356)		(4,158)
Reversal of gain on Exchange Options and Exchangeable Notes interest expense, upon exchange of notes		(58,296)				
Net loss available to Class A Common Stockholders, assuming the exchange of Class B to Class A Common Stock and conversion of the Exchangeable Notes	\$	(2,388,507)	\$	(1,290,693)	\$	(193,812)
Weighted average shares Class A Common Stock outstanding		222,527		194,696		189,921
Weighted average shares converted from Class B Common Stock outstanding		741,962		546,375		505,000
Weighted average shares converted from the Exchangeable Notes		6,276	_			
Total weighted average shares Class A Common Stock outstanding (diluted)		970,765	_	741,071	_	694,921
Net loss per share	\$	(2.46)	\$	(1.74)	\$	(0.28)

Higher net loss per share on a diluted basis is due to the hypothetical loss of partnership status for Clearwire Communications upon conversion of all Clearwire Communications Class B Common Interests and Class B Common Stock and the conversion of the non-controlling interests discussed above as well as the hypothetical conversion of the Exchangeable Notes.

The diluted weighted average shares did not include the effects of the following potential common shares as their inclusion would have been antidilutive (in thousands):

	Year Eaded December 31, 2010	Year Ended December 31, 2009	Period From November 29, 2018 to December 31, 2008
Stock options	18,380	22,154	19,317
Restricted stock units	12,414	9,488	3,054
Warrants	17,806	17,806	17,806
Subscription rights	22,657	_	
Contingent shares	1,519	12,747	28,824
Ç.	72,776	62,195	69,001

The contingent shares for the year ended December 31, 2010 relate to Clearwire Communications Class B Common Interests and Clearwire Communications voting interests that were issued to Participating Equityholders upon the Third Investment Closing, as such interests can be exchanged for Class A Common Stock.

The contingent shares for the year ended December 31, 2009, primarily relate to Clearwire Communications Class B Common Interests and Clearwire Communications voting interests that were to be issued to Participating Equityholders upon the Second and Third Investment Closings as such interests, on a combined basis, can be exchanged for Class A Common Stock. The Second Investment Closing was December 21, 2009. The Third Investment Closing was March 2, 2010.

The contingent shares for the year ended December 31, 2008, relate to purchase price share adjustment of 28,235,294 million shares of Class A Common Stock and equity issuance to CW Investment Holdings of 588,235 shares of Class A Common Stock, all of which were issued in February of 2009.

We have calculated and presented basic and diluted net loss per share of Class A Common Stock. Class B Common Stock net loss per share is not calculated since it does not contractually participate in distributions of Clearwire. Prior to the Closing, we had no equity as we were a wholly-owned division of Sprint. As such, we did not calculate or present net loss per share for the period from January 1, 2008 to November 28, 2008.

16. Business Segments

Information about operating segments is based on our internal organization and reporting of revenue and operating income (loss) based upon internal accounting methods. Operating segments are defined as components of an enterprise about which separate financial information is available that is evaluated regularly by the chief operating decision maker, or decision making group, in deciding how to allocate resources and in assessing performance. Our chief operating decision maker is our Chief Executive Officer. As of December 31, 2010, 2009 and 2008, we have identified two reportable segments: the United States and the international businesses.

We report business segment information as follows (in thousands):

	Year Ended December 31, 2010					
		United States		International		Total
Revenues:						
Retail revenue	\$	480,761	\$	21,532	\$	502,293
Wholesale revenue		50,593		→		50,593
Other revenue		3,749		191		3,940
Total revenues		535,103		21,723		556,826
Cost of goods and services and network costs (exclusive of items shown separately below)		912,774		14,681		927,455
Operating expenses		1,327,565		50,573		1,378,138
Depreciation and amortization		453,966		12,146		466,112
Total operating expenses		2,694,305		77,400		2,771,705
Operating loss	\$	(2,159,202)	\$	(55,677)		(2,214,879)
Other income (expense), net	_					(88,371)
Income tax benefit						156
Net loss						(2,303,094)
Non-controlling interest						1,815,657
Net loss attributable to Clearwire					\$	(487,437)

Table of Contents

CLEARWIRE CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS —(CONTINUED)

	Year Ended December 31, 2009					
	United States		International			Total
Revenues:						
Retail revenue	\$	238,687	\$	30,686	\$	269,373
Wholesale revenue		2,503		_		2,503
Other revenue		1,608		974		2,582
Total revenues		242,798		31,660		274,458
Cost of goods and services and network costs (exclusive of items shown separately below)		410,849		17,499		428,348
Operating expenses		780,266		40,924		821,190
Depreciation and amortization		190,273		17,990		208,263
Total operating expenses		1,381,388		76,413		1,457,801
Operating loss	\$	(1,138,590)	\$	(44,753)		(1,183,343)
Other income (expense), net						(69,791)
Income tax provision						(712)
Net loss					• •	(1,253,846)
Non-controlling interest						928,264
Net loss attributable to Clearwire					\$	(325,582)

	Year Ended December 31, 2008					
	United States		L.	ternational		Total
Revenues:						
Retail revenue	\$	17,775	\$	2,714	\$	20,489
Wholesale revenue		_		—		_
Other revenue						
Total revenues		17,775		2,714		20,489
Cost of goods and services and network costs (exclusive of items shown separately below)		131,192		1,333		132,525
Operating expenses		236,468		3,468		239,936
Transaction related expenses		82,960		_		82,960
Depreciation and amortization		56,074		2,072		58,146
Total operating expenses		506,694		6,873		513,567
Operating loss	\$	(488,919)	\$	(4,159)		(493,078)
Other income (expense), net						(37,662)
Income tax provision						(61,607)
Net loss						(592,347)
Non-controlling interest						159,721
Net loss attributable to Clearwire					\$	(432,626)

		Year Ended December 31,							
	2	2010			2008				
Capital expenditures United States International		2,654,612 10,138 2,664,750	s s	1,533,918 6,112 1,540,030		573,537 1,420 574,957			
		_		Decemb 2010	er 31,	2009			
Total assets United States International		\$		10,921,885 118,601 11,040,486	\$ \$	11,115,815 152,038 11,267,853			

17. Related Party Transactions

We have a number of strategic and commercial relationships with third parties that have had a significant impact on our business, operations and financial results. These relationships have been with Sprint, the Investors, Eagle River, Switch & Data, Inc., Dashwire, Inc., Motorola, Inc. and Bell Canada, as well as others discussed below, all of which are or have been related parties. Some of these relationships include agreements pursuant to which we sell wireless broadband services to certain of these related parties on a wholesale basis, which such related parties then resell to each of their respective end user subscribers. We sell these services at terms defined in our contractual agreements.

The following amounts for related party transactions are included in our consolidated financial statements (in thousands):

			Decem			ii,
				2010		2009
Accounts receivable			\$	22,297	\$	3,221
Accounts payable and accrued expenses			\$	[1,16]	\$	22,521
	Year Ended Decem					
		2010		2009		2008
Revenue	\$	50,808	\$	2,230	\$	_
Cost of goods and services and network costs (inclusive of capitalized costs) (COGS)	S	104,883	\$	75,283	\$	118,331
Selling, general and administrative (SG&A)	\$	7,150	\$	10,773	\$	95,840
Total contributions and advances from Sprint	\$		\$	-	\$	451,925

Rollover Notes — In connection with the issuance of the Senior Secured Notes, on November 24, 2009, we also issued \$252.5 million of notes to Sprint and Comcast with identical terms as the Senior Secured Notes. The proceeds from the Rollover Notes were used to retire the principal amounts owed to Sprint and Comcast under our Senior Term Loan Facility. From time to time, other related parties may hold debt under our Senior Secured Notes, and as debtholders, would be entitled to receive interest payments from us.

Sprint Pre-Closing Financing Amount and Amended Credit Agreement — As a result of the Transactions, we assumed the liability to reimburse Sprint for the Sprint Pre-Closing Financing Amount. We were required to pay \$213.0 million, plus related interest of \$4.5 million, to Sprint in cash on the first business day after the Closing, with the remainder added as the Sprint Tranche under the Amended Credit Agreement for our senior term loan facility in

the amount of \$179.2 million. During 2009, we repaid our senior term loan facility with proceeds from our Senior Secured Notes and Rollover Notes.

Sprint — Sprint assigned, where possible, certain costs to us based on our actual use of the shared services, which included office facilities and management services, including treasury services, human resources, supply chain management and other shared services, up through the Closing. Where direct assignment of costs was not possible or practical, Sprint used indirect methods, including time studies, to estimate the assignment of its costs to us, which were allocated to us through a management fee. The allocations of these costs were re-evaluated periodically. Sprint charged us management fees for such services of \$171.1 million in the year ended December 31, 2008. Additionally, we have entered into lease agreements with Sprint for various switching facilities and transmitter and receiver sites for which we recorded rent expense of \$36.4 million in the year ended December 31, 2008.

Relationships among Certain Stockholders, Directors, and Officers of Clearwire — Sprint, through a wholly-owned subsidiary Sprint HoldCo LLC, owns the largest interest in Clearwire with an effective voting and economic interest in Clearwire of approximately 54%, and the Investors collectively owned a 28% interest in Clearwire.

Eagle River is the holder of 35,922,958 shares of our outstanding Class A Common Stock and 2,612,516 shares of our Class B Common Stock, which represents an approximate 4% ownership interest in Clearwire. Eagle River Inc., which we refer to as ERI, is the manager of Eagle River. Each entity is controlled by Craig McCaw, a former director of Clearwire. Mr. McCaw and his affiliates have significant investments in other telecommunications businesses, some of which may compete with us currently or in the future. It is likely Mr. McCaw and his affiliates will continue to make additional investments in telecommunications businesses.

As of December 31, 2010, Eagle River held warrants entitling it to purchase 613,333 shares of Class A Common Stock at an exercise price of \$15.00 per share with an expiration date of May 17, 2011, and warrants to purchase 375,000 shares of Class A Common Stock at an exercise price of \$3.00 per share with an expiration date of November 13, 2013.

Certain of our officers and directors provide additional services to Eagle River, ERI and their affiliates for which they are separately compensated by such entities. Any compensation paid to such individuals by Eagle River, ERI and/or their affiliates for their services is in addition to the compensation paid by us.

Following the Closing, Clearwire, Sprint, Eagle River and the Investors agreed to enter into an equityholders' agreement, which set forth certain rights and obligations of the equityholders with respect to governance of Clearwire, transfer restrictions on our common stock, rights of first refusal and pre-emptive rights, among other things. In addition, we have also entered into a number of commercial agreements with Sprint and the Investors which are outlined below.

Additionally, the wife of Mr. Salemme, our former Executive Vice President, Strategy, Policy and External Affairs, who is now serving as a consultant, is a Group Vice President at Time Warner Cable. She was not directly involved in any of our transactions with Time Warner Cable.

Davis Wright Tremaine LLP — The law firm of Davis Wright Tremaine LLP serves as our primary outside counsel, and handles a variety of corporate, transactional, tax and litigation matters. Mr. Wolff, who currently sits on our board of directors and is our former Chief Executive Officer, is married to a partner at Davis Wright Tremaine LLP. As a partner, Mr. Wolff's spouse is entitled to share in a portion of the firm's total profits, although she has not received any compensation directly from us. For the years ended December 31, 2010, 2009 and 2008, we paid \$3.2 million, \$4.1 million and \$907,000 to Davis Wright Tremaine LLP for legal services, respectively. This does not include fees paid by Old Clearwire.

Ericsson, Inc - Ericsson, Inc., which we refer to as Ericsson, provides network deployment services to us, including site acquisition and construction management services. Dr. Hossein Eslambolchi, who currently sits on
our board of directors, had a consulting agreement with Ericsson. As part of his consulting agreement, Dr. Eslambolchi received payments for his services from Ericsson. He has not received any compensation directly from us related to his relationship with Ericsson. For the year ended December 31, 2010, we capitalized \$8.9 million in costs paid to Ericsson to Network and Base Station Equipment, of which \$1.8 million was included in Accounts payable and other current liabilities.

Master Site Agreement — We entered into a master site agreement with Sprint, which we refer to as the Master Site Agreement, pursuant to which Sprint and we established the contractual framework and procedures for the leasing of tower and antenna collocation sites to each other. Leases for specific sites will be negotiated by Sprint and us on request by the lessee. The leased premises may be used by the lessee for any activity in connection with the provision of wireless communications services, including attachment of antennas to the towers at the sites. The term of the Master Site Agreement is ten years from the Closing. The term of each lease for each approach, but the lessee has the right to extend the term for up to an additional 20 years. The monthly fee will increase 3% per year. The lessee is also responsible for the utility costs and for certain additional fees. During the years ended December 31, 2010, 2009 and 2008, we recorded rent expense of \$52.7 million, \$28.2 million and \$2.8 million, respectively.

Master Agreement for Network Services — We entered into a master agreement for network services, which we refer to as the Master Agreement for Network Services, with various Sprint affiliated entities, which we refer to as the Sprint Entities, pursuant to which the Sprint Entities and we established the contractual framework and procedures for us to purchase network services from Sprint Entities. We may order various services from the Sprint Entities, including IP network transport services, data center co-location, toll-free services and access to the following business platforms: voicemail, instant messaging services, location-based systems and media server services. The Sprint Entities will provide a service level agreement that is consistent with the service levels provided to similarly situated subscribers. Pricing is specified in separate product attachments for each type of service; in general, the pricing is based on the mid-point between fair market value of the service and the Sprint Entities' fully allocated cost for providing the service. The term of the Master Agreement for Network Services is five years, but the lessee will have the right to extend the term for an additional five years. Additionally, in accordance with the Master Agreement for Network Services with the Sprint Entities, we assumed certain agreements for backhaul services with certain of the Investors that contain commitments that extend up to five years.

IT Master Services Agreement — We entered into an IT master services agreement with the Sprint Entities, which we refer to as the IT Master Services Agreement, pursuant to which the Sprint Entities and we established the contractual framework and procedures for us to purchase IT application services from the Sprint Entities, we may order various IT application services from the Sprint Entities, including human resources applications, supply chain and finance applications, device management services, tata warehouse services, redivaddress check. IT help desk services, repair services applications, customer trouble management, coverage map applications, network operations support applications, and other services. The specific services requested by us will be identified in Statements of Work to be completed by the Sprint Entities and us. The Sprint Entities will provide service levels consistent with the service levels the Sprint Entities provide to their affiliates for the same services. Pricing will be specified in each separate Statement of Work for each type of service. The term of the IT Master Services Agreement is five years, but we have the right to extend the term for an additional five years.

4G MVNO Agreement — We entered into a non-exclusive 4G MVNO agreement at the Closing with Concast MVNO II, LLC, TWC Wireless, LLC, BHN Spectrum Investments, LLC and Sprint Spectrum L.P., which we refer to as the 4G MVNO Agreement. We sell wireless broadband services to the other parties to the 4G MVNO Agreement for the purposes of the purchasers marketing and reselling our wireless broadband services to their respective end user subscribers. The wireless broadband services to be provided under the 4G MVNO Agreement include standard network services, and, at the request of any of the parties, certain non-standard network services. We sell these services at prices defined in the 4G MVNO Agreement. We have been engaged in ongoing

CLEARWIRE CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS —(CONTINUED)

negotiations with Sprint to resolve issues related to wholesale pricing for Sprint 4G smartphone usage under our commercial agreements. See Note 12, Commitments and Contingencies, for further information.

3G MVNO Agreement — We entered into a non-exclusive 3G MVNO agreement with Sprint Spectrum L.P., which we refer to as the 3G MVNO Agreement, whereby Sprint agrees to sell its code division multiple access, which we refer to as CDMA and mobile voice and data communications service, which we refer to as PCS Service, for the purpose of resale to our retail customers. The PCS Service includes Sprint's existing core network services, other network elements and information that enable a third party to provide services over the network, or core network enablers, and subject to certain limitations and exceptions, new core network services, core network enablers and certain customized services.

Intel Market Development Agreement — We entered into a market development agreement with Intel, which we refer to as the Intel Market Development Agreement, pursuant to which we committed to deploy mobile WiMAX on our networks and to promote the use of certain notebook computers and mobile Internet devices on our networks, and Intel would develop, market, sell and support WiMAX embedded chipsets for use in certain notebook computers and mobile Internet devices on our networks, and Intel would develop, market, sell and support WiMAX embedded chipsets for use in certain notebook computers and mobile Internet devices on our networks. The Intel Market Development Agreement will last for a term of seven years from the date of the agreement, with Intel having the option to renew the agreement for successive one year terms up to a maximum of 13 additional years provided that Intel meets certain requirements. If Intel elects to renew the agreement for the maximum 20-year term, the agreement will thereafter automatically renew for successive one year renewal periods until either party terminates the agreement. The agreement may be terminated by either party with 30 days written notice of termination. Under certain circumstances, we will pay to Intel a portion of the revenues received from certain retail subscribers using certain Intel-based notebook computers, or other mutually agreed on devices on our networks, for a certain period of time. Subject to certain qualifications, we will pay to Intel activation fees for each qualifying Intel-based device activated on our networks during the initial term.

Google Products and Services Agreement — We entered into a products and services agreement with Google, which we refer to as the Google Products and Services Agreement, pursuant to which Google and we will collaborate on a variety of products and services. Google will provide advertising services to us for use with certain websites and devices, and we will utilize these Google advertising services on an exclusive basis for its retail subscribers. Google will pay us a percentage of the revenue that Google generates from these advertising services. Google will also provide a suite of hosted communications services, including email, instant messaging and calendar functionality, to us for integration into our desktop portal offering. Furthermore, we will support the open-source Android platform, will work with Google to offer certain other Google applications, and will explore working with Google on a variety of other potential products and services. The Google Products and Services Agreement has a term of three years.

Google Spectrum Agreement — We entered into a spectrum agreement with Google, which we refer to as the Google Spectrum Agreement, pursuant to which we will make available to Google certain of our excess 2.5 GHz spectrum in various markets for experimental usage by Google, and for development of alternative applications by third-parties operating under the direction and approval of Google and us. The third-party use of our spectrum beyond that used for WiMAX technology cannot be in a manner that will interfere with our use of our spectrum for WiMAX technology, and will be subject to availability. The revenue generated from the spectrum usage other than for WiMAX technology will be shared by Google and us. In addition, both parties will agree to form a joint technology team to manage the activities outlined in the Google Spectrum Agreement. The Google Spectrum Agreement provides for an initial term of five years from the date of the agreement. The Google Spectrum Agreement will be other party.

18. Quarterly Financial Information (unaudited)

Summarized quarterly financial information for the years ended December 31, 2010 and 2009 is as follows (in thousands, except per share data):

	Fir	st		Second		Second		Second		Second		Second		Second		Second		Second		Second		Second		Second		Second		Second		Second		Second		Second		Second		Second		Second T		Third		Fourth		Total
2010 quarter:					_		_																																							
Total revenues	\$ 100	5,672	\$	122,521	\$	146,964	\$	180,669	\$	556,826																																				
Operating loss	\$ (40'	7,165)	\$	(520,769)	\$	(539,727)	\$	(747,218)	\$	(2,214,879)																																				
Net loss	\$ (439	9,401)	\$	(547,142)	\$	(564,606)	\$	(751,945)	\$	(2,303,094)																																				
Net loss attributable to Clearwire Corporation	\$ (9	1,092)	\$	(125,916)	\$	(139,420)	\$	(128,009)	\$	(487,437)																																				
Net loss to Clearwire Corporation per Class A Common Share:																																														
Basic	\$	(0.47)	\$	(0.61)	\$	(0.58)	\$	(0.53)	\$	(2.19)																																				
Diluted	\$	(0.48)	\$	(0.61)	\$	(0.58)	\$	(18.0)	\$	(2.46)																																				
2009 quarter:																																														
Total revenues	\$ 62	2,137	\$	63,594	\$	68,812	\$	79,915	\$	274,458																																				
Operating loss	\$ (232	2,949)	s	(241,404)	\$	(291,326)	\$	(417,664)	\$	(1,183,343)																																				
Net loss	\$ (260),492)	\$	(264,044)	\$	(305,389)	\$	(423,921)	\$	(1,253,846)																																				
Net loss attributable to Clearwire Corporation	\$ (7	1,055)	\$	(73,374)	\$	(82,427)	\$	(98,726)	\$	(325,582)																																				
Net loss to Clearwire Corporation per Class A Common Share:																																														
Basic	\$	(0.37)	\$	(0.38)	\$	(0.42)	\$	(0.55)	\$	(1.72)																																				
Diluted	\$	(0.38)	\$	(0.38)	\$	(0.43)	\$	(0.55)	\$	(1.74)																																				

19. Parent Company Only Condensed Financial Statements

Under the terms of agreements governing the indebtedness of Clearwire Communications, a subsidiary of Clearwire, such subsidiary is significantly restricted from making dividend payments, loans or advances to Clearwire. The restrictions have resulted in the restricted net assets (as defined in Securities and Exchange Commission Rule 4-08(e)(3) of Regulation S-X) of Clearwire's subsidiary exceeding 25% of the consolidated net assets of Clearwire and its subsidiaries.

The following condensed parent-only financial statements of Clearwire account for the investment in Clearwire Communications under the equity method of accounting. The financial statements should be read in conjunction with the consolidated financial statements of Clearwire and subsidiaries and notes thereto. As described in Note 1, Description of Business, Clearwire was formed on November 28, 2008 and therefore, the condensed statement of operation and the condensed statement of cash flow for 2008 only included activity from November 29, 2008 to December 31, 2008.

CLEARWIRE CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS —(CONTINUED)

CLEARWIRE CORPORATION

CONDENSED BALANCE SHEETS

		December 31, 2010		D	ccember 31, 2009
			(In the	Nesands) — —
	ASSETS				
Cash and cash equivalent		\$	11	\$	_
Other assets			3,321		4,577
Investments in equity method investees			1,552,932		1,597,585
Total assets		\$	1,556,264	5	1,602,162
LIA	BILITIES AND STOCKHOLDERS' EQUITY				
Other liabilities		\$	1,552	\$	11,183
Stockholders' equity			1,554,712		1,590,979
Total liabilities and stockholders' equity		S	1,556,264	S	1,602,162

CLEARWIRE CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS —(CONTINUED)

CLEARWIRE CORPORATION

CONDENSED STATEMENTS OF OPERATIONS

	Year Ended December 31, 2010			'ear Ended ecomber 31, 2009	1	Period From November 29, 2008 to December 31, 2008
			(In thousands)			
Revenues	\$		\$	_	s	_
Operating expenses		7,283		6,390		312
Operating loss		(7,283)		(6,390)		(312)
Other income (expense):						
Loss from equity investees		(496,875)		(319,199)		(29,621)
Other income		16,784		7		
Total other expense, net		(480,091)		(319,192)		(29,621)
Net loss	\$	(487,374)	\$	(325,582)	\$	(29,933)

F-84

(Back To Top)

CLEARWIRE CORPORATION

CONDENSED STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS

		Year Ended lecember 31, 2010		Year Ended Recember 31, 2009		Period From November 29, 2008 to December 31, 2008
			(n thousanda)		
CASH FLOWS FROM OPERATING ACTIVITIES:						
Net loss	\$	(487,374)	\$	(325,582)	\$	(29,933)
Adjustments to reconcile net loss to net cash used in operating activities:						
Loss from equity investees		496,875		319,199		29,62
Changes in assets and liabilities, net:						
Prepaids and other assets		1,256		(3,980)		150
Other liabilities		(10,469)		543	_	162
Net cash provided (used) in operating activities		288		(9,820)		
CASH FLOWS FROM INVESTING ACTIVITIES						
Investment in equity investees		(304,015)		(12,196)		(500,000)
CASH FLOWS FROM FINANCING ACTIVITIES:						
Net advances from Clearwire Communications		-		9,820		-
Proceeds from issuance of common stock		303,738		12,196		500,000
Net cash provided by financing activities		303,738		22,016		
Net increase in cash and cash equivalents		- 11	_	—		
Cash and cash equivalents:						
Beginning of period	_					
End of period	\$	11	\$		\$	

F-85

Section 2: EX-10.2 (AMENDMENT 27 TO TERM SHEET EFFECTIVE JANUARY 1, 2010)

EXHIBIT 10.2.6

AMENDMENT TWENTY-SEVEN TO THE TERM SHEET FOR SUBSCRIBER UNITS AND SERVICES AGREEMENT BETWEEN NEXTEL COMMUNICATIONS, INC. AND MOTOROLA, INC.

This Amendment Twenty-Seven to the Term Sheet for Subscriber Units and Services ("Amendment") will be deemed effective as of January 1, 2010 ("Effective Date") between MOTOROLA, INC., a Delaware corporation, with offices at 8000 West Sunrise Boulevard, Plantation, FL 33322 ("Motorola"), and NEXTEL COMMUNICATIONS, INC. a Delaware corporation, with offices at 2001 Edmund Halley Drive, Reston, VA 20191 ("Sprint" or "Nextel") with Sprint / United Management Company as agent for Nextel Communications, Inc. and its Affiliates; (Motorola and Nextel to be collectively referred to as the "Parties" and each a "Party").

WHEREAS, Motorola and Sprint entered into the Term Sheet for Subscriber Units and Services dated as of the 31st day of December 2003, as amended (the "Handset Term Sheet" or "Agreement"); and

WHEREAS, Motorola and Sprint wish to make certain amendments to the Handset Term Sheet to reflect agreement to certain business terms intended to be effective prior to execution of a master sales agreement;

NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the promises and mutual obligations contained herein and for other good and valuable consideration, the receipt and sufficiency of which are hereby mutually acknowledged, Motorola and Sprint agree as follows:

1 General

- 1.1 Except as set forth herein, all capitalized terms not defined herein will have the meanings given to them in the Handset Term Sheet.
- 1.2 All references are to sections in the Handset Term Sheet.
- 1.3 Unless otherwise stated, all references to Sprint or Nextel include Nextel Communications, Inc. and its Affiliates (including Boost Mobile, LLC, Sprint/United Management Company, and Virgin Mobile USA, Inc.).

Page 1 of 2

2 Agreement Modifications

а

Motorola and Sprint agree that the following sections of the Agreement are modified to read as follows:

Section 1 entitled "Term" of the Term Sheet for Subscriber Units and Services Agreement is deleted in its entirety and replaced with the following:

1 "Term":

This Agreement shall be effective from the Effective Date of this Agreement through December 31, 2010 (the "Initial Term"). This Agreement shall renew for one-year periods (each a "Renewal Term") thereafter, unless either party provides written notice of non-renewal of this Agreement at least sixty (60) calendar days before the last day of the Initial Term or any Sprint Motorola Confidential Renewal Term or unless the parties agree otherwise. The Initial Term and any Renewal Terms are referred to herein collectively as the "Term". For the avoidance of doubt, this shall be considered a fixed term agreement regardless of the number of Renewal Terms.

3 Ratification

Except as specifically stated in this Amendment, the Handset Term Sheet is, in all other respects, ratified, confirmed and continues in full force and effect.

4 Authority

Each party hereto represents and warrants that: (i) it has obtained all necessary and requisite approvals, consents and authorizations of third parties and governmental authorities to enter into this Amendment and to perform and carry out its obligations hereunder; (ii) the persons executing this Amendment on behalf of each party have express authority to do so, and, in so doing, to bind the party thereto; (iii) the execution, delivery, and performance of this Amendment does not violate any provision of any bylaw, charter, regulation, or any other governing authority of the party; and, (iv) the execution, delivery and performance of this Amendment does not violate has been duly authorized by all necessary partnership or corporate action and this Amendment is a valid and binding obligation of such party, enforceable in accordance with its terms.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, Motoroia and Sprint have entered into this Amendment as of the Effective Date first written above.

Signed:

NEXTEL COMMUNE	cations, Inc.	MOTOROLA INC.	
(Signature)	/s/ Shaun Moore	(Signature)	/s/ Richard Gadd
(Print Name)	Shaun Moore	(Print Name)	Richard Gadd
(Title)	Sourcing Manager	(Title)	Vice President, Sales
(Date)	12-23-09	(Date)	12-23-09

Page 2 of 2

(Back To Top)

Section 3: EX-12 (COMPUTATION OF RATIO OF EARNINGS TO COMBINED FIXED CHARGES)

Exhibit 12

Computation of Ratio of Earnings to Combined Fixed Charges and Preferred Stock Dividends

		2010	2009		Years Ended mher 31, 2004		2067		2006
				(in	millions)				
Earnings;									
Income (loss) from continuing operations before income taxes	\$	(3,299)	\$ (3,494)	\$	(4,060)	S	(29,775)	\$	1,483
Equity in losses (income) of unconsolidated investments		1,286	803		64		3		6
Fixed charges		2,081	2,047		2,094		2,213		2,242
Interest capitalized		(13)	(12)		(123)		(127)		(113)
Amortization of interest capitalized		85	 85		80		72		107
Earnings (loss), as adjusted		140	(571)		(1,945)		(27,614)		3,725
Fixed charges:			 						
Interest expense, gross		1,464	1,450		1,362		1,433		1,533
Interest capitalized		13	12		123		127		113
Portion of rentals representative of interest		604	 585		609		653		596
Fixed charges		2,081	2,047		2,094		2.213		2,242
Preferred stock dividends paid		_	_				_		3
Total fixed charges		2,081	2,047		2,094		2,213		2,242
Total fixed charges and preferred stock dividends		2,081	 2,047		2,094		2,213		2,245
Ratio of combined earnings to fixed charges and preferred stock dividends	_	(1)	 (2)		— ⁽³⁾		_ (*)	_	1.66

(Back To Top)

. ._ .. .

Section 4: EX-21 (SUBSIDIARIES OF THE REGISTRANT)

Exhibit 21

SPRINT NEXTEL CORPORATION SUBSIDIARIES OF REGISTRANT

Sprint Nextel Corporation is the parent. The subsidiaries of Sprint Nextel Corporation are as follows:

Name	Jurisdiction of Incorporation or Organization	Ownership Interest Held By Its Immediate Parent
Alamosa Holdings, Inc.	Delaware	100
Subsidiary:		
AirGate PCS, Inc.	Delaware	100
Subsidiaries:		
AGW Leasing Company, Inc.	Delaware	100
AirGate Network Services, LLC	Delaware	100
AirGate Service Company, Inc.	Delaware	100
Alamosa PCS Holdings, Inc.	Delaware	100
Subsidiary:		
Alamosa (Delaware), Inc.	Delaware	100
Subsidiaries		
Alamosa Delaware Operations, LLC	Delaware	100
Alamosa Holdings, LLC	Delaware	100
Subsidiary:		
Alamosa PCS, Inc.	Delaware	100
Subsidiaries:		
Alamosa Wisconsin GP, LLC	Wisconsin	100
Subsidiary:		
Alamosa Wisconsin Limited Partnership	Wisconsin	1
Subsidiary:	4	
Alamosa (Wisconsin) Properties, LLC	Wisconsin	100
Alamosa Finance, LLC	Delaware	100
Alamosa Limited, LLC	Delaware	100
Subsidiary:	Texas	99
Texas Telecommunications, LP	16703	
Subsidiary:	Texas	99
Alamosa Properties, LP	Delaware	100
Alamosa Delaware GP, LLC	Delawate	
Subsidiaries	T	1
Alamosa Properties, LP	Texas	1
Texas Telecommunications, LP	Texas	99
Alamosa Wisconsin Limited Partnership	Wisconsin	100
Alamosa Missouri, LLC	Missouri	100
Subsidiary:		100
Alamosa Missouri Properties, LLC	Missouri	100
Washington Oregon Wireless, LLC	Oregon	100
Subsidiaries:		
Washington Oregon Wireless Licenses, LLC	Delaware	100
Washington Oregon Wireless Properties, LLC	Delaware	100
SWLP, L.L.C.	Oklahoma	100
Subsidiary		
Southwest PCS, L.P.	Oklahoma	99

Earnings (loss), as adjusted were insdequate to cover fixed charges by \$1.9 billion in 2010.
Earnings (loss), as adjusted were insdequate to cover fixed charges by \$2.5 billion in 2009.
Earnings (loss), as adjusted were insdequate to cover fixed charges by \$2.9 killion in 2007.
Earnings (loss), as adjusted were inadequate to cover fixed charges by \$2.9 k billion in 2007.

	Jurisdiction of Incorporation or Organization	Ownership Interest Held By Its Immediate Parent
	or organization	
Alamosa Holdings, LLC subsidiaries continued)		
SWGP, L.L.C.	Oklahoma	100
Subsidiary:		
Southwest PCS, L.P.	Oklahoma	l
Subsidiaries:		
Southwest PCS Licenses, LLC	Delaware	100
Southwest PCS Properties, LLC	Delaware	100
American Telecasting, Inc.	Delaware	100
Subsidiary:		
SN UHC 3, Inc. (see People's Choice TV Corp. for SN UHC 3, Inc. subs; see endnote)	Delaware	29.06 ⁽¹⁾
Atlanta MDS Co., Inc.	Georgia	100
Subsidiary:		
SN UHC 2, Inc. (see Sprint WBC of New York, Inc. for SN UHC 2, Inc. subs; see endnote)	Delaware	4.42 ⁽²⁾
Caroline Ventures, Inc.	Delaware	100
C FON Corporation	Delaware	100
iPCS, Inc.	Delaware	100
Subsidiary:		
Bright PCS Holdings, Inc.	Delaware	100
Subsidiary:		
Bright Personal Communications Services, LLC	Ohio	100
iPCS Wireless, Inc.	Delaware	100
Subsidiary:		
iPCS Equipment, Inc.	Delaware	100
Horizon Personal Communications, Inc.	Ohio	100
IWO Holdings, Inc.	Delaware	100
Subsidiary:		
Independent Wireless One Corporation	Delaware	100
Subsidiary:		
Independent Wireless One Leased Realty Corporation	Delaware	100
Los Angeles MDS Company, Inc.	California	100
Subsidiary:		
SN UHC 2, Inc. (see Sprint WBC of New York, Inc. for SN UHC 2, Inc. subs; see endnote)	Delaware	8.59 ⁰
New York MDS, Inc.	Delaware	100
Subsidiary:		
SUBSIDIARY. SN UHC 2, Inc. (see Sprint WBC of New York, Inc. for SN UHC 2, Inc. subs; see endnote)	Delaware	21.5812
Nextel Communications, Inc.	Delaware	100
Subsidiaries:		
Dial Call Midwest, Inc.	Delaware	100
NCI 900 Spectrum Holdings, Inc.	Delaware	100
Subsidiaries:		
ACI 900, Inc.	Detaware	100
•	Delaware	100
Velocita Wireless Holding Corp. Submidiarian		
Subsidiaries: Machine License Holding, LLC	Delaware	96.1
Machine License Holding, LLC	Delaware	104
Velocita Wireless Holding, LLC		
Subsidiary: Machine License Holding, LLC	Delaware	3.83

	Jurisdiction of Incorporation	Ownership Interest Held By Its Immediate
Name	or Organization	Parent
(Nextel Finance Company subsidiaries continued)		
Nextel Finance Company	Deiaware	100
Subsidiaries		
FCI 900, Inc.	Delaware	100
Nextel of California, Inc.	Delaware	100
Subsidiaries:		
Boost Mobile, LLC	Delaware	100
Nextel Boost of California, LLC	Delaware	100
Nextel Communications of the Mid-Atlantic, Inc.	Delaware	100
Subsidiary:		
Nextel Boost of the Mid-Atlantic, LLC	Delaware	100
Nextel License Acquisition Corp.	Delaware	100
Nextel of New York, Inc.	Delaware	100
Subsidiary:		
Nextel Boost of New York, LLC	Delaware	100
Nextel Operations, Inc.	Delaware	100
Subsidiary:		
Nextel Retail Stores, LLC	Delaware	100
Nextel South Corp.	Georgia	100
Subsidiaries:	-	
Nextel Boost South, LLC	Delaware	100
Nextel License Holdings 1, Inc.	Delaware	100
Nextel License Holdings 3, Inc.	Delaware	100
Nextel Systems Corp.	Delaware	100
Nextel of Texas, Inc.	Texas	100
Subsidiary:		
Nextel Boost of Texas, LLC	Delaware	100
Nextel West Corp.	Delaware	100
Subsidiaries:		
Nextel Boost West, LLC	Delaware	100
Nextel West Services, LLC	Delaware	100
Nextel License Holdings 2, Inc.	Delaware	100
Nextel License Holdings 4, Inc.	Delaware	100
Nextel of Puerto Rico, Inc.	Puerto Rico	100
Subsidiary		100
Nextel License Holdings 5, Inc.	Puerto Rico	100
Sprint Nextel Holdings (ME) Corp.	Delaware	100
Tower Parent Corp.	Delaware	100
Unrestricted Subsidiary Funding Company	Delaware	100
Subsidiaries:	Bottinge	100
Nextel 220 License Acquisition Corp.	Delaware	100
Nextel Broadband, Inc.	Delaware	100
Nextel Data Investments 1, Inc.	Delaware	100
Nextel Unrestricted Relocation Corp.	Delaware	100
Nextel 700 Guard Band Corp.	Delaware	100
SN UHC 1, Inc.	Delaware	100
Subsidiary:	Delaware	100
Sprint HoldCo, LLC	Delaware	54.75
Subsidiary:	Deraware	54.75
Clearwire Communications LLC	Delaware	53.0 7 (1)
Clearwire Corporation	Delaware Delaware	53.87 ⁰⁾
	Delaware	53.87
Unrestricted UMTS Funding Company	Delaware	100

Name	Jurisdiction of Incorporation or Organization	Ownership Interest Held By Its Immediate Parent
(Nextel Communications, Inc. subsidiaries continued)		
Domestic USP Corp.	Delaware	100
Subsidiaries:		
Falcon Administration, L.L.C.	Washington	100
Nextel WIP Corp.	Delaware	100
Subsidiary:		
Nextel Partners, Inc.	Delaware	100
Subsidiary:		
Nextel Partners Operating Corp.	Delaware	100
Subsidiaries:		
Nextel Partners of Upstate New York, Inc.	Delaware	100
Nextel WIP Expansion Corp.	Delaware	100
Nextel WIP Expansion Two Corp.	Delaware	100
Nextel WIP Lease Corp.	Delaware	100
Nextel WIP License Corp.	Delaware	100
NPCR, Inc.	Delaware	100
Subsidiary:		
Nextel Partners Equipment LLC	Nevada	100
NPFC. Inc.	Nevada	100
Nextel Boost Investment, Inc.	Delaware	100
Subsidiary		
Boost Worldwide, Inc.	Delaware	100
NCI 700, Inc.	Delaware	100
Sprint Nextel Aviation, Inc.	Delaware	100
Unrestricted Extend America Investment Corp.	Delaware	100
Unrestricted Subscriber Equipment Leasing Company, Inc.	Delaware	100
People's Choice TV Corp.	Delaware	100
Subsidiaries:		
G & S Television Network, Inc.	Michigan	100
Subsidiary:	5	
SN UHC 3, Inc. (see People's Choice TV Corp. for SN UHC 3, Inc. subs; see endnote)	Delaware	1.380
SN UHC 3, Inc. (see SN UHC 3, Inc. subs below; see endnote)	Delaware	54.55
Subsidiary:		
Sprint HoldCo, LLC	Delaware	30.79
Pin Drop Insurance, Ltd.	Bermuda	100
San Francisco MDS, Inc.	California	100
Subsidiary:		100
SN UHC 2, Inc. (see Sprint WBC of New York, Inc. for SN UHC 2, Inc. subs; see endnote)	Delaware	4.18 (3)
4		

Jurisdiction of Incorporation	By Its Immediate	
or Organization	Parent	
Delaware		100
		•
		2
Delaware LLC		1
		98
Delaware		100
		•
		99
		100
		100
Delaware		100
		100
Kansas		100
Delaware		100
Georgia Partnership		50
Georgia		100
Georgia		100
Georgia		100
Delaware		100
Georgia Partnership		50
Delaware		75
Delaware LLC		85
Kansas		100
Missouri		100
Kansa5		100
Kansas		100
Kansas		100
Delaware		100
Kansas		100
A. 1. 1. 445 - 3		100
-		99.9
		99.9 100
Kansas		
New Zealand		100
Sweden		100
Delaware LLC		100
Brazil		< 01
		50
	or Organization Delaware Louisiana Partnership Delaware LLC Louisiana Partnership Delaware Delaware LLC Puerto Rico Kansas Delaware Delaware Delaware Delaware Delaware Delaware Georgia Partnership Delaware Georgia Partnership Delaware Corgia Delaware Delaware Delaware Delaware Delaware Corgia Delaware Delaware Delaware Delaware Delaware Delaware Corgia Delaware Delaware Delaware Delaware New Zealand Sweden Delaware LLC	Jurisdiction of Incorporation or OrganizationImmediate ParentDelawareLouisiana Partnership Delaware LLCLouisiana Partnership DelawareDelaware LLC Puerto Rico Kansas DelawareDelaware LLC Ruerto Rico KansasDelawareDelawareDelawareDelawareDelawareDelawareDelawareDelawareDelawareDelawareDelawareGeorgia Georgia Georgia DelawareGeorgia Partnership DelawareDelawareGelawareGeorgia Partnership DelawareDelawareDelawareDelawareGeorgia Sansas Kansas KansasKansas KansasUnited Kingdom Mexico KansasNew Zealand Sweden Delaware LLCNew Zealand Sweden Delaware LLC

Name	Jurisdiction of Incorporation or Organization	Ownership Interest Held By Its Immediate Parent
(Sprint International Holding, Inc. subsidiaries continued)	or organization	
Sprint International Argentina SRL (see Sprint International Incorporated)	Argentina	90
Sprint International Australia Pty. Limited	Australia	100
Sprint International Austria GmbH	Austria	100
Sprint International Chile Limitada (see Sprint International Incorporated)	Chile	99.9
Sprint International Colombia Ltda. (see Sprint International Incorporated)	Colombia	99.9
Sprint International Communications Canada ULC	Canada	100
Sprint International Communications Singapore Pte. Ltd.	Singapore	100
Sprint International do Brasil Ltda. (see Sprint International Incorporated)	Brazil	50
Subsidiary:		
Sprint Brasil Servicos de Telecomunicacoes Ltda. (see Sprint Intern. Holding)	Brazil	> 99.9
Sprint International Holding, Inc Japanese Branch Office	Japan	100
Sprint International Holding, Inc Shanghai Representative Office	China	100
Sprint International Japan Corp.	Japan	100
Sprint International Korea	Korea	100
Sprint International Norway AS	Norway	100
Sprint International Spain, S L. (see Sprint International Incorporated)	Spain	98
Sprint International Taiwan Limited	Taiwan	100
Sprint International Venezuela, S.R.L.	Venezuela	100
SprintLink Belgium BVBA (see Sprint International Incorporated)	Belgium	99,96
SprintLink Denmark ApS	Denmark	100
SprintLink France SAS	France	100
SprintLink Germany GmbH	Germany	100
Sprintlink India Private Limited (see Sprint International Incorporated)	India	> 99.99
Sprintlink International Philippines, Inc.	Philippines	100
SprintLink International (Switzerland) GmbH	Switzerland	95
SprintLink Ireland Limited	Ireland	100
SprintLink Italy S.r.I. (see Sprint International Incorporated)	Italy	99
SprintLink Netherlands B.V.	Netherlands	100
SprintLink UK Limited	United Kingdom	100
Sprint Mexico, Inc.	Kansas	100
Sprint PCS Canada Holdings, Inc.	Kansas	100
Sprint Solutions, Inc.	Delaware	100
Sprint TELECENTERs, Inc.	Florida	100
Sprint/United Management Company	Kansas	100
Sprint Ventures, Inc.	Kansas	100
Subsidiary:		
Virgin Mobile USA, L.P. (see Virgin Mobile USA, Inc.)	Delaware	16.6508 ⁽³⁾
Sprint Wavepath Holdings, Inc.	Delaware	100
Subsidiaries:		
SN UHC 3, Inc. (see People's Choice TV Corp. for SN UHC 3, Inc. subs; see endnote)	Delaware	3.34 ⁽¹⁾
Wavepath Holdings, Inc. (see Transworld Telecommunications, Inc.)	Delaware	62.5
Subsidiary:	51	
SN UHC 3, Inc. (see People's Choice TV Corp. for SN UHC 3, Inc. subs; see endnote)	Delaware	10.54 ⁽⁰⁾

Name	Jurisdiction of Incorporation or Organization	Ownership Interest Held By Its Immediate Parent
(Sprint Nextel Corporation subsidiaries continued)		
Sprint WBC of New York, Inc.	Delaware	100
Subsidiary		
SN UHC 2, Inc. (see SN UHC 2, Inc. subs below; see endnote)	Delaware	41.91 ^m
Subsidiary:		
Sprint HoldCo, LLC	Delaware	2.99
SWV Eight, Inc.	Delaware	100
Subsidiary:		
SWV Three Telephony Partnership (see SWV Seven, Inc.)	Delaware Partnership	22
Subsidiary:		
Sprint Telephony PCS, L.P. (see Sprint Spectrum Holding Company, L.P.)	Delaware Partnership	40.8
Subsidiaries		
Sprint PCS Assets, L.L.C.	Delaware	100
Subsidiary:		
STC One LLC	Delaware	100
Sprint PCS License, L.L.C.	Delaware	100
PCS Leasing Company, L.P. (see Sprint Spectrum Holding Company, L.P.)	Delaware Partnership	51
SWV Five, Inc.	Delaware	100
Subsidiaries:		
PhillieCo Partners I, L.P. (see SWV Four, Inc.)	Delaware Partnership	35.3
Subsidiary:		
PhillieCo Sub, L.P. (see PhillieCo Partners II, L.P.)	Delaware Partnership	99
Subsidiaries		
PhillieCo, L.P. (see PhillieCo Partners II, L.P.)	Delaware Partnership	99
Subsidiary		
STC Four LLC	Delaware	100
PhillieCo Equipment & Realty Company, L.P. (see PhillieCo Partners II, L.P.)	Delaware Partnership	99
PhillieCo Partners II, L.P. (see SWV Four, Inc.)	Delaware Partnership	35.3
Subsidiaries:	•	
PhillieCo Equipment & Realty Company, L.P. (see PhillieCo Sub, L.P.)	Delaware Partnership	1
PhillieCo, L.P. (see PhillieCo Sub, L.P.)	Delaware Partnership	1
PhillieCo Sub, L.P. (see PhillieCo Partners I, L.P.)	Delaware Partnership	1

Name	Jurisdiction of Incorporation or Organization	Ownership Interest Held By Its Immediate Parent
(Sprint Nextel Corporation subsidiaries continued)		
SWV Four, Inc.	Delaware	100
Subsidiaries:	Delawale	100
PhillieCo Partners I, L.P. (see Sprint Enterprises, L.P.)	Delaware Partnership	17.6
PhillieCo Partners II, L.P. (see Sprint Enterprises, L.P.)	Delaware Partnership	17.6
SWV Two Telephony Partnership (see SWV Three, Inc.)	Delaware Partnership	99
Subsidiaries:	Delaware Partnership	"
MinorCo, L.P. (see SWV One Telephony Partnership)	Delaware Partnership	15
Subsidiaries:	Delaware Faithership	15
American PCS, L.P. (see Sprint Spectrum Holding Company, L.P.)	Delouvere Destaurabie	(5)
Subsidiaries:	Delaware Partnership	·,
	D (99 ⁶⁶
American PCS Communications, LLC (see American Personal Communications Holdings, Inc.)	Delaware	99.~
Subsidiaries:	-	0-(1)
APC PCS, LLC (see American Personal Communications Holdings, Inc.)	Delaware	99 ^m
APC Realty and Equipment Company, LLC (see American Personal Communications Holdings, Inc.)	Delaware	99 ⁽⁷⁾
Subsidiary:	- /	
STC Three LLC	Delaware	100
American Personal Communications Holdings, Inc. Subsidiaries:	Delaware	100
	Delaware	(I -)
American PCS Communications, LLC (see American PCS, L.P.) APC PCS, LLC (see American PCS Communications, LLC)	Delaware	(1)
APC realty and Equipment Company, LLC (see American PCS Communications, LLC)	Delaware	(1)
Sprint Spectrum Equipment Company, L.P. (see Sprint Spectrum L.P.)	Delaware Partnership	(5)
Sprint Spectrum L.P. (see Sprint Spectrum Holding Company, L.P.)	Delaware Partnership	(5)
Subsidiaries:	Delawate Parthership	,
Northern PCS Services, LLC	Mission 11 C	100
Sprint Spectrum Equipment Company, L.P. (see MinorCo, L.P.)	Minnesota LLC Delaware Partnership	100 99 ⁽⁹⁾
Subsidiary:	Delaware Parinership	99
STC Five LLC	Delawar	100
-	Delaware	100
Subsidiary: STC Six Company		100
	Delaware Statutory Trust	99(° 99(°
Sprint Spectrum Realty Company, L.P. (see MinorCo, L.P.) WirelessCo, L.P. (see MinorCo, L.P.)	Delaware Partnership	99 ^m
	Delaware Partnership	(1)
Sprint Spectrum Realty Company, L.P. (see Sprint Spectrum L.P.)	Delaware Partnership	(5)
WirelessCo, L.P. (see Sprint Spectrum L.P.)	Delaware Partnership	
Sprint Spectrum Holding Company, L.P. (see SWV One Telephony Partnership) Subsidiaries:	Delaware Partnership	15
American PCS, L.P. (see MinorCo, L.P.)	Delaware Partnership	99(10)
Sprint Telephony PCS, L.P. (see SWV Three Telephony Partnership)	Delaware Partnership	\$9.2
PCS Leasing Company, L.P. (see Sprint Telephony PCS, L.P.)	Delaware Partnership	49
Sprint Spectrum L.P. (see MinorCo, L.P.)	Delaware Partnership	99 ⁽¹⁰⁾
Wireless Leasing Co., Inc.	Delaware	14.85

Name	Jurisdiction of Incorporation or Organization	Ownership Interest Held By Its Immediate Parent
(Sprint Nextel Corporation subsidiaries continued)		
SWV One, Inc.	Delaware	100
Subsidiary:	Delawate	100
Subsidiary, SWV One Telephony Partnership (see SWV Two, Inc.)	Delaware Partnership	L
Subsidiaries:	Delaware Lattiership	
MinorCo, L.P. (see SWV Six, Inc.)	Delaware Partnership	15
Sprint Spectrum Holding Company, L.P. (see SWV Six, Inc.)	Delaware Partnership	15
Wireless Leasing Co., Inc. (see SWV Two, Inc.)	Delaware	0.15
SWV Seven, Inc.	Delaware	100
Subsidiary:	Delaware	100
SWV Three Telephony Partnership (see SWV Eight, Inc.)	Delaware Partnership	78
SWV Six, Inc.	Colorado	100
Subsidiaries:	Colorado	100
MinorCo, L.P. (see Sprint Enterprises, L.P.)	Delaware Partnership	30
Sprint Spectrum Holding Company, L.P. (see Sprint Enterprises, L.P.)	Delaware Partnership	30
Wireless Leasing Co., Inc. (see UCOM, Inc.)	Delaware	30
SWV Three. Inc.	Delaware	100
Subsidiaries:	Delaware	100
SWV Two Telephony Partnership (see SWV Four, Inc.)	Delaware Partnership	1
Wireless Leasing Co., Inc. (see SWV Four, Inc.)	Delaware	0.15
SWV Two, Inc.	Delaware	100
Subsidiaries:	Delawale	100
SWV One Telephony Partnership (see SWV One, Inc.)	Delaware Partnership	99
Wireless Leasing Co., Inc. (see SWV Three, Inc.)	Delaware	14 85
TDI Acquisition Corporation	Delaware	14.65
Subsidiaries:	Delawale	100
SN UHC 4, Inc. (see SN UHC 4, Inc. subs below; see endnote)	Delaware	95.04 ⁽¹¹⁾
Subsidiary:	Delaware	95.04
Sprint HoldCo, LLC	Delaware	11.36
Wireless Broadcasting Systems of America, Inc.	Delaware	100
Subsidiary:	Delawale	100
SN UHC 4, Inc. (see TDI Acquisition Corporation for SN UHC 4, Inc. subs; see endnote)	Delaware	4.96 ⁰⁰
Transworld Telecommunications. Inc.	Pennsylvania	100
Subsidiaries:	t consylvana	100
SN UHC 3, Inc. (see People's Choice TV Corp. for SN UHC 3, Inc. subs; see endnote)	Delaware	0.810
Wavepath Holdings, Inc. (see Sprint Wavepath Holdings, Inc. for subs)	Delaware	37.5
UbiquiTel Inc.	Delaware	100
Subsidiary:	Delawale	100
UbiquiTel Operating Company	Delaware	100
Subsidiary:	Deraware	100
UbiquiTel Leasing Company	Delaware	100

Oumerchin

Name	Jurisdiction of Incorporation	Ownership Interest Held By Its Immediate
(Sprint Nextel Corporation subsidiaries continued)	or Organization	Parent
(opinie rener obligendien auskalie rez continueu)		
UCOM, Inc.	Missouri	100
Subsidiaries		
SN UHC 5, Inc. (see US Telecom, Inc. for SN UHC 5, Inc. subs; see endnote)	Delaware	34.14(12)
Sprint Communications Company L.P. (see US Telecom, Inc.)	Delaware Partnership	34.14
Subsidiaries:		
Sprint Communications Company of New Hampshire, Inc.	New Hampshire	100
Sprint Communications Company of Virginia, Inc.	Virginia	100
Sprint Licensing, Inc.	Kansas	100
USST of Texas, Inc.	Texas	100
SprintCom Equipment Company L.P. (see US Telecom, Inc.)	Delaware Partnership	49
Sprint Enterprises, L.P.	Delaware Partnership	48.99
Subsidiaries:		
MinorCo, L.P. (see SWV Two Telephony Partnership)	Delaware Partnership	40
PhillieCo Partners I, L.P. (see SWV Five, Inc.)	Delaware Partnership	47.1
PhillieCo Partners II, L.P. (see SWV Five, Inc.)	Delaware Partnership	47.1
Sprint Spectrum Holding Company, L.P. (see SWV Six, Inc.)	Delaware Partnership	40
Wireless Leasing Co., Inc. (see US Telecom, Inc.)	Delaware	19.60
Wireline Leasing Co., Inc. (see US Telecom, Inc.)	Delaware	34.14
Sprint Global Venture, Inc.	Kansas	(13.)
Subsidiary		
SGV Corporation	Kansas	100
US Telecom, Inc.	Kansas	100
Subsidiaries:		
ASC Telecom, Inc.	Капsas	100
LCF, Inc.	California	100
SN UHC 5, Inc. (see SN UHC 5, Inc. subs below; see endnote)	Delaware	58.98 ^(III)
Subsidiary		
Sprint HoldCo, LLC	Delaware	0.12
Sprint Communications Company L.P. (see Utelcom, Inc.)	Delaware Partnership	58.98
SprintCom Equipment Company L.P. (see UCOM, Inc.)	Delaware	51
Subsidiaries;		
STC Two LLC (see SprintCom, inc.)	Delaware	25
STE 14 Affiliate LLC	Delaware LLC	15
Sprint Enterprises, L.P.	Delaware Partnership	51.01
Sprint Global Venture, Inc. (see UCOM, Inc.)	Kansas	(14)
Sprint Iridium, Inc.	Kansas	100
United Telecommunications, Inc.	Delaware	100
US Telecom of New Hampshire, Inc.	New Hampshire	100
Wireless Leasing Co., Inc. (see SWV One, Inc.)	Delaware	20.40
Wireline Leasing Co., Inc. (see Utelcom, Inc.)	Delaware	58.98

Name	Jurisdiction of Incorporation or Organization	Ownership Interest Held By Its Immediate Parent
(Sprint Nextel Corporation subsidiaries continued)	or Organization	ratent
(Sprint Nexter Colporation subsidiaries continued)		
US Unwired Inc.	Louisiana	100
Subsidiaries:		
Louisiana Unwired, LLC	Louisiana	100
Subsidiaries		
Georgia PCS Management, L.L.C.	Georgia	100
Subsidiary:	-	
Georgia PCS Leasing, LLC	Georgia	100
Texas Unwired (see US Unwired Inc.)	Louisiana General Part	80
Texas Unwired (see Louisiana Unwired, LLC)	Louisiana General Part	20
UT Transition Corporation (Inactive)	Delaware	100
Utelcom, Inc.	Kansas	100
Subsidiaries:		
Private TransAtlantic Telecommunications System, Inc.	Delaware	100
Subsidiary:		
Private Trans-Atlantic Telecommunications System (N.J.), Inc.	New Jersey	100
SN UHC 5, Inc. (see US Telecom, Inc., for SN UHC 5, Inc., subs; see endnote)	Delaware	4.9400
Sprint Communications Company L.P. (see Sprint International Communications Corporation)	Delaware Partnership	4.94(12)
Sprint Global Venture, Inc. (see Sprint International Communications Corporation)	Калѕаѕ	(13-)
Sprint International Incorporated	Delaware	100
Subsidiaries:		
SIHI Mexico S. de R.L. de C.V. (see Sprint International Holding, Inc.)	Mexico	0.01
Sprint Global Venture, Inc. (see UCOM, Inc.)	Kansas	86
Sprint Hong Kong Limited	Hong Kong	\$0 ⁽¹⁴⁾
Sprint International Argentina SRL (see Sprint International Holding, Inc.)	Argentina	10
Sprint International do Brasil Ltda. (see Sprint International Holding, Inc.)	Brazil	50
Sprint International Caribe, Inc.	Puerto Rico	100
Sprint International Chile Limitada (see Sprint International Holding, Inc.)	Chile	0.1
Sprint International Colombia Ltda. (see Sprint International Holding, Inc.)	Colombia	0.1
Sprint International Communications Corporation	Delaware	100
Subsidiaries:		
SN UHC 5, Inc. (see US Telecom, Inc. for SN UHC 5, Inc. subs; see endnote)	Delaware	1.94 ^(m)
Sprint Communications Company L.P. (see UCOM, Inc.)	Delaware Partnership	1.94
Sprint Global Venture, Inc. (see UCOM, Inc.)	Kansas	13
Sprint International Network Company LLC	Delaware	100
Wireline Leasing Co., Inc. (see UCOM, Inc.)	Delaware	1.94
Sprint International Incorporated - Beijing Representative Office	China	100
Sprint International Spain, S.L (see Sprint International Holding, Inc.)	Spain	2
SprintLink Belgium BVBA (see Sprint International Holding, Inc.)	Belgium	0.04
Sprintlink India Private Limited (see Sprint International Holding, Inc.)	India	< 0.01
SprintLink International (Switzerland) GmbH	Switzerland	5
SprintLink Italy S.r.J. (see Sprint International Holding, Inc.)	Italy	i
Wireline Leasing Co., Inc. (see Sprint International Communications Corporation)	Delaware	4,94

Name	Jurisdiction of Incorporation or Organization	Ownership Interest Held By Its Immediate Parent
(Sprint Nextel Corporation subsidiaries continued)		
Via/Net Companies	Nevada	100
Subsidiary:		
SN UHC 2, Inc. (see Sprint WBC of New York, Inc. for SN UHC 2, Inc. subs; see endnote)	Delaware	19.32(2)
Virgin Mobile USA, Inc.	Delaware	100
Subsidiaries:		
VMU GP, LLC	Delaware	100
Subsidiary:		
Bluebottle USA Investments L.P.	Delaware	0.0010
Bluebottle USA Investments L.P.	Delaware	100%
Bluebottle USA Investments L.P.	Delaware	99.999 ⁰
Subsidiary:		
Bluebottle USA Holdings L.P.	Delaware	99.470 ⁰⁾
Bluebottle USA Holdings L.P.	Delaware	100%
Bluebottle USA Holdings L.P.	Delaware	0.53(1)
Subsidiaries:		
VMU GP1, LLC	Delaware	100
Subsidiary		
Virgin Mobile USA, L.P.	Delaware	0.0005(*)
Virgin Mobile USA, L.P.	Delaware	1000
Virgin Mobile USA, L.P.	Delaware	52.6459 ⁽³⁾
Virgin Mobile USA, L.P.	Delaware	30.7028 ⁰
Subsidiaries:		
Assurance Wireless of South Carolina, LLC	Delaware	100
Helio LLC	Delaware	100(3)(4)
Wireless Cable of Florida, Inc.	Florida	100
Subsidiary:		(1)
SN UHC 3, Inc. (see People's Choice TV Corp. for SN UHC 3, Inc. subs; see endnote) ENDNOTES	Delaware	0.32())

ENDNOTES

⁽¹⁾ See also American Telecasting, Inc., People's Choice TV Corp., G & S Television Network, Inc., Sprint Wavepath Holdings, Inc., Transworld Telecommunications, Inc., Wavepath Holdings, Inc., Wireless Cable of Florida, Inc.

(2) See also Sprint WBC of New York, Inc., Atlanta MDS Co., Inc., Los Angeles MDS Company, Inc., New York MDS, Inc., San Francisco MDS, Inc., Via/Net Companies

⁽³⁾ Economic interest.

(1) Voting interest.

⁽⁵⁾ MinorCo, L.P. holds a limited and preferred partnership interest of less than 1%.

⁽⁶⁾ American PCS, L.P. holds the general partnership interest of greater than 99%.

(7) American PCS Communications, LLC holds the general partnership interest of greater than 99%.

(*) American Personal Communications Holdings, Inc. holds a limited partnership interest of less than 1%.

(9) Sprint Spectrum L.P. holds the general partnership interest of greater than 99%.

(10) Sprint Spectrum Holding Company, L.P. holds the general partnership interest of greater than 99%.

⁽¹⁾See also TDI Acquisition Corporation and Wireless Broadcasting Systems of America, Inc.

(12) See also US Telecom, Inc., UCOM, Inc., Utelcom, Inc., Sprint International Communications Corporation.

(13) UCOM, Inc., US Telecom, Inc., and Utelcom, Inc., each holds less than 1% of the common stock.

(Back To Top)

Section 5: EX-23.1 (CONSENT OF KPMG LLP)

Exhibit 23.1

Consent of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm

The Board of Directors and Shareholders Sprint Nextel Corporation:

We consent to the incorporation by reference in the registration statements on Form S-3 (No. 333-171301) and Form S-8 (No. 333-42077, No. 333-68737, No. 333-56938, No. 333-59124, No. 333-76783, No. 333-92809, No. 333-54108, No. 333-75664, No. 333-103691, No. 333-105244, No. 333-119566, No. 333-115607, No. 333-115609, No. 333-124189, No. 333-127426, No. 333-13277, No. 333-142702 and No. 333-159330) of Sprint Nextel Corporation of our report dated February 24, 2011, with respect to the consolidated balance sheets of Sprint Nextel Corporation and subsidiaries as of December 31, 2010 and 2009, and the effectiveness of internal control over financial reporting as of December 31, 2010, which report appears in the December 31, 2010 annual report on Form 10-K of Sprint Nextel Corporation.

The Company adopted accounting guidance regarding accounting for business combinations and equity method investments in 2009.

/s/ KPMG LLP

Kansas City, Missouri February 24, 2011

(Back To Top)

Section 6: EX-23.2 (CONSENT OF DELOITTE & TOUCHE LLP)

Exhibit 23.2

CONSENT OF INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM

We consent to the incorporation by reference in Registration Statement No. 333-171301 on Form S-3 and Registration Statement Nos. 333-42077, 333-68737, 333-56938, 333-59124, 333-76783, 333-92809, 333-54108, 333-75664, 333-103691, 333-105244, 333-111956, 333-115621, 333-115607, 333-115609, 333-124189, 333-127426, 333-130277, 333-142702, and 333-159330 on Form S-8 of Sprint Nextel Corporation of our report dated February 22, 2011, relating to the consolidated financial statements of Clearwire Corporation and subsidiaries appearing in the Annual Report on Form 10-K of Sprint Nextel Corporation for the year ended December 31, 2010.

/s/ Deloitte & Touche LLP

Seattle, Washington February 24, 2011

(Back To Top)

Section 7: EX-31.1 (CERTIFICATION OF CHIEF EXECUTIVE OFFICER PURSUANT TO RULE 13A-14(A))

Exhibit 31.1

CERTIFICATION

I, Daniel R. Hesse, certify that:

- 1. I have reviewed this annual report on Form 10-K of Sprint Nextel Corporation;
- Based on my knowledge, this report does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary to make the statements made, in light of the circumstances under which such statements were made, not misleading with respect to the period covered by this report;
- 3. Based on my knowledge, the financial statements, and other financial information included in this report, fairly present in all material respects the financial condition, results of operations and cash flows of the registrant as of, and for, the periods presented in this report;
- 4. The registrant's other certifying officer(s) and 1 are responsible for establishing and maintaining disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e)) and internal control over financial reporting (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(f) and 15d-15(f)) for the registrant and have:
 - (a) Designed such disclosure controls and procedures, or caused such disclosure controls and procedures to be designed under our supervision, to ensure that material information relating to the registrant, including its consolidated subsidiaries, is made known to us by others within those entities, particularly during the period in which this report is being prepared;
 - (b) Designed such internal control over financial reporting, or caused such internal control over financial reporting to be designed under our supervision, to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles;
 - (c) Evaluated the effectiveness of the registrant's disclosure controls and procedures and presented in this report our conclusions about the effectiveness of the disclosure controls and procedures, as of the end of the period covered by this report based on such evaluation; and
 - (d) Disclosed in this report any change in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the registrant's most recent fiscal quarter (the registrant's fourth fiscal quarter in the case of an annual report) that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, the registrant's internal control over financial reporting; and

- 5. The registrant's other certifying officer(s) and I have disclosed, based on our most recent evaluation of internal control over financial reporting, to the registrant's auditors and the audit committee of the registrant's board of directors (or persons performing the equivalent functions):
 - (a) All significant deficiencies and material weaknesses in the design or operation of internal control over financial reporting which are reasonably likely to adversely affect the registrant's ability to record, process, summarize and report financial information; and
 - (b) Any fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting.

Date: February 24, 2011

/s/ Daniel R. Hesse Daniel R. Hesse Chief Executive Officer

(Back To Top)

Section 8: EX-31.2 (CERTIFICATION OF CHIEF FINANCIAL OFFICER PURSUANT TO RULE 13A-14(A))

Exhibit 31.2

CERTIFICATION

I, Robert H. Brust, certify that:

- 1. I have reviewed this annual report on Form 10-K of Sprint Nextel Corporation;
- Based on my knowledge, this report does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary to make the statements made, in light of the circumstances under which such statements were made, not misleading with respect to the period covered by this report;
- 3. Based on my knowledge, the financial statements, and other financial information included in this report, fairly present in all material respects the financial condition, results of operations and cash flows of the registrant as of, and for, the periods presented in this report;
- 4. The registrant's other certifying officer(s) and I are responsible for establishing and maintaining disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(f)) and internal control over financial reporting (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(f) and 15d-15(f)) for the registrant and have:
 - (a) Designed such disclosure controls and procedures, or caused such disclosure controls and procedures to be designed under our supervision, to ensure that material information relating to the registrant, including its consolidated subsidiaries, is made known to us by others within those entities, particularly during the period in which this report is being prepared;
 - (b) Designed such internal control over financial reporting, or caused such internal control over financial reporting to be designed under our supervision, to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles;
 - (c) Evaluated the effectiveness of the registrant's disclosure controls and procedures and presented in this report our conclusions about the effectiveness of the disclosure controls and procedures, as of the end of the period covered by this report based on such evaluation; and
 - (d) Disclosed in this report any change in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the registrant's most recent fiscal quarter (the registrant's fourth fiscal quarter in the case of an annual report) that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, the registrant's internal control over financial reporting, and
- 5. The registrant's other certifying officer(s) and I have disclosed, based on our most recent evaluation of internal control over financial reporting, to the registrant's auditors and the audit committee of the registrant's board of directors (or persons performing the equivalent functions):
 - (a) All significant deficiencies and material weaknesses in the design or operation of internal control over financial reporting which are reasonably likely to adversely affect the registrant's ability to record, process, summarize and report financial information; and
 - (b) Any fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting.

Date: February 24, 2011

/s/Robert H. Brust Robert H. Brust Chief Financial Officer

(Back To Top)

Section 9: EX-32.1 (CERTIFICATION OF CHIEF EXECUTIVE OFFICER PURSUANT TO SECTION 1350)

Exhibit 32.1

Certification Pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, As Adopted Pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002

In connection with the annual report of Sprint Nextel Corporation (the "Company") on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2010, as filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission (the "Report"), I, Daniel R. Hesse, Chief Executive Officer of the Company, certify, pursuant to 18 U.S.C. §1350, as adopted pursuant to §906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002, that:

(1) The Report fully complies with the requirements of section 13(a) or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934; and

(2) The information contained in the Report fairly presents, in all material respects, the financial condition and results of operations of the Company.

Date: February 24, 2011

/s/ Daniel R. Hesse

Daniel R. Hesse Chief Executive Officer

(Back To Top)

Section 10: EX-32.2 (CERTIFICATION OF CHIEF FINANCIAL OFFICER PURSUANT TO SECTION 1350)

Exhibit 32.2

Certification Pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, As Adopted Pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002

In connection with the annual report of Sprint Nextel Corporation (the "Company") on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2010, as filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission (the "Report"), I, Robert H. Brust, Chief Financial Officer of the Company, certify, pursuant to 18 U.S.C. §1350, as adopted pursuant to §906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002, that:

(1) The Report fully complies with the requirements of section 13(a) or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934; and

(2) The information contained in the Report fairly presents, in all material respects, the financial condition and results of operations of the Company.

Date: February 24, 2011

/s/ Robert H. Brust Robert H. Brust Chief Financial Officer

(Back To Top)

S 10-K 12/31/2009

Section 1: 10-K (FORM 10-K)

Table of Contents

UNITED STATES SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION Washington, D.C. 20549 FORM 10-K

ANNUAL REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

For the fiscal year ended December 31, 2009

0

TRANSITION REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934 For the transition period from to

e transition period from to

Commission file number 1-04721

SPRINT NEXTEL CORPORATION (Exact name of registrant as specified in its charter)

KANSAS

48-0457967 (I.R.S. Employer Identification No.)

(State or other jurisdiction of incorporation or organization)

66251

6200 Sprint Parkway, Overland Park, Kansas (Address of principal executive offices)

00231 (Zip Code)

iss of principal executive offices)

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a shell company (as defined in Rule

Registrant's telephone number, including area code: (800) 829-0965

Securities registered pursuant to Section 12(0) of the Act:				
Title of each class	Name of each exchange on which registered			
Series 1 common stock, \$2.00 par value	New York Stock Exchange			
Guarantees of Sprint Capital Corporation 6.875% Notes due 2028	New York Stock Exchange			
Securities registered pursuant to Section 12(g) of the Act: None				
The first of the structure of the second in a second transmission of the first of the second second second of the	ad in Dula 405 of the Securities Act. Ves 🕅 No 🗖			

Indicate by check mark if the registrant is a well-known seasoned issuer, as defined in Rule 405 of the Securities Act. Yes 🗵 No 🗆

Indicate by check mark if the registrant is not required to file reports pursuant to Section 13 or Section 15(d) of the Act. Yes \Box No \boxtimes Indicate by check mark whether the registrant (1) has filed all reports required to be filed by Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to file such reports), and (2) has been subject to such filing requirements for the past 90 days. Yes \boxtimes No \Box

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant has submitted electronically and posted on its corporate Web site, if any, every Interactive Data File required to be submitted and posted pursuant to Rule 405 of Regulation S-T during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to submit and post such files). Yes \square No \square

Indicate by check mark if disclosure of delinquent filers pursuant to Item 405 of Regulation S-K is not contained herein, and will not be contained, to the best of registrant's knowledge, in definitive proxy or information statements incorporated by reference in Part III of this Form 10-K or any amendments to this Form 10-K. \Box

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a large accelerated filer, an accelerated filer, a non-accelerated filer, or a smaller reporting company.

Large accelerated filer \boxtimes Non-accelerated filer (Do not check if smaller reporting company)

<i>r</i>	receici alec	i inci	
Smaller reporting company			
12b-2 of the Exchange Act.)	Yes 🗖	No 🗵	

2.942.347.082

35,000,000

Aggregate market value of voting and non-voting common stock equity held by non-affiliates at June 30, 2009 was \$13,800,465,103

COMMON SHARES OUTSTANDING AT FEBRUARY 19, 2010:

VOTING COMMON STOCK Series 1 Series 2

Documents incorporated by reference

Portions of the registrant's definitive proxy statement filed under Regulation 14A promulgated by the Securities and Exchange Commission under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, which definitive proxy statement is to be filed within 120 days after the end of registrant's fiscal year ended December 31, 2009, are incorporated by reference in Part III hereof.

SPRINT NEXTEL CORPORATION TABLE OF CONTENTS

•

		Reference
Item	PART I	
1.	Business	1
1A.	Risk Factors	13
1B.	Unresolved Staff Comments	22
2.	Properties	22
3.	Legal Proceedings	22
4.	Submission of Matters to a Vote of Security Holders	22
	PART II	
5.	Market for Registrant's Common Equity, Related Stockholder Matters and Issuer Purchases of Equity Securities	26
6.	Selected Financial Data	28
7.	Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations	29
7A.	Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures about Market Risk	52
8.	Financial Statements and Supplementary Data	53
9.	Changes in and Disagreements with Accountants on Accounting and Financial Disclosure	53
9A.	Controls and Procedures	53
9B.	Other Information	54
	PART III	
10.	Directors, Executive Officers and Corporate Governance	55
11.	Executive Compensation	55
12.	Security Ownership of Certain Beneficial Owners and Management and Related Stockholder Matters	55
13.	Certain Relationships and Related Transactions, and Director Independence	56
14.	Principal Accountant Fees and Services	56
	PART IV	
15.	Exhibits and Financial Statement Schedules	57

See pages 19 and 20 for "Executive Officers of the Registrant."

SPRINT NEXTEL CORPORATION SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION ANNUAL REPORT ON FORM 10-K PART I

Item 1. Business

OVERVIEW

Sprint Nextel Corporation, incorporated in 1938 under the laws of Kansas, is mainly a holding company, with its operations primarily conducted by its subsidiaries. Our Series 1 voting common stock trades on the New York Stock Exchange (NYSE) under the symbol "S." Sprint Nextel Corporation and its subsidiaries ("Sprint," "we," "us," "our" or the "Company") is a communications company offering a comprehensive range of wireless and wireline communications products and services that are designed to meet the needs of individual consumers, businesses, government subscribers and resellers. Our operations are organized to meet the needs of our targeted subscriber groups through focused communications solutions that incorporate the capabilities of our wireless and wireline services. We are the third largest wireless communications company in the United States based on the number of wireless subscribers, one of the largest providers of wireline long distance services and one of the largest carriers of Internet traffic in the nation. Our services are provided through our ownership of extensive wireless networks and a global long distance, Tier 1 Internet backbone.

We offer wireless and wireline voice and data transmission services to subscribers in all 50 states, Puerto Rico and the U.S. Virgin Islands under the Sprint corporate brand which includes our retail brands consisting of Sprint[®], Nextel[®], Boost Mobile[®], Virgin Mobile[®] and Assurance WirelessSM on networks that utilize code division multiple access (CDMA), integrated Digital Enhanced Network (iDEN), or internet protocol (IP) technologies. We utilize these networks to offer our wireless and wireline subscribers differentiated products and services whether through the use of a single network or a combination of these networks. Through our partnership with Clearwire Corporation and its subsidiary Clearwire Communications LLC (together "Clearwire"), and their development of a fourth generation (4G) network utilizing Worldwide Interoperability for Microwave Access (WiMAX) technology, we are establishing ourselves as a leader in the deployment of next-generation wireless broadband services. We offer wireless services on a post-paid and prepaid payment basis to retail subscribers and also on a wholesale basis.

On November 9, 2009, we entered into an investment agreement with Clearwire to contribute an additional \$1.176 billion increasing our ownership percentage to 56% as of December 31, 2009 and enhancing Clearwire's ability to further its 4G network buildout. To strengthen our position in the growing prepaid market, we completed our acquisition of Virgin Mobile USA, Inc. (VMU) on November 24, 2009. In addition, on December 4, 2009, we completed the acquisition of iPCS, Inc. (iPCS). iPCS was previously a Sprint PCS affiliate that sold services under the Sprint* brand name and in Sprint-branded stores.

Our Business Segments

Our business consists of two reportable segments: Wireless and Wireline. For information regarding our segments, see "Part II, Item 7 Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations" and also refer to note 15 of the Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements.

Wireless

We provide certain wireless services on our third generation (3G) network and our national push-to-talk network. Through our mobile virtual network operator (MVNO) relationship with Clearwire, we are also the first and only nationwide wireless carrier to offer 4G services. Sprint 4G is available in 27 markets serving more than

30 million people, and is expected to cover up to 120 million people by the end of 2010. In January 2010 we announced the Overdrive ™ 3G/4G Mobile Hotspot by Sierra Wireless that allows up to five wireless fidelity (WiFi) enabled devices to enjoy the speeds of our 4G services where available. We also support the open development of applications and content on our network platforms. Our multi-functional device portfolio has been expanded to include the BlackBerry® Tour™ and Blackberry® Curve™ 2, the Samsung Instinct® HD, the Touch Pro 2 from HTC, and the MiFi 2200 from Novatel® Wireless. In 2009 we also added our first Android™ devices—the HTC Hero™ and the Samsung Moment™ with Google™ and we were the first to launch the new Palm WebOS devices. We also enable a variety of third-party providers, location-based services, and consumer product providers through our open device initiative. The open device initiative incorporates selling, marketing, product development, and operations resources to address growing non-traditional data needs, which covers a wide variety of products and services including telematics, in-vehicle devices, e-readers, specialized medical devices, and other original equipment manufacturer devices.

We believe that our value-driven wireless price plans are very competitive. Our family of "Simply Everything[®]" post-paid price plans bundle together popular data applications with traditional mobile voice calling at attractive price points. The addition of Any Mobile, AnytimeSM to Everything Data SM plans provides subscribers unlimited mobile-to-mobile calling from the Sprint[®] Network to and from any wireless phone on any U.S. wireless carrier network at no additional charge. New Business Advantage SM pricing plans provide value, flexibility and simplicity to our business subscribers who can also take advantage of Any Mobile, AnytimeSM with certain plans. Our Boost Mobile[®] prepaid price plans include unique nationwide monthly unlimited, pay as you go, and \$1 per day text and chat plan options. Our Virgin Mobile[®] prepaid price plans include monthly hybrid plans and voice and data per usage plans. Subscribers may use Top-Up cards – available in increments of \$10, \$20, \$30, \$50 and \$90 – to add money to their accounts. Subscribers may also elect to register a credit card, debit card or PayPal account to credit their accounts automatically on a monthly basis or when their accounts reach a specified minimum amount.

Services and Products

Data & Voice Services

Wireless data communications services include mobile productivity applications, such as Internet access and messaging and email services; wireless photo and video offerings; location-based capabilities, including asset and fleet management, dispatch services and navigation tools; and mobile entertainment applications, including the ability to view live television, listen to Sirius-XM® satellite radio, download and listen to music from our Sprint Music Store, a music catalog with thousands of songs from virtually every music genre, and game play with full-color graphics and polyphonic sounds all from a wireless handset.

Wireless voice communications services include basic local and long distance wireless voice services, as well as voicemail, call waiting, three-way calling, caller identification, directory assistance, call forwarding, and speakerphone. We offer Nextel Direct Connect® push-to-talk services on our iDEN network. We also provide voice and data services to areas in numerous countries outside of the United States through roaming arrangements. We offer customized design, development, implementation and support services for wireless services provide to large companies and government agencies.

Products

Our services are provided using a wide variety of devices and personal computer wireless data cards manufactured by various suppliers for use with our voice and data services. We generally sell these devices at prices below our cost in response to competition, to attract new subscribers and as retention inducements for existing subscribers. We sell accessories, such as carrying cases, hands-free devices, batteries, battery chargers and other items to subscribers, and we sell devices and accessories to agents and other third-party distributors for resale.

Wireless Network Technologies

We deliver wireless services to subscribers primarily through the ownership of our CDMA and iDEN networks or as a reseller of 4G services.



Our CDMA network, an all-digital wireless network with spectrum licenses that allow us to provide service in all 50 states, Puerto Rico and the U.S. Virgin Islands, uses a single frequency band and a digital spread-spectrum wireless technology that allows a large number of users to access the band by assigning a code to all voice and data bits, sending a scrambled transmission of the encoded bits over the air and reassembling the voice and data into its original format. We provide nationwide service through a combination of operating our own digital network in both major and smaller U.S. metropolitan areas and rural connecting routes using CDMA technology, affiliations under commercial arrangements with third-party affiliates (PCS Affiliates) and roaming on other providers' networks.

Our iDEN network is an all-digital packet data network based on iDEN wireless technology provided by Motorola, Inc. We are the only national wireless service provider in the United States that utilizes iDEN technology and, generally, the iDEN devices that we currently offer are not enabled to roam on wireless networks that do not utilize iDEN technology. iDEN is a proprietary technology that relies principally on our and Motorola's efforts for further research, product development and innovation. For additional information, see Item 1A, "Risk Factors—If Motorola is unable or unwilling to provide us with equipment and devices in support of our iDEN-based services, as well as improvements, our operations will be adversely affected."

Beginning in 2009, our subscribers in certain markets now have access to Clearwire's 4G network through an MVNO arrangement that enables us to resell Clearwire's 4G wireless services under the Sprint brand name. The services supported by 4G give subscribers with compatible devices high-speed access to the Internet. This relationship with Clearwire was developed through a transaction that closed on November 28, 2008, at which time we and Clearwire joined together to combine our next-generation wireless broadband businesses.

Sales, Marketing and Customer Care

We focus the marketing and sales of wireless services on targeted groups of retail subscribers: individual consumers, businesses and government subscribers.

We use a variety of sales channels to attract new subscribers of wireless services, including:

- direct sales representatives whose efforts are focused on marketing and selling wireless services primarily to mid-sized to large businesses and government agencies;
- retail outlets that focus on sales to the consumer market owned and operated by us, as well as third-party retailers;
- indirect sales agents that primarily consist of local and national non-affiliated dealers and independent contractors that market and sell services to small businesses and the consumer market, and are generally paid through commissions; and
- subscriber-convenient channels, including web sales and telesales.

We market our post-paid services under the Sprint[®] and Nextel[®] brands. We offer these services on a contract basis typically for one or two year periods, with services billed on a monthly basis according to the applicable pricing plan. We market our prepaid services under the Boost Mobile[®], Virgin Mobile[®] and Assurance WirelessSM brands, as a means to provide value-driven prepaid service plans to particular markets. Our wholesale customers are resellers of our wireless services rather than end-use subscribers and market their products using their brands.

Although we market our services using traditional print and television advertising, we also provide exposure to our brand names and wireless services through various sponsorships, including the National Association for Stock Car Auto Racing (NASCAR*), and the National Football League (NFL*). The goal of these marketing initiatives is to increase brand awareness and sales.

Our customer management organization works to improve our customer's experience, with the goal of retaining subscribers of our wireless services. Customer service call centers, some of which are operated by us and some of which are operated by unrelated parties subject to Sprint standards of operation, receive and respond to inquiries from subscribers. We implemented initiatives that are designed to improve call center processes and procedures, and standardized our performance measures through various metrics, including customer satisfaction ratings with respect to customer care, first call resolution and calls per subscriber.

Competition

We believe that the market for wireless services has been and will continue to be characterized by intense competition on the basis of price, the types of services and devices offered and quality of service. We compete with a number of wireless carriers, including three other national wireless companies: AT&T, Verizon Wireless and T-Mobile. Our primary competitors offer voice, high-speed data, entertainment and location-based services and push-to-talk-type features that are designed to compete with our products and services. Other competitors offer or have announced plans to introduce similar services. AT&T and Verizon also offer competitive wireless services packaged with local and long distance voice, high-speed Internet services and video. Our prepaid services compete with a number of carriers and resellers including Metro PCS Communications, Inc., Leap Wireless International, Inc. and TracFone Wireless, which offer competitively-priced calling plans that include unlimited local calling. Additionally, AT&T, T-Mobile and Verizon also offer competition will increase to the extent that new firms enter the market if additional radio spectrum is made available for commercial wireless services. We also expect competition to increase as a result of other technologies and services that are developed and introduced in the future, including potentially those using unlicensed spectrum and long term evolution (LTE). Wholesale services and products also contribute to increased competition. In some instances, resellers that use our network and offer like services compete against our offerings.

Most markets in which we operate have high rates of penetration for wireless services, thereby limiting the growth of subscribers of wireless services. As the wireless market matures, it is becoming increasingly important to retain existing subscribers in addition to attracting new subscribers. We and our competitors continue to offer more service plans that combine voice and data offerings, plans that allow users to add additional mobile devices to their plans at attractive rates, plans with a higher number of bundled minutes included in the fixed monthly charge for the plan, plans that offer the ability to share minutes among a group of related subscribers, or combinations of these features. Consumers respond to these plans by migrating to those they deem most attractive. In addition, wireless earriers also try to appeal to subscribers by offering devices at prices significantly lower than their acquisition cost, and we may offer higher cost devices at greater discounts than our competitors, with the expectation that the loss incurred on the device will be offset by future service revenue. As a result, we and our competitors recognize immediate losses that will not be recovered until future periods when service is provided. Our ability to effectively compete in the wireless business is dependent upon our ability to retain existing and attract new subscribers in an increasingly competitive marketplace. See Item 1A, "Risk Factors—If we are not able attract and retain wireless subscribers, our financial performance will be impaired."

Wireline

We provide a broad suite of wireline voice and data communications services to other communications companies and targeted business subscribers. In addition, we provide voice, data and IP communication services to our Wireless segment and IP and other services to cable Multiple System Operators (MSOs) that resell our local and long distance service and use our back office systems and network assets in support of their telephone service provided over cable facilities primarily to residential end-user subscribers. We are one of the nation's largest providers of long distance services and operate all-digital long distance and Tier 1 IP networks.

Services and Products

Our services and products include domestic and international data communications using various protocols such as multiprotocol label switching technologies (MPLS), IP, asynchronous transfer mode (ATM), IP-based frame relay, managed network services. Voice over Internet Protocol (VoIP) and traditional voice services. Our IP services can also be combined with our wireless services. Such services include our Wireless Integration service which enables a wireless handset to operate as part of a subscriber's wireline voice network and our DataLink SM service, which uses our wireless networks to connect a subscriber location into their primarily wireline wide-area IP/MPLS data network, making it easy for businesses to adapt their network to changing business requirements.

We continue to assess the portfolio of services provided by our Wireline business and are focusing our efforts on IP-based services and deemphasizing stand-alone voice services and non-IP-based data services. For example, in addition to increased emphasis on selling IP and managed services, we continue to convert our existing subscribers from ATM and frame relay to more advanced IP technologies, such as MPLS, Sprintlink® Frame Relay and Sprintlink® ATM, which allows us to provide converged services. Over time, this conversion is expected to result in decreases in revenue from frame relay and ATM service offset by increases in IP and MPLS services. We are also taking advantage of the growth in voice services provided by cable MSOs, by providing large cable MSOs with wholesale voice local and long distance services, which they offer as part of their bundled service offerings, as well as traditional voice and data services for their enterprise use.

Although we continue to provide voice services to residential consumers, we no longer actively market those services. Our Wireline segment markets and sells its services primarily through direct sales representatives.

Competition

Our Wireline segment competes with AT&T, Verizon Communications, Qwest Communications, Level 3 Communications, Inc., other major local incumbent operating companies, cable operators and other telecommunications providers in all segments of the long distance communications market. For several years, our long distance voice services have experienced an industry-wide trend of lower revenue from lower prices and competition from other wireline and wireless communications companies, as well as cable MSOs and Internet service providers. We continue to see industry growth in voice services provided by cable MSOs as alternatives to local and long distance voice communications providers.

Some competitors are targeting the high-end data market and are offering deeply discounted rates in exchange for high-volume traffic as they attempt to utilize excess capacity in their networks. In addition, we face increasing competition from other wireless and IP-based service providers. Many carriers are competing in the residential and small business markets by offering bundled packages of both local and long distance services. Competition in long distance is based on price and pricing plans, the types of services offered, customer service, and communications quality, reliability and availability. Our ability to compete successfully will depend on our ability to anticipate and respond to various competitive factors affecting the industry, including new services that may be introduced, changes in consumer preferences, demographic trends, economic conditions and pricing strategies. See Item 1A, "Risk Factors—Consolidation and competition in the wholesale market for wireline services, as well as consolidation of our roaming partners and access providers used for wireless services, could adversely affect our revenues and profitability" and "—The blurring of the traditional dividing lines among long distance, local, wireless, video and Internet services contribute to increased competition."

Legislative and Regulatory Developments

Overview

Communications services are subject to regulation at the federal level by the Federal Communications Commission (FCC) and in certain states by public utilities commissions (PUCs). The Communications Act of 1934 (Communications Act) preempts states from regulating the rates or entry of commercial mobile radio service (CMRS) providers, such as those services provided through our Wireless segment, and imposes various licensing and technical requirements implemented by the FCC, including provisions related to the acquisition, assignment or transfer of radio licenses. CMRS providers are subject to state regulation of other terms and conditions of service. Our Wireline segment also is subject to limited federal and state regulation.

The following is a summary of the regulatory environment in which we operate and does not describe all present and proposed federal, state and local legislation and regulations affecting the communications industry. Some legislation and regulations are the subject of judicial proceedings, legislative hearings and administrative proceedings that could change the manner in which our industry operates. We cannot predict the outcome of any of these matters or their potential impact on our business. See Item 1A, "Risk Factors—Government regulation could adversely affect our prospects and results of operations; the FCC and state regulatory commissions may adopt new regulations or take other actions that could adversely affect our business prospects, future growth or results of operations." Regulation in the communications industry is subject to

change, which could adversely affect us in the future. The following discussion describes some of the major communications-related regulations that affect us, but numerous other substantive areas of regulation not discussed here may also influence our business.

Regulation and Wireless Operations

The FCC regulates the licensing, construction, operation, acquisition and sale of our wireless operations and wireless spectrum holdings. FCC requirements impose operating and other restrictions on our wireless operations that increase our costs. The FCC does not currently regulate rates for services offered by CMRS providers, and states are legally preempted from regulating such rates and entry into any market, although states may regulate other terms and conditions. The Communications Act and FCC rules also require the FCC's prior approval of the assignment or transfer of control of an FCC license, although the FCC's rules permit spectrum lease arrangements for a range of wireless radio service licenses, including our licenses, with FCC oversight. Approval from the Federal Trade Commission and the Department of Justice, as well as state or local regulatory authorities, also may be required if we sell or acquire spectrum interests. The FCC sets rules, regulations and policies to, among other things:

- grant licenses in the 800 megahertz (MHz) band, 900 MHz band, 1.9 gigahertz (GHz) personal communications services (PCS) band, and license renewals;
- rule on assignments and transfers of control of FCC licenses, and leases covering our use of FCC licenses held by other persons and organizations;
- govern the interconnection of our CDMA and iDEN networks with other wireless and wireline carriers;
- establish access and universal service funding provisions;
- impose rules related to unauthorized use of and access to customer information;
- impose fines and forfeitures for violations of FCC rules;
- regulate the technical standards governing wireless services; and
- impose other obligations that it determines to be in the public interest.

We hold several kinds of licenses to deploy our services: 1.9 GHz PCS licenses utilized in the CDMA network, and 800 MHz and 900 MHz licenses utilized in the iDEN network. We also hold 1.9 GHz and other FCC licenses that are not currently being utilized, but which we intend to use in the future consistent with customer demand and our obligations as a licensee.

1.9 GHz PCS License Conditions

All PCS licenses are granted for ten-year terms. For purposes of issuing PCS licenses, the FCC utilizes major trading areas (MTAs) and basic trading areas (BTAs) with several BTAs making up each MTA. Each license is subject to build-out requirements, and the FCC may revoke a license after a hearing if the build-out or other applicable requirements have not been met. We have met these requirements in all of our MTA and BTA markets.

If applicable build-out conditions are met, these licenses may be renewed for additional ten-year terms. Renewal applications are not subject to auctions. If a renewal application is challenged, the FCC grants a preference commonly referred to as a license renewal expectancy to the applicant if the applicant can demonstrate that it has provided "substantial service" during the past license term and has substantially complied with applicable FCC rules and policies and the Communications Act. The licenses for the 10 MHz of spectrum in the 1.9 GHz band that we received as part of the FCC's Report and Order, described below, have ten-year terms and are not subject to specific build-out conditions, but are subject to renewal requirements that are similar to those for our PCS licenses.

800 MHz and 900 MHz License Conditions

We hold licenses for channels in the 800 MHz and 900 MHz bands that are used to deploy our iDEN services. Because spectrum in these bands originally was licensed in small groups of channels, we hold thousands of these licenses, which together allow us to provide coverage across much of the continental United States. Our 800 MHz and 900 MHz licenses are subject to requirements that we meet population coverage benchmarks tied to the initial license grant dates. To date, we have met all of these construction requirements applicable to these licenses, except in the case of licenses that are not material to our business. Our 800 MHz and 900 MHz licenses have ten-year terms, at the end of which each license is subject to renewal requirements that are similar to those for our 1.9 GHz licenses.

Spectrum Reconfiguration Obligations

In 2004, the FCC adopted a Report and Order that included new rules regarding interference in the 800 MHz band and a comprehensive plan to reconfigure the 800 MHz band. The Report and Order provides for the exchange of a portion of our 800 MHz FCC spectrum licenses, and requires us to fund the cost incurred by public safety systems and other incumbent licensees to reconfigure the 800 MHz spectrum band. In addition, we received licenses for 10 MHz of nationwide spectrum in the 1.9 GHz band; however, we are required to relocate and reimburse the incumbent licensees in this band for their costs of relocation to another band designated by the FCC.

The minimum cash obligation is approximately \$2.8 billion under the Report and Order. We are, however, obligated to pay the full amount of the costs relating to the reconfiguration plan, even if those costs exceed \$2.8 billion. As required under the terms of the Report and Order, a letter of credit has been secured to provide assurance that funds will be available to pay the relocation costs of the incumbent users of the 800 MHz spectrum. These relocation costs are reviewed periodically based on actual costs incurred. As a result of these reviews, our letter of credit was reduced from \$2.0 billion to \$1.7 billion in 2009 as approved by the FCC.

Completion of the 800 MHz band reconfiguration was initially required by June 26, 2008; however, the FCC has issued a significant number of waivers to 800 MHz licensees giving them additional time to complete their band reconfigurations, which may delay access to some of our 800 MHz replacement spectrum. Based on progress to date, a significant number of additional extension requests have been filed and more are expected. Under an October 2008 FCC Order, we may be required, on March 31, 2010, to relinquish some of our 800 MHz spectrum on a region-by-region basis prior to receiving 800 MHz replacement spectrum. On January 27, 2010, we asked the FCC to waive the requirement in certain regions where most public safety agencies have not yet vacated our replacement channels. This request is pending before the FCC. The Report and Order also contained an exception with respect to markets that border Canada was clarified on May 9, 2008 when the FCC issued the Canadian border plans to include a 30-month deadline for completion.

New Spectrum Opportunities and Spectrum Auctions

Several FCC proceedings and initiatives are underway that may affect the availability of spectrum used or useful in the provision of commercial wireless services, which may allow new competitors to enter the wireless market. We cannot predict when or whether the FCC will conduct any spectrum auctions or if it will release additional spectrum that might be useful to wireless carriers, including us, in the future.

911 Services

Pursuant to FCC rules, CMRS providers, including us, are required to provide enhanced 911 (E911) services in a two-tiered manner. Specifically, wireless carriers are required to transmit to a requesting public safety answering point (PSAP) both the 911 caller's telephone number and (a) the location of the cell site from which the call is being made, or (b) the location of the customer's handset using latitude and longitude, depending upon the capability of the PSAP. Implementation of E911 service must be completed within six months of a PSAP request for service in its area, or longer, based on the agreement between the individual PSAP and carrier. As a part of the FCC's approval of the Clearwire transaction, we committed to measure the accuracy

of our 911 systems at the county level with certain exceptions. We believe we will be able to comply with this accuracy standard using existing technology.

National Security

Issues involving national security and disaster recovery are likely to continue to receive attention at the FCC, state and local levels, and Congress. A major focus of the federal government is cyber security. Congress is expected to take up legislation implementing measures to increase the security and resiliency of the Nation's digital infrastructure. We cannot predict the cost impact of such legislation. The FCC has chartered the Communications Security, Reliability and Interoperability Council consisting of communications companies, public safety agencies and non-profit consumer and community organizations to make recommendations to the FCC to ensure optimal security, reliability, and interoperability of communications systems. We are a member of the council. In addition, the FCC and the Federal Emergency Management Agency/Department of Homeland Security are likely to continue to focus on disaster preparedness and communications among first responders. We have voluntarily agreed to provide wireless emergency alerts over our CDMA network and are looking to do so over our iDEN network. Under the time line developed by the FCC, the provision of such alerts is to begin no later than April 2012.

Tower Siting

Wireless systems must comply with various federal, state and local regulations that govern the siting, lighting and construction of transmitter towers and antennas, including requirements imposed by the FCC and the Federal Aviation Administration. FCC rules subject certain cell site locations to extensive zoning, environmental and historic preservation requirements and mandate consultation with various parties, including Native Americans. The FCC adopted significant changes to its rules governing historic preservation review of projects, which makes it more difficult and expensive to deploy antenna facilities. The FCC recently has imposed a tower siting "shot clock" that would require local authorities to address tower applications within a specific timeframe. This may assist carriers in more rapid deployment of towers. Other changes to environmental protection and tower construction rules, however, are still possible. To the extent governmental agencies impose additional requirements on the tower siting process, the time and cost to construct cell towers could be negatively impacted.

State and Local Regulation

While the Communications Act generally preempts state and local governments from regulating entry of, or the rates charged by, wireless carriers, certain state PUCs and local governments regulate customer billing, termination of service arrangements, advertising, certification of operation, use of handsets when driving, service quality, sales practices, management of customer call records and protected information and many other areas. Also, some state attorneys general have become more active in bringing lawsuits related to the sales practices and services of wireless carriers. Varying practices among the states may make it more difficult for us to implement national sales and marketing programs. States also may impose their own universal service support requirements on wireless and other communications carriers, similar to the contribution requirements that have been established by the FCC, and some states are requiring wireless carriers to help fund the provision of intrastate relay services for consumers who are hearing impaired. We anticipate that these trends will continue to require us to devote legal and other resources to work with the states to respond to their concerns while attempting to minimize any new regulation and enforcement actions that could increase our costs of doing business.

Regulation and Wireline Operations

Competitive Local Service

The Telecommunications Act of 1996 (Telecom Act) the first comprehensive update of the Communications Act, was designed to promote competition, and it eliminated legal and regulatory barriers for entry into local and long distance communications markets. It also required incumbent local exchange carriers (ILECs) to allow resale of specified local services at wholesale rates, negotiate interconnection agreements, provide nondiscriminatory access to certain unbundled network elements and allow co-location of interconnection equipment by competitors. The rules implementing the Telecom Act remain subject to legal

challenges. Thus, the scope of future local competition remains uncertain. These local competition rules impact us because we provide wholesale services to cable television companies that wish to compete in the local voice telephony market.

We provide cable companies with communications and back-office services to enable the cable companies to provide competitive local and long distance telephone services primarily in a VoIP format to their end-user customers. We are now providing these services to cable companies in a number of states while working to gain regulatory approvals and obtain interconnection agreements to enter additional markets. Certain rural ILECs continue to take steps to impede our ability to provide services to the cable companies in an efficient manner. However, regulatory decisions in several states may speed our market entry in those states.

Voice over Internet Protocol

We offer a growing number of VoIP-based services to business subscribers and transport VoIP-originated traffic for various cable companies. The FCC has not yet resolved the regulatory classification of VoIP services, but continues to consider the regulatory status of various forms of VoIP. In 2004, the FCC issued an order finding that one form of VoIP, involving a specific form of computer-to-computer services for which no charge is assessed and conventional telephone numbers are not used, is an unregulated "information service," rather than a telecommunications service, and preempted state regulation of this service. The FCC also ruled that long distance offerings in which calls begin and end on the ordinary public switched telephone network, but are transmitted in part through the use of IP, are "telecommunications services," thereby rendering the services subject to all the regulatory obligations imposed on ordinary long distance services, including payment of access charges and contributions to the universal service fund (USF). In addition, the FCC preempted states from exercising entry and related economic regulation of interconnected VoIP services that require the use of broadband connections and specialized customer premises equipment and permit users to terminate calls to and receive calls from the public switched telephone network. However, the FCC's ruling did not address specifically whether this form of VoIP is an "information service" or a "telecommunications service," or what regulatory obligations, such as intercarrier compensation, should apply. Nevertheless, the FCC requires interconnected VoIP providers to contribute to the federal USF, offer E911 emergency calling capabilities to their subscribers, and comply with the electronic surveillance obligations set forth in the Communications Assistance for Law Enforcement Act (CALEA). Because we provide VoIP services and transport VoIP-originated traffic, an FCC ruling on the regulatory classification of VoIP services and the applicability of specific intercarrier compensation rates is likely to affect the cost to provide these services; our pricing of these services; access to numbering resources needed to provide these services; and long-term E911, CALEA and USF obligations. Continued regulatory uncertainty over the appropriate intercarrier compensation for interconnected VoIP services has led to many disputes between carriers.

High-speed Internet Access Services

Following a June 2005 U.S. Supreme Court decision affirming the FCC's classification of cable modem Internet access service as an "information service" and declining to impose mandatory common carrier regulation on cable providers, the FCC issued an order in September 2005 declaring that the wireline high-speed Internet access services, which are provided by ILECs, are "information services" rather than "telecommunications services." As a result, over time ILECs have been relieved of certain obligations regarding the provision of the underlying broadband transmission services. In 2007, the FCC followed this decision with a similar deregulation of wireless high-speed Internet access services. Such deregulation should result in less regulation of some of our evolution data optimized (EV-DO) products and services.

Network Neutrality

Deregulation of broadband services has sparked a debate over "net neutrality" and "open access." Proponents of "net neutrality" assert that operators of broadband transmission facilities should not be permitted to make distinctions among content providers for priority access to the underlying facilities and that networks should be "open" to use by any device the customer chooses to bring to the network. While we have deployed open wireless operating platforms on our devices, such as the Android platform created in conjunction with

Google and the Open Handset Alliance, an open access or net neutrality mandate that is not narrowly crafted could adversely affect the operation of our broadband networks by constraining our ability to control the network and protect our users from harm caused by other users and devices. The FCC has a pending proceeding to consider whether all high-speed Internet access services, including wireless services, should be subject to such "net neutrality" obligations. The imposition of any such obligations could result in significant costs to us.

International Regulation

The wireline services we provide outside the United States are subject to the regulatory jurisdiction of foreign governments and international bodies. In general, this regulation requires that we obtain licenses for the provision of wireline services and comply with certain government requirements.

Other Regulations

Truth in Billing and Consumer Protection

The FCC's Truth in Billing rules generally require both wireline and wireless telecommunications carriers, such as us, to provide full and fair disclosure of all charges on their bills, including brief, clear, and non-misleading plain language descriptions of the services provided. In response to a petition from the National Association of State Utility Consumer Advocates, the FCC found that state regulation of CMRS rates, including line items on consumer bills, is preempted by federal statute. This decision was overturned by the 11th Circuit Court of Appeals and the Supreme Court denied further appeal. As a consequence, states may attempt to impose various regulations on the billing practices of wireless carriers. In addition, the FCC has opened a new proceeding to address issues of consumer protection, including the use of early termination fees, and appropriate state and federal roles. If this proceeding or individual state proceedings create changes in the Truth in Billing rules, our billing and customer service costs could increase.

Access Charge Reform

ILECs and competitive local exchange carriers (CLECs) impose access charges for the origination and termination of long distance calls upon wireless and long distance carriers, including our Wireless and Wireline segments. Also, interconnected local carriers, including our Wireless segment, pay to each other reciprocal compensation fees for terminating interconnected local calls. In addition, ILECs and CLECs impose special access charges for their provision of dedicated facilities to other carriers, including both our Wireless and Wireline segments. These fees and charges are a significant cost for our Wireless and Wireline segments. There are ongoing proceedings at the FCC related to access charges and special access rates, which could impact our costs for these services and the FCC has released recently a further Public Notice addressing special access charges. We cannot predict when these proceedings will be completed.

Several ILECs have sought and received forbearance from FCC regulation of certain enterprise broadband services. Specifically, the FCC granted forbearance to AT&T, ACS Anchorage, CenturyLink (formerly Embarq), Frontier and Citizens from price regulation of their non-time division multiplexing (TDM) based high-capacity special access services. Furthermore, in 2007, the U.S. Court of Appeals for the District of Columbia found that Verizon was "deemed granted" forbearance from the same rules when the FCC deadlocked on its similar forbearance petition, and that the "deemed grant" was unreviewable by the Court. Our request for en banc review was denied. The appeal of the FCC's rulings with respect to AT&T, Citizens, Frontier and CenturyLink was denied. These deregulatory actions by the FCC could enable the ILECs to raise their special access prices.

The FCC currently is considering measures to address "traffic pumping" by local exchange carriers (LECs) predominantly in rural exchanges, that have very high access charges. Under traffic pumping arrangements, the LECs partner with other entities to offer "free" or almost free services (such as conference calling and chat lines) to end users; these services (and payments to the LECs' partners) are financed through the assessment of high access charges on the end user's long distance or wireless carrier. Because of the peculiarities of the FCC's access rate rules for small rural carriers, these LECs are allowed to base their rates on low historic demand levels rather than the vastly higher "pumped" demand levels, which enables the LEC to earn windfall

profits. The FCC is considering the legality of traffic pumping arrangements as well as rule changes to ensure that rates charged by LECs experiencing substantial increases in demand volumes are just and reasonable. As a major wireless and wireline carrier, we have been assessed millions of dollars in access charges for "pumped" traffic. Adoption by the FCC of measures to limit the windfall profits associated with traffic pumping would have a direct beneficial impact on us. Recent positive decisions against several LECs and their traffic pumping partners in U.S. district courts and before the Iowa Utilities Board and the FCC may result in some decrease in this activity.

Universal Service Reform

Communications carriers contribute to and receive support from various universal service funds established by the FCC and many states. The federal USF program funds services provided in high-cost areas, reduced-rate services to low-income consumers, and discounted communications and Internet services for schools, libraries and rural health care facilities. The USF is funded from assessments on communications providers, including our Wireless and Wireline segments, based on FCC-prescribed contribution factors applicable to our interstate and international end-user revenues from telecommunications services and interconnected VoIP services. Similarly, many states have established their own universal service funds to which we contribute. The FCC is considering changing the interstate revenue-based assessment with an assessment based on telephone numbers or connections to the public network, which could impact the amount of our assessments, but it is not clear that the FCC is prepared to take action in the near future. As permitted, we assess subscribers for these USF charges.

The FCC also is considering changing the way it distributes federal USF support to competitive carriers like us. Currently, we receive support in 25 jurisdictions as an Eligible Telecommunications Carrier (ETC). In 2008, the FCC capped the total amount of high cost USF support competitive carriers could receive and has continued to impose conditions on parties seeking merger or acquisition approval to reduce their USF receipts. As part of the Clearwire transaction, we agreed to reduce our USF receipts to zero in five equal steps over a four year-period. The annual amount we currently receive from USF is immaterial. In addition, various state commissions have imposed or are considering new billing, Lifeline service and network deployment requirements which add significantly to the cost and burden of providing service as an ETC. A loss of our ETC designation in a given state, whether voluntary or mandatory, would require us to forego our USF support in that state.

Electronic Surveillance Obligations

The CALEA requires telecommunications carriers, including us, to modify equipment, facilities and services to allow for authorized electronic surveillance based on either industry or FCC standards. Our CALEA obligations have been extended to data and VoIP networks, and we are in compliance with these requirements. Certain laws and regulations require that we assist various government agencies with electronic surveillance of communications and records concerning those communications. We are a defendant in four purported class action lawsuits that allege that we participated in a program of intelligence gathering activities for the federal government following the terrorist attacks of September 11, 2001 that violated federal and state law. Relief sought in these cases includes injunctive relief, statutory and punitive damages, and attorneys' fees. We believe these suits have no merit, and they were dismissed by the district court. The plaintiffs' appeal to the US Court of Appeals for the Ninth Circuit is pending. We do not disclose customer information to the government or assist government agencies in electronic surveillance unless we have been provided a lawful request for such information.

Privacy-Related Regulations

We comply with FCC customer proprietary network information (CPNI) rules, which require carriers to comply with a range of marketing and safeguard obligations. These obligations focus on carriers' access, use, storage and disclosure of CPNI. In 2007, the FCC adopted a new CPNI Order that imposed additional CPNI obligations on carriers. The new CPNI rules took effect in December 2007. We are utilizing a variety of compliance vehicles, such as technical and systematic solutions and updated policies and procedures, to conform our operations to the new CPNI obligations. The technical and systematic solutions offer significant data security

benefits, but they also require significant development and testing. We petitioned the FCC for a limited waiver of some new CPNI rules so that we could complete development, testing and deployment of our CPNI compliance solutions. No opposition comments were filed in response to our petition. We also continue to monitor our CPNI compliance program and make enhancements and improvements when necessary.

Environmental Compliance

Our environmental compliance and remediation obligations relate primarily to the operation of standby power generators, batteries and fuel storage for our telecommunications equipment. These obligations require compliance with storage and related standards, obtaining of permits and occasional remediation. Although we cannot assess with certainty the impact of any future compliance and remediation obligations, we do not believe that any such expenditures will have a material adverse effect on our financial condition or results of operations.

We have identified seven former manufactured gas plant sites in Nebraska, not currently owned or operated by us, that may have been owned or operated by entities acquired by Centel Corporation, formerly a subsidiary of ours and now a subsidiary of CenturyLink. We and CenturyLink have agreed to share the environmental liabilities arising from these former manufactured gas plant sites. Three of the sites are part of ongoing settlement negotiations and administrative consent orders with the Environmental Protection Agency (EPA). Two of the sites have had initial site assessments conducted by the Nebraska Department of Environmental Quality (NDEQ) but no regulatory actions have followed. The two remaining sites have had no regulatory action by the EPA or the NDEQ. Centel has entered into agreements with other potentially responsible parties to share costs in connection with five of the seven sites. We are working to assess the scope and nature of this responsibility, which is not expected to be material.

Patents, Trademarks and Licenses

We own numerous patents, patent applications, service marks, trademarks and other intellectual property in the United States and other countries, including "Sprint®," "Nextel®," "Direct Connect®," and "Boost Mobile®." Our services often use the intellectual property of others, such as licensed software, and we often license copyrights, patents and trademarks of others, like "Virgin Mobile®." In total, these licenses and our copyrights, patents, trademarks and service marks are of material importance to the business. Generally, our trademarks and service marks endure and are enforceable so long as they continue to be used. Our patents and licensed patents have remaining terms generally ranging from one to 19 years.

We occasionally license our intellectual property to others, including licenses to others to use the trademarks "Sprint" and "Nextel."

We have received claims in the past, and may in the future receive claims, that we, or third parties from whom we license or purchase goods or services, have infringed on the intellectual property of others. These claims can be time-consuming and costly to defend, and divert management resources. If these claims are successful, we could be forced to pay significant damages or stop selling certain products or services or stop using certain trademarks. We, or third parties from whom we license or purchase goods or services, also could enter into licenses with unfavorable terms, including royalty payments, which could adversely affect our business.

Employee Relations

As of December 31, 2009, we employed approximately 40,000 personnel.

We announced cost reduction programs in January and November 2009 designed to further align our cost structure with the reduced revenues expected from fewer subscribers. Approximately 1,200 positions from the 2009 reductions will not be completed until 2010, and as such, are still included in the ending employee count above.

Access to Public Filings and Board Committee Charters

Important information is routinely posted on our website at www.sprint.com. Information contained on the website is not part of this annual report. Public access is provided to our annual reports on Form 10-K, quarterly reports on Form 10-Q, current reports on Form 8-K, and amendments to these reports filed with the
Securities and Exchange Commission (SEC) under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934. These documents may be accessed free of charge on our website at the following address: *http://investors.sprint.com*. These documents are available as soon as reasonably practicable after filing with the SEC and may also be found at the SEC's website at *www.sec.gov*.

Public access is provided to our Code of Ethics, entitled the Sprint Nextel Code of Conduct, our Corporate Governance Guidelines and the charters of the following committees of our board of directors: the Audit Committee, the Compensation Committee, the Executive Committee, the Finance Committee, and the Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee. The Code of Conduct, corporate governance guidelines and committee charters may be accessed free of charge on our website at the following address: www.sprint.com/governance. Copies of any of these documents can be obtained free of charge by writing to: Sprint Nextel Shareholder Relations, 6200 Sprint Parkway, Mailstop KSOPHF0302-3B424, Overland Park, Kansas 66251 or by email at shareholder.relations@sprint.com. If a provision of the Code of Conduct required under the NYSE corporate governance standards is materially modified, or if a waiver of the Code of Conduct is granted to a director or executive officer, a notice of such action will be posted on our website at the following address: www.sprint.com/governance. Only the Audit Committee may consider a waiver of the Code of Conduct for an executive officer or director.

Item 1A. Risk Factors

In addition to the other information contained in this Form 10-K, the following risk factors should be considered carefully in evaluating us. Our business, financial condition, liquidity or results of operations could be materially adversely affected by any of these risks.

If we are not able to attract and retain wireless subscribers, our financial performance will be impaired.

We are in the business of selling communications services to subscribers, and our economic success is based on our ability to attract new subscribers and retain current subscribers. If we are unable to find enough people willing to subscribe for or purchase our wireless communications services, or unwilling to continue to purchase our services, at the prices at which we are willing to sell them, our financial performance will be impaired, and we could fail to meet our financial obligations, which could result in several outcomes, including controlling investments by third parties, takeover bids, liquidation of assets or insolvency. Since January 1, 2009, we have experienced a 1.0 million decrease in our total retail subscriber base, including approximately 3.5 million post-paid subscribers, while our two largest competitors increased their subscribers. In addition, over the past year, we have experienced an average post-paid churn rate of 2.15%, while our two largest competitors had churn rates that were substantially lower.

Our ability to compete successfully for new subscribers and to retain our existing subscribers and reduce our rate of churn depends on:

- our successful execution of marketing and sales strategies, including the acceptance of our value proposition; service delivery and customer care activities, including new account set up and billing; and our credit and collection policies;
- actual or perceived quality and coverage of our network;
- public perception about our brands;
- our ability to anticipate and develop new or enhanced products and services that are attractive to existing or potential subscribers;
- our ability to anticipate and respond to various competitive factors affecting the industry, including new services that may be introduced by
 our competitors, changes in consumer preferences, demographic trends, economic conditions, and discount pricing and other strategies that
 may be implemented by our competitors; and
- our ability to enter into arrangements with MVNOs and alternative resellers;

Our recent efforts to attract new post-paid subscribers and reduce churn have not been as successful as those of our competitors. Our post-paid subscriber losses and high rate of churn have impaired our ability to

maintain the level of revenues generated in prior periods and caused deterioration in the operating margins of our wireless operations and our operations as a whole, the effects of which will continue if we do not attract new subscribers and reduce our rate of churn. Our ability to retain subscribers may also be negatively affected by industry trends related to subscriber contracts. For example, we and our competitors no longer require subscribers to renew their contracts when making changes to their pricing plans. These types of changes could negatively affect our ability to retain subscribers and could lead to an increase in our churn rates if we are not successful in providing an attractive product and service mix.

We expect to incur expenses to attract new subscribers, improve subscriber retention and reduce churn, but there can be no assurance that our efforts will result in new subscribers or a lower rate of subscriber churn. Subscriber losses and a high rate of churn adversely affect our business, financial condition and results of operations because they result in lost revenues and cash flow. Although attracting new subscribers and retention of existing subscribers are important to the financial viability of our business, there is an added focus on retention because the cost of adding a new subscriber is higher than the cost associated with retention of an existing subscriber, and new subscribers are generally entering into contracts with lower average revenue per subscriber than the subscribers leaving our network.

As the wireless market matures, we must increasingly seek to attract subscribers from competitors and face increased credit risk from first-time wireless subscribers.

We and our competitors increasingly must seek to attract a greater proportion of new subscribers from each other's existing subscriber bases rather than from first-time purchasers of wireless services. Recently, we have not been able to attract post-paid subscribers at the same rate as our competitors and have had a net loss of post-paid subscribers during each of the last three fiscal years ending December 31, 2009. In addition, the higher market penetration also means that subscribers purchasing wireless services for the first time, on average, have a lower credit score than existing wireless users, and the number of these subscribers we are willing to accept is dependent on our credit policies. To the extent we cannot compete effectively for new subscribers, our revenues and results of operations will be adversely affected.

Competition and technological changes in the market for wireless services could negatively affect our average revenue per subscriber, subscriber churn, operating costs and our ability to attract new subscribers, resulting in adverse effects on our revenues, future cash flows, growth and profitability.

We compete with a number of other wireless service providers in each of the markets in which we provide wireless services, and we expect competition to increase as additional spectrum is made available for commercial wireless services and as new technologies are developed and launched. As competition among wireless communications providers has increased, we have created pricing plans that have resulted in declining average revenue per subscriber, for voice and data services, a trend that we expect will continue. Competition in pricing and service and product offerings may also adversely impact subscriber retention and our ability to attract new subscribers, with adverse effects on our results of operations. A decline in the average revenue per subscriber coupled with our declining number of subscribers will negatively impact our revenues, future cash flows, growth and overall profitability, which, in turn, could impact our ability to meet our financial obligations.

The wireless communications industry is experiencing significant technological change, including improvements in the capacity and quality of digital technology and the deployment of unlicensed spectrum devices. This change causes uncertainty about future subscriber demand for our wireless services and the prices that we will be able to charge for these services. In addition, due, in part, to current economic conditions, we are carefully monitoring our spending, and we are targeting how and where we spend our capital on network and service enhancements. Spending by our competitors on new wireless services and network improvements could enable our competitors to obtain a competitive advantage with new technologies or enhancements that we do not offer. Rapid change in technology may lead to the development of wireless communications technologies or alternative services that are superior to our technologies or services or that consumers prefer over ours. If we are unable to meet future advances in competing technologies on a timely basis, or at an acceptable cost, we may not be able to competitors.

Mergers or other business combinations involving our competitors and new entrants, including new wholesale relationships, beginning to offer wireless services may also continue to increase competition. These wireless operators may be able to offer subscribers network features or products and services not offered by us, coverage in areas not served by either of our wireless networks or pricing plans that are lower than those offered by us, all of which would negatively affect our average revenue per subscriber, subscriber churn, ability to attract new subscribers, and operating costs. For example, AT&T, Verizon and T-Mobile now offer competitive wireless services packaged with local and long distance voice and high-speed Internet services, and flat rate voice and data plans. Our prepaid services compete with several regional carriers, including Metro PCS and Leap Wireless, which offer competitively-priced prepaid calling plans that include unlimited local calling. In addition, we may lose subscribers of our higher priced plans to our prepaid offerings.

One of the primary differentiating features of our iDEN network is the two-way walkie-talkie service. Several wireless equipment vendors, including Motorola, which supplies equipment for our Nextel-branded service, have begun to offer wireless equipment that is capable of providing walkie-talkie services that are designed to compete with our walkie-talkie services. Several of our competitors have introduced devices that are capable of providing walkie-talkie services. If these competitors' services are perceived to be or become comparable, or if any services introduced in the future are comparable to our Nextelbranded walkie-talkie services, a key competitive advantage of our Nextel service would be reduced, which in turn could adversely affect our business.

Failure to improve wireless subscriber service and failure to continue to enhance the quality and features of our wireless networks and meet capacity requirements of our subscriber base could impair our financial performance and adversely affect our results of operations.

Although we must continually make investments and incur costs in order to improve our wireless subscriber service and remain competitive, due to, among other things, the current economic conditions, we are carefully targeting how and where we spend our capital on network and service enhancements. Over the past few years, we worked to enhance the quality of our wireless networks and related services by:

- maintaining and expanding the capacity and coverage of our networks;
- securing sufficient transmitter and receiver sites and obtaining zoning and construction approvals or permits at appropriate locations;
- obtaining adequate quantities of system infrastructure equipment and devices, and related accessories to meet subscriber demand; and
- obtaining additional spectrum in some or all of our markets, if and when necessary.

Our current budget and focus on careful spending will require us to make decisions on the necessity and timing of certain network enhancements. We may not continue to update our network at the same rate as in previous years. If our competitors spend on their network and service enhancements while we are curtailing our nonessential spending, their networks could perform at levels superior to ours, which could negatively affect our ability to attract new subscribers or retain existing subscribers.

Any network and service enhancements we decide to make may not occur as scheduled or at the cost that we have estimated. Delays or failure to add network capacity, failure to maintain roaming agreements or increased costs of adding capacity could limit our ability to satisfy our wireless subscribers, resulting in decreased revenues. Even if we continuously upgrade our wireless networks, there can be no assurance that existing subscribers will not prefer features of our competitors and switch wireless providers.

Current economic conditions, our recent financial performance and our debt ratings could negatively impact our access to the capital markets resulting in less growth than planned or failure to satisfy financial covenants under our existing debt agreements.

Although we do not believe we will require additional capital to make the capital and operating expenditures necessary to implement our business plans or to satisfy our debt service requirements for the next few years, we may need to incur additional debt in the future for a variety of reasons, including future

acquisitions. Our ability to arrange additional financing will depend on, among other factors, our financial performance, debt ratings, general economic conditions and prevailing market conditions. Some of these factors are beyond our control, and we may not be able to arrange additional financing on terms acceptable to us, or at all, including at the expiration of our current credit facility, which expires in December 2010. Failure to obtain suitable financing when needed could, among other things, result in our inability to continue to expand our businesses and meet competitive challenges. Our debt ratings could be downgraded if we incur significant additional indebtedness, or if we do not generate sufficient cash from our operations, which would likely increase our future borrowing costs and could affect our ability to access capital.

Our credit facility, which expires in December 2010, requires that we maintain a ratio of total indebtedness to trailing four quarters earnings before interest, taxes, depreciation and amortization and other non-cash gains or losses, such as goodwill impairment charges, of no more than 4.25 to 1.0, which as of December 31, 2009, was 3.5 to 1.0. If we do not continue to satisfy this ratio, we will be in default under our credit facility, which could trigger defaults under our other debt obligations, which in turn could result in the maturities of certain debt obligations being accelerated. The indentures governing our notes limit, among other things, our ability to incur additional debt, create liens and sell, transfer, lease or dispose of assets.

The trading price of our common stock has been and may continue to be volatile and may not reflect our actual operations and performance.

The stock market, in general, and the market for communications and technology companies in particular, have experienced price and volume fluctuations over the past year. These broad market and industry factors may seriously harm the market price of our common stock, regardless of our actual operations and performance. Stock price volatility and sustained decreases in our share price could subject our shareholders to losses and us to takeover bids or lead to action by the NYSE. The trading price of our common stock has been, and may continue to be, subject to fluctuations in price in response to various factors, some of which are beyond our control, including, but not limited to:

- quarterly announcements and variations in our results of operations or those of our competitors, either alone or in comparison to analysts expectations, including announcements of continued subscriber losses and rates of churn that would result in downward pressure on our stock price;
- the availability or perceived availability of additional capital and market perceptions relating to our access to this capital;
- · seasonality or other variations in our subscriber base, including our rate of churn;
- · announcements by us or our competitors of acquisitions, new products, significant contracts, commercial relationships or capital commitments;
- the performance of Clearwire and Clearwire's Class A common stock or speculation about the possibility of future actions we or other significant shareholders may take in connection with Clearwire holdings;
- disruption to our operations or those of other companies critical to our network operations;
- announcements by us regarding the entering into, or termination of, material transactions;
- our ability to develop and market new and enhanced products and services on a timely basis;
- recommendations by securities analysts or changes in estimates concerning us;
- the incurrence of additional debt, dilutive issuances of our stock, short sales, hedging and other derivative transactions of our common stock;
- any major change in our board of directors or management;
- litigation;
- · changes in governmental regulations or approvals; and
- perceptions of general market conditions in the technology and communications industries, the U.S. economy and global market conditions.

Consolidation and competition in the wholesale market for wireline services, as well as consolidation of our roaming partners and access providers used for wireless services, could adversely affect our revenues and profitability.

Our Wireline segment competes with AT&T, Verizon, Qwest Communications, Level 3 Communications Inc., other major local incumbent operating companies, and cable operators, as well as a host of smaller competitors, in the provision of wireline services. Some of these companies have high-capacity, IP-based fiber-optic networks capable of supporting large amounts of voice and data traffic. Some of these companies claim certain cost structure advantages that, among other factors, may allow them to offer services at a price below that which we can offer profitably. In addition, consolidation by these companies could lead to fewer companies controlling access to more cell sites, enabling them to control usage and rates, which could negatively affect our revenues and profitability.

We provide wholesale services under long term contracts to cable television operators which enable these operators to provide consumer and business digital telephone services. These contracts may not be renewed as they expire, generally in the time period between 2011 and 2013.

Increased competition and the significant increase in capacity resulting from new technologies and networks may drive already low prices down further. AT&T and Verizon continue to be our two largest competitors in the domestic long distance communications market. We and other long distance carriers depend heavily on local access facilities obtained from ILECs to serve our long distance subscribers, and payments to ILECs for these facilities are a significant cost of service for our Wireline segment. The long distance operations of AT&T and Verizon have cost and operational advantages with respect to these access facilities because those carriers serve significant geographic areas, including many large urban areas, as the incumbent local carrier.

In addition, our Wireless segment could be adversely affected by changes in rates and access fees that result from consolidation of our roaming partners and access providers, which could negatively affect our revenues and profitability.

Failure to complete development, testing and deployment of new technology that supports new services could affect our ability to compete in the industry. The deployment of new technology and new service offerings could result in network degradation or the loss of subscribers. In addition, the technology we use may place us at a competitive disadvantage.

We develop, test and deploy various new technologies and support systems intended to enhance our competitiveness by both supporting new services and features and reducing the costs associated with providing those services. Successful development and implementation of technology upgrades depend, in part, on the willingness of third parties to develop new applications in a timely manner. We may not successfully complete the development and rollout of new technology and related features or services in a timely manner, and they may not be widely accepted by our subscribers or may not be profitable, in which case we could not recover our investment in the technology. Deployment of technology supporting new service offerings may also adversely affect the performance or reliability of our networks with respect to both the new and existing services and may require us to take action like curtailing new subscribers in certain markets. Any resulting subscriber dissatisfaction could affect our ability to retain subscribers and have an adverse effect on our results of operations and growth prospects.

Our wireless networks provide services utilizing CDMA and iDEN technologies. Wireless subscribers served by these two technologies represent a smaller portion of global wireless subscribers than the subscribers served by wireless networks that utilize Global System for Mobile Communications (GSM) technology. As a result, our costs with respect to both CDMA and iDEN network equipment and devices may continue to be higher than the comparable costs incurred by our competitors who use GSM technology, which places us at a competitive disadvantage.

We entered into agreements in 2008 with Clearwire to integrate our former 4G wireless broadband business with theirs. See "Risks Related to our Investment in Clearwire" below for risks related to our investment in Clearwire and the deployment of 4G.

The blurring of the traditional dividing lines among long distance, local, wireless, video and Internet services contribute to increased competition.

The traditional dividing lines among long distance, local, wireless, video and Internet services are increasingly becoming blurred. Through mergers, joint ventures and various service expansion strategies, major providers are striving to provide integrated services in many of the markets we serve. This trend is also reflected in changes in the regulatory environment that have encouraged competition and the offering of integrated services.

We expect competition to intensify across all of our business segments as a result of the entrance of new competitors or the expansion of services offered by existing competitors, and the rapid development of new technologies, products and services. We cannot predict which of many possible future technologies, products, or services will be important to maintain our competitive position or what expenditures we will be required to make in order to develop and provide these technologies, products or services. To the extent we do not keep pace with technological advances or fail to timely respond to changes in the competitive environment affecting our industry, we could lose market share or experience a decline in revenue, cash flows and net income. As a result of the financial strength and benefits of scale enjoyed by some of our competitors, they may be able to offer services at lower prices than we can, thereby adversely affecting our revenues, growth and profitability.

If we are unable to improve our results of operations, we face the possibility of additional charges for impairments of long-lived or indefinite-lived assets. In addition, if the fair market value of our investment in Clearwire based on quoted prices continues to trade below its book value, it could result in an impairment charge. Also, our future operating results will be impacted by our share of Clearwire's net loss or net income, which during this period of their network build-out will likely negatively affect our results of operations.

We review our wireless and wireline long-lived assets for impairment when changes in circumstances indicate that the book amount may not be recoverable. If we are unable to improve our results of operations and cash flows, a review could lead to a material impairment charge in our consolidated financial statements. In addition, if we continue to have challenges retaining subscribers and as we continue to assess the impact of rebanding the iDEN network, management may conclude in future periods that certain CDMA and iDEN assets will never be either deployed or redeployed, in which case cash and non-cash charges that could be material to our consolidated financial statements would be recognized.

We account for our investment in Clearwire using the equity method of accounting and, as a result, we record our share of Clearwire's net income or net loss, which could adversely affect our consolidated results of operations. In addition, the trading price of Clearwire's Class A common stock has been and may continue to be volatile, and the estimated fair market value of our investment may continue to be below the book value of the investment, which could result in a material impairment in our consolidated financial statements.

If Motorola is unable or unwilling to provide us with equipment and devices in support of our iDEN-based services, as well as improvements, our operations will be adversely affected.

Motorola is our sole source for most of the equipment that supports the iDEN network and for all of the devices we offer under the Nextel brand except for BlackBerry devices. Although our handset supply agreement with Motorola is structured to provide competitively-priced devices, the cost of iDEN devices is generally higher than devices that do not incorporate a similar multi-function capability. This difference may make it more difficult or costly for us to offer devices at prices that are attractive to potential subscribers. In addition, the higher cost of iDEN devices requires us to absorb a larger part of the cost of offering devices to new and existing subscribers, which may reduce our growth and profitability. Also, we must rely on Motorola to develop devices and equipment capable of supporting the features and services we offer to subscribers of services on our iDEN network, including the dual-mode devices. A decision by Motorola to discontinue, or the inability of Motorola to continue, manufacturing, supporting or enhancing our iDEN-based infrastructure and devices would have a material adverse effect on us. In addition, because iDEN technology is not as widely adopted and has fewer subscribers than other wireless technologies, it is less likely that manufacturers other than Motorola will be willing to make the significant financial commitment required to license, develop and manufacture iDEN

infrastructure equipment and devices, which would impose material costs on us including, among other things, migrating subscribers off the iDEN network. Further, our ability to complete the spectrum reconfiguration plan in connection with the FCC's Report and Order is dependent, in part, on Motorola.

We have entered into agreements with unrelated parties for certain business operations. Any difficulties experienced in these arrangements could result in additional expense, loss of subscribers and revenue, interruption of our services or a delay in the roll-out of new technology.

We have entered into agreements with unrelated parties for the day-to-day execution of services, provisioning and maintenance for our CDMA, iDEN and wireline networks, and for the development and maintenance of certain software systems necessary for the operation of our business. We also have agreements with third parties to provide customer service and related support to our wireless subscribers and outsourced aspects of our wireline network and back office functions to third parties. In addition, we have sublease agreements with third parties for space on communications towers. As a result, we must rely on third parties to perform certain of our operations and, in certain circumstances, interface with our subscribers. If these third parties are unable to perform to our requirements, we would have to pursue alternative strategies to provide these services and that could result in delays, interruptions, additional expenses and loss of subscribers.

The products and services utilized by us and our suppliers and service providers may infringe on intellectual property rights owned by others.

Some of our products and services use intellectual property that we own. We also purchase products from suppliers, including device suppliers, and outsource services to service providers, including billing and customer care functions, that incorporate or utilize intellectual property. We and some of our suppliers and service providers have received, and may receive in the future, assertions and claims from third parties that the products or software utilized by us or our suppliers and service providers infringe on the patents or other intellectual property rights of these third parties. These claims could require us or an infringing supplier or service provider to cease certain activities or to cease selling the relevant products and services. These claims and assertions also could subject us to costly litigation and significant liabilities for damages or royalty payments, or require us to cease certain activities or to cease selling certain products and services.

Government regulation could adversely affect our prospects and results of operations; the FCC and state regulatory commissions may adopt new regulations or take other actions that could adversely affect our business prospects, future growth or results of operations.

The FCC and other federal, state and local, as well as international, governmental authorities have jurisdiction over our business and could adopt regulations or take other actions that would adversely affect our business prospects or results of operations.

The licensing, construction, operation, sale and interconnection arrangements of wireless telecommunications systems are regulated by the FCC and, depending on the jurisdiction, international, state and local regulatory agencies. In particular, the FCC imposes significant regulation on licensees of wireless spectrum with respect to how radio spectrum is used by licensees, the nature of the services that licensees may offer and how the services may be offered, and resolution of issues of interference between spectrum bands.

The FCC grants wireless licenses for terms of generally ten years that are subject to renewal and revocation. There is no guarantee that our licenses will be renewed. Failure to comply with FCC requirements in a given license area could result in revocation of the license for that license area.

Depending on their outcome, the FCC's proceedings regarding regulation of special access rates could affect the rates paid by our Wireless and Wireline segments for special access services in the future. Similarly, depending on their outcome, the FCC's proceedings on the regulatory classification of VoIP services could affect the intercarrier compensation rates and the level of USF contributions paid by us.

In 2004, the FCC adopted a Report and Order to reconfigure the 800 MHz band that provides for the exchange of a portion of our 800 MHz FCC spectrum licenses and requires us to fund the cost incurred by public safety systems and other incumbent licensees to reconfigure. In order to accomplish the reconfiguration, we may

need to cease our use of a portion of the 800 MHz spectrum on our iDEN network in a particular market before we are able to begin use of replacement 800 MHz spectrum in that market. To mitigate the temporary loss of the use of this spectrum, we may need to construct additional transmitter and receiver sites or acquire additional spectrum. In markets where we are unable to construct additional sites or acquire additional spectrum as needed, the decrease in capacity may adversely affect the performance of our iDEN network.

Various states are considering regulations over terms and conditions of service, including certain billing practices and consumer-related issues that may not be pre-empted by federal law. If imposed, these regulations could make it more difficult and expensive to implement national sales and marketing programs and could increase the costs of our wireless operations.

Degradation in network performance caused by compliance with government regulation, loss of spectrum or additional rules associated with the use of spectrum in any market could result in an inability to attract new subscribers or higher subscriber churn in that market, which could adversely affect our revenues and results of operations. In addition, additional costs or fees imposed by governmental regulation could adversely affect our revenues, future growth and results of operations.

The current economic environment may make it difficult for our business partners and subscribers to meet their contractual obligations, which could negatively affect our results of operations.

The current economic environment has made it difficult for businesses and consumers to obtain credit, which could cause our suppliers, distributors and subscribers to have problems meeting their contractual obligations with us. If our suppliers are unable to fulfill our orders or meet their contractual obligations with us, we may not have the services or devices available to meet the needs of our current and future subscribers, which could cause us to lose current and potential subscribers to other carriers. In addition, if our distributors are unable to stay in business, we could lose distribution points, which could negatively affect our business and results of operations. Finally, if our subscribers are unable to pay their bills or potential subscribers feel they are unable to take on additional financial obligations, they may be forced to forgo our services, which could negatively affect our results of operations.

Our business could be negatively impacted by security threats and other disruptions.

Major equipment failures, natural disasters, including severe weather, terrorist acts, cyber attacks or other breaches of network or information technology security that affect our wireline and wireless networks, including transport facilities, communications switches, routers, microwave links, cell sites or other equipment or third-party owned local and long-distance networks on which we rely, could have a material adverse effect on our operations. These events could disrupt our operations, require significant resources, result in a loss of subscribers or impair our ability to attract new subscribers, which in turn could have a material adverse effect on our business, results of operations and financial condition.

Concerns about health risks associated with wireless equipment may reduce the demand for our services.

Portable communications devices have been alleged to pose health risks, including cancer, due to radio frequency emissions from these devices. Purported class actions and other lawsuits have been filed against numerous wireless carriers, including us, seeking not only damages but also remedies that could increase our cost of doing business. We cannot be sure of the outcome of those cases or that our business and financial condition will not be adversely affected by litigation of this nature or public perception about health risks. The actual or perceived risk of mobile communications devices could adversely affect us through a reduction in subscribers, reduced network usage per subscriber or reduced financing available to the mobile communications industry. Further research and studies are ongoing, and we cannot guarantee that additional studies will not demonstrate a link between radio frequency emissions and health concerns.

Risks Related to our Investment in Clearwire

We are a majority shareholder of Clearwire, a term we use to refer to the consolidated entity of Clearwire Corporation and its subsidiary Clearwire Communications LLC. Under this section, we have included certain important risk factors with respect to our investment in Clearwire. For more discussion of Clearwire and the risks affecting Clearwire, you should refer to Clearwire's annual report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2009.

Our investment in Clearwire exposes us to risks because we do not control the board, determine the strategies, manage operations or control management, including decisions relating to the build-out and operation of a national 4G network, and the value of our investment in Clearwire or our financial performance may be adversely affected by decisions made by Clearwire or other large investors in Clearwire that are adverse to our interests.

Although we have the ability to nominate seven of Clearwire's 13 directors, at least one of our nominees must be an independent director. Thus, we do not control the board, and we do not manage the operations of Clearwire or control management. Clearwire has a group of investors that have been provided with representation on Clearwire's board of directors. These investors may have interests that diverge from ours or Clearwire's. Differences in views among the large investors could result in delayed decisions by Clearwire's board of directors or failure to agree on major issues. Any differences in our views or problems with respect to the operation of Clearwire could have a material adverse effect on the value of our investment in Clearwire or our business, financial condition, results of operations or cash flows.

In addition, the corporate opportunity provisions in Clearwire's restated certificate of incorporation provide that unless a director is an employee of Clearwire, the person does not have a duty to present to Clearwire a corporate opportunity of which the director becomes aware, except where the corporate opportunity is expressly offered to the director in his or her capacity as a director of Clearwire. This could enable certain Clearwire shareholders to benefit from opportunities that may otherwise be available to Clearwire, which could adversely affect Clearwire's business and our investment in Clearwire.

Clearwire's restated certificate of incorporation also expressly provides that certain shareholders and their affiliates may, and have no duty not to, engage in any businesses that are similar to or competitive with those of Clearwire, do business with Clearwire's competitors, subscribers and suppliers, and employ Clearwire's employees or officers. These shareholders or their affiliates may deploy competing wireless broadband networks or purchase broadband services from other providers. Any such actions could have a material adverse effect on Clearwire's business, financial condition, results of operations or prospects and the value of our investment in Clearwire.

Moreover, we are dependent on Clearwire to quickly build, launch and operate a viable, national 4G network. Our intention is to integrate these 4G services with our products and services in a manner that preserves our time to market advantage. Clearwire's success could be affected by, among other things, its ability to get additional financing in the amounts and at terms that enable it to continue to build a national 4G network in a timely manner. Should Clearwire be unable to obtain appropriate financing, it may be unable to build and operate a viable 4G network in a manner that sustains its time to market advantage, or at all. If Clearwire is delayed or unsuccessful in the development or operation of a 4G network, our future revenues, cash flows, growth and overall profitability could be negatively affected.

We may be unable to sell some or all of our investment in Clearwire quickly or at all.

Clearwire has a limited trading history for its publicly traded Class A common stock. In addition, the daily trading volume of Clearwire's Class A common stock is lower than the number of shares of Class A common stock we would hold if we exchanged all of our Clearwire Class B common stock and interests. If we should decide to sell some or all of our equity securities of Clearwire, there may not be purchasers available for any or all of our stock, or we may be forced to sell at a price that is below the then current trading price or over a significant period of time. We are also subject to certain restrictions with respect to the sale of our equity securities of Clearwire.

Item 1B. Unresolved Staff Comments
None.

Item 2. Properties

Our corporate headquarters is located in Overland Park, Kansas and consists of about 3,853,000 square feet. Our gross property, plant and equipment at December 31, 2009 totaled \$46.2 billion, as follows:

Wireless		(in billions)
Corporate and other	는 그는 문제에는 이는 것은 방법에서 한 것을 가려야 한 것을 것을 해야 한다. 가려에 가려가 있는 것을 것을 것을 했다.	2.4
Total		\$ 46.2

Properties utilized by our Wireless segment generally consist of base transceiver stations, switching equipment and towers, as well as leased and owned general office facilities and retail stores. We lease space for base station towers and switch sites for our wireless network.

Properties utilized by our Wireline segment generally consist of land, buildings, switching equipment, digital fiber optic network and other transport facilities. We have been granted easements, rights-of-way and rights-of-occupancy by railroads and other private landowners for our fiber optic network.

As of December 31, 2009, about \$1.4 billion of outstanding debt, comprised of certain secured notes, financing and capital lease obligations and mortgages, is secured by \$1.2 billion of gross property, plant and equipment, and other assets.

Item 3. Legal Proceedings

On October 18, 2009, we entered into a merger agreement with iPCS pursuant to which Sprint agreed to acquire iPCS. In connection with the merger agreement, Sprint and iPCS sought an immediate stay of litigation and the Circuit Court of Cook County, Illinois, Chancery Division and the Illinois Appellate Court entered the stay on all litigation, including iPCS's request for an injunction to block the merger of Sprint and Virgin Mobile USA, Inc., and, upon the closing of the acquisition, all litigation between iPCS and Sprint was dismissed. Subsequent to the announcement of our merger agreement, two lawsuits were filed in Cook County, Illinois state court on behalf of iPCS shareholders against iPCS, the members of the iPCS Board of Directors as individual defendants, Sprint Nextel and Ireland Acquisition Corp. seeking to enjoin Sprint Nextel's proposed acquisition of iPCS' common stock. The complaints assert breach of fiduciary duties by the individual defendant iPCS directors and aiding and abetting the breach of fiduciary duties by Sprint Nextel. We are engaged in settlement negotiations and expect to resolve the complaints for an amount not material to Sprint.

We are involved in certain other legal proceedings that are described in Note 12 of Notes to the Consolidated Financial Statements included in this report. During the quarter ended December 31, 2009, there were no material developments in the status of these legal proceedings.

Various other suits, proceedings and claims, including purported class actions typical for a large business enterprise, are pending against us or our subsidiaries. While it is not possible to determine the ultimate disposition of each of these proceedings and whether they will be resolved consistent with our beliefs, we expect that the outcome of such proceedings, individually or in the aggregate, will not have a material adverse effect on our financial condition or results of operations.

Item 4. Submission of Matters to a Vote of Security Holders

No matter was submitted to a vote of security holders during the fourth quarter 2009.

Executive Officers of the Registrant

.

The following people are serving as our executive officers as of February 26, 2010. These executive officers were elected to serve until their successors have been elected. There is no familial relationship between any of our executive officers and directors.

Name	Business Experience	Current Position Held Since	Age
Daniel R. Hesse	Chief Executive Officer and President. He was appointed Chief Executive Officer, President and a member of the Board of Directors on December 17, 2007. He served as Chairman, President and Chief Executive Officer of Embarq Corporation from May 2006 to December 2007. He served as President of our local telecommunications business from June 2005 to May 2006. He served as Chairman, President and Chief Executive Officer of Terabeam Corporation, a Seattle-based communications company, from March 2000 to June 2004. He served as President and Chief Executive Officer of AT&T Wireless Services, a division of AT&T, from 1997 to 2000.	2007	56
Robert H. Brust	Chief Financial Officer. He was appointed Chief Financial Officer in May 2008. He served as Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer of Eastman Kodak Company from 2000 to 2007. He also served two years as Senior Vice President and Chief Financial Officer of Unisys Corporation. Earlier in his career, he held a series of operations and finance leadership positions at General Electric, concluding his service there as Vice President, Finance for G.E. Plastics.	2008	66
Keith O. Cowan	President – Strategic Planning and Corporate Initiatives. He was appointed President – Strategic Planning and Corporate Initiatives in July 2007. He also served as Acting President – CDMA from November 2008 to May 2009. He served as Executive Vice President of Genuine Parts Company from January 2007 to July 2007. He held several key positions with BellSouth Corporation from 1996 to January 2007, including Chief Planning and Development Officer, Chief Field Operations Officer, President – Marketing and Product Management and President – Interconnection Services. He was previously an associate and partner at the law firm of Alston & Bird LLC.	2007	53
Robert L. Johnson	Chief Service Officer. He was appointed Chief Service Officer in October 2007. He served as President – Northeast Region from September 2006 to October 2007. He served as Senior Vice President – Consumer Sales, Service and Repair from August 2005 to August 2006. He served as Senior Vice President – National Field Operations of Nextel from February 2002 to July 2005.	2007	51

Name	Business Experience	Current Position Held <u>Sin</u> ce	Age
Robert H. Johnson	President – Consumer. He was appointed President – Consumer in May 2009. He co-founded and served as Chief Operating Officer of Sotto Wireless Inc. from February 2006 to January 2009. Prior to joining Sotto Wireless, he served in various executive positions at AT&T Wireless Services, Inc. since 1988, most recently as Executive Vice President, National Operations.	2009	55
Charles R. Wunsch	General Counsel and Corporate Secretary. He was appointed General Counsel and Corporate Secretary in October 2008. He served as our Vice President for corporate transactions and business law and has served in various legal positions at the company since 1990. He was previously an associate and partner at the law firm Watson, Ess, Marshall, and Enggas.	2008	54
Paget L. Alves	President – Business Markets. He was appointed President – Business Markets in February 2009. He served as President – Sales and Distribution from March 2008 until February 2009, and as Regional President from September 2006 through March 2008. He served as Senior Vice President, Enterprise Markets from January 2006 through September 2006. He served as our President, Strategic Segment from November 2003 through January 2006.	2009	55
Steven L. Elfman	President – Network Operations and Wholesale. He was appointed President – Network Operations and Wholesale in May 2008. He served as President and Chief Operating Officer of Motricity, a mobile data technology company, from January 2008 to May 2008 and as Executive Vice President of Infospace Mobile (currently Motricity) from July 2003 to December 2007. He was an independent consultant working with Accenture Ltd., a consulting company, from May 2003 to July 2003. He served as Executive Vice President of Operations of Terabeam Corporation, a Seattle-based communications company, from May 2000 to May 2003, and he served as Chief Information Officer of AT&T Wireless from June 1997 to May 2000.	2008	54
Daniel H. Schulman	President – Prepaid. He was appointed President ~ Prepaid in November 2009. He served as Chief Executive Officer and a director of Virgin Mobile USA, Inc., a wireless communications company, from September 2001 until we acquired Virgin Mobile USA, Inc. in November 2009. He served as the Chief Executive Officer of Priceline.com, an online travel company, from May 2000 to May 2001, and as President and Chief Operating Officer of Priceline from June 1999 to May 2000. Prior to joining Priceline, Mr. Schulman served in various executive positions at AT&T since 1991, most recently as President of AT&T's consumer long distance business.	2009	52

r

Name	Business Experience	Current Position Held Since	Age
Danny L. Bowman	President – Integrated Solutions Group. He was appointed President – Integrated Solutions Group in September 2009. He served as President – iDEN from June 2008 to August 2009. He served in various executive positions including Product Development and Management, Sales, Marketing and General Management since 1997.	2009	44
Matthew Carter	President – 4G. He was appointed President – 4G in January 2010. He served as Senior Vice President, Boost Mobile from April 2008 until January 2010 and as Senior Vice President, Base Management from December 2006 until April 2008. Prior to joining Sprint, he served as Senior Vice President of Marketing at PNC Financial Services.	2010	49
Ryan H. Siurek	Vice President – Controller. He was appointed Vice President, Controller in November 2009. He served as Vice President and Assistant Controller from January 2009 to November 2009. Prior to joining Sprint, he worked for LyondellBasell Industries, a chemical manufacturing company, from January 2004 through January 2009, where he held various executive level finance and accounting positions, including Controller – European Operations.	2009	38

PART II

Item 5. Market for Registrant's Common Equity, Related Stockholder Matters and Issuer Purchases of Equity Securities.

Common Share Data

The principal trading market for our Series 1 common stock is the NYSE. Our Series 2 common stock is not publicly traded. The high and low Sprint Series 1 common stock prices, as reported on the NYSE composite are as follows:

		2009 Market Price			2008 Market Price		
				End of			End of
		High	Low	Period	High	Low	Period
Series 1 common stock	1997年1月1日(1997年))(1997年)(1997年)(1997年))(1997年)) 1997年(1997年)(1997年)(1997年)(1997年)(1997年))(1997年))(1997年))(1997年))(1997年))(1997年))(1997年))(1997年))(1997年))(1997年						
First quarter		\$ 4.20	\$ 1.83	\$ 3.57	\$ 13.16	\$ 5.48	\$ 6.69
Second quarter	(1) 如此主要的方面。方面主要的原始。 网络自己的方律: 1. 不可以把出程。 不可以在保险上、 可以提供了。	5.94	3,49	4.81	9.94	6.27	9,50
Third quarter		4.91	3.47	3.95	9.75	5.75	6.10
Fourth quarter		4.41	2,78	3.66	6.72	1.35	1.83

Number of Shareholders of Record

As of February 19, 2010, we had about 41,000 Series 1 common stock record holders, 4 Series 2 common stock record holders, and no non-voting common stock record holders.

Dividends

We did not declare any dividends on our common shares in 2008 or 2009. We are currently restricted from paying cash dividends by the terms of our revolving bank credit facility as described under Item 7 "Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations – Liquidity and Capital Resources – Liquidity."

Issuer Purchases of Equity Securities

None.

Performance Graph

The graph below compares the yearly change in the cumulative total shareholder return for our Series 1 common stock with the S&P[®] 500 Stock Index and the Dow Jones U.S. Telecommunications Index for the five-year period from December 31, 2004 to December 31, 2009. The graph assumes an initial investment of \$100 on December 31, 2004 and reinvestment of all dividends.



5-Year Total Return

Value of \$100 Invested on December 31, 2004

	2004	2005		2006	 2007	2008	_	2009
Sprint Nextel	\$ 100.00	\$ 95.03	7 \$	84.10	\$ 58.72	\$ 8.18	\$	16.37
S&P 500	\$ 100.00	\$ 104.9	1 \$	121.48	\$ 128.16	\$ 80.74	\$	102.11
Dow Jones U.S. Telecom Index	\$ 100.00	\$ 102.04	1 \$	139.62	\$ 153.64	\$ 103.04	\$	113.20

Item 6. Selected Financial Data

The 2009, 2008, 2007 and 2006 data presented below is not comparable to that of the prior periods primarily as a result of the August 2005 Sprint-Nextel merger and the subsequent Nextel Partners, Inc., Virgin Mobile USA, Inc. and PCS Affiliate acquisitions, as well as our November 2008 contribution of our next generation wireless network to Clearwire. The acquired companies' results of operations subsequent to their acquisition dates are included in our consolidated financial statements. Embarq Corporation, our former local segment, which was spun-off in 2006, is shown as discontinued operations for all periods prior to the spin-off. We lost approximately 1.0 million retail wireless subscribers in 2009, 5.1 million in 2008 and 658,000 in 2007, which caused the majority of the reduction in net operating revenues in those periods.

					Vear	Ended Decemb	ег 31,	
				2009	2008	2007	2006	2005
Possilie of Operations	a subscription	the states a			(in millions	, except per sha	re amounts)	Talanimanan n
		a shqib qishtiri. S	nan Heisel P	£33.3(0	ene che	e 40 147	# #1 003	¢ 00.771
Net operating revenues Goodwill impairment		HERE ALL		\$32,260	\$35,635	\$ 40,146	\$41,003	\$ 28,771
Depreciation and amortization	eren en de Berline a	1.104 0.000.004	that high	7,416	963 8,407	29,649 8,933	9,592	5,200
Operating (loss) income ⁽¹⁾	للاوية ومقربي		eriter.)	(1,398)	(2,642)	(28,740)	2,484	2,141
(Loss) income from continuing operations	1)	i dhun dhin shia	0.054 00.05	(2,436)	(2,796)	(29,444)	995	
Discontinued operations, net				(,) 		(- 27, - 17)	334	980
Cumulative effect of change in accounting	principle, net				_	_		(16
Torn Frenting and Share and District and	• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •	110000	erit i			11.11	i to posta	adage in the
(Loss) Earnings per Share and Dividends Basic and diluted (loss) earnings per comm	an ahara Continuia.	a anosationa())		\$ (0.84)	\$ (0.98)	\$ (10.24)	\$ 0.34	\$ 0.40
Discontinued operations	ion share Continuing	g operations	. 100 s.	J (V.04)	3 (0.96)	3 (10.24)	3 0.34	0.48
Cumulative effect of change in account	inting principle	n de provinsion de la composition de la	1. 3609-1		1996 - Terrer 			(0.01
Dividends per common share ⁽²⁾	inting principie					0.10	0.10	0.30
	a na fana a t			e i de	anthia a fa			
Financial Position	5.5 M						000121	
Total assets	이 같은 영화들로		1.666.66	\$55,424	\$58,550	\$ 64,295	\$97,161	\$102,760
Property, plant and equipment, net	. sheet of a	i sa sana n	4,5,64	18,280	22,373	26,636	25,868	23,329
Intangible assets, net	aationa (including a	(1996) - Hill Holes (1997) Anitu unit notoo)	1999 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 -	23,462	22,886	28,139 22,130	60,057 22,154	49,307 25,014
Total debt, capital lease and financing obli Seventh series redeemable preferred shares		quity unit notes)		21,061	21,610	22,130	22,1J4	25,014
Shareholders' equity ⁽³⁾	• Andre Statistics (NA SERIES AND		18,095	19,915	22,445	53,441	52,226
· ·				10,025		22,115		
Cash Flow Data	and differences							
Net cash provided by operating activities		second		\$ 4,891	\$ 6,179	\$ 9,245	\$10,055	\$ 8,655
Capital expenditures	din di serie dana	persetter i de la se		1,603	3,882	6,322	7,556	5,057

(1) In 2009, we recognized net charges of \$389 million (\$248 million after tax) primarily related to severance exit costs and asset impairments other than goodwill. In 2008, we recorded net charges of \$936 million (\$586 million after tax) primarily related to asset impairments other than goodwill, severance and exit costs, and merger and integration costs. In 2007, we recognized net charges of \$956 million (\$590 million after tax) primarily related to asset impairments other than goodwill, severance and exit costs, and merger and integration costs. In 2007, we recognized net charges of \$956 million (\$590 million after tax) primarily related to merger and integration costs, asset impairments other than goodwill, and severance and exit costs. In 2006, we recognized net charges of \$620 million (\$381 million after tax) primarily related to merger and integration costs. In 2005, we recorded net charges of \$723 million (\$445 million after tax) primarily related to merger and integration costs.

(2) We did not declare any dividends on our common shares in 2009 and 2008. In the first and second quarter 2005, a dividend of \$0.125 per share was paid. In the third and fourth quarter 2005 and for each quarter of 2006 and 2007, the dividend was \$0.025 per share.

(3) In completing a detailed reconciliation of net deferred tax liabilities in 2009, it was determined that net deferred tax liabilities were overstated in prior periods. Previously reported shareholders' equity has been increased by \$310 million as of December 31, 2008, 2007, and 2006 and increased by \$289 million as of December 31, 2005 related to a reduction in deferred tax liabilities.

Item 7. Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations OVERVIEW

Business Strategies and Key Priorities

Sprint is a communications company offering a comprehensive range of wireless and wireline communications products and services that are designed to meet the needs of individual consumers, businesses, government subscribers and resellers. The communications industry has been and will continue to be highly competitive on the basis of price, the types of services and devices offered and the quality of service. As discussed below in "Effects on our Wireless Business of Post-paid Subscriber Losses," the Company has experienced significant losses of subscribers in the critical post-paid wireless market and is currently focused on specific steps to reduce such losses.

Our business strategy is to be responsive to changing consumer mobility demands by being innovative and differentiated in the marketplace. Significant steps in positioning ourselves for 2010 include our fourth quarter 2009 investment agreement with Clearwire to contribute an additional \$1.176 billion increasing our ownership percentage to 56% as of December 31, 2009 and enhancing Clearwire's ability to further its 4G network buildout; and the fourth quarter 2009 acquisitions of Virgin Mobile USA, Inc. (VMU) allowing us to broaden our product offerings in the prepaid wireless market and iPCS, Inc. (iPCS) to expand our direct subscriber base, grow our direct coverage area and simplify our business operations. Our future growth plans and strategy revolve around the following key priorities:

- Improve the customer experience;
- Strengthen the Sprint brand; and
- · Generate operating cash flow.

Our Sprint brand stands for Simplicity, Productivity and Value by making it affordable to do more than just talk. We have reduced confusion over pricing plans and complex bills with our Simply Everything and Everything Data plans and our Any Mobile AnytimeSM feature that offer savings compared to our competition. In addition to savings offered to consumers, new Business Advantage pricing plans are available to our business subscribers who can also take advantage of Any Mobile, AnytimeSM with certain plans. To simplify and improve the customer experience, we have introduced tools such as Sprint[®] One Click that allows subscribers to access various software applications through a single click on their mobile devices and Ready Now which trains our subscribers before they leave the store on how to use their mobile devices. For our business subscribers, we aim to increase their productivity by helping them upgrade from older, less flexible network technologies to IP and by providing differentiated services that utilize the advantages of combining IP networks with wireless technology. This differentiation enables us to acquire and retain both wireline-only and combined wireline-wireless subscribers on our networks.

Consistent with the changing economic environment, our prepaid plans, primarily through the National Boost Monthly Unlimited, Virgin Mobile and Assurance Wireless offerings, are experiencing strong demand as our simple, no long-term contract solutions provide good service and value. We plan to continue to grow our position in the prepaid market by tailoring our products and services to target markets while leveraging our Boost Mobile, Virgin Mobile and Assurance Wireless brands through new and existing distribution channels.

Sprint has refocused its wholesale business as a reseller of new converged services that leverage the Sprint network but are sold under the customer's brand. We have adopted new pricing models, made it easier for our customers to acquire access and resell our services by bundling wireless and wireline services and focused our attention to partners with existing distribution channels. In addition, we have strengthened our sales efforts and expanded to new markets in the rapidly growing machine to machine space.

In addition to our customer-oriented goals, we have also taken steps to generate operating cash flow and reduce our cost structure to align with the reduced revenues from fewer post-paid subscribers. Our actions include workforce reductions in 2009, which are expected to reduce labor and other costs by approximately \$1.5 billion annually. We believe these actions, as well as our continued efforts to reduce other operating expenses and non-essential capital spending, will allow us to maintain a strong cash position, although we do not expect that these measures will fully offset the decline in cash provided by operating activities expected because of our lower number of post-paid subscribers as discussed below in "Effects on our Wireless Business of Post-paid Subscriber Losses."

Effects on our Wireless Business of Post-paid Subscriber Losses

The following table shows annual net additions (losses) of post-paid subscribers for the past five years, excluding subscribers obtained through business combinations.

			Year Er	ded December	31,	
		2009	2008	2007	2006	2005
			(ii	r thousands)		
Total net additions (losses) of post-paid subscribers		(3,546)	(4,073)	(1,224)	279	2,194

As shown by the table below under "Results of Operations," Wireless segment earnings represent more than 80% of Sprint's total consolidated segment earnings. Within the Wireless segment, post-paid wireless voice and data services represent the most significant contributors to earnings and are driven by the number of post-paid subscribers to our services, as well as the average revenue per subscriber or user (ARPU).

Beginning in mid-2006, Sprint began to experience net losses of post-paid subscribers on the iDEN wireless network, which we acquired in 2005 in the Sprint-Nextel merger. Such net losses for the year ended December 31, 2007 exceeded the net additions of post-paid subscribers on our CDMA wireless network. Beginning in 2008 and continuing through 2009, we have been experiencing net losses of post-paid subscribers on each of the iDEN and CDMA wireless networks, excluding migration of subscribers between networks.

We believe that these significant net post-paid subscriber losses resulted from a number of historical factors, in addition to the competitive nature of the industry, including: 1) uncertainty in the marketplace as to our commitment to the iDEN network; 2) a high level of involuntary churn during 2007 and early 2008 due to a relatively high mix of sub-prime credit subscribers; 3) adverse perceptions among some of our subscribers about our customer care services; 4) adverse perceptions among some of our subscribers about the quality of and our commitment to development of our networks; 5) successful competitor devices; 6) perception in the marketplace that the portfolio of Sprint device offerings was not as desirable as those of some competitors; 7) uncertainty about the financial strength and future reliability of Sprint; and 8) perceptions in the marketplace, in part as a result of the subscriber losses themselves, as well as the other factors above, that reduced the Sprint brand's effectiveness in attracting and retaining subscribers.

Beginning in 2008, in conjunction with changes in senior management, Sprint undertook steps to address each of these factors. Before directly addressing brand perception, steps were taken to improve the quality of Sprint's customer care services and the Sprint networks, as confirmed by recent independent comparisons with competitors. Steps were also taken to improve the credit quality mix of our subscriber base and to improve our financial stability, including vigorous cost control actions, which have resulted in our continuing strong cash flow from operations. We also improved financial flexibility through renegotiation in 2008 of our revolving bank credit facility. In addition, beginning in 2008 and continuing in 2009, we have undertaken increased marketing initiatives, to increase market awareness of the improvements that have been achieved in the customer experience, including the speed and dependability of our network. We have also introduced new devices improving our overall lineup and providing a competitive mix for customer selection, as well as competitive new rate plans providing simplicity and value.

We expect these actions will have a favorable impact on net subscriber losses. Net post-paid subscriber losses had not improved sustainably through the first quarter of 2009, in part due to circumstances in the general economy, including higher deactivations of business customer accounts as companies reduced wireless service lines resulting from their own workforce reductions. However, during 2009, the Company began to see improvement in our net loss of post-paid subscribers. Net post-paid subscriber losses decreased by approximately 20% sequentially for each of the quarters ended June 30, 2009 and September 30, 2009 and by approximately 35% sequentially for the quarter ended December 31, 2009. Net post-paid subscriber losses during the six-months ended December 31, 2009 decreased by more than 40% compared to the same period in the prior year.

As discussed below under "Wireless Business—Service Revenue," the net loss of post-paid subscribers in 2009 can be expected to cause wireless service revenue in 2010 to be approximately \$2.1 billion lower. If we continue to experience similar losses of post-paid subscribers in 2010, it would have a significant negative impact on Sprint's financial condition, results of operations and liquidity in 2010 and beyond.

During 2009, wireless industry trends have included a significant industry-wide shift for new accounts from post-paid wireless accounts to prepaid accounts. Sprint's successful prepaid wireless offerings, as well as the cost controls that have been implemented, will partially offset the effects of net post-paid subscriber losses, but are unlikely to be sufficient to sustain the Company's level of profitability and cash flows unless we are successful in further reducing the decline in post-paid subscribers. The Company believes the actions that have been taken, as described above, and that continue to be taken in marketing, customer service, device offerings, and network quality, should reduce the number of net post-paid and total subscriber losses for 2010 as compared to 2009.

RESULTS OF OPERATIONS

	١	ear Ended December	31,
	2009	2008(1)	2007
		(in millions)	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
Wireless segment earnings	\$ 5,198	\$ 6,776	\$ 9,914
Wireline segment earnings	1,221	1,175	1,074
Corporate, other and eliminations	(12)	<u>(287</u>)	(188)
Consolidated segment earnings	6,407	7,664	10,800
Depreciation and amortization	(7,416)	(8,407)	(8,933)
Goodwill impairment	—	(963)	(29,649)
Merger and integration expenses of the second	. — 6	(130)	(516)
Other, net	<u>(389</u>)	<u>(806</u>)	(442)
e Deperating loss of a constant of a state for a state state of the st	(1.398)	(2,642)	(28,740)
Interest expense	(1,450)	(1,362)	(1,433)
Equity in losses of unconsolidated investments, net	(803)	(145)	(3)
Other income, net	157	89	401
Income tax benefit	1,058	1,264	331
	<u>\$(2,436</u>)	<u>\$(2,796</u>)	\$(29,444)

(1) Consolidated results of operations include the results of our next-generation wireless broadband network, which was contributed to Clearwire in a transaction that closed on November 28, 2008.

Consolidated segment earnings decreased \$1.26 billion, or 16%, in 2009 compared to 2008 and \$3.14 billion, or 29%, in 2008 compared to 2007. Consolidated segment earnings consist of our Wireless and Wireline segments, which are discussed below, and Corporate, other and eliminations. Corporate, other and eliminations improved \$275 million for 2009 compared to 2008 and declined \$99 million for 2008 compared to 2007 primarily as a result of costs incurred related to the build-up of WiMAX from 2007 to 2008 that are no longer being incurred in 2009 due to the close of the transaction with Clearwire in late 2008.

Depreciation and Amortization Expense

Depreciation expense decreased \$137 million, or 2%, in 2009 compared to 2008 primarily due to reduced capital expenditures in 2009 as compared to 2008 and increased \$343 million, or 6%, in 2008 compared to 2007 primarily due to increases of in-service network assets. Amortization expense declined \$854 million, or 35%, in 2009 compared to 2008 and \$869 million, or 26%, in 2008 as compared to 2007, primarily due to the amortization of the customer relationships acquired as part of the Sprint-Nextel merger, which are amortized using the sum of the years' digits method, resulting in higher amortization rates in early periods that decline over time.

Goodwill Impairment

The Company recognized non-cash goodwill impairments of \$963 million and \$29.649 billion during 2008 and 2007, respectively. The impaired goodwill was primarily attributable to the Company's acquisition of Nextel in 2005 and reflects the reduction in estimated fair value of Sprint's wireless reporting unit subsequent to the acquisition resulting from, among other factors, net losses of post-paid subscribers.

Merger and Integration Expenses

Merger and integration expenses related to business combinations prior to 2008 were generally classified as selling, general and administrative and cost of products as appropriate on the consolidated statement of operations. Those not solely and directly attributable to the Wireless segment were included in Corporate, other and eliminations and were classified as selling, general and administrative expenses. Merger and integration expenses decreased \$130 million, or 100%, in 2009 compared to 2008 and \$386 million, or 75%, in 2008 as compared to 2007 as we did not incur these costs in the second half of 2008.

Other, net

The following table provides additional information of items included in "Other, net" for the years ended December 31, 2009, 2008 and 2007.

	Yea	r Ended December 31,	
	2009	2008	2007
Severance and exit costs and the second state with the second state with the second state of the second st	@(A00)	(in millions) \$(355)	\$(277)
Asset impairments	(47)	(480)	(163)
	68	29	
Other	(10)		(2)
olika Total Shihi Shihi kukuku shi shika ka kasa ka shika kasa na shika kasa na shika kasa na kasa na Maka na s		<u>\$(806</u>)	<u>\$(442</u>)

Other, net expenses decreased \$417 million, or 52%, in 2009 compared to 2008 and increased \$364 million, or 82%, in 2008 compared to 2007. Severance and exit costs increased by \$45 million, or 13%, in 2009 compared to 2008 and \$78 million, or 28%, in 2008 compared to 2007 due to separation of employees and continued organizational realignment initiatives aimed at reducing our cost structure to align with reduced revenues from net subscriber losses. Asset impairments decreased by \$433 million, or 90%, in 2009 compared to 2008 and increased \$317 million, or 194%, in 2008 compared to 2007. Asset impairments in 2009 primarily related to network asset equipment no longer necessary for management's strategic plans and, in addition, in 2008 also related to cell site development costs no longer necessary for management's strategic plans. During 2007, asset impairments related to the write-off of network assets, including site development costs, the loss on the sale of Velocita Wireless, and the closing of retail stores due to integration activities. Gains from asset dispositions and exchanges increased by \$39 million, or 134%, in 2009 compared to 2008, primarily due to spectrum exchange transactions.

Interest Expense

Interest expense increased \$88 million, or 7%, in 2009 as compared to 2008, as fewer capital projects led to a decrease of \$111 million of capitalized interest partially offset by a decrease of \$56 million related to a \$1.5 billion decline in the weighted average long-term debt balance between the comparative periods. In addition, we had \$35 million of interest credits in 2008 related to the reversal of accrued interest due to the completion of income tax audits. Interest expense decreased \$71 million in 2008 as compared to 2007, due to the reduction in our average effective interest rates, partially offset by an increase in the weighted average long-term debt balance. The effective interest rate on the weighted average long-term debt balance of \$21.4 billion, \$22.9 billion and \$21.8 billion was 6.8%, 6.6% and 6.9% for 2009, 2008 and 2007, respectively. See "Liquidity and Capital Resources" for more information on the Company's financing activities.

Equity in Losses of Unconsolidated Investments, net

This item consists mainly of our proportionate share of earnings or losses from our equity method investments. Equity losses of \$649 million associated with the investment in Clearwire represent the Company's proportionate share of Clearwire's net loss for 2009, plus a pre-tax loss of \$154 million (\$96 million after tax) related to the dilution of our investment in Clearwire from 53% to 51% during the first quarter 2009. During the fourth quarter 2009, we invested approximately \$1.1 billion in Clearwire which increased our economic ownership to 56%. Prospectively, from the date of this subsequent investment, our equity income (loss) from Clearwire will represent our proportionate share of Clearwire's results of operations based on our increased economic interest. We expect Clearwire to continue to generate a net loss as it continues build out of its 4G network.

Other income, net

The following table provides additional information of items included in "Other income, net" for the years ended December 31, 2009, 2008 and 2007.

						Yea	r Ended December	31,
						2009	2008	2007
Interest in	come	n kaja di sentende Program di gadi seka				\$ 34	(in millions) \$97	\$151
Realized g	ain (loss) from inv	vestments				(29)	(24)	253
Gain from	non-controlling in	iterest in VMU				at dabat ta		
Other						1	16	<u>(3</u>)
Total				se later Later	1980 - Andrew	\$157	<u>\$ 89</u>	\$401

Interest income decreased \$63 million, or 65%, in 2009 as compared to 2008, primarily due to lower interest rates. Interest income decreased \$54 million, or 36%, in 2008 as compared to 2007, primarily due to lower interest rates and the recognition of interest income on income tax settlements of \$31 million in 2007. A realized gain of \$253 million was recognized in 2007, primarily related to the sale of a portion of our equity interest in VMU and a dilution of our ownership percentage to 14.1% in conjunction with their initial public offering of stock. As a result of the fourth quarter 2009 acquisition of VMU, a non-cash gain of \$151 million (\$92 million after tax) was recognized related to the estimated fair value over net carrying value of our previously held non-controlling interest in VMU.

Income Tax Benefit

As a result of our pre-tax losses, the consolidated effective tax rate was a benefit of approximately 30%, 31% and 1% in 2009, 2008 and 2007, respectively. The 2009 effective tax rate was reduced by a \$281 million net increase to the valuation allowance for federal and state deferred tax assets related to net operating and capital loss carryforwards. The 2008 and 2007 effective tax rates were reduced by \$794 million of the \$963 million non-cash goodwill impairment in 2008 and \$29.3 billion of the \$29.6 billion non-cash goodwill impairment in 2007 as substantially all of the charges are not separately deductible for tax purposes. Additional information related to items impacting the effective tax rates can be found in note 11 of Notes to the Consolidated Financial Statements.

Segment Earnings - Wireless Business

Wireless segment earnings are primarily a function of wireless service revenue, costs to acquire subscribers, network and interconnection costs to serve those subscribers and other Wireless segment operating expenses. The costs to acquire our subscribers include our equipment cost in excess of the price at which we sell our devices, referred to as equipment net subsidies, as well as the marketing and sales costs incurred to attract those subscribers. Network costs primarily represent switch and cell site costs and interconnection costs, which generally consist of per-minute usage fees and roaming fees paid to other carriers. The remaining costs associated with operating the Wireless segment include the costs to operate our customer care organization and administrative support. Wireless service revenue, costs to acquire subscribers, and variable network and interconnection costs fluctuate with the changes in our subscriber base and their related usage, but some cost elements do not fluctuate in the short term with the changes in our subscriber usage. The following table provides an overview of the results of operations of our Wireless segment for the years ended December 31, 2009, 2008 and 2007.

					Y	ear Ended December 31,	
Wireless Earnings					2009	2008	2007
Post-paid Prepaid					\$23,205 	(in millions) \$ 25,994 1,498	\$ 29,454 1,590
Retail service revenue Wholesale, affiliate and other reven			a (1947) (na 1997) An an	nuaraalii tahdha	25,286 546	27,492 943	31,044 1,061
Total service revenue Cost of services (exclusive of depre					25,832 (8,384)	28,435 (8,745)	32,105 (8,612)
Service gross margin					<u>17,448</u>	<u>19,690</u>	23,493
Service gross margin percentage Equipment revenue Cost of products			antifikaju.		68% 1,954 (5,545)	69% (4,859)	73% 2,595 (5,023)
Equipment net subsidy	in teachteann.	2999 B			(3,591)	(2,867)	(2,428)
Equipment net subsidy percentage Selling, general and administrative Wireless segment earnings	expense				(184)% (8,659) \$ 5,198	(144)% (10,047) <u>\$ 6,776</u>	(94)% (11,151) \$_9,914

Service Revenue

Our Wireless segment generates revenues from the sale of wireless services, the sale of wireless devices and accessories and the sale of wholesale and other services. Service revenue consists of fixed monthly recurring charges, variable usage charges and miscellaneous fees such as activation fees, directory assistance, roaming, equipment protection, late payment and early termination charges and certain regulatory related fees, net of service credits. The ability of our Wireless segment to generate service revenues is primarily a function of:

- revenue generated from each subscriber, which in turn is a function of the types and amount of services utilized by each subscriber and the rates charged for those services; and
- the number of subscribers that we serve, which in turn is a function of our ability to acquire new and retain existing subscribers.

The table below summarizes average number of retail subscribers and average revenue per subscriber for the years ended December 31, 2009, 2008 and 2007. Retail comprises those subscribers to whom Sprint directly provides wireless services on our networks, whether those services are provided on a prepaid or a post-paid basis. Wholesale and affiliates are those subscribers who are served through MVNO and affiliate relationships, and other arrangements through which wireless services are sold by Sprint to other companies that resell those services to their subscribers. More information about the number of subscribers, net additions to subscribers, and average rates of monthly post-paid and prepaid customer churn for each quarter since the first quarter 2007 may be found in the table on page 37.

	Ye	ar Ended December	31,
	2009	2008	2007
	(54	bscribers in thousan	ds)
Average post-paid subscribers()	34,640	38,752	41,454
Average prepaid subscribers ⁽¹⁾	5,313	4,135	4,391
Average monthly service revenue per subscriber:			
Post-paid	\$ 56	\$ 56	\$ 59
Prepaid of the second	33	30	30
Average retail	53	53	56

(1) Average subscribers include subscribers acquired through business combinations prospectively from the date of acquisition. Average subscribers for the year ended December 31, 2009 are inclusive of 4,539,000 prepaid subscribers and 835,000 post-paid subscribers acquired through our 2009 business combinations which were previously included with wholesale and affiliate subscribers. Average subscribers for the year ended December 31, 2007 are inclusive of 170,000 subscribers acquired through our 2007 business combination.

Retail service revenue decreased \$2.2 billion, or 8%, in 2009 as compared to 2008 and \$3.6 billion, or 11% in 2008 as compared to 2007. The majority of the decline is due to a \$2.8 billion and \$3.5 billion decrease in post-paid service revenue driven by a reduction in the Company's average number of post-paid subscribers of approximately 4.1 million and 2.7 million for the years ended December 31, 2009 and 2008, respectively. The decline in post-paid service revenue was partially offset by an increase of \$583 million in prepaid revenue for 2009 as compared to 2008, primarily driven by attracting subscribers to the Company's National Boost Monthly Unlimited plan, which launched in the first quarter of 2009. Prepaid revenue for 2008 decreased \$92 million as compared to 2007, primarily driven by a reduction of 256,000 in the average number of retail prepaid subscribers, primarily on the iDEN network.

Wholesale, affiliate and other revenues, in total, decreased \$397 million, or 42%, for 2009 as compared to 2008, and \$118 million, or 11%, for 2008 as compared to 2007. The decrease in 2009 was primarily due to a decrease in the number of subscribers with two of our large MVNO operators. Wholesale revenues include a growing number of devices under our open-device initiative, including machine-to-machine services through devices that utilize our network. Average revenue per subscriber for our open-device machine-to-machine services is significantly lower than revenue from other wholesale and affiliate subscribers; however, the cost to service these customers is also lower resulting in a higher profit margin as a percent of revenue. The decrease in 2008 was primarily due to a decline in average monthly service revenue per wholesale subscriber.

Average Monthly Service Revenue per Subscriber

Below is a table showing average revenue per retail post-paid and prepaid subscriber for the past twelve quarters.

	Quarter Ended											
	March 31, 2007	June 30, 2007	September 30, 2007	December 31, 2007	March 31, 2008	June 30, 2008	September 30, 2008	December 31, 2008	March 31, 2009	June 30, 2009	September 30, 2009	December 31, 2009
Average monthly service revenue per subscriber ⁽¹⁾ Post-paid Prepaid		······		\$ 58			\$ 56	\$ 56	\$ 56			\$ 55

(1) Average monthly service revenue per subscriber for the quarter is calculated by dividing quarterly service revenue by the sum of the average number of subscribers for each month in the quarter. Changes in average monthly service revenue reflect subscribers who change rate plans, the level of voice and data usage during a quarter, the amount of service credits which are offered to subscribers, plus the net effect of average monthly revenue generated by new subscribers and deactivating subscribers.

Average monthly post-paid service revenue per subscriber was stable throughout 2008 and most of 2009 as a result of improved retention of higher revenue subscribers on bundled rate plans offset by lower overage and roaming revenues. During the fourth quarter 2009, the Company experienced a decline in average monthly post-paid service revenue per subscriber due to declines in overage revenues resulting from the increased popularity of fixed-rate bundled plans including the Any Mobile Anytime feature. The decline in average monthly retail post-paid service revenue per subscriber in 2007 was due to the loss of iDEN subscribers with higher priced service plans and the migration of iDEN subscribers to lower priced plans. Our average monthly service revenue per subscriber in 2007 also declined due to other reasons, the most significant of which is the number of service credits accepted by our subscribers on both networks, which increased due to our retention efforts. Average monthly prepaid service revenue per subscriber increased during 2009 as compared to 2008 due to higher revenue from our National Boost Monthly Unlimited users combined with more stable average revenue per subscriber from our traditional prepaid users. During the fourth quarter 2009, average monthly prepaid service revenue per subscriber subscriber form our traditional prepaid users. During the fourth quarter 2009, average monthly prepaid service revenue per subscriber subscriber form our traditional prepaid users. During the fourth quarter 2009, average monthly prepaid service revenue per subscriber subscribers which carry a lower average revenue per subscribers.

Net Additions to (Losses of) Subscribers

The wireless industry is subject to intense competition to acquire and retain subscribers of wireless services. Most markets in which we operate have high rates of penetration for wireless services. Wireless carriers accordingly must attract a greater proportion of new subscribers from competitors rather than from first time subscribers. As a result, wireless carriers have focused on retaining valued subscribers through various means including considerable efforts in customer care. Our retention efforts have been focused on improving the customer experience, including, but not limited to, our Simply Everything bundled plans that provide unlimited voice, data, text and Nextel Direct Connect[®] services; improved service levels from our customer care centers; and our Ready Now program.

As discussed above in "Overview," we have endeavored to retain and attract subscribers by taking actions to improve our customer care, sales and distribution functions, and brand awareness. In addition, we have taken other actions in an effort to improve our subscribers' experience including improving our network performance by adding capacity to our networks, broadening our device portfolio, and providing subscribers an excellent value proposition with our Simply Everything* pricing plans and our Everything Data plans which include our new Any Mobile, AnytimeSM feature. While certain indicators suggest that we are making progress with respect to these actions, we have continued to lose valuable post-paid wireless subscribers.

The following table shows (a) net additions (losses) of wireless subscribers for the past twelve quarters, excluding subscribers obtained through business combinations, existing subscribers who have migrated between networks (b) our total subscribers as of the end of each quarterly period, and (c) our average rates of monthly post-paid and prepaid customer churn for the past twelve quarters.

						Qui	arter Ended					
	March 31, 2007	June 30, 2007	September 30, 2007	December 31, 2007	March 31, 2008	June 30, 2008	September 30, 2008	December 31, 2008	March 31, 2009	June 30, 2009	September 30, 	December 31, 2009
Net additions (losses) (in thousands)	e sejaet Generate eta											
Post-paid iDEN CDMA ⁽¹⁾	(744) 524	(662) 678	(700) 363	(686)	(684) (386)	(527) (249)	(589) (533)	(639) (466)	(625) (625)	(529) (462)	(466) (335)	(414) (90)
Total rete pos												
pai	(220)	16	(337)	(683)	(1,070)	(776)	(1,122)	(1,105)	(1,250)	(991)	(801)	(504)
Prepaid:												
iDEN CDMA	272	70 99	(57)	(202) 257	(543) 343	(250) 112	(305)	(264)	764 (90)	938 (161)	80) (135)	483 (48)
Total reta	u u u Miji Ethiophiliae											
pre	275	169	67	<u></u>	(200)	(138)	(329)	(314)	674		666	435
Wholesale and											((10)	(70)
affiliates	513	188	210	520	183	<u> </u>	130	146	394	(43)	(410)	(79)
End of period subscribers (in thousands)	e La constante La constante		ant Enter Status Status Status									
Post-paid:				and there			e no la servicia.	san ining		:		
DEN CDMA ⁽¹⁾	16,535 25,050	15,472 26,129	14,355 27,079	13,246 27,505	12,179	11,330 27,575	10,466 27,317	9,609 27,069	8,890 26,538	8,292 	7,762	7,255
Total retz	and the state of the											
pos -	e se finite				latitar. Att							
pai (3)	41,585	41,601	41,434	40,751	39,681	38,905	37,783	36,678	35,428	34,437	33,636	33,967
repaid			-									
IDEN CDMA	4,284 3	4,354	4,297 226	4,095 483	3,552 826	3,302 938	2,997 914	2,733 864	3,497 774	4,435 613	5,236 478	5,719 4,969
Total rete						pa <mark>ng s</mark> a galak se				urte et en el la servició		
ß ,	4,287	4,456	4,523	4,578	4,378	4,240	3,911	3,597	4,271	5,048	5,714	10,688
Wholesale and affiliates ⁽³⁾	6,825	6,980	7,175	7,676	7,841	7,831	7,939	8,063	9,384	9,341	8,931	3,478
Monthly customer churn rate ⁽²⁾												
Retail post-paid Retail prepaid	2.30% 6.97%						e generation de la construction de	2. 12 (1997) 10 (1997)				and the second second second

Includes subscribers with PowerSource devices, which operate seamlessly between our CDMA and iDEN networks.
 Churn is calculated by dividing net subscriber deactivations for the quarter by the sum of the average number of su

Churn is calculated by dividing net subscriber deactivations for the quarter by the sum of the average number of subscribers for each month in the quarter. For post-paid accounts comprising multiple subscribers, such as family plans and enterprise accounts, net deactivations are defined as deactivations in excess of customer activations in a particular account within 30 days. Post-paid and Prepaid churn constists of both voluntary churn, where the subscriber makes his or her own determination to cease heing a customer, and involuntary churn, where the customer's service is terminated due to a lack of payment or other reasons.

(3) Reflects the transfer of 170,000 subscribers from Wholesale and affiliates to Post-paid due to a business combination in the quarter ended September 30, 2007 as well as the transfer of 4,539,000 Prepaid and 835,000 Post-paid subscribers from Wholesale and affiliates as a result of the business combinations completed in the fourth quarter 2009.

Retail Post-Paid Subscribers—We lost 3.5 million net post-paid subscribers during 2009 as compared to losing 4.1 million and 1.2 million net postpaid subscribers during 2008 and 2007, respectively. The following table provides a reconciliation of reported net additions (losses) of retail post-paid subscribers and transfers of subscribers between network technologies during the years ended December 31, 2009, 2008 and 2007.

CDMA					Vear	Ended Decemb	er 31,
					2009	2008	2007
						(in thousands)	
Reported net additions (losses)					(1,512)	(1,634)	1,568
Net transfers from iDEN					321	1,199	1,563
Additions (losses) after transfers fro	- mmi	المراجع المراجع المراجع المراجع	di setta a sua dare	e sangerer	(1.191)	(435)	3,131
Additions (losses) after transfers ito	NIDEN SECONDERS	e et l'iterio	이 나는 것을 위해 있는 것을 것을 위해 있는 것을 위해 있다. 것을 위해 있는 것을 위해 않았다. 것을 것을 것을 위해 있는 것을	a sur hiti at		(455)	
	n IDBN Stabligerin.	e est d'Estrais	di ka sa	, en litter		(455)	
IDEN	NIDBN (Sectored), st.	, se string Barba	ul de la care estas	, ku luttur		Ended Decemb	er 31,
	n IDBN (sebblagged)	e en 1986) A	line a the	, en litter		Ended Decemb	
iden					<u>Year</u> 2009		er 31,
iden					<u>Year</u> 2009 (2.034)	2008	er 31,
		Weisen ()			<u>Year</u> 2009 (2.034)	2008 (in thousands)	er 31,

The Company expects that both post-paid and total subscriber full-year net losses should improve for the year 2010 as compared to 2009. However, our actual loss of post-paid subscribers in 2009 can be expected to cause wireless service revenue in 2010 to be approximately \$2.1 billion lower than it would have been had those subscribers not been lost. If we continue to experience significant loss of post-paid subscribers in 2010, it would have a significant negative impact on Sprint's financial condition, results of operations and liquidity in 2010 and beyond.

Prepaid Subscribers—We added approximately 2.6 million net prepaid subscribers during 2009 as compared to losing 981,000 and adding 566,000 net prepaid subscribers in 2008 and 2007, respectively. Our net prepaid subscriber additions in 2009 were principally driven by the Company's National Boost Monthly Unlimited offering on the iDEN network which was launched in the first quarter 2009. The success achieved by the National Boost Monthly Unlimited offering has driven a significant prepaid market share gain. In conjunction with the changing economic environment, the Company's National Boost Monthly Unlimited offering continues to experience strong demand as prepaid decisions are becoming a larger portion of overall decisions in the marketplace. Net prepaid subscriber losses in 2008 as compared to net additions in 2007 were principally caused by our attracting fewer new subscribers on the iDEN network and total deactivations increasing year over year. End of period prepaid subscribers include subscribers engaged in certain retention programs that target qualifying subscribers to maintain ongoing service while providing additional time to make a replenishment prior to account deactivation. Subscribers targeted through retention programs are not included in the calculation of churn until their offer expires without a replenishment to their account.

Wholesale and Affiliate Subscribers—Wholesale and affiliate subscribers represent customers that are served on our networks through companies that resell our services to their subscribers, customers residing in PCS Affiliate territories and a growing portion of subscribers from our open-device initiative primarily representing machine-to-machine devices that utilize our network. During 2009, wholesale and affiliate subscriber losses were 138,000, compared to net subscriber additions of 472,000 and 1.4 million for 2008 and 2007, respectively. Subscriber losses in 2009 were primarily due to a decrease in the number of subscribers with two of our large MVNO operators.

Cost of Services

Cost of services consists primarily of:

- costs to operate and maintain our CDMA and iDEN networks, including direct switch and cell site costs, such as rent, utilities, maintenance, payroll costs associated with network employees and spectrum frequency leasing costs;
- fixed and variable interconnection costs, the fixed component of which consists of monthly flat-rate fees for facilities leased from local exchange carriers based on the number of cell sites and switches in service in a particular period and the related equipment installed at each site, and the variable component of which generally consists of per-minute use fees charged by wireline providers for calls terminating on their networks, which fluctuate in relation to the level and duration of those terminating calls;
- long distance costs paid to the Wireline segment;
- costs to service and repair devices;
- regulatory fees;
- · roaming fees paid to other carriers; and
- fixed and variable costs relating to payments to third parties for the use of their proprietary data applications, such as messaging, music, TV and navigation services by our subscribers.

Cost of services decreased \$361 million, or 4%, in 2009 compared to 2008, primarily reflecting a decline in labor, outside services and maintenance costs consistent with the Company's cost cutting efforts, as well as a decline in network costs associated with fewer subscribers. Cost of services increased \$133 million, or 2%, in 2008 as compared to 2007 primarily reflecting increased costs relating to data and voice roaming outside of our networks and increased service and repair costs related to devices with increased functionality. In addition, backhaul costs, including usage of our wireline network, have increased primarily due to increased data usage by our subscribers and the expansion of EV-DO Rev. A in our network. These costs have been slightly offset by lower employee related and outside services costs.

Equipment Net Subsidy

We recognize equipment revenue and corresponding costs of devices when title of the device passes to the dealer or end-user customer. Our marketing plans assume that devices typically will be sold at prices below cost, which is consistent with industry practice, as subscriber retention efforts often include providing incentives to subscribers such as offering new devices at discounted prices. We reduce equipment revenue for these discounts offered directly to the customer, or for certain payments to third-party dealers to reimburse the dealer for point of sale discounts that are offered to the end-user subscriber. Additionally, the cost of devices is reduced by any rebates that are earned from the supplier. Cost of devices and accessories also includes order fulfillment related expenses and write-downs of device and related accessory inventory for shrinkage and obsolescence. Equipment costs in excess of the revenues generated from equipment sales is referred to in the industry as equipment net subsidy. Equipment revenue decreased \$38 million, or 2%, in 2009 compared to 2008 primarily due to declining average sales prices for those devices as a result of competitive and economic pressures, partially offset by an increase in the number of devices sold in 2008 as compared to 2007, partially offset by an increase in the average sales prices for those devices sold reflecting a greater mix of post-paid devices sold with a higher functionality and an increase in the number of devices sold. Cost of devices sold reflecting a greater mix of post-paid devices sold with a higher functionality and an increase in the number of devices sold consisted sold reflecting a greater mix of percentage of smartphones and higher-end devices.

Selling, General and Administrative Expense

Sales and marketing costs primarily consist of customer acquisition costs, including commissions paid to our indirect dealers, third-party distributors and retail sales force for new device activations and upgrades, residual payments to our indirect dealers, payroll and facilities costs associated with our retail sales force and stores and marketing employees, advertising, media programs and sponsorships, including costs related to branding. General and administrative expenses primarily consist of costs for billing, customer care and information technology operations, bad debt expense and administrative support activities, including collections, legal, finance, human resources, strategic planning and technology and product development.

Sales and marketing expense decreased \$273 million, or 6%, in 2009 from 2008 as compared to \$722 million, or 13%, in 2008 from 2007. The decline in sales and marketing expenses for the year ended December 31, 2009 and 2008 is primarily due to the decline in gross subscriber additions and a decline in labor related costs due to our workforce and cost reduction activities.

General and administrative costs decreased \$1.1 billion, or 22%, in 2009 from 2008 and \$382 million, or 7%, in 2008 from 2007. The decline in general and administrative costs for the year ended December 31, 2009 is primarily due to the decrease in employee related costs as part of our cost cutting initiatives, reduction in customer care costs, and lower bad debt expense. Employee related costs decreased approximately \$536 million in 2009 as compared to 2008, due to workforce reductions announced in January and November 2009. Customer care costs decreased \$363 million in 2009 as compared to 2008. Bad debt expense was \$392 million for the year ended December 31, 2009 representing a \$240 million decline, as compared to bad debt expense of \$632 million in 2008. The improvement in bad debt expense resulted from lower rates of uncollectibility during the period, as well as lower estimated uncollectible accounts in outstanding accounts receivable. Our improvement in customer care expense is largely attributable to customer care quality initiatives that were launched in 2008. These initiatives resulted in fewer calls per subscriber into customer care which was reduced by 39% from 2007 peak levels. The reduction in calls per subscriber allowed for a reduction of 19 call centers in 2009 and 11 call centers in 2008. We also have several customer care and collection activities designed to proactively contact subscribers to ensure they are on appropriate service plans based on their usage and to negotiate payment arrangements designed to help customers through difficult financial times. As a result, we have experienced a decrease in involuntary churn, as well as a decrease in the number of accounts and average balances written off in 2009 compared to 2008. The decline in general and administrative costs for the year ended December 31, 2008 was principally due to the decrease in bad debt expense and lower employee related costs, offset by an increase in customer care related costs. Bad debt expense was \$632 million for the year ended December 31, 2008 as compared to \$896 million for 2007 representing a \$264 million decline. The improvement in bad debt expense was largely attributable to credit policies for new customers and the customer care quality initiatives launched in 2008. Specifically, the ratio of subscribers with a prime credit score to those with a subprime credit score improved in 2008 as compared to 2007.

Segment Earnings - Wireline

Wireline segment earnings are primarily a function of wireline service revenue, network and interconnection costs and other Wireline segment operating expenses. Network costs primarily represent special access costs and interconnection costs which generally consist of domestic and international perminute usage fees paid to other carriers. The remaining costs associated with operating the Wireline segment include the costs to operate our customer care and billing organizations in addition to administrative support. Wireline service revenue, and variable network and interconnection costs fluctuate with the changes in our customer base and their related usage, but some cost elements do not fluctuate in the short term with the changes in our customer usage. Our Wireline segment provides services to our Wireless segment which are generally accounted for based on market rates which we believe approximate fair value. The following table provides an overview of the results of operations of our Wireline segment for the years ended December 31, 2009, 2008 and 2007.

	Yes	ir Ended December 31	i,
Wireline Earnings	2009	2008	2007
		(in millions)	
Voice	\$ 2,563	\$ 3,079	\$ 3,509
Data	662	959	1,210
Internet and a second second of the second of the second	2,293	2,148	1,575
Other	111	146	169
in the second	5,629	6,332	6,463
Cost of services and products	(3,663)	(4,192)	(4,446)
Service gross margin	1,966	2,140	2,017
Service gross margin percentage	35%	34%	31%
Selling, general and administrative expense	(745)	(965)	(943)
Wireline segment earnings	\$ 1,221	<u>\$ 1,175</u>	<u>\$ 1,074</u>

Wireline Revenue

Voice Revenues

Voice revenues decreased \$516 million, or 17%, in 2009 as compared to 2008 and decreased \$430 million, or 12%, in 2008 as compared to 2007. The 2009 and 2008 decreases were primarily driven by volume declines due to customer churn as well as overall price declines. Voice revenues generated from the sale of services to our Wireless segment represented 31% of total voice revenues in 2009 as compared to 26% in 2008 and 23% in 2007.

Data Revenues

Data revenues reflect sales of data services, including ATM, frame relay and managed network services. Data revenues decreased \$297 million, or 31%, in 2009 as compared to 2008 and decreased \$251 million, or 21%, in 2008 as compared to 2007 due to declines in frame relay and ATM services as subscribers migrated to IP-based technologies. These declines were partially offset by growth in IP revenues. Data revenues generated from the provision of services to the Wireless segment represented 19% of total data revenue in 2009 as compared to 13% in 2008 and 8% in 2007.

Internet Revenues

Internet revenues reflect sales of IP-based data services, including MPLS. Internet revenues increased \$145 million, or 7%, in 2009 as compared to 2008 and increased \$573 million, or 36%, in 2008 as compared to 2007. The increases were due to higher IP revenues as business subscribers are increasing requirements to support wireless customer's data traffic, as well as revenue growth in our cable VoIP, which experienced a 15% increase in subscribers in 2009 as compared to 2008 and a 32% increase in 2008 as compared to 2007. Internet revenues generated from the provision of services to the Wireless segment represented 11% of total Internet revenues in 2009 as compared to 9% in 2008 and 5% in 2007.

Other Revenues

Other revenues, which primarily consist of sales of customer premises equipment, decreased \$35 million, or 24%, in 2009 as compared to 2008 and decreased \$23 million, or 14%, in 2008 as compared to 2007 as a result of fewer projects in 2009 and 2008.

Costs of Services and Products

Costs of services and products include access costs paid to local phone companies, other domestic service providers and foreign phone companies to complete calls made by our domestic subscribers, costs to operate and maintain our networks and costs of equipment. Costs of services and products decreased \$529 million, or 13%, in 2009 from 2008 and decreased \$254 million, or 6%, in 2008 from 2007. The decrease in 2009 is primarily due to declining voice volumes and a shift in mix to lower cost products as a result of the migration from data to IP-based technologies. The decrease in 2008 is mainly due to improved access cost rates and declining volumes. Service gross margin percentage increased from 31% in 2007 to 34% in 2008 and to 35% in 2009, primarily as a result of revenue growth in our cable VoIP business and a decrease in costs of services offset by a decrease in voice revenue.

Selling, General and Administrative Expense

Selling, general and administrative expense decreased \$220 million, or 23%, as compared to 2008 and increased \$22 million, or 2% in 2008 as compared 2007. The 2009 decrease was primarily due to a reduction in employee headcount and a decline in the use of outside services and maintenance as part of our cost cutting initiatives. The 2008 increase was primarily driven by the absence of a favorable settlement with Vonage recognized in 2007 related to the use of certain patents within our patent portfolio. Total selling, general and administrative expense as a percentage of net services revenue was 13% in 2009 and 15% in both 2008 and 2007.

LIQUIDITY AND CAPITAL RESOURCES

Cash Flow

	Yea	r Ended December	<i>r</i> 31,
	2009	2008	2007
		(in millions)	
Net cash provided by operating activities	\$ 4,891	\$ 6,179	\$ 9,245
Net cash used in investing activities	(3,844)	(4,250)	(6,377)
Net cash used in financing activities	(919)	(484)	(2,668)

Operating Activities

Net cash provided by operating activities of \$4.9 billion in 2009 decreased by \$1.3 billion from 2008, primarily due to a \$3.6 billion decrease in cash received from our subscribers as a result of declining service revenues from our loss of post-paid subscribers and a \$200 million contribution to the Company pension plan during 2009. These declines were offset by a decrease of \$2.1 billion in cash paid to our suppliers and employees primarily due to reductions in variable cost of services and products and selling, general and administrative expenses due to the various cost cutting initiatives implemented over the past year.

Net cash provided by operating activities of \$6.2 billion in 2008 decreased \$3.1 billion from 2007, primarily due to a \$3.8 billion decrease in cash received from our subscribers as a result of declining service revenues from our loss of post-paid subscribers. This was offset by a decrease of \$1.2 billion in cash paid to our suppliers and employees.

Net cash provided by operating activities for both 2008 and 2007 is net of cash used for operating activities of approximately \$300 million that related to our operations that were contributed to Clearwire in November 2008.

Investing Activities

Net cash used in investing activities for 2009 decreased by \$406 million from 2008, primarily due to an increase of \$369 million in proceeds from shortterm investments and a decrease in capital expenditures of \$2.3 billion in 2009 as compared to 2008 mainly due to fewer cell sites built in 2009, fewer IT and network development projects and costs incurred related to the build-up of WiMAX in 2008 that are no longer being incurred in 2009 due to the close of the transaction with Clearwire in November 2008. The decreases were offset by increased purchases of \$599 million in short-term investments, a \$1.1 billion increase of Sprint's investment in Clearwire and \$560 million used to acquire VMU and iPCS in the fourth quarter 2009.

Net cash used in investing activities for 2008 decreased by \$2.1 billion from 2007, primarily due to the decrease in capital expenditures of \$2.4 billion in 2008 as compared to 2007 mainly due to lower number of cell sites built in 2008, reduced capacity needs, fewer IT projects as well as substantial completion in 2007 of various initiatives that were undertaken in our Wireless business, an increase in the proceeds from sales and maturities of short-term investments of \$189 million and a decrease in the purchase of short-term investments of \$143 million in 2008 compared to 2007. In addition, we used \$287 million in 2007 to acquire Northern PCS, a PCS Affiliate. These decreases were partially offset by the \$866 million in cash collateral received from our securities loan agreements initiated in 2007.

Net cash used in investing activities for 2008 and 2007 include expenditures of approximately \$600 million and \$700 million, respectively, related to capital assets and FCC licenses that were contributed to Clearwire in November 2008.

Financing Activities

Net cash used in financing activities was \$919 million during 2009 as compared to net cash used in financing activities of \$484 million in 2008. Activities in 2009 include debt repayments of \$600 million of senior notes in May 2009, the early redemption of \$607 million of our convertible senior notes in September 2009, and a \$1 billion payment on our revolving bank credit facility in November 2009 offset by the issuance of \$1.3 billion of senior notes in August 2009.

Net cash used in financing activities was \$484 million during 2008 as compared to net cash used in financing activities of \$2.7 billion in 2007. Activities in 2008 include the draw-down of \$2.5 billion under our revolving bank credit facility in February 2008, the net proceeds from the financing obligation with TowerCo Acquisition LLC related to a sale and subsequent leaseback of multiple tower locations in September 2008 of \$645 million, and proceeds from the issuance of commercial paper of \$681 million, offset by the early redemption of \$1.25 billion of our senior notes in June 2008, the extinguishment in September 2008 of \$250 million of Alamosa (Delaware), Inc.'s 8.5% Senior Notes due 2012, the repayment of \$1.5 billion of our revolving bank credit facility in the third and fourth quarters of 2008 and maturities of commercial paper of \$1.1 billion.

We repurchased about 87 million of our common shares for \$1.8 billion in 2007 pursuant to our share repurchase program. We did not repurchase any shares under this program during 2008, which was the year the program expired. We received \$4 million, \$57 million and \$344 million in 2009, 2008 and 2007, respectively in proceeds from common share issuances, primarily resulting from exercises of employee options. We did not pay any cash dividends in 2009 or 2008 and paid cash dividends of \$286 million in 2007.

Capital Requirements

We currently anticipate that future funding needs in the near term will include:

- operating expenses relating to our operations;
- capital expenditures, including the capacity and upgrading of our networks and the deployment of new technologies in our networks;

- scheduled debt service requirements;
- amounts required to be expended in connection with the Report and Order;

- any additional investment we may choose to make in Clearwire;
- certain costs of compliance with regulatory mandates; and
- other general corporate expenditures.

Liquidity

As of December 31, 2009, our cash and cash equivalents and short-term investments totaled \$3.9 billion. In addition, we have \$2.7 billion available under our existing revolving bank credit facility, which expires in December 2010.

The terms and conditions of our revolving bank credit facility require the ratio of total indebtedness to trailing four quarters earnings before interest, taxes, depreciation and amortization and certain other non-recurring items, as defined by the credit facility (adjusted EBITDA), to be no more than 4.25 to 1.0. As of December 31, 2009, the ratio was 3.5 to 1.0 as compared to 3.0 to 1.0 as of December 31, 2008 resulting from our decline in adjusted EBITDA. Under this revolving bank credit facility, we are currently restricted from paying cash dividends because our ratio of total indebtedness to adjusted EBITDA exceeds 2.5 to 1.0. The terms of the revolving bank credit facility provide for an interest rate equal to LIBOR, plus a margin of between 2.50% and 3.00%, depending on our debt ratings. Certain of our domestic subsidiaries have guaranteed the revolving bank credit facility. As of December 31, 2009, we had \$1.8 billion in letters of credit outstanding, including a \$1.7 billion letter of credit required by the Report and Order to reconfigure the 800 MHz band, and no outstanding balance under our \$4.5 billion revolving bank credit facility. As a result of the outstanding letters of credit, which directly impacts the availability of the revolving bank credit facility, we had \$2.7 billion of borrowing capacity available under our revolving bank credit facility as of December 31, 2009.

A default under our credit facilities could trigger defaults under our other debt obligations, including our senior notes, which in turn could result in the maturities of certain debt obligations being accelerated. The indentures that govern our outstanding senior notes also require that we comply with various covenants, including limitations on the incurrence of indebtedness and liens by us and our subsidiaries. We expect to remain in compliance with these covenants through at least the end of 2011, although there can be no assurance that we will do so. Although we expect to improve our post-paid subscriber results, if we do not meet our plan, depending on the severity of the actual subscriber results versus what we currently anticipate, it is possible that we would not remain in compliance with our covenants or be able to meet our debt service obligations, which could result in acceleration of our indebtedness. If such unforeseen events occur, we may engage with our lenders to obtain appropriate waivers or amendments of our credit facilities or refinance borrowings, although there is no assurance we would be successful in any of these actions.

Sprint's current liquidity position makes it likely that we will be able to meet our debt service requirements and other funding needs at least through 2011. Specifically, we expect to be able to meet our currently identified funding needs through at least the end of 2011 by using our anticipated cash flows from operating activities as well as our cash, cash equivalents and short-term investments on hand. In addition, we also have available the remaining borrowing capacity under our revolving bank credit facility of \$2.7 billion through December 19, 2010. Nevertheless, if we are unable to reduce the rate of losses of post-paid subscribers in 2010, it would have a significant negative impact on cash provided by operating activities and our liquidity in future years.

In determining that we expect to meet our funding needs through at least 2011, we have considered:

- anticipated levels of capital expenditures and FCC license acquisitions;
- anticipated payments under the Report and Order, as supplemented;
- any contributions we may make to our pension plan, which has been negatively impacted by the high degree of volatility in the global financial markets;
- scheduled debt service requirements;
- · any additional investment we may choose to make in Clearwire; and
- other future contractual obligations.

Our assessment above does not take into account, among other things:

- any significant additional acquisition transactions or the pursuit of any significant new business opportunities or spectrum acquisition strategies; and
- any material increases in the cost of compliance with regulatory mandates.

Any of these events or circumstances could involve significant additional funding needs in excess of anticipated cash flows from operating activities and the identified currently available funding sources, including existing cash and cash equivalents, short-term investments and borrowings available under our existing revolving credit facility. If existing capital resources are not sufficient to meet these funding needs, it would be necessary to raise additional capital to meet those needs.

Our ability to fund our capital needs from outside sources is ultimately affected by the overall capacity and terms of the banking and securities markets. Given our recent financial performance as well as the volatility in these markets, we continue to monitor them closely and to take steps to maintain financial flexibility and a reasonable cost of capital.

As of December 31, 2009, Moody's Investor Service, Standard & Poor's Ratings Services (S&P), and Fitch Ratings had assigned the following credit ratings to certain of our outstanding obligations:

	Rati	ng	
	Senior Unsecured		
	Bank Credit	Senior	
Rating Agency	Facility	Unsecured Debt	Outlook
Moody's	Baa2	Ba3	Negative
Standard and Poor's	Not Rated	BB	Watch Negative
Fitch	BB	BB	Negative

Downgrades of our current ratings do not accelerate scheduled principal payments of our existing debt. However, downgrades may cause us to incur higher interest costs on our credit facilities and future borrowings, if any, and could negatively impact our access to the public capital markets.

As of December 31, 2009, we had working capital of \$1.8 billion compared to \$2.4 billion as of December 31, 2008.

CURRENT BUSINESS OUTLOOK

We endeavor to both add new and retain our existing wireless subscribers in order to reverse the net loss in post-paid wireless subscribers that we have been experiencing. We expect to improve our subscriber trends by continuing to improve the customer experience and through offers which provide value, simplicity and productivity.

Given the current economic environment, the difficulties the economic uncertainties create in forecasting, as well as the inherent uncertainties in predicting future customer behavior, we are unable to say with assurance the amount of net retail post-paid subscriber losses we will experience during 2010 or thereafter. However, the Company expects that both post-paid and total subscriber losses will improve in 2010 as compared to 2009.

Our net subscriber losses have significantly reduced our revenue and operating cash flow. These effects will continue if we do not attract new subscribers and/or reduce our rate of churn. See "Wireless Segment Earnings" above for a discussion of how our subscriber trends will impact our segment earnings trends. Also, these subscriber losses have decreased and will further decrease our adjusted EBITDA, as defined by our revolving bank credit facility. Management implemented cost reduction programs designed to decrease our cost structure by reducing our labor and other costs; however, we do not expect that the reduction in costs will fully offset the revenue declines described above.

The above discussion is subject to the risks and other cautionary and qualifying factors set forth under "—Forward-Looking Statements" and Part I, Item 1A "Risk Factors" in this report.

FUTURE CONTRACTUAL OBLIGATIONS

The following table sets forth our best estimates as to the amounts and timing of contractual payments as of December 31, 2009. Future events, including additional purchases of our securities and refinancing of those securities, could cause actual payments to differ significantly from these amounts. See "—Forward-Looking Statements."

Future Contractual Obligations	Totai	2010	2011	 (in millions)	_2013	2014	2015 and thereafter
Senior notes, bank credit facilities and debentures(1)	\$ 32,854	\$ 2,158	\$ 2,993	\$ 3,932	\$ 2,848	\$ 2,269	\$ 18,654
Capital leases and financing obligation ⁽²⁾	1,826	93	78	79	81	83	1,412
Operating leases ⁽³⁾	13,998	1,651	1,622	1,484	1,350	1,186	6,705
Purchase orders and other commitments ⁽⁴⁾	13,598	6,635	2,038	1,743	1,389	894	899
Total A substitution and a substitution of the	\$ 62,276	\$ 10,537	\$ 6,731	\$ 7,238	\$ 5,668	\$ 4,432	\$ 27,670

(1) Includes principal and estimated interest payments. Interest payments are based on management's expectations for future interest rates.

Represents capital lease payments including interest and financing obligation related to the sale and subsequent leaseback of multiple tower sites.
 Includes future lease costs related to cell and switch sites, real estate, network equipment and office space.

(4) Includes service, spectrum, network capacity and other executory contracts. Excludes blanket purchase orders in the amount of \$50 million. See below for further discussion.

"Purchase orders and other commitments" include minimum purchases we commit to purchase from suppliers over time and/or the unconditional purchase obligations where we guarantee to make a minimum payment to suppliers for goods and services regardless of whether suppliers fully deliver them. Amounts actually paid under some of these "other" agreements will likely be higher due to variable components of these agreements. The more significant variable components that determine the ultimate obligation owed include hours contracted, subscribers and other factors. In addition, we are party to various arrangements that are conditional in nature and create an obligation to make payments only upon the occurrence of certain events, such as the delivery of functioning software or products. Because it is not possible to predict the timing or amounts that may be due under these conditional arrangements, no such amounts have been included in the table above. The table above also excludes about \$50 million of blanket purchase order amounts since their agreement terms are not specified. No time frame is set for these purchase orders and they are not legally binding. As a result, they are not firm commitments. Our liability for uncertain tax positions was \$284 million as of December 31, 2009. Due to the inherent uncertainty of the timing of the resolution of the underlying tax positions, it is not practicable to assign this liability to any particular year(s) in the table.

The table above does not include remaining costs to be paid in connection with the fulfillment of our obligations under the Report and Order. The Report and Order requires us to make a payment to the U.S. Treasury at the conclusion of the band reconfiguration process to the extent that the value of the 1.9 GHz spectrum we received exceeds the total of the value of licenses for spectrum in the 700 MHz and 800 MHz bands that we surrendered under the decision plus the actual costs, or qualifying costs, that we incur to retune incumbents and our own facilities. The total minimum cash obligation for the Report and Order is \$2.8 billion. From the inception of the program through December 31, 2009, we have incurred approximately \$2.4 billion of costs directly attributable to the spectrum reconfiguration program. This amount does not include any of our internal network costs that we have preliminarily allocated to the reconfiguration program do on ure experience to date with the reconfiguration program and on information currently available, that our total direct costs attributable to complete the spectrum reconfigurations will range between \$3.4 and \$3.7 billion. Accordingly, we believe that it is unlikely that we will be required to make a payment to the U.S. Treasury.

OFF-BALANCE SHEET FINANCING

We do not participate in, or secure, financings for any unconsolidated, special purpose entities.

CRITICAL ACCOUNTING POLICIES AND ESTIMATES

Sprint applies those accounting policies that management believes best reflect the underlying business and economic events, consistent with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States. Sprint's more critical accounting policies include those related to the basis of presentation, allowance for doubtful accounts, valuation and recoverability of our equity method investment in Clearwire, valuation and recoverability of long-lived assets, evaluation of goodwill and indefinite-lived assets for impairment, and accruals for taxes based on income. Inherent in such policies are certain key assumptions and estimates made by management. Management periodically updates its estimates used in the preparation of the financial statements based on its latest assessment of the current and projected business and general economic environment. These critical accounting policies have been discussed with Sprint's Board of Directors. Sprint's significant accounting policies are summarized in Note 2 to the Consolidated Financial Statements.

Basis of Presentation

The consolidated financial statements include the accounts of Sprint and its consolidated subsidiaries. Investments where Sprint maintains majority ownership, but lacks full decision making ability over all major issues, are accounted for using the equity method. Governance for Sprint's major unconsolidated investment, Clearwire, is based on Clearwire board representation for which Sprint does not have a majority vote.

Allowance for Doubtful Accounts

We maintain an allowance for doubtful accounts for estimated losses that result from failure of our subscribers to make required payments. Our estimate of the allowance for doubtful accounts considers a number of factors, including collection experience, aging of the accounts receivable portfolios, credit quality of the subscriber base, estimated proceeds from future bad debt sales and other qualitative considerations. To the extent that actual loss experience differs significantly from historical trends, the required allowance amounts could differ from our estimate. A 10% change in the amount estimated to be uncollectible would result in a corresponding change in bad debt expense of about \$20 million for the Wireless segment and \$1 million for the Wireline segment.

Valuation and Recoverability of our Equity Method Investment in Clearwire

We assess our equity method investment for other-than-temporary impairment when indicators such as decline in quoted prices in active markets indicate a value below the carrying value of our investment. This evaluation requires significant judgment regarding, but not limited to, the severity and duration of decline in market prices; the ability and intent to hold the securities until recovery; financial condition, liquidity, and near-term prospects of the issuer, specific events, and other factors. Sprint's assessment that an investment is not other-than-temporarily impaired could change in the future due to changes in facts and circumstances.

Sprint owns a 56% ownership interest in Clearwire for which the carrying value as of December 31, 2009 was \$4.3 billion while the value of such investment based on Clearwire's closing stock price was \$3.5 billion. Sprint continues to believe that we will fully recover the carrying value of our investment.

Valuation and Recoverability of Long-lived Assets

Long-lived assets consist primarily of property, plant and equipment and intangible assets subject to amortization. Changes in technology or in our intended use of these assets, as well as changes in economic or industry factors or in our business or prospects, may cause the estimated period of use or the value of these assets to change.

Property, plant and equipment are generally depreciated on a straight-line basis over estimated economic useful lives. Certain network assets are depreciated using the group life method. Depreciable life studies are performed periodically to confirm the appropriateness of depreciable lives for certain categories of



property, plant and equipment. These studies take into account actual usage, physical wear and tear, replacement history and assumptions about technology evolution. When these factors indicate that an asset's useful life is different from the previous assessment, we depreciate the remaining book values prospectively over the adjusted remaining estimated useful life. Depreciation rates for assets using the group life method are revised periodically as required under this method. Changes made as a result of depreciable life studies and rate changes generally do not have a material effect on depreciation expense.

Long-lived assets are reviewed for impairment whenever events or changes in circumstances indicate that the carrying amount may not be recoverable. Long-lived asset groups were determined based upon certain factors including assessing the lowest level for which identifiable cash flows are largely independent of the cash flows of other groups of assets and liabilities. If the total of the expected undiscounted future cash flows is less than the carrying amount of our assets, a loss is recognized for the difference between the estimated fair value and carrying value of the assets. Impairment analyses, when performed, are based on our current business and technology strategy, views of growth rates for our business, anticipated future economic and regulatory conditions and expected technological availability. During 2009, we tested long-lived assets in our Wireless segment for recoverability and, based on our estimate of undiscounted cash flows, determined the carrying value to be recoverable. Our estimate of undiscounted cash flows exceeded the carrying value of these assets by more than 10%. If we continue to have operational challenges, including obtaining and retaining subscribers, future cash flows of the Company may not be sufficient to recover the carrying value of our wireless asset group, and we could record asset impairments that are material to Sprint's consolidated results of operations and financial condition.

In addition to the analyses described above, certain assets that have not yet been deployed in the business, including network equipment, cell site development costs and software in development, are periodically assessed to determine recoverability. Network equipment and cell site development costs are expensed whenever events or changes in circumstances cause the Company to conclude the assets are no longer needed to meet management's strategic network plans and will not be deployed. Software development costs are expensed when it is no longer probable that the software project will be deployed. Network equipment that has been removed from the network is also periodically assessed to determine recoverability. If we continue to have challenges retaining subscribers and as we continue to assess the impact of rebanding the iDEN network, management may conclude in future periods that certain CDMA and iDEN assets will never be either deployed or redeployed, in which case non-cash charges that could be material to our consolidated financial statements would be recognized.

Evaluation of Goodwill and Indefinite-Lived Intangible Assets for Impairment

Goodwill represents the excess of purchase price paid over the fair value assigned to the net tangible and identifiable intangible assets of acquired businesses. Sprint evaluates the carrying value of goodwill annually or more frequently if events or changes in circumstances indicate that the carrying amount may exceed estimated fair value. Our analysis includes a comparison of the estimated fair value of the reporting unit to which goodwill applies to the carrying value, including goodwill, of that reporting unit.

We regularly assess whether any indicators of impairment exist, which requires a significant amount of judgment. Such indicators may include a sustained significant decline in our share price and market capitalization; a decline in our expected future cash flows, a significant adverse change in legal factors or in the business climate; unanticipated competition; the testing for recoverability of a significant asset group within a reporting unit; and/or slower growth rates, among others. Any adverse change in these factors could result in an impairment that could be material to our consolidated financial statements.

The determination of the estimated fair value of the wireless reporting unit and other assets and liabilities within the wireless reporting unit requires significant estimates and assumptions. These estimates and assumptions primarily include, but are not limited to, the discount rate, terminal growth rates, operating income before depreciation and amortization (OIBDA) and capital expenditures forecasts. Due to the inherent uncertainty involved in making those estimates, actual results could differ from those estimates. The merits of each significant assumption, both individually and in the aggregate, used to estimate the fair value of a reporting unit, as well as the fair values of the corresponding assets and liabilities of the reporting unit, are evaluated for reasonableness.
FCC licenses and our Sprint and Boost Mobile trademarks have been identified as indefinite-lived intangible assets, in addition to goodwill, after considering the expected use of the assets, the regulatory and economic environment within which they are being used, and the effects of obsolescence on their use. When required, Sprint assesses the recoverability of other indefinite-lived intangibles, including FCC licenses which are carried as a single unit of accounting. In assessing recoverability of FCC licenses, we estimate the fair value of such licenses using the Greenfield direct value method, which approximates value through estimating the discounted future cash flows of a hypothetical start-up business. Assumptions key in estimating fair value under this method include, but are not limited to, capital expenditures, subscriber activations and deactivations, market share achieved, tax rates in effect and discount rate. A 1 percent decline in our assumed revenue growth rate used to estimate terminal value, a 1 percent decline in our assumed net cash flows or a 1 percent adverse change in any of the key assumptions referred to above would not result in an impairment of our FCC licenses as of the most recent testing date. A decline in the estimated fair value of FCC licenses of up to 20% also would not result in an impairment of the carrying value.

Accruals for Taxes Based on Income

Uncertainties exist with respect to interpretation of complex U.S. federal and state tax regulations. Management expects that Sprint's interpretations will prevail. Also, Sprint has recognized deferred tax benefits relating to its future utilization of past operating losses. Sprint believes it is more likely than not that the amounts of deferred tax assets in excess of the related valuation allowances will be realized.

The accounting estimates related to the tax valuation allowance require us to make assumptions regarding the timing of future events, including the probability of expected future taxable income and available tax planning opportunities. These assumptions require significant judgment because actual performance has fluctuated in the past and may do so in the future. The impact that changes in actual performance versus these estimates could have on the realization of tax benefits as reported in our results of operations could be material.

The accounting estimates related to the liability for uncertain tax positions require us to make judgments regarding the sustainability of each uncertain tax position based on its technical merits. These estimates are updated based on the facts, circumstances and information available. We are also required to assess at each annual reporting date whether it is reasonably possible that any significant increases or decreases to the unrecognized tax benefits will occur during the next twelve months.

NEW ACCOUNTING PRONOUNCEMENTS

In June 2009, the Financial Accounting Standards Board (FASB) issued Statement of Financial Accounting Standards (SFAS) No. 168, *The FASB* Accounting Standards Codification and the Hierarchy of Generally Accepted Accounting Principles, which establishes the FASB Accounting Standards Codification (Codification) as the only source of authoritative generally accepted accounting principles (GAAP) in the United States, except that rules and interpretive releases issued by the Securities and Exchange Commission (SEC) also are sources of authoritative GAAP for SEC registrants. Subsequent to the issuance of SFAS No. 168, the FASB will no longer issue Statements, Staff Positions, or Emerging Issues Task Force Abstracts, but will issue Accounting Standards Updates (ASU) which will amend the Codification. As a result, the Codification supersedes authoritative literature effective prior to June 2009.

The FASB issued authoritative literature in connection with accounting for Business Combinations, Non-controlling Interests in Consolidated Financial Statements and Disclosures about Derivative Instruments and Hedging Activities which were effective for the quarter ended March 31, 2009. The Business Combinations guidance was adopted on January 1, 2009. As a result of adoption, for our fourth quarter acquisitions outlined in our notes to the consolidated financial statements, we recognized a gain of \$151 million (\$92 million after tax) related to the increase to estimated fair value of our non-controlling interest in VMU. In addition, under the new guidance, transaction costs and costs associated with exit activities are expensed as incurred. The remaining guidance did not have a material effect on our consolidated financial statements.

In November 2008, the FASB issued authoritative literature regarding *Equity Method Investment Accounting Considerations*, to clarify the application of equity method accounting. Among other things, this literature requires equity method investors to account for equity investee share issuances as if the investor had

sold a proportionate share of its investment, with the recognition of any resulting gain or loss in earnings. The Company adopted these requirements effective January 1, 2009. As a result, we recognized a pre-tax loss of \$154 million (\$96 million after tax) related to the dilution of our investment in Clearwire resulting from their first quarter 2009 share issuance.

In April 2009, the FASB issued authoritative literature regarding (i) Interim Disclosures about Fair Value of Financial Instruments, to require disclosures about fair value of financial instruments for interim reporting periods of publicly traded companies (ii) Recognition and Presentation of Other-Than-Temporary Impairments, which amends the other-than-temporary impairment guidance for debt securities to make the guidance more operational and to improve the presentation and disclosure of other-than-temporary impairments on debt and equity securities in the financial statements and (iii) Determining Fair Value When the Volume and Level of Activity for the Asset or Liability Have Significantly Decreased and Identifying Transactions That Are Not Orderly which provides additional guidance on determining fair value when the volume and level of trading activity for an asset or liability have significantly decreased when compared with normal market activity. These pronouncements were effective beginning in the second quarter 2009 and did not have a material effect on our consolidated financial statements. In addition, the FASB issued further guidance related to Accounting for Assets Acquired and Liabilities Assumed in a Business Combination That Arise from Contingencies, to address application issues relevant to initial recognition and measurement, subsequent measurement and accounting, and disclosure of assets and liabilities arising from contingencies in a business combination. This guidance, which did not have a material effect on our consolidated financial statements, is effective for business combinations on or after January 1, 2009 and was utilized in the accounting for the acquisitions outlined in our notes to the consolidated financial statements.

In June 2009, the FASB issued authoritative literature regarding Amendments to FASB Interpretation No. 46(R), which changes various aspects of accounting for and disclosures of interests in variable interest entities, and the Accounting for Transfers of Financial Assets, which was issued in order to improve the relevance, representational faithfulness, and comparability of the information that a reporting entity provides in its financial statements about a transfer of financial assets; the effects of a transfer on its financial position, financial performance, and cash flows; and a transferor's continuing involvement, if any, in transferred financial assets. This guidance will be effective beginning in January 2010 and is not expected to have a material effect on our consolidated financial statements.

In September 2009, the FASB modified the accounting for *Multiple-Deliverable Revenue Arrangements* and *Certain Revenue Arrangements that Include Software Elements.* These modifications alter the methods previously required for allocating consideration received in multiple-element arrangements to require revenue allocation to elements containing software components and non-software components that function together to deliver the product's essential functionality. These modifications will be effective prospectively for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2011 and are currently being evaluated to determine the effect, if any, on our consolidated financial statements.

In January 2010, the FASB issued authoritative guidance regarding Improving Disclosures about Fair Value Measurements, which requires new and amended disclosure requirements for classes of assets and liabilities, inputs and valuation techniques and transfers between levels of fair value measurements and Accounting for Distributions to Shareholders with Components of Stock and Cash, which clarifies the accounting for distributions to shareholders that offer them the ability to elect to receive their entire distribution in cash or shares of equivalent value. This guidance will be effective beginning in January 2010, and is not expected to have a material effect on our consolidated financial statements.

FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS

We include certain estimates, projections and other forward-looking statements in our annual, quarterly and current reports, and in other publicly available material. Statements regarding expectations, including performance assumptions and estimates relating to capital requirements, as well as other statements that are not historical facts, are forward-looking statements.

These statements reflect management's judgments based on currently available information and involve a number of risks and uncertainties that could cause actual results to differ materially from those in the forward-looking statements. With respect to these forward-looking statements, management has made assumptions regarding, among other things, subscriber and network usage, subscriber growth and retention, pricing, operating costs, the timing of various events and the economic and regulatory environment.

Future performance cannot be assured. Actual results may differ materially from those in the forward-looking statements. Some factors that could cause actual results to differ include:

- our ability to attract and retain subscribers;
- the effects of vigorous competition on a highly penetrated market, including the impact of competition on the price we are able to charge subscribers for services and equipment we provide and our ability to attract new subscribers and retain existing subscribers; the overall demand for our service offerings, including the impact of decisions of new or existing subscribers between our post-paid and prepaid services offerings and between our two network platforms; and the impact of new, emerging and competing technologies on our business;
- the effect of limiting or reducing capital and operating expenditures on our ability to improve and enhance our networks and service offerings, implement our business strategies and provide competitive new technologies;
- our ability to obtain additional financing on terms acceptable to us, including at the expiration of our current credit facility, which expires on December 19, 2010;
- volatility in the trading price of our common stock, current economic conditions and our ability to access capital;
- the impact of unrelated parties not meeting our business requirements, including a significant adverse change in the ability or willingness of such parties to provide devices or infrastructure equipment for our CDMA network, or Motorola, Inc.'s ability or willingness to provide related devices, infrastructure equipment and software applications, or to develop new technologies and devices or features, for our iDEN network;
- the costs and business risks associated with providing new services and entering new geographic markets;
- the financial performance of Clearwire and its deployment of a 4G network;
- the impact of difficulties we may encounter in connection with the integration of the businesses and assets of Virgin Mobile USA, Inc. and iPCS, Inc., including the risk that these difficulties may limit our ability to fully integrate the operations of these businesses and the risk that we may be unable to continue to retain key employees;
- the effects of mergers and consolidations and new entrants in the communications industry and unexpected announcements or developments from others in the communications industry;
- unexpected results of litigation filed against us or our suppliers or vendors;
- the impact of adverse network performance;
- the costs or potential customer impacts of compliance with regulatory mandates;
- · equipment failure, natural disasters, terrorist acts or other breaches of network or information technology security;

- one or more of the markets in which we compete being impacted by changes in political, economic or other factors such as monetary policy, legal and regulatory changes or other external factors over which we have no control; and
- · other risks referenced from time to time in this report, including in Part I, Item 1A "Risk Factors" and other filings of ours with the SEC.

The words "may," "could," "estimate," "project," "forecast," "intend," "expect," "believe," "target," "plan," "providing guidance" and similar expressions are intended to identify forward-looking statements. Forward-looking statements are found throughout this Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations, and elsewhere in this report. The reader should not place undue reliance on forward-looking statements, which speak only as of the date of this report. We are not obligated to publicly release any revisions to forward-looking statements to reflect events after the date of this report, including unforeseen events.

FINANCIAL STRATEGIES

General Risk Management Policies

Our board of directors has adopted a financial risk management policy that authorizes us to enter into derivative transactions, and all transactions comply with the policy. We do not purchase or hold any derivative financial instruments for speculative purposes with the exception of equity rights obtained in connection with commercial agreements or strategic investments, usually in the form of warrants to purchase common shares.

Derivative instruments are used for hedging and risk management purposes even if not designated as such for purposes of accounting. Hedging activities may be done for various purposes, including, but not limited to, mitigating the risks associated with an asset, liability, committed transaction or probable forecasted transaction. We seek to minimize counterparty credit risk through stringent credit approval and review processes, credit support agreements, continual review and monitoring of all counterparties, and thorough legal review of contracts. Exposure to market risk is controlled by regularly monitoring changes in hedge positions under normal and stress conditions to ensure they do not exceed established limits.

Item 7A. Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk

We are primarily exposed to the market risk associated with unfavorable movements in interest rates, foreign currencies, and equity prices. The risk inherent in our market risk sensitive instruments and positions is the potential loss arising from adverse changes in those factors.

Interest Rate Risk

The communications industry is a capital intensive, technology driven business. We are subject to interest rate risk primarily associated with our borrowings. Interest rate risk is the risk that changes in interest rates could adversely affect earnings and cash flows. Specific interest rate risk includes: the risk of increasing interest rates on floating-rate debt and the risk of increasing interest rates for planned new fixed rate long-term financings or refinancings.

About 90% of our debt as of December 31, 2009 was fixed-rate debt. While changes in interest rates impact the fair value of this debt, there is no impact to earnings and cash flows because we intend to hold these obligations to maturity unless market and other conditions are favorable.

We perform interest rate sensitivity analyses on our variable rate debt. These analyses indicate that a one percentage point change in interest rates would have an annual pre-tax impact of \$18 million on our consolidated statements of operations and cash flows for the year ended December 31, 2009. We also perform a sensitivity analysis on the fair market value of our outstanding debt. A 10% decline in market interest rates would cause an \$872 million increase in the fair market value of our debt to \$20.9 billion.

Foreign Currency Risk

We also enter into forward contracts and options in foreign currencies to reduce the impact of changes in foreign exchange rates. Our foreign exchange risk management program focuses on reducing transaction

exposure to optimize consolidated cash flow. We use foreign currency derivatives to hedge our foreign currency exposure related to settlement of international telecommunications access charges and the operation of our international subsidiaries. The dollar equivalent of our net foreign currency payables from international settlements was \$4 million and the net foreign currency receivables from international operations was \$5 million as of December 31, 2009. The potential immediate pre-tax loss to us that would result from a hypothetical 10% change in foreign currency exchange rates based on these positions would be insignificant.

Equity Risk

We are exposed to market risk as it relates to changes in the market value of our investments. We invest in equity instruments of public and private companies for operational and strategic business purposes. These securities are subject to significant fluctuations in fair market value due to volatility of the stock market and industries in which the companies operate. These securities, which are classified in investments and short-term investments on the consolidated balance sheets, include equity method investments, such as our investment in Clearwire, investments in private securities, and available-for-sale securities.

In certain business transactions, we are granted warrants to purchase the securities of other companies at fixed rates. These warrants are supplemental to the terms of the business transaction and are not designated as hedging instruments.

Item 8. Financial Statements and Supplementary Data

The consolidated financial statements required by this item begin on page F-1 of this annual report on Form 10-K and are incorporated herein by reference. The financial statements of Clearwire, as required under Regulation S-X, are filed pursuant to Item 15 of this annual report on Form 10-K and incorporated herein by reference.

Item 9. Changes in and Disagreements with Accountants on Accounting and Financial Disclosure

Not applicable.

Item 9A. Controls and Procedures

Evaluation of Disclosure Controls and Procedures

Disclosure controls are procedures that are designed with the objective of ensuring that information required to be disclosed in our reports under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, such as this Form 10-K, is reported in accordance with the SEC's rules. Disclosure controls are also designed with the objective of ensuring that such information is accumulated and communicated to management, including the Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer, to allow timely decisions regarding required disclosure.

In connection with the preparation of this Form 10-K as of December 31, 2009, under the supervision and with the participation of our management, including our Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer, we carried out an evaluation of the effectiveness of the design and operation of our disclosure controls and procedures. Based on this evaluation, the Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer concluded that the design and operation of the disclosure controls and procedures were effective as of December 31, 2009 in providing reasonable assurance that information required to be disclosed in reports we file or submit under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 is accumulated and communicated to management, including the Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer, to allow timely decisions regarding required disclosure and in providing reasonable assurance that the information is recorded, processed, summarized and reported within the time periods specified in the SEC's rules and forms.

Internal controls over our financial reporting continue to be updated as necessary to accommodate modifications to our business processes and accounting procedures. There have been no changes in our internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the fourth quarter 2009 that have materially affected, or are reasonably likely to materially affect, our internal control over financial reporting.



Management's Report on Internal Control over Financial Reporting

Our management is responsible for establishing and maintaining adequate internal control over financial reporting. Our internal control system was designed to provide reasonable assurance to our management and board of directors regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes.

Our management conducted an assessment of the effectiveness of our internal control over financial reporting as of December 31, 2009. This assessment was based on the criteria set forth by the Committee of Sponsoring Organizations of the Treadway Commission in Internal Control—Integrated Framework. Based on this assessment, management believes that, as of December 31, 2009, our internal control over financial reporting was effective.

Our independent registered public accounting firm has issued a report on the effectiveness of our internal control over financial reporting. This report appears on page F-2.

Item 9B. Other Information

Not applicable.

PART III

Item 10. Directors, Executive Officers and Corporate Governance

The information required by this item regarding our directors is incorporated by reference to the information set forth under the captions "Election of Directors—Nominees for Director," "—Board Committees and Director Meetings—The Audit Committee" and "—Board Committees and Director Meetings—The Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee" in our proxy statement relating to our 2010 annual meeting of shareholders, which will be filed with the SEC, and with respect to family relationships, to Part I of this report under "Executive Officers of the Registrant." The information required by this item regarding our executive officers is incorporated by reference to Part I of this report under the caption "Executive Officers of the Registrant." The information required by this item regarding compliance with Section 16(a) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 by our directors, executive officers and holders of ten percent of a registered class of our equity securities is incorporated by reference to the information set forth under the caption "Section 16(a) Beneficial Ownership Reporting Compliance" in our proxy statement relating to our 2010 annual meeting of shareholders, which will be filed with the SEC.

We have adopted the Sprint Nextel Code of Conduct, which applies to all of our directors, officers and employees. The Code of Conduct is publicly available on our website at http://www.sprint.com/governance. If we make any amendment to our Code of Conduct, other than a technical, administrative or non-substantive amendment, or if we grant any waiver, including any implicit waiver, from a provision of the Code of Conduct that applies to our principal executive officer, principal financial officer, principal accounting officer or controller, we will disclose the nature of the amendment or waiver on our website at the same location. Also, we may elect to disclose the amendment or waiver in a current report on Form 8-K filed with the SEC.

Item 11. Executive Compensation

The information required by this item regarding compensation of executive officers and directors is incorporated by reference to the information set forth under the captions "Election of Directors—Compensation of Directors," "Executive Compensation" and "Compensation Committee Report" in our proxy statement relating to our 2010 annual meeting of shareholders, which will be filed with the SEC. No information is required by this item regarding compensation committee interlocks.

Item 12. Security Ownership of Certain Beneficial Owners and Management and Related Stockholder Matters

The information required by this item, other than the equity compensation plan information presented below, is incorporated by reference to the information set forth under the captions "Security Ownership of Certain Beneficial Owners" and "Security Ownership of Directors and Executive Officers" in our proxy statement relating to our 2010 annual meeting of shareholders, which will be filed with the SEC.

Compensation Plan Information

Currently we sponsor two active equity incentive plans, the 2007 Omnibus Incentive Plan (2007 Plan) and our Employee Stock Purchase Plan (ESPP). We also sponsor the 1997 Long-Term Incentive Program (1997 Program); the Nextel Incentive Equity Plan (Nextel Plan) and the Management Incentive Stock Option Plan (MISOP). On May 8, 2007, our shareholders approved the 2007 Plan, under which we may grant stock options, stock appreciation rights, restricted stock, restricted stock units, performance shares, performance units and other equity-based and cash awards to our employees, outside directors and certain other service providers. Under the 2007 Plan, the Compensation Committee of our board of directors, or one or more executive officers should the Compensation Committee so authorize, will determine the terms of each equity-based award. No new grants can be made under the 1997 Program, the Nextel Plan or the MISOP. In 2009, the Board of Directors authorized an additional 80 million shares for future purchases under the ESPP.

2009.

The following table provides information about the shares of Series 1 common stock that may be issued upon exercise of awards as of December 31,

	Number of Securities To be Issued Upon Exercise of Outstanding Options,	Weighted Average Exercise Price of Outstanding Options, Warrants and	Number of Securities Remaining Available for Future Issuance Under Equity Compensation Plans (Excluding Securities
Plan Category	Warrants and Rights	Rights	Reflected in Column (a))
Equity compensation plans approved by shareholders of Series 1 common stock	(a) [08,025,907(^()/2)	(0) \$ [5,3](0)	(°) 259,495,974(4)(%)(%)
Equity compensation plans not approved by shareholders of Series 1 common stock	17,753,245(8)	22.08	
Total Total Construction of the second	125,779,152	and bet frage state the	<u>259,495,974</u>

- (1) Includes 37,203,639 shares covered by options and 12,510,536 restricted stock units under the 2007 Plan, 35,235,272 shares covered by options and 3,815,654 restricted stock units outstanding under the 1997 Program and 18,066,607 shares covered by options outstanding under the MISOP. Also includes purchase rights to acquire 1,194,199 shares of common stock accrued at December 31, 2009 under the ESPP. Under the ESPP, each eligible employee may purchase common stock at quarterly intervals at a purchase price per share equal to 95% of the market value on the last business day of the offering period.
- (2) Included in the total of 108,025,907 shares are 12,510,536 restricted stock units under the 2007 Plan, which will be counted against the 2007 Plan maximum in a 2.5 to 1 ratio.
- (3) The weighted average exercise price does not take into account the shares of common stock issuable upon vesting of restricted stock units issued under the 1997 Program or the 2007 Plan. These restricted stock units have no exercise price. The weighted average purchase price also does not take into account the 1,194,199 shares of common stock issuable as a result of the purchase rights accrued under the ESPP; the purchase price of these shares was \$3.53 for each share.
- (4) Of these shares, 174,459,795 shares of common stock were available under the 2007 Plan. Through December 31, 2009, 85,971,239 cumulative shares came from the 1997 Program, the Nextel Plan and the MISOP.
- (5) Includes 85,036,179 shares of common stock available for issuance under the ESPP after issuance of the 1,194,199 shares purchased in the fourth quarter 2009 offering. See note 1 above.
- (6) No new awards may be granted under the 1997 Program or the Nextel Plan after April 15, 2007.
- (7) No new options may be granted under the MISOP and therefore this figure does not include any shares of our common stock that may be issued under the MISOP. Most options outstanding under the MISOP, however, grant the holder the right to receive additional options to purchase our common stock if the holder, when exercising a MISOP option, makes payment of the purchase price using shares of previously owned stock. The additional option gives the holder the right to purchase the number of shares of our common stock utilized in payment of the purchase price and tax withholding. The exercise price for this option is equal to the market price of the stock on the date the option is granted, and this option becomes exercisable one year from the date the original option is exercised. This option does not include a right to receive additional options.
- (8) Consists of 17,753,245 options outstanding under the Nextel Plan. There are no deferred shares outstanding under the Nextel Plan.

Item 13. Certain Relationships and Related Transactions, and Director Independence

The information required by this item is incorporated by reference to the information set forth under the captions "Certain Relationships and Other Transactions" and "Election of Directors—Independence of Directors" in our proxy statement relating to our 2010 annual meeting of shareholders, which will be filed with the SEC.

Item 14. Principal Accountant Fees and Services

The information required by this item is incorporated by reference to the information set forth under the caption "Ratification of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm" in our proxy statement relating to our 2010 annual meeting of shareholders, which will be filed with the SEC.

PART IV

Item 15. Exhibits and Financial Statement Schedules

1. The consolidated financial statements of Sprint Nextel Corporation filed as part of this report are listed in the Index to Consolidated Financial Statements.

2. The consolidated financial statements of Clearwire Corporation filed as part of this report are listed in the Index to Consolidated Financial Statements.

3. The following exhibits are filed as part of this report:

			Incorp	orated by R	eference	
Exhibit No.	Exhibit Description	Form	SEC File No.	Exhibit	Filing Date	Filed <u>Herewith</u>
(2) Plan of Ac	quisition, Reorganization, Arrangement, Liquidation or Succession					
2.1**	Separation and Distribution Agreement by and between Sprint Nextel Corporation and Embarq Corporation, dated as of May 1, 2006	10-12B/A	001-32732	2.1	05/02/2006	
2.2	Transaction Agreement and Plan of Merger dated as of May 7, 2008, by and among Sprint Nextel Corporation, Clearwire Corporation, Comcast Corporation, Time Warner Cable Inc., Bright House Networks, LLC, Google Inc. and Intel Corporation	8-K	001-04721	2.1	05/07/2008	
2.3	Agreement and Plan of Merger, dated as of July 27, 2009, by and among Sprint Nextel Corporation, Sprint Mozart, Inc. and Virgin Mobile USA, Inc.	8-K	001-04721	2.1	07/28/2009	
(3) Articles of	Incorporation and Bylaws					
3.1	Amended and Restated Articles of Incorporation	8-K	001-04721	3.1	08/18/2005	
3.2	Amended and Restated Bylaws	8 - K	001-04721	3.1	11/12/2009	
(4) Instrumen	ts Defining the Rights of Sprint Nextel Security Holders					
4.1	The rights of Sprint Nextel's equity security holders are defined in the Fifth, Sixth, Seventh and Eighth Articles of Sprint Nextel's Articles of Incorporation. See Exhibit 3.1	8-K	001-04721	3.1	08/18/2005	
4.2	Provision regarding Kansas Control Share Acquisition Act is in Article 2, Section 2.5 of the Bylaws. Provisions regarding Stockholders' Meetings are set forth in Article 3 of the Bylaws. See Exhibit 3.2	8-K	001-04721	3	02/28/2007	
4.3.1	Indenture, dated as of October 1, 1998, among Sprint Capital Corporation, Sprint Corporation and Bank One, N.A., as Trustee	10-Q	001-04721	4(b)	11/02/1998	
4.3.2	First Supplemental Indenture, dated as of January 15, 1999, among Sprint Capital Corporation, Sprint Corporation and Bank One, N.A., as Trustee	8-K	001-04721	4(b)	02/03/1999	

			Incorporated by Reference			
<u>Exhibit No.</u>	Exhibit Description	Form	SEC File No.	Exhibit	Filing Date	Filed Herewith
4.3.3	Second Supplemental Indenture, dated as of October 15, 2001, among Sprint Capital Corporation, Sprint Corporation and Bank One, N.A., as Trustee	8-K	001-04721	99	10/29/2001	
(10) Material	Agreements:					
10.1	Registration Rights Agreement, dated as of November 23, 1998, among Sprint Corporation, TCI Telephony Services, Inc., Cox Communications, Inc. and Comcast Corporation	S-3/A	333-64241	10.2	01/22/1999	
10.2.1***	Letter Agreement between Motorola, Inc. and Nextel, dated November 4, 1991	S-1	33-43415	10.47	11/15/1991	
10.2.2***	iDEN Infrastructure Supply Agreement between Motorola and Nextel, dated April 13, 1999	10-Q	000-19656	10.2	08/16/1999	
10.2.3***	Term Sheet for Subscriber Units and Services Agreement, dated December 31, 2003 between Nextel and Motorola	10-Q	000-19656	10.1.2	05/10/2004	
10.2.4	Second Extension Amendment to the iDEN Infrastructure 5 Year Supply Agreement, dated December 14, 2004, between Motorola, Inc. and Nextel Communications, Inc.	10 - K	001-04721	10.1.20	03/11/2005	
10.2.5***	Amendment Seven to the Term Sheet for Subscriber Units and Services Agreement, dated December 14, 2004, between Motorola, Inc. and Nextel Communications, Inc.	10-K	001-04721	10.1.21	03/11/2005	
10.3.1	Credit Agreement, dated as of December 19, 2005, among Sprint Nextel Corporation, Sprint Capital Corporation and Nextel Communications, Inc., the lenders named therein, and JP Morgan Chase Bank, N.A. as Administrative Agent	8-K	001-04721	10.1	12/21/2005	
10.3.2	Amendment No. 1 to Credit Agreement, dated as of November 3, 2008, among Sprint Nextel Corporation, Sprint Capital Corporation and Nextel Communications, Inc., the lenders named therein, and JP Morgan Chase Bank, N.A. as Administrative Agent	8-K	001-04721	10.1	11/07/2008	
10.4.1	Voting Agreement, dated as of July 27, 2009, by and among Sprint Nextel Corporation, Covina Holdings Limited and Cortaire Limited	8-K	001-04721	10.1	07/28/2009	
10.4.2	Voting Agreement, dated as of July 27, 2009, by and among Sprint Nextel Corporation and SK Telecom Co., Ltd.	8-K	001-04721	10.2	07/28/2009	

Exhibit No.Exhibit DescriptionSEC FormSEC File No.ExhibitFiling Da(10) Executive Compensation Plans and Arrangements:(01) Compensation Plans and Arrangements:(01) Compensation Plans and Arrangements:(01) Compensation Plans and Arrangements:(01) Compensation Plans and Arrangements:10.4Summary of 2009 Short-Term Incentive Plan8-K(00) Cold721(01/26/20)10.5Amended Summary of First Quarter 2008 Short-Term Incentive Plan8-K(00) Cold721(02/15/20)10.6Summary of Second, Third and Fourth Quarters 2008 Short-Term Incentive Plan8-K(00) Cold721(02/15/20)10.8Sprint Nextel Short-Term Incentive Plan10-K(00) Cold721(02/15/20)10.9Sprint Nextel Short-Term Incentive Plan10-K(00) Cold721(02/15/20)10.10Sprint Nextel Short-Term Incentive Plan8-K(00) Cold721(02/15/20)10.10Sprint Nextel 1997 Long-Term Stock Incentive Program, as amended10-K(001-04721)(0.9)10.11Form of 2004 Award Agreement (awarding stock options and restricted stock units) with Executive Officers10.0(01) Cold72110(c)11/09/2010.12Form of 2005 Award Agreement (awarding restricted stock units) with Directors8-K(001-04721)10.2(2/14/20)10.14Form of 2005 Award Agreement (awarding restricted stock units) with Directors8-K(001-04721)10.2(2/14/20)10.14Form of 2005 Award Agreement (awarding stock options and restricted Stock units) with Executive Officers<	Filed <u>Herewith</u>
10.4 Summary of 2009 Short-Term Incentive Plan 8-K 001-04721 01/26/20 10.5 Amended Summary of 2009 Short-Term Incentive Plan 8-K 001-04721 08/05/20 10.6 Summary of First Quarter 2008 Short-Term Incentive Plan 8-K 001-04721 02/15/20 10.6 Summary of Second, Third and Fourth Quarters 2008 Short-Term Incentive Plan 8-K 001-04721 02/15/20 10.7 Summary of Second, Third and Fourth Quarters 2008 Short-Term Incentive Plan 10-K 001-04721 10.4 03/07/20 10.8 Sprint Nextel Short-Term Incentive Plan 10-K 001-04721 10.4 03/07/20 10.9 Sprint Nextel 2006-2007 Integration Overachievement Plan 8-K 001-04721 10.1 02/15/20 10.10 Sprint Nextel 1997 Long-Term Stock Incentive Program, as amended 10-K 001-04721 10.9 02/27/20 10.11 Form of 2004 Award Agreement (awarding stock options and restricted stock units) with Executive Officers 10-Q 001-04721 10(b) 11/09/20 10.12 Form of 2005 Award Agreement (awarding restricted stock units) with 10-Q 001-04721 10.2 02/14/20 10.13 Form of	
10.5Amended Summary of 2009 Short-Term Incentive Plan8-K001-0472108/05/2010.6Summary of First Quarter 2008 Short-Term Incentive Plan8-K001-0472102/15/2010.7Summary of Second, Third and Fourth Quarters 2008 Short-Term Incentive Plan8-K001-0472102/15/2010.8Sprint Nextel Short-Term Incentive Plan10-K001-0472110.403/07/2010.9Sprint Nextel Short-Term Incentive Plan8-K001-0472110.403/07/2010.9Sprint Nextel 2006-2007 Integration Overachievement Plan8-K001-0472110.102/22/2010.10Sprint Nextel 1997 Long-Term Stock Incentive Program, as amended10-K001-0472110.902/27/2010.11Form of 2004 Award Agreement (awarding stock options and restricted stock units) with Executive Officers10-Q001-0472110(b)11/09/2010.12Form of 2004 Award Agreement (awarding restricted stock units) with Directors10-Q001-0472110(c)11/09/2010.13Form of 2005 Award Agreement (awarding restricted stock units) with 	
10.6Summary of First Quarter 2008 Short-Term Incentive Plan8-K001-0472102/15/2010.7Summary of Second, Third and Fourth Quarters 2008 Short-Term Incentive Plan8-K001-0472102/15/2010.8Sprint Nextel Short-Term Incentive Plan10-K001-0472110.403/07/2010.9Sprint Nextel 2006-2007 Integration Overachievement Plan8-K001-0472110.102/22/2010.10Sprint Nextel 1997 Long-Term Stock Incentive Program, as amended10-K001-0472110.902/27/2010.11Form of 2004 Award Agreement (awarding stock options and restricted stock units) with Executive Officers10-Q001-0472110(b)11/09/2010.12Form of 2004 Award Agreement (awarding restricted stock units) with Directors10-Q001-0472110(c)11/09/2010.13Form of 2005 Award Agreement (awarding stock options and restricted Directors8-K001-0472110.202/14/2010.14Form of 2005 Award Agreement (awarding stock options and restricted stock units) with Executive Officers10-K001-0472110.202/14/20	9
10.7Summary of Second, Third and Fourth Quarters 2008 Short-Term Incentive Plan8-K001-0472102/15/2010.8Sprint Nextel Short-Term Incentive Plan10-K001-0472110.403/07/2010.9Sprint Nextel 2006-2007 Integration Overachievement Plan8-K001-0472110.102/22/2010.10Sprint Nextel 1997 Long-Term Stock Incentive Program, as amended10-K001-0472110.902/27/2010.11Form of 2004 Award Agreement (awarding stock options and restricted stock units) with Executive Officers10-Q001-0472110(b)11/09/2010.12Form of 2004 Award Agreement (awarding restricted stock units) with Directors10-Q001-0472110(c)11/09/2010.13Form of 2005 Award Agreement (awarding stock options and restricted Directors8-K001-0472110.202/14/2010.14Form of 2005 Award Agreement (awarding stock options and restricted stock units) with Executive Officers10-K001-0472110.202/14/20	9
PlanInternational problem formation of the pro	8
10.9Sprint Nextel 2006-2007 Integration Overachievement Plan8-K001-0472110.102/22/2010.10Sprint Nextel 1997 Long-Term Stock Incentive Program, as amended10-K001-0472110.902/27/2010.11Form of 2004 Award Agreement (awarding stock options and restricted stock units) with Executive Officers10-Q001-0472110(b)11/09/2010.12Form of 2004 Award Agreement (awarding restricted stock units) with Directors10-Q001-0472110(c)11/09/2010.13Form of 2005 Award Agreement (awarding restricted stock units) with Directors8-K001-0472110.202/14/2010.14Form of 2005 Award Agreement (awarding stock options and restricted stock units) with Executive Officers10-K001-0472110.202/14/20	8
10.10Sprint Nextel 1997 Long-Term Stock Incentive Program, as amended10-K001-0472110.902/27/2010.11Form of 2004 Award Agreement (awarding stock options and restricted stock units) with Executive Officers10-Q001-0472110(b)11/09/2010.12Form of 2004 Award Agreement (awarding restricted stock units) with Directors10-Q001-0472110(c)11/09/2010.13Form of 2005 Award Agreement (awarding restricted stock units) with Directors8-K001-0472110.202/14/2010.14Form of 2005 Award Agreement (awarding stock options and restricted stock units) with Executive Officers10-K001-0472110(ff)03/11/20	6
10.11 Form of 2004 Award Agreement (awarding stock options and restricted stock units) with Executive Officers 10-Q 001-04721 10(b) 11/09/20 10.12 Form of 2004 Award Agreement (awarding restricted stock units) with Directors 10-Q 001-04721 10(c) 11/09/20 10.13 Form of 2005 Award Agreement (awarding restricted stock units) with Directors 8-K 001-04721 10.2 02/14/20 10.14 Form of 2005 Award Agreement (awarding stock options and restricted stock units) with Executive Officers 10-K 001-04721 10(ff) 03/11/20	6
10.12 Form of 2004 Award Agreement (awarding restricted stock units) with Directors 10-Q 001-04721 10(c) 11/09/20 10.13 Form of 2005 Award Agreement (awarding restricted stock units) with Directors 8-K 001-04721 10.2 02/14/20 10.14 Form of 2005 Award Agreement (awarding stock options and restricted stock units) with Executive Officers 10-K 001-04721 10(ff) 03/11/20	9
Directors I0.13 Form of 2005 Award Agreement (awarding restricted stock units) with 8-K 001-04721 10.2 02/14/20 Directors I0.14 Form of 2005 Award Agreement (awarding stock options and restricted 10-K 001-04721 10(ff) 03/11/20 10.14 Form of 2005 Award Agreement (awarding stock options and restricted 10-K 001-04721 10(ff) 03/11/20	4
Directors Directors 10.14 Form of 2005 Award Agreement (awarding stock options and restricted 10-K 001-04721 10(ff) 03/11/20 stock units) with Executive Officers 10-K 001-04721 10(ff) 03/11/20	4
stock units) with Executive Officers	5
	5
10.15 Form of Award Agreement for Restricted Stock Unit Awards under the 1997 8-K 001-04721 10.1 06/16/20 Long-Term Stock Incentive Program for 2006 for non-employee directors of Sprint Nextel Sprint Nextel 001-04721 0.1 06/16/20	6
10.16 Form of Award Agreement for Restricted Stock Unit Awards under the 1997 8-K 001-04721 10.4 06/16/20 Long-Term Stock Incentive Program for 2006 for the executive officers with Nextel employment agreements 001-04721 10.4 06/16/20	5
10.17 Form of Award Agreement for Restricted Stock Unit Awards under the 1997 8-K 001-04721 10.5 06/16/20 Long-Term Stock Incentive Program for 2006 for executive officers 8-K 001-04721 10.5 06/16/20	5
10.18 Form of Award Agreement for Restricted Stock Unit Awards under the 1997 8-K 001-04721 10.2 07/27/20 Long-Term Stock Incentive Program for retention awards made to certain executive officers executive officers 001-04721 001-04	5
10.19 Summary of 2009 Long-Term Incentive Plan 8-K 001-04721 01/26/20	9
10.20 Summary of 2008 Long-Term Incentive Plan 8-K 001-04721 03/25/20	8

			Incorporated by Reference			
Exhib <u>it No.</u>	Exhibit Description	Form	SEC File No.	Exhibit	Filing Date	Filed Herewith
10.21	Form of Award Agreement (awarding stock options and restricted stock units) under the 1997 Long-Term Incentive Program for 2007 for executive officers with Nextel employment agreements	10-K	001-04721	10.25	03/01/2007	
10.22	Form of Award Agreement (awarding stock options and restricted stock units) under the 1997 Long-Term Stock Incentive Program for 2007 for other executive officers	10-K	001-04721	10.26	03/01/2007	
10.23	Management Incentive Stock Option Plan, as amended	10-K	001-04721	10.22	02/27/2009	
10.24	Amended and Restated Employment Agreement, effective December 31, 2008, between Daniel R. Hesse and Sprint Nextel Corporation	8-K	001-04721	10.1	12/19/2008	
10.25	First Amendment to Amended and Restated Employment Agreement, effective December 22, 2009, between Robert H. Brust and Sprint Nextel Corporation	8-K	001-04721	10.1	12/23/2009	
10.26.1	Amended and Restated Employment Agreement, effective December 31, 2008, between Keith O. Cowan and Sprint Nextel Corporation	10-K	001-04721	10.25.1	02/27/2009	
10.26.2	Compensatory Agreement, dated June 11, 2008, between Keith O. Cowan and Sprint Nextel Corporation	10-Q	001-04721	10.2	08/06/2008	
10.27.1	Amended and Restated Employment Agreement, effective December 31, 2008, between Robert L. Johnson and Sprint Nextel Corporation	10-K	001-04721	10.26.1	02/27/2009	
10.27.2	Compensatory Agreement, dated June 11, 2008, between Robert L. Johnson and Sprint Nextel Corporation	. 10-Q	001-04721	10.3	08/06/2008	
10.28.1	Amended and Restated Employment Agreement, effective December 31, 2008, between Steven L. Elfman and Sprint Nextel Corporation	10-K	001-04721	10.27.1	02/27/2009	
10.28.2	Litigation Release Arrangement with Steven L. Elfman	10-Q	001-04721	10.1	11/07/2008	
10.29	Amended and Restated Employment Agreement, effective December 31, 2008, between Paget L. Alves and Sprint Nextel Corporation	10-K	001-04721	10.28	02/27/2009	
10.30	Amended and Restated Employment Agreement, effective December 31, 2008, between Charles R. Wunsch and Sprint Nextel Corporation	10-K	001-04721	10.29	02/27/2009	
10.31	Employment Agreement, effective as of May 20, 2009, between Robert H. Johnson and Sprint Nextel Corporation	10-Q	001-04721	10.1	08/04/2009	

			Incorporated by Reference			
Exhibit No.	Exhibit Description	Form	SEC	F 1 11 14	DIN D	Filed
10.32	Amended and Restated Employment Agreement, effective as of May 31, 2008, between Danny L. Bowman and Sprint Nextel Corporation	10-Q	File No. 001-04721	<u>Exhibit</u> 10.4	Filing Date 05/08/2009	<u>Herewith</u>
10.33	Employment Agreement, dated April 29, 2009, between Matthew Carter and Sprint Nextel Corporation					*
10.34	Employment Agreement, dated July 27, 2009, between Daniel H. Schulman and Sprint Nextel Corporation					* **
10.35	Form of Award Agreement (awarding stock options) under the 2009 Long- Term Incentive Plan for executive officers with Nextel employment agreements	10-Q	001-04721	10.2	05/08/2009	
10.36	Form of Award Agreement (awarding stock options) under the 2009 Long- Term Incentive Plan for all other executive officers	10-Q	001-04721	10.3	05/08/2009	
10.37	Sprint Nextel Deferred Compensation Plan, as amended and restated effective May 17, 2006	10-Q	001-04721	10.7	08/09/2006	
10.38	Executive Deferred Compensation Plan, as amended and restated effective January 1, 2008	10-K	001-04721	10.35	02/27/2009	
10.39	Amended and Restated Centel Directors Deferred Compensation Plan	10-Q	001-04721	10(c)	05/07/2004	
10.40	Director's Deferred Fee Plan, as amended	10 -K	001-04721	10.37	02/27/2009	
10.41	Amended and Restated Sprint Nextel Corporation Change in Control Severance Plan effective as of January 1, 2008	8-K	001-04721	10.1	12/29/2008	
10.42.1	Sprint Supplemental Executive retirement Plan, as amended	10-K/A	001-04721	10(1)	03/05/2002	
10.42.2	Summary of Amendments to the Sprint Supplemental Executive Retirement Plan	10 - Q	001-04721	10(ee)	11/09/2005	
10.43	Retirement Plan for Directors, as amended	10-K	001-04721	10(u)	03/11/1997	
10.44	Form of Indemnification Agreement between Sprint Nextel and its Directors and Officers	10-K	001-04721	10.55	03/01/2007	
10.45	2007 Omnibus Incentive Plan Amended and Restated on November 5, 2008	10 -K	001-04721	10.42	02/27/2009	
10.46	Form of Award Agreement (awarding restricted stock units) under the 2007 Omnibus Incentive Plan for Non-Employee Directors	10 - Q	001-04721	10.10	05/09/2007	
10.47	Form of Evidence of Restricted Stock Unit Award under the 2007 Omnibus Incentive Plan for Non-Employee Directors	10 - Q	001-04721	10.1	11/09/2007	
10.48	Summary of Benefits and Fees for Non-Employee Directors	10-K	001-04721	10.46	02/27/2009	

			Incorp	ence		
<u>Exhibit No.</u>	Exhibit Description	Form	SEC File No.	Exhibit	Filing Date	Filed Herewith
12	Computation of Ratio of Earnings to Combined Fixed Charges and Preferred Stock Dividends					*
21	Subsidiaries of the Registrant					*
23.1	Consent of KPMG LLP, Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm					*
23.2	Consent of KPMG LLP, Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm					*
23.3	Consent of Deloitte & Touche LLP, Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm					*
31.1	Certification of Chief Executive Officer Pursuant to Securities Exchange Act of 1934 Rule 13a-14(a)					*
31.2	Certification of Chief Financial Officer Pursuant to Securities Exchange Act of 1934 Rule 13a-14(a)					*
32.1	Certification of Chief Executive Officer Pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, As Adopted Pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes Oxley Act of 2002					*
32.2	Certification of Chief Financial Officer Pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, As Adopted Pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes Oxley Act of 2002					*

Filed herewith *

**

Schedules and/or exhibits not filed will be furnished to the SEC upon request. Portions of this exhibit have been omitted and filed separately with the SEC pursuant to a request for confidential treatment. ***

Sprint will furnish to the SEC, upon request, copies of instruments defining the rights of holders of long-term debt not exceeding 10% of the total assets of Sprint.

SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly authorized.

SPRINT NEXTEL CORPORATION (Registrant)

By /s/ DANIEL R. HESSE

Daniel R. Hesse Chief Executive Officer and President

Date: February 26, 2010

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, this report has been signed below by the following persons on behalf of the registrant and in the capacities indicated on the 26th day of February, 2010.

/s/ DANIEL R, HESSE

Daniel R. Hesse Chief Executive Officer and President

/s/ ROBERT H. BRUST

Robert H. Brust Chief Financial Officer

/s/ Ryan H. Siurek

Ryan H. Siurek Vice President and Principal Accounting Officer

SIGNATURES SPRINT NEXTEL CORPORATION (Registrant)

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, this report has been signed below by the following persons on behalf of the registrant and in the capacities indicated on the 26th day of February, 2010.

/s/ JAMES H. HANCE, JR.	/s/V. Janet Hill
James H. Hance, Jr., Chairman	V. Janet Hill, Director
/s/ Robert R. Bennett	/s/ Frank Ianna
Robert R. Bennett, Director	Frank Ianna, Director
/s/ Gordon M. Bethune	/s/ Sven-Christer Nilsson
Gordon M. Bethune, Director	Sven-Christer Nilsson, Director
/s/ Larry C. Glasscock	/s/ William R. Nuti
Larry C. Glasscock, Director	William R. Nuti, Director
/s/ Daniel R. Hesse	/s/ RODNEY O'NEAL
Daniel R. Hesse, Director	Rodney O'Neal, Director

SPRINT NEXTEL CORPORATION

Index to Consolidated Financial Statements

	Reference
Sprint Consolidated Financial Statements	Kterente
Report of KPMG LLP, Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm	F-2
Consolidated Balance Sheets as of December 31, 2009 and 2008	F-2 F-3
Consolidated Statements of Operations for the years ended December 31, 2009, 2008 and 2007	F-3 F-4
Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows for the years ended December 31, 2009, 2008 and 2007	F-5
Consolidated Statements of Shareholders' Equity for the years ended December 31, 2009, 2008 and 2007	F-6
Notes to the Consolidated Financial Statements	F-8
Clearwire Consolidated Financial Statements	1-0
Report of Deloitte & Touche LLP, Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm	F-44
Report of KPMG LLP, Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm	F-45
Consolidated Balance Sheets as of December 31, 2009 and 2008	F-46
Consolidated Statements of Operations for the years ended December 31, 2009, 2008 and 2007	F-40 F-47
Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows for the years ended December 31, 2009, 2008 and 2007	,
Consolidated Statements of Shareholders' Equity for the years ended December 31, 2009, 2008 and 2007	F-48
Notes to the Consolidated Financial Statements	F-49
	F-50

REPORT OF INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM

The Board of Directors and Shareholders Sprint Nextel Corporation:

We have audited the accompanying consolidated balance sheets of Sprint Nextel Corporation and subsidiaries as of December 31, 2009 and 2008, and the related consolidated statements of operations, cash flows and shareholders' equity for each of the years in the three-year period ended December 31, 2009. We also have audited Sprint Nextel Corporation's internal control over financial reporting as of December 31, 2009, based on criteria established in *Internal Control—Integrated Framework* issued by the Committee of Sponsoring Organizations of the Treadway Commission (COSO). Sprint Nextel Corporation's management is responsible for these consolidated financial statements, for maintaining effective internal control over financial reporting, and for its assessment of the effectiveness of internal control over financial reporting, included in Management's Report on Internal Control over Financial Reporting. Our responsibility is to express an opinion on these consolidated financial statements and an opinion on the Company's internal control over financial reporting based on our audits.

We conducted our audits in accordance with the standards of the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (United States). Those standards require that we plan and perform the audits to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial statements are free of material misstatement and whether effective internal control over financial reporting was maintained in all material respects. Our audits of the consolidated financial statements included examining, on a test basis, evidence supporting the amounts and disclosures in the financial statements, assessing the accounting principles used and significant estimates made by management, and evaluating the overall financial statement presentation. Our audit of internal control over financial reporting, assessing the risk that a material weakness exists, and testing and evaluating the design and operating effectiveness of internal control based on the assessed risk. Our audits also included performing such other procedures as we considered necessary in the circumstances. We believe that our audits provide a reasonable basis for our opinions.

A company's internal control over financial reporting is a process designed to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles. A company's internal control over financial reporting includes those policies and procedures that (1) pertain to the maintenance of records that, in reasonable detail, accurately and fairly reflect the transactions and dispositions of the assets of the company; (2) provide reasonable assurance that transactions are recorded as necessary to permit preparation of financial statements in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles, and that receipts and expenditures of the company are being made only in accordance with authorizations of management and directors of the company; and (3) provide reasonable assurance regarding prevention or timely detection of unauthorized acquisition, use, or disposition of the company's assets that could have a material effect on the financial statements.

Because of its inherent limitations, internal control over financial reporting may not prevent or detect misstatements. Also, projections of any evaluation of effectiveness to future periods are subject to the risk that controls may become inadequate because of changes in conditions, or that the degree of compliance with the policies or procedures may deteriorate.

In our opinion, the consolidated financial statements referred to above present fairly, in all material respects, the financial position of Sprint Nextel Corporation and subsidiaries as of December 31, 2009 and 2008, and the results of their operations and their cash flows for each of the years in the three-year period ended December 31, 2009, in conformity with U.S. generally accepted accounting principles. Also in our opinion, Sprint Nextel Corporation maintained, in all material respects, effective internal control over financial reporting as of December 31, 2009, based on criteria established in *Internal Control—Integrated Framework* issued by the Committee of Sponsoring Organizations of the Treadway Commission.

As discussed in note 2 to the consolidated financial statements, the Company adopted recently issued accounting guidance regarding accounting for business combinations and equity method investments in 2009.

/s/ KPMG LLP

Kansas City, Missouri February 26, 2010

SPRINT NEXTEL CORPORATION CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEETS

		December 31,
	2009 (in millio	2008 ons, except share and
1997 martine for the second state of the second state of the second state of the second state of the second state		er share data)
on Alternational and a state of the second of the second of the second ASSETS of the second second second second Surrent assets		
Cash and cash equivalents Short-term investments	\$ 3,81 10	 a secondario de la construcción de la
Accounts and notes receivable, net a finite and a statistical stat	2,99 62	6 3,36
Deferred tax assets Advantage and the current assets	29 75	5 39
Total current assets	8,59	
avestments	4,62	
roperty, plant and equipment, net in a finite structure of the state of the	18,28	0 22,37
[1] Goodwill the second sec	37. 19,91	
uit: Other intangible assets, net and a subscription of the second statement of the second statement of the second s	3,17 46	8 3,56
敷設を通じる シート・ションパン・シート 特徴会会 人名福祉人 原始人 (語)の語の語の語の語。	\$ 55,42	
LIABILITIES AND SHAREHOLDERS' EQUITY		
urrent liabilities and the state of the stat	\$ 2,26	
Accrued expenses and other current liabilities Current portion of long-term debt, financing and capital lease obligations	3,75 76	anda anda aya ayadayaya a sa ayaya a gi 🖌 🖉 ya s
ong-term debt, financing and capital lease obligations	6,78 20,29	
eferred tax Nabilities	6,69 3.55	3 7,18
n and a start and a start and a start and a start with the start of the start of the start of the start of the s	37,32	
ommitments and contingencies		
hareholders' equity Common shares, voting, par value \$2.00 per share, 6.5 billion shares authorized, 3.007 and 2.951 billion shares issued,		
2.973 and 2.857 billion shares outstanding Paid-in capital	6,01: 46,79	
Treasury shares, at cost 課 Accumulated deficit	(58) (33,779	
Accumulated other comprehensive loss	(35)	2)(524
New York Total shareholders? equity	18,09	a transmission and the second s
	<u>\$</u> 55,424	4 \$ 58,55

See Notes to the Consolidated Financial Statements

SPRINT NEXTEL CORPORATION CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF OPERATIONS

		Year Ended December 3	1,
	2009	2008	2007
Not all additions and a final state of the second state of the sec		lions, except per share a	and the second sec
Net operating revenues in the second se	\$ 32,260	\$ 35,635	\$ 40,146
Cost of services and products (exclusive of depreciation and amortization included below)	16,435	16.746	17,191
Selling, general and administrative	9453	11,355	12,673
Severance, exit costs and asset impairments	447	835	440
Goodwill impairment		963	29,649
Depreciation	5,827	5,964	5,621
Amortization	1,589	2,443	3,312
And Other, net the second s	<u>(93</u>)	<u>(29</u>)	
	33,658	38,277	68,886
Operating loss with the state of the second state of the second state of the state of the second state of	(1,398)	(2,642)	(28,740)
Other (expense) income		······	······
Interest expense	(1,450)	(1,362)	(1,433)
Equity in losses of unconsolidated investments, net	(803)	(145)	(3)
Equity in losses of unconsolidated investments, net Other income, net	157	<u>89</u>	<u>401</u>
	(2,096)	(1,418)	(1,035)
Loss before income taxes	(3,494)	(4,060)	(29,775)
Income tax benefit	1,058	1,264	331
Net loss de la companya de la company	S (2,436)	\$ (2,796)	\$ (29,444)
Basic and diluted loss per common share	\$ (0.84)	\$ (0.98)	\$ (10.24)
Basic and diluted weighted average common shares outstanding			a state of the second s
www.www.minerr weißnien wiel wie common anales oniorstsüölöß	2,886	2,863	2,874

See Notes to the Consolidated Financial Statements

SPRINT NEXTEL CORPORATION CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS

	Year 2009	Ended Decemb 2008	er 31, 2007
	2003	(in millions)	4007
Sash flows from operating activities in a constrained to the state of		F/2 20/)	6(00.444)
Adjustments to reconcile net loss to net cash provided by operating activities	6(2,436)	\$(2,796)	\$(29,444)
Goodwill and asset impairments	47	1,443	29,812
en in the Depreciation and amortization of the second	7,416	8,407	8,933
Provision for losses on accounts receivable	398	652	920
Schemen Share-based compensation expenses and the state of the second of the design of the second of the state of the second of the	79	267	265 (326)
Equity in losses of unconsolidated investments, net	(850) 803	(1,263) 145	(326)
Gains from asset dispositions and exchanges	(68)	(29)	
Contribution to pension plan	(200)	<u> </u>	(30)
Gain on non-controlling interest in VMU	(151)		<u> </u>
Well Other changes in assess and liabilities, net of effects of acquisitions.	legensi	ad Adria	
Accounts and notes receivable	26	203	(504)
real-black of Inventories and other current assets in the second of the second se	3	342	182
Control of the second s second second se	(100)	(1,137) (55)	(471) (95)
Net cash provided by operating activities	4,891	6.179	9,245
eter e l'émple e l'anne de la transference de la équipe de la seconda de la francé de la complete de la comple	4,071		<u> </u>
As now arom investing activities which is a substrate the	(1.603)	(3,882)	(6,322)
Expenditures relating to FCC licenses	(591)	(801)	(835)
Acquisitions, net of cash acquired	(560)		(287)
The second se		213	200
	(1,118)	—	
use 1999 a Proceeds from sales and maturities of short-term investments 可能的口口 in a line of Hashmark (1994)。 计算法的 计算法分子 计算法分子 计算法分子	573	204	15
Purchases of short-term investments Cash collateral for securities loan agreements Cash collateral for securities loan	(650)	(51)	(194) 866
Construction contactation securities to an agreements of the security of characteristic of the security security of the securi	105	67	180
	(3,844)	(4,250)	(6,377)
Cash flows from financing activities	(3,044)	<u>(4,250</u>)	<u>(0,51.1</u>)
Assurbows from the instancing activities	1,303	3,826	7,508
Demonstrate of data and an fail land a blimaine	(2,226)	(4,367)	(7,535)
Payments of securities loan agreements the back of the securities and the securities are securities and the securities are securities and the securities are securities are securities and the securities are secu	· - · ·	والمعارد شيأ الأمروات	·
Proceeds from issuance of common shares, net	4	57	344
「資源」が「 Purchase of common shares 、 「「」」「「「「」」」、「」」、「」」、「「」」、「」」、「」」、「」」、	`÷.— - }	e i 🕂 i da	(1,833)
Dividends paid		<u></u>	(286)
Net cash used in financing activities and the standard and the standard states of the states of the states of the	(919)	(484)	(2,668)
let increase in cash and cash equivalents	128	1,445	200
	3,691	2,246	2,046
Cash and cash equivalents, end of year	3,819	\$ 3,691	<u>\$ 2,246</u>

See Notes to the Consolidated Financial Statements

SPRINT NEXTEL CORPORATION

CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF SHAREHOLDERS' EQUITY

(in millions)

	Common Shares		Treasury Shares		(Accumulated Deficit)/	Accumulated Other	
	Shares (1) Amount	Paid-in Capital ⁽³⁾ S	Shares Amount	Comprehensive Income (Loss)	Retained Earnings ^(J)	Comprehensive Loss Total	
Balance, December 31, 2006 Comprehensive loss	2,951 \$ 5,902	\$ 46,682	54 \$ (925)		\$ 1,930	5 (148) 5 53,441	
Net loss	- 14 Martin (1997)	Marka Ar	Mener Patent	\$ (29,444)	(29,444)	(29,444	4)
Other comprehensive income (loss), net of tax Unrecognized net periodic pension and other postretirement benefits				100 - 100 - 100 100 - 100 - 100 100 - 100 - 100 - 100	al o Belle Distant de Le		
Foreign currency translation adjustment Unrealized holding gains on securities Reclassification adjustment for realized gains on securities		u nitad		16 10 (3)		values Assessed and	j.)
Other comprehensive income			y Thylago, 1984	37		37 37	7
Comprehensive loss				\$ (29,407)			
Adoption of FIN 48 Issuance of common shares, net Purchase of common shares	andra an	(36)	(35) 597 87 (1,833)	e <mark>en</mark> ikeen egebodeen	(102)	459 459 (1,833	3)
Common shares dividends Share-based compensation expense Investment dilution due to affiliate equity issuances, net Other, net	in an	263 (213) 15	Alel 1993 - An	albai (Marai) (S Sulaise) (Santa)	(286)	(286) 263 (213	3 3)
Balance, December 31, 2007	2,951 5,902	46,711	106 (2.161)	a filodora da	(27,896)	(111) 22,445	<u> </u>
Comprehensive loss Net loss				\$ (2,796)	(2.796)	(2.796	
Other comprehensive income (loss), net of tax Unrecognized net periodic pension and other postretirement benefit costs	alay sa barangan Tanggan Tanggan	na en en Nordello gre	an a	(379)			
Foreign currency translation adjustment Unrealized holding losses on securities	n alas di Contana Secondaria	Breach. Tha anns	AN SALA	(17) (31)	andu fileg	aastii Mallinstaataa Mark	:
Reclassification adjustment for realized losses on securities Other comprehensive loss	e l'an an a	e di seri di Bah	ah di Katalah ing	14 (410)		ind de définie - L'ambien	i i i
Comprehensive loss			- Magna Mer	(413) \$ (3,209)	u santas.	(413) (413	3)
Issuance of common shares, net Gain on deconsolidation of net assets contributed to Clearwire ⁽²⁾ Share-based compensation expense Other, net	a di seconda di second Seconda di seconda di se	5 424 257 (65)	(12) 218		(164)	59 224 234 254 (61	4 7
Balance, December 31, 2008	2,951 \$ 5,902	\$ 47,332	94 \$ (1,939)		\$ (30,856)	\$ (524) \$ 19,915	5



SPRINT NEXTEL CORPORATION CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF SHAREHOLDERS' EQUITY-(Continued) (in millions)

Balance, December 31, 2008 Income (Loss) Earnings(3) Loss Tateal 2,951 5,5902 \$ 47,332 94 \$ (1,939) \$ (2,436) \$ (30,856) \$ (2,436)
Net loss (2,436) (2,436) (2,436) Other comprehensive income, net of tax Unrecognized net periodic pension and other postretirement. 140 Benefits 140 18 Foreign currency translation adjustment 18 Unrealized holding gains on securities 14 Other comprehensive income 172 172 172 Source of common shares, net (20)
Unrecognized net periodic pension and other postretirement benefits Foreign currency translation adjustment Unrealized holding gains on securities Other comprehensive income Comprehensive loss Issuance of common shares, net (20) 491 (487) 4
Bit Bit Unrealized holding gains on securities 14 Other comprehensive loss 172 Issuance of common shares, net (20)
Other comprehensive income 172 172 172 Comprehensive loss Issuance of common shares, net (20) 491 (487) 4
Issuance of common shares, net (20) 491 (497) 4
Issuance of common shares, net (20) 491 (497)
Share-based compensation expense 78 Conversion of series 2 to series 1 common shares (40) (80) (785) (40) 865 Equity consideration related to Virgin Mobile acquisition 96 193 186
(18) (17) Balance, December 31, 2009 (17) 3,007 \$ 6,015 \$ 46,793 34 \$ (582) \$ (33,779) \$ (33,779) \$ (352) \$

See note 14 for information regarding common shares.

(1) (2) On November 28, 2008, we recorded a \$424 million gain on the deconsolidation of net assets contributed to Clearwire, net of \$260 million in related taxes. See note 4 for details of this transaction.

We made an immaterial correction to previously reported shareholders' equity. Paid-in Capital and (Accumulated Deficit)/Retained Earnings as of (3) December 31, 2006 has been adjusted by \$18 million and \$292 million, respectively, related to a reduction in deferred tax liabilities. In completing a detailed reconciliation of the net deferred tax liabilities in 2009, it was determined the net deferred tax liabilities were overstated by \$310 million.

See Notes to the Consolidated Financial Statements

SPRINT NEXTEL CORPORATION NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS INDEX

		Page <u>Reference</u>
1.	Description of Operations	F-9
2.	Summary of Significant Accounting Policies and Other Information	F-9
3.	Acquisitions	F-15
4.	Investments	F-17
5.	Financial Instruments	F-19
6.	Property, Plant and Equipment	F-19
7.	Intangible Assets	F-20
8.	Long-Term Debt, Financing and Capital Lease Obligations	F-22
9.	Severance, Exit Costs and Asset Impairments	F-24
10.	Supplemental Financial Information	F-26
11.	Income Taxes	F-27
12.	Commitments and Contingencies	F-30
13.	Compensation Plans	F-33
14,	Shareholders' Equity and Per Share Data	F-37
15.	Segments	F-39
16.	Quarterly Financial Data (Unaudited)	F-43

SPRINT NEXTEL CORPORATION NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

Note 1. Description of Operations

Sprint Nextel Corporation and its subsidiaries ("Sprint," "we," "us," "our" or the "Company") is a communications company offering a comprehensive range of wireless and wireline communications products and services that are designed to meet the needs of individual consumers, businesses, government subscribers and resellers. We have organized our operations to meet the needs of our targeted subscriber groups through focused communications solutions that incorporate the capabilities of our wireless and wireline services. As a result of the acquisition of Virgin Mobile USA, Inc. (VMU) on November 24, 2009 and iPCS, Inc. (iPCS) on December 4, 2009 (See Note 3), the operations of VMU and iPCS are consolidated prospectively from their respective acquisition dates.

The Wireless segment includes retail and wholesale revenue from a wide array of wireless mobile telephone and wireless data transmission services and the sale of wireless devices and accessories in the U.S., Puerto Rico and the U.S. Virgin Islands.

The wireline segment includes revenue from domestic and international wireline voice and data communication services, including services to the cable multiple systems operators that resell our local and long distance service and use our back office systems and network assets in support of their telephone services provided over cable facilities.

Sprint's fourth generation (4G) technology capabilities exist through our mobile virtual network operator (MVNO) relationship with and 56% ownership interests in Clearwire Corporation and its consolidated subsidiary, Clearwire Communications LLC (together, Clearwire). Clearwire is deploying Worldwide Interoperability for Microwave Access (WiMAX) technology as a new network in markets that we serve. The services supported by this technology gives subscribers with compatible devices high-speed access to the Internet and a variety of increasingly sophisticated data services (See Note 4).

Note 2. Summary of Significant Accounting Policies and Other Information

Consolidation Policies and Estimates

The consolidated financial statements include our accounts, those of our wholly owned subsidiaries, and subsidiaries we control or in which we have a controlling financial interest. All significant intercompany transactions and balances have been eliminated in consolidation. Investments where Sprint maintains majority ownership, but lacks full decision making ability over all major issues, are accounted for using the equity method. Governance for Sprint's major unconsolidated investment in Clearwire is based on our Board representation for which Sprint does not maintain majority vote or the ability to control operating and financial policies.

The consolidated financial statements are prepared in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States (GAAP). This requires management of the Company to make estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of assets and liabilities, revenues and expenses and the disclosure of contingent assets and liabilities as of the date of the consolidated financial statements. These estimates are inherently subject to judgment and actual results could differ.

Certain prior period amounts have been reclassified to conform to the current period presentation. Subsequent events were evaluated for disclosure through the date on which the financial statements were filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission.

Summary of Significant Accounting Policies

Cash and Cash Equivalents

Cash equivalents generally include highly liquid investments with maturities at the time of purchase of three months or less. These investments include money market funds, certificates of deposit, U.S. government and government-sponsored debt securities, corporate debt securities, municipal securities, bank-related securities, and credit and debit card transactions in process.

SPRINT NEXTEL CORPORATION NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

Allowance for Doubtful Accounts

An allowance for doubtful accounts is established sufficient to cover probable and reasonably estimable losses. Because of the number of subscriber accounts, it is not practical to review the collectibility of each of those accounts individually to determine the amount of allowance for doubtful accounts each period, although some account level analysis is performed with respect to large wireless and wireline subscribers. The estimate of allowance for doubtful accounts considers a number of factors, including collection experience, aging of the accounts receivable portfolios, credit quality of the subscriber base, estimated proceeds from future bad debt sales and other qualitative considerations, including macro-economic factors. Amounts written off against the allowance for doubtful accounts, net of recoveries, were \$487 million, \$826 million, and \$952 million in 2009, 2008 and 2007, respectively.

Device and Accessory Inventory

Inventories are stated at the lower of cost or market. Cost is determined by the first-in, first-out (FIFO) method. Costs of devices and related revenues generated from device sales (equipment net subsidy) are recognized at the time of sale. Expected equipment net subsidy is not recognized prior to the time of sale because the promotional discount decision is generally made at the point of sale and because the equipment net subsidies are expected to be recovered through service revenues.

The net realizable value of devices and other inventory is analyzed on a regular basis. This analysis includes assessing obsolescence, sales forecasts, product life cycle, marketplace and other considerations. If assessments regarding the above factors adversely change, we may be required to sell devices at a higher subsidy or potentially record expense in future periods prior to the point of sale.

Property, Plant and Equipment

Property, plant and equipment (PP&E), including improvements that extend useful lives, are recognized at cost. Depreciation on property, plant and equipment is generally calculated using the straight-line method based on estimated economic useful lives of 3 to 30 years for buildings and improvements and network equipment, site costs and related software and 3 to 12 years for non-network internal use software, office equipment and other. Leasehold improvements are depreciated over the shorter of the lease term or the estimated useful life of the respective assets. We calculate depreciation on certain network assets using the group life method. Accordingly, ordinary asset retirements and disposals on those assets are charged against accumulated depreciation with no gain or loss recognized. Gains or losses associated with all other asset retirements or disposals are recognized in the consolidated statements of operations. Depreciation rates for assets using the group life method are revised periodically as required under this depreciation method. Repair and maintenance costs and research and development costs are expensed as incurred.

We capitalize costs for network and non-network software developed or obtained for internal use during the application development stage. These costs are included in PP&E and, when the software is placed in service, are depreciated over estimated useful lives of 3 to 5 years. Costs incurred during the preliminary project and post-implementation stage, as well as maintenance and training costs, are expensed as incurred.

Investments

Short-term investments are recognized at amortized cost and classified as current assets on the consolidated balance sheets when the original maturities at purchase are greater than three months but less than one year. Certain investments are accounted for using the equity method based on the Company's ownership interest and ability to exercise significant influence. Accordingly, the initial investment is recognized at cost and subsequently adjusted to recognize the Company's share of earnings or losses of the investee in each reporting period subsequent to the investment date.

SPRINT NEXTEL CORPORATION NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

Investments are evaluated for other-than-temporary impairment on a regular basis. Other-than-temporary impairment occurs when the estimated fair value of an investment is below the carrying value, and the difference is determined to not be recoverable. This evaluation requires significant judgment regarding, but not limited to, the severity and duration of the impairment; the ability and intent to hold the securities until recovery; financial condition, liquidity, and near-term prospects of the issuer, specific events, and other factors.

Long-Lived Asset Impairment

Sprint evaluates long-lived assets, including intangible assets subject to amortization, for impairment whenever events or changes in circumstances indicate that the carrying amount of an asset group may not be recoverable. When it is probable that undiscounted future cash flows will not be sufficient to recover an asset group's carrying amount, an impairment is determined by the excess of the asset group's net carrying value over the estimated fair value. Refer to note 9 for additional information on asset impairments.

Certain assets that have not yet been deployed in the business, including network equipment, cell site development costs and software in development, are periodically assessed to determine recoverability. Network equipment and cell site development costs are expensed whenever events or changes in circumstances cause the Company to conclude the assets are no longer needed to meet management's strategic network plans and will not be deployed. Software development costs are expensed when it is no longer probable that the software project will be deployed. Network equipment that has been removed from the network is also periodically assessed to determine recoverability. If we continue to have operational challenges, including obtaining and retaining subscribers, future cash flows of the Company may not be sufficient to recover the carrying value of our wireless asset group, and we could record asset impairments that are material to Sprint's consolidated results of operations and financial condition.

Indefinite-Lived Intangible Assets

Goodwill represents the excess of consideration paid over the estimated fair value of the net tangible and identifiable intangible assets acquired in business combinations. During the fourth quarter 2009, in connection with our acquisitions of VMU and iPCS, we recognized goodwill of \$373 million, representing the entire balance of our goodwill as of December 31, 2009. Our indefinite-lived intangible assets include Federal Communications Commission (FCC) licenses, acquired primarily through FCC auctions and business combinations, to deploy our wireless services, and certain of our trademarks. In determining whether an intangible asset, other than goodwill, is indefinite-lived, we consider the expected use of the assets, the regulatory and economic environment within which they are being used, and the effects of obsolescence on their use. We assess our indefinite-lived intangible assets for impairment at least annually or, if necessary, more frequently, whenever events or changes in circumstances indicate the asset may be impaired. Such indicators may include a sustained, significant decline in our market capitalization since our previous impairment assessment, a significant decline in our expected future cash flows, a significant adverse change in legal factors or in the business climate, unanticipated competition, and/or slower growth rates, among others.

Benefit Plans

We provide a defined benefit pension plan and certain other postretirement benefits to certain employees, and we sponsor a defined contribution plan for all employees. The objective for the investment portfolio of the pension plan is to achieve a long-term nominal rate of return, net of fees, which exceeds the plans long-term expected rate of return on investments for funding purposes. To meet this objective, our investment strategy is governed by an asset allocation policy, whereby a targeted allocation percentage is assigned to each asset class as follows: 50% to U.S. equities; 15% to international equities; 15% to fixed income investments; 10% to real estate investments; and 10% to other investments including hedge funds. Actual allocations are allowed to deviate from target allocation percentages by plus or minus 5%.

Investments of the pension plan are measured at fair value on a recurring basis which is determined using quoted market prices or estimated fair values. As of December 31, 2009, 59% of the investment portfolio was valued at quoted prices in active markets for identical assets; 26% was valued using quoted prices for similar

SPRINT NEXTEL CORPORATION NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

assets in active or inactive markets, or other observable inputs; and 15% was valued using unobservable inputs that are supported by little or no market activity. As of December 31, 2009 and 2008, the fair value of our plan assets in aggregate was \$1.2 billion and \$896 million, respectively, and the fair value of our projected benefit obligations in aggregate was \$1.6 billion and \$1.7 billion, respectively. As a result, the plans are underfunded by \$403 million at December 31, 2009 and \$805 million at December 31, 2008, and are recorded as a net liability in our consolidated balance sheets. The offset to the liability is recorded in equity as a component of accumulated other comprehensive loss, net of tax, including the 2009 and 2008 adjustments of \$140 million and \$379 million, respectively. The funded status of the plan was affected primarily by the improvement in the fair value of the plan assets resulting in recovery of some of the losses caused by the poor performance in the financial markets during 2008. This improvement was combined with an increase in the discount rate, from 6.20% to 6.75%, used to estimate the projected benefit obligation and by the cash contribution of \$200 million in 2009. We intend to make future cash contributions to the pension plan in an amount necessary to meet minimum funding requirements according to applicable benefit plan regulations. As of December 31, 2005, the pension plan was amended to freeze benefit plan accruals for participants.

Under our defined contribution plan, participants may contribute a portion of their eligible pay to the plan through payroll withholdings. Effective for compensation paid after March 6, 2009, the amount of matching contribution is discretionary as determined by the Board of Directors of the Company, based upon a formula related to the profitability of the Company. If such profitability level is attained, the Company could match 100% of the participant's contributions up to a maximum of 4% of their eligible compensation. From January 1, 2009 to March 6, 2009, we matched in cash 100% of participants' contributions up to 4% of their eligible compensation. In 2008 and 2007, we matched 100% of participants' contributions up to 5% of their eligible compensation in cash. Fixed matching contributions totaled \$32 million, \$119 million and \$128 million in 2009, 2008 and 2007, respectively.

Revenue Recognition

Operating revenues primarily consist of wireless service revenues, revenues generated from device and accessory sales, revenues from wholesale operators and third party affiliates (PCS Affiliates), as well as long distance voice, data and Internet revenues. Service revenues consist of fixed monthly recurring charges, variable usage charges such as roaming, directory assistance, and operator-assisted calling and miscellaneous fees, such as activation, upgrade, late payment, reconnection and early termination fees and certain regulatory related fees. We recognize service revenues as services are rendered and equipment revenue when title passes to the dealer or end-user subscriber. We recognize revenue for access charges and other services charged at fixed amounts ratably over the service period, net of credits and adjustments for service discounts, billing disputes and fraud or unauthorized usage. We recognize excess wireless usage and long distance revenue at contractual rates per minute as minutes are used. Additionally, we recognize excess wireless data usage based on kilobytes and one-time use charges, such as for the use of premium services, when rendered. As a result of the cutoff times of our multiple billing cycles each month, we are required to estimate the amount of subscriber revenues earned but not billed from the end of each billing cycle to the end of each reporting period. These estimates are based primarily on rate plans in effect and our historical usage and billing patterns. Regulatory fees and costs are recorded gross. The largest component of the regulatory fees is universal service fund, which represented about 2% of net operating revenues in 2009, 2008 and 2007.

The accounting estimates related to the recognition of revenue in the results of operations require us to make assumptions about future billing adjustments for disputes with subscribers, unauthorized usage, future returns and mail-in rebates on device sales.

Dealer Commissions

Cash consideration given by us to a dealer or end-user subscriber is presumed to be a reduction of revenue unless we receive, or will receive, an identifiable benefit in exchange for the consideration, and the fair value of such benefit can be reasonably estimated, in which case the consideration will be recorded as a selling

SPRINT NEXTEL CORPORATION NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

expense. We compensate our dealers using specific compensation programs related to the sale of our devices and our subscriber service contracts, or both. When a commission is earned by a dealer solely due to a selling activity relating to wireless service, the cost is recorded as a selling expense. When a commission is earned by a dealer due to the dealer selling one of our devices, the cost is recorded as a reduction to equipment revenue.

Advertising Costs

We recognize advertising expense when incurred as selling, general and administrative expense. Advertising expenses totaled \$1.5 billion, \$1.5 billion and \$1.8 billion for the years ended December 31, 2009, 2008 and 2007, respectively.

New Accounting Pronouncements

In June 2009, the Financial Accounting Standards Board (FASB) issued Statement of Financial Accounting Standards (SFAS) No. 168, *The FASB* Accounting Standards Codification and the Hierarchy of Generally Accepted Accounting Principles, which establishes the FASB Accounting Standards Codification (Codification) as the only source of authoritative GAAP in the United States, except that rules and interpretive releases issued by the Securities and Exchange Commission (SEC) also are sources of authoritative GAAP for SEC registrants. Subsequent to the issuance of SFAS No. 168, the FASB will no longer issue Statements, Staff Positions, or Emerging Issues Task Force Abstracts, but will issue Accounting Standards Updates (ASU) which will amend the Codification. As a result, the Codification supersedes authoritative literature effective prior to June 2009.

The FASB issued authoritative literature regarding accounting for Business Combinations, Non-controlling Interests in Consolidated Financial Statements and Disclosures about Derivative Instruments and Hedging Activities which were effective for the quarter ended March 31, 2009. The Business Combinations guidance was adopted on January 1, 2009. As a result of adoption, for our fourth quarter acquisitions (see Note 3), we recognized a gain of \$151 million (\$92 million after tax) related to the increase to estimated fair value of our non-controlling interest in VMU. In addition, under the new guidance, transaction costs and costs associated with exit activities are expensed as incurred. The remaining guidance did not have a material effect on our consolidated financial statements.

In June 2008, the FASB issued authoritative literature regarding *Determining Whether Instruments Granted in Share-Based Payment Transactions* are Participating Securities, which was effective beginning January 1, 2009. Based on this pronouncement, our outstanding non-vested restricted stock units that contain a non-forfeitable right to receive dividends, whether paid or unpaid, are participating securities and therefore, should be included in the computation of basic and diluted earnings per share. As required by this pronouncement, prior period basic and diluted earnings per share and weighted average common shares outstanding were adjusted. The impact to basic and diluted earnings per share and weighted average common shares outstanding did not have a material effect on our consolidated financial statements.

In November 2008, the FASB issued authoritative literature regarding *Equity Method Investment Accounting Considerations*, to clarify the application of equity method accounting. Among other things, this literature requires equity method investors to account for equity investee share issuances as if the investor had sold a proportionate share of its investment, with the recognition of any resulting gain or loss in earnings. The Company adopted these requirements effective January 1, 2009. As a result, we recognized a pre-tax loss of \$154 million (\$96 million after tax) related to the dilution of our investment in Clearwire resulting from their first quarter 2009 share issuance.

In April 2009, the FASB issued authoritative literature regarding (i) Interim Disclosures about Fair Value of Financial Instruments, to require disclosures about fair value of financial instruments for interim reporting periods of publicly traded companies (ii) Recognition and Presentation of Other-Than-Temporary Impairments, which amends the other-than-temporary impairment guidance for debt securities to make the guidance more operational and to improve the presentation and disclosure of other-than-temporary impairments

SPRINT NEXTEL CORPORATION NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

on debt and equity securities in the financial statements and (iii) Determining Fair Value When the Volume and Level of Activity for the Asset or Liability Have Significantly Decreased and Identifying Transactions That Are Not Orderly which provides additional guidance on determining fair value when the volume and level of trading activity for an asset or liability have significantly decreased when compared with normal market activity. These pronouncements were effective beginning in the second quarter 2009 and did not have a material effect on our consolidated financial statements. In addition, the FASB issued further guidance related to Accounting for Assets Acquired and Liabilities Assumed in a Business Combination That Arise from Contingencies, to address application issues relevant to initial recognition and measurement, subsequent measurement and accounting, and disclosure of assets and liabilities arising from contingencies in a business combination. This guidance, which did not have a material effect on our consolidated financial statements, is effective for business combinations on or after January 1, 2009 and was utilized in the accounting for the acquisitions disclosed in Note 3.

In June 2009, the FASB issued authoritative literature regarding Amendments to FASB Interpretation No. 46(R), which changes various aspects of accounting for and disclosures of interests in variable interest entities, and the Accounting for Transfers of Financial Assets, which was issued in order to improve the relevance, representational faithfulness, and comparability of the information that a reporting entity provides in its financial statements about a transfer of financial assets; the effects of a transfer on its financial position, financial performance, and cash flows; and a transferor's continuing involvement, if any, in transferred financial assets. This guidance will be effective beginning in January 2010 and is not expected to have a material effect on our consolidated financial statements.

In September 2009, the FASB modified the accounting for *Multiple-Deliverable Revenue Arrangements* and *Certain Revenue Arrangements that Include Software Elements.* These modifications alter the methods previously required for allocating consideration received in multiple-element arrangements to require revenue allocation to elements containing software components and non-software components that function together to deliver the product's essential functionality. These modifications will be effective prospectively for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2011 and are currently being evaluated to determine the effect, if any, on our consolidated financial statements.

In January 2010, the FASB issued authoritative guidance regarding *Improving Disclosures about Fair Value Measurements*, which requires new and amended disclosure requirements for classes of assets and liabilities, inputs and valuation techniques and transfers between levels of fair value measurements and *Accounting for Distributions to Shareholders with Components of Stock and Cash*, which clarifies the accounting for distributions to shareholders that offer them the ability to elect to receive their entire distribution in cash or shares of equivalent value. This guidance will be effective beginning in January 2010, and is not expected to have a material effect on our consolidated financial statements.

Concentrations of Risk

Our accounts and notes receivable are not subject to any substantial concentration of credit risk.

Motorola, Inc. is our sole source for most of the equipment that supports the iDEN network and for all of the devices we offer under the Nextel brand except primarily BlackBerry® devices. Although our handset supply agreement with Motorola is structured to provide competitively-priced devices, the cost of iDEN devices is generally higher than devices that do not incorporate a similar multi-function capability. This difference may make it more difficult or costly for us to offer devices at prices that are attractive to potential subscribers. In addition, the higher cost of iDEN devices requires us to absorb a larger part of the cost of offering devices to new and existing subscribers. These increased costs and equipment subsidy expenses may reduce our growth and profitability. Also, we must rely on Motorola to develop devices and equipment capable of supporting the features and services we offer to subscribers of services on our iDEN network, including dual-mode devices that operate on both our iDEN and CDMA networks. A decision by Motorola to discontinue, or the inability of Motorola to continue, manufacturing, supporting or enhancing our iDEN-based infrastructure and devices would

SPRINT NEXTEL CORPORATION NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

have a material adverse effect on us. In addition, iDEN technology is not as widely adopted and has fewer subscribers than other wireless technologies and we expect that over time it is less likely that manufacturers other than Motorola will be willing to make the significant financial commitment required to license, develop and manufacture iDEN infrastructure equipment and devices. Further our ability to complete the spectrum reconfiguration plan in connection with the FCC's Report and Order, described in note 12, is dependent, in part, on Motorola.

Note 3. Acquisitions

During the fourth quarter 2009, we completed the acquisitions of Virgin Mobile USA, Inc. and iPCS, Inc. (together, Acquisitions) within our Wireless segment. The consideration paid for each of the acquired entities has been allocated to the assets acquired and liabilities assumed based on their estimated fair values at the respective acquisition dates. The excess of consideration paid over net tangible and identifiable intangible assets is recognized as goodwill. As a result of these Acquisitions, Sprint recognized \$373 million of goodwill representing our balance as of December 31, 2009. The purchase price allocation used in the preparation of these financial statements is preliminary due to the continuing analyses relating to the determination of the estimated fair values of the assets acquired and liabilities assumed. Any changes to the valuation of net assets acquired, based on information as of the acquisition date, will result in an adjustment to the estimated fair value of the assets acquired and liabilities assumed and liabilities assumed and liabilities assumed and a corresponding adjustment to goodwill. Management does not expect the finalization of these matters to have a material effect on the allocation. Goodwill recognized in connection with the Acquisitions is not deductible for tax purposes. The results of operations for each acquired entity are included in Sprint's consolidated results of operations prospectively from the respective date of each acquisition.

The estimated fair values of the assets acquired and liabilities assumed were preliminarily determined using the income, cost or market approaches. The fair value measurements were primarily based on significant inputs that are not observable in the market, other than long-term debt assumed in the acquisition of iPCS. Discounted cash flows, an income approach, were primarily used to value the identifiable intangible assets, consisting primarily of customer relationships, reacquired rights and the Virgin Mobile trademark, as well as the effective settlement of litigation. Depreciated replacement cost, a cost approach, was used to estimate the fair value of property, plant and equipment. In accordance with the recently adopted guidance on accounting for business combinations, Sprint measured 100% of the acquiree's assets and liabilities at fair value, including the non-controlling interest in VMU held by Sprint prior to the acquisition. Sprint's previously held non-controlling interest in VMU was valued based on a market approach considering the amounts paid to acquire the remaining 85.9% ownership in VMU.

VMU and iPCS Acquisitions

On November 24, 2009 we completed the acquisition of the remaining 85.9% of VMU, a national provider of predominantly prepaid wireless communications services, in a cash and stock business combination, to, among other things, broaden the Company's position in the prepaid wireless market. The aggregate consideration, including the fair value of Sprint's non-controlling interest in VMU, was \$701 million consisting of 96.2 million shares of Sprint common stock valued at \$361 million, share-based consideration of \$18 million and \$265 million in net cash. The value of the 96.2 million shares of Sprint common stock issued was determined based on Sprint's common stock share price of \$3.75, the closing price on the date of acquisition. As a result of the acquisition, we recognized a gain of \$151 million resulting from the excess of the estimated fair value of \$57 million for our previously held 14.1% interest over our carrying value. Sprint's historical carrying value of its previously held interest in VMU was reflected as a \$94 million liability resulting from a return of capital in excess of our investment in VMU.

On December 4, 2009, we completed the acquisition of 100% of the common stock of iPCS, a Sprint PCS affiliate, in an all-cash business combination for aggregate consideration of \$295 million to, among other things, expand our direct subscriber base, grow our direct coverage area and simplify our business operations.

SPRINT NEXTEL CORPORATION NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

The acquisition of iPCS resulted in the effective settlement of pre-existing litigation. On September 24, 2008 the Illinois Supreme Court denied the Company's petition for appeal in a contract dispute with iPCS. The decision resulted in a previous ruling being upheld that required Sprint to cease owning, operating or managing the iDEN network in parts of certain Midwestern states including Illinois, Iowa, Michigan, Missouri, Nebraska, Wisconsin and a small portion of Indiana. As a result of the acquisition, all disputes have been resolved and the Company recorded a \$23 million charge as an increase to operating expenses, representing the estimated fair value of the settled litigation.

The following table summarizes the consideration paid for each of the Acquisitions and the amounts recognized for assets acquired and liabilities assumed at each acquisition date.

					VMU <u>Acquisition</u>	_	PCS Affiliate
Consideration:			. steta Na			(in millions)	geneer
Cash, net of cash acquired	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	and the second second second			\$ 265	1	318
Equity instruments Settlement of pre-existing litigation	justa 100000. Na untrilitiigayt	- Alindana - Alili		n se de la constante de la constante Canada de la constante de la constante de la constante de la constante de Canada de la constante de la co	379 —		(23)
Fair value of consideration transfi Fair value of Sprint's equity interest	erred in VMU before the acqu	al constant of the second s			644		295
Balanda Total and Magazine and Market and Market			parte de la paga de la Martía de la compaction		s 701		295
Acquisition-related costs (included in s year ended December 31, 2009)	selling, general and adm			for the	\$ 7		4
Recognized amounts of identifiable ass	ets acquired and liabili	ties assumed:				resette (
Assets						<i></i>	
Other current assets	i editor				164	ala kuda	50
Property, plant and equipment Identifiable intangibles		se la contracta de la	NURVER 1 - MARTIN	a swan ta gan	41	e MAR and Cherry Later	150
Other assets					. 649		541
Liabilities	 Contracting by the second secon			ene rec o	17 Altin Altikation	j	0 1
Current liabilities			i i statatat	en etalle har o'n deraum. A	(238)	e a sula casto de	(75)
Long-term debt					(1)		(417)
Other long-term liabilities	an en en la la la	the second second			(34)		(28)
Deferred tax liabilities	a frankis a bisk				<u>(145</u>)	_	(57)
Total identifiable net assets					453		170
Goodwill					040	기가 말 많 말 봐. 말 봐.	125
Total net assets and liabilities	and the second	 A feature to add the accuracy 	an a	化二乙酸化 化二磷酸乙酯	248		

Identifiable intangible assets acquired in the Acquisitions include the following:

		Estimated Fair Value	Weighted Average Useful Life
Trademarks Customer relationships	在这个原则,这些感觉的,一次凝聚的,也能够是在这些感觉。在我们	(in millions) \$	(in years) 37
Reacquired rights Other intangibles	and the same of the second states and the second	588	2
Total	and the second	<u>18</u> <u>\$ 1,190</u>	6 1971 - 1971 - 1971 - 1971 - 1971 - 1971 - 1971 - 1971 - 1971 - 1971 - 1971 - 1971 - 1971 - 1971 - 1971 - 1971 -

SPRINT NEXTEL CORPORATION NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

The unaudited pro forma combined historical results of VMU and iPCS, giving effect to the Acquisitions, assuming the transactions were consummated as of the beginning of the years ended December 31, 2009 and 2008 would not have been material to Sprint's results of operations.

Note 4. Investments

				Decem	iber 31,
				2009	2008
Marketable equity securities		ne egy o te de Recedención en			illions) \$37
Equity method and other inve	siments				4,204 \$4,241

Marketable equity securities

Investments in marketable equity securities are recognized at fair value and are considered available-for-sale securities. Accordingly, unrealized holding gains and losses on these securities are recognized in accumulated other comprehensive income (loss), net of related income tax. Realized gains or losses are measured and reclassified from accumulated other comprehensive income (loss) into earnings based on identifying the specific investments sold or where an other-than-temporary impairment exists. Gross unrealized holding gains and losses were insignificant for 2009 and 2008.

Equity Method Investment in Clearwire

Clearwire

In November 2008, we closed a transaction with Clearwire to combine our next-generation wireless broadband businesses. At closing, Sprint contributed assets with a carrying value of \$3.3 billion, including our 2.5 gigahertz (GHz) spectrum and WiMAX related assets which, together with Clearwire's existing business and cash contributions from other investors, is being used to build and operate a next-generation wireless broadband network that will provide entire communities with high-speed residential and mobile internet access services and residential voice services. As part of the arrangement, we entered into various agreements with Clearwire, including MVNO agreements under which Clearwire can purchase 3G CDMA, mobile voice and data communication services from Sprint for resale to end users and Sprint can purchase 4G wireless broadband services for resale to our end users. Amounts under these agreements were not yet material during 2009 as Clearwire continues the build-out of its 4G network.

In conjunction with the transaction, Clearwire agreed to reimburse Sprint for certain cash expenditures incurred prior to the closing of the transaction in the amount of \$388 million. Approximately \$213 million was paid by Clearwire during 2008 and the remaining \$175 million was provided through a variable interest bearing note, maturing in May 2011, which is included in equity method and other investments. This reimbursement was accounted for as a reduction to the initial investment in Clearwire. Also, during the quarter ended December 31, 2008, we recognized a pre-tax gain within shareholders' equity of \$684 million (\$424 million after tax) related to the difference between our share of Clearwire's net assets upon close and the carrying value of the net assets we contributed to Clearwire. Equity in losses of Clearwire was \$803 million for the year ended December 31, 2009, which represents our proportionate share of Clearwire's net loss of \$649 million and a pre-tax loss of \$154 million (\$96 million after tax) representing the finalization of ownership percentages, which was subject to change based on the trading price of Clearwire stock during the 90 days subsequent to close.

On November 9, 2009, Sprint, in addition to other investors, entered into an agreement with Clearwire to invest a total of approximately \$1.56 billion in exchange for Class B voting common stock of Clearwire Corporation and Class B non-voting common interests in Clearwire Communications LLC (together, "Class B

SPRINT NEXTEL CORPORATION NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

Common Interests"). Sprint agreed to contribute \$1.176 billion in three installments in exchange for approximately 160.4 million Class B Common Interests. During the fourth quarter 2009, Sprint's net investment increased by approximately \$1.1 billion in exchange for 155 million shares of Class B Common Interests. Sprint's final installment of \$50 million is expected to be contributed in the first quarter 2010 upon Clearwire's satisfaction of certain closing conditions. In conjunction with Sprint's additional contribution, we refinanced our note receivable from Clearwire which extended the maturity date to December 2015, fixed the interest rate at 12% and increased the face amount to \$184 million.

As a result of these transactions, Sprint owns a 56% non-controlling interest in Clearwire, in the form of 525 million shares of Class B common stock in Clearwire Corporation and 525 million Class B common interests in Clearwire Communications LLC, as of December 31, 2009 for which the carrying value totaled \$4.3 billion. Each share of Clearwire Corporation Class B common stock, together with one Clearwire Communications LLC Class B common interest, is exchangeable for one share of Clearwire Corporation's Class A common stock, a publicly traded security. Sprint's investment in Clearwire represents \$8.25 per share based on the assumed exchange of our Class B common interests for Class A common shares. The market price of Clearwire's publicly traded stock was \$6.76 per share as of December 31, 2009. Sprint's investment in Clearwire is part of our long-term plan to participate in the 4G wireless broadband market, and to benefit from Clearwire's advantaged position in that market. Clearwire is continuing to execute its business plan, including building its 4G wireless broadband network, and Clearwire, Sprint and other investors are beginning to offer 4G products utilizing that network. Sprint does not intend to sell this investment in the foreseeable future, and recoverability of our investment is not affected by short-term fluctuations in Clearwire's stock price. Sprint continues to believe the decline in Clearwire's stock price is temporary and expects to recover fully the carrying value of the investment.

Summarized financial information for Clearwire is as follows:

					Decemb 2009	er 31, 2008
Current assets Noncurrent assets					(in mill) \$ 3,877 7,391	
Current liabilities Noncurrent liabilities	al an	t est to the factor is the distribution of the second second second second second second second second second s			\$ 543 2,952	\$ 171 1,450
				2009	Ended December : 2008	31, 2007
Revenues Operating expenses				\$ 274 (1,458)	(in millions) \$ 20 _(514)	\$ — _(212)
Operating loss		ni i na balanan I	n an	\$(1,183) \$(1,254)	\$(493) \$(592)	\$(212) \$(225)

SPRINT NEXTEL CORPORATION NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

Note 5. Financial Instruments

Cash and cash equivalents, accounts and notes receivable, and accounts payable are carried at cost which approximates fair value and, as such, are not included in the table below. Short-term investments (consisting primarily of time deposits and treasury securities) and marketable equity securities are measured on a recurring basis at amounts which approximate fair value. Any changes in fair value of assets or liabilities carried at fair value are recognized in other comprehensive income (loss) each period. The following table presents information regarding the method of valuation bases for assets and liabilities measured at fair value on a recurring basis as of December 31, 2009:

	Quoted Prices in Active Markets for Identical Assets	Significant Other Observable Inputs	Unobservable Inputs	Balance December 31, 2009
Short-term investments Marketable equity securities	43	(in millions) \$	<u> </u>	\$ 105 43 <u>\$</u> 148

The estimated fair value of long-term debt, financing and capital lease obligations, including current maturities is based on current market prices or interest rates. The following table presents carrying amounts and estimated fair values for these financial instruments:

		Decem	ber 31,		
		2009		2008	
	Carrying	Estimated	Carrying	Estimated	
	Amount	Fair Value	Amount	<u>Fair Value</u>	
		(in mil	llions)		
Long-term debt, financing and capital lease obligations	\$ 21,06 1	\$ 20,014	\$21,610	\$ 14,449	

Note 6. Property, Plant and Equipment

Network equipment, site costs and related software includes switching equipment, cell site towers, site development costs, radio frequency equipment, network software, digital fiber optic cable, transport facilities and transmission-related equipment. Buildings and improvements principally consists of owned general office facilities, retail stores and leasehold improvements. Non-network internal use software, office equipment and other primarily consists of furniture, information technology systems and equipment and vehicles. Construction in progress, which is not depreciated until placed in service, primarily includes materials, transmission and related equipment, labor, engineering, site development costs, interest and other costs relating to the construction and development of our network. Interest incurred in connection with the construction of long-lived assets totaled \$12 million, \$123 million and \$127 million for the years ended December 31, 2009, 2008 and 2007, respectively.

The components of property, plant and equipment, and the related accumulated depreciation were as follows:

	December 31, 2009	December 31, 2008
Land		(in millions)
이 제 그는 것 같아요. 이렇게 이렇게 하는 것 같아요. 이렇게 이렇게 하는 것 같아요. 이렇게 말했다. 이렇게 한 것 같아요. 이렇게 가져나 있는 것 같아요. 이렇게 가지 않는 것 같아요. 이렇게 말했다.	5 352	a 328
Network equipment, site costs and related software	36,992	38,273
Buildings and improvements	4,792	4,757
Non-network internal use software, office equipment and other	2.966	3,268
Non-network internal use software, office equipment and other Construction in progress	, 1,11	1,840
Less accumulated depreciation	(27,913)	(26,093)
Property, plant and equipment, net	\$ 18,280	<u>\$ 22,373</u>

SPRINT NEXTEL CORPORATION NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

Note 7. Intangible Assets

Indefinite-Lived Intangibles

	December 31, 	Goodwill Impairment, Adjustments <u>& Other</u>	December 31, 	Net <u>Additions</u>	December 31, 2009
FCC licenses(1)	\$ 20,707	\$ (1,796)	\$ 18,911	\$ 591	\$ 19,502
Trademarks	416	(7)	409		409
Goodwill ⁽²⁾	<u> </u>	(978)	. <u>1944 – 1</u> 94	373	373
	\$ 22,101	<u>\$ (2,781</u>)	\$ 19,320	<u>\$ 964</u>	\$ 20,284

(1) During 2008, we contributed \$2.5 billion of FCC licenses to Clearwire and acquired \$1.0 billion of FCC licenses in our normal course of business, including our requirements under the Report and Order. In addition, we reduced FCC licenses by \$265 million due to the reversal of unrecognized tax benefits. See note 11 for additional information.

(2) During 2009, we recognized goodwill of \$373 million associated with the acquisitions of VMU and iPCS (see Note 3).

We hold FCC licenses authorizing the use of radio frequency spectrum to deploy our wireless services: 1.9 GHz licenses utilized in the CDMA network, and 800 megahertz (MHz) and 900 MHz licenses utilized in the iDEN network. We also hold 1.9 GHz and other FCC licenses that are not currently being utilized. As long as the Company acts within the requirements and constraints of the regulatory authorities, the renewal and extension of these licenses is reasonably certain at minimal cost. We are not aware of any technology being developed that would render this spectrum obsolete and have concluded that these licenses are indefinite-lived intangible assets. Our Sprint and Boost Mobile trademarks have been identified as indefinite-lived intangible assets.

Goodwill

Goodwill represents the excess of consideration paid over the estimated fair value of net tangible and identifiable intangible assets acquired in business combinations. During the fourth quarter 2009, we acquired VMU and iPCS (see Note 3) and, based on our preliminary purchase price allocation, recorded \$373 million of goodwill.

Goodwill Recoverability Assessment

The carrying value of Sprint's goodwill is included in the Wireless segment which represents our wireless reporting unit. We estimate the fair value of the wireless reporting unit using discounted expected future cash flows, supported by the results of market approach valuation models. If the fair value of the wireless reporting unit exceeds its net book value, goodwill is not impaired, and no further testing is necessary. If the net book value of our wireless reporting unit exceeds its estimated fair value, we estimate the fair value of goodwill to determine the amount of impairment loss, if any.

The determination of the estimated fair value of the wireless reporting unit and other assets and liabilities within the wireless reporting unit requires significant estimates and assumptions. These estimates and assumptions primarily include, but are not limited to, discount rate, terminal growth rate, operating income before depreciation and amortization (OIBDA) and capital expenditure forecasts. Due to the inherent uncertainty involved in making those estimates, actual results could differ from those estimates. We evaluate the merits of each significant assumption, both individually and in the aggregate, used to determine the fair value of the wireless reporting unit, as well as the fair values of the corresponding assets and liabilities within the wireless reporting unit, for reasonableness.
SPRINT NEXTEL CORPORATION NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

Goodwill Assessments

In 2007, we conducted our annual impairment assessment of our then \$30.7 billion of goodwill. The majority of our goodwill was recorded in connection with prior business combinations including Nextel Communications, Inc., Nextel Partners, Inc., and other acquisitions such as certain PCS affiliates that provide services on the CDMA network. During the fourth quarter 2007, economic conditions began to decline and we experienced a sustained, significant decline in our stock price. The reduced market capitalization reflected the Wireless segment's lower than expected performance, due in large part to net subscriber losses. Based on the results of our 2007 assessment, we estimated the fair value of our goodwill to be \$978 million resulting in a goodwill impairment of \$29.6 billion during the fourth quarter 2007.

During 2008, economic conditions continued to significantly deteriorate due, in part, to the ongoing credit crisis in the financial markets. Our updated forecasted cash flows of the wireless reporting unit resulted in a further reduction in the estimated fair value of the wireless reporting unit as compared to the 2007 estimate of fair value primarily reflecting several factors including, among others, the discount rate, our ability to attract and retain subscribers, particularly post-paid subscribers, expected reductions in average voice revenue per post-paid subscriber, and the costs of operating our wireless networks. Based on the results of our 2008 assessment, the estimated fair value of our goodwill was zero resulting in a goodwill impairment of \$963 million during the fourth quarter 2008.

Intangible Assets Subject to Amortization

Sprint's customer relationships are amortized over a period of two to five years using the sum of the years' digits method. Other intangible assets primarily include certain rights under affiliation agreements that were reacquired in connection with the acquisitions of PCS Affiliates, and Nextel Partners, Inc., which are being amortized over the remaining terms of those affiliation agreements on a straight-line basis, and the Nextel, Direct Connect and Virgin Mobile trade names, which are being amortized on a straight-line basis.

				December 31, 2009		December 31, 2008			
			Gross		Net	Gross		Net	
		Des 6 d 7 fam.	Carrying	Accumulated	Carrying	Carrying Value	Accumulated	Carrying	
	-	Useful Lives	Value	Amortization	Value (in mil		Amortization	Value	
Customer relationships		2 to 5 years	\$ 12,224	\$ (11,093)	\$ 1,131	\$ 12,220	\$ (10,288)	\$ 1,932	
Other intangible assets									
Trademarks		10 to 37 years	1,169	(394)	775	889	(304)	585	
Reacquired rights		9 to 14 years	1 572	(386)	1,186	1,268	(284)	984	
Other		6 to 16 years	126	(40)	86	95	(30)	65	
Total other intangible assets			2,867	(820)	2,047	2,252	(618)	1,634	
			\$ 15,091	<u>\$ (11,913)</u>	\$ 3,178	\$ 14,472	<u>\$ (10,906</u>)	\$ 3,566	

<u>2010</u> <u>2011</u> <u>2012</u> <u>2013</u> <u>2014</u> (in millions)

Estimated amortization expense

\$ 1,163 \$407 \$283 \$245 \$239

In conjunction with our annual assessments of indefinite-lived intangibles for impairment, we performed a recoverability test of the wireless long-lived assets. We included cash flow projections from wireless operations along with cash flows associated with the eventual disposition of the long-lived assets, which included estimated proceeds from the assumed sale of FCC licenses, trademarks and customer relationships. The estimated undiscounted future cash flows of the wireless long-lived assets exceeded their carrying amount and, as a result, no impairment charge was recorded. In addition, we re-assessed the remaining useful lives of these long-lived assets and concluded they were appropriate.

SPRINT NEXTEL CORPORATION NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

Note 8. Long-Term Debt, Financing and Capital Lease Obligations

	Interest Rates			December 31, 2008
Notes (A. D. B. H. H. A. B. L. M. B. M. B. M. B.			(in mill	ions)
Senior notes		a na ana ang ang ang ang ang ang ang ang		
Sprint Nextel Corporation	0.65 - 9.25%	2010 - 2022	\$ 4,250	\$ 2,950
Sprint Capital Corporation	6.88 - 8.75%	2011 - 2032	9,854	10,454
Convertible senior notes	그는 아들 것 같은 것 같아요. 이 문란 것 같아요.	이 성상, 이 가슴이 가슴을 이 아이지 않는 것 같은 것이다.		
Nextel Communications, Inc.	5.25%	2010		607
Serial redeemable senior notes		가방에 가방되는 가방되 - 전문법 - 가방되는 가방되	al di Sahara Giran	
Nextel Communications, Inc.	5.95 - 7.38%	2013 - 2015	4,780	4,780
Secured Notes				
iPCS, Inc.	2.41 - 4.28%	2013 - 2014	479	—
Credit facilities - Sprint Nextel Corporation				
Bank credit facility	3.00%	2010		1,000
Export Development Canada	3.39%	2012	750	750
Financing obligation	9.50%	2030	698	698
Capital lease obligations and other(1)	4.11 - 15.49%	2010 - 2022	190	204
Net premiums			60	167
	승규가 여름했다. 그와도 공격	entres dessinta	21,061	21,610
Less current portion	a fealende in a succession of the barrier of the	en de le suit d'année de la séa de la sé La séa de la	(768)	(618)
	en an the second exercise the second exercise	austrationales in 199	·	\$ 20,992
Long-term debt, financing and capital lease obligations	n sealth in Russian a shellan she	그는 여기가 생활하고 생	\$ 20,293	

(1) Includes \$105 million in outstanding principal related to a consolidated variable interest entity.

As of December 31, 2009, Sprint Nextel Corporation, the parent corporation, had \$5.0 billion in principal of debt outstanding, including the credit facilities. In addition, \$14.6 billion in principal of our long-term debt issued by wholly-owned subsidiaries is guaranteed by the parent, of which approximately \$9.9 billion issued by our finance subsidiary, Sprint Capital Corporation, is fully and unconditionally guaranteed. The indentures and financing arrangements of certain subsidiaries' debt contain provisions that limit cash dividend payments on subsidiary common stock. The transfer of cash in the form of advances from the subsidiaries to the parent corporation generally is not restricted.

As of December 31, 2009, about \$1.4 billion of our outstanding debt, comprised of certain secured notes, financing and capital lease obligations and mortgages, is secured by \$1.2 billion of gross property, plant and equipment and other assets. Cash interest payments were \$1.4 billion, \$1.4 billion and \$1.5 billion during each of the years ended December 31, 2009, 2008 and 2007.

Notes

Notes consist of senior and serial redeemable senior notes that are unsecured and secured notes of iPCS, which are secured solely with the underlying assets of iPCS. Cash interest on these notes is generally payable semiannually in arrears. Approximately \$18.4 billion of the notes are redeemable at the Company's discretion including accrued interest. Our weighted average effective interest rate related to our senior notes was 6.5% in 2009 and 2008.

In December 2009, the Company assumed \$417 million (net of a \$62 million discount) of Secured Floating Rate Notes due in 2013 and 2014 as part of the acquisition of iPCS. The Company may redeem some or all of these notes at any time prior to maturity. If a change of control event (as defined in the iPCS indenture) occurs, iPCS will be required to make an offer to repurchase the outstanding principal in cash at a price equal to 101% of their principal amount.

SPRINT NEXTEL CORPORATION NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

On August 11, 2009, the Company issued \$1.3 billion in principal of senior notes due 2017. Interest is payable semi-annually on February 15 and August 15 at a fixed rate of 8.375%. The Company may redeem some or all of these notes at any time prior to maturity. The notes are unsecured senior obligations and rank equally with the existing unsecured senior indebtedness. If a change of control event (as defined in the related indenture) occurs, Sprint will be required to make an offer to repurchase the notes in cash at a price equal to 101% of their principal amount. In May 2009, all outstanding 6.38% senior notes due 2009 were repaid totaling \$600 million plus accrued and unpaid interest. On September 16, 2009, all outstanding 5.25% convertible senior notes due 2010 were redeemed at 100% of the principal amount totaling \$607 million plus accrued and unpaid interest.

In 2008, the Company made payments of \$1.3 billion, \$235 million and \$250 million toward the early redemption of 6.125% senior notes due November 2008, the extinguishment of US Unwired, Inc.'s 10% Second Priority Senior Secured Notes due 2012 and the extinguishment of Alamosa (Delaware), Inc.'s 8.5% Senior Notes due 2012, respectively.

Credit Facilities

As of December 31, 2009, \$1.8 billion in letters of credit, including a \$1.7 billion letter of credit required by the FCC's Report and Order to reconfigure the 800 MHz band, were outstanding under our \$4.5 billion revolving bank credit facility which expires on December 19, 2010. As a result, the Company had \$2.7 billion of borrowing capacity available under this revolving bank credit facility as of December 31, 2009. The terms of this loan provide for an interest rate equal to the London Interbank Offered Rate (LIBOR) plus a spread that varies depending on the Company's credit ratings. The unsecured loan agreement with Export Development Canada will mature in March 2012 and has terms similar to those of the revolving bank credit facility.

In February 2008, we drew down \$2.5 billion under our revolving bank credit facility. The proceeds were used to repay \$1.7 billion in senior notes during the second and third quarters of 2008. During the second half of 2008, we repaid \$1.5 billion of our revolving bank credit facility and, in the fourth quarter of 2009, we repaid the remaining outstanding balance of \$1.0 billion.

Commercial Paper

In 2008, we repaid in full our commercial paper outstanding under our commercial paper program which commenced in 2006. The \$2.0 billion program was backed by our revolving credit facility and reduced the amount we could borrow under the facility to the extent of the commercial paper outstanding.

Financing, Capital Lease and Other Obligations

In 2008, we closed a transaction with TowerCo Acquisition LLC under which we sold approximately 3,000 cell sites, and subsequently leased space on those cell sites over a period of ten years with renewal options for an additional 20 years. Due to our continued involvement with the property sold, we accounted for this transaction as a financing. The cell sites continue to be included in property, plant and equipment. Our capital lease and other obligations are primarily for the use of communication switches.

Covenants

As of December 31, 2009, the Company is in compliance with all restrictive and financial covenants associated with its borrowings. The maturity dates of the borrowings may accelerate if we do not comply with these covenants. A default under any of our borrowings could trigger defaults under other debt obligations, which in turn could result in the maturities being accelerated. The indentures that govern our outstanding senior notes also require compliance with various covenants, including limitations on the incurrence of indebtedness and liens by the Company and its subsidiaries.

SPRINT NEXTEL CORPORATION NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

We are currently restricted from paying cash dividends because our ratio of total indebtedness to trailing four quarters earnings before interest, taxes, depreciation and amortization and certain other non-recurring items, as defined in the credit facility (adjusted EBITDA), exceeds 2.5 to 1.0. The Company also is obligated to repay the credit facilities if certain change-of-control events occur.

Future Maturities of Long-Term Debt, Financing Obligation and Capital Lease Obligations

For the years subsequent to December 31, 2009, scheduled annual principal payments of long-term debt, financing obligation and capital lease obligations outstanding as of December 31, 2009, are as follows:

	(in millions)
2010	1991 - The Research of States and States and States and States and States and States 768
2011	1,668
2012	2,770 (1993) - 1993
2013	1,796
2014	
2015 and thereafter	12,628
Add: premiums, disc	counts and adjustments, net60

Note 9. Severance, Exit Costs and Asset Impairments

Liabilities for severance and exit costs are recognized based upon the nature of the cost to be incurred. For involuntary separation plans that are completed within the guidelines of our written involuntary separation plan, a liability is recognized when it is probable and reasonably estimable. For voluntary separation plans (VSP) a liability is recognized when the VSP is irrevocably accepted by the employee. For one-time termination benefits, such as additional severance pay or benefit payouts, and other exit costs, such as lease termination costs, the liability is measured and recognized initially at fair value in the period in which the liability is incurred, with subsequent changes to the liability recognized as adjustments in the period of change. Severance and exit costs associated with business combinations were recorded as a component of the purchase price allocation in periods prior to 2009, generally resulting in additional goodwill. Beginning in 2009, in conjunction with recently adopted guidance on accounting for business combinations, the Company records severance and exit costs associated with business combinations in the results of operations when incurred.

Severance and Exit Costs Activity

During 2009, we recognized \$400 million of severance and exit costs related primarily to the reduction in workforce announcements in 2009. Of these amounts, \$307 million related to the Wireless segment and \$93 million related to the Wireline segment. During 2008, we recognized \$355 million of severance and exit costs related to the separation of employees and continued organizational realignment initiatives. Of these amounts, \$270 million related to our Wireless segment, \$62 million related to our Wireline segment and the remaining \$23 million related to Corporate and other. In 2007 we recognized \$230 million and \$47 million of expenses for severance and exit costs related to our Wireless and Wireline segments, respectively.

SPRINT NEXTEL CORPORATION NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

The following provide the activity in the severance and exit costs liability, included in "Accrued expenses and other current liabilities."

			2009		
		December 31, 2008	Net Expense	Cash Payments and Other	December 31, 2009
				nillions)	
Exit costs Severance		\$ 113 90	\$ 38 362	\$ (62) (342)	\$ 89 110
Total costs		<u>\$ 203</u>	<u>\$ 400</u>	<u>\$ (404</u>)	\$ 199
				Activity	
		December 31, 2007	Net <u>Expense</u>	Cash Payments and Other	December 31, 2008
Exit costs Severance		\$ 118 32	\$ 42 313	nillions) \$ (47)	\$ 113 90
	ter neten se	<u>\$ 150</u>	\$ 355	(255) <u>\$</u>(302)	<u>\$ 203</u>
			2007	Activity	
		December 31, 2006	Net Expense	Cash Payments and Other	December 31, 2007
Exit costs Severance		\$ 160 62	<i>(in r</i> \$ 83 194	nillions) \$ (125) (224)	\$118 32
Total costs	 Sender Base St. Constrained and the sender of the sender of	<u>\$ 222</u>	<u>\$ 277</u>	<u>(349</u>)	<u>\$ 150</u>

Asset Impairment

In 2009, we recorded asset impairments of \$47 million primarily related to network asset equipment in our Wireless segment, no longer necessary for management's strategic plans. In 2008, we recorded asset impairments of \$480 million primarily related to cell site development costs and network asset equipment in our Wireless segment, no longer necessary for management's strategic plans. In 2007, we had asset impairments of \$163 million, primarily attributable to our Wireless segment, which included the write-off of cell site development costs that we abandoned as the sites would not be used based on management's strategic network plans, the sale of Velocita Wireless, and the closing of retail stores due to integration efforts.

SPRINT NEXTEL CORPORATION NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

Note 10. Supplemental Financial Information

	December 31, 2009 2008
Accounts and notes receivable, net	
Unbilled trade and other the state of the second state of the state of the second state of the state of the second state of th	\$2,839 \$3,165 363 472 (206) (276)
nen en	\$2,996 \$3,361
Prepaid expenses and other current assets Prepaid expenses Deferred charges and other	\$ 432 \$ 380 318 263
经撤销运行 化子子试验 化分子子 法保护性 化过度起行 网络拉丁属植物拉丁属 建氯化合	\$ 750 \$ 643
Accounts payable ⁽¹⁾ Trade 1, 2014 (1) (1) (1) (1) (1) (1) (1) (1) (1) (1)	\$1,575 465 391
Construction obligations and other	227 173
Accrued expenses and other current liabilities. Deferred revenues	\$1,270 \$1,139
Payroll and related	388 438 438 481 402
A fine Accrued interest of the second s	401 402 405 384 <u>1,206 1,162</u>
2. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1.	\$3,750 \$3,525
Other liabilities Deferred rental income—communications towers Deferred rent Deferred rent	\$ 824 \$ 864 1,257 1,213
Accrued taxes—unrecognized tax benefits and a state of the state of th	176 345 204 207
Post-retirement benefits and other non-current employee related liabilities Other	525 913 572 636
이는 것이 있는 것이 있는 것이 있는 것이 있는 것이 있다. 이 가격을 알려야 한 것이 가격을 가격했다. 사람들이 가격을 가격했다. 사람들이 관습을	<u>\$3,558</u> <u>\$4,178</u>

(1) Includes liabilities in the amounts of \$150 million and \$153 million as of December 31, 2009 and 2008, respectively, for checks issued in excess of associated bank balances but not yet presented for collection.

SPRINT NEXTEL CORPORATION NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

Note 11. Income Taxes

Income tax benefit (expense) consists of the following:

		Year Ended Dece	mber 31,
	200	9 2008	2007
 A second sec second second sec		(in million	s)
Current income tax benefit (expense)	and share the second states of the second states and the second states are second states and the second states are s		
Federal	\$ 2	79 \$ 17	7 \$15
State	u – Alabah Matan Katalo (Katalo) an ang kata	<u>13</u> (15	<u>(7)</u>
Total current income tax benefit	2	92 2	2 8
Deferred income tax benefit (expense)	- 전화 지역 이 이 방법: 200 전통 방법: 이 방법: 전화 방법이 불법: 20		
Federal	9	63 1.110	
State	a di kasa di serencia den kasa di Belangka di Kasa di K	96) 153	3 242
Total deferred income tax benefit	7	67 1,263	326
Foreign income tax expense	e e e rechtende ein Nacht wie eine State eine eine eine eine State eine State eine eine eine eine State eine St	(1)) (3)
Total income tax benefit	\$1,0	58 \$1,264	\$331

The differences that caused our effective income tax rates to vary from the 35% federal statutory rate for income taxes were as follows:

	1	Year Ended December	31,
	2009	2008	2007
		(in millions)	- menane menere -
Income tax benefit at the federal statutory rate	\$1,223	\$1,421	\$ 10,421
Effect of			
e here Goodwill impairment de la section	· · · ·	(278)	(10,237)
State income taxes, net of federal income tax effect	93	96	48
State law changes, net of federal income tax effect	(6)	32	105
Reduction in liability for unrecognized tax benefits	83		
Tax expense related to equity awards	(33)	Berger (<u>199</u> 7) en en	teren der <mark>ber</mark> der
Change in valuation allowance	(281)	(38)	_
Other, net	(21)	31	(6)
Income tax benefit	\$1,058	\$1,264	\$ 331
Effective income tax rate and a solution of the second state of th	30.3%	31.1%	1.1%
 Enterine incomé divine, a l'est, seur a la superior de la 	30.370	J1.170	

Income tax benefit (expense) allocated to other items was as follows:

				Year	Ended December 31,	
				2009	2008	2007
	. and building th				(in millions)	
Unrecognized net periodic pension and postretirement benefit cost ⁽¹⁾			ina politi Lorari anco	\$ (87)	\$ 234	\$ (10)
Unrealized gains/losses on securities ⁽¹⁾				(9)	11	(3)
Stock ownership, purchase and option arrangements ⁽²⁾				 (56)	(64)	(15)
Gain on deconsolidation of net assets contributed to Clearwire ⁽²⁾				_	(260)	_
Goodwill, reduction of valuation allowance on acquired assets		a shiiliga		, and the second se	an in 🛲 frian i	93
Identifiable intangible assets			 	_	190	—

SPRINT NEXTEL CORPORATION NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

These amounts have been recorded directly to shareholders' equity—accumulated other comprehensive loss on the consolidated balance sheets.
 These amounts have been recorded directly to shareholders' equity—paid-in capital on the consolidated balance sheets.

We recognize deferred income taxes for the temporary differences between the carrying amounts of our assets and liabilities for financial statement purposes and their tax bases. Deferred tax assets are also recorded for operating loss, capital loss and tax credit carryforwards. The sources of the differences that give rise to the deferred income tax assets and liabilities as of December 31, 2009 and 2008, along with the income tax effect of each, were as follows:

					Dece	mber 31,	2009	Decemb	December 31, 2008			
					Current	<u>!</u>	Long-Term	Current	Long-Term			
Deferred tax assets Net operating loss carryforwards	i estipi e		laditik -		\$ —	ait i	(in \$ 2,788	millions) \$ —	\$ 1,929			
Capital loss carry forwards Accruals and other liabilities					442		40 1,209		74 1,249			
Tax credit carry forwards Pension and other postretirement benefits			, santa ang ang ang ang ang ang ang ang ang an		······································	iens:	479 200		650 350			
Valuation allowance	i statil etter e filosoo				442 (88)	nangan Pransi na	4,716 (924)	525 (78)	4,252 (633)			
			in an bain. Dhatailteac		354		3,792	447	3,619			
Deferred tax liabilities Property, plant and equipment Intangibles				. 1. 197 1.4999			2,658 6,667		3,133 6,551			
Investments Other						toore NGCA	1,048 112		1,033 86			
Contract deferred tax asset		i na poster na Poster na poster na poster Poster na poster na post	n februaries e se districteur	. j:3g	<u>59</u> \$ 295		10,485	<u>56</u> \$ 391	10,803			
Long-term deferred tax liability			n andere State				6,693		<u>\$ 7,184</u>			

During 2009 and 2008, we incurred \$3 million and \$55 million, respectively, of foreign loss which is included in loss before income taxes. During 2007, we had \$132 million of foreign income included in loss before income taxes. We have no material unremitted earnings of foreign subsidiaries. Cash was paid for income taxes, net, of \$31 million and \$51 million in 2009 and 2007, respectively. Cash refunds for income taxes were received, net, totaling \$30 million in 2008.

In 1998, we acquired \$229 million of potential tax benefits related to net operating loss carryforwards in the controlling interest acquisition of our wireless joint venture, which we call the PCS Restructuring. The benefits acquired in the PCS Restructuring are subject to certain realization restrictions under various tax laws. We are required to reimburse the former cable company partners of the joint venture for net operating loss and tax credit carryforward benefits generated before the PCS Restructuring if realization by us produces a cash benefit that would not otherwise have been realized. The reimbursement will equal 60% of the net cash benefit received by us and will be made to the former cable company partners in shares of our stock. As of December 31, 2009, the unexpired carryforward benefits subject to this requirement total \$177 million and we maintained a valuation allowance on the entire amount of these tax benefits.

SPRINT NEXTEL CORPORATION NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

As of December 31, 2009, we had federal operating loss carryforwards of \$6.4 billion and state operating loss carryforwards of \$12 billion. Related to these loss carryforwards are federal tax benefits of \$2.2 billion and net state tax benefits of \$554 million. Approximately \$324 million of the federal operating loss carryforwards expire prior to 2014 and the remaining \$6.1 billion expire in varying amounts between 2018 and 2029. The state operating loss carryforwards expire in varying amounts through 2029.

In addition, we had available, for income tax purposes, federal alternative minimum tax net operating loss carryforwards of \$5.3 billion and state alternative minimum tax net operating loss carryforwards of \$1.2 billion. The loss carryforwards expire in varying amounts through 2029. We also had available capital loss carryforwards of \$108 million. Related to these capital loss carryforwards are tax benefits of \$38 million. Capital loss carryforwards of \$104 million expire in 2013 and the remaining \$4 million expire in 2014.

We also had available \$479 million of federal and state income tax credit carryforwards as of December 31, 2009. Included in this amount are \$124 million of income tax credits which expire prior to 2014 and \$219 million which expire in varying amounts between 2014 and 2029. The remaining \$136 million do not expire.

Valuation allowances on deferred tax assets are recognized if it is determined that it is more likely than not that the asset will not be realized. The valuation allowance related to deferred income tax assets increased by \$301 million in 2009 and decreased by \$12 million in 2008. The 2009 increase primarily results from a \$306 million fourth quarter non-cash charge to establish additional valuation allowance on the deferred tax assets related to federal and state net operating and capital loss carryforwards. The 2008 decrease is primarily related to the utilization or expiration of income tax carryforwards and a reclassification to deferred tax liabilities.

The fourth quarter 2009 valuation allowance increase was necessary because our recent history of consecutive annual losses prevents us from continuing to rely on expected future income in evaluating the realizability of our deferred tax assets. Therefore, we do not expect to record significant tax benefits if additional operating losses are incurred in 2010.

We believe it is more likely than not that our deferred income tax assets, net of the valuation allowance, will be realized based on current income tax laws and expectations of future taxable income stemming from the reversal of existing deferred tax liabilities. Uncertainties surrounding income tax law changes, shifts in operations between state taxing jurisdictions and future operating income levels may, however, affect the ultimate realization of all or some of these deferred income tax assets.

Unrecognized tax benefits are established for uncertain tax positions based upon estimates regarding potential future challenges to those positions at the largest amount that is greater than fifty percent likely of being realized upon ultimate settlement. These estimates are updated at each reporting date based on the facts, circumstances and information available. Interest related to these unrecognized tax benefits is recognized in interest expense. Penalties are recognized as additional income tax expense. The total unrecognized tax benefits attributable to uncertain tax positions as of December 31, 2009 and December 31, 2008 were \$284 million and \$449 million, respectively. At December 31, 2009, the total unrecognized tax benefits included items that would favorably affect the income tax provision by \$208 million, if recognized. As of December 31, 2009 and 2008, the accrued liability for income tax related interest was \$42 million and \$40 million, respectively. The accrued liability for penalties was \$7 million and \$13 million as of December 31, 2009 and 2008, respectively.

SPRINT NEXTEL CORPORATION NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

A reconciliation of the beginning and ending amount of unrecognized tax benefits is as follows:

	2009	2008
	(in	millions)
Balance at January 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1	\$ 449	\$ 654
Additions based on current year tax positions	3	9
Additions based on prior year tax positions	7	38
Reductions for prior year tax positions	(37)	(18)
Reductions for settlements	(129)	(109)
Reductions for lapse of statute of limitations	(9)	(125)
Balance at December 31 (1997) and the second s	\$ 284	<u>\$ 449</u>

The 2009 reduction in unrecognized tax benefits was principally attributable to income tax settlements with the U.S. federal jurisdiction. We file income tax returns in the U.S. federal jurisdiction and each state jurisdiction which imposes an income tax. We also file income tax returns in a number of foreign jurisdictions. However, our foreign income tax activity has been immaterial. The Internal Revenue Service (IRS) is currently conducting an examination of our 2007 and 2008 consolidated income tax returns. They have completed the examination of our consolidated returns for years prior to 2007. We have reached settlement agreements with the Appeals division of the IRS for examination issues in dispute for years prior to 2005 with the exception of one issue which is immaterial to our consolidated financial position and results of operations. Resolution of the 2005 and 2006 disputed issues with the Appeals division of the IRS may be reached during the next 12 months; however, they are immaterial to our consolidated financial position and results of operations.

The disputed issues from the 2001 through pre-merger 2005 consolidated income tax returns of our subsidiary Nextel Communications, Inc. were resolved with the Appeals division and are immaterial to our consolidated financial position and results of operations. In addition, we are involved in multiple state income tax examinations related to various years beginning with 1996, which are in various stages of the examination, administrative review or appellate process. Based on our current knowledge of the examinations, administrative reviews and appellate processes, we believe it is reasonably possible many of our uncertain tax positions may be resolved during the next twelve months which could result in a reduction of up to approximately \$100 million in our unrecognized tax benefits.

Note 12. Commitments and Contingencies

Litigation, Claims and Assessments

A number of cases that allege Sprint Communications Company L.P. failed to obtain easements from property owners during the installation of its fiber optic network in the 1980's have been filed in various courts. Several of these cases sought certification of nationwide classes, and in one case, a nationwide class was certified. In 2003, a nationwide settlement of these claims was approved by the U.S. District Court for the Northern District of Illinois, but objectors appealed the preliminary approval order to the Seventh Circuit Court of Appeals, which overturned the settlement and remanded the case to the trial court for further proceedings. The parties proceeded with litigation and/or settlement negotiations on a state by state basis, and settlement negotiations have been coordinated in all cases but those pending in Louisiana and Tennessee. The Louisiana claims have been separately settled for an amount not material to our consolidated financial position or results of operations, and that settlement was given final approval by the Court, and the time to appeal that approval has expired. We reached an agreement in principle to settle the claims in all the other states, excluding Tennessee, for an amount not material to our consolidated financial position or results of operations. The Court did not decide whether the settlement on July 17, 2008, but on September 10, 2009, the Court announced that it would not approve the settlement. The Court did not decide whether the settlement was fair or in the best interest of class members, but denied on jurisdictional grounds. As a result, the agreement terminated, and the Company

SPRINT NEXTEL CORPORATION NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

continues to defend the matters vigorously. We do not expect the resolution of this matter to have a material effect on our consolidated financial position or results of operations.

In September 2004, the U.S. District Court for the District of Kansas denied a motion to dismiss a shareholder lawsuit alleging that our 2001 and 2002 proxy statements were false and misleading in violation of federal securities laws to the extent they described new employment agreements with certain senior executives without disclosing that, according to the allegations, replacement of those executives was inevitable. These allegations, made in an amended complaint in a lawsuit originally filed in 2003, are asserted against us and certain former officers and directors, and seek to recover any decline in the value of our tracking stocks during the class period. The parties have stipulated that the case can proceed as a class action. All defendants have denied plaintiffs' allegations and intend to defend this matter vigorously. Allegations in the original complaint, which asserted claims against the same defendants and our former independent auditor, were dismissed by the Court in April 2004. Our motion to dismiss the amended complaint was denied, and the parties are engaged in discovery. We do not expect the resolution of this matter to have a material effect on our consolidated financial position or results of operations.

Various other suits, proceedings and claims, including purported class actions typical for a large business enterprise, are pending against us or our subsidiaries. While it is not possible to determine the ultimate disposition of each of these proceedings and whether they will be resolved consistent with our beliefs, we expect that the outcome of such proceedings, individually or in the aggregate, will not have a material adverse effect on our consolidated financial position or results of operations.

Spectrum Reconfiguration Obligations

In 2004, the FCC adopted a Report and Order that included new rules regarding interference in the 800 MHz band and a comprehensive plan to reconfigure the 800 MHz band. The Report and Order provides for the exchange of a portion of our 800 MHz FCC spectrum licenses, and requires us to fund the cost incurred by public safety systems and other incumbent licensees to reconfigure the 800 MHz spectrum band. In addition, we received licenses for 10 MHz of nationwide spectrum in the 1.9 GHz band; however, we are required to relocate and reimburse the incumbent licensees in this band for their costs of relocation to another band designated by the FCC.

The minimum cash obligation is approximately \$2.8 billion under the Report and Order. We are, however, obligated to pay the full amount of the costs relating to the reconfiguration plan, even if those costs exceed \$2.8 billion. As required under the terms of the Report and Order, a letter of credit has been secured to provide assurance that funds will be available to pay the relocation costs of the incumbent users of the 800 MHz spectrum. These relocation costs are reviewed periodically based on actual costs incurred. As a result of this review, our letter of credit was reduced from \$2.0 billion to \$1.9 billion in June 2009, reduced to \$1.8 billion in September 2009, and further reduced to \$1.7 billion in November 2009 as approved by the FCC.

SPRINT NEXTEL CORPORATION NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

The following table represents payments directly attributable to our performance under the Report and Order from the inception of the program:

			De	Through cember 31, 2008	Net Addition	Through <u>December 31, 2009</u>
FCC licenses Property, plant and equipment ⁽¹⁾		a ola si dinapana sa Na ara-dagi digi dalar	, 2004 S	1,377 150	(in millions) \$579	S 157
Costs not benefiting our infrastructure or sp	ectrum positions			238	37	275
			<u>\$</u>	1,765	<u>\$ 623</u>	\$ 2,388

(1) Excluded from the table above are reconfiguration costs incurred to date which are based on allocations between reconfiguration activities and our normal network improvements. The methodology with which we have calculated these costs has not been approved by the independent Transition Administrator designated by the FCC to review our expenditures. As a result, the amount allocated to reconfiguration activity is subject to change based on additional assessments made over the course of the reconfiguration program.

When expended, these costs are generally accounted for either as property, plant and equipment or as additions to the FCC licenses intangible asset. Total direct costs attributable to the spectrum reconfigurations are estimated to exceed the minimum cash obligation of \$2.8 billion. This estimate is dependent on significant assumptions including the final licensee costs and costs associated with relocating licensees in the Canadian border region under the border plan that was adopted by the FCC and the Mexican border region for which there is currently no approved border plan. In addition, we are entitled to receive reimbursement from the mobile satellite service licensees for their pro rata portion of our costs of clearing a portion of the 1.9 GHz spectrum. Those licensees may be unable or unwilling to reimburse us for their share of the costs, which are estimated to be approximately \$200 million.

Completion of the 800 MHz band reconfiguration was initially required by June 26, 2008; however, the FCC has issued a significant number of waivers to 800 MHz licensees giving them additional time to complete their band reconfigurations, which may delay access to some of our 800 MHz replacement spectrum. Based on progress to date, a significant number of additional extension requests have been filed and more are expected. Under an October 2008 FCC Order, we may be required, on March 31, 2010, to relinquish some of our 800 MHz spectrum on a region-by-region basis prior to receiving 800 MHz replacement spectrum. On January 27, 2010, we asked the FCC to waive the requirement in certain regions where most public safety agencies have not yet vacated our replacement channels. This request is pending before the FCC. The Report and Order also contained an exception with respect to markets that border Canada was clarified on May 9, 2008 when the FCC issued the Canadian border plans to include a 30-month deadline for completion.

Operating Leases

We lease various equipment, office facilities, retail outlets and kiosks, switching facilities, transmitter and receiver sites under operating leases. The non-cancelable portion of these leases ranges from monthly up to 25 years. These leases, with few exceptions, provide for automatic renewal options and escalations that are either fixed or based on the consumer price index. Any rent abatements, along with rent escalations, are included in the computation of rent expense calculated on a straight-line basis over the lease term. Our lease term for most leases includes the initial non-cancelable term plus at least one renewal period, as the exercise of the related renewal option or options is reasonably assured. Our cell site leases generally provide for an initial non-cancelable term of five to seven years with up to five renewal options for five years each.

SPRINT NEXTEL CORPORATION NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

As of December 31, 2009, our rental commitments for operating leases, including lease renewals that are reasonably assured, consisted mainly of leases for cell and switch sites, real estate, information technology and network equipment and office space. These commitments in future years are as follows (in millions):

2010 2011			laj e		- 294		1994 - Ball			e fin dirita in				- 19 a.e.	Heres,	:	\$ 1,651
2012 2013			e ja 1		1.1				da in		1.15.27	····					1.404
2014 Thereafter		.* *	· · · :			 - 1044	14 ·	. '		 A. A. A. A. 			t aft				1,186
Thereafter		n egen				<u>, 19</u>				1.1.1	n opligt			e 1. M			\$ 13,998

Total rental expense was \$1.8 billion in 2009 and 2008 and \$2.0 billion in 2007.

Commitments

On July 7, 2009, Sprint entered into a seven-year agreement with an unaffiliated party which will assume the day-to-day execution of services, provisioning and maintenance for the Company's wireless and wireline networks. The agreement, which contains an option to renew, will result in payments for services estimated to be between \$4.5 billion and \$5.0 billion over the initial term of the contract. We are also a party to other commitments, which includes service, spectrum, network capacity and other executory contracts in connection with conducting our business. As of December 31, 2009, the minimum amounts due under these commitments were as follows (in millions):

2010 2011		전 - 가격 물건물 이 소리들 것이 가격을 보는 것	\$ 6,635
2012 2013		승규는 그는 관련되는 것을 하는 방법이 있다.	1,743
2014 Thereafter	그는 영화 방법을 받는 것을 받는	朝國。 <u>新聞</u> 一句云:明	
			\$ 13,598

Amounts actually paid under some of these agreements will likely be higher due to variable components of these agreements. The more significant variable components that determine the ultimate obligation owed include such items as hours contracted, subscribers and other factors. In addition, we are a party to various arrangements that are conditional in nature and obligate us to make payments only upon the occurrence of certain events, such as the delivery of functioning software or a product.

Note 13. Compensation Plans

As of December 31, 2009, Sprint sponsored four incentive plans: the 2007 Omnibus Incentive Plan (2007 Plan); the 1997 Long-Term Incentive Program (1997 Program); the Nextel Incentive Equity Plan (Nextel Plan) and the Management Incentive Stock Option Plan (MISOP). Sprint also sponsors an Employee Stock Purchase Plan (ESPP). Under the 2007 Plan, we may grant share and non-share based awards, including stock options, stock appreciation rights, restricted stock, restricted stock units, performance shares, performance units and other equity-based and cash awards to employees, outside directors and certain other service providers. Options are generally granted with an exercise price equal to the market value of the underlying shares on the grant date, generally vest on an annual basis over three or four years, and generally have a contractual term of ten years. Employees and directors who are granted restricted stock units are not required to pay for the shares but

SPRINT NEXTEL CORPORATION NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

generally must remain employed with us, or continue to serve as a member of our board of directors, until the restrictions lapse, which is typically three years for employees and one year for directors. The Compensation Committee of our board of directors, or one or more executive officers should the Compensation Committee so authorize, as provided in the 2007 Plan, will determine the terms of each equity-based award. No new grants can be made under the 1997 Program, the Nextel Plan or the MISOP.

During 2009, the number of shares available under the 2007 Plan increased by about 51 million to approximately 174 million common shares, as the number of shares available under the 2007 Plan is increased by any shares originally granted under the 1997 Program, the Nextel Plan or the MISOP that are forfeited, expired, or otherwise terminated. As of December 31, 2009, restricted stock units and options to acquire about 50 million shares were outstanding under the 2007 Plan, restricted stock units and options to acquire about 39 million shares were outstanding under the 1997 Program, options to acquire about 18 million shares were outstanding under the MISOP.

Restricted stock units granted in 2008 and 2007 generally have both performance and service requirements with vesting periods ranging from one to three years. Furthermore, restricted stock units awarded after the second quarter 2008 through the first quarter 2009 included quarterly performance targets. These awards, however, were not granted until after the performance targets had been met. Therefore, at the grant date these awards only had a remaining service requirement and vested six months following the last day of the applicable quarter. In the fourth quarter 2009, approximately 1 million restricted stock units were granted with service requirements only and graded vesting over a period of two or three years.

Under the Nextel Plan, outstanding Nextel deferred shares, or nonvested shares, which constitute an agreement to deliver shares upon the performance of service over a defined period of time, and grants of options to purchase Nextel common shares were converted at the time of the Sprint-Nextel merger into our nonvested shares or options to purchase a number of our common shares. These options vested on a monthly basis over periods of up to four years, and have a contractual term of ten years. Employees were not required to pay for the nonvested shares; however, they were required to remain employed with us until the restrictions on the shares lapsed. The nonvested shares generally vested over a service period ranging from several months to four years. Accelerated vesting was triggered with respect to certain deferred shares and options granted prior to the Sprint-Nextel merger as a result of the Sprint-Nextel merger.

At the time of the VMU acquisition, outstanding VMU restricted stock and restricted stock units, or nonvested shares, and grants of options to purchase VMU common shares which were awarded under the legacy VMU Plan were converted into our nonvested shares or options to purchase a number of our common shares using a ratio of 1.3668, with a corresponding adjustment to the option strike price. These options vest on a monthly basis over a period of ten to fifteen months, and have a contractual term of ten years. Employees are not required to pay for the nonvested shares; however, they must remain employed with us over a defined period of time until the restrictions on the shares lapse. The nonvested shares generally vest over a service period ranging from ten months to four years. The VMU Plan is no longer active as a result of the acquisition; however, terms of the awards remain consistent to those terms at the time the award was received or granted.

Under the MISOP, we granted stock options to employees eligible to receive annual incentive compensation. Eligible employees could elect to receive stock options in lieu of a portion of their target incentive under our annual incentive compensation plans. The options generally became exercisable on December 31 of the year granted and have a maximum contractual term of ten years. Under the MISOP, we also granted stock options to executives in lieu of long-term incentive compensation (LTIP-MISOP) options. The LTIP-MISOP options generally became exercisable on the third December 31 following the grant date and have a maximum term of ten years. MISOP options were granted with exercise prices equal to the market price of the underlying common stock on the grant date.

Under our ESPP, eligible employees may subscribe quarterly to purchase shares of our Series 1 common stock through payroll deductions of up to 20% of eligible compensation. Effective April 1, 2009 the

SPRINT NEXTEL CORPORATION NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

purchase price is equal to 95% of the market value on the last trading day of each quarterly offering period, modified from 90% of the market value in previous periods. The aggregate number of shares purchased by an employee may not exceed 9,000 shares or \$25,000 of fair market value in any calendar year, subject to limitations imposed by the Internal Revenue Code. As of December 31, 2009, the ESPP has approximately 85 million shares authorized for future purchases. This includes 80 million shares authorized in the second quarter 2009 and is net of elections made in 2009 by employees participating in the fourth quarter 2009 offering period under the ESPP to purchase about 1 million of our common shares, which were issued in the first quarter 2010. Employees purchased these shares for \$3.53 per share.

Currently, we use treasury shares to satisfy share-based awards or new shares if no treasury shares are available.

Compensation Costs

The cost of employee services received in exchange for an award of equity-based securities is measured using the fair value of the award on the date of the grant, and that cost is recognized over the period that the award recipient is required to provide service in exchange for the award. Any awards of liability instruments to employees are measured at fair value at each reporting date through settlement. Share-based compensation cost related to awards with graded vesting is recognized using the straight-line method.

Pre-tax share-based compensation charges included in net loss from our share-based award plans were \$81 million for 2009, \$272 million for 2008 and \$265 million for 2007. The net income tax benefit (expense) recognized in the consolidated financial statements for share-based compensation awards was \$(3) million for 2009, \$101 million for 2008 and \$96 million for 2007.

As of December 31, 2009, there was \$97 million of total unrecognized compensation cost related to non-vested share-based awards that are expected to be recognized over a weighted average period of 2.12 years. Cash received from exercise under all share-based payment arrangements, net of shares surrendered for employee tax obligations, was insignificant for 2009, \$57 million for 2008 and \$344 million for 2007.

Under our share-based payment plans, we had options and restricted stock units outstanding as of December 31, 2009. Forfeitures were estimated for share-based awards using a 10.2% weighted average annual rate.

Options

The fair value of each option award is estimated on the grant date using the Black-Scholes option valuation model, based on several assumptions including the risk-free interest rate, volatility, expected dividend yield and expected term. The risk-free interest rate used is based on the zero-coupon U.S. Treasury bond, with a term equal to the expected term of the options. The volatility used is the implied volatility from traded options on our common shares. The expected dividend yield used is estimated based on our historical dividend yield and other factors. The expected term of options granted is estimated using the simplified method, defined as the average of the vesting term and the contractual term as our historical data is not expected to represent the future expected term of equity awards due to our severance activities over the last several years. Options outstanding as of December 31, 2009 include options granted under the 2007 Plan (including options exchanged in business combinations), the 1997 Program, the Nextel Plan and the MISOP, as discussed above.

SPRINT NEXTEL CORPORATION NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

The following table provides the estimated fair value and assumptions used in determining the fair value of option awards granted during 2009, 2008 and 2007:

Weighted average grant date fair value	3 .07 2.05% –	2.76% - 3.70% -
watalitelin da	2.86%	3.30% 5.12% 69.7% - 26.6% -
Volating	126.2%	
Weighted average expected volatility	113.6%	77.3% 29.0%
Expected dividend yield	- Hardeler, Gertaler, Gertaler, Britania Alternation - Berlin Antonio - Berlin Antoni	0.46% -
1. "我们是我们的,我们的你们的,你们就是我们的你们的?"他说着"我们就是你们的?"他说道:"你们,你们就是我能找了。""你们,你们就是我们的吗?""你们,你们	0.00%	0.00% 0.72%
Weighted average expected dividend yield	0.00%	0.00% 0.56%
Expected term (years)	6.25	
그는 것은 것은 것이 가지 않는 것이 같아요. 이 가지 않는 것이 있는 것이 있는 것이 있는 것이 같아요. 한 문화가 있는 것은 것이 있는 것이 같아요. 이 가격을 얻는 것이 있는 것이 없다. 이 가격을 얻는 것이 있는 것이 있는 것이 있는 것이 있는 것이 있는 것이 없다. 이 가격을 얻는 것이 있는 것이 있는 것이 없다. 이 가격을 얻는 것이 있는 것이 있는 것이 있는 것이 있는 것이 있는 것이 없다. 이 가격을 얻는 것이 있는 것이 있는 것이 있는 것이 있는 것이 없다. 것이 있는 것이 있는 것이 있는 것이 있는 것이 있는 것이 없다. 것이 있는 것이 있는 것이 있는 것이 없다. 것이 있는 것이 있는 것이 없다. 것이 있는 것이 있는 것이 없다. 것이 있는 것이 있는 것이 있는 것이 없다. 것이 있는 것이 없는 것이 없다. 것이 있는 것이 없다. 것이 있는 것이 없는 것이 없다. 것이 있는 것이 없다. 것이 없		6.5
Options granted (millions)	28	8 17

A summary of the status of the options under our option plans as of December 31, 2009, and changes during the year ended December 31, 2009, is presented below:

		Shar Und Opti	er 011	Weigl Aver per Sha Exerc Priv	age re ise	Weighted Average Remaining Contractual Term	Value
Outstanding January 1, 2009 Granted		(in mill	130 28		.60	(in years)	(in millions)
Business combination exchange Exercised Forfeited/expired	n an an Anna An Anna Anna	enter de la companya de la companya Esta de la companya d		\$ C	78 40		an shi biti di Astaring Math
Outstanding at December 31, 2009 Vested or expected to vest at December 31			108 102		.42	5.25	\$ <u>7</u> \$ <u>5</u> 6
Exercisable at December 31, 2009		·	73	\$ 21	.65	3.53	<u>\$0</u>

As of December 31, 2009, there was \$69 million of total unrecognized compensation cost related to unvested options and that cost is expected to be recognized over a weighted-average period of 2.51 years. The total intrinsic value of options exercised was insignificant during 2009, \$9 million during 2008 and \$150 million during 2007.

SPRINT NEXTEL CORPORATION NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

Restricted Stock Units

The fair value of each restricted stock unit award is calculated using the share price at the date of grant. Restricted stock units outstanding consist of those units granted under the 2007 Plan (including units exchanged in business combinations) and the 1997 Program, as discussed above. A summary of the status of the restricted stock units as of December 31, 2009 and changes during the year ended December 31, 2009 is presented below:

			Restricted St	ock Units	Weighted Ave Date Fair V Restricted St	Value of
			Future Performance and Service Required	Future Service Required	Future Performance and Service Required	Future Service <u>Required</u>
Outstanding January 1, 2009 Granted	terne o nere		(in thouse 5,220	13,948 5 630	\$ 18.81	\$ 6.97 \$ 2.96
Business combination exchange Vested			(28)	7,397 (13,014)	\$ 18.78	\$ 3.75 \$ 4.57
Performance met			(1, 496)	(1,329)	\$ 18.78 	_
Outstanding December 31, 2009	te ke sonoon oo oo	191949999	3,696	12,632	\$ 18.82	\$ 5.68

As of December 31, 2009, there was \$28 million of total unrecognized compensation cost related to restricted stock units that is expected to be recognized over a weighted-average period of 1.14 years. The total fair value of restricted stock units vested during the years ended December 31, 2009, 2008 and 2007 was \$53 million, \$41 million and \$78 million, respectively. The weighted-average grant date fair value of restricted stock units granted during 2009 was \$2.96 per unit, compared with \$6.03 per unit for 2008 and \$18.43 per unit for 2007.

Most restricted stock units outstanding as of December 31, 2009 are entitled to dividend equivalents paid in cash, but performance-based restricted stock units are not entitled to dividend equivalent payments until the applicable performance criteria has been met.

Note 14. Shareholders' Equity and Per Share Data

Our articles of incorporation authorize 6,620,000,000 shares of capital stock as follows:

- 6,000,000,000 shares of Series 1 voting common stock, par value \$2.00 per share;
- 500,000,000 shares of Series 2 voting common stock, par value \$2.00 per share;
- 100,000,000 shares of non-voting common stock, par value \$0.01 per share; and
- 20,000,000 shares of preferred stock, no par value per share.

Classes of Common Stock

Series 1 Common Stock

The holders of our Series 1 common stock are entitled to one vote per share on all matters submitted for action by the shareholders. There were about 3.0 billion shares of Series 1 common stock outstanding as of December 31, 2009.

Series 2 Common Stock

The holders of our Series 2 common stock are entitled to 10% of one vote per share, but otherwise have rights that are substantially identical to those of the Series 1 common stock. There were about 35 million shares



SPRINT NEXTEL CORPORATION NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

of Series 2 common stock outstanding as of December 31, 2009. In 2009, certain holders of our Series 2 common stock exercised their rights to convert 39.8 million Series 2 shares to 39.8 million Series 1 shares, resulting in a \$80 million and \$785 million reduction to common shares and paid in capital, respectively, and a corresponding \$865 million reduction in treasury shares.

Treasury Shares

Shares of common stock repurchased by us are recorded at cost as treasury shares and result in a reduction of shareholders' equity. We reissue treasury shares as part of our shareholder approved stock-based compensation programs, as well as upon conversion of outstanding securities that are convertible into common stock. When shares are reissued, we determine the cost using the FIFO method.

Dividends

We did not declare any dividends on our common shares in 2009 or 2008. We declared and paid a dividend of \$0.025 per share on the Series 1 common stock and the Series 2 common stock in each of the quarters of 2007. We are currently restricted from paying cash dividends by the terms of our revolving bank credit facility as described in Note 8.

Share Repurchase Program

On July 25, 2006, our board of directors authorized a program for the purchase of up to \$6.0 billion of our Series 1 common stock through open market purchases. We repurchased 185 million shares of our Series 1 common stock for \$3.5 billion at an average price of \$18.77 per share through 2007. The program expired in January 2008 and no additional repurchases were made.

Common Stock Reserved for Future Grants

As of December 31, 2009, Series 1 common stock reserved for future grants under plans providing for the grant of stock options and other equitybased awards, future grants under the employees stock purchase plan or future issuances under various other arrangements included:

							Shares
							(in millions)
Employees stor	k purchase plan				그 아랍니다. 그 아파 가슴 다		85
		and the state of the second			nikel of state		
Officer and key	employees' and director	s' stock options and	d other equity-based	d awards			174
					e negro agena	10.00	
		이 이 가슴을 몰을 줄을 수 없다.		u da Balancia. Na seconda da Seconda		and the second second second second	259
						 A the state of the	

Accumulated Other Comprehensive Loss

The components of accumulated other comprehensive loss are as follows:

	As of Decemb	ver 31,
	2009	2008
	(in million	
Unrecognized net periodic pension and postretirement benefit cost	\$ (397)	\$ (537)
Unrealized net (losses) gains related to investments	8	(6)
Foreign currency translation adjustments	37	<u> </u>
Accumulated other comprehensive loss	\$ (352)	<u>\$ (524</u>)

SPRINT NEXTEL CORPORATION NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

Per Share Data

Basic loss per common share is calculated by dividing net loss by the weighted average number of common shares outstanding during the period. Diluted earnings (loss) per common share adjusts basic earnings (loss) per common share for the effects of potentially dilutive common shares, if the effect is not antidilutive. Potentially dilutive common shares consist of 28 million, 130 million and 124 million average shares issuable under our equity-based compensation plans as of December 31, 2009, 2008 and 2007, respectively, computed using the treasury stock method. All such potentially dilutive shares were antidilutive for 2009, 2008 and 2007 and, therefore, have no effect on our determination of dilutive weighted average number of shares outstanding.

Note 15. Segments

Sprint operates two reportable segments: Wireless and Wireline.

- Wireless primarily includes retail and wholesale revenue from a wide array of wireless mobile telephone and wireless data transmission services and the sale of wireless devices and accessories in the U.S., Puerto Rico and the U.S. Virgin Islands.
- Wireline primarily includes revenue from domestic and international wireline voice and data communication services, including services to the cable multiple systems operators that resell our local and long distance service and use our back office systems and network assets in support of their telephone services provided over cable facilities.

SPRINT NEXTEL CORPORATION NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

We define segment earnings as wireless or wireline operating (loss) income before other segment expenses such as depreciation, amortization, severance, exit costs, goodwill and asset impairments, other and merger and integration expenses solely and directly attributable to the segment. Expenses and income items excluded from segment earnings are managed at the corporate level. Transactions between segments are generally accounted for based on market rates which we believe approximate fair value. Segment financial information is as follows:

Statement of Operations Informa	tion			Wireless	Wireline	Corporate, Other and Eliminations	Consolidated
2009 Net operating revenues Inter-segment revenues ⁽¹⁾ Total segment operating ex			o. sati	27,786 (22,588)	an nanana bah	\$ 3	\$ 32,260 (25,853)
Segment earnings	•			<u>5,198</u>	<u>\$ 1,221</u>	<u>\$ (12</u>)	6,407
Less: Depreciation and amo Other, net ⁽²⁾	ortization		en para para - Propara para -	The States of A	nte dat		(7,416) (389)
Operating loss		Alarah Sarah Marina Sarah Marina Sarah					(1,398) (1,450)
Interest expense Equity in losses of unconse	olidated investn	ients, net	an na gala sa a sa			<u>\$ (803</u>)	(1,450) (803)
Other income, net Loss before income taxes		eseren i.				er NSC-945	<u>157</u> <u>\$ (3,494</u>)

Statement of Operations Information			Other and	
	Wireless	Wireline	Eliminations	Consolidated
			n millions)	
2008				
Net operating revenues	\$ 30,427	\$ 5,208	\$ —	\$ 35,635
Inter-segment revenues ⁽¹⁾		1,124		
Total segment operating expenses ⁽³⁾	<u>(23,651</u>)	<u>(5,157</u>)	837	<u>(27,971</u>)
Segment earnings and a second se	<u>\$ 6,776</u>	<u>\$ 1,175</u>	<u>\$ (287</u>)	7,664
Less:				
		요즘 말을 다		
Goodwill impairment			· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	(963)
Other, net ⁽²⁾				<u>(936</u>)
Operating loss				(2,642)
Interest expense	la ferra da biografia Autor da biografia			(1,362)
Equity in losses of unconsolidated investments, net			<u>\$ (145)</u>	(145)
Other income, net	na i teasart Latarate			<u></u>
Loss before income taxes				<u>\$ (4,060</u>)

SPRINT NEXTEL CORPORATION NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

	Wireless	<u>Wireline</u> (in 1	Corporate, Other and <u>Eliminations</u> nillions)	Consolidated
2007 Strates ² and subscription of the second strategy of the secon		Nabu kutan Talat kata	en altri i denta e Nederi i d'etteri	
Net operating revenues Inter-segment revenues ⁽¹⁾ Total segment operating expenses ⁽³⁾	\$ 34,698 2 (24,786)	\$ 5,479 984 (5,389)	\$ (31) (986) 829	\$ 40,146 (29,346)
Segment earnings	\$ 9,914	\$ 1,074	\$ (188)	10,800
Less: Depreciation and amortization Goodwill impairment Other, net ⁽²⁾	ining and and a start and a		r alla Mala E Chian Alla	(29,649)
Operating loss Interest expense Equity in losses of unconsolidated investments, net				(28,740) (1,433) (3)
Other income, net Control of the second seco				401 <u>\$ (29,775</u>)

Other Information			<u>ר</u>	Vireless		Wireline	ļ	Corporate, Other and Eliminations	Co	nsolidated
2009								pala in the		
Capital expenditures ⁽⁴⁾			\$	1,149		\$ 267		\$ 187	\$	1,603
		~ ~ 요구물		42,338		2,987	신동 - 1	10,099		55,424
2008										
Capital expenditures(4)	1.1.1		\$	2,386			, talat i	\$ 974	\$	3,882
Total assets(4)				46,977		3,494		8,079		58,550
2007						r la sur l'is actor El Più l'Actor	1	n gan tên. Ar diga har		
Capital expenditures ⁽⁴⁾			\$	5,067		\$ 567		\$ 688	\$	6.322
Total assets ⁽⁴⁾		afatut. Aftari		55,065	ant in Bhith an	3,629	e an nys. 9 setter	5,601		64.295

(1) Inter-segment revenues consist primarily of wireline services provided to the Wireless segment for resale to wireless subscribers.

(2) Other, net consists primarily of severance, exit costs and asset impairments offset by gains from other asset dispositions and exchanges. Merger and integration expenses of \$130 million and \$516 million are also included in Other, net in 2008 and 2007, respectively, representing costs primarily incurred to integrate systems, processes and networks related to the Sprint merger with Nextel. See Note 9 for additional information on severance, exit costs and asset impairments.

(3) Included in the Corporate, Other and Eliminations results for 2008 and 2007 are operating expenses of \$354 million and \$194 million, respectively, related to the next-generation broadband wireless network that was contributed to Clearwire in a transaction that closed on November 28, 2008. Refer to note 4 for more information.

(4) Corporate assets are not allocated to the operating segments and consist primarily of cash and cash equivalents, the corporate headquarters campus, our equity method investment in Clearwire, other assets managed at a corporate level and assets that were related to our 4G wireless broadband business that was subsequently contributed to Clearwire. Refer to note 4 for more information. Corporate capital expenditures include various administrative assets and assets that were contributed to Clearwire. Operating expenses related to corporate assets are allocated to each segment.

SPRINT NEXTEL CORPORATION NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

Net operating revenues by service and products were as follows:

			Corporate, Other and	
Operating Revenues by Service and Products	Wireless	Wireline	Eliminations ⁽¹⁾	Consolidated
2009 mail the state of the stat	\$25,286	u u del englet • Hereiris i dat	(in millions)	\$ 25,28 6
Wireless equipment	,954			1,954
Voice		2,563	(787)	1,776
Dataloj substancia dada en jo substantagor trate (1). Internet		662 2,293	(129) (242)	533 2,051
Other has a second se	<u></u>	2,295	(242)	2,031 660
Total net operating revenues	\$27,786	\$ 5,629	\$ (1,155)	\$ 32,260
2008				
Wireless services Wireless equipment	\$27,492 1,992	\$	\$ — 	\$ 27,492 1,990
Wireless equipment		3,079	(2) (804)	2,275
Data Charles di Lini di Angle data di		959	(127)	832
Internet		2,148	(192)	1,956
Other matches and the sector of the sector sec	<u>943</u>	<u>146</u>		1,090
Total net operating revenues	\$30,427	<u>\$ 6,332</u>	<u>\$ (1,124)</u>	<u>\$ 35,635</u>
2007 Charles the second	\$31,044	- 1999 - 1999 - 1999 - 1999 - 1999 - 1999 - 1999 - 1999 - 1999 - 1999 - 1999 - 1999 - 1999 - 1999 - 1999 - 199 • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •	e _	\$ 31,044
Wireless services Wireless equipment	331,044 2,595		3 (36)	2,559
Voice		3,509	(820)	2,689
Data di seconda di s	이 집 같은 것 구르	1,210	(92)	1,118
Internet Other second and second	1.061	1,575 169	(71) 2-11	1,504
Total net operating revenues	<u>\$34,700</u>	\$ 6,463	\$ (1,017)	\$ 40,146
Total act operating recounts			<u> </u>	

(1) Revenues eliminated in consolidation consist primarily of Wireline services provided to the Wireless segment for resale to wireless subscribers.

Note 16. Quarterly Financial Data (Unaudited)

							Qui	nrter	
						1st	2nd	3rd	<u>4th</u>
						(іл н	uillions, except	per share amou	nts)
2009	a ser al construction de la construction de la construcción de la construcción de la construcción de la constru La construcción de la construcción d	na di santa sa		이 것 같아요	한 기관 가료				
Net operating revenues			i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i			\$8,209	\$8,141	\$8,042	\$ 7,868
Operating loss		a esta de la parte				(487)	(113)	(254)	(544)
Net loss ⁽¹⁾				t a contrata de		(594)	(384)	(478)	(980)
Basic and diluted loss per co	ommon chora(2)	e i este est	earailte an tailte			(0.21)	(0.13)	(0.17)	(0.34)
			 the test of a second secon second second sec						
mana and an									
							Qu	arter	
and the state of the bould							2nd	3rd	4th
						<u>(in r</u>	2nd		4th
						<u>1st</u> (in 1	2nd	<u>3rd</u> per share amou	
2008			na naturiya na n Naturiya na	n a ann an Suite Stàitean an Suite			2nd	3rd	4th <i>nts)</i> \$ 8,430
2008			na naturiya na n Naturiya na	n a ann an Suite Stàitean an Suite			<u>2nd</u> nillions, except \$9,055	<u>3rd</u> per share amou	
2008 Net operating revenues Operating loss ⁽³⁾			na naturiya na n Naturiya na	n a ann an Suite Stàitean an Suite			<u>2nd</u> nillions, except	<u>3rd</u> per share amou \$8,816	\$ 8,430
2008	an a	han sha ta	n tari	alana v Ar selat		\$9,334 (498) (505)	<u>2nd</u> nillions, except \$9,055 (210)	<u>3rd</u> per share amou \$8,816 (205)	\$ 8,430 (1,729)

(1) In the first quarter 2009, we recorded a \$154 million non-cash loss representing the finalization of our ownership percentages in Clearwire. In the fourth quarter 2009, we recorded a non-cash gain of \$151 million related to our non-controlling interest in VMU as well as an increase in our tax valuation allowance of \$306 million.

(2) The sum of the quarterly earnings per share amounts may not equal the annual amounts because of the changes in the weighted average number of shares outstanding during the year.

(3) In the fourth quarter 2008, we performed our annual goodwill analysis and recorded a non-cash goodwill impairment charge of \$963 million. In addition, we recorded asset impairments, gains on dispositions of assets and lease exit costs of \$493 million.

REPORT OF INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM

To the Board of Directors and Stockholders of Clearwire Corporation Kirkland, Washington

We have audited the accompanying consolidated balance sheets of Clearwire Corporation and subsidiaries (formerly the WiMAX Operations of Sprint Nextel Corporation) (the "Company") as of December 31, 2009 and 2008, and the related consolidated statements of operations, cash flows, and stockholders' equity and comprehensive loss for each of the two years in the period ended December 31, 2009. These financial statements are the responsibility of the Company's management. Our responsibility is to express an opinion on these financial statements based on our audits.

We conducted our audits in accordance with the standards of the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (United States). Those standards require that we plan and perform the audit to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial statements are free of material misstatement. An audit includes examining, on a test basis, evidence supporting the amounts and disclosures in the financial statements. An audit also includes assessing the accounting principles used and significant estimates made by management, as well as evaluating the overall financial statement presentation. We believe that our audits provide a reasonable basis for our opinion.

In our opinion, such consolidated financial statements present fairly, in all material respects, the financial position of the Company as of December 31, 2009 and 2008, and the results of their operations and their cash flows for each of the two years in the period ended December 31, 2009, in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America.

As discussed in Note 1 to the consolidated financial statements, on November 28, 2008, Clearwire Corporation and the WiMAX Operations of Sprint Nextel Corporation (the "Sprint WiMAX Business") completed a business combination. The accounts of the Sprint WiMAX Business for the period from January 1, 2008 through November 28, 2008, have been prepared from the separate records maintained by Sprint Nextel Corporation and reflect allocations of expenses from Sprint Nextel Corporation and, therefore, may not necessarily be indicative of the financial position, results of operations, and cash flows that would have resulted had the Sprint WiMAX Business functioned as a stand-alone operation.

We have also audited, in accordance with the standards of the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (United States), the Company's internal control over financial reporting as of December 31, 2009, based on the criteria established in *Internal Control—Integrated Framework* issued by the Committee of Sponsoring Organizations of the Treadway Commission and our report dated February 24, 2010 (not presented herein), expressed an adverse opinion on the Company's internal control over financial reporting because of a material weakness.

/s/ DELOITTE & TOUCHE LLP

Seattle, Washington February 24, 2010

REPORT OF INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM

To the Board of Directors of Clearwire Corporation (formerly the WiMAX Operations of Sprint Nextel Corporation):

We have audited the statements of operations, cash flows and business equity (included within the statement of stockholders' equity and comprehensive loss) of the WiMAX Operations of Sprint Nextel Corporation for the year ended December 31, 2007. These financial statements are the responsibility of Sprint Nextel Corporation's management. Our responsibility is to express an opinion on these financial statements based on our audit.

We conducted our audit in accordance with the standards of the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (United States). Those standards require that we plan and perform the audit to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial statements are free of material misstatement. An audit includes examining, on a test basis, evidence supporting the amounts and disclosures in the financial statements. An audit also includes assessing the accounting principles used and significant estimates made by management, as well as evaluating the overall financial statement presentation. We believe that our audit provides a reasonable basis for our opinion.

In our opinion, the financial statements referred to above present fairly, in all material respects, the results of operations and cash flows of the WiMAX Operations of Sprint Nextel Corporation for the year ended December 31, 2007, in conformity with U.S. generally accepted accounting principles.

/s/ KPMG LLP

Kansas City, Missouri August 4, 2008

CLEARWIRE CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEETS

	December 31, 2009	December 31, 2008
	(In thousands, ex per shar	
ASSETS THE REPORT OF ASSETS		
Current assets:	\$ 1,698,017	\$ 1.206.143
Short-term investments	2,106,661	1,901,749
Restricted cash	1,166	1,159
Accounts receivable, net of allowance of \$1,956 and \$913 Notes receivable	6,253 5,402	4,166 4,837
Inventory, net	12,624	3,174
Prepaids and other assets	<u>46,466</u>	44,644
Total current assets	3,876,589	3,165,872
anter Property, plant and equipment, net and the second of the field of the field of the second of t	2,596,520 5,620	1,319,945 8,381
Long-term investments	5,620 87,687	18,974
Spectrum licenses, net	4,495,134	4,471,862
Other intangible assets, net	91,713	122,808 10,956
Investments in equity investees Other assets	10,647 103,943	5,369
Total assets	\$ 11,267,853	\$ 9,124,167
Comment Net Minders - EQUITY		
Current liabilities: Accounts payable and other current liabilities	\$ 527.367	\$ 145,417
Deferred revenue	16,060	11,761
Current portion of long-term debt		14,292
Total current liabilities	543,427 2,714,731	171,470
Long-term debt, net to the standard one provide Baseline of RUMABAR of Carbon and Carbon an Carbon and Carbon and Carb	6,353	4,164
Other long-term liabilities	230,974	95,225
Total liabilities	3,495,485	1,621,357
Commitments and contingencies (Note 13)	big the set	
Stockholders' equity: Class A common stock, par value \$0.0001, 1,500,000,000 shares authorized; 196,766,715 and 190,001,706 shares issued	eneral-Arte	
and outstanding, respectively	20	19
Class B common stock, par value \$0.0001, 1,000,000,000 shares authorized; 734,238,872 and 505,000,000 shares issued		
and outstanding, respectively	73 2.000.061	51 2.092.861
Additional paid-in capital to the second of the hypertermination of the hypertermination of the second of the seco	3.745	2,092,801
Accumulated deficit	(413,056)	(29,933
Total Clearwire Corporation stockholders' equity	1,590,843	2,066,192
Non-controlling interests	6,181,525	5,436,618
Total stockholders' equity	7,772,368	7,502,810
Total liabilities and stockholders' equity	<u>\$ 11,267,853</u>	<u>\$ 9,124,167</u>

See notes to consolidated financial statements

CLEARWIRE CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF OPERATIONS

							Year	Ended December 31	r 31,	
							2009	2008	2007	
🔔 and the second	والمتحد والمراجع						(In thousan			
Revenues	e si kata ut				hid -		\$ 274,458	\$ 20,489	\$	
Operating expenses:	a annanan a sa a sa	an staged as a	و دو دوه مه		e tratiti		an ta dat tra cara cara cara cara cara cara car	in the constant	entento in classianas antas e	
Cost of goods and services and network		tems shown se	parately belo	ow)		billion -	422,116	131,489	48,865	
Selling, general and administrative expen	ise	a second	a dari ata				568,063	150,940	99,490	
Depreciation and amortization		e fogilie o				Maria	208,263	58,146	3,979	
Spectrum lease expense	a second and a second	o to taxoveration	u Mesalaba m		· · · ·	÷	259,359	90,032	60,051	
Transaction related expenses	er de la Maria de la	a da Alakara	e Maaldage. Stationed					82,960	- 1 <u></u> -	
Total operating expenses							1,457,801	513,567	212,385	
Operating loss					. miti		(1,183,343)	(493,078)	(212,385)	
Other income (expense):										
Interest income		al. Sec. 1 1 -					9,691	1,091		
Interest expense							(69,468)	(16,545)		
Other income (expense), net	이 이 아이 아이라.	e de tracester de					(10,014)	(22,208)	4,022	
Total other income (expense), net							(69,791)	(37,662)	4,022	
Loss before income taxes			and the second				(1,253,134)	(530,740)	(208,363)	
Income tax provision	al de la parte de la companya de la	i na brian i	10 at 10 at 1		1. 30 1	en. : 1 : .	(712)	(61,607)	(16,362)	
Net loss	المرتبة الراجمية الراجا	ena letalite	- 13431				(1,253,846)	(592,347)	(224,725)	
Less: non-controlling interests in net loss of	f concolidated subsid	Restance History		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	14 MAR 2	1960-0	928,264	159,721	(424,723)	
		dat of a solution		A.1.14	. aarso					
Net loss attributable to Clearwire Corporatio	n se al de la composición de	l breiser		No. China	1971 A.	10. U 1	<u>\$ (325,582</u>)	\$(432,626)	\$(224,725)	
Net loss attributable to Clearwire Corporatio	n per Class A Comm	ion Share:								
Basic	u njati splotova st				- 46	and an an an a	: <u>\$ (1.72</u>)	<u>\$ (0.16</u>)	la fra da la sera. Se désas	
Diluted							\$ (1.74)	\$ (0.28)		
Weighted average Close A Common Shares	outstanding	t in status	a ana site a		· • • .		den blater		tayin ayo oo	
Weighted average Class A Common Shares Basic	ouistanoing.				1.1.1.1.1		194,696	189,921	a a si ta ta si	
Diluted							741,071	694,921	nteritetete	

See notes to consolidated financial statements

CLEARWIRE CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS

	Year Ended Decemb	er 31,
	2009 2008	2007
and a second	(In thousands)	s - Frankriker
Cash flows from operating activities: A point of the construction of the beet the set of the best flows from operating activities: A point of the set of t	,253,846) \$ (592,347)	\$ (224,725)
Adjustments to reconcile net loss to net cash used in operating activities:		
Deferred income taxes	712 61,607	16,362
Losses from equity investees, net	1,202 174	-
Non-cash fair value adjustments on swaps	(6,939) 6,072	n. nanisia
eau e Other-than-temporary impairment loss on investments and Brudell's such a particle Brudel in Brudell's and the such as	10,015 17,036 66,375 1,667	n Burr - parapa <u>sa</u>
Non-cash interest expense Depreciation and amortization and an order of the second statement of the second	66,375 1,667 208,263 58,146	3.979
Amonization of spectrum leases	57,898 17,109	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
Non-cash rent	108,953 —	<u></u>
Share-based compensation	27,512 6,465	
Loss on settlement of pre-existing lease arrangements or public both to the definite of the definite order or definite addet		1990 bilan de Herrie de Her La constante de Herrie
Loss/(gain) on disposal or write-off of property, plant and equipment	77,957 (204)	· ·····
r se Gain on extinguishment of debt and for the set of the deft. The deft to be the set of the deft to be define	(8,252) —	
Changes in assets and liabilities, net of effects of acquisition:	(9,450) (892)	
Accounts receivable	(2,381) 402	
Prepaids and other assets	(64,930) 6,354	(135,135
Prepaid spectrum licenses	(23,861) (63,138)	
🕂 🕅 Accounts payable and other liabilities ()	338,288 (5,330)	
Net cash used in operating activities	(472,484) (406,306)	(339,519
Cash flows from investing activities: A first of the state of the first of the state of the		
이는 가장 가장 가장 가장 가장 가장 가장 가장 이 가장	(534,196)	(329,469
Payments for spectrum licenses and other intangible assets (1997) = 199, or the place of a place for the state of the place of the state of the stat	(46,816) (109,257) 3,571,154) (1,774,324)	(353,611
	1,280,455 -	t sessed de d
Not cash acquired in acquisition of Old Clearwire	— 171,780	
後, Other Rivesting (二)、「「」」、「」」、「」」、「」」、「」」、「」」、「」、「」、「」、「」、「」	4,754 167	
Net cash used in investing activities ((2,245,830)	(683,080
Tash flows from financing activities	enter - A addition	
Net advances from Sprint Nextel Corporation	— 532,165	1,022,599
Sprint Nextel Corporation pre-closing financing the state of the state	- 392,196	n an stat an stat es
Repayment of Sprint Nextel Corporation pre-closing financing	— (213,000) 1,171,775) (3,573)	
	2,467,830	
Debt financing fees	(44,217) (50,000)	- 1. 44 A
	,481,813 3,200,037	
Proceeds from issuance of common stock.	12,196 —	n ja ka kasad in
Other financing	(70)	
	2,745,847 3,857,755	1,022,599
Effect of foreign currency exchange rates on cash and cash equivalents	1,510 524	
Vet increase in cash and cash equivalents and the first of the probability of the first device of the first end of the first end of the strength of the stre	491,874 1,206,143	pepere en é xe
Cash and cash equivalents:	. 1111111 - Conde Conderna	anala in tear
	1,206,143	
	1,698,017 \$ 1,206,143	<u>s</u>
Supplemental cash flow disclosures:		절기가 가지?
Cash paid for interest \$	119,277 \$ 7,432	enere Ser en -
2) <mark>Svap interest påd</mark> (bland band och som som störg beginn stagen and som ståraden atten som störe hand som attende St Narissi som	13,915 S	2841. 5 172.49 4.
Non-cash investing and financing activities: Conversion of Old Clearwire Class A shares into New Clearwire Class A shares	\$ 894,433	
Common stock of Sprint Nextel Corporation issued for spectrum licenses \$	— \$ 4,000	\$ 100,000
Fixed asset purchases in accounts payable	89,792 \$ 40,761	\$
Fixed asset purchases included in advances and contributions from Sprint Nextel Corporation \$	<u> </u>	\$ 164,652
Spectrum purchases in accounts payable	\$ 10,560	S

See notes to consolidated financial statements

CLEARWIRE CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES

CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF STOCKHOLDERS' EQUITY AND COMPREHENSIVE LOSS For the Years Ended December 31, 2009, 2008 and 2007

	Class A Common Stock				Additional Paid In	Business Equity of Sprint WiMAX	Accumulated Other Comprehensive	Accumulated	Non-controlling	Total Stockholders'
	Shares	Amounts	Shares	Amounts	Capital	Business (In thousands)	Income	Deficit	Interests	Equity
Balances at January 1, 2007		and the	· 81	1999 - C		(III LIIOUSANUS)	antia debi			at atta
(Inception) Net advances from Sprint Nextel		S	 	S	S Contraction of the second	\$ 1,402,410	.\$	\$ <u></u>	\$	\$ 1,402,410
Corporation Net loss	. —	ui nu <u>∓</u> r		nan: <mark>E</mark>		1,287,251 (224,725)	i Cogline - R <mark>am</mark> in	n state	na sant <mark>a</mark> n	1,287,251 (224,725) (224,725)
Comprehensive loss Balances at December 31, 2007						2,464,936				2,464,936
Net advances from Sprint Nextel Corporation					—	451,925		u notustatuste *** ut		451,925
Net loss(a)			 .		a di katala <u>n</u>	(402,693)	ale de ma l -	. : Assal — .	n se Hald Milde de d	(402,693)
Comprehensive loss(a) Deferred tax liability retained by Sprint Nextel Corporation						755,018				(402,693)
Total Sprint Nextel Corporation contribution at November 28,										1 260 106
2008 Allocation of Sprint Nextel		- <u>-</u>			na ataa saa	3,269,186	inter interio		oraștean e. 🖓	3,269,186
Corporation business equity		er ender	· · · ·							
at closing to Clearwire Recapitalization resulting from		n na seneral de la composición de la c La composición de la c	· · · ·	영문가를 <u>보</u> 다. -	n de <u>Calin</u> a-	(3,269,186)			, (198-338-33-30 <u>44</u>))	(3,269,186)
strategic transaction Net loss(a)	189,484	19	505,000	51	2,092,005			(29.933)	5,575,480 (159,721)	7,667,555 (189,654)
Foreign currency translation			· · · · ·		us rushiri 	a de la compañía de l	i even e do m d	(49,933)		(183,034)
adjustment	 .	_	·		wa anjar a 🛄		2,682		7,129	9,811
Unrealized gain on investments		· _		· -	a an	9900 - 119 - 1	5125.	abri da lini da se ng	. <u></u>	(175,050)
Comprehensive loss(a) Share-based compensation and other capital transactions	518			ہے۔ <u>بنے دا</u> ر	856				(151,231) 12,369	(177,970) 13,225
Balances at December 31, 2008	190,002	19	505,000	51	2,092,861		3,194	(29,933)	5,436,618	7,502,810
Net loss Foreign currency translation	11 1. <u>-</u>	· · · ÷-·	- 1, 1997 <u>-</u>		alteri e de ns e I	entro i sterno 44.	ala napalah sala Ari	(325,582)	(928,264)	(1,253,846)
adjustment Unrealized gain on investments Comprehensive loss	–	· - <u>-</u> -	en gen 🗖	신구	ag Per te tai le r	e bet Ā	254 297	li sai u r	42 1,622 (926,600)	<u> </u>
Issuance of Class A common	e de la composición d	111.00	12.211	ine na ele	ale i Metale	et sam at			(520,000)	(1,251,051)
stock Issuance of Clearwire Class A	588	· · <u>·</u>	-	- <u>-</u> -	10,000	는 이 관계되어 있는데 	다. 알려가 다 .	n an	가 가장 것을 할	10,000
and B common stock related to post-closing adjustment	4,412	1	23,824	2	(33,632)	_	<u> </u>	_	33,632	3
Issuance of Class B common	7,714		440,004		(22,022)	et stati Is	a dia 51	1.4428.9		
stock, net of issuance costs		·	205,415	20					1,622,043	1,481,810
Rights offering — dividend		— ,-	–		57,541	····		(57,541)		
Share-based compensation and other capital transactions	1,765				13,544				15,832	29,376
Balances at December 31, 2009	196,767	s 20	734,239	\$ 73	\$ 2,000,061	<u> </u>	\$ 3,745	\$ (413,056)	\$ 6,181,525	\$ 7,772,368
					2,000,001					

(a) Net loss for the year ended December 31, 2008 was (\$592,347) and comprehensive loss was (\$580,663).

See notes to consolidated financial statements

CLEARWIRE CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

1. Description of Business

We started operations on January 1, 2007 as a developmental stage company representing a collection of assets, related liabilities and activities accounted for in various legal entities that were wholly-owned subsidiaries of Sprint Nextel Corporation, which we refer to as Sprint or the Parent. The nature of the assets held by the Sprint legal entities was primarily 2.5 GHz Federal Communications Commission, which we refer to as FCC, licenses and certain property, plant and equipment related to the Worldwide Interoperability of Microwave Access, which we refer to as WiMAX, network. The acquisition of the assets was funded by the Parent. As Sprint had acquired significant amounts of FCC licenses on our behalf in the past, these purchases have been presented as part of the opening business equity as principal operations did not commence until January 1, 2007, at which time the operations qualified as a business pursuant to Rule 11-01(d) of Regulation S-X. From January 1, 2007 through November 28, 2008, we conducted our business as the WiMAX Operations of Sprint, which we refer to as the Sprint WiMAX Business, with the objective of developing a next generation wireless broadband network.

On May 7, 2008, Sprint announced that it had entered into a definitive agreement with the legacy Clearwire Corporation, which we refer to as Old Clearwire, to combine both of their next generation wireless broadband businesses to form a new independent company to be called Clearwire Corporation, which we refer to as Clearwire. In addition, five independent partners, including Intel Corporation, Google Inc., Comcast Corporation, Time Warner Cable Inc. and Bright House Networks LLC, collectively, whom we refer to as the Investors, agreed to invest \$3.2 billion in Clearwire and its subsidiary Clearwire Communications LLC, which we refer to as Clearwire Communications. On November 28, 2008, which we refer to as the Closing, Old Clearwire and the Sprint WiMAX Business completed the combination to form Clearwire and the Investors contributed a total of \$3.2 billion of new equity to Clearwire and Clearwire Communications. Prior to the Closing, the activities and certain assets of the Sprint WiMAX Business were transferred to a single legal entity that was contributed to Clearwire at close in exchange for an equity interest in Clearwire. The transactions, described above are collectively referred to as the Transactions. Immediately after the Transactions, we owned 100% of the voting interests and 27% of the economic interests in Clearwire Communications, which we consolidate as a controlled subsidiary. Clearwire holds no assets other than its interests in Clearwire Communications.

On the Closing, Old Clearwire, and the Sprint WiMAX Business, combined to form a new independent company, Clearwire. The consolidated financial statements of Clearwire and subsidiaries are the results of the Sprint WiMAX Business, from January 1, 2007 through November 28, 2008 and include the results of the combined entities thereafter for the period from November 29, 2008 through December 31, 2009. For financial reporting purposes, the Sprint WiMAX Business was determined to be the accounting acquirer and accounting predecessor. The assets acquired and liabilities assumed of Old Clearwire have been accounted for at fair value in accordance with the purchase method of accounting, and its results of operations have been included in our consolidated financial results beginning on November 29, 2008.

The accounts and financial statements of Clearwire for the period from January 1, 2007 through November 28, 2008 have been prepared from the separate records maintained by Sprint. Further, such accounts and financial statements include allocations of expenses from Sprint and therefore may not necessarily be indicative of the financial position, results of operations and cash flows that would have resulted had we functioned as a stand-alone operation. Sprint directly assigned, where possible, certain costs to us based on our actual use of the shared services. These costs include network related expenses, office facilities, treasury services, human resources, supply chain management and other shared services. Cash management was performed on a consolidated basis, and Sprint processed payables, payroll and other transactions on our behalf. Assets and liabilities which were not specifically identifiable to us included:

· Cash, cash equivalents and investments, with activity in our cash balances being recorded through business equity;

CLEARWIRE CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS --- (Continued)

- Accounts payable, which were processed centrally by Sprint and were passed to us through intercompany accounts that were included in business
 equity; and
- Certain accrued liabilities, which were passed through to us through intercompany accounts that were included in business equity.

Our statement of cash flows prior to the Closing presents the activities that were paid by Sprint on our behalf. Financing activities include funding advances from Sprint, presented as business equity, since Sprint managed our financing activities on a centralized basis. Further, the net cash used in operating activities and the net cash used in investing activities for capital expenditures and acquisitions of FCC licenses and patents represent transfers of expenses or assets paid for by other Sprint subsidiaries. No cash payments were made by us for income taxes or interest prior to the Closing.

We will be focused on expediting the deployment of the first nationwide 4G mobile broadband network to provide a true mobile broadband experience for consumers, small businesses, medium and large enterprises, public safety organizations and educational institutions. We expect to deploy our mobile WiMAX technology, based on the IEEE 802.16e standard, in our planned markets using 2.5 GHz FCC licenses.

2. Summary of Significant Accounting Policies

The accompanying financial statements have been prepared in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America and pursuant to the rules and regulations of the Securities and Exchange Commission, which we refer to as the SEC. The following is a summary of our significant accounting policies:

Principles of Consolidation — The consolidated financial statements include all of the assets, liabilities and results of operations of our wholly-owned subsidiaries, and subsidiaries we control or in which we have a controlling financial interest. Investments in entities that we do not control and are not the primary beneficiary, but for which we have the ability to exercise significant influence over operating and financial policies, are accounted for under the equity method. All intercompany transactions are eliminated in consolidation.

Non-controlling interests on the consolidated balance sheets include third-party investments in entities that we consolidate, but do not wholly own. We classify our non-controlling interests as part of equity and include net income (loss) attributable to our non-controlling interests in net income (loss). We allocate net income (loss), other comprehensive income (loss) and other equity transactions to our non-controlling interests in accordance with their applicable ownership percentages. We also continue to attribute our non-controlling interests their share of losses even if that attribution results in a deficit non-controlling interest balance.

Reclassifications - Certain reclassifications have been made to prior period amounts to conform with the current period presentation.

Use of Estimates — Our accounting policies require management to make complex and subjective judgments. By their nature, these judgments are subject to an inherent degree of uncertainty. These judgments are based on our historical experience, terms of existing contracts, observance of trends in the industry, information provided by our customers and information available from other outside sources, as appropriate. Additionally, changes in accounting estimates are reasonably likely to occur from period to period. These factors could have a material impact on our financial statements, the presentation of our financial condition, changes in financial condition or results of operations.

Significant estimates inherent in the preparation of the accompanying financial statements include: impairment analysis of spectrum licenses with indefinite lives, the recoverability and determination of useful lives for long-lived assets, which include property, plant and equipment and other intangible assets, tax valuation allowances, and share-based compensation related to equity-based awards granted.

CLEARWIRE CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS --- (Continued)

Subsequent Events — We evaluated subsequent events occurring through the date the financial statements were issued.

Cash and Cash Equivalents — Cash equivalents consist of money market mutual funds and highly liquid short-term investments with original maturities of three months or less. Cash equivalents are stated at cost, which approximates market value. Cash and cash equivalents exclude cash that is contractually restricted for operational purposes. We maintain cash and cash equivalent balances with financial institutions that exceed federally insured limits. We have not experienced any losses related to these balances, and management believes the credit risk related to these balances to be minimal.

Restricted Cash — Restricted cash consists primarily of amounts we have set aside to satisfy certain contractual obligations and is classified as a current or noncurrent asset based on its designated purpose. The majority of this restricted cash relates to outstanding letters of credit.

Investments — We have an investment portfolio comprised of U.S. Treasuries and other debt securities. The value of these securities is subject to market and credit volatility during the period the investments are held and until their sale or maturity. We classify marketable debt securities as available-for-sale investments and these securities are stated at their estimated fair value. Our investments that are available for current operations are recorded as short-term investments when the original maturities are greater than three months but remaining maturities are less than one year. Our investments with maturities of more than one year are recorded as long-term investments. Unrealized gains and losses are recorded within accumulated other comprehensive income (loss). Realized gains and losses are measured and reclassified from accumulated other comprehensive income (loss) on the basis of the specific identification method.

We recognize realized losses when declines in the fair value of our investments below their cost basis are judged to be other-than-temporary. In determining whether a decline in fair value is other-than-temporary, we consider various factors including market price (when available), investment ratings, the financial condition and near-term prospects of the issuer, the length of time and the extent to which the fair value has been less than the cost basis, and our intent and ability to hold the investment until maturity or for a period of time sufficient to allow for any anticipated recovery in market value. We make significant judgments in considering these factors. If it is judged that a decline in fair value is other-than-temporary, a realized loss equal to the decline is reflected in the consolidated statement of operations, and a new cost basis in the investment is established.

We account for certain of our investments using the equity method based on our ownership interest and our ability to exercise significant influence. Accordingly, we record our investment initially at cost and we adjust the carrying amount of the investment to recognize our share of the earnings or losses of the investee each reporting period. We cease to recognize investee losses when our investment basis is zero.

Fair Value Measurements — Fair value is the price that would be received to sell an asset or paid to transfer a liability in an orderly transaction between market participants at the measurement date. In determining fair value, we use various methods including market, cost and income approaches. Based on these approaches, we utilize certain assumptions that market participants would use in pricing the asset or liability, including assumptions about risk. Based on the observability of the inputs used in the valuation techniques, we are required to provide the following information according to the fair value hierarchy. The fair value hierarchy ranks the quality and reliability of the information used to determine fair values. Financial assets and financial liabilities carried at fair value will be classified and disclosed in one of the following three categories:

- Level 1: Quoted market prices in active markets for identical assets or liabilities
- Level 2: Observable market based inputs or unobservable inputs that are corroborated by market data
- Level 3: Unobservable inputs that are not corroborated by market data

CLEARWIRE CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS --- (Continued)

We maximize the use of observable inputs and minimize the use of unobservable inputs when developing fair value measurements. If listed prices or quotes are not available, fair value is based upon internally developed models that primarily use, as inputs, market-based or independently sourced market parameters, including but not limited to interest rate yield curves, volatilities, equity or debt prices, and credit curves. We utilize certain assumptions that market participants would use in pricing the financial instrument, including assumptions about risk, such as credit, inherent and default risk. The degree of management judgment involved in determining the fair value of a financial instrument is dependent upon the availability of quoted market prices or observable market parameters. For financial instruments that trade actively and have quoted market prices or observable market parameters, there is minimal judgment involved in measuring fair value. When observable market prices and parameters are not fully available, management judgment is necessary to estimate fair value. In addition, changes in market conditions may reduce the availability and reliability of quoted prices or observable data. In these instances, we use certain unobservable inputs that cannot be validated by reference to a readily observable market or exchange data and rely, to a certain extent, on our own assumptions about the assumptions that a market participant would use in pricing the security. These internally derived values are compared with non-binding values received from brokers or other independent sources, as available. See Note 12, Fair Value, for further information.

Accounts Receivable - Accounts receivables are stated at amounts due from customers net of an allowance for doubtful accounts.

Inventory — Inventory primarily consists of customer premise equipment, which we refer to as CPE, and other accessories sold to customers and is stated at the lower of cost or net realizable value. Cost is determined under the average cost method. We record inventory write-downs for obsolete and slow-moving items based on inventory turnover trends and historical experience.

Property, Plant and Equipment — Property, plant and equipment, which we refer to as PP&E, is stated at cost, net of accumulated depreciation. Depreciation is calculated on a straight-line basis over the estimated useful lives of the assets once the assets are placed in service. Our network construction expenditures are recorded as construction in progress until the network or other asset is placed in service, at which time the asset is transferred to the appropriate PP&E category. We capitalize costs of additions and improvements, including direct costs of constructing PP&E and interest costs related to construction. The estimated useful life of equipment is determined based on historical usage of identical or similar equipment, with consideration given to technological changes and industry trends that could impact the network architecture and asset utilization. Leasehold improvements are recorded at cost and amortized over the lesser of their estimated useful lives or the related lease term, including renewals that are reasonably assured. Maintenance and repairs are expensed as incurred.

PP&E is assessed for impairment whenever events or changes in circumstances indicate that the carrying amount of an asset may not be recoverable. When such events or circumstances exist, we would determine the recoverability of the asset's carrying value by estimating the expected undiscounted future cash flows that are directly associated with and that are expected to arise as a direct result of the use of the asset. If the expected undiscounted future cash flows are less than the carrying amount of the asset, a loss is recognized for the difference. For purposes of recognition and measurement, we group our long-lived assets, including PP&E and intangible assets with definite useful lives, at the lowest level for which there are identifiable cash flows which are largely independent of other assets and liabilities, and we test for impairment on an aggregated basis for assets in the United States consistent with the management of the business on a national scope. There were no PP&E impairment losses recorded in the years ended December 31, 2009, 2008 and 2007.

In addition to the analyses described above, we periodically assess certain assets that have not yet been deployed in our network, including equipment and cell site development costs. This assessment includes the write-off of network equipment for estimated shrinkage experienced during the deployment process and the write-off of network equipment and cell site development costs whenever events or changes in circumstances cause us to conclude that such assets are no longer needed to meet management's strategic network plans and will not be deployed.

CLEARWIRE CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS --- (Continued)

Internally Developed Software — We capitalize costs related to computer software developed or obtained for internal use. Software obtained for internal use has generally been enterprise-level business and finance software customized to meet specific operational needs. Costs incurred in the application development phase are capitalized and amortized over the useful life of the software, which is generally three years. Costs recognized in the preliminary project phase and the post-implementation phase, as well as maintenance and training costs, are expensed as incurred.

Spectrum Licenses — Spectrum licenses primarily include owned spectrum licenses with indefinite lives, owned spectrum licenses with definite lives, and favorable spectrum leases. Indefinite lived spectrum licenses acquired are stated at cost and are not amortized. While owned spectrum licenses in the United States are issued for a fixed time, renewals of these licenses have occurred routinely and at nominal cost. Moreover, we have determined that there are currently no legal, regulatory, contractual, competitive, economic or other factors that limit the useful lives of our owned spectrum licenses and therefore, the licenses are accounted for as intangible assets with indefinite lives. The impairment test for intangible assets with indefinite useful lives consists of a comparison of the fair value of an intangible asset with its carrying amount. If the carrying amount of an intangible asset exceeds its fair value, an impairment loss will be recognized in an amount equal to that excess. The fair value is determined by estimating the discounted future cash flows that are directly associated with, and that annually, or more frequently, if an event indicates that the asset might be impaired. We had no impairment of our indefinite lived intangible assets in any of the periods presented.

Spectrum licenses with definite useful lives and favorable spectrum leases are stated at cost, net of accumulated amortization, and are assessed for impairment whenever events or changes in circumstances indicate that the carrying amount of an asset may not be recoverable. The carrying value of the definite lived licenses and spectrum leases are amortized on a straight-line basis over their estimated useful lives or lease term, including expected renewal periods, as applicable. There were no impairment losses for spectrum licenses with definite useful lives and favorable spectrum leases in the years ended December 31, 2009, 2008 and 2007.

Other Intangible Assets — Other intangible assets consist of subscriber relationships, trademarks and patents, and are stated at cost net of accumulated amortization, for those other intangible assets with definite lives. Amortization is calculated using either the straight-line method or an accelerated method over the assets' estimated remaining useful lives. Other intangible assets are assessed for impairment whenever events or changes in circumstances indicate that the carrying amount of the asset may not be recoverable. There were no impairment losses for our other intangible assets in the years ended December 31, 2009, 2008 and 2007.

Derivative Instruments and Hedging Activities — In the normal course of business, we may be exposed to the effects of interest rate changes. We have limited our exposure by adopting established risk management policies and procedures, including the use of derivative instruments. It is our policy that derivative transactions are executed only to manage exposures arising in the normal course of business and not for the purpose of creating speculative positions or trading. We record all derivatives on the balance sheet at fair value as either assets or liabilities. The accounting for changes in the fair value of derivatives depends on the intended use of the derivative and whether it qualifies for hedge accounting. Our derivative instruments are undesignated, with changes in fair value recognized currently in the consolidated statement of operations. See Note 11, Derivative Instruments, for further information.

Debt Issuance Costs — Debt issuance costs are initially capitalized as a deferred cost and amortized to interest expense under the effective interest method over the expected term of the related debt. Unamortized debt issuance costs related to extinguishment of debt are expensed at the time the debt is extinguished and recorded in other income (expenses), net in the consolidated statements of operations. Unamortized debt issuance costs are recorded in other assets in the consolidated balance sheets.

CLEARWIRE CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS ---- (Continued)

Interest Capitalization — We capitalize interest related to our owned spectrum licenses and the related construction of our network infrastructure assets. Capitalization of interest commences with pre-construction period administrative and technical activities, which includes obtaining leases, zoning approvals and building permits, and ceases when the construction is substantially complete and available for use (generally when a market is launched). Interest is capitalized on construction in progress and spectrum licenses accounted for as intangible assets with indefinite useful lives. Interest capitalization is based on rates applicable to borrowings outstanding during the period and the balance of qualified assets under construction during the period. Capitalized interest is reported as a cost of the network assets and depreciated over the useful life of those assets.

Income Taxes — We record deferred income taxes based on the estimated future tax effects of differences between the financial statement and tax basis of assets and liabilities using the tax rates expected to be in effect when the temporary differences reverse. Deferred tax assets are also recorded for net operating loss, capital loss, and tax credit carryforwards. Valuation allowances, if any, are recorded to reduce deferred tax assets to the amount considered more likely than not to be realized. We also apply a recognition threshold that a tax position is required to meet before being recognized in the financial statements.

Revenue Recognition — We primarily earn revenue by providing access to our high-speed wireless network. Also included in revenue are leases of CPE and additional add-on services, including personal and business email and static Internet Protocol. Revenue from customers is billed one month in advance and recognized ratably over the contracted service period. Revenues associated with the sale of CPE and other equipment to customers is recognized when title and risk of loss is transferred to the customer. Shipping and handling costs billed to customers are classified as revenue. Activation fees charged to the customer are deferred and recognized as revenues on a straight-line basis over the average estimated life of the customer relationship of 3 years.

Revenue arrangements with multiple deliverables are divided into separate units of accounting based on the deliverables' relative fair values if the there is objective and reliable evidence of fair value for all deliverables in the arrangement. When we are the primary obligor in a transaction, are subject to inventory risk, have latitude in establishing prices and selecting suppliers, or have several but not all of these indicators, gross revenue is recorded. If we are not the primary obligor and amounts earned are determined using a fixed percentage, a fixed-payment schedule, or a combination of the two, we record the net amounts as commissions earned. Promotional discounts treated as cash consideration are recorded as a reduction of revenue.

Advertising Costs — Advertising costs are expensed as incurred or the first time the advertising occurs. Advertising expense was \$99.1 million, \$7.5 million and \$0 for the years ended December 31, 2009, 2008 and 2007, respectively.

Research and Development — Research and development costs are expensed as incurred. Research and development expense was \$6.4 million, \$350,000 and \$0 for the years ended December 31, 2009, 2008 and 2007, respectively.

Net Loss per Share — Basic net loss per common share is computed by dividing loss attributable to common stockholders by the weighted-average number of common shares outstanding during the period. Diluted net loss per common share is computed by dividing loss attributable to common stockholders by the weighted-average number of common shares and dilutive common stock equivalents outstanding during the period. Common stock equivalents typically consist of the common stock issuable upon the exercise of outstanding stock options, warrants and restricted stock using the treasury stock method. The effects of potentially dilutive common stock equivalents are excluded from the calculation of diluted loss per share if their effect is antidilutive. We have two classes of common stock, Class A and Class B. See Note 16, Net Loss Per Share, for further information.

CLEARWIRE CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS --- (Continued)

Share-Based Compensation — The estimate of share-based compensation expense requires complex and subjective assumptions, including the stock price volatility, employee exercise patterns (expected life of the options), future forfeitures, and related tax effects. Share-based compensation expense on new awards and for awards modified, repurchased, or cancelled is based on the estimated grant-date fair value, using the Black-Scholes option pricing model, and is recognized, net of a forfeiture rate on those shares expected to vest over a graded vesting schedule on a straight-line basis over the requisite service period for each separately vesting portion of the award as if the award was, in substance, multiple awards.

Operating Leases — We have operating leases for spectrum licenses, towers and certain facilities, and equipment for use in our operations. Certain of our spectrum licenses are leased from third-party holders of Educational Broadband Service, which we refer to as EBS, spectrum licenses granted by the FCC. EBS licenses authorize the provision of certain communications services on the EBS channels in certain markets throughout the United States. We account for these spectrum leases as executory contracts which are similar to operating leases. Signed leases which have unmet conditions required to become effective are not amortized until such conditions are met and are included in spectrum licenses in the accompanying consolidated balance sheets, if such leases require upfront payments. For leases containing scheduled rent escalation clauses, we record minimum rental payments on a straight-line basis over the term of the lease, including the expected renewal periods as appropriate. For leases containing the ant improvement allowances and rent incentives, we record deferred rent, which is a liability, and that deferred rent is amortized over the term of the lease, including the expected renewal periods as appropriate.

Foreign Currency — Our international subsidiaries generally use their local currency as their functional currency. Assets and liabilities are translated at exchange rates in effect at the balance sheet date. Resulting translation adjustments are recorded within accumulated other comprehensive income (loss). Income and expense accounts are translated at the average monthly exchange rates. The effects of changes in exchange rates between the designated functional currency and the currency in which a transaction is denominated are recorded as foreign currency transaction gains (losses) and recorded in the consolidated statement of operations.

Concentration of Risk — We believe that the geographic diversity of our customer base and retail nature of our product minimizes the risk of incurring material losses due to concentrations of credit risk.

Recent Accounting Pronouncements

In June and December 2009, the Financial Accounting Standards Board, which we refer to as the FASB, issued new accounting guidance that amends the consolidation guidance applicable to variable interest entities. The amendments will affect the overall consolidation analysis under the current accounting guidance. The new accounting guidance is effective for fiscal years and interim periods beginning after November 15, 2009. We are currently evaluating the impact of the new guidance on our financial condition and results of operations.

In August 2009, the FASB issued new accounting guidance for the fair value measurement of liabilities when a quoted price in an active market is not available. We adopted the new accounting guidance on October 1, 2009. The adoption did not have any impact on our financial condition or results of operations.

In October 2009, the FASB issued new accounting guidance that amends the revenue recognition for multiple-element arrangements and expands the disclosure requirements related to such arrangements. The new guidance amends the criteria for separating consideration in multiple-deliverable arrangements, establishes a selling price hierarchy for determining the selling price of a deliverable, eliminates the residual method of allocation, and requires the application of relative selling price method in allocating the arrangement consideration to all deliverables. The new accounting guidance is effective for fiscal years beginning after June 15, 2010. We are currently evaluating the impact of the new guidance on our financial condition and results of operations.
CLEARWIRE CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS - (Continued)

In January 2010, the FASB issued new accounting guidance that requires new disclosures related to fair value measurements. The new guidance requires separate disclosure for transfers between Level 1 and 2 and the activities in Level 3 reconciliation on a gross basis. The new accounting guidance is effective for fiscal years and interim periods beginning after December 15, 2009, except for the new disclosures related to Level 3 activities, which are effective for fiscal years and interim periods beginning after December 15, 2010. The new accounting guidance only amended the disclosure requirements related to fair value measurements, therefore we do not expect the adoption to have any impact on our financial condition or results of operations.

3. Strategic Transactions

Private Placement

On November 9, 2009, we entered into an investment agreement, which we refer to as the Investment Agreement, with each of Sprint, Comcast Corporation, which we refer to as Comcast, Intel Corporation, which we refer to as Intel, Time Warner Cable Inc., which we refer to as Time Warner Cable, Bright House Networks, LLC, which we refer to as Bright House, and Eagle River Holdings LLC, which we refer to as Eagle River, who we collectively refer to as the Participating Equityholders, providing for additional equity investments by the Participating Equityholders and new debt investments by certain of these investors. The Investment Agreement sets forth the terms of the transactions pursuant to which the Participating Equityholders will invest in Clearwire Communications an aggregate of approximately \$1.564 billion in exchange for 213,369,711 shares of Clearwire Communications non-voting Class B equity interests and Clearwire Communications voting interests, which we refer to as the Private Placement, and the investment by certain of the Participating Equityholders in secured notes, discussed below, which we refer to as the Rollover Notes, in replacement of equal amounts of indebtedness under the senior term loan facility that we assumed from Old Clearwire, which we refer to as the Senior Term Loan Facility.

Additionally, on November 24, 2009, Clearwire Communications completed an offering of \$1.85 billion 12% senior secured notes due 2015 (including the Rollover Notes), followed by a second offering of \$920 million 12% senior secured notes due 2015 that closed on December 9, 2009, which we refer to collectively as the Senior Secured Notes. See Note 10, Long-term Debt.

The Private Placement was to be consummated in three closings. On November 9, 2009, the Participating Equityholders contributed in aggregate approximately \$1.057 billion in cash in exchange for 144,231,268 Clearwire Communications non-voting Class B equity interests, which we refer to as Clearwire Communications Class B Common Interests, and Clearwire Communications voting interests, which we refer to as Clearwire Communications Voting Interests, pro rata based on their respective investment amounts. We refer to this closing as the First Investment Closing. On December 21, 2009, the Participating Equityholders contributed in aggregate approximately \$440.3 million in cash in exchange for 60,066,822 Clearwire Communications Class B Common Interests and Clearwire Communications Voting Interests. We refer to this closing as the Second Investment Closing. The remaining approximately \$66.5 million to be contributed under the Investment Agreement will close when certain financial information is provided to Sprint for use in its financial reporting with respect to the fiscal year ending December 31, 2009. We refer to the consummation of this purchase as the Third Investment Closing.

CLEARWIRE CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS --- (Continued)

In the Private Placement, the Participating Equityholders agreed to invest in Clearwire Communications a total of \$1.564 billion in exchange for Clearwire Communications Class B Common Interests and Clearwire Communications Voting Interests in the following amounts (in millions, except for Interests):

Investor		Investment	Interests
Sprint	一次 探察人口的動作的 计通知时输出 网络加尔斯属 网络加尔森 法	\$ 1,176.0	160,436,562
Comcast		196.0	26,739,427
Time Warner Cable	·····································	103.0	14,051,841
Bright House		19.0	2,592,087
inte)	이 제가 있는 것이 아무렇게 있는 아무렇게 안 가 집에 가 들었다. 가 말 하는 것을 가 들었다.	50.0	6,821,282
Eagle River		20.0	2,728,512
		<u>\$ 1,564.0</u>	213,369,711

Immediately following the receipt by the Participating Equityholders of Clearwire Communications Class B Common Interests and Clearwire Communications Voting Interests, each of the Participating Equityholders agreed to contribute to Clearwire its Clearwire Communications Voting Interests in exchange for an equal number of shares of Clearwire's Class B common stock, par value \$0.0001 per share, which we refer to as Class B Common Stock.

Under the Investment Agreement, in exchange for the purchase by Sprint, Comcast, Time Warner Cable and Bright House of Clearwire Communications Class B Common Interests and Clearwire Communications Voting Interests in amounts exceeding certain amounts stipulated in the Investment Agreement, Clearwire Communications agreed to pay a fee, which we refer to as an Over Allotment Fee, equal to the following amounts. Such fee is payable in cash, or Clearwire Communications Class B Common Interests and Clearwire Communications Voting Interests, at the option of the Participating Equityholder:

Investor	Over Allotment F	
Sprint		34
Comcast	\$ 3,135,9	11
Time Warner Cable	n in here the control program in the state of the second state of the second state of the second state 1,659,2	87
Bright House	\$ 315,3	25

At the Second Investment Closing, Clearwire Communications delivered a portion of the Over Allotment Fee, \$6.9 million in cash and \$9.5 million in Clearwire Communications Class B Common Interests, valued at \$7.33 per interest, and an equal number of Clearwire Communications Voting Interests to Sprint, \$2.7 million in cash to Comcast, \$1.4 million in cash to Time Warner Cable and \$275,000 in cash to Bright House. The remaining Over Allotment Fee of \$3.2 million will be paid in cash or Clearwire Communications Class B Common Interests and Clearwire Communications Voting Interests at the Third Investment Closing.

Immediately after the Third Investment Closing, Sprint will own 71.5% of the Class B Common Stock, Comcast will own 11.9% of the Class B Common Stock, Time Warner Cable will own 6.2% of the Class B Common Stock, Bright House will own 1.1% of the Class B Common Stock, Intel will own 8.9% of the Class B Common Stock and Eagle River will own 0.4% of the Class B Common Stock. These percentages include 1,287,785 of Clearwire Communications Class B Common Interests and Clearwire Communications Voting Interests to be issued to Sprint, as Sprint has agreed to accept half of its Over Allotment Fee in Clearwire Communications Class B Common Interests.

Clearwire holds all of the outstanding Clearwire Communications non-voting Class A equity interests, which we refer to as Clearwire Communications Class A Common Interests, and all the outstanding Clearwire Communications Voting Interests, representing 21.1% of the economics and 100% of the voting rights of Clearwire Communications as of December 31, 2009.

CLEARWIRE CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS — (Continued)

The following table lists the interests in Clearwire as of December 31, 2009:

Investor	Class A Common Stock	Class A Common Stock % Outstanding	Class B Common Stock(1)	Class B Common Stock % Outstanding	Total	Total % Outstanding
Sprint	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		524,732,533	71.5%	524,732,533	
Comcast	_	<u> </u>	87,367,362	11.9%	87,367,362	9.4%
Time Warner Cable		nder <u>Creation</u>	45,807,398	6.2%	45,807,398	4,9%
Bright House	_		8,364,243	1.1%	8,364,243	0.9%
Intel states of the state of th		18.6%	65,354,820	8.9%	102,021,486	11.0%
Eagle River	35,922,958	18.3%	2,612,516	0.4%	38,535,474	4.1%
Google Inc.	29,411,765	14.9%		그럼, 그렇는 명령	29,411,765	3.1%
Other Shareholders	94,177,091	47.9%	_		94,177,091	10.1%
CW Investment Holdings LLC	588,235	0.3%			588,235	0.1%
	196,766,715	100.0%	734,238,872	100.0%	931,005,587	100.0%

(1) The holders of Class B Common Stock hold an equivalent number of Clearwire Communications Class B Common Interests.

Sprint and the Investors, other than Google, Inc, which we refer to as Google, own shares of Class B Common Stock, which have equal voting rights to Clearwire's Class A, \$0.0001 par value, common stock, which we refer to as Class A Common Stock, but have only limited economic rights. Unlike the holders of Class A Common Stock, the holders of Class B Common Stock, have no right to dividends and no right to any proceeds on liquidation other than the par value of the Class B Common Stock. Sprint and the Investors, other than Google, hold their economic rights through ownership of Clearwire Communications Class B Common Interests. Google owns shares of Class A Common Stock.

Under the Investment Agreement, Clearwire committed to a rights offering, pursuant to which rights to purchase shares of Class A Common Stock were granted to each holder of Class A Common Stock along with certain participating securities as of December 17, 2009, which we refer to as the Rights Offering. We distributed subscription rights exercisable for up to 93,903,300 shares of Class A Common Stock. Each subscription right entitled a shareholder to purchase 0.4336 shares of Class A Common Stock at a subscription price of \$7.33 per share. The subscription rights will expire if they are not exercised by June 21, 2010. The Participating Equityholders and Google waived their respective rights to participate in the Rights Offering with respect to shares of Class A Common Stock they each hold as of the applicable record date.

Business Combinations

On the Closing, Old Clearwire and the Sprint WiMAX business combined to form a new independent company, Clearwire. The Investors contributed a total of \$3.2 billion of new equity to Clearwire and Clearwire Communications. In exchange for the contribution of the Sprint WiMAX business and the \$3.2 billion, Sprint and the Investors received an aggregate of 25 million shares of Class A Common Stock, par value \$0.0001 per share, and 505 million shares of Class B Common Stock, par value \$0.0001 per share, and an equivalent number of Clearwire Communications Class B Common Interests, at an initial share price of \$20 per share.

The number of shares issued to the Investors was subject to a post-closing adjustment based on the trading prices of the Class A Common Stock on NASDAQ Global Select Market over 15 randomly-selected trading days during the 30-day period ending on the 90th day after the Closing, which we refer to as the Adjustment Date, with a floor of \$17.00 per share and a cap of \$23.00 per share. The adjustment resulted in an additional 28,235,294 shares being issued to the Investors on February 26, 2009. The adjustment did not affect the purchase

CLEARWIRE CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS --- (Continued)

consideration; however it did result in an equity reallocation of \$33.6 million to the non-controlling interests. On February 27, 2009, CW Investment Holdings LLC, which we refer to as CW Investment Holdings, an affiliate of John Stanton, a director of Clearwire, contributed \$10.0 million in cash in exchange for 588,235 shares of Class A Common Stock. Concurrent with the Closing, we entered into commercial agreements with each of the Investors, which establish the framework for development of the combined WiMAX businesses.

The combination was accounted for as a purchase and as a reverse acquisition with the Sprint WiMAX Business considered the accounting acquirer. As a result, the historical financial statements of the Sprint WiMAX Business have become the financial statements of Clearwire effective as of the Closing.

Purchase Consideration

As a result of the Transactions, we acquired Old Clearwire's net assets and each share of Old Clearwire Class A common stock was exchanged for one share of Class A Common Stock, and each option and warrant to purchase shares of Old Clearwire Class A Common Stock and each share of restricted stock was exchanged for an option or warrant to purchase the same number of shares of Class A Common Stock, or a restricted share of Class A Common Stock, as applicable.

Purchase consideration was based on the fair value of the Old Clearwire Class A common stock as of the Closing, which had a closing price of \$6.62 on November 28, 2008.

The total purchase consideration to acquire Old Clearwire is approximately \$1.12 billion, calculated as follows (in thousands, except per share amount):

Number of shares of Old Clearwire Class A common stock exchange Closing price per share of Old Clearwire Class A common stock	d in the Transact	ions	1999년 14월 14일 - 1999년 1997년 - 1999년 14일 - 1999년 14일 1999년 - 1999년 14일 - 1999년 1	<u>\$ 6.62</u>
Fair value of Old Clearwire Class A common stock exchanged Fair value adjustment for Old Clearwire stock options exchanged				1,088,884 38,014
Fair value adjustment for restricted stock units exchanged Fair value adjustment for warrants exchanged	a a segura de la Securitada			1,398 18.490
Transaction costs		n data territari da angele Sentensi da angele data territari Manufaciana da angele data		1999 - 1999 - 1999 - 1999 - 1999 - 1999 - 1999 - 1999 - 1999 - 1999 - 1999 - 1999 - 1999 - 1999 - 1999 - 1999 -
Purchase consideration for Old Clearwire before settlement loss Less: net loss from settlement of pre-existing relationships				1,198,332 (80,573)
Purchase consideration for Old Clearwire				<u>\$ 1,117,759</u>

Purchase Price Allocation

The total purchase consideration was allocated to the respective assets and liabilities based upon their estimated fair values on the date of the acquisition. At the date of acquisition, the estimated fair value of the net assets acquired exceeded the purchase price; therefore, no goodwill is reflected in the purchase price allocation. The excess of estimated fair value of net assets acquired over the purchase price was allocated to eligible non-current assets, specifically property, plant and equipment, other non-current assets and intangible assets, based upon their relative fair values.

During 2009, we finalized the allocation of the purchase consideration to the identifiable tangible and intangible assets acquired and liabilities assumed of Old Clearwire. In connection therewith, there was a reduction in the amount allocated to consolidated property, plant and equipment of approximately \$11.3 million, and a corresponding increase in the amount allocated to spectrum, primarily based on the receipt of additional information and final appraisal valuations. The following table sets forth the final allocation of the purchase

CLEARWIRE CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES

consideration to the identifiable tangible and intangible assets acquired and liabilities assumed of Old Clearwire, including the allocation of the excess of the estimated fair value of net assets acquired over the purchase price (in thousands):

Working capital	品,从你们最后,你们也能想到我的?""这些我想到我们,你能要说你?"她说道:"你想要你们就算你们就是你?"你是我的我出现 你?""你没能说 我的
Property, plant and equipment	393 551
Other non-current assets	
Spectrum licenses	1.644.825
Intangible assets	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
Term debt	(1,187,500)
Deferred tax liability	了你们还有出来,你们就要是你,你就是要要做了,我就能知道你要是你了我,你能放了,我是我是要能做我 有 95 %。
Other non-current liabilities and	non-controlling interests (86,046)
Total purchase price	eren er fille skale fille skale fille skale fille skale fille state fille skale fille skale skale skale skale s

The following table includes the amounts assigned and estimated remaining useful lives for each class of property, plant and equipment (in thousands):

	Value Assigned	Estimated Remaining Useful Life
Network and base station equipment and the state state of the state of	\$ 116,029	(Years) 5
	00 -00	
Leasehold improvements		The lesser of the lease term or 5
Construction in progress	<u>221,717</u>	

The following table includes the amounts assigned and estimated weighted average remaining useful lives for owned and leased spectrum licenses (in thousands):

				Value Assigned	Weighted Average Remaining Useful Life
Indefinite-lived owned spectrum	la fond		19. 489. 19.,	and the second sec	(Years) Indefinite
Definite-lived owned spectrum Spectrum leases	yanan ya Natariya	National de la companya de la company		120,915 <u>1,043,882</u>	18 27
				\$ 1,644,825	

The following table includes the amounts assigned and estimated weighted average remaining useful lives for each class of intangible assets (in thousands):

	Value Assigned	Weighted Average Remaining Useful Life
Subscriber relationships and a little of the state of the	\$ 118,869	(Years) 4-7
	<u>3,804</u> <u>\$ 122,673</u>	5 Ali 188 partis attendad

CLEARWIRE CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS --- (Continued)

Net Loss From Settlement of Pre-existing Relationships

Before the Closing, Sprint leased spectrum to Old Clearwire through various spectrum lease agreements. As part of the Transactions, Sprint contributed both the spectrum lease agreements and the spectrum assets underlying those agreements to our business. As a result of the Transactions, the spectrum lease agreements were effectively terminated, and the settlement of those agreements was accounted for as a separate element apart from the business combination. The settlement gain or loss recognized from the termination was valued based on the amount by which the agreements are favorable or unfavorable to our business relative to current market rates. The spectrum lease agreements were considered to be unfavorable to our business by approximately \$80.6 million on a net basis. As such, we reduced the purchase consideration paid and recorded a non-recurring expense of approximately \$80.6 million, which is included in transaction related expenses, related to the settlement of the unfavorable spectrum lease agreements in connection with the Transactions.

4. Investments

Investments as of December 31, 2009 and 2008 consist of the following (in thousands):

			December 31, 2008					
		Gross Unr	calized		Gross Unrealized			
	Cost	Gains	Losses	Fair Value	Cost	Gains	Losses	Fair Value
Short-term			영국은 사람을					
U.S. Government and Agency Issues	\$ 2,106,584	\$ 231	\$ (154)	\$ 2,106,661	\$ 1,899,529	\$ 2,220	\$	\$ 1,901,749
Long-term		인민요님이다				載したの問題		
U.S. Government and Agency Issues	74,670		(154)	74,516	_	_	*******	_
Other debt securities	8,959	4,212		13,171	18,974		<u>, a ser e ser se</u> se	18,974
Total long-term	83,629	4,212	(154)	87,687	18,974			18,974
Total investments	\$ 2,190,213	<u>\$ 4,443</u>	<u>\$ (308</u>)	<u>\$ 2,194,348</u>	\$ 1,918,503	<u>\$ 2,220</u>	<u>\$ </u>	\$ 1,920,723

For the years ended December 31, 2009 and 2008, we recorded an other-than-temporary impairment loss of \$10.0 million and \$17.0 million, respectively, related to our other debt securities.

At December 31, 2009, U.S. Government and Agency Issues securities with an amortized cost basis of \$929.9 million had unrealized losses of approximately \$308,000. All of these securities have been in an unrealized loss position for less than two months and the unrealized losses resulted from changes in interest rates.

Other debt securities include investments in collateralized debt obligations, which we refer to as CDOs, supported by preferred equity securities of insurance companies and financial institutions with stated final maturity dates in 2033 and 2034. These are variable rate debt instruments whose interest rates are normally reset approximately every 30 or 90 days through an auction process. As of December 31, 2009, the total fair value and cost of our security interests in CDOs was \$13.2 million and \$9.0 million, respectively. The total fair value and cost of our security interests in CDOs as of December 31, 2008 was \$12.9 million. We also own Auction Market Preferred securities issued by a monoline insurance company and these securities are perpetual and do not have a final stated maturity. In July 2009, the issuer's credit rating was downgraded to CC and Caa2 by Standard & Poor's and Moody's rating services, respectively and the total fair value and cost of our Auction Market Preferred securities was written down to \$0. The total fair value and cost of our Auction Market Preferred securities as of December 31, 2008 was \$6.1 million. Current market conditions do not allow us to estimate when the auctions for our other debt securities will resume, if ever, or if a secondary market will develop for these securities. As a result, our other debt securities as long-term investments.

CLEARWIRE CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS --- (Continued)

The cost and fair value of investments at December 31, 2009, by contractual years-to-maturity, are presented below (in thousands):

					Cost	Fair Value
Due within one year	1.1		n stelener bler Hogseptigt		\$ 2,106,584	\$ 2,106,661
Due between one and five years					74,670	74,516
Due in ten years or greater				l dhat dha	8,959	13,171
Total					\$ 2,190,213	<u>\$ 2,194,348</u>

5. Property, Plant and Equipment

Property, plant and equipment as of December 31, 2009 and 2008 consisted of the following (in thousands):

		Useful	Decemt	ber 31,
		Lives (Years)	2009	2008
Network and base station	equipment	5-15	\$ 901,814	\$ 353,752
Customer premise equipm		2	60,108	23,141
Furniture, fixtures and equ	uipment and the second s	1. 2. 建肥厚。 1937 12111 2112 2113	216,598	167,325
,		Lesser of useful		
Leasehold improvements	이들에 가지 않는 것은 물질이 있는 물질질값을	life or lease term	18,128	12,786
Construction in progress		N/A	1,623,703	823,193
			2.820.351	1,380,197
Less: accumulated deprec		 And the second seco	(223,831)	(60,252)
en da estatuar da estatuar en detención		翻訳「「加麗」「加麗」「創業」「	\$ 2,596,520	<u>\$ 1,319,945</u>
			Year Ended Dece	ember 31,
		2009	2008	
Supplemental informatio	u (in thousands):			
Canitalized interest		\$ 140	168 \$ 4.4	169 S –

Capitalized interest \$ 140,168 \$ 4,469 \$ --Depreciation expense \$ 170,131 \$ 54,811 \$ 3,936

6. Spectrum Licenses

Owned and leased spectrum licenses as of December 31, 2009 and 2008 consisted of the following (in thousands):

			December 31, 2009			December 31, 2008			
				Gross Carrying	Accumulated	Net Carrying	Gross Carrying	Accumulated	Net Carrying
			Lease Life	Value	Amortization	Value	Value	Amortization	Value
Indefinite-lived owned spectrum	1.1	11 J.A.	Indefinite	\$ 3,082,401	\$	\$ 3,082,401	\$ 3,035,473	- S. (2000)	\$ 3,035,473
Definite-lived owned spectrum			16-20 years	118,069	(6,268)	111,801	112,303	(974)	111,329
Spectrum leases and prepaid spectrum	· :		26 years	1,323,405	(62,937)	1,260,468	1,270,058	(5,039)	1,265,019
Pending spectrum and transition costs			N/A	40,464		40,464	60,041		60,041
Total spectrum licenses	11	- 14 dt -		\$ 4,564,339	<u>\$ (69,205</u>)	\$ 4,495,134	\$ 4,477,875	<u>\$ (6,013)</u>	\$ 4,471,862

CLEARWIRE CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES

Indefinite and Definite-lived Owned Spectrum Licenses — Spectrum licenses, which are issued on both a site-specific and a wide-area basis, authorize wireless carriers to use radio frequency spectrum to provide service to certain geographical areas in the United States and internationally. These licenses are generally acquired as an asset purchase or through a business combination. In some cases, we acquire licenses directly from the governmental authority in the applicable country. These licenses are considered indefinite-lived intangible assets, except for the licenses acquired in Poland, Spain, Germany and Romania, which are considered definite-lived intangible assets due to limited license renewal history in these countries.

Spectrum Leases and Prepaid Spectrum — We also lease spectrum from third parties who hold the spectrum licenses. These leases are accounted for as executory contracts, which are treated like operating leases. Upfront consideration paid to third-party holders of these leased licenses at the inception of a lease agreement is capitalized as prepaid spectrum lease costs and is expensed over the term of the lease agreement, including expected renewal terms, as applicable. As part of the purchase accounting for the Transactions, favorable spectrum leases of \$1.0 billion were recorded at the Closing. The favorable component of the acquired spectrum leases has been capitalized as an asset and is amortized over the lease term.

			Year Ended December 31,			
		2009	2008	2007		
Supplemental Information (in thousands):		the state that the		na se a ser en		
Amortization of prepaid spectrum licenses		\$ 57,898	\$ 17,109	s —		
Amortization of definite-lived owned spectrum	그 법하는 그럼에 많을	\$ 5,689	\$ 447	\$		
Consideration paid relating to owned spectrum licenses:						
Cash	and the second	\$ 46,800	\$ 108,265	\$ 352,295		
Stock (Sprint)		\$	\$ 4,000	\$ 100,000		

Based on the definite-lived spectrum licenses and favorable spectrum leases as of December 31, 2009, future amortization of spectrum licenses, spectrum leases and prepaid spectrum lease costs (excluding pending spectrum and spectrum transition costs) is expected to be as follows (in thousands):

				Spectrum Leases and		Definite- Lived Owned	
2010				\$ 55 796		Spectrum \$ 7,709	5 63,505
2011	1. J. 1997			53,956	1949-199	7,996	61,952
2012			u olitiko esekendi erin ortu urreak A	52,802	stanto ntero o	7,996 7,501	60,303
2014				52 449			60.070
Total	e de contra			\$ 1.260,468	114	\$ 111,801	\$1,372,269

We expect that all renewal periods in our leases will be renewed by us, and that the costs to renew to be immaterial.

CLEARWIRE CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS — (Continued)

7. Other Intangible Assets

Other intangible assets as of December 31, 2009 and 2008 consisted of the following (in thousands):

		December 31, 2009				December 31, 2008			
		Gross			Gross				
	Useful lives	Carrying Value	Accumulated Amortization	Net Carrying Value	Carrying Value	Accumulated Amortization	Net Carrying Value		
Subscriber relationships	4 — 7 years	\$ 120,231	\$ (34,084)	\$ 86,147	\$ 118,787	\$ (2,606)	\$ 116,181		
Trade names and trademarks	5 years	3,804	(824)	2,980	3,804	(63)	3,741		
Patents and other	10 years	3,164	(578)	2,586	3,148	(262)	2,886		
Total other intangibles		\$ 127,199	\$ (35,486)	\$ 91,713	\$ 125,739	\$ (2,931)	\$ 122,808		

Based on the other intangible assets recorded as of December 31, 2009, the future amortization is expected to be as follows (in thousands):

2010 2011				\$ 27,394
2011 2012 2013			i seli selitad Selitado Selado	17,322 12,292
2013 2014 Thereafter	an a			7,728
Total				<u>\$ 91,713</u>

	Year Ended Decer	aber 31,
	2009 2008	2007
Supplemental Information (in thousands):		
Amortization expense	\$ 32,443 \$ 2,888	\$ 43
Consideration paid the second descent of the second s	\$ 16 \$ 992	\$1,316
We evaluate all of our natent renewals on a case by case basis, based on renewal costs		

We evaluate all of our patent renewals on a case by case basis, based on renewal costs.

8. Accounts Payable and Other Current Liabilities

Accounts payable and other current liabilities consisted of the following (in thousands):

					December 31,			
						2009		2008
Accounts payable	in in the second				5	377,890	\$	78,695
Accrued interest						28,670		8,953
Salaries and benefits	나라 사람이 ?					44.326		26,337
Business and income taxes payable						25.924		7,264
Other	the second s		Nettern -	- AND 1		50 557		24 168
					\$	527,367	\$	145,417

9. Income Taxes

We determine deferred income taxes based on the estimated future tax effects of differences between the financial statement and tax bases of assets and liabilities using the tax rates expected to be in effect when any

CLEARWIRE CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES

temporary differences reverse or when the net operating loss, capital loss or tax credit carryforwards are utilized.

Prior to the Transactions, the legal entities representing the Sprint WiMAX Business were included in the filing of Sprint's consolidated federal and certain state income tax returns. Income tax expense and related income tax balances were accounted for and presented in the financial statements, as if we were filing stand-alone separate returns using an estimated combined federal and state marginal tax rate of 39% up to and including the date of the Transactions. We recorded deferred tax assets related to the pre-closing net operating loss and tax credit carryforwards and recorded a valuation allowance against our deferred tax assets, net of certain schedulable deferred tax liabilities. The net deferred tax liabilities reported in these financial statements prior to the Closing are related to FCC licenses recorded as indefinite-lived spectrum intangibles, which are not amortized for book purposes. The change to the deferred tax position as a result of the Closing was reflected as part of the accounting for the acquisition of Old Clearwire and was recorded in equity. The net operating loss and tax credit carryforwards associated with the Sprint WiMAX Business prior to the Closing were not transferred to either Clearwire Communications or Clearwire, but instead were retained by Sprint.

The income tax provision consists of the following for the years ended December 31, 2009, 2008 and 2007 (in thousands):

				_	Year Ended Dec	cember 31,
					2009 2008	2007
Current taxes:	ingen en statens Eineren			하지 않았다. 그 영화가 있는		
International					(389) \$ 325	
Federal				이 나는 물건을 못할	1-1888-	
State						·
Total current taxes		ng kan kan kapaga Pang kan kapaga		이 가슴	(241) 325	
Deferred taxes:			 Also an activity of a chargeful to approximately 			
International					953 (87	
Federal	:	an an an a	t atata an ing a arawa	a an	— 51,686	and the second
State	an baha		 A set of the first set of t	 A statute of the state of the s		-
Total deferred taxes				-	953 61,282	16,362
Income tax provision				분가 소문하는 물건을 통	\$61,607	<u>\$16,362</u>
				-		

The Sprint WiMAX Business incurred significant deferred tax liabilities related to the indefinite-lived spectrum licenses. Since certain of these spectrum licenses acquired were recorded as indefinite-lived intangible assets for book purposes, they are not subject to amortization and therefore we could not estimate the amount of future period reversals, if any, of the deferred tax liabilities related to those spectrum licenses. As a result, the valuation allowance was increased accordingly and we continued to amortize acquired spectrum licenses for federal income tax purpose. The difference between book and tax amortization resulted in a deferred income tax provision prior to the Closing.

CLEARWIRE CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS — (Continued)

Components of deferred tax assets and liabilities as of December 31, 2009 and 2008 were as follows (in thousands):

							De	cember 31,
						_	2009	2008
Noncurrent deferred tax assets: Net operating loss carryforward				ad a			18.853	\$ 590,767
Capital loss carry forward Other assets	e fredi u gifte Untra filo	a di balan in Di balan di ba	ing shart Ting shart		· · · ·		6,230 13,573	6,187 3,519
Total deferred tax assets Valuation allowance	engelen.				janger.) 	38,656 73,165)	600,473 (349,001)
Net deferred tax assets							65,491	251,472
Noncurrent deferred tax liabilities: Investment in Clearwire Commu	nications	n - Madalahan Sun Sundalah Sun					42,434	
Spectrum licenses Other intangible assets Other	1 Referre						19,437 9,937 36	14,943 19,113 207
Total deferred tax liabilities	a literatur.	. Ale Maxie					71,844	255,636
Net deferred tax liabilities						\$	6,353	<u>\$ 4,164</u>

Pursuant to the Transactions, the assets of Old Clearwire and its subsidiaries were combined with the spectrum and certain other assets of the Sprint WiMAX Business. In conjunction with the acquisition of Old Clearwire by the Sprint WiMAX Business, these assets along with the \$3.2 billion of capital from the Investors were contributed to Clearwire Communications. Clearwire is the sole holder of voting interests in Clearwire Communications. As such, Clearwire controls 100% of the decision making of Clearwire Communications and consolidates 100% of its operations. Clearwire Communications is treated as a partnership for United States federal income tax purposes and therefore does not pay income tax in the United States and any current and deferred tax consequences arise at the partner level, including Clearwire. Other than balances associated with the non-United States operations, the only temporary difference for Clearwire after the Closing is the basis difference associated with our investment in the partnership. Consequently, we recorded a deferred tax liability for the difference between the financial statement carrying value and the tax basis we hold in our interest in Clearwire Communications as of the date of the Transactions.

As of December 31, 2009, we had United States federal tax net operating loss carryforwards of approximately \$1.6 billion. A portion of the net operating loss carryforward is subject to certain annual limitations imposed under Section 382 of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986. The net operating loss carryforwards begin to expire in 2021. We had \$386.4 million of tax net operating loss carryforwards in foreign jurisdictions; \$234.2 million have no statutory expiration date, \$130.5 million begins to expire in 2015, and the remainder of \$21.7 million begins to expire in 2010.

We have recorded a valuation allowance against our deferred tax assets to the extent that we determined that it is more likely than not that these items will either expire before we are able to realize their benefits or that future deductibility is uncertain. As it relates to the United States tax jurisdiction, we determined that our temporary taxable difference associated with our investment in Clearwire Communications will reverse within the carryforward period of the net operating losses and accordingly represents relevant future taxable income.

CLEARWIRE CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS --- (Continued)

The income tax rate computed using the federal statutory rates is reconciled to the reported effective income tax rate as follows:

	Yea	Year Ended December 31,			
	2009	2008	2007		
Federal statutory income tax rate	35.0%	35.0%	35.0%		
State income taxes (net of federal benefit)	0.8	(1.5)	(0.8)		
Non-controlling interest	(25.9)				
Other, net	0.7	0.2	0.2		
Valuation allowance	<u>(10.7</u>)	<u>(50.3</u>)	<u>(42.2</u>)		
Effective income tax rate	(0.1)%	<u>(16.6</u>)%	(7.8)%		

We file income tax returns for Clearwire and our subsidiaries in the United States Federal jurisdiction and various state and foreign jurisdictions. As of December 31, 2009, the tax returns for Old Clearwire for the years 2003 through 2008 remain open to examination by the Internal Revenue Service and various state tax authorities. In addition, Old Clearwire acquired United States and foreign entities which operated prior to 2003. Most of the acquired entities generated losses for income tax purposes and certain tax returns remain open to examination by United States and foreign tax authorities for tax years as far back as 1998.

Our policy is to recognize any interest related to unrecognized tax benefits in interest expense or interest income. We recognize penalties as additional income tax expense. As December 31, 2009, we had no uncertain tax positions and therefore accrued no interest or penalties related to uncertain tax positions.

10. Long-term Debt

Long-term debt at December 31, 2009 and 2008 consisted of the following (in thousands):

	2009 20	008
Senior Secured Notes and Rollover Notes, due in 2015, interest due-bi-annually	\$ 2,714,731 \$	
Senior Term Loan Facility, due in 2011, 1% of principal due annually; residual at maturity	- 1,3	364,790
Less: current portion	- <u>' 문제 : ' '</u> ' 문제' ' 문제'	(14,292)
Total long-term debt	<u>\$ 2,714,731</u> <u>\$ 1,3</u>	350,49 <u>8</u>

December 31,

Senior Secured Notes and Rollover Notes — On November 24, 2009, we issued \$1.60 billion in 12% Senior Secured Notes due 2015 for cash proceeds of \$1.57 billion, net of debt discount. We used \$1.16 billion of the proceeds to retire our Senior Term Loan Facility and recognized a gain on extinguishment of debt of \$8.3 million, net of transaction costs. The Senior Secured Notes provide for bi-annual payments of interest in June and December, beginning in June 2010, and bear interest at the rate of 12% per annum. In connection with the issuance of the Senior Secured Notes, on November 24, 2009, we also issued \$252.5 million of Rollover Notes to Sprint and Comcast with identical terms as the Senior Secured Notes. The proceeds from the Rollover Notes were used in 2009 to retire the principal amounts owed to Sprint and Comcast under our Senior Term Loan Facility.

On December 9, 2009, we issued an additional \$920 million in Senior Secured Notes with the same terms as the Senior Secured Notes issued on November 24, 2009, which resulted in cash proceeds of \$901.1 million, net of debt discount.

F	-6	8

CLEARWIRE CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES

As of December 31, 2009, \$2.71 billion in aggregate principal amount was outstanding under the Senior Secured Notes and Rollover Notes. The weighted effective interest rate of the Senior Secured Notes and Rollover Notes was 13.02% at December 31, 2009.

The holders of the Senior Secured Notes and Rollover Notes have the right to require us to repurchase all of the notes upon the occurrence of a change of control event or a sale of certain assets at a price of 101% of the principal amount or 100% of the principal amount, respectively, plus any unpaid accrued interest to the repurchase date. Prior to December 1, 2012, we may redeem up to 35% of the aggregate principal amount of the Senior Secured Notes at a redemption price of 112% of the aggregate principal amount, plus any unpaid accrued interest to the repurchase date. After December 1, 2012, we may redeem all or a part of the Senior Secured Notes by paying a make-whole premium as stated in the terms, plus any unpaid accrued interest to the repurchase date.

Our payment obligations under the Senior Secured Notes and Rollover Notes are guaranteed by certain domestic subsidiaries on a senior basis and secured by certain assets of such subsidiaries on a first-priority lien. The Senior Secured Notes and Rollover Notes contain limitations on our activities, which among other things include incurring additional indebtedness and guarantee indebtedness; making distributions or payment of dividends or certain other restricted payments or investments; making certain payments on indebtedness; entering into agreements that restrict distributions from restricted subsidiaries; selling or otherwise disposing of assets; merger, consolidation or sales of substantially all of our assets; entering transactions with affiliates; creating liens; issuing certain preferred stock or similar equity securities and making investments and acquiring assets.

Future payments of interest and principal on our Senior Secured Notes and Rollover Notes, for the remaining years are as follows (in thousands):

				Years Ending De	cember 31,
			Pr	incipat	Interest
2010			1		S 333.644
2011					332 699
2012					332,699
2013					332,699
2014		provide a state of the state of	말 눈 다시 같아요.		332.699
2015	an tanàna amin'ny faritr'o amin'ny faritr'o amin'ny faritr'o amin'ny faritr'o amin'ny faritr'o amin'ny faritr'o Amin'ny faritr'o amin'ny faritr'o amin'ny faritr'o amin'ny faritr'o amin'ny faritr'o amin'ny faritr'o amin'ny fa			,772,494	332,699
and the second		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		772 494	§ 1.997.139

Senior Term Loan Facility — In conjunction with the Transactions, we assumed from Old Clearwire the Senior Term Loan Facility, which had a balance as of the Closing of \$1.19 billion, net of discount. The Senior Term Loan Facility was set to be due in 2011, but was repaid with the proceeds from the Senior Secured Notes and Rollover Notes. As of December 31, 2008, \$1.41 billion in aggregate principal amount was outstanding under the Senior Term Loan Facility.

Interest Expense — Interest expense included in our consolidated statements of operations for the years ended December 31, 2009, 2008 and 2007, consisted of the following (in thousands):

				Year End	ded December 3	1,
				2009	2008	2007
Interest coupon		a energen.		\$ 145,453	\$19,347	\$—
Accretion of debt discount				64,183	1,667	_
Capitalized interest	e en la ferrar de la composición de la		有法律的 金融	(140,168)	(4,469)	
•				<u>\$ 69,468</u>	<u>\$16,545</u>	<u>\$</u>

CLEARWIRE CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES

11. Derivative Instruments

During 2009 and 2008, we held two interest rate swap contracts which were based on 3-month LIBOR with a combined notional value of \$600 million. We used these swaps as economic hedges of the interest rate risk related to a portion of our Senior Term Loan Facility. The interest rate swaps were used to reduce the variability of future interest payments on our LIBOR based debt. We were not holding these interest rate swap contracts for trading or speculative purposes. We did not apply hedge accounting to these swaps, therefore the gains and losses due to changes in fair value were reported in other income (expense), net in our consolidated statements of operations.

The following table sets forth information regarding our interest rate swap contracts (in thousands):

Type of Derivative	Notional Amount	Maturity Date	Receive Index Rate	Pay Fixed Rate
Swap tagen tage the end of the next sector of the tagen Swap	\$300,000 \$300,000	3/5/2010 3/5/2011	3-month LIBOR 3-month LIBOR	3.50% 3.62%
Nature of Activity:				Year Ended December 31, 2009
Periodic swap payment Unrealized gain on undesignated interest rate swap	contracts	er en 1955 (* 1955) Gydrefer (* 1957) Statefer (* 1957)		\$ (13,915) 6,939
Loss on undesignated swap contracts, net(1)				<u>\$ (6,976</u>)

(1) Included in Other income (expense), net in the consolidated statements of operations.

We computed the fair value of the swaps using an income approach whereby we estimate net cash flows and discount the cash flows at a risk-based rate. See Note 12, Fair Value, for further information. We monitor the risk of our nonperformance as well as that of our counterparties on an ongoing basis.

At December 31, 2008, the swap fair value of \$21.6 million was reported in other long-term liabilities on our consolidated balance sheet. During the fourth quarter of 2009, we terminated the swap contracts and paid the swap counterparties \$18.4 million which consisted of \$14.7 million mark to market losses and \$3.7 million accrued interest.

12. Fair Value

The following table is a description of the pricing assumptions used for instruments measured and recorded at fair value on a recurring basis, including the general classification of such instruments pursuant to the valuation hierarchy. A financial instrument's categorization within the valuation hierarchy is based upon the lowest level of input that is significant to the fair value measurement.

Financial Instrument	Hierarchy	Pricing Assumptions
Cash equivalents: Money market mutual funds	Level 1	Market quotes
Short-term investment: U.S. Government and Agency Issues	Level 1	Market quotes
Long-term investment: U.S. Government and Agency Issues	Level I	Market quotes
Long-term investment: Other debt securities	Level 3	Discount of forecasted cash flows adjusted for default/loss probabilities and estimate of final maturity
Derivative: Interest rate swaps	Level 3	Discount of forecasted cash flows adjusted for risk of non- performance

CLEARWIRE CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS - (Continued)

Cash Equivalents and Investments

Where quoted prices for identical securities are available in an active market, we use quoted market prices to determine the fair value of investment securities and cash equivalents, and they are classified in Level 1 of the valuation hierarchy. Level 1 securities include U.S. Treasuries and money market mutual funds for which there are quoted prices in active markets.

For other debt securities which are classified in Level 3, we use discounted cash flow models to estimate the fair value using various methods including the market and income approaches. In developing these models, we utilize certain assumptions that market participants would use in pricing the investment, including assumptions about risk and the risks inherent in the inputs to the valuation technique. We maximize the use of observable inputs in the pricing models where quoted market prices from securities and derivatives exchanges are available and reliable. We also use certain unobservable inputs that cannot be validated by reference to a readily observable market or exchange data and rely, to a certain extent, on management's own assumptions about the assumptions that market participants would use in pricing the security. We use many factors that are necessary to estimate market values, including interest rates, market risks, market spreads, timing of contractual cash flows, market liquidity, review of underlying collateral and principal, interest and dividend payments.

Derivatives

Derivatives are classified in Level 3 of the valuation hierarchy. To estimate fair value, we use an income approach whereby we estimate net cash flows and discount the cash flows at a risk-adjusted rate. The inputs include the contractual terms of the derivatives, including the period to maturity, payment frequency and day-count conventions, and market-based parameters such as interest rate forward curves and interest rate volatility. A level of subjectivity is used to estimate the risk of our non-performance or that of our counterparties.

The following table summarizes our financial assets and liabilities by level within the valuation hierarchy at December 31, 2009 (in thousands):

	Quoted	Significant		
	Prices in	Other	Significant	
	Active	Observable	Unobservable	
	Markets	Inputs	Inputs	Total
	(Level I)	(Level 2)	(Level 3)	Fair Value
Financial assets:				
Cash and cash equivalents	 \$1,698,017	\$ —	\$	\$1,698,017
Short-term investments	\$2,106,661	\$	s	\$2,106,661
Long-term investments	\$ 74,516	\$	\$ 13,171	\$ 87,687

The following table summarizes our financial assets and liabilities by level within the valuation hierarchy at December 31, 2008 (in thousands):

			Quoted Prices in Active Markets (Level 1)	Significant Other Observable Inputs _(Level 2)_	Significant Unobservable Inputs (Level 3)	Total Fair Value
Financial assets:	land a tart				iti katite	
Cash and cash equivalents			\$1,206,143	s —	\$	\$1,206,143
Short-term investments	1 - 1 - 1 - 1 - 1 - 1 - 1 - 1 - 1 - 1 -		\$1,901,749	S	S	\$1,901,749
Long-term investments			\$ <u> </u>	s —	\$ 18,974	\$ 18,974
Financial liabilities:						
Interest rate swaps			\$	\$	\$ 21,591	\$ 21,591

CLEARWIRE CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS - (Continued)

The following table provides a reconciliation of the beginning and ending balances for the major classes of assets and liabilities measured at fair value using significant unobservable inputs (Level 3) (in thousands):

			Level 3	Level 3
			Financial Assets	Financial Liabilities
Balance at January 1, 2008	ale d'Aleise		s —	S
Balances acquired from Old Clearwire			36.011	(15,519)
Total losses for 2008 included in net loss(1)	Andria - Carl Addina Andria		(17,037)	(6,072)
Balance at December 31, 2008			18,974	(21,591)
Total gains (losses) for 2009 included in:	elt neter.			
Net loss(1)			(10.015)	6,939
Other comprehensive income			4,212	· 사람 특별 특별 신 사실 수 있는 것
Settlements				14,652
Balance at December 31, 2009			<u>\$ 13,171</u>	s de la seconda de la second
Net unrealized losses included in net loss for 2009 relating	to financial assets h	eld		
at December 31, 2009	/		\$ (10,015)	s —
			and the second	

(1) Included in Other income (expense), net in the consolidated statements of operations.

The following is the description of the fair value for financial instruments we hold that are not subject to fair value recognition.

Notes Receivable

Notes receivable with a carrying value of \$5.4 million and a fair value of \$1.7 million were outstanding at December 31, 2009. Notes receivable with a carrying value of \$4.8 million and a fair value of \$1.2 million were outstanding at December 31, 2008. The notes receivable are not publicly traded. The fair value of these notes is estimated based on the fair value of the underlying collateral.

Debt Instruments

Senior Secured Notes and Rollover Notes with a carrying value of \$2.71 billion and an approximate fair value of \$2.81 billion were outstanding at December 31, 2009. To estimate fair value of these notes we used the average indicative price from several market makers.

A Senior Term Loan Facility with a carrying value and an approximate fair value of \$1.36 billion was outstanding at December 31, 2008. The Senior Term Loan Facility was not publicly traded. To estimate fair value of the Senior Term Loan Facility, we used an income approach whereby we estimated contractual cash flows and discounted the cash flows at a risk-adjusted rate. The inputs included the contractual terms of the Senior Term Loan Facility and market-based parameters such as interest rate forward curves. A level of subjectivity and judgment was used to estimate credit spread. The Senior Term Loan Facility was retired in the fourth quarter of 2009.

F-72

CLEARWIRE CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS --- (Continued)

13. Commitments and Contingencies

Future minimum payments under obligations listed below (including all optional expected renewal periods on operating leases) as of December 31, 2009, are as follows (in thousands):

			Total	2010	2011	2012	2013	2014	Thereafter, including all renewal periods
Long-term debt obligations		5	2,772,494	<u>s </u>	\$	5 —	S —	\$	\$ 2,772,494
Interest payments			1,997,139	333,644	332,699	332,699	332,699	332,699	332,699
Operating lease obligations		1	6,496,660	214,717	219,522	221,757	223,383	223,385	5,393,896
Spectrum lease obligations			5,164,616	127,749	135,073	140,806	140,369	149,860	4,470,759
Spectrum service credits			95,672	986	986	986	986	987	90,741
Signed spectrum agreements	,		29,983	29,983		_			·····
Network equipment purchas	e obligations	e statione e	422,744	422,744					
Other purchase obligations			162,474	96,030	30,938	22,040	13,054	412	
Total		5	17,141,782	<u>\$ 1,225,853</u>	\$ 719,218	\$ 718,288	<u>\$ 710,491</u>	<u>\$ 707,343</u>	\$ 13,060,589

Spectrum and operating lease obligations — Our commitments for non-cancelable operating leases consist mainly of leased spectrum license fees, office space, equipment, and leased sites, including towers and rooftop locations. Certain of the leases provide for minimum lease payments, additional charges and escalation clauses. Certain of the tower leases specify a minimum number of new leases to commence by December 31, 2011. Charges apply if these commitments are not satisfied. Leased spectrum agreements have terms of up to 30 years. Operating leases generally have initial terms of five years with multiple renewal options for additional five-year terms totaling between 20 and 25 years.

Expense recorded related to spectrum and operating leases was as follows (in thousands):

					Year I	Ended December 31	
					2009	2008	2007
Spectrum lease expense			an a	영화 물지 관	\$ 201,461	\$ 72,923	\$ 60,051
Amortization of prepaid spectrum					57,898	17,109	
Total spectrum lease expense	in an	en an training an Alfred Training Na State Charles			\$ 259,359	\$ 90,032	\$ 60,051
Operating lease expense					\$ 245,351	\$ 51,345	<u>\$ 2,000</u>

Other spectrum commitments — We have commitments to provide Clearwire services to certain lessors in launched markets, and reimbursement of capital equipment and third-party service expenditures of the lessors over the term of the lease. We accrue a monthly obligation for the services and equipment based on the total estimated available service credits divided by the term of the lease. The obligation is reduced as actual invoices are presented and paid to the lessors. During the years ended December 31, 2009 and 2008 we satisfied \$779,000 and \$76,000, respectively, related to these commitments. The maximum remaining commitment at December 31, 2009 is \$95.7 million and is expected to be incurred over the term of the related lease agreements, which generally range from 15-30 years.

CLEARWIRE CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES

As of December 31, 2009, we have signed agreements to acquire approximately \$30.0 million in new spectrum, subject to closing conditions. These transactions are expected to be completed within the next twelve months.

Network equipment purchase obligations — We have purchase commitments with take-or-pay obligations and/or volume commitments for equipment that are non-cancelable and outstanding purchase orders for network equipment for which we believe delivery is likely to occur.

Other purchase obligations — We have purchase obligations that include minimum purchases we have committed to purchase from suppliers over time and/or unconditional purchase obligations where we guarantee to make a minimum payment to suppliers for goods and services regardless of whether suppliers fully deliver them. They include, among other things, agreements for backhaul, customer devices and IT related and other services. In addition, we are party to various arrangements that are conditional in nature and create an obligation to make payments only upon the occurrence of certain events, such as the actual delivery and acceptance of products or services. Because it is not possible to predict the timing or amounts that may be due under these conditional arrangements, no such amounts have been included in the table above. The table above also excludes blanket purchase order amounts where the orders are subject to cancellation or termination at our discretion or where the quantity of goods or services to be purchased or the payment terms are unknown because such purchase orders are not firm commitments.

AMDOCS Agreement — On March 31, 2009, we entered into a Customer Care and Billing Services Agreement, which we refer to as the AMDOCS Agreement, with AMDOCS Software Systems Limited, which we refer to as AMDOCS, under which AMDOCS will provide a customized customer care and billing platform, which we refer to as the Platform, to us. In connection with the provision of these services and the establishment of the Platform, AMDOCS will also license certain of its software to us.

The initial term of the AMDOCS Agreement commences on March 31, 2009 and ends on the earliest to occur of seven years from the date of the AMDOCS Agreement (to be extended under certain circumstances relating to conversion of subscribers to the new system) or the termination of the AMDOCS Agreement pursuant to its terms, as defined. Under the terms of the AMDOCS Agreement, we are required to pay AMDOCS licensing fees, implementation fees, monthly subscriber fees, and reimbursable expenses. In addition, the AMDOCS Agreement contains detailed terms governing implementation and maintenance of the Platform; performance specifications; acceptance testing; charges, credits and payments; and warranties. We capitalized \$52.9 million in costs incurred during the application development stage associated with the Platform for the year ended December 31, 2009.

Legal proceedings — As more fully described below, we are involved in a variety of lawsuits, claims, investigations and proceedings concerning intellectual property, business practices, commercial and other matters. We determine whether we should accrue an estimated loss for a contingency in a particular legal proceeding by assessing whether a loss is deemed probable and can be reasonably estimated. We reassess our views on estimated losses on a quarterly basis to reflect the impact of any developments in the matters in which we are involved. Legal proceedings are inherently unpredictable, and the matters in which we are involved often present complex legal and factual issues. We vigorously pursue defenses in legal proceedings and engage in discussions where possible to resolve these matters on terms favorable to us. It is possible, however, that our business, financial condition and results of operations in future periods could be materially affected by increased litigation expense, significant settlement costs and/or unfavorable damage awards.

On December 1, 2008, Adaptix, Inc., which we refer to as Adaptix, filed suit for patent infringement against us and Sprint in the United States District Court for the Eastern District of Texas, alleging that we and Sprint infringed six patents purportedly owned by Adaptix. On February 10, 2009, Adaptix filed an Amended Complaint alleging infringement of a seventh patent. Adaptix alleges that by offering 4G mobile WiMAX services to subscribers in compliance with the 802.16e WiMAX standard, and by making, using and/or selling

CLEARWIRE CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS --- (Continued)

the supporting WiMAX network used to provide such WiMAX services, we and Sprint infringe the seven patents. Adaptix is seeking monetary damages, attorneys' fees and a permanent injunction enjoining us from further acts of alleged infringement. On February 25, 2009, we filed an Answer to the Amended Complaint, denying infringement and asserting several affirmative defenses, including that the asserted patents are invalid. We filed an Amended Answer on June 25, 2009, adding a counter-claim for declaratory judgment of non-infringement and invalidity of the subject patents. A trial is scheduled for December 2010, and the parties commenced discovery in early 2009. On December 21, 2009, Adaptix filed but did not serve an additional suit for patent infringement in the United States District Court for the Eastern District of Texas. That suit alleges infringement of one patent related to those asserted in the previously filed suit. We have not been served and therefore have not appeared in the newly-filed suit. On February 23, 2010, we reached a resolution with Adaptix and Sprint regarding Adaptix's patent infringement litigations pending in the United States District Court for the Eastern District of Texas, whereby the pending litigations will be dismissed without prejudice.

On April 22, 2009, a purported class action lawsuit was filed against us in Superior Court in King County, Washington by a group of five plaintiffs from Hawaii, Minnesota, North Carolina and Washington. The lawsuit generally alleges that we disseminated false advertising about the quality and reliability of our services; imposed an unlawful early termination fee; and invoked unconscionable provisions of our Terms of Service to the detriment of customers. Among other things, the lawsuit seeks a determination that the alleged claims may be asserted on a class-wide basis; an order declaring certain provisions of our Terms of Service, including the early termination fee provision, void and unenforceable; an injunction prohibiting us from collecting early termination fees and further false advertising; restitution of any early termination fees paid by our subscribers; equitable relief; and an award of unspecified damages and attorneys' fees. On May 27, 2009, an amended complaint was filed and served, adding seven additional plaintiffs, including individuals from New Mexico, Virginia and Wisconsin. On June 2, 2009, plaintiffs served the amended complaint. We removed the action to the United States District Court for the Western District of Washington. On July 23, 2009, we filed a motion to dismiss the amended complaint. The Court stayed discovery pending its ruling on the motion. The Court granted our motion to dismiss in its entirety on February 2, 2010. Plaintiffs have 30 days to move the Court for leave to amend the complaint. Whether plaintiffs will seek such leave is unknown.

On September 1, 2009, we were served with a purported class action lawsuit filed in King County Superior Court. The complaint alleges we placed unlawful telephone calls using automatic dialing and announcing devices. It seeks declaratory, injunctive, and/or equitable relief and statutory damages under federal and state law. On October 1, 2009, we removed the case to the United States District Court for the Western District of Washington. On October 22, 2009, the Court issued a stipulated order granting plaintiff until October 29, 2009 to file an Amended Complaint. The parties further stipulated to allow a Second Amended Complaint, which plaintiffs filed on December 23, 2009. We then filed a motion to dismiss that was fully briefed on January 15, 2010. Prior to the Court ruling on the motion to dismiss, plaintiff moved the Court for leave to file a further amended complaint. On February 22, 2010 the Court granted our motion to dismiss in part, dismissing certain claims with prejudice and granting plaintiff 20 days to amend the complaint. The Court dismissed plaintiff's motion for leave to amend as moot. This case is in the early stages of litigation, and its outcome is unknown.

In addition to the matters described above, we are often involved in certain other proceedings which arise in the ordinary course of business and seek monetary damages and other relief. Based upon information currently available to us, none of these other claims are expected to have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition or results of operations.

Indemnification agreements — We are currently a party to indemnification agreements with certain officers and each of the members of our Board of Directors. No liabilities have been recorded in the consolidated balance sheets for any indemnification agreements, because they are not probable nor estimable.

CLEARWIRE CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS --- (Continued)

14. Share-Based Payments

In connection with the Closing, we assumed the Old Clearwire 2008 Stock Compensation Plan, which we refer to as the 2008 Plan, the Old Clearwire 2007 Stock Compensation Plan, which we refer to as the 2007 Plan, and the Old Clearwire 2003 Stock Option Plan, which we refer to as the 2003 Plan. Share grants generally vest ratably over four years and expire no later than ten years after the date of grant. Grants to be awarded under the 2008 Plan will be made available at the discretion of the Compensation Committee of the Board of Directors from authorized but unissued shares, authorized and issued shares reacquired and held as treasury shares, or a combination thereof. At December 31, 2009, there were 62,229,805 shares available for grant under the 2008 Plan, which authorizes us to grant incentive stock options, non-qualified stock options, stock appreciation rights, restricted stock, restricted stock units, and other stock awards to our employees, directors and consultants. With the adoption of the 2008 Plan, no additional stock options will be granted under the 2007 Plan or the 2003 Plan.

Share-based compensation expense is based on the estimated grant-date fair value of the award and is recognized net of estimated forfeitures on those shares expected to vest over a graded vesting schedule on a straight-line basis over the requisite service period for each separately vesting portion of the award as if the award was, in-substance, multiple awards.

Stock Options

In connection with the Transactions, all Old Clearwire stock options issued and outstanding at the Closing were exchanged on a one-for-one basis for stock options with equivalent terms. Following the Closing, we granted options to certain officers and employees under the 2008 Plan. All options vest over a four-year period. The fair value of option grants was estimated on the date of grant using the Black-Scholes option pricing model.

Waighted

A summary of option activity from January 1, 2007 through December 31, 2009 is presented below:

	Number of Options	Weighted- Average Exercise Price	Weighted- Average Remaining Contractual Term <u>(Years)</u>	Aggregate Intrinsic Value As of 12/31/2009 (In millions)
Options outstanding — January 1, 2007 Options outstanding — December 31, 2007	ander an ne i .			
Options outstanding — December 31, 2007 Options acquired in purchase accounting — November 28, 2008 Granted	19,093,614 425,000	\$ 14.38 4.10	na adalah di sa sa Marika sa sa sa sa	
Forfeited	(337,147) (9,866)	11.64 3.00		
Options outstanding — December 31, 2008 Granted	7,075,000	\$ 14.21 4.30	6.36	
Exercised	(4,084,112) (624,758)	15.13 3.51		
Options outstanding - December 31, 2009	21,537,731	\$ 11.09	<u> </u>	<u>\$ 25,51</u>
Vested and expected to vest — December 31, 2009	19,715,140	\$ 11.45	6.23	\$ 22.17
Exercisable outstanding - December 31, 2009	12,066,459	\$ 13.54	5,21	\$ 8.42

CLEARWIRE CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS --- (Continued)

The intrinsic value of options exercised during the years ended December 31, 2009 and 2008 was \$2.3 million and \$15,000, respectively.

Information regarding stock options outstanding and exercisable as of December 31, 2009 is as follows:

		Optic	ons Outstanding	<u> </u>	Options Ex	ercisable
			Weighted Average Contractual Life	Weighted Average		Weighted Average
		Number of	Remaining	Exercise	Number of	Exercise
Exercise Prices		Options	(Years)	Price	Options	Price
\$2.25 \$3.00		1,421,199	4.01	\$ 2.89	1,421,199	\$ 2.89
\$3.03		3,700,000	9.19	3.03		_
\$3.53 - \$5.45		1,296,750	5.78	4.16	107,500	4.10
\$6.00		3,466,399	4.43	6.00	3,466,399	6.00
\$6.07 - \$11.03		2,856,699	8.12	8.63	279,092	10.97
\$11.15 — \$16.02		1,380,101	5,46	14.62	1,069,318	14.85
1975 \$17.11	an an ann an Aonaichtean an Aonaichtean an Aonaichtean an Aonaichtean ann an Aonaichtean ann an Aonaichtean an An Aonaichtean an Aonaichtean an Aonaichtean ann an Aonaichtean ann an Aonaichtean ann an Aonaichtean ann an Aon	2,177,899	4,72	17.11	1,233,065	17.11
\$18.00 - \$23.30		3,386,451	6.60	20.35	2,884,805	20.07
\$23.52 - \$25.01	그는 물건 물건이 다 동안 특징이는 말 바람했다.	1,847,233	6.33	24.99	1,602,581	24.99
\$25.33		5,000	7.54	25.33	2,500	25.33
Total	(1) A set of the se	21,537,731	6.39	<u>\$ 11.09</u>	12,066,459	\$ 13.54

The fair value of each option grant is estimated on the date of grant using the Black-Scholes option pricing model using the following assumptions for the years ended December 31, 2009 and 2008:

	Year Ended Decembe	r 31,
	2009	2008
Expected volatility	63.35%-67.65%	66.52%
Expected dividend yield		-
Expected life (in years)	4.75 - 6.25	4,75
Risk-free interest rate	1.36% - 2.98%	1.93%
Weighted average fair value per option at grant date	\$2.63	\$ 2.24

The fair value of option grants in 2009 was \$18.6 million. In addition to options issued in exchange as part of the Transactions, the fair value of option grants during 2008 was \$954,000. The total fair value of options vested during the years ended December 31, 2009 and 2008 was \$5.8 million and \$815,000, respectively. The total unrecognized share-based compensation costs related to non-vested stock options outstanding at December 31, 2009 was approximately \$11.5 million and is expected to be recognized over a weighted average period of approximately 1.7 years.

For the years ended December 31, 2009 and 2008, our forfeiture rate used in the calculation of stock option expense is 12.66%.

Restricted Stock Units

In connection with the Transactions, all Old Clearwire restricted stock units, which we refer to as RSUs, issued and outstanding at the Closing were exchanged on a one-for-one basis for RSUs with equivalent terms. Following the Closing, we granted RSUs to certain officers and employees under the 2008 Plan. All RSUs vest over a four-year period. The fair value of our RSUs is based on the grant-date fair market value of the common stock, which equals the grant date market price.

CLEARWIRE CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES

A summary of the RSU activity for the years ended December 31, 2009 and 2008 is presented below:

	Number of <u>RS</u> U's	Weighted- Average <u>Grant Price</u>
Restricted stock units outstanding — January 1, 2007		
Restricted stock units outstanding — December 31, 2007 Restricted stock units acquired in purchase accounting — November 28, 2008	3,216,500	S 13.19
Granted	716,000	4.10
Forfeited	(43,000) (508,098)	5 19
Released Cancelled		J.10
Restricted stock units outstanding — December 31, 2008	3,272,625	\$ 13.19
Granted Control of the second se	(1,217,857)	5.17
Released Cancelled	(1,140,251)	6.95
Restricted stock units outstanding — December 31, 2009	11,853,194	\$ 4.60

The total fair value of grants during 2009 and 2008 was \$48.0 million and \$2.9 million, respectively. The intrinsic value of RSUs released during the years ended December 31, 2009 and 2008 was \$7.9 million and \$3.2 million, respectively. As of December 31, 2009, there were 11,853,194 units outstanding and total unrecognized compensation cost of approximately \$30.9 million, which is expected to be recognized over a weighted-average period of approximately 1.8 years.

For the years ended December 31, 2009 and 2008, we used a forfeiture rate of 7.75% and 7.50%, respectively, in determining compensation expense for our RSUs.

Sprint Equity Compensation Plans

In connection with the Transactions, certain of the Sprint WiMAX Business employees became employees of Clearwire and currently hold unvested Sprint stock options and RSUs in Sprint's equity compensation plans, which we refer to collectively as the Sprint Plans. The underlying share for awards issued under the Sprint Plans is Sprint common stock. The Sprint Plans allow for continued plan participation as long as the employee remains employed by a Sprint subsidiary or affiliate. Under the Sprint Plans, options are generally granted with an exercise price equal to the market value of the underlying shares on the grant date, generally vest over a period of up to four years and have a contractual term of ten years. RSUs generally have both performance and service requirements with vesting periods ranging from one to three years. RSUs granted after the second quarter 2008 included quarterly performance targets but were not granted until performance targets were met. Therefore, at the grant date these awards only had a remaining service requirement and vesting period of six months following the last day of the applicable quarter. Employees who were granted RSUs were not required to pay for the shares but generally must remain employed with Sprint or a subsidiary, until the restrictions lapse, which was typically three years or less. At December 31, 2009, there were 722,954 unvested options and 213,127 unvested RSUs outstanding.

The share-based compensation associated with these employees is incurred by Sprint on our behalf. Sprint provided us with the fair value of the options and RSUs for each reporting period, which must be remeasured based on the fair value of the equity instruments at each reporting period until the instruments are vested. Total unrecognized share-based compensation costs related to unvested stock options and RSUs outstanding as of December 31, 2009 was \$70,250 and \$186,100, respectively, and is expected to be recognized over approximately one year.

CLEARWIRE CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS --- (Continued)

Share-based compensation expense recognized for all plans for the years ended December 31, 2009, 2008 and 2007 is as follows (in thousands):

		led December 31,
	2009	2008 2007
Options	2009 - 「「」」」「「「」」」」「「」」」「「」」「「」」」「」」「」」「」」「」」」「」」「」」」「」」」「」」」「」」」「」」」「」」」「」」」「」」」「」」 - 「」」」」」「」」」」「」」」「」」」「」」」「」」」」」「」」」」」」「」」」」	\$ 2,371 \$ ⊷
Sprint Equity Compensation Plans	1.035	2,802
	<u>\$ 27,512</u>	<u>\$ 6,465</u> <u>\$ –</u>

15. Stockholders' Equity

Class A Common Stock

The Class A Common Stock represents the common equity of Clearwire. The holders of the Class A Common Stock are entitled to one vote per share and, as a class, are entitled to 100% of any dividends or distributions made by Clearwire, with the exception of certain minimal liquidation rights provided to the Class B Common Stockholders, which are described below. Each share of Class A Common Stock participates ratably in proportion to the total number of shares of Class A Common Stock issued by Clearwire. Holders of Class A Common Stock have 100% of the economic interest in Clearwire and are considered the controlling interest for the purposes of financial reporting.

Upon liquidation, dissolution or winding up, the Class A Common Stock will be entitled to any assets remaining after payment of all debts and liabilities of Clearwire, with the exception of certain minimal liquidation rights provided to the Class B Common Stockholders, which are described below.

Class B Common Stock

The Class B Common Stock represents non-economic voting interests in Clearwire and holders of this stock are considered the non-controlling interests for the purposes of financial reporting. Identical to the Class A Common Stock, the holders of Class B Common Stock are entitled to one vote per share, however they do not have any rights to receive distributions other than stock dividends paid proportionally to each outstanding Class A and Class B Common Stockholder or upon liquidation of Clearwire, an amount equal to the par value per share, which is \$0.0001 per share.

Each holder of Class B Common Stock holds an equivalent number of Clearwire Communications Class B Common Interests, which in substance reflects their economic stake in Clearwire. This is accomplished through an exchange feature that provides the holder the right, at any time, to exchange one share of Class B Common Stock plus one Clearwire Communications Class B Common Interest for one share of Class A Common Stock.

CLEARWIRE CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES

Clearwire Communications Interests

Clearwire is the sole holder of voting interests in Clearwire Communications. As such, Clearwire controls 100% of the decision making of Clearwire Communications and consolidates 100% of its operations. Clearwire also holds all of the outstanding Clearwire Communications Class A Common Interests representing 21.1% of the economics of Clearwire Communications as of December 31, 2009. The holders of the Class B Common Interests own the remaining 78.9% of the economic interests. The following shows the effects of the changes in Clearwire's ownership interests in Clearwire Communications (in thousands):

	Year Ended December 31, 2009	Period From November 29, 2008 ta December 31, 2008
Net loss attributable to Clearwire	\$ (319,199)	\$ (29,621)
Decrease in Clearwire's additional paid-in capital for issuance of Class A and B Common Stock related to		
the post-closing adjustment	(33,632)	
Decrease in Clearwire's additional paid-in capital for issuance of Class B Common Stock	(140,253)	
Increase in Clearwire's additional paid-in capital for issuance of Class A Common Stock	17,957	161
Change from net loss attributable to Clearwire and transfers to non-controlling interests	\$ (475,127)	<u>\$ (29,460</u>)

The non-voting Clearwire Communication units are designated as either Clearwire Communications Class A Common Interests, which are 100% held by Clearwire, or Clearwire Communications Class B Common Interests, which are held by Sprint and the Investors, with the exception of Google. Both classes of non-voting Clearwire Communication units participate in distributions of Clearwire Communications on an equal and proportionate basis.

Each holder of Clearwire Communications Class B Common Interests holds an equivalent number of Class B Common Stock and will be entitled at any time to exchange one share of Class B Common Stock plus one Clearwire Communications Class B Common Interest for one share of Class A Common Stock.

It is intended that at all times, the number of Clearwire Communications Class A Common Interests held by Clearwire will equal the number of shares of Class A Common Stock issued by Clearwire. Similarly, it is intended that, at all times, Sprint and each Investor, except Google, will hold an equal number of Class B Common Stock and Clearwire Communications Class B Common Interests.

Dividend Policy

We have not declared or paid any cash dividends on Class A or Class B Common Stock since the Closing. We currently expect to retain future earnings, if any, for use in the operations and expansion of our business. We do not anticipate paying any cash dividends in the foreseeable future. In addition, covenants in the indenture governing our Senior Secured Notes impose significant restrictions on our ability to pay cash dividends to our stockholders. The distribution of subscription rights as part of the Rights Offering represents a dividend distribution.

Non-controlling Interests in Clearwire Communications

Clearwire Communications is consolidated into Clearwire. Therefore, the holders of the Clearwire Communications Class B Common Interests represent non-controlling interests in a consolidated subsidiary. As a

CLEARWIRE CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS --- (Continued)

result, the income (loss) consolidated by Clearwire is decreased in proportion to the outstanding non-controlling interests. Currently, at the Clearwire level, noncontrolling interests represent approximately 79% of the non-economic voting interests.

Warrants

All Old Clearwire warrants issued and outstanding at the Closing were exchanged on a one-for-one basis for warrants to purchase our Class A Common Stock with equivalent terms. The fair value of the warrants exchanged of \$18.5 million is included in the calculation of purchase consideration using the Black-Scholes option pricing model using a share price of \$6.62. Holders may exercise their warrants at any time, with exercise prices ranging from \$3.00 to \$48.00. Old Clearwire granted the holders of the warrants registration rights covering the shares subject to issuance under the warrants. The number of warrants outstanding at December 31, 2009 was 17,806,220. The warrants expire on August 5, 2010, but the term is subject to extension in certain circumstances.

16. Net Loss Per Share

Basic Net Loss Per Share

The net loss per share attributable to holders of Class A Common Stock is calculated based on the following information (in thousands, except per share amounts):

	Year Ended December 31, 2009	Period From November 29, 2008 to December 31, 2008
Net loss	\$(1,253,846)	\$ (189,654)
Non-controlling interests in net loss of consolidated subsidiaries	928,264	159,721
이 전철에 가지 하는 것이 가면 사람이 있는 것은 것이 있는 것을 통해야 한다. 것을 통해야 한다. 물질을 가지 않는 것을 하는 것을 가지 않는 것을 통해하는 것을 못했다. 것을 통해하는 것을 통해하는 것을 통해하는 것을 통해 하는 것을 통해 하는 것을 통해하는 것을 통해하는 것을 통해하는 것을 통해 하는 것을 못하는 것을 통해하는 것을 통해 하는 것을 통해하는 것을 통해하는 것을 통해하는 것을 통해하는 것을 못하는 것을 못하는 것을 못하는 것을 통해하는 것을 통해하는 것을 통해하는 것을 통해하는 것을 못하는 것이 같이 같이 하는 것을 못하는 것을 못하는 것이 같이 하는 것이 같이 하는 것이 같이 않아하는 것이 않아하는 것이 않 같이 같이 같이 하는 것이 같이 같이 하는 것이 하는 같이 하는 것이 하 이 하는 것이 하는	(325,582)	(29,933)
Distribution to warrant and restricted stock unit holders	(9,491)	
Net loss attributable to Class A Common Stockholders and the second state of the secon	<u>\$ (335,073</u>)	<u>\$ (29,933)</u>
Weighted average shares Class A Common Stock outstanding	194,696	189,921
Loss per share	\$ (1.72)	\$ (0.16)

The subscription rights we distributed on December 21, 2009 to purchase shares of Class A Common Stock to Class A Common Stockholders of record on December 17, 2009, warrant holders, and certain holders of RSUs represent a dividend distribution. Certain Participating Equityholders and Google, who were Class A Common Stockholders of record holding approximately 102 million shares and entitled to the subscription rights, agreed not to exercise or transfer their rights. The fair value of the rights distributed was \$57.5 million or \$0.51 per share of Class A Common Stock. Certain outstanding warrants meet the definition of participating securities as their terms provide for participation in distributions with Class A Common Stock prior to exercise. Therefore, the two-class method is used to compute the loss per share and as a result, the fair value of the rights distributed to the warrant and RSU holders of \$9.5 million increased the net loss attributable to Class A Common Stockholders.

Diluted Loss Per Share

The potential exchange of Clearwire Communications Class B Common Interests together with Class B Common Stock for Class A Common Stock will have a dilutive effect on diluted loss per share due to certain tax effects. That exchange would result in both an increase in the number of Class A Common Stock outstanding and a corresponding increase in the net loss attributable to the Class A Common Stockholders through the elimination of the non-controlling interests' allocation. Further, to the extent that all of the Clearwire Communications

CLEARWIRE CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS --- (Continued)

Class B Common Interests and Class B Common Stock are converted to Class A Common Stock, the Clearwire Communications partnership structure would no longer exist and Clearwire would be required to recognize a tax provision related to indefinite lived intangible assets.

Net loss per share attributable to holders of Class A Common Stock on a diluted basis, assuming conversion of the Clearwire Communications Class B Common Interests and Class B Common Stock, is calculated based on the following information (in thousands, except per share amounts):

	Year Ended Decemb er 31, 2009	Period From November 29, 2008 to December 31, 2008
Net loss attributable to Class A Common Stockholders Non-controlling interests in net loss of consolidated subsidiaries Tax adjustment resulting from dissolution of Clearwire Communications	(029 264)	\$ (29,933) (159,721) (4,158)
Net loss available to Class A Common Stockholders, assuming the exchange of Class B to Class A Common Stock	<u>\$(1,290,693</u>)	<u>\$ (193,812</u>)
Weighted average shares Class A common stock outstanding (diluted) Loss per share	741,071 \$ (1.74)	694,921 \$ (0.28)

Higher loss per share on a diluted basis is due to the hypothetical loss of partnership status for Clearwire Communications upon conversion of all Clearwire Communications Class B Common Interests and Class B Common Stock and the conversion of the non-controlling interests discussed above.

The diluted weighted average shares did not include the effects of the following potential common shares as their inclusion would have been antidilutive (in thousands):

					Year Ended	Period From November 29, 2008 to
					December 31,	December 31,
					2009	2008
Stock options					22,154	19,317
Restricted stock units					9,488	3,054
Warrants	tere fil				17,806	17,806
Contingent shares					12,747	28,824
an a	state (internet)	and define	$\frac{1}{2} = \frac{1}{2} \left[\frac{1}{2} + 1$	er og Der Bige Berge skale	62,196	69,001

The contingent shares for the year ended December 31, 2009, primarily relate to Clearwire Communications Class B Common Interests and Clearwire Communications Voting Interests that will be issued to Participating Equityholders upon the Second and Third Investment Closings as such interests, on a combined basis, can be exchanged for Class A Common Stock. The Second Investment Closing was December 21, 2009. We expect the Third Investment Closing to occur during the first quarter of 2010.

The contingent shares for the year ended December 31, 2008, relate to purchase price share adjustment of 28,235,294 million shares and equity issuance to CW Investment Holdings of 588,235 shares, all of which were issued in February of 2009.

CLEARWIRE CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS - (Continued)

The subscription rights to purchase in aggregate approximately 114 million shares of Class A Common Stock are not included in the computation of diluted loss per share because the rights' subscription price of \$7.33 per share was greater than the average market price of Class A Common Stock during the period such rights are outstanding in 2009 (out-of-the-money).

We have calculated and presented basic and diluted net loss per share of Class A Common Stock. Class B Common Stock loss per share is not calculated since it does not contractually participate in distributions of Clearwire. Prior to the Closing, we had no equity as we were a wholly-owned division of Sprint. As such, we did not calculate or present net loss per share for the period from January 1, 2008 to November 28, 2008 and the year ended December 31, 2007.

17. Business Segments

Information about operating segments is based on our internal organization and reporting of revenue and operating income (loss) based upon internal accounting methods. Operating segments are defined as components of an enterprise about which separate financial information is available that is evaluated regularly by the chief operating decision maker, or decision making group, in deciding how to allocate resources and in assessing performance. Our chief operating decision maker is our Chief Executive Officer. As of December 31, 2009 and 2008, we have identified two reportable segments: the United States and the International businesses. In 2007 we only had one reportable business segment: the United States, as we had no international operations prior to the Closing.

We report business segment information as follows (in thousands):

	Year Ended December 31, 2009		
	United States	International	<u>Total</u>
Revenues	\$ 242,798	\$ 31,660	\$ 274,458
Cost of goods and services and network costs			
(exclusive of items shown separately below)	407,572	14,544	422,116
Operating expenses	783,543	43,879	827,422
Depreciation and amortization	190,273	17,990	208,263
Total operating expenses	1,381,388	76,413	<u>1,457,801</u>
Operating loss	\$(1,138,590)	<u>\$ (44,753</u>)	(1,183,343)
Other income (expense), net			(69,791)
Income tax provision			(712)
Net loss	aanna gaanne Sijan. Siide	「読む」「「報告	(1,253,846)
Non-controlling interest			9 <u>28,2</u> 64
Net loss attributable to Clearwire	机偏积 网络人	(1991)、1993年1月1日) (1995)	\$ (325,582)
Net loss attributable to Clearwire	an a	en gesteren i	3 (323,382

CLEARWIRE CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS --- (Continued)

					Yea	Ended December 31, 2	
				1	United States	International	Total
Revenues	and a start of the	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	물건물 소송 다.		\$ 17,775	\$ 2,714	\$ 20,489
Cost of goods and ser	vices and networ	rk costs (exclusiv	ve of items show	n	130.317	1,172	131,489
separately below) Operating expenses				Partin and Arthur		3,629	240,972
Transaction related e	vnenses				82,960		82,9 6 0
Depreciation and amo	rtization				56,074	2,072	<u>58,146</u>
Total operating ex					506,694	6,873	<u>513,567</u>
Operating loss			(* 1. second		\$ (488,919)	<u>\$ (4,159)</u>	(493,078)
Other income (expense), ncome tax provision	net			nana Maria da Perta da 1984	and and a start		(37,662) (61,607)
Net loss				a	and a second second		(592,347)
Non-controlling interest	e en station de la second				an tha an an tha star an tha		
Net loss attributable to	Clearwire						\$(432,626)
							December 31,
Capital expenditures		ann Taobha Chrui		agu shinar Markimar (199	di sol ^{en} das	2009	2008
United States		a ta staad in teeling		بې د د در د د		\$ 1,533,918 6,112	\$ 573,537 1,420
International	18 T (47 T)	a in the second of	u illi v Gebernini	aleffalt i staald	n at di Markatta	\$ 1,540,030	\$ 574,951
						3 1,340,030	\$ 574,95
						Decemb	
Total assets	e server en			ty acta theat	et i sens veget i	2009	2908
United States			e e plate transmiti i da da.	u de statuer de statuer		\$ 11,115,815	\$ 8,901,98
International						152,038	222,17
						\$ 11,267,853	\$ 9,124,16

18. Related Party Transactions

We have a number of strategic and commercial relationships with third parties that have had a significant impact on our business, operations and financial results. These relationships have been with Sprint, the Investors, Eagle River, Motorola, Inc. and Bell Canada, all of which are or have been related parties.

CLEARWIRE CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS --- (Continued)

The following amounts for related party transactions are included in our consolidated financial statements (in thousands):

	Decembe	er 31,
	2009	2008
Accounts payable and accrued expenses	\$ 22,521	\$ 33,872
Debt	\$ 246,494	\$ 178,748
	Year Ended December 3	1,
2009	2008(1)	2007
Revenue	S —	\$
Cost of goods and services and network costs (inclusive of capitalized costs) (COGS) \$ 75,283	\$ 118,331	\$ 41,554
Cost of goods and services and network costs (inclusive of capitalized costs) (COGS)\$ 75,283Selling, general and administrative (SG&A)\$ 10,773	\$ 95,840	\$ 75,554
Interest costs (inclusive of capitalized interest) \$ 23,883	\$ 1,353	\$ <u> </u>
Total contributions and advances from Sprint	\$ 451,925	\$ 1,287,251

(1) The amounts presented for 2008 reflect the correction of a classification error between COGS and SG&A in the amount of \$77.4 million that had been previously presented in SG&A and has been reclassified to COGS to correct the presentation.

Rollover Notes — In connection with the issuance of the Senior Secured Notes, on November 24, 2009, we also issued \$252.5 million of notes to Sprint and Comcast with identical terms as the Senior Secured Notes. The proceeds from the Rollover Notes were used to retire the principal amounts owed to Sprint and Comcast under our Senior Term Loan Facility. From time to time, other related parties may hold debt under our Senior Secured Notes, and as debtholders, would be entitled to receive interest payments from us.

Sprint Pre-Closing Financing Amount and Amended Credit Agreement — As a result of the Transactions, we assumed the liability to reimburse Sprint for the Sprint Pre-Closing Financing Amount. We were required to pay \$213.0 million, plus related interest of \$4.5 million, to Sprint in cash on the first business day after the Closing, with the remainder added as the Sprint Tranche under the Amended Credit Agreement for our Senior Term Loan Facility in the amount of \$179.2 million. From time to time, other related parties may have held debt under our Senior Term Loan Facility, and as debtholders, would have been entitled to receive interest payments from us under the Amended Credit Agreement. During 2009, we repaid our Senior Term Loan Facility with proceeds from our Senior Secured Notes and Rollover Notes.

Sprint — Sprint assigned, where possible, certain costs to us based on our actual use of the shared services, which included office facilities and management services, including treasury services, human resources, supply chain management and other shared services, up through the Closing. Where direct assignment of costs was not possible or practical, Sprint used indirect methods, including time studies, to estimate the assignment of its costs to us, which were allocated to us through a management fee. The allocations of these costs were re-evaluated periodically. Sprint charged us management fees for such services of \$171.1 million in the year ended December 31, 2008 and \$115.0 million in the year ended December 31, 2007. Additionally, we have entered into lease agreements with Sprint for various switching facilities and transmitter and receiver sites for which we recorded rent expense of \$28.2 million, \$36.4 million and \$2.0 million in the years ended December 31, 2009, 2008 and 2007, respectively.

Relationships among Certain Stockholders, Directors, and Officers of Clearwire — Following the completion of the Transactions and the post-closing adjustments, Sprint, through a wholly-owned subsidiary Sprint HoldCo LLC, owned the largest interest in Clearwire with an effective voting and economic interest in Clearwire of approximately 56% and the Investors collectively owned a 29% interest in Clearwire. See Note 3, Stategic Transactions, for discussion regarding the post-closing adjustment.

CLEARWIRE CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS --- (Continued)

Eagle River is the holder of 35,922,958 shares of our outstanding Class A Common Stock and 2,612,516 shares of our Class B Common Stock, which represents an approximate 4% ownership interest in Clearwire. Eagle River Inc., which we refer to as ERI, is the manager of Eagle River. Each entity is controlled by Craig McCaw, a director of Clearwire. Mr. McCaw and his affiliates have significant investments in other telecommunications businesses, some of which may compete with us currently or in the future. It is likely Mr. McCaw and his affiliates will continue to make additional investments in telecommunications businesses.

As of December 31, 2009, Eagle River held warrants entitling it to purchase 613,333 shares of Class A Common Stock at an exercise price of \$15.00 per share and warrants to purchase 375,000 shares of Class A Common Stock at an exercise price of \$3.00 per share. As of December 31, 2009, the remaining life of the warrants was 3.9 years.

Certain of our officers and directors provide additional services to Eagle River, ERI and their affiliates for which they are separately compensated by such entities. Any compensation paid to such individuals by Eagle River, ERI and/or their affiliates for their services is in addition to the compensation paid by us.

Following the Closing, Clearwire, Sprint, Eagle River and the Investors agreed to enter into an equityholders' agreement, which set forth certain rights and obligations of the equityholders with respect to governance of Clearwire, transfer restrictions on our common stock, rights of first refusal and pre-emptive rights, among other things. In addition, we have also entered into a number of commercial agreements with Sprint and the Investors which are outlined below.

Additionally, the wife of Mr. Salemme, our Executive Vice President, Strategy, Policy and External Affairs is a Group Vice President at Time Warner Cable. She was not directly involved in any of our transactions with Time Warner Cable.

Davis Wright Tremaine LLP — The law firm of Davis Wright Tremaine LLP serves as our primary outside counsel, and handles a variety of corporate, transactional, tax and litigation matters. Mr. Wolff, our former Chief Executive Officer, is married to a partner at Davis Wright Tremaine. As a partner, Mr. Wolff's spouse is entitled to share in a portion of the firm's total profits, although she has not received any compensation directly from us. For the years ended December 31, 2009 and 2008, we paid \$4.1 million and \$907,000 to Davis Wright Tremaine for legal services. This does not include fees paid by Old Clearwire.

Master Site Agreement — We entered into a master site agreement with Sprint, which we refer to as the Master Site Agreement, pursuant to which Sprint and we will establish the contractual framework and procedures for the leasing of tower and antenna collocation sites to each other. Leases for specific sites will be negotiated by Sprint and us on request by the lessee. The leased premises may be used by the lessee for any activity in connection with the provision of wireless communications services, including attachment of antennas to the towers at the sites. The term of the Master Site Agreement will be ten years from the Closing. The term of each lease for each specific site will be five years, but the lessee has the right to extend the term for up to an additional 20 years. The basic fee is \$600 per month per site. The monthly fee will increase 3% per year. The lessee is also responsible for the utility costs and for certain additional fees, such as an application fee of \$1,000 per site.

Master Agreement for Network Services — We entered into a master agreement for network services, which we refer to as the Master Agreement for Network Services, with various Sprint affiliated entities, which we refer to as the Sprint Entities, pursuant to which the Sprint Entities and we will establish the contractual framework and procedures for us to purchase network services from Sprint Entities. We may order various services from the Sprint Entities, including IP network transport services, data center co-location, toll-free services and access to the following business platforms: voicemail, instant messaging services, location-based systems and media server services. The Sprint Entities will provide a service level agreement that is consistent with the service levels provided to similarly situated customers. Pricing is specified in separate product attachments for each type of service; in general, the pricing is based on the mid-point between fair market value of the service and the Sprint Entities' fully allocated cost for providing the service. The term of the Master

CLEARWIRE CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS --- (Continued)

Agreement for Network Services will be five years, but the lessee will have the right to extend the term for an additional five years. Additionally, in accordance with the Master Agreement for Network Services with the Sprint Entities, we assumed certain agreements for backhaul services with certain of the Investors that contain commitments that extend up to five years.

IT Master Services Agreement — We entered into an IT master services agreement with the Sprint Entities, which we refer to as the IT Master Services Agreement, pursuant to which the Sprint Entities and us will establish the contractual framework and procedures for us to purchase information technology, which we refer to as IT, application services from the Sprint Entities. We may order various information technology application services from the Sprint Entities, device management services, data warehouse services, credit/address check, IT help desk services, repair services applications, customer trouble management, coverage map applications, network operations support applications, and other services. The specific services requested by us will be identified in Statements of Work to be completed by the Sprint Entities and us. The Sprint Entities will provide service levels consistent with the service levels the Sprint Entities provide to their affiliates for the same services. Pricing will be specified in each separate Statement of Work for each type of service. The term of the IT Master Services Agreement will be five years, but we will have the right to extend the term for an additional five years.

4G MVNO Agreement — We entered into a non-exclusive 4G MVNO agreement at the Closing with Comcast MVNO II, LLC, TWC Wireless, LLC, BHN Spectrum Investments, LLC and Sprint Spectrum L.P., which we refer to as the 4G MVNO Agreement. We will sell wireless broadband services to the other parties to the 4G MVNO Agreement for the purposes of the purchasers marketing and reselling the wireless broadband services to each of their respective end user customers. The wireless broadband services to be provided under the 4G MVNO Agreement include standard network services, and, at the request of any of the parties, certain non-standard network services. We will sell these services at our retail prices less agreed upon discounts.

Intel Market Development Agreement — We entered into a market development agreement with Intel, which we refer to as the Intel Market Development Agreement, pursuant to which we committed to deploy mobile WiMAX on our network and to promote the use of certain notebook computers and mobile Internet devices on our network, and Intel would develop, market, sell and support WiMAX embedded chipsets for use in certain notebook computers and mobile Internet devices that may be used on our network. The Intel Market Development Agreement will last for a term of seven years from the date of the agreement, with Intel having the option to renew the agreement for successive one year terms up to a maximum of 13 additional years provided that Intel meets certain requirements. If Intel elects to renew the agreement for the maximum 20-year term, the agreement will thereafter automatically renew for successive one year renewal periods until either party terminates the agreement. Under the Intel Market Development Agreement, Clearwire Communications will pay to Intel a portion of the revenues received from certain retail customers using certain Intel-based notebook computers, or other mutually agreed on devices on the its network, for a certain period of time. Subject to certain qualifications, Clearwire Communications will also pay to Intel activation fees for each qualifying Intelbased device activated on its network during the initial term.

Google Products and Services Agreement — We entered into a products and services agreement with Google, which we refer to as the Google Products and Services Agreement, pursuant to which Google and we will collaborate on a variety of products and services. Google will provide advertising services to us for use with certain websites and devices, and we will utilize these Google advertising services on an exclusive basis for its retail customers. Google will pay us a percentage of the revenue that Google generates from these advertising services. Google will also provide a suite of hosted communications services, including email, instant messaging and calendar functionality, to us for integration into our desktop portal offering. Furthermore, we will support the open-source Android platform, will work with Google to offer certain other Google applications, and will explore working with Google on a variety of other potential products and services. The Google Products and Services Agreement will have a term of three years.

CLEARWIRE CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS --- (Continued)

Google Spectrum Agreement — We entered into a spectrum agreement with Google, which we refer to as the Google Spectrum Agreement, pursuant to which we will make available to Google certain of our excess 2.5 GHz spectrum in various markets for experimental usage by Google, and for development of alternative applications by third-parties operating under the direction and approval of Google and us. The third-party use of our spectrum beyond that used for WiMAX technology cannot be utilized in a manner that will interfere with our use of our spectrum for WiMAX technology, and will be subject to availability. The revenue generated from the spectrum usage other than for WiMAX technology will be shared by Google and us. In addition, both parties will agree to form a joint technology team to manage the activities outlined in the Google Spectrum Agreement. The Google Spectrum Agreement will be terminable by either party on default of the other party.

19. Quarterly Financial Information (unaudited)

Summarized quarterly financial information for the years ended December 31, 2009 and 2008 is as follows (in thousands, except per share data):

	First	Second	Third	Fourth	<u> </u>
2009 guarter:					n shi na ngaga na n Na na n
Total revenues	\$ 62,137	\$ 63,594	\$ 68,812	\$ 79,915	\$ 274,458
Operating loss	\$ (232,949)	\$ (241,404)	\$ (291,326)	\$ (417,664)	\$ (1,183,343)
Net loss	\$ (260,492)	\$ (264,044)	\$ (305,389)	\$ (423,921)	\$ (1,253,846)
Net loss attributable to Clearwire Corporation	\$ (71,055)	\$ (73,374)	\$ (82,427)	\$ (98,726)	\$ (325,582)
Net loss to Clearwire Corporation per Class A Common Share:					
Basic	\$ (0.37)	\$ (0.38)	\$ (0.42)	\$ (0.55)	S (1.72)
Diluted	\$ (0.38)	\$ (0.38)	\$ (0.43)	\$ (0.55)	\$ (1.74)
2008 quarter:		n salah salah. Salah salah			
Total revenues	\$	\$	\$	\$ 20,489	\$ 20,489
Operating loss(1)	\$ (95,101)	\$ (73,679)	\$ (90,864)	\$ (233,434)	\$ (493,078)
Net loss	\$ (97,437)	\$ (79,566)	\$ (137,603)	\$ (277,741)	\$ (592,347)
Net loss attributable to Clearwire Corporation(2)	N/A	N/A	N/A	\$ (118,020)	\$ (432,626)
Net loss to Clearwire Corporation per Class A Common Share:					
Basic				\$ (0.16)	\$ (0.16)
Diluted				\$ (0.28)	\$ (0.28)

(1) Fourth quarter operating loss includes a non-recurring charge of approximately \$80.6 million related to the settlement of spectrum lease contracts.

(2) Clearwire Corporation was formed on November 28, 2008; therefore net loss attributable to Clearwire Corporation was not applicable for the first three quarters of 2008.

CLEARWIRE CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS — (Continued)

20. Parent Company Only Condensed Financial Statements

Under the terms of agreements governing the indebtedness of Clearwire Communications, a subsidiary of Clearwire, such subsidiary is significantly restricted from making dividend payments, loans or advances to Clearwire. The restrictions have resulted in the restricted net assets (as defined in Securities and Exchange Commission Rule 4-08(e)(3) of Regulation S-X) of Clearwire's subsidiary exceeding 25% of the consolidated net assets of Clearwire and its subsidiaries.

The following condensed parent-only financial statements of Clearwire account for the investment in Clearwire Communications under the equity method of accounting. The financial statements should be read in conjunction with the consolidated financial statements of Clearwire and subsidiaries and notes thereto. As described in Note 1 — Description of Business, Clearwire was formed November 28, 2008 and therefore, the condensed statement of operation and the condensed statement of cash flow for 2008 only included activity from November 29, 2008 to December 31, 2008.

CLEARWIRE CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS ----- (Continued)

CLEARWIRE CORPORATION CONDENSED BALANCE SHEETS

	December 31, 2009	December 31, 2008
Other assets Investments in equity method investees Total assets	\$ 4,577	
Other liabilities Stockholders' equity Total liabilities and stockholders' equity	\$ 11,183	\$ 312 2,066,026 \$ 2,066,338

CLEARWIRE CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS ---- (Continued) CLEARWIRE CORPORATION

CONDENSED STATEMENTS OF OPERATIONS

	Year Ended December 31, 2009	Period From November 29, 2008 to December 31, 2008
Operating expenses Operating loss	6,390	\$ 312
Other income (expense): Other income Loss from equity investees Total other expense, net Net loss	(319,199)	<u>(29,621)</u> (29,621) (29,933)

CLEARWIRE CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS --- (Continued) CLEARWIRE CORPORATION

CONDENSED STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS

Adjustments to reconcile net loss to net cash used in operating activities: 319,199 29,621 Changes in assets and liabilities, net: (3,980) 150 Prepaids and other assets (3,980) 150 Other liabilities 543 162 Net cash used in operating activities (9,820) - CASH FLOWS FROM INVESTING ACTIVITIES: (12,196) (500,000) Investment in equity investees (12,196) (500,000) CASH FLOWS FROM FINANCING ACTIVITIES: 9,820 - Net advances from Clearwire Communications 9,820 - Proceeds from issuance of common stock 12,196 500,000 Net cash provided by financing activities 22,016 500,000 Net increase in cash and cash equivalents - -		Year Ended December 31, 2009	Period From November 29, 2008 to December 31, 2008
Net loss\$ (325,582)\$ (29,933)Adjustments to reconcile net loss to net cash used in operating activities: Loss from equity investees319,19929,621Changes in assets and liabilities, net: Prepaids and other assets(3,980)150Other liabilities543162Net cash used in operating activities(9,820)-CASH FLOWS FROM INVESTING ACTIVITIES: Investment in equity investees(12,196)(500,000)CASH FLOWS FROM FINANCING ACTIVITIES: Net advances from Clearwire Communications9,820-Proceeds from issuance of common stock Net cash provided by financing activities22,016500,000Net increase in cash and cash equivalents Cash and cash equivalents:	CASH FLOWS FROM OPERATING ACTIVITIES	(In tho	isands)
Adjustments to reconcile net loss to net cash used in operating activities: 319,199 29,621 Changes in assets and liabilities, net: (3,980) 150 Other liabilities (3,980) 150 Other liabilities (3,980) 150 Net cash used in operating activities (9,820) - CASH FLOWS FROM INVESTING ACTIVITIES: (12,196) (500,000) Investment in equity investees (12,196) (500,000) CASH FLOWS FROM FINANCING ACTIVITIES: 9,820 - Investment in equity investees (12,196) 500,000) CASH FLOWS From Clearwire Communications 9,820 - Proceeds from issuance of common stock 12,196 500,000 Net cash provided by financing activities 22,016 500,000 Net increase in cash and cash equivalents - - Cash and cash equivalents: - - -	Net loss	a de la construcción de la constru	\$ (29.933)
Loss from equity investees319,19929,621Changes in assets and liabilities, net:Prepaids and other assets(3,980)150Other liabilities543162Net cash used in operating activities(9,820)-CASH FLOWS FROM INVESTING ACTIVITIES:(12,196)(500,000)Investment in equity investees(12,196)(500,000)CASH FLOWS FROM FINANCING ACTIVITIES:9,820-Net advances from Clearwire Communications9,820-Proceeds from issuance of common stock12,196500,000Net cash provided by financing activities22,016500,000Net increase in cash and cash equivalentsCash and cash equivalents:	Adjustments to reconcile net loss to net cash used in operating activities:	and the second second second second	
Prepaids and other assets (3,980) 150 Other liabilities 543 162 Net cash used in operating activities (9,820) - CASH FLOWS FROM INVESTING ACTIVITIES: Investment in equity investees (12,196) (500,000) CASH FLOWS FROM FINANCING ACTIVITIES: Investment in equity investees (12,196) (500,000) CASH FLOWS FROM FINANCING ACTIVITIES: Net advances from Clearwire Communications 9,820 - Proceeds from issuance of common stock 12,196 500,000 Net cash provided by financing activities 22,016 500,000 Net increase in cash and cash equivalents: - -	Loss from equity investees	319,199	29,621
Other liabilities 543 162 Net cash used in operating activities (9,820) - CASH FLOWS FROM INVESTING ACTIVITIES: (12,196) (500,000) Investment in equity investees (12,196) (500,000) CASH FLOWS FROM FINANCING ACTIVITIES: - - Net advances from Clearwire Communications 9,820 - Proceeds from issuance of common stock 12,196 500,000 Net cash provided by financing activities 22,016 500,000 Net increase in cash and cash equivalents - - Cash and cash equivalents: - -	Unanges in assets and machines, net: personal personal and machines and the set of the s	(2.0%0)	in a la seconda de la secon Seconda de la seconda de la s
Net cash used in operating activities (9,820) - CASH FLOWS FROM INVESTING ACTIVITIES: (12,196) (500,000) Investment in equity investees (12,196) (500,000) CASH FLOWS FROM FINANCING ACTIVITIES: - - Net advances from Clearwire Communications 9,820 - Proceeds from issuance of common stock 12,196 500,000 Net cash provided by financing activities 22,016 500,000 Net increase in cash and cash equivalents - - Cash and cash equivalents: - -	Other liabilities		and the second
CASH FLOWS FROM INVESTING ACTIVITIES: Investment in equity investees (12,196) (500,000) CASH FLOWS FROM FINANCING ACTIVITIES: Net advances from Clearwire Communications 9,820 - Proceeds from issuance of common stock 12,196 500,000 Net cash provided by financing activities 22,016 500,000 Net increase in cash and cash equivalents 500,000 - Cash and cash equivalents: - -	Net cash used in operating activities		
CASH FLOWS FROM FINANCING ACTIVITIES: Net advances from Clearwire Communications Proceeds from issuance of common stock Net cash provided by financing activities Net increase in cash and cash equivalents Cash and cash equivalents:	CASH FLOWS FROM INVESTING ACTIVITIES:	en di siste	Falle constant
Net advances from Clearwire Communications 9,820 — Proceeds from issuance of common stock 12,196 500,000 Net cash provided by financing activities 22,016 500,000 Net increase in cash and cash equivalents 500,000 — Cash and cash equivalents: — —	Investment in equity investees	(12,196)	(500,000)
Proceeds from issuance of common stock 12,196 500,000 Net cash provided by financing activities 22,016 500,000 Net increase in cash and cash equivalents		ander (1991)	
Net cash provided by financing activities 22,016 500,000 Net increase in cash and cash equivalents Cash and cash equivalents:		a set of	500.000
Net increase in cash and cash equivalents			
Cash and cash equivalents: Beginning of period	Net increase in cash and cash equivalents		
Begunning of period	Cash and cash equivalents:		
		19 <u>11 - 1914</u> - 1914 -	
End of period <u>\$</u>	End of period	<u>\$</u>	<u>\$ </u>

(Back To Top)

Section 2: EX-10.33 (EMPLOYMENT AGREEMENT, DATED APRIL 29, 2009)

F-92

Exhibit 10.33

AMENDED AND RESTATED EMPLOYMENT AGREEMENT

THIS AMENDED AND RESTATED EMPLOYMENT AGREEMENT (this "<u>Agreement</u>") is made and entered into as of April 29, 2009 and amends and restates the Employment Agreement (the "Prior Employment Agreement") entered into as of December 31, 2008, which amended and restated the Employment Agreement originally entered into as of January 29, 2007 (the "<u>Effective Date</u>"), by and between Sprint, Nextel Corporation, a Kansas corporation (the "<u>Company</u>") on behalf of itself and any of its subsidiaries, affiliates and related entities, and Matthew Carter Jr. (the "<u>Executive</u>") (the Company and the Executive, collectively, the "<u>Parties</u>," and each, a "<u>Party</u>"). Certain capitalized terms are defined in Section 29.

WHEREAS, the Executive serves the Company as Senior Vice President - Boost; and

WHEREAS, the Executive and the Company desire to amend and restate the Prior Employment Agreement.

NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the premises and of the covenants and agreements set forth herein and for other good and valuable consideration, the sufficiency and receipt of which are hereby acknowledged, the Company and the Executive amend and restated the Prior Employment Agreement as follows:

1. Employment.

(a) The Company will continue to employ the Executive and the Executive will continue to be employed by the Company upon the terms and conditions set forth herein.

(b) The employment relationship between the Company and the Executive shall be governed by the general employment policies and practices of the Company, including without limitation, those relating to the Company's Code of Conduct, confidential information and avoidance of conflicts, except that when the terms of this Agreement differ from or are in conflict with the Company's general employment policies or practices, this Agreement shall control.
2. <u>Term</u>. Subject to termination under Section 9, the Executive's employment shall be for an initial term of 24 months commencing on the Effective Date and shall continue through the second anniversary of the Effective Date (the "<u>Initial Employment Term</u>"). At the end of the Initial Employment Term and on each succeeding anniversary of the Effective Date, the Employment Term will be automatically extended by an additional 12 months (each, a "<u>Renewal Term</u>"), unless not less than 12 months prior to the end of the Initial Employment Term or any Renewal Term, either the Executive or the Company has given the other written notice (in accordance with Section 20) of nonrenewal. The Executive shall provide the Company with written notice of his intent to terminate employment with the Company at least 30 days prior to the effective date of such termination.

3. <u>Position and Duties of the Executive</u>.

(a) The Executive serves as Senior Vice President - Boost, and agrees to serve as an officer of any enterprise and/or agrees to be an employee of any Subsidiary as may be requested from time to time by the Board of Directors of the Company (the "Board"), any committee or person delegated by the Board or the Chief Executive Officer of the Company (the "Chief Executive Officer"). In such capacity, the Executive shall report directly to the Chief Executive Officer of the Company or such other officer of the Company as may be designated by the Chief Executive Officer. The Executive shall have such duties, responsibility and authority commensurate with the Executive's title and position, and such duties and responsibilities, as may be assigned to the Executive from time to time by the Chief Executive Officer, the Board or such other officer of the Company as may be designated by the Chief Executive Officer of the Chief Executive Officer, the Board or such other officer of the Company as may be designated by the Chief Executive Officer of the Chief Executive Officer, the Board or such other officer of the Company as may be designated by the Chief Executive Officer of the Company as may be designated by the Chief Executive Officer of the Company as may be designated by the Chief Executive Officer of the Company as may be designated by the Chief Executive Officer of the Company as may be designated by the Chief Executive Officer of the Company as may be designated by the Chief Executive Officer of the Company as may be designated by the Chief Executive Officer of the Company as may be designated by the Chief Executive Officer of the Company.

(b) During the Employment Term, the Executive shall, except as may from time to time be otherwise agreed to in writing by the Company, during reasonable vacations (as set forth in Section 7 hereof) and authorized leave and except as may from time to time otherwise be permitted pursuant to Section 3(c), devote his best efforts, full attention and energies during his normal working time to the business of the Company, any duties as may be delineated in the Company's Bylaws for the Executive's position and title and such other related duties and responsibilities as may from time to time be reasonably prescribed by the Board, any committee or person designated by the Board, or the Chief Executive Officer, in each case, within the framework of the Company's policies and objectives.

(c) During the Employment Term, and *provided* that such activities do not contravene the provisions of Section 3(a) or Sections 10, 11, 12 or 13 hereof and, *provided further*, the Executive does not engage, in any other substantial business activity for gain, profit or other pecuniary advantage which materially interferes with the performance of his duties hereunder, the Executive may participate in any governmental, educational, charitable or other community affairs and, subject to the prior approval of the Chief Executive Officer, serve as a member of the governing board of any such organization or any private or public for-profit company. The Executive may retain all fees and other compensation from any such service, and the Company shall not reduce his compensation by the amount of such fees.

4. Compensation.

(a) <u>Base Salary</u>. During the Employment Term, the Company shall pay to the Executive an annual base salary of not less than his base salary as of the Effective Date, subject to this Section 4(a), (the "<u>Base Salary</u>"), which Base Salary shall be payable at the times and in the manner consistent with the Company's general policies regarding compensation of the Company's senior executives. The Base Salary will be reviewed periodically by the Chief Executive Officer and may be increased (but not decreased, except for across-the-board reductions generally applicable to the Company's senior executives) from time to time in the sole discretion of the Chief Executive Officer.

(b) <u>Incentive Compensation</u>.

(i) The Executive will continue to be eligible to participate in any short-term and long-term incentive compensation plans, annual bonus plans and such other management incentive programs or arrangements of the Company approved by the Board that are generally available to the Company's senior executives, including, but not limited to, the STIP and the LTSIP Incentive compensation shall be paid in accordance with the terms and conditions of the applicable plans, programs and arrangements.

- 2 -

(ii) <u>Annual Performance Bonus</u>. During the Employment Term, the Executive shall continue to be entitled to participate in the STIP, with such opportunities as may be determined by the Chief Executive Officer in his sole discretion ("<u>Target Bonuses</u>"), and as may be increased (but not decreased, except for across-the-board reductions generally applicable to the Company's senior executives) from time to time, and the Executive shall be entitled to receive full payment of any award under the STIP, determined pursuant to the STIP (a "<u>Bonus Award</u>").

(iii) <u>Long-Term Performance Bonus</u>. During the Employment Term, the Executive shall continue to be entitled to participate in the LTSIP with such opportunities, if any, as may be determined by the Chief Executive Officer ("<u>LTSIP Target</u> <u>Award Opportunities</u>").

(iv) Incentive bonuses, if earned, shall be paid when incentive compensation is customarily paid to the Company's senior executives in accordance with the terms of the applicable plans, programs or arrangements.

(v) Pursuant to the Company's applicable incentive or bonus plans as in effect from time to time, the Executive's incentive compensation during the term of this Agreement may be determined according to criteria intended to qualify as performance-based compensation under Section 162(m) of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended (the "<u>Code</u>").

(c) <u>Equity Compensation</u>. The Executive shall continue to be eligible to participate in such equity incentive compensation plans and programs as the Company generally provides to its senior executives, including, but not limited to, the LTSIP. During the Employment Term, the Compensation Committee may, in its sole discretion, grant equity awards to the Executive, which would be subject to the terms of the respective award agreements evidencing such grants and the applicable plan or program.

(i) <u>Restricted Stock Units</u>. The Compensation Committee granted to the Executive 13,441 restricted stock units (the "<u>RSUs</u>"). Each RSU represents the unsecured right to require the Company to deliver to the Executive one share of common stock of the Company, Series 1, par value \$2.00 per share. With respect to 100% of the RSUs, the "vesting date" and "delivery date" will be the third anniversary of the Effective Date. The RSUs will be governed by the Standard Terms of Other Stock Unit Awards set forth in Section 9(c) of the Company's 1997 Long-Term Stock Incentive Program: *provided, however*, that:

(A) the Executive will not be permitted to elect to defer delivery of the RSUs pursuant to the provisions of Section 9(c)(ii) of the 1997 Long-Term Stock Incentive Program; and

(B) in the event that the Executive's employment is terminated by the Company without Cause, and such termination constitutes a Separation from Service, conditioned upon the Executive delivering a release to the Company pursuant to Section 9(b), vesting of the RSUs will accelerate and any forfeiture provisions will lapse as of the date of Separation from Service (except that if the Executive is a Specified Employee with respect to any amount payable by reason of the Separation from Service that constitutes deferred compensation within the meaning of Section 409A of the Code, payment will not be made until the earlier to occur of (x) the first day of the seventh month following the date of the Executive's Separation from Service, (y) the date of the Executive's death, or (z) the scheduled vesting date).

- 3 -

5. <u>Benefits</u>.

(a) During the Employment Term, the Company shall make available to the Executive, subject to the terms and conditions of the applicable plans, participation for the Executive and his eligible dependents in: (i) Company-sponsored group health, major medical, dental, vision, pension and profit sharing, 401(k) and employee welfare benefit plans, programs and arrangements (the "Employee Plans") and such other usual and customary benefits in which senior executives of the Company participate from time to time, and (ii) such fringe benefits and perquisites as may be made available to senior executives of the Company as a group.

(b) The Executive acknowledges that the Company may change its benefit programs from time to time which may result in certain benefit programs being amended or terminated for its senior executives generally.

6. <u>Expenses</u>. The Company shall pay or reimburse the Executive for reasonable and necessary business expenses incurred by the Executive in connection with his duties on behalf of the Company in accordance with the Company's Enterprise Financial Services – Employee Travel and Expense Policy, as may be amended from time to time, or any successor policy, plan program or arrangement thereto and any other of its expense policies applicable to senior executives of the Company, following submission by the Executive of reimbursement expense forms in a form consistent with such expense policies.

7. <u>Vacation</u>. In addition to such holidays, sick leave, personal leave and other paid leave as is allowed under the Company's policies applicable to senior executives generally, the Executive shall be entitled to participate in the Company's vacation policy in accordance with the Company's policy generally applicable to senior executives. The duration of such vacations and the time or times when they shall be taken will be determined by the Executive in consultation with the Company.

8. <u>Place of Performance</u>. In connection with his employment by the Company, the Executive shall be based at the operational offices of the Company in the vicinity of either Overland Park, Kansas or Irvine, California (the "<u>Place of Performance</u>"), except for travel reasonably required for Company business. If the Company relocates the Executive's place of work more than 50 miles from his place of work prior to such relocation, the Executive shall relocate to a residence within (a) 50 miles of such relocated executive offices or (b) such total miles that does not exceed the total number of miles the Executive commuted to his place of work prior to relocation of the Executive's place of work. To the extent the Executive relocates his residence as provided in this Section 8, the Company will pay or reimburse the Executive's relocation expenses in accordance with the Company's relocation policy applicable to senior executives.

- 4 -

9. <u>Termination</u>.

(a) <u>Termination by the Company for Cause or Resignation by the Executive Without Good Reason</u>. If, during the Employment Term, the Executive's employment is terminated by the Company for Cause, or if the Executive resigns without Good Reason, the Executive shall not be eligible to receive Base Salary or to participate in any Employee Plans with respect to future periods after the date of such termination or resignation except for the right to receive accrued but unpaid cash compensation and vested benefits under any Employee Plan in accordance with the terms of such Employee Plan and applicable law.

(b) <u>Termination by the Company Without Cause or Resignation by the Executive for Good Reason outside of the CIC</u> <u>Severance Protection Period</u>. If, during the Employment Term, the Executive's employment is terminated by the Company without Cause or the Executive terminates for Good Reason prior to or following expiration of the CIC Severance Protection Period, and such termination constitutes a Separation from Service or the Executive is entitled to receive severance compensation under this Section 9(b) pursuant to the provisions of Section 9(c), the Executive shall be entitled to receive from the Company: (1) the Executive's accrued, but unpaid, Base Salary through the date of termination of employment, payable in accordance with the Company's normal payroll practices, and (2) conditioned upon the Executive executing a Release within the Release Consideration Period and delivering it to the Company with the Release Revocation Period expired without revocation, in full satisfaction of the Executive's rights and any benefits the Executive might be entitled to under the Separation Plan and this Agreement, unless otherwise specified herein:

(i) periodic payments equal to his Base Salary in effect prior to the termination of his employment, which payments shall be paid to the Executive in equal installments on the regular payroll dates under the Company's payroll practices applicable to the Executive on the date of this Agreement for the Payment Period, except that (A) if the Release Consideration and Revocation Period ends on or after December 15th of the calendar year of the Executive's Separation from Service, such installments that are otherwise payable in the calendar year of the Executive's Separation from Service shall be paid in a lump sum on the first business day of the following calendar year or (B) if the Executive is a Specified Employee, with respect to any amount payable by reason of the Separation from Service that constitutes deferred compensation within the meaning of Section 409A of the Code, such installments shall not commence until after the end of the six continuous month period following the date of the Executive's Separation from Service, in which case, the Executive shall be paid a lump sum cash payment equal to the aggregate amount of the missed installments during such period on the first day of the seventh month following the date of the Executive's Separation from Service;

(ii) (A) receive a pro rata payment of the Bonus Award for the portion of the Company's current fiscal year prior to the date of termination of his employment, (B) receive a pro rata payment of the Capped Bonus Award for the portion of the Company's current fiscal year following the date of termination of his employment, (C) receive for the next fiscal year following the fiscal year during which termination of his employment occurs, the Capped Bonus Award, or if his Payment Period ends during such fiscal year, a pro rata portion of the Capped Bonus Award; and (D) if his Payment Period ends in the second year following the fiscal year during which the Executive's employment terminates, receive payment of a pro rata portion of the Capped Bonus Award for such fiscal year (for purposes of this Section 9(b)(ii) any pro rata payment shall be determined based on the methodology for determining pro rated awards under the STIP, each such payment shall be payable in accordance with the provision of the STIP in the calendar year in which the Bonus Award or each Capped Bonus Award, as applicable, is determined, and in all events, not later than December 31^{a} of the year in which each such award is determined); *provided*, *however*, that to the extent the Executive's employment is terminated for Good Reason due to a reduction of the Executive's Target Bonus, in accordance with Section 29(x)(ii), the Executive's Target Bonus for the purposes of this Sections 9(b)(ii) shall be the Executive's Target Bonus immediately prior to such reduction;

- 5 -

(iii) continue participation at then-existing participation and coverage levels for the Payment Period in the Company's medical, dental, vision and employee life insurance plans comparable to the terms in effect from time to time for the Company's senior executives, including any co-payment and premium payment requirements, except that (A) following such period, the Executive shall retain any rights to continue coverage under the Company's medical, dental, vision and employee life insurance plans under the benefits continuation provisions pursuant to Section 4980B of the Code by paying the applicable premiums of such plans; and (B) the Executive shall no longer be eligible to receive the benefits otherwise receivable pursuant to this Section 9(b)(iii) as of the date that the Executive becomes eligible to receive comparable benefits from a new employer; and

(iv) receive outplacement services by a firm selected by the Company at its expense in an amount not to exceed \$35,000; provided, however, that all such outplacement services must be completed, and all payments by the Company must be made, by December 31st of the second calendar year following the calendar year in which the Executive's Separation from Service occurs.

Notwithstanding anything in this Section 9(b) to the contrary, to the extent the Executive has not executed the Release within the Release Consideration Period and delivered it to the Company, or has revoked the executed Release within the Release Revocation Period, as determined at the end of such Release Revocation Period, the Executive will forfeit any right to receive the payments and benefits specified in this Section 9(b) (other than any accrued but unpaid payments and benefits through the date of termination of employment).

(c) <u>Termination by the Company Without Cause or Resignation by the Executive for Good Reason During the CIC</u> <u>Severance Protection Period</u>. Subject to (i)-(iv) below, if the Executive's employment is terminated by the Company without Cause, or the Executive terminates employment for Good Reason, before the Employment Term expires and during the CIC Severance Protection Period, and the termination constitutes a Separation from Service, subject to the terms of the CIC Severance Plan, the Executive will become entitled to severance compensation and benefits under the CIC Severance Plan as of (x) the date the Separation from Service occurs, or (y) in the event of a Pre-CIC Termination, the date the Change in Control occurs, as of which date all rights to severance benefits under this Agreement will cease.

- 6 -

(i) The CIC Severance Plan will not apply and the Executive will be entitled to severance compensation and benefits under Section 9(b) of this Agreement if (x) as of his Separation from Service, the Executive is not a Participant in, or (y) the Executive is otherwise not entitled to severance compensation and benefits under, the CIC Severance Plan.

(ii) If the Executive is entitled to severance benefits under the CIC Severance Plan as a result of a Pre-CIC Termination, any benefits payable before the Change in Control will be paid under this Agreement and any additional benefits payable after the Change in Control will be paid under the CIC Severance Plan.

(iii) In no event may there be duplication of benefits under this Agreement and the CIC Severance Plan.

(iv) The terms "Change in Control" and "Pre-CIC Termination" are defined in the CIC Severance Plan.

(d) <u>Termination by Death</u>. If the Executive dies during the Employment Term, the Executive's employment will terminate and the Executive's beneficiary or if none, the Executive's estate, shall be entitled to receive from the Company, the Executive's accrued, but unpaid Base Salary through the date of termination of employment and any vested benefits under any Employee Plan in accordance with the terms of such Employee Plan and applicable law.

(e) <u>Termination by Disability</u>. If the Executive becomes Disabled, prior to the expiration of the Employment Term, the Executive's employment will terminate and, provided that such termination constitutes a Separation from Service, the Executive shall be entitled to:

(i) receive periodic payments equal to his Base Salary in effect prior to the termination of his employment, which payments shall be paid to the Executive in equal installments on the regular payroll dates under the Company's payroll practices applicable to the Executive on the date of this Agreement for 12 months (reduced by any amounts paid under a long-term disability plan ("<u>LTD Plan</u>") now or hereafter sponsored by the Company (calculated on a monthly basis)) commencing on the Separation from Service date; <u>provided</u>, <u>however</u>, that in the event that the Executive is a Specified Employee, with respect to any amount payable by reason of the Separation from Service that constitutes deferred compensation within the meaning of Section 409A of the Code, such installments shall not commence until the earlier to occur of (A) the first business day after the end of the six continuous month period following the date of the Executive's Separation from Service (or date of the Executive's death, if earlier), the Executive shall be paid a lump-sum cash payment equal to the aggregate amount of any such payments that constitutes deferred compensation within the meaning of Code Section 409A that the Executive would have been entitled to receive during such period following the Executive's Separation from Service (are during such period following the Executive's Separation from Service for Separation from Service (are during such period following the Executive's Separation from Service (are during such period following the Executive's Separation from Service (are during such period following the Executive's Separation from Service (are during such period following the Executive's Separation from Service; and

- 7 -

(ii) continue participation at then-existing participation and coverage levels for 12 months (measured from the Executive's Separation from Service) in the Company's medical, dental, vision and employee life insurance plans comparable to the terms in effect from time to time for the Company's senior executives, including any co-payment and premium payment requirements.

(f) <u>No Mitigation Obligation</u>. No amounts paid under Section 9 will be reduced by any earnings that the Executive may receive from any other source. The Executive's coverage under the Company's medical, dental, vision and employee life insurance plans will terminate as of the date that the Executive is eligible for comparable benefits from a new employer. The Executive shall notify the Company within 30 days after becoming eligible for coverage of any such benefits.

(g) <u>Forfeiture</u>. Notwithstanding the foregoing, any right of the Executive to receive termination payments and benefits hereunder shall be forfeited to the extent of any amounts payable after any breach of Section 10, 11, 12, 13 or 15 by the Executive.

10. Confidential Information; Statements to Third Parties.

(a) During the Employment Term and on a permanent basis upon and following termination of the Executive's employment, the Executive acknowledges that:

(i) all information, whether reduced to writing (or in a form from which information can be obtained, translated, or derived into reasonably usable form) or maintained in the mind or memory of the Executive and whether compiled or created by the Company, any of its Subsidiaries or any affiliates of the Company or its Subsidiaries (collectively, the "Company Group"), which derives independent economic value from not being readily known to or ascertainable by proper means by others who can obtain economic value from the disclosure or use of such information, of a proprietary, private, secret or confidential (including, without exception, inventions, products, processes, methods, techniques, formulas, compositions, compounds, projects, developments, sales strategies, plans, research data, clinical data, financial data, personnel data, computer programs, customer and supplier lists, trademarks, service marks, copyrights (whether registered or unregistered), artwork, and contacts at or knowledge of customers or prospective customers) nature concerning the Company Group's business, business relationships or financial affairs (collectively, "Proprietary Information") shall be the exclusive property of the Company Group;

- 8 -

(ii) the Proprietary Information of the Company Group gained by the Executive during the Executive's association with the Company Group was or will be developed by and/or for the Company Group through substantial expenditure of time, effort and money and constitutes valuable and unique property of the Company Group;

(iii) reasonable efforts have been put forth by the Company Group to maintain the secrecy of its Proprietary

Information;

(iv) such Proprietary Information is and will remain the sole property of the Company Group; and

(v) any retention or use by the Executive of Proprietary Information after the termination of the Executive's services for the Company Group will constitute a misappropriation of the Company Group's Proprietary Information.

(b) The Executive further acknowledges and agrees that he will take all affirmative steps reasonably necessary or required by the Company to protect the Proprietary Information from inappropriate disclosure during and after his employment with the Company.

(c) The Executive further agrees that all files, letters, memoranda, reports, records, data, sketches, drawings, laboratory notebooks, program listings, or other written, photographic, electronic, or other tangible material containing or constituting Proprietary Information, whether created by the Executive or others, which shall come into his custody or possession, regardless of medium, shall be and are the exclusive property of the Company to be used by him only in the performance of his duties for the Company. All such materials or copies thereof and all tangible things and other property of the Company Group in the Executive's custody or possession shall be delivered to the Company (to the extent the Executive has not already returned) in good condition, on or before five business days subsequent to the earlier of: (i) a request by the Company or (ii) the Executive's termination of employment for any reason or Cause, including for nonrenewal of this Agreement, Disability, termination by the Company or termination by the Executive. After such delivery, the Executive shall not retain any such materials or portions or copies thereof or any such tangible things and other property and shall execute any statements or affirmations of compliance under oath that the Company may require.

(d) The Executive further agrees that his obligation not to disclose or to use information and materials of the types set forth in Sections 10(a), 10(b) and 10(c) above, and his obligation to return materials and tangible property, set forth in Section 10(c) above, also extends to such types of information, materials and tangible property of customers of the Company Group, consultants for the Company Group, or other third parties who may have disclosed or entrusted the same to the Company Group or to the Executive.

(e) The Executive further acknowledges and agrees that he will continue to keep in strict confidence, and will not, directly or indirectly, at any time, disclose, furnish, disseminate, make available, use or suffer to be used in any manner any Proprietary Information of the Company Group without limitation as to when or how the Executive may have acquired such Proprietary Information and that he will not disclose any Proprietary Information to any person or entity other than appropriate employees of the Company or use the same for any purposes (other than in the performance of his duties as an employee of the Company) without written approval of the Board, either during or after his employment with the Company.

- 9 -

(f) Further the Executive acknowledges that his obligation of confidentiality will survive, regardless of any other breach of this Agreement or any other agreement, by any party hereto, until and unless such Proprietary Information of the Company Group has become, through no fault of the Executive, generally known to the public. In the event that the Executive is required by law, regulation, or court order to disclose any of the Company Group's Proprietary Information, the Executive will promptly notify the Company prior to making any such disclosure to facilitate the Company seeking a protective order or other appropriate remedy from the proper authority. The Executive further agrees to cooperate with the Company in seeking such order or other remedy and that, if the Company is not successful in precluding the requesting legal body from requiring the disclosure of the Proprietary Information, the Executive will furnish only that portion of the Proprietary Information that is legally required, and the Executive will exercise all legal efforts to obtain reliable assurances that confidential treatment will be accorded to the Proprietary Information.

(g) The Executive's obligations under this Section 10 are in addition to, and not in limitation of, all other obligations of confidentiality under the Company's policies, general legal or equitable principles or statutes.

(h) During the Employment Term and following his termination of employment:

(i) the Executive shall not, directly or indirectly, make or cause to be made any statements, including but not limited to, comments in books or printed media, to any third parties criticizing or disparaging the Company Group or commenting on the character or business reputation of the Company Group. Without the prior written consent of the Board, unless otherwise required by law, the Executive shall not (A) publicly comment in a manner adverse to the Company Group concerning the status, plans or prospects of the business of the Company Group or (B) publicly comment in a manner adverse to the Company Group concerning the status, plans or prospects of any existing, threatened or potential claims or litigation involving the Company Group;

(ii) the Company shall comply with its policies regarding public statements with respect to the Executive and any such statements shall be deemed to be made by the Company only if made or authorized by a member of the Board or a senior executive officer of the Company; and

(iii) nothing herein precludes honest and good faith reporting by the Executive to appropriate Company or legal enforcement authorities.

(i) The Executive acknowledges and agrees that a violation of the foregoing provisions of this Section 10 would cause irreparable harm to the Company Group, and that the Company's remedy at law for any such violation would be inadequate. In recognition of the foregoing, the Executive agrees that, in addition to any other relief afforded by law or this Agreement, including damages sustained by a breach of this Agreement and any forfeitures under Section 9(g), and without the necessity or proof of actual damages, the Company shall have the right to enforce this Agreement by specific remedies, which shall include, among other things, temporary and permanent injunctions, it being the understanding of the undersigned parties hereto that damages, the forfeitures described above and injunctions shall all be proper modes of relief and are not to be considered as alternative remedies.

- 10 -

11. <u>Non-Competition</u>. In consideration of the Company entering into this Agreement, for a period commencing on the Effective Date and ending on the expiration of the Restricted Period:

(a) The Executive covenants and agrees that the Executive will not, directly or indirectly, engage in any activities on behalf of or have an interest in any Competitor of the Company Group, whether as an owner, investor, executive, manager, employee, independent consultant, contractor, advisor, or otherwise. The Executive's ownership of less than one percent (1%) of any class of stock in a publicly traded corporation shall not be a breach of this paragraph.

(b) A "Competitor" is any entity doing business directly or indirectly (e.g., as an owner, investor, provider of capital or otherwise) in the United States including any territory of the United States (the "Territory") that provides products and/or services that are the same or similar to the products and/or services that are currently being provided at the time of Executive's termination or that were provided by the Company Group during the two-year period prior to the Executive's separation from service with the Company Group.

(c) The Executive acknowledges and agrees that due to the continually evolving nature of the Company Group's industry, the scope of its business and/or the identities of Competitors may change over time. The Executive further acknowledges and agrees that the Company Group markets its products and services on a nationwide basis, encompassing the Territory and that the restrictions imposed by this covenant, including the geographic scope, are reasonably necessary to protect the Company Group's legitimate interests.

(d) The Executive covenants and agrees that should a court at any time determine that any restriction or limitation in this Section 11 is unreasonable or unenforceable, it will be deemed amended so as to provide the maximum protection to the Company Group and be deemed reasonable and enforceable by the court.

12. <u>Non-Solicitation</u>. In consideration of the Company entering into this Agreement, for a period commencing on the Effective Date and ending on the expiration of the Restricted Period, the Executive hereby covenants and agrees that he shall not, directly or indirectly, individually or on behalf of any other person or entity do or suffer any of the following:

(a) hire or employ or assist in hiring or employing any person who was at any time during the last 18 months of Executive's employment an employee, representative or agent of any member of the Company Group or solicit, aid, induce or attempt to solicit, aid, induce or persuade, directly or indirectly, any person who is an employee, representative, or agent of any member of the Company Group to leave his or her employment with any member of the Company Group to accept employment with any other person or entity;

- 11 -

(b) induce any person who is an employee, officer or agent of the Company Group, or any of its affiliated, related or subsidiary entities to terminate such relationship;

(c) solicit any customer of the Company Group, or any person or entity whose business the Company Group had solicited during the 180 day period prior to termination of the Executive's employment for purposes of business which is competitive to the Company Group within the Territory; or

(d) solicit, aid, induce, persuade or attempt to solicit, aid, induce or persuade any person or entity to take any action that would result in a Change in Control of the Company or to seek to control the Board in a material manner.

(e) For purposes of this Section 12, the term "solicit or persuade" includes, but is not limited to, (i) initiating communications with an employee of the Company Group relating to possible employment, (ii) offering bonuses or additional compensation to encourage an employee of the Company Group to terminate his employment, (iii) referring employees of the Company Group to personnel or agents employed by competitors, suppliers or customers of the Company Group, and (iv) initiating communications with any person or entity relating to a possible Change in Control.

13. Developments.

(a) The Executive acknowledges and agrees that he will make full and prompt disclosure to the Company of all inventions, improvements, discoveries, methods, developments, software, mask works, and works of authorship, whether patentable or copyrightable or not, (i) which relate to the Company's business and have heretofore been created, made, conceived or reduced to practice by the Executive or under his direction or jointly with others, and not assigned to prior employers, or (ii) which have utility in or relate to the Company's business and are created, made, conceived or reduced to practice by the Executive or under his direction or jointly with others during his employment with the Company, whether or not during normal working hours or on the premises of the Company (all of the foregoing of which are collectively referred to in this Agreement as "Developments").

(b) The Executive further agrees to assign and does hereby assign to the Company (or any person or entity designated by the Company) all of the Executive's rights, title and interest worldwide in and to all Developments and all related patents, patent applications, copyrights and copyright applications, and any other applications for registration of a proprietary right. This Section 13(b) shall not apply to Developments that the Executive developed entirely on his own time without using the Company's equipment, supplies, facilities, or Proprietary Information and that does not, at the time of conception or reduction to practice, have utility in or relate to the Company's business, or actual or demonstrably anticipated research or development. The Executive understands that, to the extent this Agreement shall be construed in accordance with the laws of any Territory which precludes a requirement in an employee agreement to assign certain classes of inventions made by an employee, this Section 13(b) shall be interpreted not to apply to any invention which a court rules or the Company agrees falls within such classes.

- 12 -

(c) The Executive further agrees to cooperate fully with the Company, both during and after his employment with the Company, with respect to the procurement, maintenance and enforcement of copyrights, patents and other intellectual property rights (both in the United States and other countries) relating to Developments. The Executive shall not be required to incur or pay any costs or expenses in connection with the rendering of such cooperation. The Executive will sign all papers, including, without limitation, copyright applications, patent applications, declarations, oaths, formal assignments, assignments of priority rights, and powers of attorney, and do all things that the Company may reasonably deem necessary or desirable in order to protect its rights and interests in any Development.

(d) The Executive further acknowledges and agrees that if the Company is unable, after reasonable effort, to secure the Executive's signature on any such papers, any executive officer of the Company shall be entitled to execute any such papers as the Executive's agent and attorney-in-fact, and the Executive hereby irrevocably designates and appoints each executive officer of the Company as his agent and attorney-in-fact to execute any such papers on the Executive's behalf, and to take any and all actions as the Company may deem necessary or desirable in order to protect its rights and interests in any Development, under the conditions described in this sentence.

Remedies. The Executive and the Company agree that the covenants contained in Sections 10, 11, 12 and 13 are reasonable 14. under the circumstances, and further agree that if in the opinion of any court of competent jurisdiction any such covenant is not reasonable in any respect, such court will have the right, power and authority to sever or modify any provision or provisions of such covenants as to the court will appear not reasonable and to enforce the remainder of the covenants as so amended. The Executive acknowledges and agrees that the remedy at law available to the Company for breach of any of the Executive's obligations under Sections 10, 11, 12 and 13 would be inadequate and that damages flowing from such a breach may not readily be susceptible to being measured in monetary terms. Accordingly, the Executive acknowledges, consents and agrees that, in addition to any other rights or remedies that the Company may have at law, in equity or under this Agreement, upon adequate proof of the Executive's violation of any such provision of this Agreement, the Company will be entitled to immediate injunctive relief and may obtain a temporary order restraining any threatened or further breach, without the necessity of proof of actual damage. Without limiting the applicability of this Section 14 or in any way affecting the right of the Company to seek equitable remedies hereunder, in the event that the Executive breaches any of the provisions of Sections 10, 11, 12 and 13 or engages in any activity that would constitute a breach save for the Executive's action being in a state where any of the provisions of Sections 10, 11, 12, 13 or this Section 14 is not enforceable as a matter of law, then the Company's obligation to pay any remaining severance compensation and benefits that has not already been paid to Executive pursuant to Section 9 shall be terminated and within ten days of notice of such termination of payment, the Executive shall return all severance compensation and the value of such benefits, or profits derived or received from such benefits.

- 13 -

15. Continued Availability and Cooperation.

(a) Following termination of the Executive's employment, the Executive shall cooperate fully with the Company and with the Company's counsel in connection with any present and future actual or threatened litigation, administrative proceeding or investigation involving the Company that relates to events, occurrences or conduct occurring (or claimed to have occurred) during the period of the Executive's employment by the Company. Cooperation will include, but is not limited to:

(i) making himself reasonably available for interviews and discussions with the Company's counsel as well as for depositions and trial testimony;

(ii) if depositions or trial testimony are to occur, making himself reasonably available and cooperating in the preparation therefore, as and to the extent that the Company or the Company's counsel reasonably requests;

(iii) refraining from impeding in any way the Company's prosecution or defense of such litigation or administrative proceeding; and

(iv) cooperating fully in the development and presentation of the Company's prosecution or defense of such litigation or administrative proceeding.

(b) The Company will reimburse the Executive for reasonable travel, lodging, telephone and similar expenses, as well as reasonable attorneys' fees (if independent legal counsel is necessary), incurred in connection with any cooperation, consultation and advice rendered under this Agreement after the Executive's termination of employment.

16. Dispute Resolution.

(a) In the event that the Parties are unable to resolve any controversy or claim arising out of or in connection with this Agreement or breach thereof, either Party shall refer the dispute to binding arbitration, which shall be the exclusive forum for resolving such claims. Such arbitration will be administered by Judicial Arbitration and Mediation Services, Inc. ("JAMS") pursuant to its Employment Arbitration Rules and Procedures and governed by Kansas law. The arbitration shall be conducted by a single arbitrator selected by the Parties according to the rules of JAMS. In the event that the Parties fail to agree on the selection of the arbitrator within 30 days after either Party's request for arbitration, the arbitration, unless otherwise agreed by the Parties, and in the location where the Executive worked during the six months immediately prior to the request for arbitration if that location is in Kansas or Virginia, and if not, the location will be Kansas, unless the Parties agree otherwise.

(b) The Parties agree that each will bear their own costs and attorneys' fees. The arbitrator shall not have authority to award attorneys' fees or costs to any Party.

(c) The arbitrator shall have no power or authority to make awards or orders granting relief that would not be available to a Party in a court of law. The arbitrator's award is limited by and must comply with this Agreement and applicable federal, state, and local laws. The decision of the arbitrator shall be final and binding on the Parties.

- 14 -

(d) Notwithstanding the foregoing, no claim or controversy for injunctive or equitable relief contemplated by or allowed under applicable law pursuant to Section 10, 11, 12 and 13 of this Agreement will be subject to arbitration under this Section 16, but will instead be subject to determination in a court of competent jurisdiction in Kansas, which court shall apply Kansas law consistent with Section 21 of this Agreement, where either Party may seek injunctive or equitable relief.

17. Other Agreements. No agreements (other than the agreements evidencing any grants of equity awards) or representations, oral or otherwise, express or implied, with respect to the subject matter hereof have been made by either party which are not expressly set forth in this Agreement. Each party to this Agreement acknowledges that no representations, inducements, promises, or other agreements, orally or otherwise, have been made by any party, or anyone acting on behalf of any party, pertaining to the subject matter hereof, which are not embodied herein, and that no prior and/or contemporaneous agreement, statement or promise pertaining to the subject matter hereof that is not contained in this Agreement shall be valid or binding on either party.

18. <u>Withholding of Taxes</u>. The Company will withhold from any amounts payable under this Agreement all federal, state, city or other taxes as the Company is required to withhold pursuant to any law or government regulation or ruling.

19. Successors and Binding Agreement.

(a) The Company will require any successor (whether direct or indirect, by purchase, merger, consolidation, reorganization or otherwise) to all or substantially all of the business or assets of the Company expressly to assume and agree to perform this Agreement in the same manner and to the same extent the Company would be required to perform if no such succession had taken place. This Agreement will be binding upon and inure to the benefit of the Company and any successor to the Company, including without limitation any persons acquiring directly or indirectly all or substantially all of the business or assets of the Company whether by purchase, merger, consolidation, reorganization or otherwise (and such successor shall thereafter be deemed the "Company" for the purposes of this Agreement), but will not otherwise be assignable, transferable or delegable by the Company, except that the Company may assign and transfer this Agreement and delegate its duties thereunder to a wholly owned Subsidiary.

(b) This Agreement will inure to the benefit of and be enforceable by the Executive's personal or legal representatives, executors, administrators, successors, heirs, distributees and legatees.

(c) This Agreement is personal in nature and neither of the parties hereto shall, without the consent of the other, assign, transfer or delegate this Agreement or any rights or obligations hereunder except as expressly provided in Sections 19(a) and 19(b). Without limiting the generality or effect of the foregoing, the Executive's right to receive payments hereunder will not be assignable, transferable or delegable, whether by pledge, creation of a security interest, or otherwise, other than by a transfer by the Executive's will or by the laws of descent and distribution and, in the event of any attempted assignment or transfer contrary to this Section 19(c), the Company shall have no liability to pay any amount so attempted to be assigned, transferred or delegated.

- 15 -

20. <u>Notices</u>. All communications, including without limitation notices, consents, requests or approvals, required or permitted to be given hereunder will be in writing and will be duly given when hand delivered or dispatched by electronic facsimile transmission (with receipt thereof confirmed), or five business days after having been mailed by United States registered or certified mail, return receipt requested, postage prepaid, or three business days after having been sent by a nationally recognized overnight courier service such as Federal Express or UPS, addressed to the Company (to the attention of the General Counsel of the Company) at its principal executive offices and to the Executive at his principal residence, or to such other address as any party may have furnished to the other in writing and in accordance herewith, except that notices of changes of address shall be effective only upon receipt.

21. Governing Law and Choice of Forum.

(a) This Agreement will be construed and enforced according to the laws of the State of Kansas, without giving effect to the conflict of laws principles thereof.

(b) To the extent not otherwise provided for by the Section 16 of this Agreement, the Executive and the Company consent to the jurisdiction of all state and federal courts located in Overland Park, Johnson County, Kansas, as well as to the jurisdiction of all courts of which an appeal may be taken from such courts, for the purpose of any suit, action, or other proceeding arising out of, or in connection with, this Agreement or that otherwise arise out of the employment relationship. Each party hereby expressly waives any and all rights to bring any suit, action, or other proceeding in or before any court or tribunal other than the courts described above and covenants that it shall not seek in any manner to resolve any dispute other than as set forth in this paragraph. Further, the Executive and the Company hereby expressly waive any and all objections either may have to venue, including, without limitation, the inconvenience of such forum, in any of such courts. In addition, each of the parties consents to the service of process by personal service or any manner in which notices may be delivered hereunder in accordance with this Agreement.

22. <u>Validity/Severability</u>. If any provision of this Agreement or the application of any provision is held invalid, unenforceable or otherwise illegal, the remainder of this Agreement and the application of such provision will not be affected, and the provision so held to be invalid, unenforceable or otherwise illegal will be reformed to the extent (and only to the extent) necessary to make it enforceable, valid or legal. To the extent any provisions held to be invalid, unenforceable or otherwise illegal cannot be reformed, such provisions are to be stricken herefrom and the remainder of this Agreement will be binding on the parties and their successors and assigns as if such invalid or illegal provisions were never included in this Agreement from the first instance.

23. <u>Survival of Provisions</u>. Notwithstanding any other provision of this Agreement, the parties' respective rights and obligations under Sections 10, 11, 12, 13, 14, 15, 16, 18, 22 and 26 will survive any termination or expiration of this Agreement or the termination of the Executive's employment.

- 16 -

24. Representations and Acknowledgements.

(a) The Executive hereby represents that he is not subject to any restriction of any nature whatsoever on his ability to enter into this Agreement or to perform his duties and responsibilities hereunder, including, but not limited to, any covenant not to compete with any former employer, any covenant not to disclose or use any non-public information acquired during the course of any former employment or any covenant not to solicit any customer of any former employer.

(b) The Executive hereby represents that, except as he has disclosed in writing to the Company, he is not bound by the terms of any agreement with any previous employer or other party to refrain from using or disclosing any trade secret or confidential or proprietary information in the course of the Executive's employment with the Company or to refrain from competing, directly or indirectly, with the business of such previous employer or any other party.

(c) The Executive further represents that, to the best of his knowledge, his performance of all the terms of this Agreement and as an employee of the Company does not and will not breach any agreement with another party, including without limitation any agreement to keep in confidence proprietary information, knowledge or data the Executive acquired in confidence or in trust prior to his employment with the Company, and that he will not knowingly disclose to the Company or induce the Company to use any confidential or proprietary information or material belonging to any previous employer or others.

(d) The Executive acknowledges that he will not be entitled to any consideration or reimbursement of legal fees in connection with execution of this Agreement.

(e) The Executive hereby represents and agrees that, during the Restricted Period, if the Executive is offered employment or the opportunity to enter into any business activity, whether as owner, investor, executive, manager, employee, independent consultant, contractor, advisor or otherwise, the Executive will inform the offeror of the existence of Sections 10, 11, 12 and 13 of this Agreement and provide the offeror a copy thereof. The Executive authorizes the Company to provide a copy of the relevant provisions of this Agreement to any of the persons or entities described in this Section 24(e) and to make such persons aware of the Executive's obligations under this Agreement.

25. Compliance with Code Section 409A. With respect to reimbursements or in-kind benefits provided under this Agreement: (a) the Company will not provide for cash in lieu of a right to reimbursement or in-kind benefits to which the Executive has a right under this Agreement, (b) any reimbursement or provision of in-kind benefits made during the Executive's lifetime (or such shorter period prescribed by a specific provision of this Agreement) shall be made not later than December 31* of the year following the year in which the Executive incurs the expense, and (c) in no event will the amount of expenses so reimbursed, or in-kind benefits provided, by the Company in one year affect the amount of expenses eligible for reimbursement, or in-kind benefits to be provided, in any other taxable year. Each payment, reimbursement or in-kind benefit made pursuant to the provisions of this Agreement shall be regarded as a separate payment and not one of a series of payments for purposes of Section 409A of the Code. It is intended that any amounts payable under this Agreement and the Company's and the Executive's exercise of authority or discretion hereunder shall comply with the provisions of Section 409A of the Code and the treasury regulations relating thereto so as not to subject the Executive to the payment of the additional tax, interest and any tax penalty which may be imposed under Section 409A of the Code. In furtherance of this interest, to the extent that any provision hereof would result in the Executive being subject to payment of the additional tax, interest and tax penalty under Code Section 409A, the parties agree to amend this Agreement in order to bring this Agreement into compliance with Code Section 409A; and thereafter interpret its provisions in a manner that complies with Section 409A of the Code. Reference to Section 409A of the Code is to Section 409A of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended, and will also include any proposed, temporary or final regulations, or any other guidance, promulgated with respect to such Section by the U.S. Department of Treasury or the Internal Revenue Service. Notwithstanding the foregoing, no particular tax result for the Executive with respect to any income recognized by the Executive in connection with the Agreement is guaranteed, and the Executive shall be responsible for any taxes, penalties and interest imposed on him under or as a result of Section 409A of the Code in connection with the Agreement.

- 17 -

26. <u>Amendment; Waiver</u>. Except as otherwise provided herein, his Agreement may not be modified, amended or waived in any manner except by an instrument in writing signed by both Parties hereto. No waiver by either Party at any time of any breach by the other Party hereto or compliance with any condition or provision of this Agreement to be performed by such other Party will be deemed a waiver of similar or dissimilar provisions or conditions at the same or at any prior or subsequent time.

27. <u>Counterparts</u>. This Agreement may be executed in one or more counterparts, each of which shall be deemed to be an original but all of which together will constitute one and the same agreement.

28. <u>Headings</u>. Unless otherwise noted, the headings of sections herein are included solely for convenience of reference and shall not control the meaning or interpretation of any of the provisions of this Agreement.

- 29. Defined Terms.
 - (a) "Agreement" has the meaning set forth in the preamble.
 - (b) "Base Salary" has the meaning set forth in Section 4(a).
 - (c) "Board" has the meaning set forth in Section 3(a).
 - (d) "Bonus Award" has the meaning set forth in Section 4(b)(ii).
 - (e) "Bylaws" means the Amended and Restated Sprint Nextel Corporation Bylaws, as may be amended from time to time.

- 18 -

(f) "<u>Capped Bonus Award</u>" shall mean the lesser of the annual Target Bonus or actual performance for such fiscal year in accordance with the then existing terms of the STIP, which shall not be payable until the Compensation Committee has determined that any incentive targets have been achieved and the subsequent designated payout date has arrived.

- (g) "Cause" shall mean:
 - (i) any act or omission constituting a material breach by the Executive of any provisions of this Agreement;

(ii) the willful failure by the Executive to perform his duties hereunder (other than any such failure resulting from the Executive's Disability), after demand for performance is delivered by the Company that identifies the manner in which the Company believes the Executive has not performed his duties, if, within 30 days of such demand, the Executive fails to cure any such failure capable of being cured;

(iii) any intentional act or misconduct materially injurious to the Company or any Subsidiary, financial or otherwise, or including, but not limited to, misappropriation, fraud including with respect to the Company's accounting and financial statements, embezzlement or conversion by the Executive of the Company's or any of its Subsidiary's property in connection with the Executive's duties or in the course of the Executive's employment with the Company;

(iv) the conviction (or plea of no contest) of the Executive for any felony or the indictment of the Executive for any felony including, but not limited to, any felony involving fraud, moral turpitude, embezzlement or theft in connection with the Executive's duties or in the course of the Executive's employment with the Company;

- securities laws;
- (v) the commission of any intentional or knowing violation of any antifraud provision of the federal or state

(vi) the Board reasonably believes in its good faith judgment that the Executive has committed any of the acts referred to in this Section 29(g)(v);

(vii) there is a final, non-appealable order in a proceeding before a court of competent jurisdiction or a final order in an administrative proceeding finding that the Executive committed any willful misconduct or criminal activity (excluding minor traffic violations or other minor offenses) which commission is materially inimical to the interests of the Company or any Subsidiary, whether for his personal benefit or in connection with his duties for the Company or any Subsidiary;

- (viii) current alcohol or prescription drug abuse affecting work performance;
- (ix) current illegal use of drugs; or

(x) violation of the Company's Code of Conduct, with written notice of termination by the Company for Cause in each case provided under this Section 29(g).

- 19 -

For purposes of this Agreement, no act or failure to act on the part of the Executive shall be deemed "intentional" if it was due primarily to an error in judgment or negligence, but shall be deemed "intentional" only if done or omitted to be done by the Executive not in good faith and without reasonable belief that the Executive's action or omission was in the best interest of the Company.

- (h) "Change in Control" has the meaning set forth in the CIC Severance Plan.
- (i) "Chief Executive Officer" has the meaning set forth in Section 3(a).

(j) "<u>CIC Severance Plan</u>" means the Company's Change in Control Severance Plan, as may be amended from time to time, or any successor plan, program or arrangement thereto.

(k) "CIC Severance Protection Period" has the meaning set forth in the CIC Severance Plan.

(1) "<u>Certificate of Incorporation</u>" means the Amended and Restated Articles of Incorporation of Sprint Nextel Corporation, as may be amended from time to time.

- (m) "Code" has the meaning set forth in Section 4(b)(v).
- (n) "<u>Company</u>" has the meaning set forth in the preamble.
- (o) "<u>Company Group</u>" has the meaning set forth in Section 10(a)(i).
- (p) "Compensation Committee" means the Human Capital and Compensation Committee of the Board.
- (q) "<u>Competitor</u>" has the meaning set forth in Section 11(b).
- (r) "<u>Developments</u>" has the meaning set forth in Section 13(a).
- (s) "<u>Disability</u>" or "<u>Disabled</u>" shall mean:

(i) the Executive's incapacity due to physical or mental illness to substantially perform his duties and the essential functions of his position, with or without reasonable accommodation, on a full-time basis for six consecutive months as determined by the Board in its reasonable discretion, and within 30 days after a notice of termination is thereafter given by the Company, the Executive shall not have returned to the full-time performance of the Executive's duties; and, further,

(ii) the Executive becomes eligible to receive benefits under the LTD Plan;

provided, however, if the Executive shall not agree with a determination to terminate his employment because of Disability, the question of the Executive's disability shall be subject to the certification of a qualified medical doctor agreed to by the Company and the Executive. The costs of such qualified medical doctor shall be paid for by the Company.

- 20 -

- (t) "<u>Effective Date</u>" has the meaning set forth in the preamble.
- (u) "<u>Employee Plans</u>" has the meaning set forth in Section 5(a).
- (v) "Employment Term" means the Initial Employment Term and any Renewal Term.
- (w) "Executive" has the meaning set forth in the preamble.

(x) "<u>Good Reason</u>" means the occurrence of any of the following without the Executive's written consent, unless within 30 days of the Executive's written notice of termination of employment for Good Reason, the Company cures any such occurrence:

(i) the Company's material breach of this Agreement;

(ii) a reduction in the Executive's Base Salary, as set forth in Section 4(a), or Target Bonus, as set forth in Section 4(b)(ii) (that is not in either case, agreed to by the Executive), as compared to the corresponding circumstances in place on the Effective Date as may be increased pursuant to Section 4, except for across-the-board reductions generally applicable to all senior executives; or

(iii) relocation of the Executive's principal place of work more than 50 miles without the Executive's consent.

Any occurrence of Good Reason shall be deemed to be waived by the Executive unless the Executive provides the Company written notice of termination of employment for Good Reason within 60 days of the event giving rise to Good Reason.

- (y) "Initial Employment Term" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.
- (z) "JAMS" has the meaning set forth in Section 16.
- (aa) "<u>LTD Plan</u>" has the meaning set forth in Section 9(e).

(bb) "<u>LTSIP</u>" means the Company's 2007 Omnibus Incentive Plan, effective May 8, 2007, as may be amended from time to time, or any successor plan, program or arrangement thereto.

- (cc) "LTSIP Target Award Opportunities" has the meaning set forth in Section 4(b)(iii).
- (dd) "Participant" has the meaning set forth in the CIC Severance Plan.
- (ee) "Parties" has the meaning set forth in the preamble.
- (ff) "<u>Party</u>" has the meaning set forth in the preamble.

- 21 -

(gg) "<u>Payment Period</u>" means the period of 18 continuous months, as measured from the Executive's Separation from Service.

(hh) "Place of Performance" has the meaning set forth in Section 8.

(ii) "Proprietary Information" has the meaning set forth in Section 10(a)(i).

(a) "<u>Release</u>" means a release of claims in a form provided to the Executive by the Company in connection with the payment of benefits under this Agreement.

(b) "<u>Release Consideration and Revocation Period</u>" means the combined total of the Release Consideration Period and the Release Revocation Period.

(c) "<u>Release Consideration Period</u>" means the period of time pursuant to the terms of the Release afforded the Executive to consider whether to sign it.

(jj) "<u>Release Revocation Period</u>" means the period pursuant to the terms of an executed Release in which it may be revoked by the Executive.

(kk) "<u>Renewal Term</u>" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.

(II) "<u>Restricted Period</u>" means the 18 month period following the Executive's date of termination of employment with the Company for any reason or Cause, including for nonrenewal of this Agreement, Disability, termination by the Company or termination by the Executive.

"Separation from Service" means "separation from service" from the Company and its subsidiaries as described (mm)under Section 409A of the Code and the guidance and Treasury regulations issued thereunder. Separation from Service will occur on the date on which the Executive's level of services to the Company decreases to 21 percent or less of the average level of services performed by the Executive over the immediately preceding 36-month period (or if providing services for less than 36 months, such lesser period) after taking into account any services that the Executive provided prior to such date or that the Company and the Executive reasonably anticipate the Executive may provide (whether as an employee or as an independent contractor) after such date. For purposes of the determination of whether the Executive has had a Separation from Service, the term "Company" shall mean the Company and any affiliate with which the Company would be considered a single employer under Section 414(b) or 414(c) of the Code, provided that in applying Sections 1563(a)(1), (2), and (3) of the Code for purposes of determining a controlled group of corporations under Section 414(b) of the Code, the language "at least 50 percent" is used instead of "at least 80 percent" each place it appears in Sections 1563(a)(1), (2) and (3) of the Code, and in applying Treasury Regulation Section 1.414(c)-2 for purposes of determining trades or businesses (whether or not incorporated) that are under common control for purposes of Section 414(c) of the Code, "at least 50 percent" is used instead of "at least 80 percent" each place it appears in Treasury Regulation Section 1.414(c)-2. In addition, where the use of such definition of "Company" for purposes of determining a Separation from Service is based upon legitimate business criteria, in applying Sections 1563(a)(1), (2), and (3) of the Code for purposes of determining a controlled group of corporations under Section 414(b) of the Code, the language "at least 20 percent" is used instead of "at least 80 percent" at each place it appears in Sections 1563(a)(1), (2) and (3) of the Code, and in applying Treasury Regulation Section 1.414(c)-2 for purposes of determining trades or businesses (whether or not incorporated) that are under common control for purposes of Section 414(c) of the Code, "at least 20 percent" is used instead of "at least 80 percent" at each place it appears in Treasury Regulation Section 1.414(c)-2.

- 22 -

(nn) "Specified Employee" shall mean an Executive who is a "specified employee" for purposes of Section 409A of the Code, as administratively determined by the Board in accordance with the guidance and Treasury regulations issued under Section 409A of the Code.

(00) "Separation Plan" means the Company's Separation Plan Amended and Restated Effective August 13, 2006, as may be amended from time to time or any successor plan, program, arrangement or agreement thereto.

(pp) "<u>Specified Employee</u>" shall mean an Executive who is a "specified employee" for purposes of Section 409A of the Code, as administratively determined by the Board in accordance with the guidance and Treasury regulations issued under Section 409A of the Code.

(qq) "<u>STIP</u>" means the Company's short-term incentive plan under Section 8 of the Company's 2007 Omnibus Incentive Plan, effective May 8, 2007, as may be amended from time to time, or any successor plan, program or arrangement thereto.

(rr) "<u>Subsidiary</u>" shall mean any entity, corporation, partnership (general or limited), limited liability company, entity, firm, business organization, enterprise, association or joint venture in which the Company directly or indirectly controls ten percent or more of the voting interest. Notwithstanding the foregoing, for purposes of Section 3(a), "Subsidiary" shall mean any affiliate with which the Company would be considered a single employer as described in the definition of Separation from Service.

(ss) "Target Bonuses" has the meaning set forth in Section 4(b)(ii).

(tt) "<u>Territory</u>" has the meaning set forth in Section 11(b).

- 23 -

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Company has caused this Agreement to be signed by an officer pursuant to the authority of its Board, and the Executive has executed this Agreement, as of the day and year first written above.

SPRINT NEXTEL CORPORATION

By: /s/ Sandra J. Price

Sandra J. Price Senior Vice President, Human Resources

/s/ Matthew Carter Jr

Matthew Carter Jr.

- 24 -

Carter Employment Agreement - April 29, 2009 (Back To Top)

Section 3: EX-10.34 (EMPLOYMENT AGREEMENT, DATED JULY 27, 2009)

Exhibit 10.34

AMENDED AND RESTATED EMPLOYMENT AGREEMENT

(Daniel H. Schulman)

AMENDED AND RESTATED EMPLOYMENT AGREEMENT (the "<u>Agreement</u>") dated as of July 27, 2009 by and between Sprint Nextel Corporation (the "<u>Company</u>") on behalf of itself and its subsidiaries, affiliates and related entities ("<u>Affiliates</u>") and Daniel H. Schulman (the "<u>Executive</u>").

WHEREAS, the Executive has been employed by Virgin Mobile USA, L.P. ("<u>Prior Employer</u>") pursuant to the terms of an Amended and Restated Employment Agreement between Virgin Mobile USA, Inc. ("<u>VMU</u>") and Executive, dated as of January 1, 2008, as amended December 12, 2008 (the "<u>Prior Agreement</u>");

WHEREAS, concurrently with the execution of this Agreement, the Company, its subsidiary and VMU are entering into an Agreement and Plan of Merger (the "Merger"), dated as of the date hereof (as amended, restated, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time, the "Merger Agreement");

WHEREAS, as a result of the transactions contemplated by the Merger Agreement, the Company desires to assume Executive's Prior Agreement and the Executive desires to accept such assumption concurrently with (and subject to the occurrence of) the Effective Time (as defined in the Merger Agreement and referred to herein as the "Commencement Date") and the execution and delivery of the Merger Agreement; and

WHEREAS, both Company and Executive desire to amend and restate the Prior Agreement in its entirety in the form hereof and enter into this Agreement.

NOW THEREFORE, in consideration of the premises and mutual covenants herein and for other good and valuable consideration, the parties agree to amend and restate the Prior Agreement in its entirety as follows:

1. <u>Term of Employment</u>. Executive shall be employed by the Company hereunder for a period commencing as of the Commencement Date and ending upon termination of Executive's employment pursuant to <u>Section 9</u> of this Agreement (the "<u>Employment Term</u>").

2. Position.

(a) During the Employment Term, Executive shall serve as the Company's President, Prepaid, shall report directly to the Chief Executive Officer of the Company (the "<u>Chief Executive Officer</u>") and shall have full authority for the day to day operations of the Company's entire prepaid wireless business ("<u>Prepaid</u>"), subject to oversight by and prior approval of the Chief Executive Officer for major transactions and financial commitments, and such other duties, consistent with Executive's position, as shall be determined from time to time by the Chief Executive Officer. Executive shall have exclusive authority with regard to the hiring and firing of all employees (other than himself) and consultants of Prepaid and (ii) following consultation with Executive, the Chief Executive Officer shall retain the right to unilaterally terminate the employment of any such employee or consultant for cause. Notwithstanding the foregoing, Executive's authorities and duties shall in all cases be subject to the fiscal policy, annual plans and budgets, as determined from time to time by the Company.

Schulman Employment Agreement

(b) During the Employment Term, Executive will devote Executive's full business time and efforts to the performance of Executive's duties hereunder and will not engage in any other business, profession or occupation for compensation or otherwise which would materially conflict or interfere with the rendition of such services either directly or indirectly, without the prior written consent of the Chief Executive Officer; provided that nothing herein shall preclude Executive (i) from continuing to serve on any board of directors, advisory committees or boards of trustees of those business corporations and/or charitable organizations listed on Schedule I hereto, (ii) from being involved in charitable, professional and political support activities, (iii) from managing his personal and family investments and (iv) subject to the prior approval of the Chief Executive Officer, from accepting appointment to any additional boards of directors or advisory committees of any business corporation, provided, in each case, and in the aggregate, that such activities do not materially conflict or interfere with the performance of Executive's duties hereunder or conflict or interfere with <u>Section 10</u>.

(c) The principal place of Executive's employment hereunder shall be in Northern or Central New Jersey or New York City, New York subject to such travel as may be reasonably necessary in connection with Executive's performance of his duties to the Company (the "Principal Place of Employment").

3. <u>Base Salary</u>. Effective as of the Commencement Date and continuing for the duration of the Employment Term, the Company shall pay Executive a base salary at the annual rate of \$750,000, payable in regular installments in accordance with the Company's usual payment practices. Executive's base salary shall be reviewed annually by the Compensation Committee of the Company's Board of Directors (the "<u>Compensation Committee</u>") and shall be subject to such increases, if any, as may be determined from time to time in the sole discretion of the Compensation Committee. Once increased, the Executive's base salary shall not be reduced before 2012 without Executive's written consent or, thereafter, except for across-the-board reductions generally applicable to the Company's senior executive's annual base salary, as in effect from time to time, is hereinafter referred to as the "<u>Base Salary</u>."

4. Short-term Incentive.

(a) With respect to the fiscal year ending December 31, 2009 Executive shall be eligible to earn a semi-annual target bonus award (a "<u>Semi-Annual Bonus</u>") of one hundred twenty percent (120%) of Executive's Base Salary during such semi-annual period and, with respect to each performance period thereafter during the Employment Term, a Short-term Incentive ("<u>STI</u>") opportunity of at least one hundred twenty-five percent (125%) of Executive's annual Base Salary during such performance period (in each case, the "<u>Target Bonus</u>" and, in each case, not subject to reduction before 2012 without Executive's written consent and, thereafter, except for across-the-board reductions generally applicable to the Company's senior executives), based upon, and subject to, the achievement of reasonable performance objectives established for each applicable performance period during the term of Executive's employment.

Schulman Employment Agreement

Page 2 of 23

(b) With respect to the calendar year ending December 31, 2009, there shall be two semi-annual performance periods of January 1st through June 30th, 2009 (the "<u>Interim Performance Period</u>") and January 1st through December 31st, 2009 (the "<u>Annual Performance Period</u>"). The Semi-Annual Bonus for the Interim Performance Period, if any, shall be paid to Executive during 2009 and the Semi-Annual Bonus for the Annual Performance Period, if any, shall be paid to Executive during 2009 and the Annual Performance Period, if any shall be paid to Executive during 2009 and the Annual Performance Period shall be based upon objectives and schedules in effect immediately before the Commencement Date and such payment will be based on year-to-date achievements against year-to-date target achievements less payment, if any, for the Interim Performance Period.

(c) With respect to calendar years ending December 31, 2010 and 2011, Executive's STI opportunity will be based on the achievement of objectives, established by the Compensation Committee with input from the Executive, based on the criteria set forth in Schedule II attached hereto. Each 2010 and 2011 performance objective will have a payout range with a threshold of 25% (below which results in a zero payout), target at 100% and maximum achievement of 200%. Payment of STI, if earned, is subject to Executive's continued employment with the Company through the end of the applicable calendar year performance period, except as otherwise provided in this Agreement, and shall be paid no later than March 15th after the end of the applicable calendar year performance period.

(d) Executive's STI for performance periods after 2011 shall be subject to <u>Section 4(a)</u> above and such other terms as determined by the Compensation Committee, but shall be no less favorable in design than that available to the Company's other senior executives.

5. Long-term Incentive ("LTI").

(a) With respect to the fiscal year ending December 31, 2009, Executive shall be eligible to receive a long-term incentive award (the "<u>Incentive Award</u>") in the amount of \$1,100,000 pursuant to the terms of the Prior Employer's 2009 Mid-term Incentive Plan, based upon, and subject to, the achievement of performance objectives previously established by the Prior Employer. Any such bonus shall be paid by March 15, 2010. This bonus shall be referred to as the "<u>Mid-Term Bonus.</u>" Payment of the Mid-Term Bonus shall be determined by the same performance criteria as in effect immediately before the Commencement Date but will be based upon year-to-date achievements through the Commencement Date.

(b) With respect to calendar years ending December 31, 2010 and 2011, Executive's aggregate target LTI opportunity is \$6,000,000, of which 25% percent will be awarded in restricted stock units ("<u>RSUs</u>") and 75% will be performance-based awards payable in cash and/or unrestricted registered shares of Company stock at the discretion of the Compensation Committee. The RSUs and performance-based awards shall be granted under the Company's 2007 Omnibus Incentive Plan or any successor plan thereto and shall be made no the later than the later of (i) November 5, 2009 and (ii) the Commencement Date.

Schulman Employment Agreement

Page 3 of 23

(i) The RSUs shall vest 50% on December 31, 2010 and the underlying shares shall be delivered in January 2011, and 50% on December 31, 2011 and the underlying shares shall be delivered in January 2012, subject to Executive continued employment with the Company through the respective December 31, except as otherwise provided in this Agreement; and

(ii) The performance-based awards shall be payable based upon the achievement of performance objectives, established within 90 days after the beginning of the applicable performance period by the Compensation Committee with input from the Executive, and shall be consistent with the criteria set forth in Schedule III attached hereto. Each objective will have a payout range with a threshold of 25 percent (below which results in a 0 payout), target at 100 percent and maximum achievement of 150 percent. Payment of these performance-based awards, if earned, is subject to Executive's continued employment with the Company through December 31, 2011, except as otherwise provided in this Agreement, and would be paid no later than March 15, 2012.

(iii) Subject to Section 6(h), if Executive is terminated due to death or Disability (as defined below), without Cause by the Company, resigns for Good Reason (as defined below) or resigns pursuant to a mutually agreed upon succession plan as described in Section 9(d) hereof, then any unvested portion of the RSUs shall vest in full on the date of termination and Executive shall be entitled to prorate payment of the performance-based awards in an amount and payable pursuant to Section 9(c)(iii)(D) (or Section 9(d)(ii)(D) if termination is pursuant to the mutually agreed upon succession plan) hereof.

(iv) The RSUs and performance-based awards shall not be subject to any post-termination restrictions and obligations other than as provided herein or in the "Clawback Policy" as described in the Company's Definitive Proxy Statement filed with the United States Securities Exchange Commission on March 30, 2009.

(c) After 2011, Executive shall have such LTI opportunities and with such terms as determined by the Compensation Committee, but shall be no less favorable in design than that available to the Company's other senior executives.

6. Equity Arrangements.

(a) Existing Equity Awards. Except as otherwise provided in this Agreement, the option granted to Executive by VMU on November 12, 2008 and the restricted stock unit grants made or assumed by VMU on February 14, 2007, May 23, 2007, March 13, 2008, and February 23, 2009 ("Existing Equity Awards") shall continue to be governed by their respective existing terms and conditions, subject to the terms of the Merger Agreement as to conversions and assumptions and Section 6(b) below.

Schulman Employment Agreement

Page 4 of 23

(b) <u>Restricted Stock Units</u>. As of March 13, 2008, Executive was granted an aggregate of 400,000 restricted stock units of VMU (the "<u>Restricted Stock Units</u>"), and his right to 133,333 of these Restricted Stock Units was vested before the Commencement Date. Notwithstanding <u>Section 6(a)</u> above, the remaining unvested portion of the Restricted Stock Units shall vest pursuant to the following criteria:

(i) <u>2009 Vesting Opportunity</u>. Subject to Executive's continued employment with the Company as of December 31, 2009 (and subject to <u>Sections 6(b)(ii) and 6(c)</u> below), 133,333 of the Restricted Stock Units (the amount which is based on pre-Merger conversion calculations) shall become vested if VMU's net earnings per share for fiscal year 2009 through the closing date for the Merger (the <u>"Merger Closing Date</u>") meets or exceeds the target set by the VMU Compensation Committee, as certified by the Compensation Committee in good faith as soon as practicable following the receipt by the Company of VMU's unaudited financial statements for fiscal year 2009 up to the Merger Closing Date (but in no event later than December 31, 2010).

(ii) <u>2010 Vesting Opportunity</u>. Subject to Executive's continued employment with the Company as of December 31, 2010 (and subject to the <u>Section 6(c)</u> below), the remaining 133,334 of the Restricted Stock Units (the amount which is based on pre-Merger conversion calculations) and any remaining unvested Restricted Stock Units that have not vested in prior years shall become vested on January 1, 2011.

(c) Accelerated Vesting. In the event that either (x) Executive is still employed with the Company six (6) months following the Merger Closing Date or (y) within six (6) months following the Merger Closing Date Executive's employment is terminated by reason of death, Disability, the Company without Cause or if Executive resigns for Good Reason, all unvested Existing Equity Awards then held by Executive shall fully vest, as the case may be, upon the occurrence of such six (6) month anniversary or such termination of employment and the Restricted Stock Units and any other restricted stock units shall be distributed as provided in the applicable grant agreements, subject to Section 16 hereof.

(d) <u>Post-Termination Option Exercise Period of Existing Equity Awards</u>. In the event that either (x) Executive's employment is terminated by the Company without Cause or for Disability, (y) Executive resigns for Good Reason or Executive's employment is terminated as a result of death or (z) Executive's employment is terminated pursuant to the terms of a mutually agreed succession plan as described in <u>Section 9(d)</u> hereof Executive shall be entitled to receive an extension of the period of time to exercise vested stock options that are Existing Equity Awards that are held by Executive on the date of such termination through the twenty-four (24) month period following such termination date (i.e., vested stock options that are not exercised will expire on the earlier of the end of such twenty-four (24) month period or the expiration date of the stock option); provided, however, if Executive (x) breaches any of his obligations under <u>Section 10</u> (which remains uncured for ten (10) days following written notice from the Company of such breach) or (y) materially breaches during the one (1) year period following Executive's termination of employment with the Company, the confidentiality restriction set forth in <u>Section 11(a)</u> (including any willful breach or disclosure of material confidential information or other disclosure which could reasonably be expected to result in material harm to the Company), any extension shall cease to apply and the Executive may thereafter only exercise such options during the original exercise period.

Schulman Employment Agreement

Page 5 of 23

(e) <u>Forfeiture</u>. Notwithstanding anything herein to the contrary, if Executive (x) breaches any of his obligations under <u>Section 10</u> (which remains uncured for ten (10) days following written notice from the Company of such breach) or (y) materially breaches, during the one (1) year period following Executive's termination of employment with the Company, the confidentiality restrictions set forth in <u>Section 11(a)</u> (including any willful breach or disclosure of material confidential information or other disclosure which could reasonably be expected to result in material harm to the Company), then (i) all unvested Restricted Stock Units then held by Executive shall be automatically forfeited as of the date of such breach and (ii) with respect to shares of Company or VMU common stock issued to Executive either upon the lapse of restrictions relating to Restricted Stock Units within the lesser of the one-year period preceding such breach or the period of time elapsed from the date of termination of Executive's employment and ending on the first anniversary of such termination, Executive shall pay to the Company the after-tax value of such shares received by the Executive (as determined by the market price of the shares of Company or VMU, as the case may be, common stock as of the date of the lapse of such restrictions or the date of exercise of such vested stock options).

(f) <u>Change in Control</u>. For purposes of this Agreement, "<u>Change in Control</u>" shall mean an event satisfying the requirements of Treas. Reg. Section 1.409A-3(i)(5) and which is one of the following: (i) the sale or disposition, in one or a series of related transactions, of all or substantially all of the assets of the Company to any "person" or "group" (as such terms are defined in Sections 13(d)(3) and 14(d)(2) of the Exchange Act of 1934 (the "<u>Exchange Act</u>"), (ii) any person or group is or becomes the "beneficial owner" (as defined in Rules 13d-3 and 13d-5 under the Exchange Act), directly or indirectly, of more than 50% of the total voting power of the Company or (iii) any merger or other corporate transaction after which the outstanding shares of the Company immediately prior thereto represent less than fifty percent (50%) of the voting power (in the election of directors) of the shares in the surviving entity immediately thereafter.

(g) For the avoidance of doubt, the provisions of the Prior Agreement, including the definitions of Change in Control, Cause, Good Reason, and Disability in such Prior Agreement, shall continue to be incorporated as part of any Existing Equity Awards to the extent so incorporated on the Commencement Date and any cash incentive awards made by the VMU or its affiliates to Executive, as well as any related award agreements. Except as otherwise specifically provided in the grant or other agreement, in the event of any inconsistency between the terms and conditions governing any Existing Equity Awards or cash incentive awards and the Prior Agreement, the provisions of the Prior Agreement shall govern.

Schulman Employment Agreement

Page 6 of 23

(h) <u>Accelerated Vesting of Future Equity Awards</u>. In the event that within two (2) years following a Change in Control Executive's employment is terminated by reason of death, Disability, the Company without Cause or if Executive resigns for Good Reason, or Executive's employment is terminated pursuant to the terms of a mutually agreed succession plan as described in <u>Section 9(d)</u> hereof all unvested future equity awards granted before 2012 (including the awards described in <u>Section 5(b)</u>) then held by Executive shall fully vest upon the occurrence of such termination of employment, <u>provided</u>, that if an award is subject to multiple levels of performance-vesting, such award shall vest based on required achievement in such equitable manner as established by the Compensation Committee at the time the award is made and paid out within sixty (60) days following termination. Notwithstanding anything herein to the contrary, if within six (6) months prior to a Change in Control and in anticipation of such Change in Control (i) Executive is terminated by the Company without Cause, or (ii) Executive terminates employment for Good Reason, all unvested future equity awards (including the awards described in <u>Section 5(b)</u>) then held by Executive shall fully vest as if the date of termination was immediately after the date of such Change in Control, but payment of such amounts shall be made at such time as if a Change in Control had not occurred. Distribution of any equity award that is considered "nonqualified deferred compensation" under Section 409A or would be if not qualifying for the "short term deferral" exception under Section 409A to the extent not provided herein, shall be made as provided in the applicable grant agreement (and in accordance with Section 409A).

7. Employee Benefits. During the Employment Term, Executive shall be entitled to participate in the Company's employee benefit plans and payroll practices (other than bonus and incentive plans) as in effect from time to time (collectively "Employee Benefits"), on the same basis as those benefits are generally made available to other senior executives of the Company; provided that for the Employment Term, Executive will be provided with a minimum of \$2 million of life insurance death benefit protection, long-term disability protection of at least sixty-five (65%) of Executive's Base Salary and four (4) weeks per year of vacation.

8. <u>Business Expenses</u>. During the Employment Term, reasonable business expenses incurred by Executive in the performance of Executive's duties hereunder shall be reimbursed by the Company in accordance with Company policies. All taxable payments and reimbursements related to expenses paid pursuant to this <u>Section 8</u> shall be paid in accordance with Section 16(c) hereof.

9. <u>Termination</u>. The Employment Term and Executive's employment hereunder may be terminated by either party at any time and for any reason. Notwithstanding any other provision of this Agreement, the provisions of this <u>Section 9</u> shall exclusively govern Executive's rights upon termination of employment with the Company.

(a) By the Company For Cause or By Executive Resignation Without Good Reason.

(i) The Employment Term and Executive's employment hereunder may be terminated by the Company for Cause and shall terminate automatically upon Executive's resignation without Good Reason (other than pursuant to a mutually agreed succession plan as described in <u>Section 9(d)</u> hereof); provided that Executive will be required to give the Company at least thirty (30) days advance written notice of a resignation without Good Reason.

Schulman Employment Agreement

Page 7 of 23

(ii) For purposes of this Agreement, "<u>Cause</u>" shall mean, during the Employment Term: (i) Executive's willful misconduct or gross negligence with regard to the Company that has a material adverse effect on Company; (ii) Executive's willful failure to attempt to follow proper legal written direction of the Chief Executive Officer within five (5) business days after written notice by the Company that failure to attempt to follow such direction shall be grounds for termination; (iii) Executive's willful continuous failure to attempt in good faith to perform Executive's duties hereunder (other than a result of incapacity due to physical or mental illness) within ten (10) days after delivery of a written demand for substantial performance by the Company; (iv) Executive's conviction of or plea of guilty or no contest to a felony (other than a traffic violation) or misdemeanor involving fraud or theft with respect to Company or Company customer businesses or assets; or (v) Executive's breach of the provisions of <u>Section 10 or 11(a)</u> of this Agreement which breach is not cured within fifteen (15) business days after Executive's receipt of written notice thereof from the Company. No act or failure to act (other than the events described in clause (ii) above) will be considered to be "willful" if undertaken (or omitted to be done) in good faith and with a reasonable belief that such action or inaction was in the best interests of the Company. No termination shall be for Cause unless the Notice of Termination (as defined below) is accompanied (or followed) by a resolution adopted by two-thirds of the full Board at a meeting at which (or following a meeting at which) Executive (and, if Executive elects, his counsel) are permitted to appear and respond to the charges and of which Executive has been given at least ten (10) days written notice with reasonably specificity as to the alleged Cause event.

(iii) If Executive's employment is terminated by the Company for Cause, or if Executive resigns without Good Reason (other than pursuant to a mutually agreed succession plan as described in <u>Section 9(d)</u> hereof), Executive shall be entitled to receive:

(A) the Base Salary, and any accrued but unused and unpaid vacation, through the date of termination;

(B) any Semi-Annual Bonus or STI award and Mid-Term Bonus earned, but unpaid, as of the date of termination for a preceding performance period, paid in accordance with <u>Section 4</u> and <u>Section 5</u>, respectively (except to the extent payment is otherwise deferred pursuant to any applicable deferred compensation arrangement with the Company);

(C) reimbursement, within sixty (60) days following submission by Executive to the Company of appropriate supporting documentation, for any unreimbursed business expenses properly incurred by Executive in accordance with Company policy prior to the date of Executive's termination; provided claims for such reimbursement (accompanied by appropriate supporting documentation) are submitted to the Company within ninety (90) days following the date of Executive's termination of employment;

(D) such Employee Benefits, if any, as to which Executive may be entitled under the employee benefit plans of the Company, to the extent such employee benefit plans expressly provide for the continuation of such Employee Benefits following termination of employment; and

(E) any equity rights and rights to LTI payments and/or awards expressly applicable following such a termination of employment pursuant to <u>Sections 5 and 6</u> of this Agreement and any applicable equity plans and award agreements.

Schulman Employment Agreement

Page 8 of 23

The amounts described in clauses (A) through (E) hereof are the "Accrued Rights."

Following such termination of Executive's employment by the Company for Cause or resignation by Executive without Good Reason, except as set forth in <u>Sections 9(a)(iii)</u>, 13 and 16 and Executive's rights with regard to indemnification and directors and officers liability insurance, Executive shall have no further rights to any compensation or any other benefits under this Agreement.

(b) Disability or Death.

(i) The Employment Term and Executive's employment hereunder shall terminate upon Executive's death and may be terminated by the Company if Executive becomes physically or mentally incapacitated and is therefore unable for a period of six (6) consecutive months or for an aggregate of one hundred eighty (180) days in any twelve (12) month period to perform Executive's material duties (such incapacity, a "Disability"). Any question as to the existence of the Disability of Executive as to which Executive and the Company cannot agree shall be determined in writing by a qualified independent physician mutually acceptable to Executive and the Company. If Executive and the Company cannot agree as to a qualified independent physician, each shall appoint such a physician and those two physicians shall select a third who shall make such determination in writing. The determination of Disability made in writing to the Company and Executive shall be final and conclusive for all purposes of the Agreement. Notwithstanding the foregoing, in the event that as a result of absence because of mental and physical incapacity Executive incurs a Separation from Service (as defined in <u>Section 16</u>), Executive shall on such date automatically be terminated from employment because of Disability.

(ii) Upon termination of Executive's employment hereunder for either Disability or death, Executive or Executive's estate (as the case may be) shall be entitled to receive the payments and benefits described under <u>Section 9(c)(iii)</u>, subject to the terms and conditions set forth therein.

(iii) Following Executive's termination of employment due to death or Disability, except as set forth in <u>Sections 9(b)(ii), 13</u> and 16 and Executive's rights with regard to indemnification and directors and officers liability insurance, Executive shall have no further rights to any compensation or any other benefits under this Agreement.

(c) By the Company Without Cause or Resignation by Executive for Good Reason.

(i) The Employment Term and Executive's employment hereunder may be terminated by the Company without Cause or by Executive's resignation for Good Reason.

Schulman Employment Agreement

Page 9 of 23

(ii) For purposes of this Agreement, "<u>Good Reason</u>" shall mean, during the Employment Term (A) any diminution in Executive's title; (B) any material adverse diminution in Executive's duties or responsibilities such that they are materially inconsistent with Executive's position (except for diminution due to Executive's Disability or temporary illness or other absence), (C) relocation of Executive's <u>Principal Place of Employment</u> to a location outside of Northern or Central New Jersey or New York City, New York; or (D) failure of the Company to timely pay Executive any of the compensation set forth in <u>Sections 3</u>, 4, 5 or 6 of the Agreement; <u>provided</u> that no such event(s) shall constitute "Good Reason" unless the Company shall have failed to cure such event(s) within twenty (20) days after receipt by the Company from Executive of written notice describing in detail such events. In addition, except to the extent of any equity awards that are not Existing Equity Awards, either (I) a resignation by Executive for any reason during the thirty (30) day period commencing on the date that is six (6) months after a Change in Control, or (II) a resignation by Executive for any reason effective during the 60-day period commencing on January 1, 2012, shall be deemed to constitute Good Reason. Notwithstanding anything herein or the Prior Agreement to the contrary, Executive hereby acknowledges and agrees that changes to his position, title and activities consistent with this Agreement from those prior to the Commencement Date shall not constitute an event of "Good Reason" under this Agreement.

(iii) If Executive's employment is terminated by the Company without Cause or if Executive resigns for Good Reason, Executive shall be entitled to receive:

(A) the Accrued Rights;

(B) subject to <u>Section 16</u> hereof, a lump sum cash payment equal to two times the sum of (a) Executive's Base Salary in effect on the Merger Closing Date plus (b) Executive's Target Bonus amount for 2009, paid twenty (20) days following Executive's termination of employment; (C) a pro rata portion of the actual Semi-Annual Bonus or STI award for the year of termination and any Mid-Term Bonus for any uncompleted measuring period that Executive would have been entitled to receive pursuant to <u>Section 4</u> and <u>Section 5</u> hereof, respectively, based on actual Company performance for the respective measurement period and upon the percentage of the measuring period that shall have elapsed through the date of termination of Executive's employment, payable when such awards would have otherwise been payable had Executive's employment not terminated;

(D) (x) full vesting of any unvested RSUs at the time of termination of employment and paid within sixty (60) days following termination of employment and (y) subject to Section 6(h), a pro-rata payment (reflecting the period employed from the beginning of the performance period for the particular performance objective, as applicable, until the employment termination date as opposed to the full performance period for each such particular performance objective), if any, of the Executive's performance-based awards (as described in Section 5(b)(ii) hereof) determined in an equitable manner as established by the Compensation Committee at the time such award is made and based on actual results and payable on the date payment would have been made if Executive was still employed with the Company; and

(E) any equity rights expressly applicable following such termination of employment pursuant to <u>Section 6</u> of this Agreement and any applicable equity plans and award agreements;

Schulman Employment Agreement

Page 10 of 23

<u>provided</u> that the aggregate amount described in Section 9(c)(iii)(B) shall be in lieu of (and Executive shall not be eligible for) any other cash severance or termination benefits which would be payable to Executive under any other plans, programs or arrangements of the Company or its Affiliates; and <u>provided</u>, <u>further</u>, that, without prejudice to the Company's other remedies at law or in equity, if Executive (x) breaches any of his obligations under Section 10 (which remains uncured for ten (10) days following written notice from the Company of such breach) or (y) materially breaches, during the one year period following Executive's termination of employment with the Company, the confidentiality restrictions set forth in Section 11(a) (including any willful breach or disclosure of material confidential information or other disclosure which could reasonably be expected to result in material harm to the Company), Executive shall cease to be eligible for the benefits in Section 9(c)(iii) (B) above and Executive hereby agrees to promptly repay to the Company all amounts paid to him under Section 9(c)(iii)(B).

Following Executive's termination of employment by the Company without Cause (other than by reason of Executive's death or Disability) or by Executive's resignation for Good Reason, except as set forth in <u>Sections 9(c)(iii), 13 and 16</u> and Executive's rights with regard to indemnification and directors and officers liability insurance, Executive shall have no further rights to any compensation or any other benefits under this Agreement.

(d) Mutually Agreed Succession Plan.

(i) The Employment Term and Executive's employment hereunder may be terminated pursuant to the terms of a succession plan with respect to the position of President, Prepaid consented to in writing by Executive (which Executive may do or not do in his sole discretion), prior to the occurrence of any of the events constituting Good Reason as set forth in Section 9(c)(iii) hereof.

(ii) If Executive's employment is terminated pursuant to the terms of a mutually agreed succession plan with as set forth in <u>Section 9(d)(i)</u> above, notwithstanding anything herein to the contrary Executive shall be entitled to receive:

(A) the Accrued Rights;

(B) subject to Section 16 hereof, a lump sum cash payment equal to the sum of (a) Executive's Base Salary in effect as of the date of termination plus (b) the Target Bonus amount for the year in which such termination occurs, paid twenty (20) days following Executive's termination of employment;

(C) a pro rata portion of the actual Semi-Annual Bonus or STI award for the year of termination and any Mid-Term Bonus for any uncompleted measuring period that Executive would have been entitled to receive pursuant to <u>Section 4</u> and <u>Section 5</u>, respectively, based on actual applicable performance for the respective measurement period and upon the percentage of the measuring period that shall have elapsed through the date of termination of Executive's employment, payable when such awards would have otherwise been payable had Executive's employment not terminated; and

Schulman Employment Agreement

Page 11 of 23

(D) (x) full vesting of any unvested RSUs at the time of termination of employment and paid within sixty (60) days following termination of employment and (y) subject to Section 6(h), a pro-rata payment (reflecting the period employed from the beginning of the performance period for the particular performance objective, as applicable, until the employment termination date as opposed to the full performance period for each such particular performance objective), if any, of the Executive's performance-based awards (as described in Section 5(b)(ii) hereof) determined in an equitable manner as established by the Compensation Committee at the time such award is made and based on actual results and payable on the date payment would have been made if Executive was still employed with the Company; and

(E) any equity rights expressly applicable following such termination of employment pursuant to <u>Section 6</u> of this Agreement and any applicable equity plans and award agreements;

<u>provided</u> that the aggregate amount described in <u>Section 9(d)(ii)(B)</u> shall be in lieu of (and Executive shall not be eligible for) any other cash severance or termination benefits which would be payable to Executive under any other plans, programs or arrangements of the Company or its Affiliates; and <u>provided</u>, <u>further</u>, that, without prejudice to the Company's other remedies at law or in equity, if Executive (x) breaches any of his obligations under <u>Section 10</u> (which remains uncured for ten (10) days following written notice from the Company of such breach) or (y) materially breaches, during the one year period following Executive's termination of employment with the Company, the confidentiality restrictions set forth in <u>Section 11(a)</u> (including any willful breach or disclosure of material confidential information or other disclosure which could reasonably be expected to result in material harm to the Company), Executive shall cease to be eligible for the benefits in <u>Section 9(d)(ii)(B)</u>.

Following Executive's termination of employment pursuant to a mutually agreed succession plan, except as set forth in <u>Sections 9(d)(ii)</u>, <u>13 and 16</u> and Executive's rights with regard to indemnification and directors and officers liability insurance, Executive shall have no further rights to any compensation or any other benefits under this Agreement.

(e) <u>Notice of Termination</u>. Any purported termination of employment by the Company or by Executive (other than due to Executive's death) shall be communicated by written Notice of Termination to the other party hereto in accordance with <u>Section 15(h)</u> hereof. For purposes of this Agreement, a "<u>Notice of Termination</u>" shall mean a notice which shall indicate the specific termination provision in this Agreement relied upon and shall set forth in reasonable detail the facts and circumstances claimed to provide a basis for termination of employment under the provision so indicated.

Schulman Employment Agreement

Page 12 of 23

10. Non-Competition.

(a) Executive acknowledges and recognizes the highly competitive nature of the businesses of the Company and its Affiliates and accordingly agrees as follows:

(i) During the Employment Term and, for a period of one (1) year following the date Executive ceases to be employed by the Company (the "<u>Restricted Period</u>"), Executive will not directly or indirectly:

(A) engage in or participate in a Competitive Business (as defined below). For purposes of this Agreement, "Competitive Business" shall mean any entity, person or business, or any division, business unit or segment, that is primarily engaged in, devotes substantial resources to, or generates more than fifteen percent (15%) of its revenue from, (i) the wireless youth telecommunications business (pre- or post-paid) or (ii) any other business that competes with the wireless telecommunications business of the Company or its subsidiaries as in effect upon the date of Executive's termination of employment (or (x) any other material line of business of the Company or its subsidiaries as of the date of termination of Executive's employment or (y) businesses which the Company or its subsidiaries have specific plans to conduct as material lines of business during the Restricted Period and as to which Executive is aware of such planning) (the "Company Business") in the United States or any other geographical area where the Company manufactures, produces, sells, leases, rents, licenses or otherwise provides its products or services;

(B) enter the employ of, or render any services to, any entity, person or business, or any division, business unit or segment who or which is a Competitive Business or which has an Affiliate that is engaged in a Competitive Business; provided that, notwithstanding the foregoing, it is agreed it shall not be a breach of Section 10(a)(i)(A) or (B) for Executive to provide services to an entity or person, that is not itself a Competitive Business, but either (I) has a division, business unit or segment that is a Competitive Business or (y) has a division, business unit or segment that is a Competitive Business, so long as Executive demonstrates to the Company's reasonable satisfaction that Executive does not and will not, directly or indirectly, provide services or advice to such division, business unit or segment, or such Affiliate (or its division, business unit or segment) that is the Competitive Business, provided that for this purpose services or advice shall be deemed not to include services or advice that is unrelated to the operations, management, strategic planning or marketing activities of any aspect of the business of such division, business unit or segment) that is competitive with the Company Business;

(C) acquire a financial interest in, or otherwise become actively involved with, any Competitive Business, directly or indirectly, as an individual, partner, shareholder, officer, director, principal, agent, trustee or consultant; or

(D) interfere with, or attempt to interfere with, business relationships (whether formed before, on or after the date of this Agreement) between the Company or any of its Affiliates and customers, clients, suppliers, partners, members or investors of the Company or its Affiliates existing as of the date of Executive's termination of employment. For the avoidance of doubt, the foregoing restriction with respect to ultimate consumers of the Company's business shall mean solely that Executive shall not, directly or indirectly, target, in particular, the Company's ultimate consumers.

Schulman Employment Agreement

Page 13 of 23
(ii) Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in this Agreement, Executive may, directly or indirectly own, solely as an investment (or in connection with employment or retention), securities of any person engaged in a Competitive Business, which are publicly traded on a national or regional stock exchange or on the over-the-counter market if Executive (i) is not a controlling person of, or a member of a group which controls, such person and (ii) does not, directly or indirectly, own three percent (3%) or more of any class of securities of such person.

(iii) During the Restricted Period, Executive will not, whether on Executive's own behalf or on behalf of or in conjunction with any person, company, business entity or other organization whatsoever, directly or indirectly:

(A) solicit or encourage any employee of the Company or its Affiliates (other than his secretary and administrative assistant) to leave the employment of the Company or its Affiliates; provided the foregoing shall not be violated by general advertising for employees or undirected activities of search firms; or

(B) hire any person who was employed by the Company or its Affiliates as of the date of Executive's termination of employment with the Company or who left the employment of the Company or its Affiliates coincident with, or within six (6) months prior to or after, the termination of Executive's employment with the Company (other than his secretary and administrative assistant); provided that the foregoing shall not limit any entity with which Executive is associated from hiring any person so long as Executive is not, directly or indirectly, involved in the hiring process.

(iv) During the Restricted Period, Executive will not, directly or indirectly, solicit or encourage to cease to work with the Company or its Affiliates any consultant then under contract with the Company or its Affiliates.

(b) It is expressly understood and agreed that although Executive and the Company consider the restrictions contained in this <u>Section 10</u> to be reasonable, if a final judicial determination is made by a court of competent jurisdiction that the time or territory or any other restriction contained in this Agreement is an unenforceable restriction against Executive, the provisions of this Agreement shall not be rendered void but shall be deemed amended to apply as to such maximum time and territory and to such maximum extent as such court may judicially determine or indicate to be enforceable. Alternatively, if any court of competent jurisdiction finds that any restriction contained in this Agreement is unenforceable, and such restriction cannot be amended so as to make it enforceable, such finding shall not affect the enforceability of any of the other restrictions contained herein.

Schulman Employment Agreement

Page 14 of 23

11. Confidentiality; Inventions.

(a) Confidentiality. Executive will not at any time (whether during or after Executive's employment with the Company), (i) except as required by law (or as Executive reasonably determines in good faith during the Employment Term is necessary in the conduct of the business and in the best interests of the Company), disclose or provide to any third party or (ii) use for Executive's own benefit, purposes or account or the benefit, purposes or account of any other person, firm, partnership, joint venture, association, corporation or other business organization, entity or enterprise other than the Company and any of its subsidiaries or Affiliates, in each case, any trade secrets, know-how, software developments, inventions, formulae, technology, designs and drawings, or any Company property or confidential information relating to research, operations, finances, current and proposed products and services, vendors, customers, advertising, costs, marketing, trading, investment, sales activities, promotion, manufacturing processes, or the business and affairs of the Company generally, or of any subsidiary or Affiliate of the Company ("Confidential Information") without the prior written authorization of the Company; provided that the foregoing shall not apply to information which is not unique to the Company or which is generally known to the industry or the public, in each case, other than as a result of Executive's breach of this covenant or the wrongful acts of others who were under confidentiality obligations as to the item or items involved and such obligation is known to Executive. Except as required by law, Executive will not disclose to anyone, other than his immediate family and legal or financial advisors, the existence or contents of this Agreement; provided that Executive may disclose to any prospective future employer the provisions of Sections 10 and 11 of this Agreement provided they are advised of the need to maintain the confidentiality of such terms. Executive agrees that upon termination of Executive's employment with the Company for any reason, he will return to the Company immediately all memoranda, books, papers, plans, information, letters and other data, and all copies thereof or therefrom, in any way relating to the business of the Company, its Affiliates and subsidiaries, except that he may retain only those portions of personal notes, notebooks and diaries that do not contain Confidential Information.

(b) <u>Prior Inventions</u>. To the fullest extent permissible by law, Executive hereby grants the Company a non-exclusive royalty-free, irrevocable, perpetual, worldwide license under all rights, if any, owned by Executive in any inventions, works of authorship, developments and other intellectual property ("<u>Inventions</u>") that were created or contributed to by Executive either solely or jointly with others prior to Executive's employment with the Company (collectively referred to as "<u>Prior Inventions</u>") to make, have made, copy, modify, distribute, use and sell works of authorship, products, services, processes and machines and to otherwise operate the Company's current and future business.

Schulman Employment Agreement

Page 15 of 23

(c) <u>Ownership of Inventions</u>. Executive agrees that Executive will promptly make full written disclosure to the Company, and Executive hereby assigns to the Company, or its designee, all of Executive's right, title, and interest in and to any and all Inventions, whether or not patentable, which Executive may solely or jointly conceive or develop or reduce to practice, or cause to be conceived or developed or reduced to practice, during the period of time Executive is in the employ of the Company (collectively referred to as "<u>Company Inventions</u>"). Executive further acknowledges that all original works of authorship that are created or contributed to by Executive (solely or jointly with others) within the scope of and during the period of Executive's employment with the Company are to be deemed "works made for hire," as that term is defined in the United States Copyright Act (17 U.S.C. Section 101), and the Company or its designee for all territories of the world in perpetuity, including any and all copyright registrations, copyright applications and all other copyrightable materials, including any renewals and extensions thereof, and in and to all works based upon, derived from, or incorporating the works covered by such copyrights and in and to all income, royalties, damages, claims, and payments now or hereinafter due or payable with respect thereto, and in all causes of action, either in law or in equity for past, present or future infringement based on said copyrights, and in and to all rights corresponding to the foregoing throughout the world. To the extent any of such works are deemed not to be "works made for hire," Executive hereby assigns the copyright and all other intellectual property rights in such works to the Company.

(d) <u>Contracts with the United States</u>. Executive agrees to execute any licenses or assignments as with regard to Company Inventions as reasonably required by any contract between the Company and the United States or any of its agencies.

(e) <u>Maintenance of Records</u>. Executive agrees to keep and maintain adequate and current written records of all Company Inventions made by Executive (solely or jointly with others) during the term and within the scope of Executive's employment with the Company. The records will be in the form of notes, sketches, drawings, and any other format that may be specified by the Company. The records will be available to and remain the sole property and intellectual property of the Company at all times.

(f) Further Assurances. Executive covenants to take all reasonably requested actions and execute all reasonable requested documents to assist the Company, or its designee, at the Company's expense (but without further remuneration), in every way to secure the Company's above rights in the Prior Inventions and Company Inventions and any copyrights, patents, mask work rights or other intellectual property rights relating thereto in any and all countries, and to pursue any patents or registrations with respect thereto. Section 11 shall survive the termination of this Agreement and Executive's employment. If the Company is unable for any reason to secure Executive's signature on any document for this purpose, then Executive hereby irrevocably designates and appoints the Company and its duly authorized officers and agents as Executive's agent and attorney in fact, to act for and in Executive's behalf and stead to execute any documents and to do all other lawfully permitted acts in connection with the foregoing.

12. Specific Performance. Executive acknowledges and agrees that the Company's remedies at law for a breach or threatened breach of any of the provisions of <u>Section 10</u> or <u>Section 11</u> would be inadequate and the Company would suffer irreparable damages as a result of such breach or threatened breach. In recognition of this fact, Executive agrees that, in the event of such a breach or threatened breach, in addition to any remedies at law, the Company, without posting any bond, shall be entitled to obtain equitable relief in the form of specific performance, temporary restraining order, temporary or permanent injunction or any other equitable remedy which may then be available.

Schulman Employment Agreement

Page 16 of 23

13. <u>280G Gross-Up</u>. Attachment A hereto sets forth Executive's rights with regard to a gross-up of the excise tax, if any, incurred under Section 4999 of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended (the "<u>Code</u>"), as a result of the Merger and any occurrences thereafter that result in an excise tax because of its relationship to the Merger and its resulting treatment as contingent on a Change in Control of VMU, and shall survive any termination of Executive's employment. For the avoidance of doubt, Attachment A shall not be applicable with regard to any excise tax incurred under Code Section 4999 resulting from a change of ownership or effective control or a change of the ownership of a substantial portion of the assets of the Company covered by Code Section 280G(b)(2) following the consummation of the Merger (a "<u>Future</u> <u>280G Event</u>"). With respect to a Future 280G Event, Executive's rights with regard to a gross-up of resulting excise tax, if any, incurred under Section 4999 of the Code, shall be equivalent to the gross-up rights provided to the Chief Executive Officer.

14. Disputes.

Any dispute with regard to the enforcement of this Agreement or any matter relating to the employment of Executive by the Company including but not limited to disputes relating to claims of employment discrimination, alleged torts or any violation of law other than the seeking of injunctive relief to preserve the status quo pending arbitration in accordance with applicable law under <u>Section 12</u> hereof, shall be exclusively resolved by a single arbitrator at an arbitration to be conducted in New York City before, and pursuant to the National Rules for the Resolution of Employment Disputes rules of the American Arbitration Association ("<u>AAA</u>") with the arbitrator applying the substantive law of the State of New York as provided for under <u>Section 15(a)</u> hereof. The AAA shall provide the parties hereto with lists for the selection of arbitrators composed entirely of arbitrators who are members of the National Academy of Arbitrators and who have prior experience in the arbitration of disputes between employers and senior executives. The determination of the arbitrator shall be final and binding on the parties hereto and judgment therein may be entered in any court of competent jurisdiction. Each party shall pay its own attorneys fees and disbursements and other costs of the arbitration, subject to <u>Section 15(m</u>) of this Agreement; <u>provided</u> that if the arbitrator determines that overall Executive has prevailed in the arbitration, Executive shall be entitled as part of the award to reimbursement by the Company for the reasonable fees and disbursements of counsel actually incurred by Executive in connection with such arbitration proceeding. If the foregoing proviso is applicable, the Company shall within sixty (60) days of the award pay Executive such amount, subject to an obligation of the Executive to repay if judgment on such portion of the award is not upheld by the ultimate decider of fact.

15. Miscellaneous.

(a) <u>Governing Law; Jurisdiction</u>. This Agreement shall be governed by and construed in accordance with the laws of the State of New York, without regard to conflicts of laws principles thereof. Any suit, action or proceeding related to this Agreement, or any judgment entered by any court related to this Agreement, may be brought only in a court of competent jurisdiction in the State of New York, and the parties hereby submit to the exclusive jurisdiction of such courts. The parties (and any Affiliates of the Company or beneficiary or permitted transferee of Executive, or any successor to the Company or the Company's Affiliate) irrevocably waive any objections which they may now or hereafter have to the laying of venue of any suit, action or proceeding brought in any court of competent jurisdiction in the State of New York, and hereby irrevocably waive any claim that any such action, suit or proceeding has been brought in an inconvenient forum.

Schulman Employment Agreement

Page 17 of 23

(b) Entire Agreement/Amendments. As of the Commencement Date, this Agreement contains the entire understanding of the parties with respect to the employment of Executive by the Company. There are no restrictions, agreements, promises, warranties, covenants or undertakings between the parties with respect to the subject matter herein other than those expressly set forth herein. This Agreement may not be altered, modified, or amended except by written instrument signed by the parties hereto.

(c) <u>No Waiver</u>. The failure of a party to insist upon strict adherence to any term of this Agreement on any occasion shall not be considered a waiver of such party's rights or deprive such party of the right thereafter to insist upon strict adherence to that term or any other term of this Agreement.

(d) <u>Severability</u>. In the event that any one or more of the provisions of this Agreement shall be or become invalid, illegal or unenforceable in any respect, the validity, legality and enforceability of the remaining provisions of this Agreement shall not be affected thereby.

(e) <u>Assignment</u>. This Agreement shall not be assignable by Executive. This Agreement may be assigned by the Company only to a person or entity which is a successor in interest to substantially all of the business operations of the Company, and provided that such assignee promptly delivers to Executive a written assumption of the obligations hereunder. Upon such assignment, the rights and obligations of the Company hereunder shall become the rights and obligations of such successor person or entity.

(f) <u>Mitigation/No Set Off/Beneficiary</u>. Executive shall have no obligation to mitigate any amounts due him under <u>Section 9</u> and any such amounts shall not be reduced by amounts earned by Executive for subsequent employment. The Company's obligation to pay Executive the amounts provided and to make the arrangements provided hereunder shall not be subject to set off, counterclaim or recoupment. In the event Executive dies after termination of employment, but prior to the payment of any amounts due under <u>Section 9</u>, such amounts shall be paid to Executive's estate or designated beneficiary.

(g) <u>Successors; Binding Agreement</u>. This Agreement shall inure to the benefit of and be binding upon personal or legal representatives, executors, administrators, successors, heirs, distributes, devises and legatees.

(h) <u>Notice</u>. For the purpose of this Agreement, notices and all other communications provided for in the Agreement shall be in writing and shall be deemed to have been duly given when delivered by hand or overnight courier or three days after it has been mailed by United States registered mail, return receipt requested, postage prepaid, addressed to the respective addresses set forth below Agreement, or to such other address as either party may have furnished to the other in writing in accordance herewith, except that notice of change of address shall be effective only upon receipt.

Schulman Employment Agreement

Page 18 of 23

If to the Company:

General Counsel Sprint Nextel Corporation 6200 Sprint Parkway Overland Park, KS 66251

If to Executive:

To the most recent address of Executive set forth in the personnel records of the Company.

(i) <u>Executive Representation</u>. Executive hereby represents to the Company that the execution and delivery of this Agreement by Executive and the Company and the performance by Executive of Executive's duties hereunder, shall not constitute a breach of, or otherwise contravene, the terms of any employment agreement or other agreement or policy to which Executive is a party or otherwise bound. The Company acknowledges that Executive is subject to certain confidentiality and nonsolicitation obligations with regard to his prior employer (pursuant to the Amended and Restated Employment Agreement by and between Priceline.com Incorporated and Daniel H. Schulman, dated December 20, 2000) and agrees not to require Executive to violate such obligations, and Executive agrees to fulfill his confidentiality and nonsolicitation obligations. Executive hereby represents that he has previously disclosed to the Company in writing all competition, solicitation and confidentiality covenants to which he is subject.

(j) <u>Prior Agreements</u>. This Agreement supersedes all prior agreements and understandings (including verbal agreements) between Executive and the Company and/or its Affiliates regarding the terms and conditions of Executive's employment with the Company. Until the Commencement Date, the Prior Agreement shall remain in full force and effect and apply to any matter occurring prior to the Commencement Date. In the event the Merger is not consummated and the Merger Agreement is terminated this Agreement shall be null and void and the Prior Agreement shall continue in full force and effect.

(k) <u>Cooperation</u>. Executive shall provide his reasonable cooperation in connection with any action or proceeding (or any appeal from any action or proceeding) which relates to events occurring during Executive's employment hereunder. This provision shall survive any termination of this Agreement.

(1) <u>Withholding Taxes</u>. The Company may withhold from any amounts payable under this Agreement such Federal, state and local taxes as may be required to be withheld pursuant to any applicable law or regulation. With respect to any tax withholdings that become due in connection with the vesting of Executive's Restricted Units or Restricted Stock Units, Executive shall be entitled to satisfy the tax withholding requirements thereon by having the Company withhold a portion of such Units or Restricted Stock Units (as the case may be) equal to the statutory minimum required withholding amounts.

Schulman Employment Agreement

Page 19 of 23

(m) <u>Legal Fees</u>. The Company shall pay the reasonable legal fees (based only upon actual time charges and disbursements of counsel) incurred by Executive in negotiating and entering into this Agreement. Any reimbursement that is treated as taxable income shall be paid to Executive promptly and in accordance with <u>Section 16(c)</u> hereof.

(n) <u>Counterparts</u>. This Agreement may be signed in counterparts, each of which shall be an original, with the same effect as if the signatures thereto and hereto were upon the same instrument.

16. Compliance with IRC Section 409A.

(a) The intent of the parties is that payments and benefits under this Agreement comply with Internal Revenue Code Section 409A and the regulations and guidance promulgated thereunder ("Section 409A") and, accordingly, to the maximum extent permitted, this Agreement shall be interpreted to be in compliance therewith. If Executive notifies the Company (with specificity as to the reason therefor) that Executive believes that any provision of this Agreement (or of any award of compensation, including equity compensation or benefits) would cause Executive to incur any additional tax or interest under Section 409A and the Company concurs with such belief or the Company (without any obligation whatsoever to do so) independently makes such determination, the Company shall, after consulting with Executive, promptly reform such provision to attempt to comply with Section 409A through good faith modifications to the minimum extent reasonably appropriate to conform with Section 409A. To the extent that any provision hereof is modified in order to comply with Section 409A, such modification shall be timely made in good faith and shall, to the maximum extent reasonably possible, maintain the original intent and economic benefit to Executive and the Company of the applicable provision without violating the provisions of Section 409A. From time to time, the Company shall review its plans, programs and payroll practices with respect to Section 409A, and, if it determines in good faith that a revision or modification.

(b) A termination of employment shall not be deemed to have occurred for purposes of any provision of this Agreement providing for the payment of any amounts or benefits that is considered "nonqualified deferred compensation" under Section 409A upon or following a termination of employment unless such termination is also a Separation from Service (as defined below) and, for purposes of any such provision of this Agreement, references to a "termination," "termination of employment" or like terms shall mean Separation from Service. If Executive is deemed on the date of termination to be a "specified employee" within the meaning of that term under Section 409A(a)(2)(B), then with regard to any payment or the provision of any benefit that is specified herein as subject to this <u>Section</u> or is otherwise considered "nonqualified deferred compensation" under Section 409A (whether under this Agreement, any other plan, program, payroll practice or any equity grant) and is due upon Executive's Separation from Service, such payment or benefit shall not be made or provided until the date which is the earlier of (A) the expiration of the six (6)-month period measured from the date of such Separation from Service or equity grant shall hereby be deemed amended accordingly. Upon the expiration of the Delay Period, all payments and benefits delayed pursuant to this <u>Section 16(b)</u> (whether they would have otherwise been payable in a single sum or in installments in the absence of such delay) shall be paid or reimbursed to Executive in a lump sum, and any remaining payments and benefits due under this Agreement shall be paid or provided in accordance with the normal payment dates specified for them herein.

Schulman Employment Agreement

Page 20 of 23

(c) All expenses or other reimbursements paid pursuant to <u>Sections 8(a) and 15(m)</u> hereof that are taxable income to the Executive shall in no event be paid later than the end of the calendar year next following the calendar year in which Executive incurs such expense or pays such related tax. With regard to any provision herein that provides for reimbursement of costs and expenses or in-kind benefits, except as permitted by Section 409A, (i) the right to reimbursement or in-kind benefits shall not be subject to liquidation or exchange for another benefit, (ii) the amount of expenses eligible for reimbursement, of in-kind benefits, provided during any taxable year shall not affect the expenses eligible for reimbursement, or in-kind benefits to be provided, in any other taxable year, provided that the foregoing clause (ii) shall not be violated without regard to expenses reimbursed under any arrangement covered by Internal Revenue Code Section 105(b) solely because such expenses are subject to a limit related to the period the arrangement is in effect and (iii) such payments shall be made on or before the last day of Executive's taxable year following the calendar year in which the Executive remits the related tax. Any reimbursement of expenses incurred due to a tax audit or litigation shall be made no later than the end of the calendar year immediately following the calendar year in which the taxes are to be remitted, the end of the calendar year following the calendar year in which the audit or litigation is completed.

(d) Whenever a payment under this Agreement specifies a payment period with reference to a number of days (e.g., "payment shall be made within thirty (30) days following the date of termination"), the actual date of payment within the specified period shall be within the sole discretion of the Company. Notwithstanding the foregoing, any payment or reimbursement made pursuant to Attachment A shall be paid to the Executive promptly and in no event later than the end of the calendar year next following the calendar year in which the related tax is paid by the Executive or where no taxes are required to be remitted, the end of the Executive's calendar year following the Executive's calendar year in which the audit is completed or there is a final and nonappealable settlement or other resolution of the litigation.

Schulman Employment Agreement

Page 21 of 23

(e) "Separation from Service" means "separation from service" from the Company and its subsidiaries as described under Code Section 409A and the guidance and Treasury regulations issued thereunder. Separation from Service will occur on the date on which the Executive's level of services to the Company decreases to 21 percent or less of the average level of services performed by the Executive over the immediately preceding 36-month period (or if providing services for less than 36 months, such lesser period) after taking into account any services that the Executive provided prior to such date or that the Company and the Executive reasonably anticipate the Executive may provide (whether as an employee or as an independent contractor) after such date. For purposes of the determination of whether the Executive has had a Separation from Service, the term "Company" shall mean the Company and any affiliate with which the Company would be considered a single employer under Code Section 414(b) or 414(c), provided that in applying Code Sections 1563(a)(1), (2), and (3) for purposes of determining a controlled group of corporations under Code Section 414(b), the language "at least 50 percent" is used instead of "at least 80 percent" each place it appears in Code Sections 1563(a)(1), (2) and (3), and in applying Treasury Regulation Section 1.414(c)-2 for purposes of determining trades or businesses (whether or not incorporated) that are under common control for purposes of Code Section 414(c), "at least 50 percent" is used instead of "at least 80 percent" each place it appears in Treasury Regulation Section 1.414(c)-2. In addition, where the use of such definition of "Company" for purposes of determining a Separation from Service is based upon legitimate business criteria, in applying Code Sections 1563(a)(1), (2), and (3) for purposes of determining a controlled group of corporations under Code Section 414(b), the language "at least 20 percent" is used instead of "at least 80 percent" at each place it appears in Code Sections 1563(a)(1), (2) and (3), and in applying Treasury Regulation Section 1.414(c)-2 for purposes of determining trades or businesses (whether or not incorporated) that are under common control for purposes of Code Section 414(c), "at least 20 percent" is used instead of "at least 80 percent" at each place it appears in Treasury Regulation Section 1.414(c)-2.

[Signature Page to Follow]

Schulman Employment Agreement

Page 22 of 23

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Company has caused this Agreement to be signed by an officer pursuant to the authority of its Board, and the Executive has executed this Agreement, as of the day and year first written above.

SPRINT NEXTEL CORPORATION

/s/ Sandra J. Price

By: Sandra J. Price Senior Vice President, Human Resources

DANIEL H. SCHULMAN

/s/ Daniel H. Schulman

Schulman Employment Agreement (Back To Top)

Page 23 of 23

Section 4: EX-12 (COMPUTATION OF RATIO OF EARNINGS TO COMBINED FIXED CHARGES)

Exhibit 12

Computation of Ratio of Earnings to Combined Fixed Charges and Preferred Stock Dividends

		F	or the Years Ended December 31,		
	2009	2008	2007	2006	2005
	and the second second	and the second	(in millions)	ana ana ana ana ana ana ana a	a sasa asin na ana ana
 Earnings: the sector is the sector of the sec		s de la della de la della d	승규는 눈가 넣었다.		나는 것은 말했는 것
Income (loss) from continuing operations before income taxes	(\$3,494)	(\$ 4,060)	(\$ 29,775)	\$1,483	\$1,291
Equity in (income) loss of unconsolidated investments	803	64	3	6	(107)
Fixed charges	2,047	2,094	2,213	2,242	1,742
Interest capitalized	(12)	(123)	(127)	(113)	(53)
Amortization of interest capitalized	85	80	72	107	98
Earnings (loss), as adjusted	(571)	(1,945)	(27,614)	3,725	2,971
Fixed charges:					
Interest expense, gross	1,450	1,362	1.433	1,533	1,294
Interest capitalized	12	123	127	113	53
Portion of rentals representative of interest	585	<u> </u>	<u>653</u>	596	395
Fixed charges	2,047	2,094	2,213	2,242	1,742
Preferred stock dividends paid	0	0	0	3	1
Total fixed charges	2,047	2,094	2,213	2,242	1,742
Total fixed charges and preferred stock dividends	2,047	2,094	2,213	2,245	1,753
Ratio of combined earnings to fixed charges and preferred stock dividends	(1)	(2)	(3)	1.66	1.69
5 5 m p	Conversion of the local division of the loca				

(1)Earnings, as adjusted were inadequate to cover fixed charges by \$2.6 billion in 2009.
 (2)Earnings, as adjusted were inadequate to cover fixed charges by \$4.0 billion in 2008.
 (3)Earnings, as adjusted were inadequate to cover fixed charges by \$29.8 billion in 2007.

(Back To Top)

Section 5: EX-21 (SUBSIDIARIES OF THE REGISTRANT)

Exhibit 21

SPRINT NEXTEL CORPORATION SUBSIDIARIES OF REGISTRANT

1

Sprint Nextel Corporation is the parent. The subsidiaries of Sprint Nextel Corporation are as follows:

Jurisdiction of Incorporation Ownership Interest Held By Its Immediate

No	or Organization	Parent
	Defaware	100
Alamosa Holdings, Inc.		
Subsidiary: AirGate PCS, Inc.	Delaware	100
Subsidiaries:		
AGW Leasing Company, Inc.	Delaware	100
AirGate Network Services, LLC	Delaware	100
AirGate Service Company, Inc.	Delaware	100
Alamosa PCS Holdings, Inc.	Delaware	100
Subsidiary:		
Alamosa (Delaware), Inc.	Delaware	100
Subsidiaries:		
Alamosa Delaware Operations, LLC	Delaware	100
•	Delaware	100
Alamosa Holdings, LLC		
Subsidiary: Alamosa PCS, Inc.	Delaware	100
Subsidiaries:		
Alamosa Wisconsin GP, LLC	Wisconsin	100
Subsidiary:		
Alamosa Wisconsin Limited Partnership	Wisconsin	
Subsidiary:	,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,	
Alamosa (Wisconsin) Properties, LLC	Wisconsin	100
Alamosa (wisconsin) Hoperdes, EEC	Delaware	10
Alamosa Limited, LLC	Delaware	10
Subsidiary:	Dolanda	••
Texas Telecommunications, LP	Texas	9
Subsidiary:	T CAUS	
Alamosa Properties, LP	Texas	9
Alamosa Delaware GP, LLC	Delaware	01
Subsidiaries:	Delaware	
Alamosa Properties, LP	Texas	
Texas Telecommunications, LP	Texas	
Alamosa Wisconsin Limited Partnership	Wisconsin	9
Alamosa Wissouri, LLC	Missouri	10
Subsidiary:	Missouri	10
Alamosa Missouri Properties, LLC	Missouri	10
Washington Oregon Wireless, LLC	Oregon	10
Subsidiaries:	Oregon	10
Washington Oregon Wireless Licenses, LLC	Delaware	10
Washington Oregon Wireless Properties, LLC	Delaware	10
SWLP, L.L.C.	Oklahoma	10
SwEP, L.L.C. Subsidiary:	Oktanoula	10
Southwest PCS, L.P.	Oklahoma	9
Soudiwest FCD, E.L.	Okianoma	9

		Ownership Interest Held
Name	Jurisdiction of Incorporation or Organization	By Its Immediate Parent
(Alamosa Holdings, LLC subsidiaries continued)		
	Oklahoma	100
SWGP, L.L.C.	Oklanoma	100
Subsidiary: Southwest PCS, L.P.	Oklahoma	1
Southwest PCS, L.P. Subsidiaries:	Oklanolina	
Subsidiaries. Southwest PCS Licenses, LLC	Delaware	100
Southwest PCS Elections, LLC	Delaware	100
•	Delaware	100
American Telecasting, Inc.	Delaware	100
Subsidiary:	Delaware	29.63(1)
SN UHC 3, Inc. (see People's Choice TV Corp. for SN UHC 3, Inc. subs; see endnote)	Georgia	100
Atlanta MDS Co., Inc.	Georgia	100
Subsidiary:	Delaware	4.42(2)
SN UHC 2, Inc. (see Sprint WBC of New York, Inc. for SN UHC 2, Inc. subs; see endnote)	Delaware	100
Caroline Ventures, Inc.	Delaware	100
C FON Corporation	Delaware	100
iPCS, Inc.	Delawale	100
Subsidiary:	Delaware	100
Bright PCS Holdings, Inc.	Delaware	100
Subsidiary:	Ohio	100
Bright Personal Communications Services, LLC	Delaware	100
iPCS Wireless, Inc.	Delawale	100
Subsidiary:	Delaware	100
iPCS Equipment, Inc.	Ohio	100
Horizon Personal Communications, Inc.	Delaware	100
IWO Holdings, Inc.	Delawale	100
Subsidiary:	Delaware	100
Independent Wireless One Corporation	Delaware	100
Subsidiary:	Delaware	100
Independent Wireless One Leased Realty Corporation	California	100
Los Angeles MDS Company, Inc.	Camonna	100
Subsidiary:	Delaware	8.59(2)
SN UHC 2, Inc. (see Sprint WBC of New York, Inc. for SN UHC 2, Inc. subs; see endnote)	Delaware	100
New York MDS, Inc.	Delaware	100
Subsidiary:	Deleurope	21,58(2)
SN UHC 2, Inc. (see Sprint WBC of New York, Inc. for SN UHC 2, Inc. subs; see endnote)	Delaware Delaware	100
Nextel Communications, Inc.	Delaware	100
Subsidiaries:	Dalauran	100
Dial Call Midwest, Inc.	Delaware	- • •
NCI 900 Spectrum Holdings, Inc.	Delaware	100
Subsidiaries:		100
ACI 900, Inc.	Delaware	100

	Jurisdiction of Incorporation or Organization	Ownershij Interest Held By Its Immediate Parent
	or Organization	FATER
(Nextel Finance Company subsidiaries continued)		
Velocita Wireless Holding Corp.	Delaware	100
Subsidiaries:	Delawara	96.17
Machine License Holding, LLC	Delaware	90.17
Velocita Wireless Holding, LLC	Delaware	100
Subsidiaries:	Delaware	3.83
Machine License Holding, LLC	Delaware	100
Nextel Finance Company	Delawaic	100
Subsidiaries:	Delaware	100
FCI 900, Inc.	Delaware	100
Nextel of California, Inc.	Delawaic	100
Subsidiaries: Boost Mobile, LLC	Delaware	100
Nextel Boost of California, LLC	Delaware	100
Nextel Communications of the Mid-Atlantic, Inc.	Delaware	100
Subsidiary:	Delaware	100
Nextel Boost of the Mid-Atlantic, LLC	Delaware	100
Nextel License Acquisition Corp.	Delaware	100
Nexter Electise Acquisition Corp.	Delaware	100
Subsidiary:		
Nextel Boost of New York, LLC	Delaware	100
Nextel Operations, Inc.	Delaware	100
Subsidiary:		
Nextel Retail Stores, LLC	Delaware	100
Nextel South Corp.	Georgia	100
Subsidiaries:		
Nextel Boost South, LLC	Delaware	100
Nextel License Holdings 1, Inc.	Delaware	100
Nextel License Holdings 3, Inc.	Delaware	100
Nextel Systems Corp.	Delaware	100
Nextel of Texas, Inc.	Texas	100
Subsidiary:		
Nextel Boost of Texas, LLC	Delaware	100
Nextel West Corp.	Delaware	100
Subsidiaries		
Nextel Boost West, LLC	Delaware	100
Nextel West Services, LLC	Delaware	100
Nextel License Holdings 2, Inc.	Delaware	100
Nextel License Holdings 4, Inc.	Delaware	100
Nextel of Puerto Rico, Inc.	Puerto Rico	100
Subsidiary:		
Nextel License Holdings 5, Inc.	Puerto Rico	100
Sprint Nextel Holdings (ME) Corp.	Delaware	100
Tower Parent Corp.	Delaware	100
Unrestricted Subsidiary Funding Company	Delaware	100
Subsidiaries:		
Nextel 220 License Acquisition Corp.	Delaware	100

	Jurisdiction of Incorporation	Ownership Interest Held By Its Immediate
Name	or Organization	Parent
(Nextel Finance Company subsidiaries continued)		
Nextel Broadband, Inc.	Delaware	100
Nextel Data Investments 1, Inc.	Delaware	100
Nextel Unrestricted Relocation Corp.	Delaware	100
Nextel 700 Guard Band Corp.	Delaware	100
SN UHC 1, Inc.	Delaware	100
Subsidiary:	Delaware	54.59
Sprint HoldCo, LLC	Delaware	54.59
Subsidiary:	Delaware	56.361910
Clearwire Communications LLC	Delaware	56.361914
Clearwire Corporation	Delaware	100
Unrestricted UMTS Funding Company		
Domestic USF Corp.	Delaware	100
Subsidiaries		100
Falcon Administration, L.L.C.	Washington Delaware	100 100
Nextel WIP Corp.	Delawale	100
Subsidiary:	Delaware	100
Nextel Partners, Inc. Subsidiary:	Delawae	100
Nextel Partners Operating Corp.	Delaware	100
Subsidiaries:		
Nextel Partners of Upstate New York, Inc.	Delaware	100
Nextel WIP Expansion Corp.	Delaware	100
Nextel WIP Expansion Two Corp.	Delaware	100
Nextel WIP Lease Corp.	Delaware	100
Nextel WIP License Corp.	Delaware	100
NPCR, Inc.	Delaware	100
Subsidiary:		100
Nextel Partners Equipment LLC	Nevada	100
NPFC, Inc.	Nevada	100
Nextel Boost Investment, Inc.	Delaware	100
Subsidiary:	Delaware	100
Boost Worldwide, Inc.	Delaware	100
Nextel China Holding Company	Delaware	100
NCI 700, Inc.	Delaware	100
Sprint Nextel Aviation, Inc. Unrestricted Extend America Investment Corp.	Delaware	100
Unrestricted Subscriber Equipment Leasing Company, Inc.	Delaware	100
People's Choice TV Corp.	Delaware	100
Subsidiaries:		
G & S Television Network, Inc.	Michigan	100
Subsidiary:	5	
SN UHC 3, Inc. (see People's Choice TV Corp. for SN UHC 3, Inc. subs; see endnote)	Delaware	1.41())
SN UHC 3, Inc. (see SN UHC 3, Inc. subs below; see endnote)	Delaware	53.55(1)
Subsidiary:		
Sprint HoldCo, LLC	Delaware	30.35
Subsidiary:		
Clearwire Communications LLC	Delaware	56.361910

	Jurisdiction of Incorporation or Organization	Ownership Interest Held By Its Immediate Parent
Name	Ci Organization	
(People's Choice TV Corp. subsidiaries continued)	Delawara	56.36191(4)
Clearwire Corporation	Delaware	
Pin Drop Insurance, Ltd.	Bermuda	100
San Francisco MDS, Inc.	California	100
Subsidiary:		
SN UHC 2, Inc. (see Sprint WBC of New York, Inc. for SN UHC 2, Inc. subs; see endnote)	Delaware	4.18(2)
S-N GC GP, Inc.	Delaware	100
Subsidiaries:		_
Gulf Coast Wireless Limited Partnership (see S-N GC HoldCo, LLC)	Louisiana Partnership	2
S-N GC HoldCo, LLC (see S-N GC LP HoldCo, Inc.)	Delaware LLC	1
Subsidiary:		~~
Gulf Coast Wireless Limited Partnership (see S-N GC GP, Inc.)	Louisiana Partnership	98
S-N GC LP HoldCo, Inc.	Delaware	100
Subsidiary:		
S-N GC HoldCo, LLC (see S-N GC GP, Inc.)	Delaware LLC	99
SPCS Caribe Inc.	Puerto Rico	100
Sprint Asian American, Inc.	Kansas	100
Sprint Capital Corporation	Delaware	100
Subsidiary:		100
EQF Holdings, LLC	Delaware LLC	100
SprintCom, Inc.	Kansas	100
Subsidiaries:	.	100
SprintCom ECP I, L.L.C.	Delaware	100
Subsidiary:		
Enterprise Communications Partnership (see SprintCom		5 0
ECP II, L.L.C.)	Georgia Partnership	50
Subsidiaries:		100
Enterprise Digital PCS, LLC	Georgia	100
Enterprise Towers, LLC	Georgia	100
Enterprise Wireless, LLC	Georgia Delaware	100
SprintCom ECP II, L.L.C.	Delaware	100
Subsidiary:		
Enterprise Communications Partnership (see SprintCom	Georgia Partnership	50
ECP I, L.L.C.)	Delaware	75
STC Two LLC (see SprintCom Equipment Company L.P.)	Delaware LLC	85
STE 14 Affiliate LLC	Kansas	100
Sprint Corporation	Missouri	100
Sprint Corporation (Inactive)	Kansas	100
Sprint Credit General, Inc.	Kansas	100
Sprint Credit Limited, Inc.	Kansas	100
Sprint eBusiness, Inc.	Delaware	100
Sprint Enterprise Mobility, Inc.	Kansas	100
Sprint Enterprise Network Services, Inc. Sprint eWireless, Inc.	Kansas	100
AND DE LAN DELLAN DEL	1200000	100

nte	Jurisdiction of Incorporation or Organization	Ownership Interest Held By Its Immediate Parent
rint International Holding, Inc.	Kansas	100
Subsidiaries:		
SETTOV UK Limited	United Kingdom	100
SIHI Mexico S. de R.L. de C.V. (see Sprint International Incorporated)	Mexico	99.9
SIHI New Zealand Holdco, Inc. Subsidiary:	Kansas	100
Sprint International New Zealand	New Zealand	100
SIHI Scandinavia AB	Sweden	100
SN Holdings (BR I) LLC	Delaware LLC	100
Sprint Brasil Servicos de Telecomunicacoes Ltda. (see Sprint Intern. do Brasil Ltda.)	Brazil	< 01
Sprint Hong Kong Limited (see Sprint International Incorporated)	Hong Kong	50
Sprint International Argentina SRL (see Sprint International Incorporated)	Argentina	90
Sprint International Australia Pty. Limited	Australia	100
Sprint International Austria GmbH	Austria	100
Sprint International Chile Limitada (see Sprint International Incorporated)	Chile	99.9
Sprint International Colombia Ltda. (see Sprint International Incorporated)	Colombia	99.9
Sprint International Communications Canada ULC	Canada	100
Sprint International Communications Singapore Pte. Ltd.	Singapore	100
Sprint International do Brasil Ltda. (see Sprint International Incorporated) Subsidiary:	Brazil	50
Sprint Brasil Servicos de Telecomunicacoes Ltda. (see Sprint Intern. Holding)	Brazíl	> 99.9
Sprint International Holding, Inc. – Japanese Branch Office	Japan	100
Sprint International Holding, Inc. – Shanghai Representative Office	China	100
Sprint International Japan Corp.	Japan	100
Sprint International Korea	Korea	100
Sprint International Norway AS	Norway	100
Sprint International Spain, S.L. (see Sprint International Incorporated)	Spain	98
Sprint International Taiwan Limited	Taiwan	100
Sprint International Venezuela, S.R.L.	Venezuela	100
SprintLink Belgium BVBA (see Sprint International Incorporated)	Belgium	99.96
SprintLink Denmark ApS	Denmark	100
SprintLink France SAS	France	100
SprintLink Germany GmbH	Germany	100
Sprintlink India Private Limited (see Sprint International Incorporated)	India	> 99.99
SprintLink International (Switzerland) GmbH	Switzerland	95
SprintLink Ireland Limited	Ireland	100
SprintLink Italy S.r.I. (see Sprint International Incorporated)	Italy	99

Name	Jurisdiction of Incorporation or Organization	Ownership Interest Held By Its Immediate Parent
(Sprint International Holding, Inc. subsidiaries continued)		
SprintLink Netherlands B.V.	Netherlands	100
SprintLink UK Limited	United Kingdom	100
Sprint Mexico, Inc.	Kansas	100
Sprint PCS Canada Holdings, Inc.	Kansas	100
Sprint Solutions, Inc.	Delaware	100
Sprint TELECENTERs, Inc.	Florida	100
Sprint/United Management Company	Kansas	100
Sprint Ventures, Inc.	Kansas	100
Subsidiary:		
Virgin Mobile USA, L.P. (see Virgin Mobile USA, Inc.)	Delaware	16.6508(3)
Sprint Wavepath Holdings, Inc.	Delaware	100
Subsidiary:		
SN UHC 3, Inc. (see People's Choice TV Corp. for SN UHC 3, Inc. subs; see endnote)	Delaware	3,43(1)
Wavepath Holdings, Inc. (see Transworld Telecommunications, Inc.)	Delaware	62.5
Subsidiary:		
SN UHC 3, Inc. (see People's Choice TV Corp. for SN UHC 3, Inc. subs; see endnote)	Delaware	10,80(1)
Sprint WBC of New York, Inc.	Delaware	100
Subsidiary:		
SN UHC 2, Inc. (see SN UHC 2, Inc. subs below; see endnote) Subsidiary:	Delaware	41,91(2)
Sprint HoldCo, LLC Subsidiary:	Delaware	3.02
Clearwire Communications LLC	Delaware	56.36191 ⁽³⁾
Clearwire Corporation	Delaware	56.36191(4)
SWV Easter In-	Data	100
SWV Eight, Inc.	Delaware	100
Subsidiary: SWV Three Telephony Partnership (see SWV Seven, Inc.)	Delaware Partnership	22
Subsidiary:		
Sprint Telephony PCS, L.P. (see Sprint Spectrum Holding Company, L.P.) Subsidiaries:	Delaware Partnership	40.8
Sprint PCS Assets, L.L.C. Subsidiary:	Delaware	100
STC One LLC	Delaware	100
Sprint PCS License, L.L.C.	Delaware	100
PCS Leasing Company, L.P. (see Sprint Spectrum Holding Company, L.P.)	Delaware Partnership	51

	Jurisdiction of Incorporation	Ownership Interest Held By Its Immediate Parent
Name	or Organization	
SWV Five, Inc.	Delaware	100
Subsidiaries:		
PhillieCo Partners I, L.P. (see SWV Four, Inc.)	Delaware Partnership	35.3
Subsidiary:		
PhillieCo Sub, L.P. (see PhillieCo Partners II, L.P.)	Delaware Partnership	99
Subsidiaries:		
PhillieCo, L.P. (see PhillieCo Partners II, L.P.)	Delaware Partnership	99
Subsidiary:		
STC Four LLC	Delaware	100
PhillieCo Equipment & Realty Company, L.P. (see PhillieCo Partners II, L.P.)	Delaware Partnership	99
PhillieCo Partners II, L.P. (see SWV Four, Inc.)	Delaware Partnership	35.3
Subsidiaries:	-	
PhillieCo Equipment & Realty Company, L.P. (see PhillieCo Sub, L.P.)	Delaware Partnership	1
PhillieCo, L.P. (see PhillieCo Sub, L.P.)	Delaware Partnership	1
PhillieCo Sub, L.P. (see PhillieCo Partners I, L.P.)	Delaware Partnership	1
SWV Four, Inc.	Delaware	100
Subsidiaries:		
PhillieCo Partners I, L.P. (see Sprint Enterprises, L.P.)	Delaware Partnership	17.6
PhillieCo Partners II, L.P. (see Sprint Enterprises, L.P.)	Delaware Partnership	17.6
SWV Two Telephony Partnership (see SWV Three, Inc.)	Delaware Partnership	99
Subsidiaries:		
MinorCo, L.P. (see SWV One Telephony Partnership)	Delaware Partnership	15
Subsidiaries:		
American PCS, L.P. (see Sprint Spectrum Holding Company, L.P.)	Delaware Partnership	(5)
Subsidiaries:		
American PCS Communications, LLC (see American Personal Communications		
Holdings, Inc.)	Delaware	99(6)
Subsidiaries:		
APC PCS, LLC (see American Personal Communications Holdings, Inc.)	Delaware	99(7)
APC Realty and Equipment Company, LLC (see American Personal		
Communications Holdings, Inc.)	Delaware	99(7)
Subsidiary:		
STC Three LLC	Delaware	100
American Personal Communications Holdings, Inc.	Delaware	100
Subsidiaries:		
American PCS Communications, LLC (see American PCS, L.P.)	Delaware	(8)
APC PCS, LLC (see American PCS Communications, LLC)	Delaware	(8)
APC Realty and Equipment Company, LLC (see American PCS		
Communications, LLC)	Delaware	(8)
Sprint Spectrum Equipment Company, L.P. (see Sprint Spectrum L.P.)	Delaware Partnership	(5)
oping open an Equipment Company, E.F. (see oping open an E.F.)	Belaware Furtherstop	

	Jurisdiction of Incorporation	Ownership Interest Held By Its Immediate Parent
Name	or Organization	Parent
(SWV Four, Inc. subsidiaries continued)		_
Sprint Spectrum L.P. (see Sprint Spectrum Holding Company, L.P.) Subsidiaries:	Delaware Partnership	(5)
Northern PCS Services, LLC	Minnesota LLC	100
Sprint Spectrum Equipment Company, L.P. (see MinorCo, L.P.) Subsidiary:	Delaware Partnership	99 ⁽⁹⁾
STĆ Five LLC	Delaware	100
Subsidiary:		
STC Six Company	Delaware Statutory Trust	100
Sprint Spectrum Realty Company, L.P. (see MinorCo, L.P.)	Delaware Partnership	99(9)
WirelessCo, L.P. (see MinorCo, L.P.)	Delaware Partnership	99(9)
Sprint Spectrum Realty Company, L.P. (see Sprint Spectrum L.P.)	Delaware Partnership	(5)
WirelessCo, L.P. (see Sprint Spectrum L.P.)	Delaware Partnership	(5)
Sprint Spectrum Holding Company, L.P. (see SWV One Telephony Partnership) Subsidiaries:	Delaware Partnership	15
American PCS, L.P. (see MinorCo, L.P.)	Delaware Partnership	99(10)
Sprint Telephony PCS, L.P. (see SWV Three Telephony Partnership)	Delaware Partnership	59.2
PCS Leasing Company, L.P. (see Sprint Telephony PCS, L.P.)	Delaware Partnership	49
Sprint Spectrum L.P. (see MinorCo, L.P.)	Delaware Partnership	99(10)
Wireless Leasing Co., Inc.	Delaware	14.85
SWV One, Inc.	Delaware	100
Subsidiary:		
SWV One Telephony Partnership (see SWV Two, Inc.)	Delaware Partnership	1
Subsidiaries:		
MinorCo, L.P. (see SWV Six, Inc.)	Delaware Partnership	15
Sprint Spectrum Holding Company, L.P. (see SWV Six, Inc.)	Delaware Partnership	15
Wireless Leasing Co., Inc. (see SWV Two, Inc.)	Delaware	0.15
SWV Seven, Inc.	Delaware	100
Subsidiary:		
SWV Three Telephony Partnership (see SWV Eight, Inc.)	Delaware Partnership	78
SWV Six, Inc.	Colorado	100
Subsidiaries:		
MinorCo, L.P. (see Sprint Enterprises, L.P.)	Delaware Partnership	30
Sprint Spectrum Holding Company, L.P. (see Sprint Enterprises, L.P.)	Delaware Partnership	30
Wireless Leasing Co., Inc. (see UCOM, Inc.)	Delaware	30
SWV Three, Inc.	Delaware	100
Subsidiary:		
SWV Two Telephony Partnership (see SWV Four, Inc.)	Delaware Partnership	1
Wireless Leasing Co., Inc. (see SWV Four, Inc.)	Delaware	0.15

Name	Jurisdiction of Incorporation or Organization	Ownership Interest Heid By Its Immediate Parent
SWV Two. Inc.	Delaware	100
Subsidiary:		
SWV One Telephony Partnership (see SWV One, Inc.)	Delaware Partnership	99
Wireless Leasing Co., Inc. (see SWV Three, Inc.)	Delaware	14.85
TDI Acquisition Corporation	Delaware	100
Subsidiaries:		
SN UHC 4, Inc. (see SN UHC 4, Inc. subs below; see endnote)	Delaware	95.23(11)
Subsidiary:		
Sprint HoldCo, LLC	Delaware	11.92
Subsidiary:		
Clearwire Communications LLC	Delaware	56.36191 ⁽³⁾
Clearwire Corporation	Delaware	56.36191(4)
Wireless Broadcasting Systems of America, Inc. Subsidiary:	Delaware	100
SN UHC 4, Inc. (see TDI Acquisition Corporation for SN UHC 4, Inc. subs; see endnote)	Delaware	4.77(11)
Transworld Telecommunications, Inc.	Pennsylvania	100
Subsidiaries:		
SN UHC 3, Inc. (see People's Choice TV Corp. for SN UHC 3, Inc. subs; see endnote)	Delaware	0.83(1)
Wavepath Holdings, Inc. (see Sprint Wavepath Holdings, Inc. for subs)	Delaware	37.5
UbiquiTel Inc.	Delaware	100
Subsidiary:		
UbiquiTel Operating Company	Delaware	100
Subsidiary:		
UbiquiTel Leasing Company	Delaware	100
UCOM. Inc.	Missouri	100
Subsidiaries:	MISSOUTI	100
SUBSIDIATES. SN UHC 5, Inc. (see US Telecom, Inc. for SN UHC 5, Inc. subs; see endnote)	Delaware	34,14(12)
Sprint Communications Company L.P. (see US Telecom, Inc.)	Delaware Partnership	34,14
Subsidiaries:	Delawate raturetship	57.14
Sprint Communications Company of New Hampshire, Inc.	New Hampshire	100
Sprint Communications Company of Virginia, Inc.	Virginia	100
Sprint Licensing, Inc.	Kansas	100
USST of Texas, Inc.	Texas	100
SprintCom Equipment Company L.P. (see US Telecom, Inc.)	Delaware Partnership	49
Sprint Enterprises, L.P.	Delaware Partnership	48.99
Subsidiaries:	benaviare r an artististic	10.99
MinorCo, L.P. (see SWV Two Telephony Partnership)	Delaware Partnership	40
PhillieCo Partners I, L.P. (see SWV Five, Inc.)	Delaware Partnership	47.1
PhillieCo Partners II, L.P. (see SWV Five, Inc.)	Delaware Partnership	47.1
Sprint Spectrum Holding Company, L.P. (see SWV Six, Inc.)	Delaware Partnership	40
Wireless Leasing Co., Inc. (see US Telecom, Inc.)	Delaware	19.60
Wireline Leasing Co., Inc. (see US Telecom, Inc.)	Delaware	34.14
Sprint Global Venture, Inc.	Kansas	(13)
Subsidiary:		
SGV Corporation	Kansas	100

	Jurisdiction of Incorporation	Ownership Interest Held By Its Immediate
Name	or Organization	Parent
US Telecom, Inc.	Kansas	100
Subsidiaries:		
ASC Telecom, Inc.	Kansas	100
LCF, Inc.	California	100
SN UHC 5, Inc. (see SN UHC 5, Inc. subs below; see endnote)	Delaware	58.98(12)
Subsidiary		
Sprint HoldCo, LLC	Delaware	0.12
Subsidiary:		
Clearwire Communications LLC	Delaware	56.36191(3)
Clearwire Corporation	Delaware	56.361914
Sprint Communications Company L.P. (see Utelcom, Inc.)	Delaware Partnership	58.98
SprintCom Equipment Company L.P. (see UCOM, Inc.)	Delaware	51
Subsidiary:		
STC Two LLC (see SprintCom, Inc.)	Delaware	25
STE 14 Affiliate LLC	Delaware LLC	15
Sprint Enterprises, L.P.	Delaware Partnership	51.01
Sprint Global Venture, Inc. (see UCOM, Inc.)	Kansas	(14)
Sprint Iridium, Inc.	Kansas	100
United Telecommunications, Inc.	Delaware	100
US Telecom of New Hampshire, Inc.	New Hampshire	100
Wireless Leasing Co., Inc. (see SWV One, Inc.)	Delaware	20.40
Wireline Leasing Co., Inc. (see Utelcom, Inc.)	Delaware	58.98
JS Unwired Inc.	Louisiana	100
Subsidiaries:	Estuatulu	100
Louisiana Unwired, LLC	Louisiana	100
Subsidiaries:	Eouisiana	100
Georgia PCS Management, L.L.C.	Georgia	100
Subsidiary:	Ocorgia	100
Georgia PCS Leasing, LLC	Georgia	100
Texas Unwired (see US Unwired Inc.)	Georgia Louisiana General Part	80
Subsidiary:	Louisiana General Part	80
Texas Unwired (see Louisiana Unwired, LLC)	Levisione Control Dect	20
UT Transition Corporation (Inactive)	Louisiana General Part Delaware	20 100
Jtelcom, Inc.		- • •
•	Kansas	100
Subsidiaries: Privata Trans Atlantia Talasammunicationa Sustam, Inc.	Delevator	100
Private TransAtlantic Telecommunications System, Inc.	Delaware	100
Subsidiary:		100
Private Trans-Atlantic Telecommunications System (N.J.), Inc.	New Jersey	100
SN UHC 5, Inc. (see US Telecom, Inc., for SN UHC 5, Inc., subs; see endnote)	Delaware	4,94(12)
Sprint Communications Company L.P. (see Sprint International Communications Corporation)	Delaware Partnership	4.94(13)
Sprint Global Venture, Inc. (see Sprint International Communications Corporation)	Kansas	

	Jurisdiction of Incorporation or	Ownersbig Interest Held By Its Immediate
Name	Organization	Parent
(Utelcom, Inc. subsidiaries continued)		100
Sprint International Incorporated	Delaware	100
Subsidiaries:		
SIHI Mexico S. de R.L. de C.V. (see Sprint International Holding, Inc.)	Mexico	.01
Sprint Global Venture, Inc. (see UCOM, Inc.)	Kansas	86
Sprint Hong Kong Limited	Hong Kong	50(14)
Sprint International Argentina SRL (see Sprint International Holding, Inc.)	Argentina	10
Sprint International do Brasil Ltda. (see Sprint International Holding, Inc.)	Brazil	50
Sprint International Caribe, Inc.	Puerto Rico	100
Sprint International Chile Limitada (see Sprint International Holding, Inc.)	Chile	.1
Sprint International Colombia Ltda. (see Sprint International Holding, Inc.)	Colombia	.1
Sprint International Communications Corporation Subsidiaries:	Delaware	100
SN UHC 5, Inc. (see US Telecom, Inc. for SN UHC 5, Inc. subs; see endnote)	Delaware	1.94(12)
Sprint Communications Company L.P. (see UCOM. Inc.)	Delaware	
	Partnership	1.94
Sprint Global Venture, Inc. (see UCOM, Inc.)	Kansas	13
Sprint International Network Company LLC	Delaware	100
Wireline Leasing Co., Inc. (see UCOM, Inc.)	Delaware	1.94
Sprint International Incorporated – Beijing Representative Office	China	100
Sprint International Spain, S.L. – (see Sprint International Holding, Inc.)	Spain	2
SprintLink Belgium BVBA (see Sprint International Holding, Inc.)	Belgium	.04
Sprintlink India Private Limited (see Sprint International Holding, Inc.)	India	< 0.01
SprintLink International (Switzerland) GmbH	Switzerland	5
SprintLink Italy S.r.1. (see Sprint International Holding, Inc.)	Italy	1
Wireline Leasing Co., Inc. (see Sprint International Communications Corporation)	Delaware	4.94
Via/Net Companies	Nevada	4.94
Subsidiary:	Nevaua	100
Subsidiary. SN UHC 2, Inc. (see Sprint WBC of New York, Inc. for SN UHC 2, Inc. subs: see endnote)	Delaware	19.32(2)
Virgin Mobile USA, Inc.	Delaware	100
Subsidiaries:	Delever	100
VMU GP, LLC	Delaware	100
Subsidiary:		0.001-00
Bluebottle USA Investments L.P.	Delaware	0.001(3)
Bluebottle USA Investments L.P.	Delaware	100(4)
12		

Name	Jurisdiction of Incorporation or Organization	Ownership Interest Held By Its Immediate Parent
(Virgin Mobile USA, Inc subsidiaries continued)		
Bluebottle USA Investments L.P.	Delaware	99,999 ⁽³⁾
Subsidiary:		
Bluebottle USA Holdings L.P.	Delaware	99.470 ⁽³⁾
Bluebottle USA Holdings L.P.	Delaware	100(4)
Bluebottle USA Holdings L.P.	Delaware	0.53(3)
Subsidiary:		
VMU ĠPI, LLC	Delaware	100
Subsidiary:		
Virgin Mobile USA, L.P.	Delaware	0.0005(3)
Virgin Mobile USA, L.P.	Delaware	100(4)
Virgin Mobile USA, L.P.	Delaware	52.6459
	Delawale	30.7028
Virgin Mobile USA, L.P.	Delaware	(3)
Subsidiaries:		
Assurance Wireless of South Carolina, LLC	Delaware	100
Helio LLC	Delaware	100(3)(4)
Wireless Cable of Florida, Inc.	Florida	100
Subsidiary:		
SN UHC 3, Inc. (see People's Choice TV Corp. for SN UHC 3, Inc. subs; see endnote)	Delaware	0.35(1)

ENDNOTES

(1) See also American Telecasting, Inc., People's Choice TV Corp., G & S Television Network, Inc., Sprint Wavepath Holdings, Inc., Transworld Telecommunications, Inc., Wavepath Holdings, Inc., Wireless Cable of Florida, Inc.

⁽²⁾ See also Sprint WBC of New York, Inc., Atlanta MDS Co., Inc., Los Angeles MDS Company, Inc., New York MDS, Inc., San Francisco MDS, Inc., Via/Net Companies

(3) Economic interest.

(4) Voting interest.

(5) MinorCo, L.P. holds a limited and preferred partnership interest of less than 1%.

⁽⁶⁾ American PCS, L.P. holds the general partnership interest of greater than 99%.

(7) American PCS Communications, LLC holds the general partnership interest of greater than 99%.

⁽⁸⁾ American Personal Communications Holdings, Inc. holds a limited partnership interest of less than 1%.

(9) Sprint Spectrum L.P. holds the general partnership interest of greater than 99%.

(10) Sprint Spectrum Holding Company, L.P. holds the general partnership interest of greater than 99%.

(11) See also TDI Acquisition Corporation and Wireless Broadcasting Systems of America, Inc.

(12) See also US Telecom, Inc., UCOM, Inc., Utelcom, Inc., Sprint International Communications Corporation.

(13) UCOM, Inc., US Telecom, Inc., and Utelcom, Inc., each holds less than 1% of the common stock.

(14) Held in trust for Sprint International Holding, Inc.,

(Back To Top)

Section 6: EX-23.1 (CONSENT OF KPMG LLP)

Exhibit 23.1

Consent of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm

14

The Board of Directors and Shareholders Sprint Nextel Corporation:

We consent to the incorporation by reference in the registration statements on Form S-3 (No. 333-138548) and Form S-8 (No. 333-42077, No. 333-56938, No. 333-59124, No. 333-76783, No. 333-92809, No. 333-54108, No. 333-75664, No. 333-103691, No. 333-105244, No. 333-111956, No. 333-115607, No. 333-124189, No. 333-127426, No. 333-130277, No. 333-142702 and No. 333-159330) of Sprint Nextel Corporation of our report dated February 26, 2010, with respect to the consolidated balance sheets of Sprint Nextel Corporation and subsidiaries as of December 31, 2009 and 2008, and the related consolidated statements of operations, cash flows and shareholders' equity for each of the years in the three-year period ended December 31, 2009, and the effectiveness of internal control over financial reporting as of December 31, 2009, which report appears in the December 31, 2009 annual report on Form 10-K of Sprint Nextel Corporation.

The Company adopted recently issued accounting guidance regarding accounting for business combinations and equity method investments in 2009.

/s/ KPMG LLP

Kansas City, Missouri February 26, 2010 (Back To Top)

Section 7: EX-23.2 (CONSENT OF KPMG LLP)

Exhibit 23.2

Consent of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm

The Board of Directors and Shareholders Sprint Nextel Corporation:

We consent to the incorporation by reference in the registration statements on Form S-3 (No. 333-138548) and Form S-8 (No. 333-42077, No. 333-68737, No. 333-56938, No. 333-59124, No. 333-76783, No. 333-92809, No. 333-54108, No. 333-75664, No. 333-103691, No. 333-105244, No. 333-111956, No. 333-115607, No. 333-12649, No. 333-127426, No. 333-130277, No. 333-142702 and No. 333-159330) of Sprint Nextel Corporation of our report dated August 4, 2008, with respect to the statements of operations, cash flows and business equity (included within the statement of stockholders' equity and comprehensive loss) of the WiMAX Operations of Sprint Nextel Corporation for the year ended December 31, 2007, which report appears in the December 31, 2009 annual report on Form 10-K of Sprint Nextel Corporation.

/s/ KPMG LLP

Kansas City, Missouri February 26, 2010 (Back To Top)

Section 8: EX-23.3 (CONSENT OF DELOITTE & TOUCHE)

CONSENT OF INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM

We consent to the incorporation by reference in Registration Statement No. 333-138548 on Form S-3 and Registration Statement Nos. 333-42077, 333-68737, 333-56938, 333-59124, 333-76783, 333-92809, 333-54108, 333-75664, 333-103691, 333-105244, 333-111956, 333-115621, 333-115607, 333-115609, 333-124189, 333-127426, 333-130277, 333-142702, and 333-159330 on Form S-8 of Sprint Nextel Corporation of our report dated February 24, 2010, relating to the consolidated financial statements of Clearwire Corporation and subsidiaries (which report expresses an unqualified opinion and includes an explanatory paragraph regarding the business combination between Clearwire Corporation and the WiMAX Operations of Sprint Nextel Corporation), appearing in the Annual Report on Form 10-K of Sprint Nextel Corporation for the year ended December 31, 2009.

/s/ DELOITTE & TOUCHE LLP

Seattle, Washington February 24, 2010 (Back To Top)

Section 9: EX-31.1 (CERTIFICATION OF CHIEF EXECUTIVE OFFICER PURSUANT TO RULE 13A-14(A))

Exhibit 31.1

CERTIFICATION

I, Daniel R. Hesse, certify that:

- 1. I have reviewed this annual report on Form 10-K of Sprint Nextel Corporation;
- 2. Based on my knowledge, this report does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary to make the statements made, in light of the circumstances under which such statements were made, not misleading with respect to the period covered by this report;
- 3. Based on my knowledge, the financial statements, and other financial information included in this report, fairly present in all material respects the financial condition, results of operations and cash flows of the registrant as of, and for, the periods presented in this report;
- 4. The registrant's other certifying officer(s) and I are responsible for establishing and maintaining disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e)) and internal control over financial reporting (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(f) and 15d-15(f)) for the registrant and have:
 - (a) Designed such disclosure controls and procedures, or caused such disclosure controls and procedures to be designed under our supervision, to ensure that material information relating to the registrant, including its consolidated subsidiaries, is made known to us by others within those entities, particularly during the period in which this report is being prepared;
 - (b) Designed such internal control over financial reporting, or caused such internal control over financial reporting to be designed under our supervision, to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles;
 - (c) Evaluated the effectiveness of the registrant's disclosure controls and procedures and presented in this report our conclusions about the effectiveness of the disclosure controls and procedures, as of the end of the period covered by this report based on such evaluation; and
 - (d) Disclosed in this report any change in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the registrant's most recent fiscal quarter (the registrant's fourth fiscal quarter in the case of an annual report) that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, the registrant's internal control over financial reporting; and
- 5. The registrant's other certifying officer(s) and I have disclosed, based on our most recent evaluation of internal control over financial reporting, to the registrant's auditors and the audit committee of the registrant's board of directors (or persons performing the equivalent functions):
 - (a) All significant deficiencies and material weaknesses in the design or operation of internal control over financial reporting which are reasonably likely to adversely affect the registrant's ability to record, process, summarize and report financial information; and
 - (b) Any fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting.

Date: February 26, 2010

/s/ Daniel R. Hesse

Daniel R. Hesse Chief Executive Officer

(Back To Top)

Section 10: EX-31.2 (CERTIFICATION OF CHIEF FINANCIAL OFFICER PURSUANT TO 13A-14(A))

Exhibit 31.2

CERTIFICATION

I, Robert H. Brust, certify that:

- 1. I have reviewed this annual report on Form 10-K of Sprint Nextel Corporation;
- Based on my knowledge, this report does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary to make the statements made, in light of the circumstances under which such statements were made, not misleading with respect to the period covered by this report;
- 3. Based on my knowledge, the financial statements, and other financial information included in this report, fairly present in all material respects the financial condition, results of operations and cash flows of the registrant as of, and for, the periods presented in this report;
- 4. The registrant's other certifying officer(s) and I are responsible for establishing and maintaining disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e)) and internal control over financial reporting (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(f) and 15d-15(f)) for the registrant and have:
 - (a) Designed such disclosure controls and procedures, or caused such disclosure controls and procedures to be designed under our supervision, to ensure that material information relating to the registrant, including its consolidated subsidiaries, is made known to us by others within those entities, particularly during the period in which this report is being prepared;
 - (b) Designed such internal control over financial reporting, or caused such internal control over financial reporting to be designed under our supervision, to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles;
 - (c) Evaluated the effectiveness of the registrant's disclosure controls and procedures and presented in this report our conclusions about the effectiveness of the disclosure controls and procedures, as of the end of the period covered by this report based on such evaluation; and
 - (d) Disclosed in this report any change in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the registrant's most recent fiscal quarter (the registrant's fourth fiscal quarter in the case of an annual report) that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, the registrant's internal control over financial reporting; and
- 5. The registrant's other certifying officer(s) and I have disclosed, based on our most recent evaluation of internal control over financial reporting, to the registrant's auditors and the audit committee of the registrant's board of directors (or persons performing the equivalent functions):
 - (a) All significant deficiencies and material weaknesses in the design or operation of internal control over financial reporting which are reasonably likely to adversely affect the registrant's ability to record, process, summarize and report financial information; and
 - (b) Any fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting.

Date: February 26, 2010

/s/ Robert H. Brust

Robert H. Brust Chief Financial Officer

(Back To Top)

Section 11: EX-32.1 (CERTIFICATION OF CHIEF EXECUTIVE OFFICER PURSUANT TO SECTION 1350)

Exhibit 32.1

Certification Pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, As Adopted Pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002

In connection with the annual report of Sprint Nextel Corporation (the "Company") on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2009, as filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission (the "Report"), I, Daniel R. Hesse, Chief Executive Officer of the Company, certify, pursuant to 18 U.S.C. §1350, as adopted pursuant to §906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002, that:

- (1) The Report fully complies with the requirements of section 13(a) or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934; and
- (2) The information contained in the Report fairly presents, in all material respects, the financial condition and results of operations of the Company.

Date: February 26, 2010

/s/ Daniel R. Hesse Daniel R. Hesse Chief Executive Officer

(Back To Top)

Section 12: EX-32.2 (CERTIFICATION OF CHIEF FINANCIAL OFFICER PURSUANT TO SECTION 1350)

Exhibit 32.2

Certification Pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, As Adopted Pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002

In connection with the annual report of Sprint Nextel Corporation (the "Company") on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2009, as filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission (the "Report"), I, Robert H. Brust, Chief Financial Officer of the Company, certify, pursuant to 18 U.S.C. §1350, as adopted pursuant to §906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002, that:

- (1) The Report fully complies with the requirements of section 13(a) or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934; and
- (2) The information contained in the Report fairly presents, in all material respects, the financial condition and results of operations of the Company.

Date: February 26, 2010

/s/ <u>Robert H. Brust</u> Robert H. Brust Chief Financial Officer

(Back To Top)